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DRUG TESTING IN THE WORKPLACE 

THURSDAY, APRIL 9, 1987 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 

Washington, DC. 
'rhe committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:10 p.m., in room SD-

226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Joseph R. Biden, Jr. 
(chairman of the committee) presiding. 

Also present: Senators Grassley and Humphrey. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN B1DEN 

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. 
Today, the Senate Judiciary Committee will hold its first over­

sight hearing on the controversial subject of drug testing in the 
workplace. I want to welcome our distinguished witnesses and 
thank you for coming. 

I hope we all agree that the serious and complex problem of drug 
abuse on the job must be dealt with in a thoughtful and responsi­
ble way. There is no easy answer. We must balance the constitu­
tional rights of every employee with the need to have a drug-free 
workplace, particularly where public safety is involved. 

Although specific data on the incidence of drug abuse by Ameri­
can workers are limited, there is widespread agreement that the 
impact of drug abuse in the workplace is substantial. In economic 
terms, a detailed study conducted in 1983 estimated that drug 
abuse costs $33 billion a year. The available data justifies the grave 
concern of employers, employees, consumers and policymakers. 

It has been said repeatedly that we in the United States consume 
more illicit drugs than any other industrialized nation in the 
world. More than 50 million Americans have used marijuana, and 
approximately 20 to 25 million people in this country use it regu­
larly. More than 25 million people have tried cocaine; approximate­
ly 5 million ofthem use it regularly. 

A 1985 survey by a national help line at Fair Oaks Hospital in 
New Jersey revealed some startling statistics on drug use on the 
job. In a random sample of 227 callers, 75 percent said they had 
used drugs on the job; 64 percent said drug use had hindered their 
work performance; 25 percent reported daily drug use at work; 18 
percent reported a drug-related accident on the job; 26 percent said 
they had been fired from a previous job due to drug use. 

Drug abuse has been identified as a major factor in reduced 
worker productivity, increased tardiness and absenteeism, grea~er 
use of medical benefits, more accidents and injuries, and thefts. 

(1) 
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As the effects of drug abuse in the workplace have been recog­
nized, employers and workers have responded to the problem in a 
number of ways. Companies have adopted substance abuse policies 
prohibiting employee drug use and spelling out the consequences of 
violations. Employee assistance programs created to rehabilitate af­
flicted workers have been a common approach. They have been ef­
fective in reducing the human and business costs associated with 
substance abuse. 

But for many employers, afflicted employees have not been iden­
tified soon enough. O'-.t of combined interest in helping employees 
and maintaining a safe and productive workplace, more and more 
employers are turning to drug testing. It is being used for both job 
applicants and current employees. Twenty-five to thirty-five per­
cent of the Fortune 500 companies are already conducting some 
type of urine testing for drugs. More are considering it. 

One year ago, the President's Commission on Organized Crime 
recommended that public and private sector employers consider 
the appropriateness of drug testing of job applicants and current 
employees. Several months later, the President issued an executive 
order mandating random drug testing of certain federal workers. 

As interested as we all are in a drug-free workplace, we must 
consider the serious issues raised by drug testing. Drug tests do not 
tell us when a substance was used or how frequently it has been 
used, nor do these tests measure impairment. They simply detect 
use. Questions regarding the reasons for testing, the circumstances 
in which testing should be required, and the disposition of the re­
sults must be given serious consideration. 

Reputations, careers, and lives may be permanently affected due 
to the outcome of a drug test. Questions have been raised about the 
accuracy of the tests, the proficiency of the laboratories conducting 
the analyses and the overall handling of the samples. Labor repre­
sentatives are concerned about the potential for urine testing to be 
used by employers to harass workers. 

Serious legal questions have been raised, particularly about 
random drug testing. An employee's right to privacy must be bal­
anced against an employer's right to a full day's work for a full 
day's pay and the public safety expectations. 

Our first witness this morning is John Riley, the Administrator 
of the Federal Railroad Administration. Little did we know that we 
would be sitting here in this committee with me as chairman and 
you testifying about drugs, but here we are, and I welcome your 
testimony. If you would introduce the people with you, I would ap­
preciate it and we look forward to your opening statement. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN H. RILEY, ADMINISTRATOR, FEDERAL 
RAILROAD ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY GRADY C. 
COTHEN, JR.., SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO THE CHIEF COUNSEL, 
AND WILLIAM LOFTUS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

Mr. RILEY. I certainly will, and let me say that after spending 4 
years here as a staff person, I still have never gotten over the spe­
cial feeling you get when you sit at one of these tables and look up 
against those walls where there really is history in the walls, and 
you just do not outgrow it. 

• 
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On my left is Grady Cothen. Grady is an attorney who works 
with the FRA, but he is more than an attorney. Grady took an in­
terest in the alcohol and drug issue a number of years ago and he 
is, I think, both on the technical end and on the legal end the best 
expert in this field that I have yet encountered. 

On my right is Bill Loftus, who is the Executive Director of FRA, 
and Bill has worked with me very closely in our efforts to promote 
voluntary programs, and I thought that their expertise might assist 
the committee this morning. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you . 
Mr. RILEY. I thank you for inviting me to share one person's ex­

perience in trying to deal with the problem of substance abuse in 
one industry. It is important to recognize at the outset that prior to 
the time that our rule became effective a year ago in February, it 
was difficult to measure with precision how far alcohol and drug 
use had pervaded the railroad environment. 

We had no authority to test even after an accident. We could 
only get hard data when there was a fatality, and thus we had an 
autopsy report, or when a crew voluntarily submitted to testing. 

But even with these limitations, we have been able to confirm 
over a dec8.de an average of 4.8 accidents a year in which alcohol 
or drug use was a significant cau.sal factor. 

The CHAIRMAN. When you say accidents, you mean any accident 
or an accident involving a train in motion? 

Mr. RILEY. What I mean is what we define as a reportable acci­
dent, which would be an accident involving a train in motion or a 
fatality. 

In addition to that, we had a 1978 labor-management survey 
called the REAP Report which indicated that between 14 and 24 
percent of railroad operating employees were problem drinkers, 
and 13 percent of workers drank on duty. Like you, Mr. Chairman, 
I find those numbers high and hard to believe, but if they were 
even half true, we knew we had a problem. 

More to the point, over a period of the prior seven years 16 per­
cent of all of our post-accident autopsies tested positive for alcohol 
or drugs. The bottom line was that by the time 1983 came and I 
went over to the FRA, we knew that while we could not quantify it 
with precision, alcohol and drug-related accidents had become one 
of the largest single causes of employee fat8.lity in our industry, 
and that is why we had to act. 

Now, what we did, in late 1983 and in early 1984 I went out 
around the country with the gentlemen on my left and right and 
held field hearings in eight separate locations around the country, 
and the reason we did that is that we wanted to get away from the 
Washington professional on both sides of this issue that we heard. 
from so often and hear from mid-level management and labor 
people on how things really worked in the field. 

In the course of listening to that testimony and making some ex­
ploratory efforts with management and labor to negotiate a rule, 
which was not successful, I reached some conclusions that I want 
to share with you. 

The first is that substance abuse in the railroad industry is no 
better and no worse than it is in any other basic industry. It is a 
societal problem that touches us because we are part of society. 
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The difference is, however, in the degree of public exposure that 
results when substance abuse invades our particular workplace. A 
lawyer with a substance abuse problem may commit malpractice; it 
happened in my law firm. There was a disbarment in my law firm 
because of it and the man has turned his life around and been rein­
stated. 

A machinist who has a problem with drugs could lose a finger, 
but a railroad operating employee who brings substance abuse into 
the workplace endangers the lives of the entire crew, any passen­
gers who may be on the train, and anyone unfortunate enough to 
live near the site of a major hazardous material accident. 

It is that degree of public exposure that, in my mind, made our 
situation different from others and mandated aggressive action to 
come up with an effective alcohol and drug program. 

Now, the rule that took effect last year is premised on two con­
cepts; first, recognition that the public has an absolute right to be 
protected from the consequences of alcohol and drug use in the 
workplace; but, second, the equally important recognition that the 
problem of substance abuse is a very human problem, one that is 
often a symptom of other difficulties. 

To be effective, you need more than a rule. You need a program, 
and the program has to go beyond detection and penalties to pro­
vide incentives for self-help, peer support, and opportunities for re­
habilitation. 

Now, consistent with this second premise, it is essential to recog­
nize, and this is a very important point, that a strong rule and an 
effective voluntary program are not alternatives. They are not mu­
tually exclusive; they complement one another. 

A rule can detect; it can ensure that a problem employee is re­
moved from the workpla.ce. In the case of a non-dependent user, it 
can even deter, and a rule can reach the employee who will not 
respond to voluntary efforts. But a rule cannot create a peer envi­
ronment that is conducive to prevention; a rule cannot create a 
place for a problem employee to go, and a rule cannot ensure early 
identification. Only a voluntary program can do this. 

So at the onset we determined that as we moved toward a rule. 
we would, in lock step, attempt to establish a national voluntary 
program. We looked out in the industry and concluded that the Op­
eration Red Block program on the Union Pacific was the best in 
the industry, a joint labor-management program, and we took it 
nationwide. 

I have brought many materials which I would share with the 
committee today on Operation Red Block, what it does and what it 
is all about. With the cooperation of management and labor, we 
held seminars around the country that educated about 2,000 mid­
level labor and management officials in the concept of a peer inter­
vention voluntary program. 

About half of all railroad employees in the country are now cov­
ered by Red Block agreements and I am campaigning every day to 
expand their scope, and I think the rule has made a difference. 

You know, Mr. Chairman, one of the things that you hear re­
peatedly and I heard from management and labor when I went out 
on this-labor repeatedly argued that all we need is a voluntary 
program and we do not need a rule. Management so often argued 

• 
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to me, not always, but often, that these bypass programs undercut 
discipline; what we need is a tough rule with tough penalties. 

Both those arguments are right and wrong. They are right in the 
sense that each side has a good approach. They are wrong in their 
mutual argument for exclusivity. What you really need is both be­
cause each does something that the other does not do. 

Now, that is the voluntary program. Let me now turn to the 
rule. Our rule has six parts to it. The first three are rather simple. 
First, the rule prohibits railroad employees covered by the Hours of 
Service Act from possessing, using, or being under the influence of 
alcohol or any controlled substance. 

Second, the rule requires that the railroad make certain specific 
inquiries when investigating the smaller accidents that we do not 
directly investigate. Third, the rule made mandatory post-accident 
toxicological testing after major railroad accidents of the type we 
experienced at Chase. 

, Now, the first three elements of our rule correspond very closely 
to NTSB's historic recommendations. However, when we reached 
that point, we concluded we could not stop there because if we did 
we would have a rule that was purely reactive and not preventive. 
We would have a rule that was oriented more toward accident in­
vestigation than toward prevention of the accident from occurring. 
So we went beyond it. 

The problem was that those three provisions standing alone did 
not address either of the fundamental defects in the system that 
existed in our industry until 1984. Those defects were as follows. 

First, because there was no established right to test, it was im­
possible to determine with certainty when an employee actually 
had violated Rule G. Therefore, Rule G enforcement came down to 
a supervisor making an allegation that he could not prove-one 
man's word against another; lengthy, drawn-out grievance proce­
dures that were often traded off for other types of grievances at the 
end of the year. Supervisors were hesitant to act under these cir­
cumstances. 

In addition to that, because we could not test, a cloud of suspi­
cion hung over the 95 percent of the cases in which there was no 
alcohol or drug involved. So that system served neither manage­
ment, safety, nor the employee well. 

The other side of the problem was that the pre-existing system 
did not give any incentive for an employee with a problem to seek 
help voluntarily. If the only sanction is going to be that an employ­
ee will be fired upon discovery, then no employee is ever going to 
refer a fellow employee even if he fears for his own life. 

NTSB calls that a conspiracy of silence. I think it is just human 
nature, and I am not even sure it is bad human nature. It may be 
one of the good things about human nature. We tried to reverse 
that incentive, so in our rule we incorporated t.hree provisions to 
address those two problems. 

First, we granted the industry the right to test for reasonable 
cause, and reasonable cause is a term of art. It is defined in the 
rule as three situations: (1) the type of observations that would 
induce a reasonable person to believe there is a violation of the 
rule prohibiting alcohol or drug use; (2) violation of certain specific 
safety rules that govern human performanGe; and (3) accidents and 
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incidents where the employee's acts or omissions contributed to the 
occurrence or severity. 

On the other side of the ledger, we mandated that every railroad 
incorporate a bypass program. A bypass program is exactly what 
its name implies. Every employee has a one-time right to step for­
ward and say I have got a problem and I want help. If he does, he 
can bypass discipline. lie will receive treatment and at the conclu­
sion of his treatment and counseling program he will be reinstated 
in service with no loss of seniority. 

In addition, when a worker is referred by a coworker, he has full 
access to bypass rights, so that a peer intervention committee or a 
coworker, when they know they have a problem employee, can 
refer that employee for help even without his consent without fear­
ing that they will cost that man his job. So we have tried to create 
incentives for people to step forward and to seek self-help. 

Finally, we did require pre-employment drug screening for the 
railroad industry because we felt it simply was not asking too 
much to ask somebody who wants to run a hazardous material 
freight train to show up clean on the date of his pre-employment 
physical. 

Well, that is the rule. When we announced the rule, we were im­
mediately greeted with litigation, and the litigation has gone on to 
this day; it is still pending in the ninth circuit. 

The basic position of the labor organizations is that all the test­
ing provisions should be struck down and only the bypass provision 
should remain. We strenuously oppose that. The rule was under in­
junction for a period of months, but the Supreme Court ordered 
that the rule go into effect pending the outcome of the litigation. 

It went into effect in February, 1 year ago. This February, when 
we reached our I-year anniversary of experience under the rule, I 
held a public hearing to review the program to learn what we did 
well, what we did poorly, and how the program could be corrected 
for the future where it had done poorly. 

In the course of that we had some data, which I will share with 
the committee. Over the course of last year, we conducted manda­
tory post-accident tests in 175 cases. I am pleased to report that the 
railroads, in our judgment, applied the rule properly in the great 
majority of them. We found two cases in which the railroad under­
tested, one apparent egregious case in which a railroad overtested. 

[The aforementioned material was subsequently supplied for the 
record:] 

.". 
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FRA provided the following information to comp~ete its response 
to the Committee's question: 

Between February 10, 1986, and January 15, 1987, the FRA 
reported that post-accident testing followed 175 qualifying 
accidents. 

Overtesting: 

During this period, there were 20 case9 where the 
post-accident testing procedures were used where they should 
not have been. Since January 15, there have been four 
more. Most of these cases occurred because of a 
misunderstanding of the regulations early in the program. 
Nine of the cases involved the taking of samples pursuant to 
the reasonable cause testing provisions and sending the 
samples to FRA's designated post-accident testing 
laboratory. 

Undertesting: 

The Chase, Maryland, accident is the single very serious 
case of undertesting. Between April and December of 1986, 
FRA computers identified 42 cases that appeared to qualify 
for testing and there was not evidence on the forms that 
testing had been performed. FRA is following up on these on 
a case by case basis. What we are finding, generally, is 
that the railroads made a reasonable inquiry and a good 
faith determination. This is what is required by the 
regulation. When the accident costs were added up, at a 
later date, they were over the threshold. In other cases, 
an injury was reported several days after the accident and 
in others the railroad forgot to enter the testing 
information on the report. Proper sample material was 
obtained in most cases, but not all. We have not found any 
case of deliberate undertesting. We are, however, keeping 
close watch on this situation. 

Administrative handling: With the exception of gross misuse 
of the regulation cases, FRA pointed out errors in testing 
to the railroads and indicat.ed corrective action should be 
taken during the first year of the program. We have gone to 
great lengths to insure that the railroads understand the 
requirements, providing field training of railroad personnel 
and training materials to be used by the railroads. Mo~t 

recently, we have begun to take a harder line and are 
issuing more violations. As of April 1, 1987, we have 
assessed penalties for five accidents involving 29 counts • 
There are at least six more cases being developed at this 
time • 
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The CHAIRMAN. That is your judgment. What about the judg­
ment of your critics? 

Mr. RILEY. We have taken all of the complaints of our critics, Mr. 
Chairman, and that is how we found these cases. We did not find 
them ourselves. We acted on complaints of both sides. We did what­
ever had to be done in the course of the hearing process and we 
asserted civil penalties. 0 

We asserted civil penalties in two notable cases. In one of the 
two cases, we determined it was an accident of judgment-early 
implementation of the rule, first time out of the box. We fined Con­
rail for what we thought was a clear case of deliberate over-testing 
brought to our attention by the labor organizations, and we agreed 
with them. We fined Amtrak for what we thought was a clear case 
of undercesting. 

Now, in those 175 cases we tested 759 employees. I am pleased to 
tell you that 95 percent of them tested absolutely clean. Five per­
cent of the employees tested tested positive for alcohol or illicit 
drugs; 1.2 percent for alcohol, 3.8 percent for illicit drugs. I find 
some solace in those numbers. Let me tell you why. 

We can infer from the information available to us that had this 
rule been impleII).ented 5 years ago, our failure rates would have 
been closer to double-digit numbers. You can see it in the autop­
sies, you can see it in the past testing results. 

The fact that we were down around 5 percent in a suspect group 
of post-accident testing tells me that there has been behavior modi­
fication in our industry as a result of changing public attitudes, as 
a result of Operation Red Block, and as a result of this rule. 

Have we gotten down to zero? No, we have not. 
There were two other things that came out of the yearend review 

that I want to share with the committee and then I will yield to 
questions. One of them is this: Reasonable cause testing has proven 
to be fairly effective, and very effective in the case of alcohol. 

But in the case of drugs we became convinced, in reviewing our 
year's experience, that one could, in fact, make a persuasive case 
for random testing, and here is why. It is simply not possible in all 
cases of drug use to recognize the symptoms of drug use, and the 
ability to visually perceive the symptoms is the key to the success 
of reasonable cause testing. 

Chase, Maryland., is an excellent example. Here, two Conrail em­
ployees come on duty and they are met by a Conrail officer who 
has been through a special training program in recognizing drug­
related sympt.oms. He interviews the employees, clears them for 
duty. An hour and 15 minutes later, we have a fatal train accident 
and both Conrail employees test positive. 

I think what it illustrates is that drug symptoms are not always 
easy to spot, and that undermines the rule in two ways. First, one 
cannot create the triggering event that starts the reasonable cause 
test. Secondly, the employee does not believe that the symptoms 
are perceptible, and therefore the l\ule is not a deterrent. 

So on the drug side -there is a segment of the drug-using popula­
tion that cannot be reached through reasonable cause testing, and 
if we are not prepared to tolerate that segment in our industry, 
and I do not think we should be, we need to move toward some 

... 

• 

• 



• 

• 

9 

form of randomized testing. That is the theory behind the legisla­
tion that the Secretary has offered. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I want to make a comment on something 
that I know the committee is aware of, and if you are not, I want 
to make you aware of it. About a week-and-a-half ago, Secretary 
Dole issued a very brief statement. 

The statement said that in the course of its yearend review, the 
Federal Railroad Administration had discovered certain evidence of 
activities and inconsistencies in reports received from CAMI, which 
is the FAA drug testing laboratory where all of our tests were done 
over the course of the first year. 

The statement simply said that we had turned the evidence over 
to the Secretary and to the Inspector General. The Secretary her­
self requested that the Inspector General look into the situation. 

Because there is an ongoing investigation, we have been instruct­
ed that we cannot comment publicly on most phases on the investi­
gation, lest we would disrupt the investigation in progress. 

However, I have talked at length with the Inspector General and 
there are two comments I can make to the committee this morning 
that I think would be helpful in understanding the scope of what is 
going on there tmderlying some concerns about it . 

In the course of the last year--
The CHAIRMAN. John, we have been going for 22 minutes now. 
Mr. RILEY. Fair enough. 
The CHAIRMAN. I know it is very important, but we have got a 

large witness list and I would like to get to some questions, if I 
could. So why do you not summarize and conclude? 

Mr. RILEY. I really had only two statements to make. Of the 38 
cases in which we detected qualitative positives over the course of 
the last year, none of the information provided to the IG by FRA 
drew into question the validity of those qualitative positives, and I 
wanted to say that so that there was not a concern 01.<t there that 
we were dealing with evidence drawing into question the qualita­
tive positives that we have produced in the testing program. 

Secondly, as to Chase, the samples taken in the Chase accident 
were subjected to 12 separate tests which proved positive. We have 
questioned the consistency of the data on 2 of those 12 tests, one 
for each employee (THC in the blood). 

I would simply emphasize to the committee that the data that I 
tllrned over to the Inspector General did not draw into question 
the qualitative findings of the other 10, which were positive. That 
is really the point I wanted to make, Mr. Chairman, so there was 
no confusion on that issue. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you, it is estimated that as many as 
108 million Federal employees-108 million; that cannot be right. 
[Laughter.] 

Mr. RILEY. We do have a problem. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. We sure in heck do. My staff failed to put the 

point in; it is 1.8 million. I was going to say, my Lord, no wonder 
the deficit is what it is. [Laughter.] 

Of the 1.8 million, one of whom does not know how to type-­
[Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. By the way, I should not say that. I have got a 

great staff. [Laughter.] 
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I apologize to whoever typed this thing. Do you remember that 
old joke about one of our colleagues who was here when you were 
here, a fellow who will remain nameless who is known for having 
always read exactly what was put in front of him? 

Mr. RILEY. Yes, yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. He was in his home State making a speech and 

he refused to give his speech writer a pay raise, and he said and 
now I would like to tell you, the Chamber of Commerce, what my 
ten-point program is, and he turned the page and it said "you are 
on your own, sucker." [Laughter.] 

Let me start again. [Laughter.] 
Mr. RILEY. I found humor in that when I was a staff member. I 

do not anymore. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. It has been estimated that as many as 1.8 mil­

lion federal employees could be subjected to drug testing under 
President Reagan's executive order. It has been further estimated 
that with urine tests for drugs ranging in cost from $15 to $250 
apiece, the federal government could end up spending anywhere 
from $1.6 to $27 billion for one round of testing. 

Have you calculated the cost of tpsting if the Transportation De­
partment gets the legislation it wants? 

Mr. RILEY. Because that has been a departmental initiative and I 
really have not been called on to testify on it, we have not done 
calculations within FRA. I do believe that the Department has 
done one for the Department, and I will be glad to supply that to 
the committee. I do not lc-JlOW it in my head. 

We have allocated about $160,000 to cover the cost of our testing 
program of railroad employees over the course of a year, and you 
know the number of blood and urine tests we took. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you or your colleaguE'S to respond to 
the assertion as to the accuracy of tests. What kinds of tests do you 
conduct? If it relates to testing for drugs or a urine test, does it re­
quire an employee of the agency to be present while the sample is 
taken? How are the samples handled? Where do they go? 

Does it matter-this is what we hear-if you eat a roll with a 
poppy seed in it prior to testing, you could test positive, et cetera? 
Tell me about the testing. 

Mr. RILEY. Let me address that with a urine test; let us walk it 
through the system. When an employee participates in urine test­
ing, he is taken to an independent medical laboratory and the 
sample is taken by independent personnel, not railroad officers. 

What happens is there is a toxicological kit, which all of the rail­
roads have, which they take to the laboratory along with an in­
struction book which the laboratories really do not need but should 
have. 

The employee signs his name on the outside of the vial prior to 
giving the test. When he is given the test, then he initials it a 
second time to confirm that the test in the vial is his, and it is 
sealed with evidentiary tape which is a special type of tape that 
leaves a residue if it is moved or tampered with. . 

That then goes by overnight express to one laboratory. All tests 
are done at a single laboratory so we can control quality control. 
Now, initially, there is an immunoassay screen, and that is, in 
effect, a first screen which determines whether there is a--

.. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Are those two things, though, critical for accura­
cy; that is, someone physically being there, the person personally 
signing off, that kind of tape, et cetera? 

Mr. RILEY. I think they are important because what they do 
is--

The CHAIRMAN. That is not what I am asking, whether they are 
important. I am asking could you, and would you, rely upon the ac­
curacy of the test to respond and take action against an employee 
if you did not take those two first steps? 

Mr. RILEY. I would be reticent to, and I say "reticent" -I am not 
trying to duck out of your answer, but in my mind I am wondering 
if there might be another way to achieve the same thing. But you 
have to have at least that level of safeguards, in my judgment. 

Grady, do you have a comment on that? 
Mr. COTHEN. Just that if any procedure is not observed that is 

critical to maintaining integrity, then you look back and see if you 
can separately depose the circumstances of that sample collection. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that is going to be awfully hard when you 
are talking about other contexts, not with you all, but with thou­
sands of people, millions of people. 

Mr. RILEY. It is much more difficult when you get into larger 
numbers. With us, it is relatively easy because our numbers are 
smaller, but I think you have to give the employee the right to ini­
tial the sample after he has given it so that he knows it is his. 

Now, we do an initial screening, and the initial screening deter­
mines whether there is a putative positive, and we know that there 
is a certain percentage of false positives in that initial screen. So it 
is our absolute policy that no initial screening results will be re­
leased ever, and we do not release them. 

Then there is a secondary test which is compound-specific; it 
spins off the first test. When you get a negative in the first test, 
that is the end. If there is a positive in the first test, we do a com­
pound-specific, usually GC, and I think that that is--

The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry? 
Mr. RILEY. Gas chromatography/mass spectrometry is the 

normal type of secondary compound-specific test, which has a very, 
very high degree of accuracy. If that process is followed, one should 
not have a false positive issue. 

I have not had a single test this year that has been protested. 
The CHAIRMAN. What is the cost of that? I have to go vote and I 

will be back in a moment. What is the cost of that kind of test? If 
you get to the second stage of testing, from beginning to end, what 
is the cost? 

Mr. COTHEN. Mr. Chairman, it is like everything else; it depends. 
However, if you are talking about a mass production kind of pro­
gram where you are working with hundreds of thousands--

The CHAIRMAN. No; COl'1.t for you . 
Mr. COTHEN. Our cost for the testing program was based upon a 

full set of services that were provided for' a forensic program, 
which included analyzing a variety of samples with a variety of 
assays. So I cannot really give you a per-test cost. 

On a one-shot basis, it can run you well over $100 to get a GC­
MS confirmation. Ho~ever, there are being offered on the commer­
cial market test regimens which would spread the cost of confirma-
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tion over all of the tests taken, b8cause only a small percentage 
will be positive. In those cases, you can do it for $20 or $30. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is the second phase of the test, but how 
about the first phase? From the point where it goes to the lab, the 
urine specimen is taken and it tests negative, what is the cost up to 
that point? 

Mr. COTHEN. The immunoassay test can be done-and Dr. Walsh 
will be before you shortly and can be more specific, but it can be 
done, if it is immunoassay alone, in the $20 range. The point with 
the GC-MS confirmation is that, of course, it is very costly on a 
one-shot basis and it would be very costly if every speGimen tested 
positive. 

But if you spread that over the cost of the program, it is not pro­
hibitive. 

The CHaIRMAN. I apologize. I am going to recess the hearing. I 
have about 6 minutes left to vote. When Senator Grassley gets 
back, he will begin the hearing and then I will come back. I have 
some questions relating to constitutional issues that I would like to 
raise and then we will move on to the next panel. 

Mr. RILEY. And I am going to see if I can get some cost data for 
you while we break. 

The ChAIRMAN. OK. We will recess for as long as it takes Sena­
tor Grassley to return. 

[Recess.] 
Senator GRASSLEY [presiding]. Senator Biden, through staff, 

asked if I would continue the meeting while he is getting ready to 
return from his vote. 

I would start out with where you left with Senator Biden in my 
absence. Could you finish with that explanation of the costs for ini­
tial tests, as well as for the second testing? 

Mr. RILEY. Grady, why do you not resummarize the last thing 
that you had said? 

Mr. COTHEN. Yes, sir. Our understanding is that the immunoas­
say screens are very competitively inexpensive at this point. Dr. 
Michael Walsh from the National Institute on Drug Abuse will be 
before you later and, I am sure, can give you better information on 
the subject, 

But it is our understanding that it is not uncommon to have 
costs quoted in the $20 range for a screen. Remarkably enough, in 
the $30 range or a little bit more, one can get the entire package 
on a per-sample basis; that is, spreading the costs of confirmation 
over the large number of negative as well as positive samples. 

That makes programs for most employers reasonable, cost effec­
tive, from the point of view of their policies and objectives. Of 
course, on a one-shot basis, GC-MS confirmation would be much 
more expensive. 

Mr. RILEY. On the other half of the question that the Senator 
asked, there is no reason to have a false positive if one follows a 
regimen which includes an initial screening confirmed by a com­
pound-specific secondary test when there is a mandate for quantita­
tive results, and we have found that to be effective in our program. 

Like anything else, there are good labs and there are bad labs . 
Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Riley, there has been a lot of discussion 

about whether drug testing should be done randomly or only based 
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on reasonable cause. I know you discussed this a little bit in the 
middle of your testimony here even while I was here this after­
noon. 

Some of today's witnesses are going to be arguing that random 
testing is unconstitutional, and I would like to have you tell us why 
the Federal Railroad Administration, which has not been testing 
randomly, now believes that random testing is necessary. 

Mr. RILEY. Basically, the reason I described earlier in my testi~ 
mony is that we now recognize that there are certain drug symp­
toms which cannot be recognized visually, and therefore cannot 
trigger reasonable cause testing. 

We also understand that since employees recognize that these 
symptoms cannot be visually determined, they do not expect to be 
caught by reasonable cause testing, and thus it ceases to be a deter­
rent in that drug group. 

I think it is important to recognize that random testing is both 
broader and narrower than reasonable cause testing. It is broader 
in the sense that it absolutely does require that people are tested. 
Under reasonable cause testing, there mayor may not be a test. 

On the other hand, it is narrower in that the number of people 
that are going to be tested in a given month is defined with speci­
ficity in advance. If you randomly select two employees to be tested 
but then you suspect that I am a violator, you cannot test me in a 
pure, random program. 

As a consequence, I think what you need is some blend of 
random and reasonable-cause testing. Random testing, for the rea­
sons I have cited, I think is something we ought to add to our pro­
gram.-

There is less opportunity for harassment under random testing 
because selection is based upon a random numbers program. It is 
not a matter of management discretion. Management really cannot 
intervene in the selection of employees in a random testing pro­
gram. Random testing is also a better deterrent. I think you need 
to have a blend of both. 

Senator GRASSLEY. The next question is in regard to your testi­
mony that the FRA recently held hearings to review its experience 
from the first year of drug testing rules application. So I want to 
know what type of feedback you received from railroad workers 
about the rule's implementation. 

Mr. RILEY. The leadership of the railway unions has been op­
posed to the rule from the beginning. We have been in court for 
the last 18 months over it and they did not take a different position 
in the course of the hearing. 

Going beyond their general opposition to the rule, however, they 
pointed out things in the implementation of the rule that they 
were concerned with, principally some of the delays involved in re­
ceiving post-accident test results, and I frankly happen to agree 
with those concerns. We have changed our lab to get around that 
problem, among other reasons. 

Senator GRASSLEY. That is my last question. I want to thank you 
and, through Senator Biden's staff, I have been asked to thank you 
and call up the next panel. 

Mr. RILEY. I will be glad to do that. I might add that we have 
checked the cost of the DOT program, as the Senator requested, 
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during the break. In fact, the DOT estimates that the cost of their 
program will be between $3 and $5 million. That is based on an 
estimated cost of $125, which includes both the collection and the 
test, of 26,500 samples. 

Thank you. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you very much. 
[The statement follows:] 
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TESTIMONY OF JOHN B. RILEY 

BEFORE THE 

SENATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

APRIL 9, 1987 

Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to Come before this 

Committee on the issue of drug use in the railroad workplace, 

and to share FRA's experience on what was unquestionably the 

toughest policy issue to come before the agency in my tenure. 

Prlor to adoption of the FRA rule, there was no effective way to 

measure the extent to which substance abuse had invaded the 

railroad workplace. That's because before the rule went into 

effect, FRA lacked any means to obtain post-accident 

toxicological tests. With rare exceptions, we could confirm the 

presence of alcohol or drugs only when ••• 

- An autopsy revealed it after a fatal accident, or 

- A crew elected to submit voluntarily to testing. 

Even with these limitations, we ~now that in the ten-year period 

between 1975 and 1984, alcohol and drug USe played a causal role 

in, or materially affected the severity of, at least 48 

accidents. Those accidents resulted in 37 fatalities, 80 

nonfatal injuries, $20.4 million in railroad property da~age, aDd 

$14 million in environmental clean-up COAtS. A 1978 survey on 

alcohol abuse conducted as pa~t of a joint labor-manag~ment progr •• 

concluded that 13 percent of railroad operating employees had 

consumed alcohol on the job; and an equal number had reported to 

work at least "a little drunk" during the study year. While the 

extent of the problem could not be defined with precision, its 

existence was clear. And it is equally clear that alcohol and drug 

use is linked to accident severity • 
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Alcohol was established as a causal factor in 15 percent of all 

fatalities in train accidents over a recent three-year period 

(excluding rail-highway grade crossing accidents). Autopsies 

available from a recent seven-year period reveal that 16 percent of 

the 136 employee fatalities tested positive for measurable levels of 

alcohol or drugs. 

Inherent in these statistics was the potential for a truly 

catastrophic accident involving passengers or hazardous materials. 

One need look no farther than the alcohol-related derailment that 

occurred in Livingston, Louisiana on September 28, 1982. resulting 

in a hazardous material release that forced the evacuation of 2,700 

persons. Allegations of drug use have also arisen in connection 

with the recent Conrail-Amtrak collision of Chase, Maryland. 

Alcohol and drug related accidents have become one of the largest 

single causes of employee fatalities in the railroad industry, and 

that, Mr. Chairman, is a key reason why we had to act. 

In 1983, and again in 1984, FRA held field hearings in each region 

of the country. to ensure that mid-level management and rank and 

file employees--who lack the opportunity to come to 

Washington--could make their views heard. We heard fr.om numerous 

experts, and consulted on a regular basis with the National 

Institute on Drug Abuse. I also attempted to form a consensus 

between management and labor on a rule incorporating both testing 

and bypass, something that proved impossible to accomplish. It was 

a useful exercise, however, because when we issued a final rule on 

July 31, 1985, we did so on the basis of a good unde~standing of the 

safety needs of the industry, the views of all affected parties, and 

the utility of the various competing techniques for control of the 

problem. 1 want to shar~ Some of these conclusions, as well as our 

experience during the first year of the rule's operation, with this 

Committee today. 

As I listened to the testimony at the field hearings, I became 

convinced that the problem of substance abuse in the railroad 

industry ~~ no worse--and probably no better--than in any other 

basic industry. It's a societal problem. I've seen it in my 
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law firm, nnd in my own family. The difference, however, is in the 

degree to which public safety is placed in jeopardy when substance 

abuae ia brought to the railroad workplace. 

A lawyer with a drinking problem may commit malpractice; n machinist 

using drugs could lose a finger. But a person operating a train 

under the influence of alcohol or drugs has a frightening ability to 

threaten the lives of fellow employees, passengers, Bnd any member 

of the public unfortunate to live nesr the site of a major 

accident. It-s that difference in the degree to which public safety 

is placed in jeopardy that makes effective action so critical in our 

industry. 

The rule which took effect one year ago is premised on two concepts: 

First, recognition that the public has an absolute right to be 

protect~d from the consequences of alcohol and drug use in the 

workplace. 

Second, the equally important racognition that the problem of 

substance abuse is a uniquely human problem, one which is often a 

symptom of other difficulties. To be effective, a program must go 

beyond detection and penalties to provide incentives for self-help, 

peer support, and opportunities for rehabilitation. 

Consistent with this aecond premise, it is esaential to recogni&e 

that a s~rong rule and an effective voluntary program are 

complemebtary--not mutually exclusive. A rule can detect, it can 

ensure that a problem employee Is removad from ~ervlce, and it can 

specify the opportunity for rehabilitation, In the case of a 

nondependent user it may even deter. But a rule alone cannot 

rehabilitate, it cannot ensure early identification, and ie cannot 

create a peer environment conducive to ~utual support. Only a 

complementary voluntary program can fully accomplish these 

objectives • 

That-. why, more than two yeara 3g0, the Federal Railroad 
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Administration invited labor and management represeutatives to join 

the agency in establishing a national voluntary prevention program 

patterned on the highly successful "Operation Red Block" initiated 

by labor and management on the Union Pacific. The national program 

now covers a majority of the railroad workforce, and it has made a 

difference. Training sessions have reached more than 2,000 

mid-level management and union officials, and the goal is to double 

that number in the year aheadQ 

Implementation of the' new rule, in conjunction with the voluntary 

program, gives the railroad industry a truly meaningful approach to 

substanc~ abuse in the railroad workplace. The rule itself has six 

provisions, and they can be briefly summarized as follows: 

First, the rule prohibits railroad employees covered by the Hours of 

Service Act from possessing, using, or being under the influence of 

alcohol or controlled substances while o~ duty. The rule also 

includes a "per ~" prohibition on working with a blood alcohol 

concentration of .04 percent or more. 

Second, the rule requires that the railroads make specific inquiry 

into alcohol and drug involvement in all train accidents and report 

any relevant information discovered. This rule, together with 

complementary changes to our reporting guide, will ensure t~at this 

important dimension of human performance is better reflected in the 

accident data. 

Third, the rule requires post-accident toxicological testing, after 

major train accidents, impact accidents, and accidents involving 

employee fatalities. Post-accident testing has permitted us, for 

the first time, to identify with <easonable precision the role of 

alcohol and drugs in those occurrences that involve the greatest 

threat to the safety of the public and railroad employees. 

These three elements of the rule correspond to recommendations 

issued by the National Transportation Safety Board in 1983. We 

• 
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believe that these provisions are important. However, had we 

stopped there, the rule would have been only partially effective, 

because it would have been entirely reactive, focused more on 

investigation than prevention. It would have failed to address the 

two primary problems with the pre~existing system--the inability to 

deter.mine with certainty when Rule G had been violated, and the lack 

of meaningful inceotives for troubled employees to seek help 

voluntarily. 

Prior to the FRA rule, the railroad industry did not have the clear 

right to test. If yau cannot test} you ~e~y often cannot determine 

with certainty whether an employee has violated Rule G. At best, it 

comes down to one person's word against another. The disciplinary 

action ends up in arbitration, often with insufficient "hard 

evidence" to assess the truth of the allegation--or the case is 

comprised out with other grievances. This makes supervisors 

hesitant to act in situations where it must be one person's word 

against another's, even if the supervisor is able to identify signs 

of impairment. That inability to determine violations with 

certainty has undermined the effectiveness of the railroads' Rule G. 

The second fundamental failing in the system was the lack of any 

meaningful incentives for employees with problems to step forward 

voluntarily to seek help. If the only response to a Rule G 

violation is dismissal, employees will not bring peer pressure 

against those with alcohol and drug problems. If we had failed to 

create aeaningful incentives for employees to come forward on their 

own, or for fellow employees to apply peer pressure, the rule would 

have been purely reactive. We would not have reached people until 

they became involved in a tragedy. As a consequence, we went beyona 

NTSB'. recommendations to incorporate three provisions that in my 

jgdg~ent comprise the heart of Gur program. 

The first additional element requires mandatory pre-employment drug 

screens. Some railroads have enjoyed a fairly low incidence of drug 

abuse in their employee ranks, perhaps because of the older average 

age of railroad employees. This provision will help to ensure that 
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the problem does not worsen as new workers enter the railroad 

workforce. 

Next, the rule authorizes the railroads to require breath and urine 

tests for reasonable cause, 80 they can determine with certainty 

when rule violations have occurred. This provision defines three 

situations in which t~sting may be required. The first is 

"reasonable suspicion." This refers. to observations that the 

supervisor must be able to articulate, such as slurred speech or 

lack of coordination. The second basis for testing is the direct 

involvement of the employee in a reportable accident or injury, 

where the supervisor reasonably suspects that the employee's actions 

contributed to that accident or injury. The third basis fo~ testing 

is violation of one of several enumerated operating rules that are 

crucial to safety. These are the kind of circumstances that clearly 

indicate a performance problem and call into question the fitness of 

the employee. 

The final element of the rule i. what we call the "bypass 

provision." It covers two situations. In the first, the employee 

steps forward and asks for help with a substance abuse problem. In 

the second, the e~p10yee is in violation of Rule G on the job and a 

co-worker identifies that employee to a supervisor. In both cases 

the railroad is required to provide an opportunity for the employee 

to get help, rather than terminating that person's employment. This 

1s a ~roactive provision. It provides an incentive to step forward 

and seek help. It gets the troubled employee out of the system and 

into treatment before that employee does personal harm or harms 

someone else. It ensures that the troubled employee will be treated 

fairly and will be returned to service when he/she no longer 

presents a threat Co safety. 

Note that the testing and bypass provisions work together. The 

threat of detection will eucourage troubled employees to seek help 

before they are caught. Co-workers will also be more likely to g.e 

the bypass provision to reduce their o¥n exposure. 

• 
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In February of this year, FRA held a public hearing to review its 

experience during the first year of the rule's application. We 

revealed, at that time, that during the rule'S firat 11 months of 

application, there had been 175 accidents which qualified for 

mandatory post-aecident testing, resulting in the administration of 

tests for 759 individual e~ployees. Five percent of those employees 

tested positive for the presence of alcohol (1.2 percent) or illicit 

drugs (3.8 percent). Compared with the relatively high rate of 

positives in tests and autopsies performed prio~ to the rule, this 5 

percent figure is a sign of progress. It appears to demonstrate 

that behavior modification has occurred since the adoption of the 

rule. That same conclusion can be reached by analyzing the results 

of the Southern Pacific's testing program, which is now in its 

second year. Positive results in the second year of testing are 

less than half the ratio of positives in the first, suggesting that 

the combination of testing and rehabilitation opportunities is an 

effective approach to the problem of workplace substance abuse. At 

the same time, a 5 percent positive rate makes clear thst the 

public is still ezpo'ed to oignificant consequencea of alcohol or 

drug use in the railroad operating environment. That ia simply not 

acceptabl~ and demonstrates that aore must be done. 

Some of the "remaining problems can be addressed by continuing 

application of the existing rule, and by an intensified effort to 

expand ~nd improve the Operation Red Block program. I ean assure 

the Committee that FRA is committed to accomplishing both of those 

obje~tives. But we have also learned that symptoms of drug use are 

often not recognizable, even to the relatively trained eye. Nor do 

we believe that drug users are convinced that their symptoms are 

perceptible. As a consequence, in the drug area, there i9 a certain 

percentage of employees for whom a reasonable eaUBe testing program 

will provide neither detection nor deterrence. These individuals 

represent a continuing threat to themselvea, their fellow employees, 

and railroad passengers. To enhance our program's ~bility to reach 

these individuals, the Secretary actively supports legislation that 

is currently before the Congress to provide the Department of 
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Transportation clear legislative authority to implement a random 

testing program. The addition of random te8ting to the program 

already in pl~ce will truly give the Department--and the public--a 

program with maximum achievable effectiveness. And when one 

recognizes the potential impact of substance abuse in the railroad 

workplace, it becomes clear that the publ~c deserves no less. 

The alcohol and drug problem is a real one, and I believe that the 

program we have adopted is a fair and effective response. I am 

absolutely convinced that railroad employees will live, and improye 

the quality of their lives, because of the program. 

• 

• 
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Senator GRASSLEY. Would the next panel come-Lawrence Mann, 
Gene Upshaw, Edward Weihenmayer, R.V. Durham, and Arthur 
Bunte? Once again, for Senator BideD,; I would suggest that he 
asked me to remind you to summarize your statements. 

Would you proceed as you were introduced and, as you speak, in­
troduce yourself for the benefit of the reporter? We will start out 
with Mr. Mann. 

STATEMENTS OF A PANEL CONSISTING OF LAWRENCE M. MANN, 
ATTORNEY, RAILWAY LABOR EXECUTIVES' ASSOCIATION; 
GENE UPSHAW, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL FOOTBALL 
LEAGUE PLAYERS ASSOCIATION; EDWARD A. WEIHENMAYER 
III, VICE PRESIDENT, HUMAN RESOURCES, KIDDER, PEABODY 
CO., INC.; R.V. DURHAM, DIRECTOR OF SAFETY AND HEALTH, 
INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF TEAMSTERS; AND ARTHUR 
H. BUNTE, JR., PRESIDEN'f, TRUCKING MANAGEMENT, INC. 
Mr. MANN. Senator, my name is Lawrence Mann. I am an attor­

ney for the Railway Labor Executives' Association. We represent 
all the crafts of rail workers in the country. 

I think I should first comment on certain of the statements made 
by Mr. Riley. I guess I am the culprit. I filed the lawsuit against 
the Federal Railroad Administration for one very simple reason. I 
think the rule is unconstitutional, and the reasons are very clear. 

Number one, the ruling is based upon a concept that the mere 
fact that if an employee -violates some operating rule or the mere 
fact that he or she happens to be a crew member on a train that is 
involved in an accident, irrespective of whether the crew member 
is the engineer or a conductor taking tickets, the entire crew is 
tested. The nexus is not there between cause of the accident or of 
the rule violation and being impaired. The rule jumps, in our view, 
unconstitutionally. 

I am not going to get into the discussion of the cases, but I do 
want to comment about the past year's experience. As stated by 
Mr. Riley, only in 5 percent of the cases could it be argued that 
there was any impairment. 

The facts are, however, that there are no recognized tests which 
will determine impairment. The FRA rule permits a railroad to 
fire or otherwise discipline an employee if there is one-thousandth 
of a nanogram present in a sample. There is no threshold level, 
and that presents a serious problem. If there were reliability in the 
testing, then maybe there would be some merit in the way the rule 
is written. 

Now, superimposed on top of all of this, we have the rights of the 
railroads themselves to test outside of the Federal rule. We also 
now have pending in Congress, reported recently by the Senate 
Commerce Committee, legislation which you are aware of that 
mandates random testing. We just think the FRA and the proposed 
random testing legislation is unconstitutional. 

Mr. Riley failed to tell you that the laboratory that they thought 
so highly of when this rule was promulgated last year, CAMI, is no 
longer being used by the Federal Railroad Administration. The 
entire testing procedures of CAMI are subject to investigation at 
this point. 
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There were 38 employees who have either been fired or disci­
plined in some way because of these tests. Now, all of a sudden we 
fmd out that this testing laboratory is not worth a darn. 

A new laboratory has been designated by FRA without any de­
tailed consideration of its qualifications, at least publicly. The FRA 
internally has just picked the laboratory, which may be fine. How­
ever, there should be some opportunity on behalf of the public to 
make some determination as to the validity of what FRA did, and 
why they chose this laboratory. I have nothing' against that Center 
for Human Toxicology. 

We feel that if you are going to have testing, it should be based 
upon some cause and it should be based upon some reliability of 
the testing. There is no evidence whatsoever that any of these em­
ployees who were tested positive by CAMI were, in fact, impaired. 

Number two, there was no monitoring by the Federal agency. 
There should be adequate monitoring of the laboratory if the labo­
ratory tests are going to result in punitive action. 

Thank you very much. 
[The statement follows:] 

• 

• 
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TESTIMONY OF LAWRENCE M. MANN 
RAILWAY LABOR EXECUTIVES' ASSOCIATION 

BEFORE THE 
SENATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE ON MANDATORY 

RANDOM DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING 

My name is Lawrence M. Mann. I am the attorney for the 

Railway Labor Executives' Association in this matter. The RLE!. 

represents all the crafts of the railroad workers in this 

country, and the names of the constituent organizations are as 

follows: 

American Railway & Airway Supervisors' Association, 
Division of BRAC 

American Train Dispatchers Association 
Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers 
Brotherhood of Maintenance of Way Employees 
Brotherhood of Railroad Signalmen 
Brotherhood of Railway, Airline, Steamship Clerks, 
Freight Handlers, Express and Station Employees 
Brotherhood of Rai lway Carmen, Division of BRAC 
Hotel Employees and Restaurant Employees 
International Union 
International Association of Machinists and 
Aerospace Workers 
International Brotherhood of Boilermakers, Iron 
Ship Builders, Blacksmiths, Forg~rs and Helpers 
International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers 
Intcrnational Brotherhood of Firemen and Oilers 
International Longshoremen's Association 
National Marine Engineers'Beneficial Association 
Railroad Yardmasters of America, De~artment of UTU 
Seafarers' International Union of North America 
Sheet Metal Workers' International Association 
Transport Workers Union of America 
United Transportation Union 

My testimony wi 11 point out the serious deficiencies In 

proposed legislation currently pending before the Senate 

Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation which rcquires 

random alcohol and dr~g testing of transportatioh employees. 

However, it has not'been introduced in its reported version. A 

draft bill ~as reported favorably to the Senate on March 10, 

1987. will restrict my discussion to the implications of the 

proposed legislation on railroad workers. Railway labor urgcs 

you to exert your influence on the other members of the Scnate to 

hclp defeat this i 11-conceived legislation. Even though the bi 11 

was reported, many Senators on the committee expressed serious 

concern with Its provisions, and some cxplalned thnt they votcd 
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In favor only to expedite consideration of the matter by the full 

Senate. 

The bill is defective in many respects, but most of all it 

is unconstitutional. For the Senate Report, Senator Daniel 

Inouye has presented additional vIews and discussed the unconstl-

tutlonal aspects of thc random testing. I am attaching his 

comments as Exhibit 1. Ral I labor fully supports the v;,ews 

expressed by Senator Inouye. 

In case there Is any misunderstanding by some about railway 

labor's pos it Ion on random tes tI ng, the RLEA strang Iy OppOS es 

such testing on constitutional gl'ounds as well as for other valid· 

reasons set out in this testimony. 

A quote from Judge H. Lee Sarokia in CaDua v. City of 

Plainfield, 55 U.S.L.W. 2170 (D. N.J. 1986) cogently expresses 

our 'pos i t ion: 

"If we choose to violate the rights of the 
innocent in order to discover the gui)ty, 
then we will have transformed our country 
into a police slate. • •• In order to win 
the war against drugs, we must not sacrifice 
the life of the Constitution in thc battlc." 

The reccnt Supreme Court decision In O'Conner v. Orteffa, 55 

U.S.L.W. 4405 (March 31, 1987) also lends support to the point 

that random testing is unconstitutional. In a plurality opinion 

Justice O'Conner made it clear that a search will not be justi­

fied unless there are reasonable grounds for suspecting that the 

search will turn up evidence of misconduct. 

Last week the railroad industry was shocked to learn that 

the alcohol and drug tests performed by, the Civil Aeromedical 

Institute in Oklnhoma City, may be flawed. All of thc mandatory 

testing prescribed by the Federal Ralll'oad Administration of 

railroad crews involved in certain accidents/incidents arc 

performed by CAMI. In addi t lon, the laboratory conducts the 

Federal Aviation Administration's tests after aviation accidents. 

Between Februbtry 10,1986 thl'u January 15, 1987, CAiVlI tested 

759 railroad workers and it f~und 9 (1.2%) positive for aIaohol 

. and 29 (3.8%) positive for drugs such as marijuana and cocnine. 

A c9PY of the test results are attached as Exhibit 2. The grim 

• 
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reali ty of the above Is that 38 employees were impl icated by CAMl 

for illegal alcohol or drug use and these employces have either 

been fired or disciplined in some other way.! With the news of 

the Irregularities at CAMl, Congress should ~equire tile railroads 

1. immediately reinstate all the affected employees wi th back pay 

and all other rights they had at the time of terminntion. All 

employees should receive full restitution of any losses Incurrcd 

as the result of CAMI's testing. 

should add that the irregularities by CAMI are only the 

tip of the iceburg. The FRA's rules on testing authorize !'ail­

roads to test employees for alleged infractions of certain 

·designated railroad operating rules. In addition the railroads 

have their own rules which prohibit the use of alcohol or drugs, 

commonly referred to as Rule G. Such prohibitions have been in 

effect since 1897. Until recent years alcohol was the prohibited 

substance, and testing was required only when, an employee exhi­

bited objective signs of impairment. One can readily understand 

the confusion of an employee who is subjected to testing under 

three different types of rules with differing standards. All of 

these tests under the FRA's authorized testing and under the 

railroad industry's Rule G are performed by laboratories chosen 

exclusively by each individual railroad. The labs are not 
\ 

certified, except in two states, and there is little or no 

monitoring of the performance of these facilities. Nevcrlhetess, 

the FRA has shut its eyes to the need for afcurate tests, and has 

allowed the railroads complete autonomy in ~hoosing and moni­

toring these laboratories. 

The proliferation of testing laboratories nationwidc and the 

tcndency to cut corners because of increased competition, has leu 

to serious questions regarding the accuracy of the tests. In a 

study by the Federal Centers for Disease Control in 1985, 13 of 

the country's leading testing laboratories were annlyzed for 

nccuracy. In performing the investigation, the CDC secretly sent 

92-844 0 - 89 - 2 
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the lab samples to be analyzed. The study published in the A[lri I 

26. 1985, Journal of the American Medical Associ'ation reported 

error rates as high as 69% and stated that the laboratories .In 

general suffered from serious shortcomings In their quality 

control. 

Further adding to the already questionable accuracy of lest 

results, there is no recognized standard to establish when a 

person is impaired or when a drug was used. 'fhe characteristics 

of marijuana, for example, may cause it to be retained in the 

body's fatty tissue for a couple of months. Yet, the FRA's rUles 

allow a railroad to impose sanctions against an employee where 

the results exceed 0.00% of a drug metabolite. 

\ The rail unions and many or the railroads have jointly 

developed programs known as employee assistance and Operation Red 

Block. The employees assistance program provides counseling and 
i 

rehabilitation services. Expertise is provi?ed to identify 
, 

tr~~bled employees, and to treat, educat~ or rehabilitale those 

in need of assistance. There are about 50 such EAPs on the 

railroads today. The EAPs have been buttressed by Operation Red 

Block. Its basic elements are: 

1) Members are advised that "we do not condone the use 

of alcohol or drugs on duty." 

2) Local unions form prevention cowmittees of volun­

teers to field complaints about members using drugs or 

alcohol While on duty •• Committee members insist that users 

quit their habits and urge them to contact an employee 

assistance counselor if help is needed. 

3) Local unions ratify Rule "G" By-Pass Agreement 

which allow~ members to confront other mem6ers who use 

alcohol and drugs on duty and refer them to t'Je Employee 

Assistance Program for counseling wi thout loss of job, 

threat of punitive action or marring of personnel records. 

'fhis by-pass around normal Rule "G" discipline is afforded 

only once in a career. 

4) Companion By-Pass Agreement makes it possible for 

an employee charged with a Rule "G" violation by a carrier 

• 
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officer to exercise an option of either! going through a Rule 

"G" investigation or enrolling in the ElIIployee Assistance 

Program. If the employee chooses to en~oll he wi II be 

placed on probation, and if he follows the advise of the 

counselor he will not be dismissed from service. 

5) Operation Red Block - after steps 1-4 are in place, 

the Labor Sponsored Information and Awareness Program is 

ready for its active prevention role. 

We have found that these programs have been very effective in 

reducing alcohol and drug problems, as well as overcoming the 

tendency to protect substance abusers from detection and disci-

pline. If enacted, the proposed legislation will create huvoc 

with these programs, and likely render them ineffective. Random 

testing would create an atmosphere where employees would have 

little incentivc to cooperatc with management in identifying 

troubled employees needing assistance. 

In conclusion, the random testing proposal is a bad piece of 

legislation and should be soundly defeated when brought to the 

Senate floor for a vote • 
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ADDITIONAL VIEWS OF SENATOR DANIEL K. INOUYE 

Relating to the Transportation Employees Safety and 
Rehabilitation Aot or 1987 . 

I have grave reservations regarding the Transportation 
Employee Safety and Rehabilitation Aot of 1987. Although I 
voted in favor of reporting this bill, my action should not 
be construed as support for this proposed legislation. 
Rather. my vote was cast for the sole purpose of promoting 
the expedient considerati~n thereof. Accordingly, 1n light 
of the pres·s1ng conce rns elaborated upon below, I reserve 
the right to submit amendments to this bill. 

There are several problems with this bill as it now 
stands. Thill' include: (1) potential unconstitutionality of 
random te~ting of all employees covered therein, or as it 
affects numerous classes of employees whose connection to 
public safety is attenuated; (2) silence with regard to the 
funding of this massive undertaking and the ramifications 
thereof; and (3) silence with regard to a remedy for an 
aggrieved employee Whose privacy guarantees are Violated •. 

Unconst1.tut10nality ot Random Test1ng 

This bill mandates drug testing tor pre,·employment 
screening, post-accident investigat10ns, ~nd when based on 
reasonable SUspicion. Testing under these circumstances 
would survive constitutional scrutiny. However, random 
testing without reasonable suspicion haa been found 
unconstitutional as a fourth amendment violation of an 
employee's righ t to pri \'acy. 

In determining whether a search and seizure is 
reasonable, courts have balanced the government's interest 
in searching against an individual's right to privacy. New 
Jersey v. T.L.O., 469 U.S. 325 (1985). In ascertaining the 
weight of an individual's privacl interest', eourts have 
unanimously found that the seizing of blood constitutes a 
grave invasion of privacy wi th1n the meaning of the fo'ur·l;h 
amendment. Schmet"bet" v. California, 38~ U.S. 757, 767 
(1966); McDonell v. Hunter, No. 85-1919, slip op. at B (8th 
Cir. Jan. l~, 1987) (available on LEXIS). Further, the 
degree or intt"uelon involved in the seiz~ng or urine has 
been held ak1n to the taking of blOOd. Though urine, 
unlike blood, is routinely discharged from the body so that 
no actual [physical) invasion is requ1red fo[" Its .... --------~ 

\ . EXHIB .. I[ ' .• 
!'!~"~1': . 
i' t ..J.. 1'1 '; 1:1 ~ • : . ", . 
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collection, [both can be] analyzed in a medical l~boratory 
to discove~ numerous phY3iological facts about the person 
from whom it came." Capua v. City of Plainfield, No. 86-
2992, slip op. at 7-8 CD.N.J. Sept. 18, 1986). Moreover, it 
is the act of discharging this fluid upon which the 
reasonable expectation of privacy attaches. Consequently, 
in light of an individual's reasonable expectation of 
privacy in these fluids, the employer must have a compelling 
intereat to test before it will be held constitutional. 
Proponents of tl;lis B11l contend that the govet'nment has a 
compelling interest to protect public safety. This is a 
well intended and strong government interest, However, in 
light of recent court decisions, it is highly questionable 
whether it is ~ufficlent to outweigh the employee's right to 
privacy. 

Various federal courts have been asked to determine 
whether random testing of firefighters, U.S. customs 
inspectors, and civilian police officers was constitutional. 
Although the direct impact of the responsibilities of 
these employees on public safety was not questioned, courts, 
~onetheless, held that the employees' constitutional right 
to privacy outweighed the government's interest in drug 
testing without reasonable suspicion. See Capua v. City of 
Plainfield, 55 U.S.L.W. 2170 (D.I!.J. 19m (testing of 
fire fighters without reasonable suspicion 
unconstitutional); Lovvorn v. City of Chattanooga, 55 
U.S.L.W. 2170 (E.D. Tenn. 1986) (same holding); American 
Federation of Government Em 10 ees v. Weinber e,~~--
Cases 1137 S.D. Ga. 19 Department of Navy, civilian 
police officers' remote relation .to national. security or 
public safety insufficient to find testing COnstitutional); 
National Treasur'Y Employees Union v. von Raab, 55 U.S.L.W. 
2284 (E.D. La. 1986) (drug testing of U.S. customs 
inspectors unconstitutional without reasonable suspicion). 
It may be argued that the public safety interest implicit in 
ehe responsibilities of air pilots and rail conductors is 
more substantial than that of fire fighters, U.S. customs 
inspectors, or civilian poLice officers. However, it cannot 
be disputed that the interests are clearly similar. 
Consequently, if challenged, a court may alao find this 
proposed drug testing of transportation employees 
unconstitutional. This position is further supported by 
case law involving police officers and bua drivers wherein 
drug teating was allowed solely because of the existence of 
reasonable suspicion. Turner v. Fraternal Order of Police, 
500 A.2d 1005 (D.C. 1985) (drug testing of police ofCicers 
permitted where individualizP'Q suspicion of drug use found); 
Amal~amated Transit Union v. Suscy, 538 F.2d 1254 (7th 
C1r. , cert. denied, 429 U.S. 1029 (1976) (drug testing of 
city bus d~lvers permitted where reasona~le suspicion of 
drug use found) • 
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Moreover, the more attenuated an employee's' 
responsibilities are to impacting public 3afety, the greater 
the possibility that this legislation would be found 
uncons ti tutional as applied the['eto, Fo[' example, the b 111 
proposes that drug testing be administered to aviation crew 
members, airport security screening contract personnel and 
similar pos1Cions in the rail and eO!1lmercial motor vehicle 
industries. These positions seem quite similar to that of a 
bus attendant who the D.C. District Court held could not be 
tested without reasonable SUspicion in light of her 
diminished connection with public safety. Jonco v. 
McKenzie, 628 F. Supp. 1500 (D.D.C. 1986), Hence, there is 
a very strong probability that the testing of these classes 
of air, rail, and motor vehicle employees would also be 
found unconstitutional. Based on this strong prob~bility, 
if the Bill were to paso in the same haste that it was 
written, countless litigation would surely result therefrom. 
The cost of court battles runs high -- not only in terms of 
the financial calCUlations, but also in the number of lives 
disrupted and number of careers destroyed -- as various 
classes of employees test the constitutionality oC this 
legislation. 

Proponents or the Bill rely on a few court cases and 
the Coast Guard's drug testing program to support their 
position. However, their reliance is misplaced. First, the 
military coast guard, unlike the private sector " 
transportation employees, have a diminished expectation of 
pt"ivacy upon entering the U,S. mi11tat"y service. The D.C. 
Circuit stated, in Committee for G.I. Rights v. Callo~ay, 
518 F.2d 466 (D.C. Oil'. 1975), that spldiers are subjected 
to inspections from the firat day of boot cnmp thereby 
decreasing their t"easonable expectation of pt"ivacy. 
Consequently, it is quite tenuous to rely on Calloway or the 
Coast Guard progt"am as the baSis to just1fy random testing 
.of pt"ivate sec tot" transportation employees, whose 
"constitutional right to privacy is not diminished. 

Second, supporters of t"andom drug testing attempt to 
squeeze into the nart"o~r adminis trati ve search exception se t 
up to monitor closely regulated 1ndustries. While the 
court, in Shoemaker v. Handel, 795 F.2d 1136 (3d Cir. 1986), 
allowed the random test1ng of racing Jockeys, it did so on 
the 'narrow grounds that the employees in the "gambling 
industry, a closely regulated industry, were deemed to have 
consented to random testing upon entering the industry. In 
addition to gambling, the only other pI'ivate industries 
Which fall within this limited administrative search 
exception are the liquor and gun industries. ; Although many 
have tried to broaden this narrow exception, lit has rema1ned 
l1mited to these three industries. Henc~, since the 
transpot"tation industry is not within this exception, 
rel1ance on Shoemaker 15 misplaced. 

• 



• 

• 

33 

Third, p~oponents of this Bl11 cite to McDonell v. 
Hunte~, No. 85-1919, slip op. (8th Cir. Jan. 12, 1987) 
(availabl.e o·n LI;XIS), wherein the court held that uniform 
random testing of prison guards Who are in contact lilth 
p~isoners on a day-to-day basis In medium or maximum 
secu~ity prisons was Justified In light of the documented 
prevalence oC d~ug use and tt'afflcklng in pr:-i.son systems. 
On its Cace, it may seem that McDonell suppo~ts the Bill's 
proposed random d~ug testing. Howe'/er, a careful analysis 
reveals that the situations are, In fact, dl:3simila~. There 
is no documented evidence that ai~ pilots, flight 
attendants, rail ope~ators, rail or air:- security sc~eening 
contract pe~sonnel o~ any othe~ class of employees cove~ed 
unde~ this Bill are heavy drug users or are involved in drug 
trafficking. Further, unlike McDonell, wherein the cou~t 
allOWed uniform ~andom drug testing fo~ a very narrowly 
defined group of prison guards, proponents of this Bill have 
broadly classified the group of employees to be t~sted, 
r:-egardless of the degree of the group's impact on public 
safety. Lastly, proponents allege that the drug use 
statistics relating to truck drive~s suffice as a basis fo~ 
testing t~ansportation employees. The fact that 
transportation operators carry passengers fonn, to a large 
degree, the pUblic safety argument Cor requiring such 
testing. Since truck drivers do not carry any passengers, 
the weight of this statistical evidence i~ diluted. 
Consequently, full reliance on McDonell is also misplaced. 

I cannot agree with the rationale that only those 
employees that are drug users would fear or find Buch 
testing repulsive. Instead, it is the interests of all 
employees, the straight and the drug users, that must be 
balanced. I do not believe that the government's interest 
in random testing is compelling enough to Justify invading 
the privacy rights of all employees without reasonable 
suspicion. Based on the recent court decisions Which have 
required reasonable suspicion prior to drug testing to 
protect the employees' constitutional right to privacy, it 
is highly questionable whether the proposed Bill will 
withstand constitutional scrutiny. 

Funding it Relates to Inaccurate Test Results 

There is no provision in the Bill which addresses the 
question of fUnding. This silence may create numerous 
problems. For example, gas chromatography-mass 
spectrometry, the most accurate testing devise, costs 
betWeen $50-$100 per test. The second most accurate drug 
test, i~nunoassay, costa $5 per test. This large gap in 
cost 1s also eVident in the degree of accuracy of these 
tests. In light of the substantisl cost.associated with the 
gas ~hromatography method, the $5 test 1~ most often opted 
for. United Press IntGrnational reported on August 26, 1984 
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that the military has administered apprOXimately ~ix million 
drug tests in the past two years which resulted in "tens of 
thousands of false positives which •.• have 'wrecked' many 
military careers." (available on NEXIS). Even with the 
increasing technological advances aimed at curing laboratory 
inaccuracies, "false-positlve reports of drugs like 
morphine, codeine, cannabinoids, phencyclidine, 
bezoylecgonine. secobarbital, and amphetamines continues to 
appear in distressingly large numbers." 256 Journal of the 
American Medical Association 3003 (Dec. 5, 1986). 
Consequently, the degree of inaccuracy associated with the 
$5 test could needlessly Jeopardize the careers of many 
transportation employees. 

Remedy for Aggrieved Employees 

Also silent In the proposed legislatton is a provision 
informing the employee of his/her right to relief If the 
privacy guarantees are violated. One particular area of 
conc~rn is an employer's use of the additional medical 
information contained In one's blood or Urine. These fluids 
reveal the existence of a history of venereal disease, 
epilepsy, and susceptibility to h~l1rt disease and at'rokes 
which may be used against an empl~~ee. Note, Drug Te3tin~ 
in the Workplace, 13 J. LegiS. 269 (1986). While a 
provision exists to' protect an employee's priv.acy regarding 
medical history, if no ~emedy is made available for the 
violation thereof, it is an empty protection. : Additionally, 
this legislation does not set fo~th the procedures that an 
employee may follow if he/she desi~es to challenge the 
positive te3t result. It fails to ~ven direct the Secretary 
to 60 promulgate. 

• 
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US.Deponmenl 400 SevMttl 51 ;- W 
Wss?iil1glon. 0'" 1:0590 of ironsportolion 

Federal Rnllrood 
Admlnlshatlon 

SUMMARY OF POST-ACCIDENT TESTING EVENTS 
(49 CFR Part 219, Subpart C) 

£eb!~~1-lQL-!~~_!~~~~~~~~!!-1!2_!~~I 

Qualifying Events 175 

759 Total Employees Sampled 

Number of Sample Sets w/ Positive (Urine, Blood, or Both): 

Alcohol _~ (1.2%) 

Illicit Drugs (Marijcana, Cocaine, 29 (3.8%) 
Methamphetamine) .;011..', nl 

Other Controlled Substances -11\~ rlV-'CJ\I~t<!V -.!.! (1.8%) 

Total Controlled Substances 43 (5. 7%).!.I 

NOTES~ 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

Figures add. No samplc sets were positivc for both a licit 
controlled substance (C.S.) and an illicit C.S, or a C.S. 
and alcohol. Some sample sets were pos~tive for more than 
one licit C.S. or more than one Illiet C.S., so the total 
number of positive findings is higher than displayed. All 
percentages do not odd due to rounding. 

FRA is reviewing all related information in connection with 
its informal safety inquiry on the first year of 
implementation of the alcohol/drug rule. 

Data are not conclusive of alcohol/drug role in individual 
accidents, except as may be developed through an accident 
inVestigation. In some cases, drug levels are consistent 
with off-duty use. Other qualifying factors may apply. 
Data should therefore be treated with caution. 

Approximately half of the urine samples were also tested 
for the presence of pheniramines (antihistamines present in 
many patent cold medications) as a part of a research 
effort to determine the effect of these substances on 
fitness. or samples tested, 7% wcre positive. The FRA 
rule does not restrict use of pheniramines. 11'"-----_ 

EXHIBIT 
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Post-Accident Testing 

Initiating Criteria and Events 

(February 10, 1986 through January 15, 1987) 

Accident with: 

Fatality 6 

$500,000+ 61 

HM - Evacuation 21 

8M - Injury 0 

Impact - Injury 32 

Impact Damage l§. 

156 

Incident with: 

Fatali t.y 19 

19 

Total ill 

• 

• 

• 
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Post Accident Testing Events with Positive 'rest Results 
(Alcohol and Illi~it Drugs) 

(February 10, 1986, through January 15, 1987) 

Railroad Date Location 

Chessie 3-23-86 N. M:Juntain, WV 

Amt.rak: 4-21-86 Baltinore, M) 

=-~ 4-26-86 Galesburg, lL 

UP 4-27-86 Crickett, l\R 

rno/ 5-03-86 Des lobine, IA 

BN 5-03-86 Reno Jct., WY 

BN 6-01-86 Alliance, NE 
UP 6-15-86 Topeka, KS 
SBD 6-20-86 Buckhead, GA 
SBD 6-27-86 COleman, l\L 

Metro 6-30-86 Wlli te Plains, 
North 

CR "/-10-86 

(U) Urine level 
(B) Whole bloCd level 
(P) Plasma level 

NY 
Elyria, 00 

Position 
Type of 

Accident ~ 

Impact/ Engineer 
Inj. 

Impact/ Brakeman 
Inj. 

Fatality Roadmaster 
(T.I.) (Fatality) 

Fatality Track 
(T.I.>' Patrolmm 

(Fataiity) 
Impact/ Brakeman 
Inj. 

$500,000+ Brakeman (1) 
Brakeman (2) 

$500,000+ Brakeman 
$500,000+ Brakeman 
$500,000+ Brakeman 
$500,000+ Engineer 

Impact/ Engineer 
Dam. 

Fatality Brakeman 
(T.!.) 

TIC-co::l!I - Delta- 9 -tetrahydrocannabinol - 9 -carboKylic 
acid ("carboKy TIC"), netabolite of rrarijuana 

Be'lzo. - Benzoylecgonine, principal Iletabolite of ccr..aine 
T. T. - Train Incident 

SUbstance found 
and level (~ ml) 

T1C.-<XX:H 4.7 ng (U) 

TIC-<OOH 154 ng (U) 

Alcohol .034 (B & U) 

Alcohol (.019 B, .136 U) 

T1C-ccx:JH III ng (il) 

Benzo. 3.0 ug/ml (U) 
Benzo. 3.0 ug/ml (U) 
Alcohol (.035 B, .022 U) 
THC-COOH 292.5 ng/ml (U) 
T1C-COOH 55.5 ng (0) 
Cocaine 1.3 ug/ml (U) 
Benzo. 10 ug (0) 

TIC-<OOH 290 ng (U) 

T1C-Cooa: BO ng (Ul 

.. 

Tine of 
Tine of sanple 
I\ccident COllection 

6:55 p 2:05 a 

1;55 P 7:30 p 

9:00 p 12:00 M 

8:00 a 6:10 p 

3:30 a 9:30 a 
c:,., 

5:10 p 12:35 a -1 

5:10 p 12:35 a 
3:50 a 7:50 a 

ll:40 p 6:40 a 
3:45 p 7:35 p 
3:20 p 10:45 p 

7:27 p 11:20 p 

·7:15 a 1:00 p 

Feb. 6, 1987 



UP 7-10-86 North Platte, Fatality Dispatcher m::-<XlOH 107 ng (0) 7:15 a 10:34 a 
NE 

ATSP 7-10-86 Crescent, Cl< Inpact/ Brakeman m::-<XlOH 300 ng (0) 8:55 a U:OO p 
Dam. Benzo. 5.3 ug (U) 

.I/j~·li:20 a KCS 7-17-86 Sulphur Sprgs., 1npact/ Brakeman m::-a::x::a 43 ng (U) 1:00 p 
'.IX 1nj. 

CR 7-21-86 Rare, NY Fatality Tracloran Alcohol (.034 B, .088 U) 9:00 a 
(T.1.) (Fatality) 

G'IW 7-30-86 Haslett, />II $500,000+ Brakeman Benzo. 11.5 (0) 5:40 a 11:00 a 
CR 8-27-86 Graham, ClI Inpact/ Conductor 'l.'!!::-<XlOH 60 ng. (0) 3:20 a 6:10 a 

Inj. 
,:'IW 8-28-86 Flint, />II Irrpact/ Fireran Benzo. 10 ug. (U) 3:05 a 1:15 a 

Dam. 
Conductor Alcohol (.047 B, .127 U) 3:05 a 7:50 a 
Brakeman Alcohol (.038 B, .000 U) 3:05 a 7:15 a 

BRC 10-12-86 Chicago, lL tnpact/ Brakeman Alcohol (.014 B, .035 U) 6:20 a 11:35 a 
Dam. 

Brakeman T'd::-<:OOIJ 38 ng. (0) 
Benzo. 6 uq 10) 6:20 a 11:25 a ~ 

Retarder m::-COOH l;6 ng. (0) 00 
Operator Ben~. 25.3 ug (U) 6:20 a 9:35 a 

CR 10-19-86 ElZhart, IN Inpaci:/ Brakeman m:::-<:OOIJ 50 ng (U) 4:25 a 7:30 a 
1nj. 

MKT 11-5-86 otterville, MJ $500,000+ Brakema.~ m::-cOOH 102 ng (0) 3:25 a 8:50 a 
Benzo. 35 ug (U) 

ATSF 11-20-86 Portales, NM Irrpact/ Btalr2ll3Il TIC-<XlOH 66 ng. (0) 1:20 a 6:30 a 
Dam. 

UP 11-22-86 Portland, CR HWEvac. Conductor TIC-<XlOH 98 ng (U) 1:45 a 5:45 a 
(1) MethaIlphetamine 2.3 ug (U) 

Conductor m::-croJ 232 ng (U) 1:45 a 8:00 a 
(2) 

BN 11-23-86 CoIUlltus, Ml' $5Gd,000+ Conductor Alcohol .007 IOl 5:20 p 2:15 a 
UP 12-08-86 Cheyenne, WY 1npact/ Brakeman 'l'[i::-cOOH 51 ng (U) 10:50 a 1:15 a 

Dam. 
SEl'TA 12-10-86 Phila. PA Inpact/ Engineer Benzo. 2.6 ug (U) 5:30 p 7:45 p 

1nj. ", 
Ticket Benzo. 1.5 ug (U) 

Col. (I) m:::-a:x:e 92 ng (U): 
TIC-cOOH 32 (P) 5:30 p 8:20 p' 

Ticket m::-a:x:e 168 og (Ul; 
Col. (2) TfC-a:x:e 1~ (p) 5:30 p 7:30 p 

• • ~ ... 
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Amtrak/ 1-4-87 Chase, W Fatality Engineer 
rn 

Brakanan 

CSX 1-13-87 Ra'Jenna, rn Irrpact/ 'Engineer 
Dam. 

THC-coDH 67 ng (U); 
THC-coDH 42 ng (P) 

THC-<:OJH 87 ng (U); 
TIJ:-coDH 13 ng (P) 

Alcohol .013 (B), 
.033 (U) 

"-

.Iri~.".}: 30 p 

1:30 p 

10:20 a 

4:00 p 

9:50 p 

1:35 p 

CI:) 
~ 



Senator G.RASSLEY. Thank you. 
Mr. Upshaw. 
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STATEMENT OF GENE UPSHAW 

Mr. UPSHAW. I would like to submit my written testimony for 
the record. I am here on behalf of the National Football League 
Players Association; I am the executive director. 

We are a little diffel'ent than most industries that are dealing 
with this problem, in that professional football is an unregulated 
monopoly. We took a big leadership step in 1982 when we adopted 
our own chemical substance dependency program through collec­
tive bargaining. 

I really believe, and my membership really believes, that the 
only way to handle this type of problem is that it must be collec­
tively bargained. You need the cooperation and trust of both sides 
for any effective program to work. 

What we have is management in some cases trying to take a 
leadership role and forcing unilateral changes down the workers' 
thl·oats. That is something the workers of this country cannot 
accept. I cannot accept it and I cannot stand for anything or 
anyone that tries to do that. It must be a subject of collective bar- • 
gaining. 

I feel strongly about that. I am a member of the AFL-CIO Execu­
tive Committee and we have taken positions on random testing. 

In the National Football League our position is very clear. We 
are opposed to random testing. We have seen the abuses that take 
place when random testing is used. I had one player last season, for 
instance, who did not hang out with the rest of the players after 
practice. 

A lot of the players got together at a local pub and had a few 
beers and he did not show up there. The coach called him and de­
cided that he probably had a drug problem because he did not 
drink with the rest of the players. [Laughter.] 

So when that happened, the player was asked to come in before 
the coach. They felt that they wanted to test him under the reason­
able cause provision of our collective bargaining agreement. 

Once the player was confronted, he finally confided to the coach 
that the reason that he did not drink with the rest of the players 
was that he was taking piano lessons and he was afraid that they 
would laugh at him. [Laughter.] 

So those are the types of abuses that can take place. We also had 
an incident of a player before a big game laughing on the elevator. 
The coach saw him laughing on the elevator and he said the guy is 
not serious; we want to test you for drugs; this is a big game. 

Those are the types of things that we must protect against in any 
system that we come up with. 

We felt strongly about drug use, arid in 1982 it was not the head­
lines and it was not the sexy issue that it is today, but the problem 
is still. there. We took a big step. Each player in the National Foot­
ball League is tested each year when he reports to training camp 
as part of his preseason physical. • 

If the player shows po~itive during that test, he then must . 
submit to random tests throughout the remainder of that season. 
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We also gave management the right to undertake reasonable-cause 
testing, but that determination should be made by experts. 

When I heard Mr. Riley a minute ago mention reasonable cause 
testing and say they cannot really make the determination, well, 
the reason they cannot make the determination is that determina­
tion should be made by medical experts trained in the field to 
make that determination. 

There is no easy answer to this problem. We can pass laws. We 
can do whatever we want, but until we are really willing to assume 
the responsibility of educating, rehabilitating and dealing with pre­
vention, testing is not the only answer. 

We all want a quick answer. We all want something that we can 
fill the headlines with that says we have now solved the drug prob­
lem because we all submit to testing. Well, I submit to the commit­
tee that when the Founding Fathers signed the Bill of Rights, they 
really understood what a police State was all about. Sure, they 
could not foresee drug testing and polygraphs and lie detector tests, 
but they fully understood the basic principles of individual liberty 
on which this country was founded. 

I must say that in my profession and in any profession, I would 
hope that we would remember that a person is innocent until 
proven guilty and not the other way around. 

Thank you. 
[The statement follows:] 
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STATF.MENT OF GENE UPSHAW 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

NFL PLAYERS ASSOCIATION 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Senate Judiciary 

Committee: 

My name is Gene Upshaw. I am Executive Director of the 

NFL players Association, the exclusive bargaining representative 

for players on all 28 NFL teams. The NFLPA is a member of the 

Federation of Professional Athletes, which I am proud to say is 

affiliated with the AFL-CIO. I also serve on the Executive 

Council of the AFL-CIO. ~ 
On behalf of the 1500 professi.onal football players in the 

NFL whom the Players Association rep-resents, I appreciate your 

invitation to appear today to discuss the very important issue of 

drug testing in the work place and the procedures we established 

in the NFL through collectiv7 bargaining to treat, care for, and 

eliminate chemical dependency problems of players. 

At the outset, let me strGSS that the NFL Players 

Association and fts members fully recognize the vital need to 

curb chemical sUbstance abuse and misuse. We are aware of the 

devastating costs the drug problem poses today in terms of human 

tragedy (to individuals and their families), as well as the 

dollar cost to society in law enforcement, health care, injuries, 

and death. We have worked with the Drug Enforcement 

Administration to develop educational programs addressed at • 
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stopping chemical dependency, and our members participate in 

community service organizations around the country working in 

various activities directed at curbing drug abuse and misuse. We 

understand that the special attention bestowed on us as 

professional athletes affords us special opportunities to 

communicate with youth and we seek to use that special !;tatus in 

responsible ways. 

Furthermore, as employees engaged in a physically 

demanding occupation, involving signific~nt risks of physical 

injury, we also are particularly aware of the increased dangers 

that chemical substance abuse presents. For these and other 

reasons, we established a collectively-bargained procedure in 

1982 to detect, educate, and treat players determined to be 

chemically dependent. I am proud to say that since 1982 our 

union has repeatedly sought to improve the educational, 

rehabilitation, and after-care aspects of our 

collectively-bargained drug program. 

In brief, the program developed in the NFL through 

collective bargaining provides the following elements: 

detection of drug use by players; 

education of players determined to be chemically 

dependent; 
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treatment of players determined to be chemically 

dependent; 

a central organization (unconnected with 

" 
management or the union) to evaluate existing 

chemical dependency facilities used by teams; to 

provide education programs, to conduct 

reasonable-cause testing of players suspected of 

being chemically dependent; and to process medical 

bills for players treated so as to protect • confidentiality of medical reports and the names 

of players. 

We believe that urinalysis testing of players, and their 

treatment, rehabilitation, and education concerning chemical 

dependency are mandatory subjects of bargaining. , also believe 

that the success of any such program depends on trust and 

cooperation. In that regard, the collective bargaining process 

is a critical means of developing and securing the trust and 

cooperation under which such a program can be effective. 

Our goal in the NFL Players ~ssociation has been to 

educate, test, treat, and rehabilitate. The fact that 

significant pUblicity surrounds professional athletics often 

leads management to try to impose a quick cure at the expense of 

individual rights or in disregard of the collective bargaining 

agreement. We have taken all necessary legal steps to assure • 
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that the terms and conditions of the collective bargaining are 

observed and enforced. Recently, two arbitration decisions 

sustained our collective bargaining agreement against such 

efforts by the Commissioner, who attempted to impose unscheduled 

drug tests without reasonable cause. 

Our agreement provides for urinalysis testing at the 

pre-season physical and upon "reasonable cause" at the direction 

of the team physican. Our agreement prohibits random testing. 

The so-called augumented program proposed by Commissioner Rozelle 

directly conflicted with the program agreed to in collective 

bargaining. A successful program must be based on cooperation. 

I am pleased that after lengthy hearings the arbitrators 

carefully deliberated the issues and sustained our view that the 

colle,;tive bargaining agreement defines the scope of permissible 

testing. 

As we approach the serious problem of drug abuse and 

dependency in our society, we must recognize there are no 

overnight solutions. We need programs that include education, 

treatment, rehabilitation, and confidentiality. In particular, 

confidentiality assures that individual interests will be 

protected. 

We also must be mindfUl that our form of government'is 

based on certain fundamental values. We are a free society where 

government does not intrude in our lives without just cause 1 
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where we are presumed innocent until proved guiltYl and where we 

are protected by law from being forced to testify against 

ourselves. Recent court decisions in Florida, New Jersey, and 

New York have held that random testing of public employees 

violates the unreasonable search and seizure provisions of the 

Fourth Amendment. Unless such tests are part of an annual 

physical or based on "reasonable suspicion" or probable cause 

that an employee is using a controlled substance, such random 

testing is prohibited. City of Palm Bay v. Bauman, 475 So.2d 

1322 (Fl. App. 5 Dist. 1985l1 Capua v. City of Plainfield, 643 

F.Supp. 1507, 1513 (D. N.J. 1986l; Patchogue-Medford Congress v. 

Board of Education, 505 N.Y.S.2d 888,891 (A.D. 2 Dept. 1986l1 

Caruso v. Ward, 506 N.Y.S.2d 789,792 (Sup. 1986). 

We need to reevaluate the reliability of urinalysis 

testing: some have claimed that such tests produce false 

positive rates of between 5% and 20%. without proper and 

adequate safeguards, numbers of individuals could be falsely 

branded and their careers and lives ruined. We need to encourage 

cooperation with law enforcement authorities to help identify and 

con~ict drug dealers. We need to improve counselling, and 

after-care programs, and to strengthen our efforts to dissuade 

those who have not turned to drugs from becoming dependent on 

them. Government, labor, p,nd management should bear all of these 

values and goals in mind when addressing the scourge of drug 

.. 

• 

• 
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abuse. We must remain sensitive to individual concerns of 

privacy, the accuracy of drug testing, and the legality of the 

procedures adopted. 

Mr. Chairman, our 1987 collective bargaining priorities 

include an improved drug and alcohol abuse prevention program. 

We do not agree with the owners that mandatory testing is the 

answer. 

We believe that the best approach is through a 

compcehensive collectively bargained program that discourages 

• drug use, helps those with drug abuse problems, and protects the 

rights of players. The comprehensive program we suggest includes 

an in-depth edllcational program, quality rehabllitation and after 

care, stiffer penalties for players who repeatedly fail drug 

tests, more "teeth" in reasonable cause testing, a $50,000 fine 

for any member of management who is guilty of a breach of 

confidentiality, and a career and financial counselling plan to 

help all players. 

This concludes my written statement. I will be pleased to 

answer the Committee's questions. Thank you • 

• 
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The CHAIRMAN. Keep proceeding the way in which you were. 
Thank you. 

STATEMENT OF E.A. WEIHENMAYER 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I am Ed Weihenmayer, the Director of 
Human Resources at Kidder, Peabody. Thank you for inviting me 
to share some information with you about Kidder, Peabody's drug 
prevention program. It is a comprehensive program which was in­
troduced in late 1985. 

We are an investment banking and brokerage firm. We have 
7,000 employees spread out around 70 offices across the United 
States. To date, under this program, we have tested 2,500 new em­
ployees and 2,000 current employees out of a current headquarters 
staff of about 3,000 people. 

I would like to inform you why we found it necessary to intro­
duce that program, including the drug testing component, and to 
advise you of some of the special efforts that we have made to ad­
dress employee concerns and sensitivities in its implementation. 

The motivation for any program in business, it seems to me, has 
to be a valid business objective which relates to drug use. Transpor­
tation, we have already seen, has valid objectives, dealing with pas­
senger safety and, in manufacturing, obviously with worker safety. 

In financial services, we move billions of dollars around in hun­
dreds of thousands of transactions and we have a legitimate inter­
est in the safety and security of those assets. 

It is really impossible for us, given the pace of the transactions, 
to test the product as it goes out the door. We ultimately have to 
rely on the honesty and integrity of our employees to manage and 
process all those funds in a professional way. 

The real focus of drug prevention is not the visible drug user. No 
business is going to tolerate stoned employees any more than it 
will tolerate d;:-unk employees. The real concern, as has been point­
ed out in earliei.~ testimony, is the employee who uses drugs where 
the drug use is not visible. 

In our industry, invisible drug use creates financial pressures 
which often lead to fraudulent activity. 

Now, I am not sure on Wall Street that our incidence is any 
greater than the national incidence. In fact, our experience would 
show it to be much less, but drugs are very easily available in the 
Wall Street area. 

You may have heard about a recent shooting last week that took 
place in Vietnam Memorial Park, close to our offices, when a drug 
dealer was shot simply trying to defend his turf for dealing. 

The CHAIRMAN. I watched, WhE!ll I was holding hearings on what 
later became known as the Sicilian connection, up in New York 
City. 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I was walking down the street and I heard 
l3omebody yell "he has been shot." In New York City, I just kept 
walking, you know. [Laughter.] 

The CHAInMAN. That, I understand, but just to reinforce what 
you are saying, we did a series of undercover things and we found 
that at lunchtime a number of very, very expensively-clad Wall 
Street executives, women and men, were literally waiting in line at 

• 
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an apartment house, walking up, slipping their money through the 
door, and getting their coke. There was a line like going to a movie. 

We just sat there and filmed it all, watched it all. So you are 
right; .it is there. 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Well, I am aware of firms, Mr. Chairman, 
that have screened off with high~wire screen open space which is 
their property because they were afraid of the liability if it became 
a festering drug scene. 

Most responsible people, I feel, would agree that we are better off 
in a drug-free environment. Now, some critics suggest that we 
should test only for cause, but Kidder has decided that we are not 
going to wait for the fraud to happen any morE: than I hope an air­
line waits for an air collision before it starts testing its pilots. 

When you step on a plane-we have heard this before-you 
expect a trained, sober and drug-free pilot at the helm, and I sup­
pose that is important because your life is at stake. But when 
people place their assets with us, their life savings, I think they 
have a right to expect that they are going to have trained, sober 
and drug-free people managing and processing those assets. 

Not surprisingly, customers have stretched this "expectation" to 
a belief that companies have an obligation to protect them against 
damage or injury resulting from negligence, and suits along these 
lines have been filed, some in the railroad industry. 

I believe I am correct in saying that SEPTA, a Philadelphia com­
muter line, recently suffered an accident and they now have a suit 
from passengers that are claiming negligence because the rail line 
allowed engineers that tested positive for substance abuse to run 
the train. 

There are going to be more suits of this sort and if companies are 
held accountable for the quality of our employees, I think we must 
be able to use tools which can help ensure that acceptable quality. 

Now, at the end of 1985 Kidder, Peabody introduced a compre­
hensive drug prevention program. It is not just a testing program. 
It is one that involves considerable communications, many face-to­
face meetings with employees-all of our new hires sign drug 
policy acknowledgements, which I have attached to my testimony­
an employee assistance program, supervisory training, and drug 
testing. 

To date, we have tested 2,500 new employees and 2,000 current 
employees, and testing is n<?w being extended to 70 branch offices. 
Our objective is to strive for a drug-free environment. 

While the teeth of drug testing is absolutely essential to accom­
plishing that objective, the most important aspect of the program is 
the employee assistance program component. This provides employ­
ees an opportunity, an outlet, for addressing any substance abuse 
on an absolutely confidential and, I might add, company-paid basis. 

A key aspect to our program is that it tests unit by unit and 
from top to bottom. We do not describe our program as random 
testing because we choose the unit. A meeting is held one to two 
months before any testing takes place with the employees of that 
unit. 

These sessions address policy issues, program objectives, the way 
we test and, most importantly, they serve as a forum to allow em-
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ployees to raise any concerns which they have and to get responses 
to those concerns. 

Because these sessions are held well in advance of testing, we 
have a chance to resolve problems before they may develop. I 
should mention that one very major producer in our firm, however, 
one of 500 employee owners, did refuse to take a test-this was 
about a year ago-but on the same day had conversations with me, 
with his boss and me, and ultimately with our CEO, who was final­
ly able to persuade him to take the test--

The CHAIRMAN. I bet he was. [Laughter.] 
Mr. WEIHENMAYER [continuing]. Rather than to throwaway a 

long and very good career. 
We have probably had 15 to 20 employees that have initially in­

dicated that they would not take the test. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you announce a date for the test? When you 

have the meeting 2 months in advance, do you say on September 
9th at 9 o'clock, we are going to conduct this test? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. No, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. What do you say? 
Mr. WEIHENMAYER. We simply say that you all will be tested 

within the next month or two months, so they are not aware of the 
date. But from those meetings, we have had 15 or 20 people that, in 
most cases, privately have said that they are really going to have 
trouble testing; that it is something they have a personal conflict 
with. 

At that point, we have an opportunity to talk with them, and we 
have been pleasantly surprised and pleased that we have been able 
to persuade ail but one to test in accordance with the program. 

But this brings me to the integrity of our program. So far, and I 
hope forever, we apply every aspect of our program from top to 
bottom, to every employee, no exceptions. This has provided us tre­
mendous strength in our communications with our employees. 

We have talked today about the accuracy or inaccuracy of drug 
testing. The fact is that preliminary tests which most companies 
use are about 95 percent ar.:curate. Now, that is not bad. In fact, in 
our business, at least par.t of which is picking stocks, that is a 
pretty good accuracy rate. 

The CHAIRMAN. It would be a heck of a rate if that were a jury 
or a judge. It is awful bad for the 5 percent, though, is it not? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. That is exactly right. The 5-perr:ent error 
rate is very unacceptable when it relat~s to as important a decision 
as employment. So, consequently, we and all other responsible 
frrms use gas chromatography/mass spectrometry-this was the 
test referred to earlier-to automatically confirm any positive from 
the preliminary test. 

It is a highly scientific test and if proper attention is paid to pre­
scription use and to the chain of custody, the test results will be 
extremely accurate. But since humans are involved in administer­
ing any test, you can never really say there will nevel' be an error. 

So the first step that we take, if there is a reconfirmed positive, 
is to go to that individual directly before anybody else is contacted 
and ask if there is an explanation, I1sk if there are any extenuating 
circumstances, before we begin the process of involving manage­
ment in the resolution of the problem. 

• 
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Now, if the employee does test positive and is a good performer 
and is prepared to commit to stopping any future use and will sign 
a statement to that effect, acknowledging also that he or she will 
be given repeated testing on an unannounced basis, not by unit but 
on an individual basis, then the employee is likely to be given a 
second opportunity. As far as I am concerned, this is just good busi­
ness. 

But if the employee tests positive on a re-test, termination is 
almost certain. 

The CHAIRMAN. I am going to have to ask you to speed up your 
testimony, if I may. 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I want to emphasize that our program is 
clearly not designed to catch people. Employees are provided repeat 
advance notices of testing and we do not fire automatically on a 
positive test. Our intent really is to create a climate where drug 
use is just not accepted as part of the working environment. 

Now, Kidder does not stand alone in fighting drug abuse on Wall 
Street. Almost every Wall Street iirm tests for drug use on a pre­
employment basis and many today are considering testing of cur­
rent employees. It is really just part of our overall security pro­
gram which involves mandated fingerprinting, extensive back­
ground checks, et cetera. 

We in the industry are in the process of endorsing a charter; let 
us call it an industry charter, called IISecurity Firms for a Drug­
Free Workplace." We hope, once this process is completed, to dis­
tribute this charter to the campuses where we recruit. 

I think one major contribution coming from this will be to influ­
ence our young people on the campuses not to use drugs by inform­
ing them that one very exciting industry does not want them if 
they are drug users. 

Now, how can our Nation's legislators help? I think we can join 
together to--

The CHAIRMAN. I am really going to have to ask you to summa­
rize in 60 seconds. 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I would like to ask that we join together, to 
make sure that we have the tools to do what we need to do, which 
is to run an appropriate business. 

Drug testing is controversial, but I think I am here today not be­
cause Kidder has the toughest program, but because our program 
has gotten 0sibility in that it represents a careful balance between 
business interests and employee sensitivities. 

[The statement follows:] 
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Testimony 

E.A. Weihenmayer 

Vice President - Human Resources 

Kidder, Peabody clc Co. Incorporated 

Thank you for inviting me to share information about Kidder, Peabody's 

comprehensive drug prevention program, which was introduced In late 19&5. 

Kidder, Peabody is an investment banking and brokerage firm with 7,000 employees 

in 70 offices across the U.S. To date, we have tested 2,500 new hires and 2,000 

current employ.ees out of a New York headquarters population of 3,000. I'd like to 

inform you why Kidder found it necessary to introduce a drug prevention program, 

including a drug testing component, and to advise you of the special efforts we 

have made to address employee concerns and sensitivities in its Implementation. 

The appropriate motivation for any drug prevention program is a valid business 

objective which relates to employee drug use. Transportation companies are 

legitimately concerned about passenger safety. Manufacturing flrms have a 

genuine interest in worker safety. Nuclear plant operators are hopefully concerned 

about the safety of surrounding neighborhoods. In financial services, we move 

billions of doliars around in tens of thousands of transactions daily and have a 

legitimate interest in the safety and security of those assets. 

In our industry, the pace and complexity of transactions make ,it impossible to test 

the absolute quality of the "product" as it goes out the door. While we institute 

tight controls, we ultimately have to rely on the honesty and integrity of our 

employees to safeguard the financial assets which We manage and process. The 

real focus of drug prevention programs in the workplace is not the visible drug 

user. Certainly no business of any sort will put up with "stoned" employees any 

more than it would tolerate drunk employees. The real concern is the employee 

who uses drugs where the drug use is not visible. In some industries, this "invisible" 

Use poses mojor safety risks, either for employees or customers. In the case of 

financial services, invisible drug use can create financial pressures which often 

lead to fraudulent activity. 

Drug use on Wall Street may not be greater than the national incidence and, in 

fact, our experience shows it to be much less. But drugs are easily available to our 

New York employees. We can't seem to shut off the supply in the surrounding Wall 

Street area. You may have heard that a dealer was shot and killed just last week in 

broad daylight in Vietnam Memorial Park, c1o~e to our offices, in an apparent 

battle for drug sales turf. 

Responsible people will agree we are better off in a drug free environment. Some 

critics suggest that we test only for cause, but Kidder has decided we are not going 
to wait for the fraud to happen, any more than I hope an airline waits for the mid 

• 

• 
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air collision before it starts testing its pilots. When you step on a plane you expect 

a trained, sober, and drug-free pilot at the helm, because lile is at stake. For 

those that place their financial assets with us, there is the sam e expectation that 

trained, sober, ~nd drug-free people are managing and processing those assets. 

Not surpdsingly, m~ny customers have stretched this expectation to a belief that 

companies have an obHgation to protect thelr clients from any damage or injury 

which results from negligence. Suits along such lines have already been filed. For 

example, SEPTA - a Philadelphia commuter train line - recently suffered an 

accident which resulted in injuries to passengers. In accordance with Department 

of Transportation rules, the erlgineers were tested for substance abuse following 

the accident, and traces of drugs were iound in their systems. Passengers brought 

suit against SEPTA lor negligence. Certainly, if companies are to be held 

accountable for the quality of their employees, they must be able to use tools 

which can help to ensure that acceptable quality. 

At the end of 1985, Kidder, Peabody introducell a comprehensive drug prevention 

program - not a testing program, but one involving considerable communications, 

many face-to-face meetings with employees, drug poHcy aCknowledgements by all 

new hires (attached), Employee Assistance Programs, sup~rvisory training, and drug 

testing. To date, We have drug screened 2,500 new hires plus 2,000 current 

employees out of a New York headquarters population of 3,000. Testing is now 

being extended to our 70 branch offices. Our obj ective is to strive for a drug-free 

work environment. While the teeth of drug testing is absolutely essential to 

accomplishing that objective, the most· important aspect of the prog.am is the 

Employee Assistance Program, which provides employees an outlet for addressing 

any substance abuse problems on an absolutely confidential and company paid bas!s. 

A very Iley aspect of Kidder's drug prevention program is that it tests unit by unit 

and from top to bottom in the Uf .. t. A meeting is held with every group I - 2 

months before the initial testing actually takes place. Such sessions address 

program objectives, policy issues, testing logistics but, most importantly, serve as 

a forum to surface problems and allow employees to express any reservations they 

have about the program. Because these sessions are held well in advance of 

testing, we have time to resolve most problems before any test is administered. I 

should mention, though, that one very major producer in the firm, one of our 500 

employee owners, did refuse to take the test but on that s::J.me day had 
conversations with me, his boss and me, and ultimately with the CEO, who was able 

to persuade him to take the test, rather than throwaway a long and successful 

career. While believing that his position was one clearly based on principle, we 

asked. him how he could expect us to make an exception of him while testing 7,000 

other employees. We have had 15-20 other employees initially indicate that they 

would not take the test, but extensive communication efforts have ultimately 

persuaded ali but one to test in accordance t.;ith our program. 

Which brings me to the int~grlty of our program. So far, and I hope forever, every 

aspect of our program is applied top to bottom, to every employee, no exceptions • 

This provides us tremendous strength in our communications. 



The media talks and writes about the inaccuracy of drug testing. The fact is that 

the preliminary tests which most companies use are about 9.5% accurate. Now 

that's not bad. In fact, 9.5% accuracy is outstanding in our business, if you are 

picking stocks. But a .5% error rate is unacceptable when it relates to important 

employment decisions. Consequently, we and most other major firms use mass 

spectNmetry/gas chromatography automatically to confirm every positive from a 

preliminary test. MSGC is highly scientific, so if proper attention is paid to 

prescription drug use and chain of custody, test results will be extremely accurate. 

However, since humans are involved, we never say there will never be an error. So 

the tirst step on a reconfirmed positive is to ask the individual tested for an 

explanation, ask if there are any extenuating circumstances, before we begin the 

process of involving management in any resolution. 

If an employee does test positive and is a good performer, !s prepared to commit to 

stopping use, will sign a statement to that effect, and acknowledge that he or she 

will r..:.,eatedly be retested (1) an unannounced basis, then the employee is likely to 

be given a second opportunity. But if the employee tests pOSitive on retest, 

termination is almost certain. 

I want to emphasize, though, that our program is clearly not designed to catch 

people. Employees are provided repeated advance notices of testing. And We don't 
fire automatically on a positive test. Instead, our intent is to create a climate 

where drug use is just not accepted as part of our working environment. I can 

assure you that maintaining positive employee relations in the midst of an 

implementation is a challenging experience. But if employees see their company 

demonstrating sensitivity and integrity, showing commitment to principle, and 

communicating effectively on a difficult issue, then the overall and ultimate 
impact on employee relations can be positive. 

Kidder docs not stand alone in its fight against drug use in the workplace. In fact, 

almost every major Wall Street firm now tests for drug use on a pre-employment 

basis, and may have or are considering programs which test current employees - all 

as part of overall security programs, which include NYSE mandated fingerprinting, 

extensive background cheCks, and rather stringent access requirements into 

controlled areas. A number 01 these firms are in the process of endorsing an 

industry charter (attached) we have called "Securlty Firms for a Drug Free 

Workplace." These endorsees tentatively plan to distribute the charter to the 
campuses where we recruit. r view this as a major contribution to constructively 

influencing our young people not to use drugs, by informing them in advance tha t 

one very exciting industry does not want them if they are drug users. 

How can our NatitJr/s legislators help? How can we join together to do the right 

thing by both our businesses and our employees? Simply by making sure that 

business has the tools to do the job we need to do, specifically to preserve and, in 

fact, clarify, a right to test. While drug testing is controversial, Kidder's program 

hopefully demonstrates that vital busine~~ needs can be addressed While stil! 

remaining very sensitive to employee concerns. I'd like to think that Kidder's 
program has gotten the pUblicity which brought me here today, not because it is 

the toughest program, but because it represents a careful balance between business 

objectives and employee sensitivities. 

• 

• 
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Drug Policy 

• The illegal use of drugs in this country is on the rise, both socially and in the 

workplace. Like most firms in olJr industry, Kidder, Peabody has a priority interest 

in providing the highest quality service to our many clients and in safeguarding 

their assets. Kidder has, therefore, taken certain steps that are intended to 

benefit the firm, our employees and our clients. 

• 
The first step is to ensure that all employees clearly understand the company's 

policy regarding illegal drug use: 

"Possessing, using, purchasing, distributing, selling, or having controlled 

substances in your'system without medical authorization during the work day, 

on the firm's premises or while conducting company business is inconsistent 

with the fiem's business interests and will be grounds for disciplinary action, up 

to and ,including immediate termination." 

The firm I·eserves the right to take appropriate steps to ensure compliance with 

this policy, including the testing of its employees. 

The second step entails a mandatory drug screen for all new hires in New York and 

in certain branches. This will be handled directly by Human Resources on a 

confidential basis as part of the employment process. 

Please acknowledge your understanding of Kidder, Peabody's policy and your 

acceptance of these conditions of employment by signing below. 

Name (print) 

Date Signature 
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Kidder. Peabody B Co. 
Inoorporated 

Securities Firms For A Drug Free Workplace 

The presence of illegal drugs in the workplace and the influence of them on 
employees is wholly incompatible with our industry's business operations, health 
and weJl being of our employees, responsibilities to our customers, 'and reputation 
in the marketplace. Consequently, reflecting these concerns, we; the undersigned 
pledge to: 

Implement comprehensive drug prevention programs which strive to achieve 
drug-free workplaces. 

Recognize that drug users may Heed a.sistance in overcoming their problems 
and may offer employees with drug problems the opportunity for 
rehabilitation. 

Distribute written drug policies to all employees, explaining the need to 
eliminate drug use in the workplace and the individual consequences of such 
use. 

Require all new hires to sign policy acknowledgements. 

Where permitted by law, test all new hires for illegal drugs. 

Provide Employee Assistance Programs for employees to address drug 
probiems on a confidential basis. 

Train managers to recognize and address drug-related performance 
problems. 

Communicate with employ~es about drug policies, Employee Assistance 
Programs, and program objectives - on an ongoing basis. 

Educate our recruiting sourCes and the community as to the industry 
position on drug use. 

We further pledge to implement each of these provIsions as quickly as our 
individual circumstances allow and, in addition, to work toward programs which 
will ensure our current employee popUlations remain drug-free. 

Date Signature 

Title 

Firm 

• 

• 

'. 
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The CHAIRMAN. 'fhank you very much. 
Mr. Durham, welcome. 

STATEMENT OF R.V. DURHAM 

Mr. DURHAM. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. I am R.V. Durham, 
Director of Safety and Health for the International Brotherhood of 
Teamsters, and I would like to present an abbreviated statement if 
you would permit the entire statement to be a part of the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Your entire statement will be placed in the 
record. 

Mr. DURHAM. OK. 
I appreciate the opportunity to appear here today on behalf of 

our General President, Mr. Presser, to discuss the role of drug test­
ing in curbing substance abuse in the trucking industry and the 
role that collective bargaining plays in trying to see to it that this 
is carried out with a maximum of respect for individual rights and 
maximum protection against wrongly accusing a person or unfairly 
jeopardizing their career. 

We in the Teamsters Union know that abuse of alcohol and 
drugs is a major problem in American society today. As an impor­
tant, socially-responsible American labor union, we feel that we 
clearly have a role to play in the battle against substance abuse, 
and we are playing an active role in education, rehabilitation and 
testing. 

We are especially proud of the educational program launched 
last year by our general president which uses the various commu­
nication resources available to the Teamsters Union to educate our 
members and their families and the general public, and we shared 
some of that material with the committee. 

A Teamster driver is a much better, more careful driver than 
your average motorist. Some of the best evidence comes when you 
have an accident between a car and a truck driver. The car driver 
is at fault more often than the truck driver; in many studies, it 
shows upwards of three times to one. 

That is not the impression you might get from media coverage of 
some highly publicized truck crashes, but those are the facts. Most 
Teamster drivers have to take a DOT physical two years. They can 
be disqualified for a lot of conditions that people in other jobs can 
continue to work with, such as diabetes, heart disease, high blood 
pressure, hearing loss, et cetera. 

They are also disqualified if they use any illegal drugs. For 
people like commercial truck drivers, we support periodic drug test­
ing for substance abuse as part of their periodic overall physical ex­
amination. This is the main thrust of the drug and alcohol testing 
provisions that we have negotiated into our National Master 
Freight Agreement. 

We have long argued, and our own survey shows, that the inci­
dence of drug abuse among Teamster truck drivers is much lower 
than what the media's portrayal and the public's perception of 
truck drivers suggest and, in fact, dramatically lower among the 
motoring public in general. 

A survey we conducted of Teamster local unions involved in the 
administration of the National Master Freight Agreement reveals 
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that less than one-quarter of one percent of the employees tested 
positive for drugs and alcohol. 

The National Master Freight Agreement provides for testing in 
two contexts, where there is probable .suspicion and during the De­
partment of Transportation's recurrent physicals. 

By restricting testing to these situations, individual employees 
are protected from being tested in an arbitrary or discriminatory 
fashion. The National Master Freight Agreement program man­
dates strict chain of possession requirements to guard against 
having a sample tampered with or adulterated in 'any way. 

In addition, in the event of an initial positive test, state-of-the-art 
tests are required to ensure that no employee is disciplined on the 
basis of a false positive test. We use the GC-MS confirmation 
screening that has already been discussed. 

A critical part of any drug testing program is something else 
that has already been discussed, and that is the establishment of a 
rigorous program for approving laboratories to perform these tests. 

It is a mistake to assume that any medical laboratory that adver­
tises drug testing services can perform with the level of compe­
tence necessary. In order for a program to be successful, the cov­
ered employees must have confidence in the laboratories doing the 
testing. 

Our process is so selective that after about 3 years of dealing 
with our program, of those laboratories applying, and there have 
been a number of them, only seven have been approved to do 
either the urine screening test in conjunction with the DOT physi­
cal examinations or the blood tests for probable suspicion of on-the­
job impairment. 

Only two of these labs have been approved for both kinds of test­
ing. 

The problem of laboratory accuracy received national attention 
just last week with the controversy over the drug test on the Con­
rail crew involved in the fatal crash in Chase, MD. 

We do not have all the details yet, but from available reports it 
looks like the DOT's primary drug lab made devastating mistakes 
in conducting and reporting those tests. In reviewing the Federal 
Register in recent days, I understand that they have now changed 
to a laboratory in Salt Lake City. 

We believe the federal government has an obligation to establish 
a proficiency testing network for laboratories to assure good qual­
ity control, especially if the federal government mandates wide­
spread drug testing of workers in the transportation industry. 

We also believe that only federal minimum standards for accura­
cy and quality control can prevent potential abuses and ensure em­
ployer and employee confidence in the accuracy of test results. The 
International Brotherhood of Teamsters strongly urges Congress to 
enact this type of legislation. 

Many employers in a wide variety of industries are introducing 
drug test programs in various forms. Frankly, many of these em­
ployer-introduced programs do not adequately prote(;t workers 
from having these programs administered in an arbitrary or dis­
criminatory way. 

Many do not have adequate safeguards to protect workers from 
being disciplined unfairly. Many do not do enough to ensure the ac-

• 
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curacy of the lab tests. In view of these problems, the union is the 
worker's only real defense. We have to bargain on these issues to 
protect the interests of our members. 

In fact, in a number of cases Teamster locals and other unions 
have had to go to court or to the National Labor Relations Board to 
force the employer to bargain on these issues. 

One area in which we have been successful is convincing our em­
ployers that random testing and other forms of arbitrary testing 
are not the solutions to substance abuse problems in the workplace. 

Random testing is a wholly unreasonable and unjustifiable intru­
sion on an individual's right to privacy. I might add that we believe 
that government-mandated random testing presents some very seri-
ous constitutional questions as well. . 

The Teamsters Union remains unalterably opposed to any type 
of random testing for drugs or alcohol. Now, Mr. Bunte, to my left, 
president of Trucking Management, Incorporated, the largest man­
agement organization of unionized carriers, will convey his organi­
zation's views on random testing. 

I have been authorized to tell you that the Motor Carrier Labor 
Advisory Council, the other large unionized management group 
representing 142 companies, shares the Teamsters'. view of random 
drug testing. 

We believe that probable suspicion and recurrent testing provide 
an adequate deterrent in preventing substance abuse in the work­
place. 

Mr. Chairman, to try to finish up here, I have talked a lot about 
the National Master Freight Agreement. We are proud of some of 
the things we have been able to accomplish with it. 

However, like any other labor agreement, it is a product of a lot 
of give-and-take and compromise, and like any other collective bar­
gaining agreement, we hope to make improvements when we sit 
down again to negotiate a new contract next year. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I just want to say that it is well known 
that there are a lot of safety problems in this trucking industry. 
They have been getting steadily worse since deregulation. 

However, there has yet to be a conclusive study demonstrating 
that substance abuse is a problem in the transportation industry or 
has aggravated the safety problems. Many of the existing safety 
problems in the trucking industry were caused by the unrestricted 
entry into the business of almost anybody who can raise the down 
payment on a used truck. 

Where the employer and the driver are the same person, it defies 
logic to believe that random or, for that matter, any form of testing 
will have any effect on substance abuse. The Secretary of Transpor­
tation acknowledged the problems this raises for the implementa­
tion of any federally mandated drug testing program in the truck­
ing industry in her recent testimony before the Senate Commerce 
Committee. 

The CHAIRMAN. What percentage of truckers are in that situa­
tion where they are their own. employer? 

Mr. DURHAM. Unforhmately, the government or no one else 
seems to have a specific number, but it ranges in the 150,000 to 
250,000 range, I think, is a pretty good ballpark guess. Mr. Bunte 
may want to add his thoughts on that. 

92-844 0 - 89 - 3 



------------.----------------

60 

To wind up here, Mr. Chairman, congressionally mandated 
random drug testing will do little more than place anotht~r unnec­
essary burden on those employers and employees where thl;lre is al­
ready a program in place. 

We appreciate the opportunity to come before you this afternoon 
and discuss our views on this important subject, and I will be more 
than glad to answer any questions you might have. 

[The statement follows:] 

• 

• 
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STATEMENT 

OF 

JACKIE PRESSER, GENERAL PRESIDENT 

INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF TEAHSTERS 

Good Morning. My name is R.V. Durham. I am 

Director of Safety and Health for the International 

Brotherhood of Teamsters. I appreciate the opportunity 

to appear here today on behalf of our General President 

Jackie Presser to discuss the role of drug testing in 

curbing substance abuse in the trucking industry, and 

the role that collective bargaining plays in trying to 

see to it that this is carried out with a maximum of 

respect for individual rights, and maximum protection 

agai~st wrongly accusing a person or unfairly 

jeopardizing their career. 

We in the Teamsters Union know that abuse of 

alcohol and drugs is a major problem in American 

society today. As an important, socially responsible 

American labor union, we feel that we clearly have a. 

role to play in the battle against sUbstance abuse. 

And we ~ playing all active role: In education, 

rehabilitation, and testing. We are especially proud 

of the educational program launched last year by 

General President Jackie Presser, which uses the 



62 

various communication resources available to the 

Teamsters union to educate our members and their 

families, as well as the general public, about these 

dangers. 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to prefacp. my remarks 

about drug testing by giving you a little of the 

context in which this has corne about in the trucking 

industry. 

It is important to recognize that your typical 

Teamster driver is a highly skilled, experienced • drive~, working in a very demanding job. He (or she) 

is responsible for operating a vehicle that may weigh 

80,000 pounds, may be loaded with hazardous material, 

over roads that may be crowded with other vehicles, in 

all kinds of weather conditions. 

A Teamster driver is a much better, more careful 

driver than your average motorist. Some of the best 

evidence of this comes when you have an accident 

between a ca.r and a truck: The car driver is at fault 

more JHen than the truck driver. That is not the 

im~ression you might get from media coverage of some 

highly publicized truck crashes. But those are the 

facts. 

Because the job is so demanding, a Teamster driver 
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has to be in better physical and medical shape than 

your average worker in another occupation. To make 

sure they are, most Teamster drivers have to take a DOT 

physical exam every two years. They can be disqualified 

for a lot of conditions that people in othe~ jobs can 

continue to work with: diabetes, heart disease, high 

blood pressure, hearing loss. They are also disqualified 

if they use any illegal drugs. 

It is against this background that the Teamsters 

Union has become involved in the issue of drug testing 

in the trucking industry. 

For people like commercial truck drivers, we 

support periodic testing for substance abuse as part of 

their periodic overall physical examinations. This is 

the main thrust of the drug and alcohol testing pro-

visions that we negotiated into the National Master 

Freight Agreement in 1985. A copy of that contract 

language is attached to my statement. In addition, we 

have furnished copies of our Drug & Alcohol Abuse 

Program. 

Mr. Arthur Bunte, President of Trucking Manage-

ment, Inc., who is appearing with me today, has some 

very interesting data on the results of these DOT 
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physical drug tests. We have long argued - and our own 

survey shows - that the incidence of drug abuse among 

Teamster truck drivers is much lower than what the 

media's portrayal and the public's perception of truck 
.., 

drivers suggests - and, in fact, dramatically lower 

than among the motoring public in general. A survey we 

cQnducted of Teamster Local Unions involved in the 

administration of the Naticnal Master Freight Agreement 

reveals that less than one quarter of one percent of 

these employees tested positive for drugs and alcohol. • I understand that Trucking Management, Inc. has also 

undertaken a similar study, and I urge you to discuss 

with Mr. Bunte TMI's findings because they are the best 

data available on drug use among professional tru~k 

drivers. All drug and alcohol tests conducted under 

the NMFA are at the employers' expense. Thus, Mr. 

Bunte may also be able to share with you some idea of 

the Closts of such a program. Generally, an initial 

immunoassay test with a gas chromatography/mass 

spectrometry confirmation test will cost between $50 - .' 

$100. 

As I said, we negotiated some very specific 

contract language on drug testing, when confronted with 

~mp10yers' requests that employees submit to any number • of tests, some without confinnatory tests or chain-of-
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custody protection. 

The NMFA thus provides for testing in two con-

texts: where there is probable suspicion; and during 

Department of Transportation recurrent physicals. 

Under cur collective bargaining agreement, probable 

suspicion is defined as follows: 

"Probable suspicion means suspicion based on specific 

personal observations that the Employer repr.esentative 

can describe concerning the appearance, behavior, 

speech or breath odor of tha employee. suspicion is 

not probable and thus not a basis for testing if it is 

based solel.y on third party of,servation and reports." 

By restricting testing to such situations, and in 

conjunction with DOT physicals, indivjdual empLoyees 

are protected from b~ing tested in an arbitrary or 

discriminatory fashiQn. 

For either type of testing, the NMFA program 

mandates strict chain-of-posse~sion requirements to 

guard against having a sample tampered with or adul-

terate~ in any way. 

In addition, in the event of an initial positive 

test, state-of-the-art tests are required to insure 

that no employee is disciplined on the basis of a 

false-posltive test. By doing this, we virtually 

eliminated the PQssibility that a person's test would 

show up positive because he took a certain over-the-
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counter medicine, o.r because of some other situation 

like those you may have read about in the media. 

A critical part of the NMFA program, and of any 

drug testing program, is the establishment of a rigor-

ous program for approving laboratories to perform these 

tests. It is false to assume that any medical laboratory 

that advertises drug testing services can perform with 

the level of competence necessary. In order for a 

program to be successful, the covered employees must 

have confidence in the laboratories doing the testing. • It is our belief that the laboratories used for testing 

under the NHFA provide the high degree of expertise 

required. 

The laboratory approval process for the N~tional 

Master Freight Agreement is so selective that, after 

about three years, of those laboratories applying, only 

seven have been approved to do either the urine screen-

ing teste in conjunction with DOT physical exams, or 

the blood tests for probable suspicion of on-the-job 

impairment. Only two of these labs have been approved 

for both kinds of testing. The problem of laboratory 

accuracy received national attention just last week 

with the controversy over the drug tests on the Conrail 

'crew involved in the fatal crash in Chase, Haryland. • 
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We do not have all the details yet, but from available 

reports, it looks like the Department of Transpor-

tation's primary drug test lab made devastating 

mistakes in conducting and reporting those tests. 

In addition, the problem was highlighted a few 

weeks ago when a Washington, D.C., television station 

sent spiked urine samples to seven Washington area 

laboratories. The laboratories reported false 

negatives for·S2% of the samples • 

• We believe the Federal government has an 

obligation to estqblish a p=oficiency testing network 

for laboratories to ensure good quality control, 

especially if the Federal government mandates wide-

spread drug testing of workers in the transportation 

industries. Right now, the laboratories involved under 

the National Master Freight Agreement participate in a 

proficiency testing program run by the state of 

Pennsylvania, which is the only state-run proficiency 

program currently in place. While other states are 

considering proficiency programs for such labs, we 

believe that only federal minimum standards for 

accuracy and quality control can prevent potential 

abuses and insure employer and employee confidence in 

• the accuracy of test results. The International 

Brotherhood of Teamsters strongly urges Congress to 
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enact this type of legislation. 

Many employers, in a wide variety of industries, 

are introducing drug test programs in various forms. 

Frankly, many of these employer-introduced programs 

~ adequately protect workers from having these 

programs administered in an arbitrary or discriminatory 

way. Many don't have adequate safeguards to protect 

workers from being disciplined unfairly. Most ~ do 

enough to ensure the accuracy of the lab tests. In 

view of these problems, the union is the workers' only • real defense: We have to bargain on these issues to 

protect the interests of our members. In fact, in a 

number of cases, Teamsters Locals and other unions have 

had to go to the courts or to the NLRB to force 

employers to bargain on these issues. 

One area in which we have been successful is in 

convincing employers that random testing and other 

forms of arbitrary testing are not the solutions to 

SUbstance abuse problems in the workplace. Random 

testing is a wholly unreasonable and unjustifiable 

intrusion on an individual's right to privacy. I might 

add that we believe that government-mandated random 

testing -- as is being contemplated by some in the 

Congrens -- is unconstitutional. The Teamsters Union • 
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remains unaLterabLy opposed to any type of random 

testing for drugs or aLcohoL. 

Another approach to testing that we aLso view as 

arbitrary is bLanket post-accident testing. We support 

post-accident testing when the investigating poLice 

officer has reason 1:0 beLieve that a driver of ~ kind 

of vehicle -- car or truck -- may be under the influ-

ence of drugs or alcohol. In fact, we believe that 

'police in every state already ~ this authority • 

But, as I said before, in the majority of acci-

dents, the truck driver is not at fault. Thus blanket 

post-accident testing is arbitrary. It constitutes a 

random test based on being in the wrong place at the 

wrong time, and we are opposed to it. We believe that 

probable suspicion and recurrent testing provides an 

adequate deterrent in preventing SUbstance abuse in the 

workpLace, and that current studies being undertaken in 

the meat packing industry will demonstrate that. 

Mr. Chairman, I've talked a lot today about the 

NationaL Master Freight Agreement. We are proud of 

some of things we have been able to accomplish with it. 

However, Like any other Labor agreement, it is the 

product of a lot of give-and-take and compromise. And 

Like any other collective barga.i,ning agreement, we hope 

to make improvements when we sit down again to negoti-
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ate a new contract. A skilled, experienced employee is 

a valuable asset to the employer. And the Teamsters 

Union feels very strongly that we want to protect the 

interests of all of our members. Rehabilitation should 

be the primary goal of any workplace program to combat 

drug abuse. This serves the best interests of all 

concerned: the worker, his or her family, the employer, 

the union, and society. 

We built an incentive and opportunity for reha-

bilitation into the National Master Freight Agreement 

language in 1985. However, experience has shown that 

few substance abusers will voluntarily enter such 

programs. Accordingly, I believe that the right of an 

employee to enter an employee assistance program after 

his first positive test result is an area we are going 

to want to re-visit when we sit down to negotiate a new 

agreement in a few months. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I just want to say that it 

is well-known that there are a lot of safety problems 

in this industry. They have been getting steadily 

worse since deregulation. However, there has yet to be 

a conclusive study demonstrating that substance abuse 

• 

• 
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is a problem in the transportation industry, or has 

aggravated existing safety problems. 

Many of the exi~ting safety problems in the 

trucking industry were caused by the unrestricted entry 

into the business of almost anybody who can raise the 

down payment on a used truck. \~here the empl-:>yer and 

the driver are the same person, it defies logic to 

believe that random, or for that matter any form of 

testing, will have any effect on substance abuse . 

• Moreover, the Secretary of Transportation acknowledged 

the problems this raises for the implementation of any 

federally-mandated drug testing program in the trucking 

industry in her recent testimony before the Senate 

Commerce committee. Thus, Congressionally-mandated 

random drug testing will do little more than place 

another unnecessary burden on those employers and 

employees where there is already a program in place. 

We appreciate the opportunity you have given us, 

Mr. Chairman, to discuss our views on this very 

,( 

important SUbject. 

I will be happy to answer any questions you may 

have . 

• Thank you. 
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CONTRACT 
LANGUAGt: 

Article 35. Section 3 

Alcohol and Drug Use 
(It) Drug Intoxication 

The dedsion of the ~at ional (il'iel'am'e l'ommittt'e l'elllt ing 
to illegal drug indu('ed intoxkarion is hel't'h,\' ill!'ol1)lII,lted 
hy rt'ferelll:e in thb .-\greement, liefusal of tIll' elll(llo~'ee to 
parlil'ipate in the testing (ll'otedure provided therein shall 
constiiute a (l1'l!SUlnption of drug intoxitation and shall COli' 
stitute the hasis of discharge withol\{ the receipt of a priol' 
warning INter, 

(b) Leave of Absence-Alcohol and Drug l'se 
An em(llo~'ee shall he permitted to take a leare 01' ahsf'n('e 
lill' tIll' pur(lOSt' 01' Ulllll'l'going 1I'l'lUnll'llt [Hu'Suant (0 an ap­
IlI'II\'t'd program of akohlllbtll III' drug u~t', Thl' It'are 01' 
ahsl'll('!' nllN Ill' reqllt'~lt!d prior til tht, ('lImmissillnllf an~' 
at( ~lIh.iI'('t (II db('iplilHlI'~' at(ion, 
The Elllplo~'t'l' ~hall gil'l·iwtwl'l'n thil'lY (:10) and ~ixty (lill) 
days (ll'ior written notil'e (0 all I'tlIplowe "I' the Emplo,l'el''s 
intention to request a test lin' drug U~t' during a our physital 
examination, The t.'mplo~'ee nHl~', within lire (ii) days of 
l't.'<.:eipt or sUth written notiee, make written request 1'01' a 
lea\'!' of ahsenl'e, 
Such leaves of l~)Sente ~hall he grantl'd on a one-time hasis 
and shall hl' lill' a maximum of sixty (liIl) days unless I'X­
(ended h~' mutual aglwment. While on such leare, (he 
employee shallno( I'l'cl'h'e any or the hl'nefits provided IW 
this Agl't'l'ment 01' Supplements then'to excl'pl tontinued al'­
<.:rual 01' sl'niori~', IlOl' dol'S this prol'ision amend III' alter the 
disl'iplinal'Y [u'o\'hiolls, 

(c) Return from Leave of Absence-'iesting 
Employees r!:'<luest ing to l'I!IUI'n to work fl'Om a leaVe of 
ahsl'nce lill' drug us!' shall hI' I'equil'l'd tn he tested h~' th!' 
pl'ol'l'durt, adopt!'d h~' tht' ~atiollal (il'il'Vlmct' t'nnunitt!'t', 
Failurt' Intake tIll' tt'st (II' tn m!'!'t tl\!' s[andanl~ a<lll[l£l'd hy 
the ~ational (il'il'nllH'l' ('onunitt!'1' shall he ('aUSl' Ii II' 
<lisdlUt'l!,l.' wi,hout a prillI' warning It'twl', 

(<I) Tht' [lrovisi(ln~ III' t hb Sl'('! ion ~halln(l( appl~' to [ll'll­
balionary (·IlI[lloyl'l'~. 

• 

• 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. Bunte. 
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STATEMENT OF ARTHUR H. BUNTE, JR. 

Mr. BUNTE. My name is Art Bunte and I am president of Truck­
ing Management, Inc., and I welcome this opportunity to testify 
before the committee on drug testing. 

I am submitting this statement on behalf of TMI, the national 
collective bargaining representative of a significant sector of the or­
ganized motor carrier industry. TMI negotiates and administers 
the National Master Freight Agreement on behalf of its members 
throl1ghout the entire United States. 

TMI member companies employ approximately 100,000 Team­
sters who are currently working under the National Master 
Freight Agreement. TMI member companies represent a diverse 
cross-section of the industry, from the largest to the smallest com­
panies in the industry. Some member companies employ under five 
employees, while others employ (lver 10,000 employees. 

Beginning with the first National Master Freight Agreement in 
1964, TMI and the Teamsters have incorporated language into the 
agreement to address substance abuse problems. The primary con­
cern in the early years was the consumption of alcohol. 

As the use of drugs became more apparent in the early 1980's, 
we jointly recognized that the provisions of the agreement were jn.; ~ 
adequate to address the continuing growth of drug abuse in Ameri­
can society, and particularly in our industry. 

Rather than sit idly by and allow this potential problem to begin 
to affect the labor-management arena, we jointly took a positive 
approach to drug abuse and established a joint program of drug 
and alcohol abuse that we have put into effect in August of 1984. 

The National Master F'reight Agreement drug testing program 
contains two different categories of testing. The first is probable 
suspicion testing. It covers all situations in which an employee is 
acting in an abnormal manner and the employer has probable sus­
picion to believe that the employee is under the influence of a con­
trolled substance and/or alcohol. The employer may require the 
employee to go to a medical clinic to provide both urine and blood 
specimens for laboratory testing. 

The second is the DOT recurrent or other regular physical exam­
ination testing. It covers all physical examinations which are re­
quired by the Department of Transportation and by company phys­
ical examination requirements. 

In these examinations, the employer can require the employee to 
provide a urine specimen for a drug screen, provided he has given 
the employee a written notice 30 calendar days prior to the admin­
istration of the test. 

In the evelit of a positive test under either probable suspicion or 
DOT recurrent exams, the program provides for immediate dis­
charge. There are no second bites at the apple under our program. 
We are intent on eliminating alcohol and/or drug abuse by employ­
ees covered by the National Master Freight Agreement, and our 
program does exactly that. 
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We do provide for a leave of absence for the purpose of undergo­
ing treatment pursuant to an approved program of alcoholism or 
drug use. The leave of absence must be requested by the employee 
prior to the commission of any act subject to disciplinary action. 

I want to emphasize that we did not adopt a drug abuse program 
without careful consideration of laboratory requirements and labo­
ratory testing methodologies. We retained expert toxicologists to 
advise us throughout the establishment of the testing methodology 
and laboratory requirements, and it is without peer in the labor­
management environment. 

The program requires that a laboratory has to be approved 
before it can be used by any company under the contract. This 
makes sure that all laboratories can perform all of the required 
testing procedures. 

The laboratory testing methodology requires three different tests 
of the urine specimens. The urine specimen is first analyzed using 
the immunochemical assay and then high-performance, thin-layer 
chromatography. If these two tests result in a positive finding, the 
specimen is then subjected to the final confirmation test using a 
state-of-the-art gas chromatography/mass spectrometry confirma-
tion and quantitation. It is required that all blood specimens are • 
analyzed through the GC-MS process. 

On the contrary, if any of the individual tests show negative, the 
results are reported as negative. We are convinced that careful ad­
herence to the state-of-the-art testing methodology eliminates the 
risk of false positive results. 

We are, however, not satisfied that just being able to perform all 
of the required testing procedures gives us the quality of work from 
the laboratories that we think is necessary. 

We are currently jointly working on a quality control program 
for all approved laboratories under ou" program. We intend to 
have it in place in the near future to ensure that every approved 
laboratory under the National Master Freight Agreement strictly 
adheres to the laboratory requirements and testing methodology 
set forth in the program. This will go a long way to eliminate any 
potential errors in the administration of the program. 

We have adopted and set forth a chain of possession procedure 
which governs the manner in which specimens are taken for both 
types of testing. The procedure ensures the individual, through 
sealing, labeling and initialing of the specimens, that test results of 
the laboratory are those of the individual being tested. 

We also mandate the specifications of the drug testing kits to 
make sure they are of a forensically acceptable quality. In short, 
we are proud of the drug and alcohol abuse program set forth in 
the National Master Freight Agreement. 

I particularly want to point out to the committee the important 
and responsible role of the Teamsters Union, and in particular 
their general president, Jackie Presser, director of safety and 
health, R.V. Durham, and national director of freight, Jack Yager, 
in recognizing this potential problem at an early date, intelligently 
addressing it in a joint labor-mRnagement arena, and cooperatively 
working out a program which has worked. • 

This program, along with many other safety and equipment-re-
lated programs that TMI has negotiated into our agreement with 
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the Teamsters is, in large part, responsible for the safety record of 
our carriers and over 100,000-plus employees. 

In regard to the statistics, for over 2 billion highway miles trav­
eled in 1986 by our member companies, of our over-the-road drivers 
tested for drug abuse in 1986, less than one-half of one percent 
tested positive. 

Of more than 25,000 over-the-~'oad drivers, less than two-tenths 
of one percent were implicated in alcohol or drug-related incidents 
on the highways. 

I do not believe that any of us know how large of a problem we 
have with drug and alcohol abuse on the nation's highways as a 
whole. We do know there is a problem and it has to be corrected. 
That is why we feel it is essential that Congress pass legislation 
that will require the Secretary of Transportation to establish pro­
grams and procedures which will solve the problem. 

Based on our experience since 1984, there is no question that a 
sound drug testing program is a deterrent and a reasonable solu­
tion to drug abuse by employees. Having said that, I would like to 
make a few comments regarding random drug testing which is in­
cluded in the Senate Commerce Committee bill . 

We do not agree with the random drug testing provision con­
tained in Section 5 of the bill, which requires each company to con­
duct random testing of its commercial motor vehicle drivers. 

The random testing issue was addressed by TMI and the Team­
sters during the establishment of our program. We are convinced 
that random testing by individual companies is difficult to define 
and impractical to administer. We are concerned that it may desta­
bilize labor-managemen't relations and detract from the positive as­
pects of our current program by creating an atmosphere character­
ized by allegations of witch hunts and discrimination against par­
ticular drivers, notwithstanding the anti-discrimination provisions 
contained in the legislation. 

Moreover, we do not know how a company could, practically and 
at reasonable cost, engage in random testing of their commercial 
motor vehicle operators on the highway. 

Random drug testing by the individual companies does not in 
. any way help solve the problem. The thousands of new entrants, 

owner-operators, and/or independent contractors are certainly not 
going to perform a self drug test, and, if positive, then take them­
selves off the highways. 

The one area of random drug testing which should help solve the 
problem is addressed in Section 6 of the bill, that being State and 
federally administered random drug testing of all commercial 
motor vehicle operators on the highways. I believe this approach of 
a I-year pilot program is an excellent way to see if it is a workable 
solution. 

Thank you, and I will try to answer any questions. 
[The statement follows:] 
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TESTIMONY OF 
ARTHUR H. BUNTE, JR. 

PRESIDENT, TRUCKING MANAGEMF.NT, INC. 

I. INTRODUCTION 

I am Arthur H. Bunte, .:tr., President of Trucking 

Management, Inc. (TMI). I welcome this opportunity to testify 

before the Committee on the Judiciary regarding drug testing. 

I am submitting this statement on behalf of TMI, the 

national collective bargaining representative of a significant 

sector of the organized motor carrier industry. TMI negotiates 

and administers the National Master Freight Agreement (NMFA) and 

its more than 31 supplements on behalf of its 42 member companies 

throughout, the entire United States. 

The following are some important facts about TMI and 

the companies it represents! 

(a) TMI's 42 member companies generate approximately 

60 percent of the revenues of all Class I and II 

motor common carriers of general freight; 

(b) TMI member companies employ approximately 100,000 

Tea~sters who are currently working unaer the 

tiMFA; 

(c) TM! member companies represent a diverse cross 

section of the industry from the largest to the 

smallest sized companies in the industry, some 

member companies employ under 5 employees while 

others employ over 10,000 employees; 

(d) All TMI member companies are organized by the 

International Brotherhood of Teamsters (Teamsters) 

and belong to Trucking Management, Inc. because 

TMI serves as their multi-employer collective 

• 
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bargaining representative in labor negotiations 

with the Teamsters. 

The NMFA Drug and Alcohol Abuse Program 

Begip~ing with the first National Master Freight 

Agreement in 1964, TMI and the Teamsters have incorporated 

language in the Agreement to address substance abuse problems. 

The primary concern in the early years was the consumption of 

alcohol. As .the use of drugs beca~e more apparent in the early 

1980's, we jointly recognized that the provisions of the 

Agreement were inadequate to address the continuing growth of 

drUg abuse in American society and particularly in our industry • 

Rather than sit idly by and allow this potential 

problem to begin to affect the labor/management arena, we jointly 

took a positive approach to drug abuse and established a joint 

program of drug and alcohol abuse in August, 1984. 

The NMFA drug testing program contains two different 

categories of testing: 

1. Probable suspicion testin~1 - covers situations in 

which an employee is acting in an abnorma~ manner and the 

employer has "probable suspicion" to believe that the employee is 

under the influence of a controlled substance .md/or alcohol. 

The employer may require the employee to go to a medical clinic 

to provide both urine and blood specimens for laboratory testing. 

Probable suspicion means suspicion based on specific persollal 

observations that the employer can describe concerning the 

appearance, behavior, speech or breath odor of the employee. 

2. DOT recurrent or other regular physical examinatio~ 

testing - covers all physical examinations whether required by 

the Department of Transportation requirements or by company 

physical examination requirements. In these examinations, the 
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employer can require the employee to provide a urine specimen for 

a drug screen provided he has given the employee a written notice 

30 caJ.endar days prior to the acimillistratlon of the test. 

In the event of a positive test under either probable 

suspicion or DOT recurrent exams, the program provides for 

immediate nischarge. There are no second bites at the apple 

under our program. We are intent on eliminating alcohol and/or 

drug use by employees covered by the National Master Freight 

Agreement and our program does exactly that. 

We do provide for a leave of absence for the purpose of 

undergoing treatment pursuant to an approved program of 

alcoholism or drug use. The leave of absence must be requested 

by the employee prior to the commission of any act subject to 

disciplillary action. 

I want to emphasize that we did not adopt ~ drug 

abuse program without careful consideration of laboratory 

requirements and laboratory testing methodologies. We retained 

expert toxicologists to advise us throughout the establishment of 

the testing methodology and laboratory requirements, and it is 

without peer in the labor/management environment. The program 

requires that a laboratory has to be approved before it can be 

used by any company under the contract. This makes sure that all 

laboratories can perform all of the required testing procedures. 

The laboratory testing methodology requires three 

different tests of the urine specimens. A urine specimen is 

first analyzed using immuno-chemical assay and then high 

performance thin layer chromatography. If these two tests result 

in a positive finding, the specimen is then subjected to a final 

confirmation test using a state-of-the-art gas chromatography/ 

mass spectrometry confirmation and quantitation. It is required 

that all blood specimens are analyzed by gas chromatography/mass 

spectrometry. On the contrary, if any of the individual tests 

• 
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show negative, the results are reported as negative, We are 

convinced that careful adherence to these state-of-the-art 

testing methodologies eliminates the risk of false positive 

results. 

We are, however, not satisfied that just being able to 

perform all the required testing procedures gives us the quality 

of work from the laboratories that we think is necessary. We are 

currently working on a quality control program for all approved 

laboratories under the NMFA program. We intend to have it in 

place in the near future to ensure that every approved laboratory 

under the NMFA program strictly adheres to the laboratory 

requirements and testing methodology set forth in the program • 

This will go a long way to eliminate any potential for errors in 

the administration of the program. 

We have adopted and set forth a chain of possession 

procedures which governs the manner in which specimens are taken 

for };loth types of testing. The procedure ensures the individual 

through sealing, labelling and initialling of the specimens that 

test results by the laboratory are those of the individual being 

cested. We also mandate the specifications of the drug testing 

kits to make sure they are of a forensically acceptable quality. 

In short, we are proud of the Drug and Alcohol Abuse 

Program set forth i~ the NMFA. I particularly want to point out 

to the Committee the important and responsible role of the 

Teamsters Union and in particular their General president, Jackie 

Presser; Director of Safety and Health, R. V. Durham; and 

National Director of Freight, Jack Yager in recognizing this 

potential problem at an early date, intelligently addressing it 

in a joint labor/ management arena and cooperatively working out 

a pl"cgram which has worked. The Teamsters Union is in the 

forefront of the effort to eliminate drug and alcohol abuse by 

commercial motor vehicle operators on the nation's highways and 

unfortunately has bean critici~ed for their stand by others in 

organized labor. 
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This program, along with many other safety and 

e~~ipment related programs that 'TMI has negotiated into our 

agreement with the Teamsters is, in large part, responsible for 

the safety record of our 42 carriers and 100,000 plus employees. 

In this regard, statistics for over two billion highway ~ 

travelled during 1986 by TMI member companies reveal some 

interesting facts: 

(1) of our over-the-road drivers tested for drug 

abuse in 1986, less than one-half of one percent 

tested positive; 

(2) of more than 25,000 over-the-road drivers, less 

than two-tenths of 0ne percent were implicated 

in alcohol or drug-related incidents on the 

highways; 

(3) in over 5 million trips, less than one-tenth of 

one percent of our over-the-road drivers were 

found to be in violation of Department of 

Transportation hours of service regulations; 

(4) of over 150,000 vehicle u.nits on the road, less 

than two-tenths of one percent were taken off 

the road for equipment safety .lnspection failure. 

III. Need for Legislation to solve Real P:cob:lem 

I do not believe that any of us know how lCi~:ge of a 

problem we have with drug and alcohol abuse on the Nation's 

highways as a whole. We do know there is a problem and it has to 

be corrected. That is why we feel it is essential that Congress 

pass legislation that will require the Secretary of 

Transportation to establish programs and procedures which will 

solve ~ EfoblEll!!. 

• 
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Based on our experience since 1984, there is no 

question that a sound drug testing program is a deterrent and a 

reasonable solution to drug abuse by employees. 

Having said that, I would like to make a few comments 

regarding random drug testing whi.ch is included in the Senate 

Commerce Committee bill. 

We do not agree with the random drug testing provision 

contained in Section 5 of the bill which requires 

each company to conduct random testing of its 

commercial motor vehicle drivers. The random 

testing issue was addressed by TMI and the Teamsters 

during the establishment of our drug abuse program. 

We are convinced that random testing by the individual 

companies is difficult to define and impractical to 

administer. We are concerned that it may destabilize 

labor/management relations and detract from the 

positive aspects of our current program by creating 

an atmosphere characterized by allegations of witch 

hunts and discrimination against particular drivers, 

notwithstanding the anti-discrimination provision 

contained in the legislation. Moreover, we do not know 

how a company could, practically and at reasonable 

cost, engage in random testing of +, .,:;-l.r commercial 

motor vehicle operators 01) the hig"'Y, 

Random drug testing by the individual compani,o;!s does 

not in any way help solve the problem. The thousands 

of new entrants, owner-operators, and/or independent 

contractors are certainly not going to perform a 

self drug test; and, if positive, then take themselves 

off the highways. 

The one area of random drug testing Which should help 

solve the problem is addressed in Section 6 of the 
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bill and that being state and Federally administered 

random drug testing of all commercial motor vehicle 

operators on the highway. I believe the approach 

of a one year pilot program is an excellent way to see 

if it i3 a workable solution. 

We have one final concern about how the Congress or the 

Department of Transportation defines po&itive test levels under 

the l~gislation. In our program, we have been especially careful 

to obtain expert toxicological assistance in setting testing 

levels at a standard which ensures against positive findings 

caused by passive inhalation, but nonetheless captures active use 

of drugs. If the levels in federal legislation or agency 

guidelines are set too high, we would be in a position of having 

a mandated program which will allow individuals operating 

vehicles on the high~lay who are engaged in active use of drugs 

that are now Subject to discharge under our program. 

I thank you for the opportunity to participate in the 

work of this Committee today. I will be happy to try and answer 

any questions and to provide any additional information that 

might be helpful to the Committee. 

• 

• 



• 

• 

83 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 
I apologize for my being the only one here. There is a bit of con­

tention on the floor right now, and I am literally going to recess 
only for 3 minutes. If the panel will stay, I have questions for each 
of you, but I have a call from the floor to find out whether I am 
supposed to go to the floor. 

Can you hold just a minute and we will take 3 minutes? Just be 
in your seats and I will be right back. 

[Recess.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much for that courtesy. I have 

some questions, if I may. I would like to start with Mr. Mann. 
Mr. Mann, were you here to hear the testimony of Mr. Riley? 
Mr. MANN. I was, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. What is your opinion of Operation Red Block? 
Mr. MANN. Operation Red Block, in the view of rail labor, is an 

excellent program, Senator. It is in effect, covering approximately 
50 percent of the workers now, and it is a program which builds in 
prevention, rehabilitation, and education. 

It has been shown on the railroads that have the program in 
effect, that the incidence of accidents, incidence of missing work, 
and other categories that would relate to drug or alcohol problems 
have been reduced significantly. That is the way we feel this pro­
gram should work. Give us a chance to get the program into effect 
all over the country, with proper staffing, and we feel that we 
could eradicate completely any alleged problem of alcohol and drug 
abuse. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Mann, tell me who you represent. 
Mr. MANN. I represent all of the rail workers, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. And who are the rail workers, what unions? 
Mr. MANN. United Transportation Union, the Brotherhood of Lo­

comotive Engineers, the Brotherhood of Railway Carmen; etc., 
there are 18 unions, Senator. 

The CHAIRMAN. And you represent all of them? 
Mr. MANN. All of the craf4-,s of rail workers in the country. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you speak for them all? 
Mr. MANN. I speak for all of them in this matter, Senator. 
Senator, I want to point out something that I forgot to mention, 

which I think you need to be aware. Mr. Riley obviously is an ar­
ticulate attorney because he can take both sides of the issue. Earli­
er last year, he opposed random testing. Now, he has. changed his 
position. 

The reason he has stated he has changed it is that you cannot 
recognize the symptoms visually. However, his rule requires only 3 
hours of training of supervisory people to detect someone under the 
influence. 

Later you will hear from some technical personnel who will be 
witnesses. Please ask them if they think that is enough training for 
anyone to recognize that kind of symptom. 

The CHAIRMAN. His rule under which proposal? 
Mr. MANN. The testing rule that has been in. effect for a year. 
The 0HAIRMAN. Yes . 
Mr. MANN. By comparison the Los Angeles Police Department, 

however, has a traininR program which is very significant. The Sec-
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retary of Transportation highly recommended the procedure that is 
used there. 

First, what they do is check blood pressure, the eyes, the pupils, 
and a number of other physiological symptoms. In addition to that, 
they check the psycho-motor type reflexes, walking a straight line, 
touching the nose with one's eyes closed, that kind of thing. 

If any of those symptoms indicate something going awry" they 
will then analyze it, without either blood or urine tests. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would your folks object to that? 
Mr. MANN. No, Senator, we would not object to that. We do 

object to random testing, however. 
The CHAIRMAN. You object to random testing for the presence of 

drugs, but would you object to random testing along the lines you 
have just described, someone calling you in, checking your eyes, 
your blood pressure, your walking a straight line? 

Mr. MANN. We would not, Senator, because in our view that 
builds in the requisite probable cause under the fourth amend­
ment. 

The CHAIRMAN. OK. 
Mr. MANN. If, at that point, it appears as if someone is under the 

influence, we would have no objection to urine or blood tests. • 
The CHAIRMAN. I understand that. I appreciate that it is a very 

important distinction. I want to make sure for the record, because I 
do not want you to be misunderstood, nor do I wish to misunder­
stand you. I think I understood it dearly the first time; I just 
wanted to repeat it. 

Mr. MANN. With one other caveat, Senator-the person who is 
going to do the detecting must have adequate training, not 3 hours, 
as Mr. Riley has suggested. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, one last questioL Do you support the 
notion that has been suggested here that then: is a Federal certifi­
cation of some type necessary for the laboratories that ultimately 
do the testing if it gets to the point under your scenario that one is 
warranted? 

Mr. MANN. We think it is an absolute necessity, Senator, because 
at the present we have mom-and-pop labs testing all over the coun­
try of rail workers. They are not supervised, and monitored. 

The federally mandated testing is only at one laboratory. Howev­
er, we have a whole host of issues and situations where the rail em­
ployees are tested without any monitoring at all by any agency. 

The CHAIRMAN. One last question. What is the single biggest, if 
you can name one, objection you have to the Commerce Committee 
legislation? 

Mr. MANN. The random provision, Senator, in our view, is uncon­
stitutional. As it relates to the rail industry, it not only mandates 
punitive actions against an employee on duty, but off duty as well. 

So if you recognize the way that marijuana, for example, is me­
tabolized in your body, it can stay in your system up to a couple of 
months. As far as the Federal Railroad Administration is con­
cerned and the impact of the proposed legislation, one could be 
fired for having any amount in the body. 
Th~ CHAIRMAN. How about for employment purposes at the • 

outset? , . 
Mr. MANN. Pre-employment, we have no o.bjection, Senator. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Now, let me ask you for the record, what is the 
constitutional distinction between someone who has smoked mari­
juana a month before they applied for a test and they take the test 
and marijuana shows up in the testing and they are denied the job 
because they had residual in their system, and someone who is on 
the job and is tested while having smoked it off the job? 

Mr. MANN. Well, Senator, at the stage of pre-employment there 
is an election. This potential employee is not required to work for a 
railroad. That is a pre-condition that he be tested. 

We do not have a problem with that. We do not want anyone out 
there using alcohol or drugs, but once you are employed, the rail­
road should not retroactively impose a condition on the worker, 
particularly if it is unconstitutional. 

The CHAIRMAN. The reason I am asking you so many qtc9stions is 
not merely because I ride Amtrak everyday. [Laughter.] 

And everyone of the conductors asks me these questions. If you 
think I am kidding, I am not. It is a major concern among your 
people. 

Mr. MANN. It is an extremely big problem. 
The CHAJRMAN. How would you feel about a pre-employment con­

dition that said that part of the contract for being hired was to 
submit in the future to random testing? 

Mr. MANN. We would oppose it. 
The CHAIRMAN. And, again, the rationale? 
Mr. MANN. The rationale is you are wrongfully assuming some­

one is using alcohol or drugs on the job without showing any signs 
of reasonable suspicion. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you have no reasonable suspicion when 
you ask them to take the test prior to the job. 

Mr. MANN. No, you do not, that is correct. However, at that 
point prior to the job, it is a free consent, and that free consent, I 
think, is the key to the constitutionality issue. 

The CHAIRMAN. I will not belabor the point. 
Mr. Upshaw, all the rest of these gentlemen testifying here today 

are testifying in favor, as you are, of some means by which we can 
begin to deal with this problem, but it seems to me there is a dis­
tinction among them that distinguishes your organization amopg 
them, and that is that three of people represent crafts that if, in 
fact, they are not in control of themselves find themselves not in 
.control of significant pieces of machinery. 

You are a big man, but you are not a truck. Football players are 
significant and powerful figures, but they are not a railroad train. 
You damage yourself or someone across the line from you; you do 
not do '~larm or cause injury to people in the stands, as happens 
with these folks, nor do you necessarily, unless they are gambling 
illegally, take their money. 

I am being serious. It is an important point for me, anyway. 
There is a rationale for testing of some kind that seems to super­
sede the requirement that would require rationale for testing in 
your business, or the business that you represent, one that I as­
pired to be part of, but never made the grade, so I decided I might 
as well run for President. [Laughter.] 

Mr. UPSHAW. Do you need a running mate? 
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The CHAIRMAl\T. But all kidding aside, I am being serious. I 
should not kid about it. 

Mr. UPSHAW. You might need a running mate. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. That is right; I would like it. 
My question is, Gene, why is it important that testing be con­

ducted among athlet,es? 
Mr. UPSHAW. Well, we recognize that even though we do not, you 

know, drive trucks, maybe after playing football a player might 
want to enter that industry. We -,'re concerned with what happens 
to reputations. 

We are entertainers, but on the other hand we also recognize our 
status in the community. We recognize that people look up to us. 
We are role models; if we like it or not, we are cast into that role. 

So we have addressed the issue in our sport through collective 
bargaining. I still feel, regardless of whether we are talking about 
the railroad industry, the airline pilots, truckers or football play­
exs, it should be a matter of collective bargaining. 

I think that is where you really work out the problems. The two 
sides sit down and discuss their industry because they know their 
industry better than you or me or anyone else. They are the ones 
who should discuss it. For any successful program to work, you are • 
going to need cooperation from both sides. 

I heard one of the que-stions you raised to Mr. Mann about pre­
employment testing. What concerns me and what I see happening 
in our country is that they want us to overhaul our whole work­
force on one simple test. 

I do not think I would let a doctor operate on me with one simple 
test. I would definitely want a second opinion; I would definitely 
want to make sure that he is using the right criteria and he is 
making the right determination. 

I feel that by random testing they are asking us to overhaul the 
whole workforce with one simple test, and that is not the answer. 
It has to be determined by medical experts. It takes time, it takes 
energy. Three weeks is not enough and I am not sure 3 years is 
enough, but it is an ongoing fight. 

The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate your answer. I think it is a responsi­
ble position, but I G. want to make the point that it seems to me 
there are different burdens that industries carry with them. 

Obviously, you can seek in pre-employment contracts different 
conditions if someone is going to receive Q clearance and top secret 
security clearance relating to the conduct and control of our nucle­
ar weapons, and it works its way down. 

I think one of the important things we have to wrestle with here, 
those of us in the U.S. Senate dealing with this, and this commit­
tee, is to what degree are those distinctions reasonable from a legal 
standpoint and what constitutional rights do we have and how 
much can we by way of passing laws impact upon what is other­
wise something considered as a freedom of action on the part of 
employees. 

Let me ask you, Mr. Weihenmayer, you at Kidder, Peabody have 
a pre-employment testing program. What has been the percentage, 
if you know and if you are at liberty to say, of those who have • 
sought employment, submitted themselves to the pre-employment 
testing program, and have been rejected on the basis of the tests? 



• 

• 

87 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Mr. Chairman, I really am not at liberty to 
release a number which is considered very confidential informa­
tion. I can tell you, though, that we use a number of factors to de­
termine whether we employ someone. 

I mean, we institute background checks, credit checks. We are 
very concerned about quality of employee that we hire. A drug test 
is just one component of that, and so it rarely-I am not going to 
say never-but it rarely comes down to that being the issue, yes or 
no. 

The CHAIRMAN. Have you ever hired anybody who tested posi­
tive? 

Mr. WEIHEl'1'MAYER. Yes, we have, sir, and when we do that, the 
individual signs something that basically says I have tested posi­
tive; I understand that on a go-forward basis I am not going to be 
able to use drugs in the future; I understand that the company is 
going to test me frequently on an individual. and unannounced 
basis and I am prepared to sign this policy to that efiect. 

The CHAIRMAN. Does it make a difference to your company, if 
the test is positive, what drug it tests positive for? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. It is of some importance to us. Really, our 
concern, again, is invisible drug use, and the reason is because we 
are concerned about fraudulent activity. There are too many frauds 
that we have come upon where we fmd that drug use has been at 
the bottom of the financial pressures which caused somebody to do 
that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know how much your drug testing pro­
gram costs per test? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Yes. Our preliminary tests cost $17 or $18. 
Our reconfirmation costs $55 or $60, in that range. Obviously, the 
more tests we conduct, the lower the rates may be. 

But I should say, too, that while we spend perhaps $100,000-plus 
on direct drug testing costs, by far the greater cost is the time that 
we take to communicate with our employees about the policy and 
the program itself. 

The CHAIRMAN. What do your lawyers tell you are the potential 
liabilities for you if, in fact, you conclude wrongly that someone 
has tested positively while under your employ and you fire them? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. ActUally, we have not had such an occur­
rence, because when we have an employee that tests positive on a 
reconfirmation, we go directly to that employee and we say, you 
tested positive; is there an explanation? 

Now, in only 3 cases out of the 2,000 that I have talked about 
with current employees-in only three has this become an issue. In 
one case, an individual had been in the dentist's chair a couple of 
nights before and there was a trace of what looked like heroin in 
the system. It was morphine derivative, for medical use. 

In another case, someone had forgotten about a heart medication 
that was a once-a-month type of prescription. In the third case, we 
did have an administrative foulup. But in all cases, when an em­
ployee says "not me, could not be," we work to substantiate what 
the employee has told us, and in all cases we have been able to 
come to an agreement as to whether there are or are not drugs in 
that person's system. 
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The CHAIRMAN. You obviously think your program is successful. 
What do you think is the key to the success of your testing pro­
gram? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. First, we are not trying to catch anybody. We 
really are trying to move toward a drug-free environment. We are 
not trying to run a lOO-yard dash. We are in a long race; we are in 
a marathon. 

Second, we have a meeting with the unit prior to testing. Now, 
they have been given adequate communications and notice and we 
do not need it from a legal standpoint, if we needed any notice to 
begin with, anyway. But it is extremely important from a commu­
nications standpoint. 

The CHAIRMAN. What do you think would happen if you had a 
random testing program? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Well, we would not. 
The CHAIRMAN. I know that, but what do you think the impact 

upon labor-management relations would be on your employees, 
your labor-management relations? What do you think it would be'! 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I am afraid that "random" suggests unfair. 
Even when we pick a unit to test, the unit asks, how about that 
other unit? Now, I think what would happen is it would become • 
divisive. How come I am picked and you are not? So this is the 
problem that we have. 

Going unit by unit, we say we are testing this unit top to bottom, 
no exceptions, and we really eliminate almost all that sort of in­
fighting because of that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you not also by that eliminate, or at least go 
a long way in eliminating the idea of the ability to be able to 
harass? 

Mr. WEIHENMAYER. I think we certainly take a long stride in 
that direction. 

The CHAIRMAN. One of the things that I want to point out about 
the random testing, as I see it, is that when I look at it, the people 
whom J have spoken to and consulted on this and the folks out 
there generally, I think, think that random testing is fine as long 
as it is some truck driver or organized labor union or some football 
player. 

But if you walked into a white-collar unit of college graduates at 
Kidder, Peabody or the DuPont Company or wherever else and 
said, by the way, it is random, I think as a matter of principle you 
might fmd that a lot of people who do not even think in terms of 
organized labor would begin to wonder whether or not this may be 
a device by which they could be harassed. 

I compliment you on your program, what I know of it and what 
you have said here, particularly the way in which you go at on a 
unit basis because it seems to me that one of the biggest problems 
with the random testing is what was testified by both of your col­
leagues sitting at the end of the bench there. I do not know how it 
would work with labor-management relations. I mean, I just think 
it would be a very dangerous precedent. 

Well, would any of you like to make a closing comment, Mr. 
Bunte or Mr. Durham? I have no questions because you answered • 
my questions as you were speaking. 

Mr. BUNTE. Well, I have the cost, if you are interested. 
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The CHAIRMAN. I am, yes. 
Mr. BUNTE. Our basic urine test is $21.50. That includes the kit 

because we mandate the type, and that is if it is negative. Now, if 
it is positive, it is an additional $50, so that is basically it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Durham? 
Mr. DURHAM. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to commend you 

• on the hearing, and I think you have got a very good grasp of the 
overall problem and we appreciate the opportunity to be here and 
present our views. 

The CHAIRMAN. I actually do have one question of you, Mr. 
Durham. What about the idea of, if it became a matter of Federal 
policy-I know of no one who has suggested this, but attached to 
the highway bill that there be random testing of over-the-road driv­
ers without cause-roadblocks like they do now for sobriety tests in 
the State of Delaware and other States where at 1:30 in the morn­
ing there is a roadblock and the policeman stands there and shines 
a light in your eyes. 

Mr. DURHAM. Well, I think the major difference there, Mr. 
Chairman, is that we have no problem with the roadblocks as they 
are conducted now with alcohol because there is a way that they 
can immediately determine if there is probable suspicion. If they 
find that, then they are arrested and removed off the highway. 

What is perceived as the testing program, as I understand it, is 
they would test the individuals at the roadside. The driver would 
continue to proceed on down the highway and then the results 
would come in several days later. So it is just not a feasible way to 
get at the problem. 

We feel that the best way is in the pre-employment screening 
and the periodical and the reasonable suspicion type testing. The 
problem that we need to address, and no one seems to have a clear 
answer to it, is the people that the industry cannot speak for and 
we cannot speak for. 

They basically are the people who are the employer and the em­
ployee, one and the same. A way possibly to address that is for the 
Secretary of Transportation to establish certified physiGians, so 
that the person would have to go to a DOT-certified physician and 
be tested. Then I think we could pull them into the system. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Sir, did you have a closing comment? 
Mr. WEIHENMAYER. Well, I was going to say, Mr. Chairman, the 

concern that I feel in listening to people here is that when you 
have scheduled tests, assuming you have smart employees, you can 
obviously manage your intake around the scheduled test. That is 
obvious to everyone and I think that is a problem that has to be 
overcome in some sort of way. 

Now, we overcome it by it being unannounced within the unit. 
We recognize on a pre-employment basis that it is kind of sched­
uled. It is not really scheduled, but they know when they are going 
to start. 

But on the unit-by-unit rotation, it is unannounced and that is a 
very important aspect of our program . 

The CHAIRMAN. Gene? 
Mr. UPSHAW. I face that all the time, I mean, with our players 

being tested at the beginning of each training camp. But the way 

I 
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that I look at the issue it has to be that you cannot just decide we 
are going to have one test this month and then say that is it until 
the next time we decide to test. 

It is an ongoing project. It is not something that you can do 
today and then wait 6 months and do again. It takes time for this 
process to work, and that is why the reasonable-cause test is defi­
nitely a constructive approach. You cannot just do the one test and· 
say that is it and we will see you next month and forget about the 
problem, because employees are able to get around the test. It has 
to ba an ongoing program that has prevention, education and reha­
bilitation. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, there would be a way, would there not, be­
cause we are talking about a smaller universe? I do not intend to 
be any part of the collective bargaining process, but it seems to me 
that theoretkally if the question is whether or not there is cause, it 
would not be all that much of a cost for the owners to provide a 
well-trained physician in the locker room before every game, walk­
ing along, looking and testing. 

What do you have? Your roster is 35, 25? 
Mr. UPSHAW. Forty-five. 
The CHAIRMAN. Forty-five. If it had been 75, I might have had a 

chance. [Laughter.] 
Mr. UPSHAW. We pushed for that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you, really? [Laughter.] 
I did not mean to push for 75. [Laughter.] 
Seriously, has that been broached, the subject of-in other words, 

it seems to me you are all saying essentially the same thing. One, 
the random testing has impacts Upon labor-management relations 
that none of you are anxious to see happen. 

Two, it raises constitutional questions. Three, the issue is when 
there is probable cause-no one argues that-it is warranted to 
test. But four is how do you determine when there is probable 
cause. You need someone of some consequence who understands 
the area, but the question is how do you do that? How do you have 
someone available? 

Now, have you all in your league, if it is appropriate to tell me, 
talked about the prospect of identifying someone who is medically 
capable of establishing whether or not there is probable cause to 
make judgments, or has the railroad industry concluded that in the 
locker room before these folks get on the train that there be hired 
on, you know, a physician observing people leaving or testing 
them? 

Mr. UPSHAW. We have approached that, but we have met resist­
ance. The resistance comes from the NFL's answer that it has to be 
random tests and that is the only answer. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that seems like recalcitrant resistance. 
Mr. UPSHAW. I know, but that is the type of industry I am deal­

ing with, and it also gets to who is the guy that they catch. I mean, 
they catch who they want to catch, too. I mean, that is another 
issue. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think in your business that is-­
Mr. UPSHAW. Of course. 
The CHAIRMAN. I am serious. I think that probably might be 

true. 

• 
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I have to vote, but Mr. Mann, if you have a closing comment. 
Mr. MANN. Senator, I just want you to seriously consider any 

kind of support for a random bill because if there is random test­
ing, eventually you are just going to kill the collective bargaining 
process and Operation Red Block. Those systems will just go by the 
wayside. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think you make a very strong point. I have 
made no final judgment on it. We are going to hear from the next 
panel of medical witnesses, technical and scientific witnesses. I 
thank all of you for coming. I truly appreciate your input. 

Before the next panel, and you are welcome to come to the table, 
I have a vote. I have 6 minutes to make it. I will vote and be back 
and we will conclude the hearing. I will recess for 10 minutes while 
I go vote. 

[Recess.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Miike, Dr. Schuster and Dr. Morgan, and I 

see we have two more people at the table. Unless I counted incor­
rectly, who are the other two folks? 

Dr. SCHUSTER. I am accompanied, sir, by Dr. Michael Walsh, the 
director of our Office of Workplace Initiatives, and Dr. Richard 
Hawks, who is the chief of the Technology Branch, Division of Pre­
clinical Research, to answer all of the technical questions for me. 

The CHAIRMAN. You are very welcome. The reason I bother to 
ask is I had said prior to this last vote that we had one more panel 
and my staff had apoplexy, and those of you who are on the second 
panel probably did, also. We will have one more panel of an addi­
tional three witnesses. So I want to assure the last three witnesses 
that we have not forgotten them. 

I ask each of you gentlemen who have been called to testify to 
please do so in the order I have called you, and let me ask you if 
you could, in the interests of time, because I think this is, quite 
bluntly, one of the most important portions of this whole process, 
what you all have to say-I would like you to try to keep your 
opening comments between 5 and 10 minutes so we can begin to 
have some dialogue on this, if I may. 

Doctor, why do you not begin? 

STATEMENTS OF A PANEL CONSISTING OF LAWRENCE MIlKE, 
SENIOR ASSOCIATE, HEALTH PROGRAM, OFFICE OF TECH­
NOLOGY ASSESSMENT; CHARLES R. SCHUSTER, DIRECTOR, ~ 
NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE, ACCOMPANIED BY , 
MICHAEL WALSH, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF WORKPLACE INITIA· ! 
TIVES; RICHARD HAWKS, CHIEF, RESEARCH TECHNOLOGY: 
BRANCH; AND JOHN P. MORGAN, DIRECTOR OF PHARMA· 
COLOGY, SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, CITY UNIVERSITY OF NEW 
YORK 

Dr. MIlKE. Okay. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did I pronounce your name correctly? 
Dr. MilKE. Anything close, I accept, but it is called Miike . 
The CHAIRMAN. Miike. 
Dr. MIlKE. Every vowel is pronounced. 
The CHAIRMAN. I apologize, Dr. Miike. 
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Dr. MIlKE. Oh, that is all right. I wanted to thank you for the 
break because I made it down to your urine collection facilities 
down the hall. [Laughter.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Did a Capitol policeman escort you in? 
Dr. MIlKE. It had no blue water, so I felt pretty safe. [Laughter.] 
I have submitted my prolonged statement for the record which 

goes into a lot of detail about the tests, the cutoff points, how accu­
rate they are, and issues like that. 

Let me simply say that in terms of the screening tests and the 
confirmatory tests, you have heard what they generally are. They 
develop antibodies against the drugs and by different means they 
do the screening tests. 

Once they do that, the confirmatory test really looks for a specif­
ic thing, and really the confirmatory test puts on blinders and 
looks for a specific drug. So once you do the screening, you are only 
going to look for that particular drug. 

I want to make some clarifications on some things that I heard 
by prior witnesses just to get the record straight. When we are 
talking about how accurate and reliable these tests are, you cannot 
use a simple statement like they are 95 percent accurate. You have 
got to talk about how sensitive they are and how specific they are, 
and I think the representative f!:om Kidder, Peabody was really re­
ferring to how sensitive these tests are. 

When he says they are 95 percent accurate, what he means by 
that is if you get 100 positive urines, the test within its detection 
limitations, will pick up 95, so you will miss 5. That is a separate 
question from identifying urines falsely, and that is the specificity 
issue. 

So I give in my testimony some examples of, given a test of a cer­
tain specificity and sensitivity, what the predictive value of a posi­
tive screen is when applied to populations that have different pre­
valences of drug use. 

For example, the example I used was if you take a population 
that has 10 percent drug users--

The CHAIRMAN. When you say a population, define what you 
mean. 

Dr. MIlKE. Okay. Let us say we are going to test the federal 
workforce, okay? 

The CHAIRMAN. Okay. 
Dr. MIlKE. And just for illustrative purposes, let us say that 10 

percent of them at anyone time have drugs in their urine, and let 
us take another example like a methadone clinic population and 
we are going to test them and let us make believe that maybe 50 
percent of them have drugs in their urine. 

I give an example in there that shows that when a test is 95 per­
cent sensitive, meaning it picks up 95 positives out of 100, and 90 
percent specific, meaning that on the initial screening it would 
identify fa~sely 10 percent of people as having drugs in their urine, 
the predictive value of a positive test of the scree:n is only 51 per­
cent in the 10-percent user population, but 90 percent in the 50-per­
cent user population. 

So when you talk about how good these screening tests are, you 
have to put it in the context of the population that you are testing. 
I just wanted to set that straight. • 
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Some other things to talk about are the costs of these tests and 
how reliable they are. I think the cost estimates that you heard are 
generally true. Most testing companies will give you a price for a 
panel of tests. 

For example, I use $15 for a screening teilt, for about five or six 
tests, and an average of about $40 for confirmatory tests. Now, if 
you are a company official and you want to be real co;'!t-effective on 
this, you can use my little example to negotiate with the compa­
nies. 

Now, typically, companies will say, look, we will giv~ you a set 
price all across the board, $23 for a whole panel and all the con­
firmatory·tests. If I were a company representative, I would do that 
in the Federal population because the Federal worker population 
average age is 42, and I would guess that the incidence is probably 
under 5 percent of anybody having drugs in their url.lle. So I would 
come off real great if I gave you a set price. 

But if I tried to do that in a methadone clinic population where I 
know a whole lot of them are going to be positive and I am going to 
have to do a whole lot of confirmatory tests, then I would say, look, 
let me give you a set price for the screening test, but I am going to 
charge you individually for the confirmatory tests. 

One company in the D.C. area, for example, does for about $20 a 
panel of about 12 drugs with the confirmatory test, except they say 
we will not include the price of marijuana for that; we will charge 
you $50 apiece on the marijuana because most of the positives will 
be marijuana. So a smart business executive knows what to do and 
how to deal with these companies. 

I have already told you my example of what we mean by accura­
cy versus predictive value, so let me just sort of conclude at this 
point in time by telling you what my personal conclusions and con­
cerns are in this area. 

In my testimony, my prepared testimony, I show you the varia­
tion in what kinds of drugs are currently tested among federal 
agencies that test, and also in the proposed testing program in the 
federal government they will be required to test for marijuana and 
cocaine, and left up to the individual agencies on whatever else 
they want to test. 

In tPL'ms of equity, I think that it is important that so much 
flexibility not be given. In other words, it is going to depend on 
which agency you are in, which raises the question of whether 
people are going to get treated equally. 

So one consideration if you institute a testing program is to con­
sider whether uniformly certain kinds of drugs should be tested 
and who should make that kind of a decision. 

Second, I heard the labor representative say, at least one of them 
say that he was not concerned about the pre-employment testing 
area. I think he says that because he speaks for his constituency. 
Nobody speaks for people applying for jobs in an organized sense. 

It is in the pre-employment screening area where employers will 
feel pressured to cut costs and only do screening tests without the 
confirmatory testing. You have heard the predictive value argu­
ment, so that another area to consider is that in the pre-employ­
ment screening area, if that is allowed, to seriously consider wheth-
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er, if you are going to be allowed to do that, then you had better do 
some confirmatory testing at the same time. 

In my testimony in Attachment 3, I give you a California bill 
that is presently before that legislature that tries to address that 
issue. 

My third point is that if you are going to do a testing program, 
how cost effective is it to do a random testing program, given the 
different drug use rates among different populations? 

For example, I gave you my example of a methadone clinic popu­
lation versus the federal employee popUlation, and one can come to 
their own conclusions about whether it is cost effective to test in 
those kinds of varying popUlations. 

If the decision is to be made to test, the examples that I give you 
are really based on ideal situations, those predictive value kinds of 
situations. You have read in the papers, and I think some of you 
might have seen Channel 7's series on drug testing, that when it 
comes to practical applications in the lab, the numbers that I give 
you are far superior to what is actually going on. 

Other people can talk about open testing programs; in other 
words, testing situations where the persons know they are being _ 
tested to see whether they are doing it right. 'l'hey still have signif- ., 
icant error rates. In blind testing programs where you test people 
who do not know that they are being tested, then the error rates gG 
up significantly. 

So to speak for the person being tested, I would say that if you 
are going to be subjected to testing, I would like a good screen. I 
would like a good confirmatory test, and then I would like the 
right to pick my own lab to make sure that they were right in the 
first place. 

Thank you. 
[The statement follows:] 
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TESTIMONY OF LAWRENCE MIlKE 
OFFICE OF TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT 

U.S. CONGRESS 
BEFORE THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 

Accuracy and Reliability of Urine Drug Tests 

April 9, 1987 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. I am Dr. Lawrence Miike, Senior Associate .in 

the Health Program of the Office of Tedr~ology Assessment, and I have been 

asked to comment on the accuracy and reliability of urine drug tests. Maria 

Hewitt, analyst in the Health Program, assisted me in preparing this 

testimony. 

What Drugs Are Included In Screening Programs? 

Almost all drugs (or their byproducts, because the body metabolizes or 

breaks down the original drug) can be detected in urine using available tests. 

However, it is important to note that the presence of drugs in urine does not 

necessarily indicate impairment but rather that the individual has used the 

drug recently. In general, a person's urine will test positive for one to 

three days following use; The exception is marijuana, which is also the most 

frequently used illegal drug, for which urine tests can remain positive for 

several weeks, because the active ingredient in marijuana is stored in the 

body's fat, prolonging the time it takes to clear the drug from the body. 

When a drug screening program is initiated, or when preemployment drug 

screening is performed, some employers warn employees or prospective employees 

several weeks in advance to give them a chance to discontinue drug use sO that 

they can start with a "clean slate". 

The number of drugs for which screening tests are available is large, 

and the drugs that are screened for can vary quite widely among drug screening 
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programs. However, most employee sc=eening programs are limited to some or 

all of the following drugs or classes of drugs: 

Amphetamines 
Barbiturates 
Benzodiazepines (e.g., Valium™, Librium™) 
Cannabinoids (marijuana) 
Cocaine 
Methaqualone (Quaalude) 
Opiates (e.g. morphine). 
Phencyclidine (PCP) 
Propoxyphene (Darvon™) 
~D 

The selection of specific drug tests to be i~cluded in a screening 

program will depend on the program's objectives. For example, for air traffic 

controllers, any drug capable of impairing performance, including prescription 

medications, would be considered for inclusion. Although pain killers, 

'leeping pills, tranquilizers, and stimulants are among the abused drugs, 

their presence in urine is not necessarily indicative of abuse. Thus, an 

employer may limit testing to commonly used illegal drugs such as marijuana 

and cocaine, or test for several illegal drugs, but only one or two at a time 

on a rotational basis (sometimes referred to as "pulse testing"). Drug 

screening programs may exclude certain tests because of limitations of the 

technology. For example, a positive test for opiates is not irrefutable, 

since available tests cannot distinguish the small but detectable amount~ of 

morphine in urine following ingestion of poppy seeds from morphine 

attributable to illicit drug use. Finally, if there is a history of specific 

drug use, testing can be targeted to selected drugs. 

There is even great variability in existing drug screening programs in 

'the Federal government. Tne results of the February 1986 survey of drug 

screening programs in Federal agencies, which was conducted by the 

Subcommittee on Civil Service of the House Post Office and Civil Serlice 

Committee prior to the President's directive to all Federal agencies to 
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implement drug screening programs, are summarized in Table 1. For example, 

while the Army reported testing only for marijuana and cocaine, the Navy 

tested or was anticipating testing for all drugs listed in Table 1 except for 

methaqualone (Quaalude) and the "other" category. Although most agencies 

reported screening for marijuana use, the Secret Service excluded marijuana. 

The Federal Aviation Administration screened for a number of drugs, including 

pain killers, tranquilizers, stimulants (amphetamines), and quinine (because 

it is commonly used to "cut" heroin), but the FAA did not screen for sedatives 

(barbiturates). 

Ho~o Drug Screening Tests Work? 

The tests commonly used in urine drug screening programs are based 

upon one of four methods: three types of immunoassay and thin layer 

chromatography (TLC). Immunoassays depend on antigen-antibody reactions, with 

the drug to be tested for acting as the antigen. TLC is, in essence, a way of 

separating substances by taking advantage of the relative rates at which 

different substances migrate in a solid medium when carried b~ a liquid 

solvent. 

The antibodies that are used in the immunoassay-based tests are 

directed at specific drugs and are produced by injecting animals with the drug 

or with one of the major byproducts of the drug (in s~me cases a drug itself 

is broken down (metabolized.) before it is excreted in the urine). In addition 

to these antibodies against the drug, the test kits contaIn solutions of known 

quantities of the drug. In the EMIT, or enzyme multiplied immunoassay test, 

the drug or its metabolite is linked to an enzyme. In the RIA or 

radioimmunoassay test, tbe drug or its metabolite is linked to radioactive 

iodine; and in the TDx System, it is labeled with fluorescein. In conducting 

~he test, the antibody solution is first mixed with the urine sample, then 
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TabJt I 

Drug Tfstlng In Fed,ral Aglncl.s, 1986 

Air Seere t 
Army Force Navy FAAt Servlcell 

Amphetamines * • * * 8arbi turates * * * Marijuana * • • • 
Cocaine * * * * * Methaqualone * Opiates • * * * PCP * * * * LSD * Others 

quinine * pain killers * tranquilizers * 

t FAA = Department of Transportation's Federal Ayiation Administration 
H Department oT the Tr.asury 
* Currently tRsting 
- Not currently testing 

Source: Subcommittee on Civil Service, House Post OfTiee and Civil 
Service Committee, February 1986 

Customs 
Servicell 

* 
* 
* 
* 
* 

• 
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with the solution containi'ng labeled drug. Any drug in the urine competes 

with the enzyme-linked or radioactively/fluorescein labeled drug for the 

antibodies. When a specific drug is present in the urine sample being tested, 

it will bind to the antibody, leaving the labeled drug that is supplied in the 

test kit unbound to varying degrees, depending on the amount of drug in the 

urine specimen. In the case of the EMIT test, when the drug being tested is 

present in the urine sample, the enzyme-linked drug is not bound to antibody 

and is free to react with other substances in the testing solution. The 

degree of turbidity (cloudiness) in the solution resulting from this reaction 

is quantifiable and indicates the amount of drug present. A similar principle 

is employed in the RIA test. The antigen-antibody complex is precipitated oue 

of the solution, and the proportion of antibody bound to labeled versus 

unlabeled antigen (drug) is measured. The presence of a drug is detected by 

the Tdx System when polarized light excites the unbound fluorescein to emit 

light, which interferes with polarization. When a drug is not present in the 

urine, polarization is maintained. The concentration of a drug in the 

:specimen is established by measuring tile polarization values of calibrators 

with known concentrations of the drug. 

The fourth drug screening test, the TLC or Thin Layer Chromatography 

test, relies on a different underlying methodology. Orugs in urine have to be 

extracted and concentrated first, and some may have to be modified to make 

them soluble. The urine concentrates are placed on special frosted glass 

slides or filter papers, which are then dipped in solvent solutions. If drugs 

are present in the urine concentrate, the solvent will carry them up as it 

moves up the slide/paper. Substances can be identified by the distance they 

migrate in a given time interval and by characteristic color or fluorescent 

changes exhibited when exposed to other reagents and/or viewed under special 

lights. 
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With all screening'methods, standards (premeasurad amounts of drug) and 

blanks (negative samples) are analyzed along with samples to insure accurate 

results. 

Botll immunoassays and TLC can be used to screen for multiple drugs. In 

the case of immunoassays, the test for each specific drug is cc~ducted 

individually, but automated testing systems enable a lataratory to quickly 

test for a number of drugs serially. With TLC, the presence of several drugs 

can be simultaneously tested, but the m~thod is not automated, and results 

must be read by a trained technician. The TLC test generally cannot detect 

drugs at levels detectable using the immunoassay techniques, and marijuana, 

PCP, and LSD cannot normally be detected in urine using this technique. The 

use of the radioimmunoassays is limited to laboratories with a license to 

handle radioactive materials. The enzyme-based tests, in contrast, do not 

require specialized facilities or handling procedures and, in some instances, 

have been marketed directly to employers to be conducted at the worksite. 

Confirmatory Testing 

"Screening" tests are by definition not definitive. Confirmatory 

tests must be used to distinguish between posit~ve screening results that are 

due to the presence of the drug'in the urine specimen from positive screening 

results that are due to cross-reactivity of the drug test with other 

substances in the urine specimen or to testing errors. Confirmatory tests 

rely on sophisticat~d chromatographic methods which use gas or liquid as the 

transporting medium. In gas chromatography, for example, the suspected drug 

is converted into its gaseous form and pushed through a long glass column with 

helium gas. The time it takes to traverse the entire column and exit out the 

far end is very specific (to one-hundredths of a second) for each drug. 

Furthermore, as the drug exits, it is bombarded by electrons that break up the 
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drug, and these pieces are then analyzed by a mass spectrometer. Under proper 

conditions, a drug will always break up into the same parts, and the mass 

spectrometer will provide a readout of the various pieces by their weights and 

relat~ a amounts. Thus, a gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (GC/MS) 

machine: 1) identifies the precise time when a particular drug exits f~om the 

column, and 2) provides a characteristic molecular "fingerprint" of a 

particular drug by the different masses of its component parts. The 

information-processing capabilities of a GC!MS machine can be calibrated to 

display all of the component parts of a drug or focused on one or more 

components to provide detailed information on those particular components. 

For example, in drug testing, the machine is usually calibrated to look for a 

particular drug and to focus on those drug components that are present in 

greatest concentrations . 

A gas or liquid chromatograph can also be linked to two other methods 

of precisely identifying a drug. Light (e.g., in the infra-red spectrum) will 

be absorbed in characteristic patterns by the molecular groups comprising a 

particular drug, and each drug will also have a characteristic nuclear 

magnetic resonance (NMR, using the same principles underlying the medical uses 

of magnetic resonance imaging, or MRl). For example, all three methods, mass 

spectrometry, light absorption, and NMR, coupled with gas or liquid 

chromatography, are used by the Federal Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to 

identify trace amounts of contaminants and residues in drugs, cosmetics, and 

color additives. 

A gas or liquid chromatograph (usually with light as the detector at 

the end) could be used to screen for drugs by calibrating it so that it would 

scan for all substances that come out of the chromatograph column (for 

exampl~, se~ AAB's proficiency testing program results in Attachment II). In 

practice, preliminary identifications are made by immunoassays or TLC, and a 
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GC/MS machine is calibrated to look specifically for the drug identified at 

screening. This increases the machine's ability to detect the specific drug 

in question but. as a consequence of the calibration, the GC/MS machine, when 

used for confirmatory testing, will not identify other drugs that might be 

present. Thus, separate GC/MS tests ml1st be performed for each drug whose 

presence has been indicated by the screening tests. 

Both screening and confirmatory tests can reliably and consirntently 

detect the presence of drugs only down to specified minimum concentrations; 

below these levels, the reliability of the findings is questionable, and drug 

concentrations below these "cutoff" levels are reported as "negative." In 

general, the cutoff level for confirmatory tests is lower than that of the 

screening tests, because of the ability of the confirmatory test to detect 

smaller amounts reliably. The lower cutoff level also allows for some degree 

of sample degradation between initial screening and follow up testing. In 

some cases (e.g., cannabinoids in marijuana), the confirmation cutoff is set 

at a much lower level than the !mmunoas~ay screening cutoff, because the 

screening test reacts with several marijuana substances, while the more 

specific confirmation method is directed at only one. 
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Determining Positive Or Negative Results 

The manufacturers' claims regarding the capabilities of fo~r of the 

commercially available screening tests (AbuscreenR [RIA], EMITR, TOXI-LABR 

[TLC] , TDxR) are summarized in Attachment r. These tests can detect extremely 

small amounts of drugs -- in billionths (nanograms) and even in trillionths 

(picograms) of a gram (there are 454 grams in one pound). As the lower limits 

of their detection capabilities are reached, however, questions can arise as 

to whether a drug is present or not. For example, Hoffman LaRoche claims that 

one of its amphetamine radioimmunoassay tests can detect the presence of 

amphetamines in as low a concentration as 5 nanograms/ml, but it provides a 

reference standard of l, 000 na.1Qgrams/ml as the cutoff point between a 

positive and a negative test. Using this cutoff level, individuals with low 

levels "f drug in their urine would test negatively • 

A manufacturer's recommended cutoff level between a positive and 

negative reading is based on the potential inconsistencies from test to test 

of measuring drug concentrations below that level, even though the test may 

generally detect lower concentrations of the drug. In addition, the higher 

cutoff levels serve to limit the numbar of false positive results attributable 

to the presence of drugs/metabolites that cross-react with a particular test's 

reagents. If cross-reactivity with other drugs occurs, it often results in 

positive findings that indicate the drug being screened for is present, but at 

levels close to the recommended cutoff level (e.g., see Syva's EMIT test for 

amphetamine in Attachment I). Similarly, cut points above the lowest level of 

detection that the tests are capable of, greatly reduce the chance that a 

positive test can be attributed to passively inhaling marijuana smoKe, 

drinking herbal teas containing small amounts of cocaine, or eating poppy 

seeds which naturally contain small amounts of morphine. 
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Despite cutoff levels above the lowest detection levels, cross 

reactivity remains a problem for some drug screening tests. For example, 

phenylpropanolamine, an ingredient in many over-the-counter cold preparations, 

reacts with the EMITR_d.a.u.™ antibody for amphetamine, resulting i~ false 

positives. (See Attachment I for a list of cross-reactive drugs for each 

screening test). It is therefore essential to submit all positive screened 

samples to more specific confirmatory tests to distinguish these cross­

reactive substances from the drugs being tested for. 

Drug screening programs can only identify those engaged in recent drug 

usc, and the detectable period of time since last use depends on how quickly 

the drug is metabolized and excreted. People with very high levels of drugs 

in their urine will be treated the same as people who have levels of drugs in 

their urine that are barely above the cutoff points of the tests being used. 

While most drugs are metabolized and excreted in a matter of hours, users of 

marijuana, as noted previously, have tested positive for as long as one to two 

months after having discontinued USe. Furthermore, in some instances, the 

three immunoassays and the TLC test have different cutoff points. Therofore, 

a person may test positive with one test, and negative with another. Finally, 

there can be wide variations in results, especially at lower concentrations; 

i.e., at the cutoff points adopted for each type of test. The College of 

American Pathologists' proficiency testing (to be discussed below) of 

cannabinoids, for example. showed the RIA test correctly identified only 64 

percent of samples with drug present at the recommended cutoff level (see 

Attachment II). 

Placing the cutoff level at the least amount of drug detectable will 

identify more recent drug users, but consistency in identification will 

suffer. Placing the cutoff level at a higher level will identify relatively 

fower drug users, but testing consistency can be greatly improved. 
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The validity of the results of a urine drug test also depends, of 

course, on urine samples that have not been tampered with. Some programs 

incorporate direct witnessing of urine collection to ensure that specimens are 

not adulterated. The addition of table salt, detergent, or other commonly 

available household chemicals to a specimen can destroy the drugs present in 

urine or affect the assay in such a way as to produce a false negative. 

Simply adding water to a ,sample or drinking large quantities of water before 

providing a sample to dilute the urine could lead to a false negative~ 

However, by checking the specific gravity (a measure of 'the diluteness of the 

specimen) or the PH (a measure ot acidity) of the urine, the adulteration of a 

specimen can often be detected. 

Accuracy And Reliability Of Urine Dru~ Tests 

Sensitivity and Specificity 

A distinction must be made between the accuracy and reliability of the 

testing techn,lques themselves and of the results of these tests in everyday 

use. This is the difference between "effica.cy" and "effectiveness", or the 

probability of obtaining the degree of accuracy and reliability of which the 

tests are capa5le under ideal versus average or actual conditions of use. 

From this standpoint, the urine drug screening tests, coupled with 

confirmatory testing, are highly efficacious; but there are legitimate 

concerns over their effectiveness, especially in mass testing programs. 

How accurate are these tests? Here, a distinction between a test's 

"sensitivity" and "specificity· must be made. Sensitivity refers to the 

test's ability to correctly identify specimens contain~ng drugs, and 

specificity refers to the test's ability to correctly identify drug-free urine 
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specimens. The sensitivity of a test is measured by the number of "false 

negative" test results, while a test's specificity is measured by the prese~ce 

of "false positive" results. 

A test that is 95 percent sensitive means, for example, that when 100 

samples kn9wn to contain the drug are tested, 95 will test positive and 5 will 

test negative. This means that 5 percent of th~ samples will be false 

negatives. These false negative's often occur at drug levels at the lower 

limit of the test's detection capabilities. On the other hRnd, a test that is 

95 percent specific means, for example, that when 100 samples known ~ 

contain dIe drug are tested, 95 will test negative and 5 will test positive. 

False positiV~s therefore occur when the test says, that the drug is present 

when in fact it is not. False positives can occur from the idiosyncrasies 

associated with a particular test or, in the case of the immunoassays, from 

cross-reaction of the antibodies used in these tests with substances such as 

prescription or over-the-counter drugs that have similar molecular shapes to 

the drugs being tested, or from other substances in urine that might cause a 

positive reaction. Sensitivity and specificity and their relationship to 

false positives and false negatives are summarized in Table 2. 

If a very sensitive but relatively non-specific screening test is used, 

more drug users will be identified, but many non-drug users will be 

tentatively identified as drug users. As the confirmatory test is moderately 

uxpensive, a screening test with these characteristics Eould be costly. 

Usually, sensitivity comes at the expense of specificity or vice versa·(it is 

unusual for a test to be both 100% sensitive and specific). A case in point 

is the screening and confirmatory t.esting for tl~" AIDS virus (HIV, or human 

immunodeficiency virus) that is currently applied to all blood donations. 

Since the primary objective is to screen out HIV carriers, the screening 

test's cutoff point has been delib~rately set at a low level. This in turn 
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T&bllt 2 

Drug In Urine 

PRESENT ABSENT 

A '" True Boo False ,. 
POSITIVE Posltlyt PosltiYe 

Screening Test 
I 

C = False o = True 
NEGATIVE Negatiye Negatiye 

• StnsltlYity = A/(A + C) 

Specificity = O/(B + D) 

,. 
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results in a large numbar of false positives that need to be distinguished 

from true positives with confirmatory testing (the "Western Blot" test). In 

the case of employee drug testing, minimizing the number of false positives 

may be the preferred objective, even though some drug users will not be 

identified by raising the cutoff level. 

How sensitive and specific are the drug screening tests? To answer 

this question a relatively large number of confirmed (by CCIMS) positive and 

negative urine specimens should be blindly tested (i.e., the technician should 

not know whether it is positive or negative) using the screening methods. It 

is especially important to eveluate the screening test using samples with drug 

levels around the test's cutoff point. According to two of the manufacturers' 

product literature (Roche Diagnostics, Syva Corporation) the tests' 

sensitivity ranges from 97% to 100% and the specificity, from 99% to 100%. • However, the manufacturers, in presenting the clinical data used in 

determining test accuracy, do not specify the level of drug in the urine 

samples tested, rely on small numbers of tests (e.g., only 13 positive samples 

were analyzed to describe an LSD test kit's performance), and in most cases, 

the results of the screening tests were not compared to CCIMS (i.e., in 

several instances, the results of an RIA-based screenlng test were compared to 

another RIA-based test). 

Despite the shortcomings of the manufactur~r-supplied data regarding 

test sensitiVity and specificity, the screening tests appear to be quite 

accurate in identifying persons whose urine spltcimens should be subject to 

further, confirmatory testing. There are, howev~r, two serious limitation9. 

The first limitation is the extent to which human or technical (e.g., 

equipment) errors occur in performing the tests, or the proficien~y of the 

testin~ program. The secend is that the predictive value of a positive 

screenin~ test, or the probability that a positive screening test will also be 
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confirmed as positive by the GC/MS test, also depends on the proportion of 

persons in the tested pORulation who actually have drugs in their urine (i.e., 

the prevalence of drug use in the tested population). 

Proficiency Testing 

Proficiency testing programs are offered by several scientific 

professional associations. The experience of these programs reveals test 

performance in actual rather than ideal, manufacturer-controlled conditions. 

Testing ~ay be "open" or "blind". In open testing, laboratory personnel know 

that they are being tested, even though they may not know what drug(s) the 

test sample mayor may not contain. In blind testing, test samples are mixed 

in with the real urine specimens that are sent to a lab so that the lab 

personnel do not know _,len they are actually being tested. Blind testing 

offers the best evidence on how accurately the tests are being performed. 

A measure of reliable lab performance is how consistent the results of 

repeated measures of the s~e sample are. Some quality assurance programs 

split a urine specimen into several portions and submit them to the same 

laboratory (by sending them to different laboratories, inter1aboratolY 

variability also can be measured). Variation in results on the same sample is 

observed and is especially critical for those specimens testing positive 

around the cutoff level. Some recommend that positive screening tests be 

repeated to ensure that the screening result obtained does not represent an 

aberrant value, sometimes referred to as an "outlier". In studies of testing 

within the same lab, as many as S to IS-percent of the results have been found 

to represent these outliers. 

The principal safeguards against incorrect laboratory testing are: 1) 

State licensing of clinical labs, 2) certification programs for labs and their 

personnel that are conducted by professional associetions, and 3) proficiency 

testing. 
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The extent and quality of laboratory regulation varies tremendously 

from State to State, and additionally, e~ployee drug testing is not subject to 

as much regulation as clinical testing. In many States, it is quite easy to 

establish a drug testing laboratory with little or no monitoring. The extent 

of regulation may also depend on the type of drug testing. For example, the 

RIA test, because it involves radioactive ingredients, is more regulated than 

is the EMIT test. 

Certification programs may include specifying the minimal educational 

requirements for personnel working in labs and the protocols to be followed in 

testing. Proficiency testing involves submitting samples of known content to 

labs to see how well they perform. Samples may be provided so that the lab 

knows it is being tested (i.e., open proficiency testing), or mixed in with 

the usual specimens submitted to the lab so that the lab does not know when it 

is being tested (i .• e., blind proficiency testing). In general, labs perform 

better when they know they are being tested, which reinforces the assumption 

that more errors occur under average versus ideal conditions of use. 

Proficiency testing of labs that perform drug testing has revealed 

severe deficiencies in the past 10 years. Actually, most of the deficiencies 

have been in not being able to identify positive samples rather than in 

identifying negative sample~ as positive. SOmB of these errors have been 

attributed to "sinlt testing" or throwing away a sample and reporting it: as 

negative. The error rates as published in the literatl1re hava improved as 

tests and lab experience have. improved, but some lev ... l of error. is to be 

expected, especially when these tests are being conducted on large numbers of 

people. The proficiency testing program established under the Clinical 

Laboratories Improvement Act of 1967 and conducted by the Centers for Disease 

Control was discontinued as of September 30, 1986. Furthermore, for a number 

of years CDC's principal involvement had been in clinical testing, not in 
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proficiency testing of drug screening programs. Only a handful of States have 

such proficiency testing programs. Several professional associations offer 

proficiency testing, some manufacturers of the test kits offer a form of 

proficiency testing, some Federal agencies have their own proficiency testing. 

programs, and private firms have incr~asingly entered into the proficiency 

testing business. 

In recognition of the increase in drug testing programs and the lack of 

uniform performance standards to ensure the credibility of the results of 

laboratories conducting the analyses, the National Institute of Drug Abuse 

(NIDA) is devising laboratory accreditation standards which will be 

implemented in early 1987. The standards incorporate measures t? help ensure 

analytic accuracy and adherence to appropriate forensic procedures such as 

"chain of custody". Prerequisites to laboratory accreditation will include: 

1) evidence of adequate performance in an established "blind" proficiency 

testing program and ongoing participation in such a program; 2) the existence 

of sufficient onsite resources with which to conduct both screening and 

confirmatory testing; 3) appropriately trained directors and supervisors of 

laboratory services; 4) the presence of an internal quality assurance/quality 

control program; and 4) submission to pre-accreditation and periodic post­

accreditation inspections. The NIDA standards should be finalized in early 

1987 and once laboratorios have had the opportunity to generate proficiency 

testing scores, the accreditation process will begin. Although the program 

will be voluntary, NIDA will maintain a list of accredited laboratories that 

will be offered to employers planning to implement drug testing programs. It 

is hoped that the desire to appear on such a list will prompt laboratories to 

adhere to the standards and become accredited. In addition, once standards 
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for drug testing laboratories are established. results from laboratories not 

conforming to these standards are likely to become unacceptable in a court of 

law. 

Proficiency testing of clinical laboratories has been offexed by five 

major programs; the American Association of Bioanalysts. (AAB). the College of 

American Pathologists (CAP). the American Society of Internal Medicine (ASIM). 

the American Association for Clinical Chemistry {AACC). and the Centers for 

Disease Control. However. proficiency testing of urine drug screening is 

currently offered by only three professional associations. AAB. CAP. and AACC. 

The AAB's program is four years old. with approximately 300 participants. 

including clinical labs and testing programs in corre~tional in~titutions and 

probation offices. In these settings. the tests may not be performed by 

trained laboratory personnel. The CAP program is two years old, also with 

approximately 300 participants. including many hospital clinical laboratories. 

The AACC program is two years old. with approximately 250 participants. 

largely labs in hospitals with over 200 beds. The drugs that are included in 

the proficiency testing programs of AAB and CAP are identified in Attachment 

II. Recent results of AAB's and CAP's proficiency testing program for urine 

drug testing are also presented in Attachment II. 

For a $145 yearly fee. the AAB sends two urine samples for each of the 

drugs identified in the Attachment II to ten reference labs and its 

approximately 300 participants four times a year. The ten reference labs have 

long-standing relationships with the Association a~d are used so that 

participants can compare their results not only against the overall 

performance of their fellow participants but also against what would be 

considered excellent labs. Participants and the reference labs test these 

samples for the indicated drugs and report their results to the Association. 

who in turn, informs them of their individual results, the reference lab 
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results, and the overall results of the participants. A variety of testing 

methods are used. Two of the reference labs use GC/MS, one uses TLC, and the 

rest use EMIT. Most of the participants use EMIT, and others use RIA, TLC, or 

GC/MS. Thus, the 1985-86 results s~marized in Attachment II represent the 

gamut of testing methods and personnel. Attachment II summarizes these 

results by the type of test used. 

In the AAB results summarized in Attachment II, "spike level" refers to 

the amount of drug that is actually contained in the sample sent to the 

reference labs and participants. False positives ranged from zero to ten 

percent when more than 50 samples were available for analysis, with the TLC 

method having the highest false positive rate. False negatives ranged from 

zero to 25 percent (when more than 50 samples were available). 

These results show that the EMIT test, the most widely used test, is 

usually very sensitive and sp~cific. However, in most instances, the drug 

levels in the specimens tested were well above (as much as eight times) the 

cutoff level. The AAB proficiency.testing program provides urine samples that 

do not contain drugs that may cross react with the test reagents; e.g., there 

are no cold medications in the samples that might give a "false positive" 

reading on the amphetamine test. Thus, the "false positive" rate among AAB's 

participants represents'intrinsic errors in the tests themselves and in 

performing the tests. Since participants know they are being tested and which 

specific drug they are testing for, most of the errors are presumably due to 

the limitations of the tests themselves. 

For a $224 fee, the College of American Pathologists (CAP) also sends 

urine samples four times a year to its reference labs and participants. 

However, CAP sends three urine samples, each of which contains different 

combinations of drugs from its testing list (see Attachment II for the 

complete list), and participants reply with a list of d~Jgs they believe are 

17 
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contained in each sample. Results are also reported according to the test 

method. Thus, CAP's participants must test the samples for many drugs, in 

contrast to AAB's participants, who test each sample for the presence or 

absence of a specific drug. Participants in both AAB's and CAP's plograms, 

however, know they are being tested (open testing). 

Selected results of the first quarter of 1985 in CAP's program are 

s~arized in Attachment II (see notes for the full list of drugs that were 

tested in each of the three samples). Thin layer chromatography (TLC) was 

generally both less sensitive and less specific than the immunoassays (false 

positives were principally due to TLC -- see notes accompanying the results). 

Interestingly, participants did not do well with gas chromatography as the 

screening test for amphetamines. While radioimmunoassays were reported only 

for the cannabinoid test in the first quarter of 1985, it nevertheless was 

significantly less sensitive than either TLC or enz)-me immunoassays at a 100 

ng/ml concentration (64.3% vs. 83.3% and 85.0%, respectively). (The RIA test 

is used in the military because of early problems with the EMIT test.) In f.ts 

analysis of these results, CAP noted that the previous year's sample contained 

cannabinoid at 200 ng/ml and that testing at the 100 ng/ml level decreased 

positive findings by almost 10 percent. CAP therefore suggested that the 

cutoff point should be reconsidered "since some agencies such as the military 

use 100 ng/ml as the minimum as a basis for a presumptive positive." 

Predictive Value of Screening Tests 

If an individltal tests positive on the screening test, how likely is it 

that the results will be confirmed with CCIMS; in other words, what is the 

predietive value of a positive screening test? The answer to this question 

depends on the test's sensitivity and specificity and upon the prevalence of 

~~~g use in the population being tested. If a drug screening test is 95% 

sensitive and 90% specific and is applied to a population ~f which 10% has 

18 
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drugs in their urine (i.e., the average prevalence of drug use in the general 

population), only 51% of positive screening tests would be confirmed with 

GC/MS. If the same test is applied to a population of which 50% has drugs in 

their urine (i.e., clients of a methadone maintenance clinic, or perhaps 

roughly equivalent to the prevalence aJong those tested in a probable cause 

testing program), 90% of the positive screening tests would be confirmed. 

These very different predictive values can be attributed to the fact that in 

the first case, drug use is low 4nd although the test is 90% specific, 10% of 

those without drugs in their urine will test falsely positive. When a lsrge 

population characterized by low drug use is screened, almost half of positive 

screening tests will be £alse positives. This has significant implications 

for costs, particularly when costs are specified in terms of the cost to 

identify one positive case of drug use. Although the tests used for drug 

screening are relatively inexpensive (about $5 per test or approximately $15 

per individual for a battery of tests), confirmatory tests are much costlier, 

averaging approximately $40 or $50 per test. The cost of identifying one case 

of confirmed drug use in the low prevalence (lOt) example is more than three 

times the cost expected in the high prevalence example •• $236 compared to 

$76. This is due to many more nonusers in the low prevalence group being 

fal~ely identified as positive in the screening test, and the costs that have 

to be incurred with confirmatory testing to prove that the screening tests 

results were wrong. Table 3 summarizes the relationship between sensitivity, 

specificity, prevalence of drug use, predictive value, and cost. Table 4 

provides comparisons of the costs associated with identifying one case of 

confirmed drug use among populations with different drug use rates. 

New Drug Testing Methods 

Because of the current interest in drug testing, a variety of new 

19 
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Tabh 3 

RelAtionship Between SenSitivity, SpeCificity, 
Prevalenc, of Drug Use, Pr.dlctlv, VAlue of Drug Screening Tests, 
and Costs lncurr.d In Identifying One Cast of Drug Us. Correctly 

H~pothetlcal Situation: 

200 persons tested: 

1) First group with 10 percent with drug In urine, such as In a 
manda tory or random, tut i ng program. 

2) Second group with 50 percent with drug ift urln., such as in testing 
onl~ with reasonable cause. 

Screening test with: 

a) 95 percent 5tnsitivit~ 

b) 90 percent speclficlt~ 

Cost of testing: 

a) Screening -- $15 

b) Confirmation -- $40 

What this example will illustrate Is: 

1) the predictive valv,e of positive tests when applied to a low 
prevalenc, vlrsu~ a high pr,valeRce population of drug users; and 

2) the costs Incl',t'red in Identif~ing a drug USE'r correctl~ when high 
prevalence ~ersus low prevalence populatlOAs of drug users are 
tnted. 
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Table 3 (cont'd.) 

Drug In Urine (lOX prevalence) 

PRESENT ABSCNT 

POSITIVE 19 IB 

Scrnning Test 

NEGATIVE 162 

Percent of the time a positive screening test would be correct: 

19 = 51X 
(19 + 18) 

Drug in Urin. (50X prevalence) 

PRESENT ABSENT 

POSITIVE 95 10 

Screening Test 

NEGATIVE 5 90 

Percent of the time a positive screening test would b~ correct: 

95 = 90X 
(95 + 10) 

In this ex~~ple. the predictive ualue of posltiue screening tests would be 51X 
us. 90X 

-, 
I 
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Tabl, 3 (cont'd.) 

lOX Prevalence of Druo Use: 50X Prevalence of Drug Use: 

Screening: 200 x $15 = $3,000 200 x $15 = $3,000 

Confirmation: 37 x $40 = ~1!480 105 x $40 = $4.200 

Total Cost: $4,480 $7,200 

Cost per person tested: $22.40 $36.00 

Cost of each 
positive case found: $4,480/19 = $236 $7,200/95 = $76 

Cost ratio of 'ra~dom' vs. 'probable cause' testing: 3.1 

In this example, It would cost 3.1 times more to Identify a positive case with 
'random' testing than with 'probable cause' tqstlng. 
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Table 4 

Relationship Betve'en Prevalence of Drug Use end 
the Predictive Value of a Positive Screening Test" 

PREDICTIVE 
VAlllE OF A 
POSITIVE SCREENING 
TEST"" 

16% 

34% 

51X 

76% 

90% 

COST TO ID~IFY 
EACH POSITIVE URINE 
SPECIMEN'" 

$1,036 

$436 

$236 

$116 

$76 

*Predictive value of e positive test - The likelihood that 
a positive test actually reflects the presence of ~'lgS in urine 

**Assumes a test sensitivity of 95% and specificity of 90% 

+Assumes cost of initiel screening is $15.00 and confirmatory testing is 
$40.00 
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approaches to screening and confirmatory testing is being explored. Some of 

these efforts are directed at developing new analytic methods, \.hile others 

are directed at maki.ng testing systems that will be simpler and perhaps less 

expensive than those in current use. In addition, the use of other biological 

specimens, such as saliva, is being explored as alternatives to urine. Some 

are d~veloping noninvasive means of diagnosis, such as equipment to determine 

drug effects based on specific electrical outputs from the brain. Methods to 

measure impaired performance as an indicator of a drug effect are also under 

investigation. 

In the area of screening, monoclonal antibody-based assays tests will 

soon be available (Roche Diagnostics). The use of systems based on 

fluorescent labels will probably also be expanded (Abbott Laboratories 

currently uses this mathodology). Some investigators are trying to develop 

portable test systems that can produce results rapidly, such as urine dipstick 

tests. 

Efforts are underway to make.mass spectromet~~ more economical. GC/MS 

analyses are time-consuming and involve extensive sample preparation. As this 

method is highly specific and sensitive, some would like to explore its use as 

a screening as well as a confirmation method. A new MS technique called 

tandem mass spectrometry (MSjMS) holds some promise for applications in urine 

drug screening. MS/MS is a technique that couples two mass spectrometers 

together, so that one acts as the sample separator system and the second as 

the ultimat~ analyzer. This approach could allow a relatively crude sample to 

be introduced directly into the first MS machine, eliminating the time­

consuming chromatography step, while at the same time providing increased 

sensitivity. Connecting a liquid (as opposed to a gas) chromatograph to a 

mass spectrometer (LC/MS) is another technique which may reduce sample workup 

time and is being considered for confirmatory testing. 

20 
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Other types of biological samples, including blood, hair, and saliva, 

have been proposed as alternatives to urine for drug screening. Although 

blood tests potentially provide a more speci£ic indication of drug impairment, 

such analyses generallY require more sophisticated techniques and more 

invasive sample collection than is the case with urine testing. Although many 

drugs can be detected in saliva, the analytic methods are more difficult than 

for urine, and the time period during which drugs can be detected after use is 

usually only a few hours. Hair analysis has been proposed, but the analytic 

methods have not been sufficiently validated to assess their suitability for 

drug screening. 

~ 

There are intrinsic limitations with the drug screening tests, and 

errors are inevitable as a consequence of cross reactivity and from laboratory 

performance errors, especially in mass screening programs. However, when 

positive results from the screening tests are confirmed with a specific test 

such as GC/MS, the results are highly reliable and difficult to dispute. 

Errors in performing or interpreting the GC/MS have occurred, but the 

principal area in which improvement is needed is in the performance of the 

initial screening tests, where the quality of the laboratories and the 

proficiency of laboratory personnel need to be constantly monitored. The 

laboratory accreditation program of NIDA will help to ensure the accuracy of 

results among participating laboratories. However, it will certainly take 

time before the standards proposed become a part of routine practice; until 

then, those employers engaged in employee drug screening are well advised to 

scrutinize the practices of the laboratories performing such analyses . 

21 
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An important factor in determining whether a drug screening program 

should be instituted. is the costs of such programs, and especially the cost­

effectiveness of using mass screening approaches to identify drug users. 

Cost-effectiveness decreases dramatically with decreasing drug-use prevalence 

among the tested population. The hlgh costs associated with confirmatory 

testing makes it tempting for companies engaged in preemployment drug testing 

to simply refuse to employ all persons who test positive on the screening 

test, rather than spend money on confirma,tory testing. The example 

illustrated above for a population with a drug use prevalence of 10 percent 

would not be unlike the job applicant pool, and we have seen that, even with a 

test that is 95 percent sensitive and 90 percent specific, more than half of 

those presumed to be drug users through the screening test would be falsely 

accused. 

One legislative attempt to address the issue of drug testing accuracy 

and reliability is currently before the California Assembly (see Attachment 

IiI). It is my understanding that the original bill would have required that 

initial testing be conducted in specified labs, but that employers objected, 

because they wanted to test at the worksite through their own or contract 

labs, which would be less costly for them. The bill tries to resolve this 

issue by requiring that nall employers requesting or requiring the testing of' 

employees, both public and private, use specified licensed or certified 

laboratories to confirm the test or screen, if the first test or screen is 

positive ..• An employee or job applicant shall have the right to retest a 

positive sample". 
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Cc:'a\'Irfaon of CcnII'lorclol\y Available Dru; Screening Prcxb:ts 

TEST AtuscreenR EHnR d.a.u.TN TOXloUBR TOxR 

KAKUrAtlURER Roche Dll'!gmattcs, syva Analyt:f~l systems, Abbott 
HoffllWl Ldochd Marfon labc:lretorfes, Inc. Laboratories -... -...... -............. ~ ........................... ................................ 

~ hdfofllDU"l()4~aay(RJA) Eruyme IlIIrLnOas#Oy Thin lara" I:hrQlllltography Fluorescence 
Paterflatten 
illl1l,lOOa!!say 

DR!&a!SIA2QLlll A/rflhetcafM/lI'lttlbolltes ~etamfne, Aq:IhetlWlne not avai lsble 
M .. th~ettaine 

" LO\IER LIHlt OF 
DETECTIOfl S nolo' (hloh 'pee.) 

CUT pOrNT 1000 n;t.l 30D noIol 2000 ng/ml 
CROSS REAcTIVITY resuLt "'en 1000 n;/1I1 of dru; Cone. procb:lng 

present: positive r.sult 

Phlll"lYtpropanot .. lne Met- 0 
(fCU1d In Nrr( OTe cold 

>1000 nglld· 10000 noIml 

bedfeatfOl"ll) 
Methlllphet .. fne Hel -45 

(fOUld In prescription 
diet IMdlcatfons) 

-(81000 ng/'ml 4000 ",,'01 

Dop8IIfne -12 
(used In treatment of 
h"""""",l. labl"", .. ) 

EphedrIne 
(fOl.l'ld In preacrfptfora 
altha medications) 

>tOoo ngJII1* 

ISOK&Lprff')l 
(valOOf lator) 

>6000 naillt 

~ent"""tM 
C~rd'ovlllculer .;ent:) 

> 500 noJIIIIl 

Nylfdrln >2000 ngj/lll • (vuod( lator) 
Phermetraztne >1000 nQJjll 

Cfctn:i In prescription 
diat adfcatfona) 

Phentel'lllfne > SOO nsr/lll 
Cltu'1d In prescrlptfon 
dIet ll!edfcat'ons) 

.. cross reactivIty 
eliminated 
with EHJT 
conflnMtfon Kit 

~B!!!Jll Barbl turatll/lDlltaboll tet Barbi tUl"uteJmetabol f tl:S Barbi turate/metabol f tes Bsr-bfturate/ 
mI!If'.abolftes 

lOUEIl I.1HlT OF 
DE1ECTIOH 5 "9/ml 

till P<l1~T ZOO I'ISI nccberbtul/m\ 300 nq atcobarbtta\Jmt 10DD ng secobarbital 60 ng/m\ 
CROSS REACTIVITY none observed none obserwd 1000 .,g 

aecobt!rbftal/ml 
(3396. n;/a.t pht;r.obarbhal (3000 ngJ~l phenobarbital (5000 ngjml phenobarbha\) 
procb:" positive result) prodr:e. posftfw reaut t) 500·2000 n; 

aec0b4rbltat/ml 
(100 f'l9111\\ 
phenobarbital 
procllces 
pe1.ttfve 
resull= 
at lewelt 
eutpofnt) 

• 
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TEST 

MANUFACTURER 

DII:UGl!!P~!!QS.'n: 

LMR LIMIT OF 
DETECTION 

CUT POINTCS) 
CROSS REACTIVITY 

OWQlMEIABOlUe 

LMR LIMIT OF 
DETECTION 

CUT POINT 
CROSS REACTIVITY 

DRUG{METABOlITE, 

LC\lER LIMIT OF 
DETECTIOU 
CUT POINT 
CROSS REACTIVITY 

DR!J(jfMETMOUIE • 

LCKlER LIMIT Of 
DeTECTION 

CUT POINT 
CROSS REACTIVITY 

DRUClMETABOLITe 

lalER LIMJT OF 
OETECTlCN 

M POINT 
CROSS REACTIVITY 

Abuscreen't 

Roche Dhgncstlcs, 
Hoft.n LeRoche ................................. 

Carnablnofda 
Tetrahydroc&mablnol (THe) 
matDboLI te-11-nor-del ta-9 
-THC-9-ctllrboxylfc acid 

5 I1g/ml 
100 ng/mL 
Highly specific to camabfnofds 
end cannabfnold IMt.!;boUtes 

lb.4:n'oftn CAcNflTH, MotrfnTH) 
reportN to cro .. react 

Cocaine metabolite 
benz.oytllCgonlnc 

5 ng/llll 
300 "IiI/at 
CocalM and metabol ites 

LSD 

.025 09/1111 

.5 ng/Eal 
none: observed 

Hethaqualonct 

SCI ng/al 
750 ng/E1Il 
none observed 

Morphine 

10 ng/IIL 
300 ngJltl 
Cone. prodJc:fng a posItive 
result (ng/aL) 

Codeine 222 
Dfhydrocodelne 

bitartrate 1007 
(fOU'ld In prescription 
IW'\IllsHic:a) 

Hydrocodone 
bltartrata 1634 
(fCU'd In prescriptIon 
antltus.lwa) 

Other cCllq:)OUnds croes react 
at cone above tooo ng/ml 
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EMIlR d.o.u. TM 

Syv. 

................................. 
tamablnofds/metaboL ftes 

20 or 100 no/ml 
Highly speclffc to 
camabfnolds and cemabln-
old metabot ftes 

Cocaine llletabollte 
benzoytccgonlne 

300 f'I9/ml 
none observed 

not "val table 

Hethaq.aalone/=tabcl f tes 
Met t aqua t one 

300 1'19/1111 
none observed 

Opiates 

300 ngfml (IIIOrphlne) 
Cone. producIng a posItIve 
result (ng/1II1) 

1000 no/lilt 

1000 0;/1111 

HydromorFtlOM 3000 ng/ml 
(f0U'ld In prescription 
antltussfvl!S) 

levorpnanol 3000 ng/Eal 
(fOc.n:! in prescription 
analgesIcs) 

Ol<ycodone 50000 no/ml 
(feud In prescription 
analgesiCS) 

TOXI-WR 

Analytical Systems, 
Harlon laboratories, Inc. .. .............................. 
THe 

25-50 ng/mt 

Cocafne II'Ietabol he 
benzoylecgonlne 

3000 O9/lllt 

not avai lIble 

not available 

Morphine 

3000 ng/mt 

tDxR 

Abbott 
Laboratories 

Cocaine 
metabolite 
benzoylecgo' 
nine 

30 ng/ml 
300-5000 ne/mt 
none observed 
above lower 
limit of 
detection 

not available 

Opiates 

25 n9/ml 
200-1000 ng/mt 

200 n9/mt 

500 ns/mt 

500 ng/ml 

SOD ng/mt 

10,000 n9/mt 



TEST 

fWlUFACTURER 

D!UG/METABOtJIE 

lMR LIMn OF 
DETECTlotI 

cuT POINT 
CROSS REACl'lVllV 

Aluic....f. 

Roch. Df~tfc:., 
Hoft.n lllAoche 

Phencyclidine (PCP) 
_Cabot ft. (1·(1-~enylcyclo· 
hexyl)· 4· hydroxypl per I d I no 

2.5 ngj.1 
2S ng pCp/llll 
Cut ruulC wen 1000/1(1.,000 
ng/ill of the following present 

DextrCllllthorphl"n ./9' 
CfOU'd In p,"Hcrfptfcn 
ccugh IIOdlcatlons) 

01:;:::; In ValIUl1M) -/6 
t.fpr __ 
(trfcycllc Antfdtpr .. lanU 

RECCMlEHDED SP,ECIMEN UrIne IptCfmertl t.1hleh 
TREATl4EHT camet be analyzed within 

8 hrs atter voldfn; should 
be refrigerated at ,·ao c. 
to _fnhl'llzet the poufbllfty 
of degradation of poaftlve 
aillples. 

Use of radio\abeted antigen 
UIII ta Ule of tHt to bba 
llca'lled to handle radioactIve 
IDIt.rlal 
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Analytical Systems, Abbott 
",rfon laborlltorles, Inc. laboratorles-

PCP, analogue;; and 
_tabollt .. 

15 O9/ml 
nono obsernd 

Freshly voided urIne 
lpeclmrns should be used. 
Jf not analyzed lmedlately, 
aarplea 1lIIY be .tored refrlg· 
erated. Prolonged refrlg· 
erated Itorage ,::ceedlng 3 
days, however Indy relult In 
.. ~\M vith druo cone. at 
or near the low calibrator 
.. saying a. neg"tlve. 

Seqlle at\ould b$ wltMn tM 
pH range of 5.5 to 8.Q. 

Phenq-et Idlne (PCP) 

300 ng/ltll 

F:)r camabfnold aereen, If not 
8tIIIlyud II.fter 14 hrs. freelll 
lpetbaen. Saq:llH Ahould be at rOCllll 
t~r.tur. for testIng. Slq)le. 
poaltfv. for camabfnoldl Which (Jre 
Itored for prolonged periods tn 
plalltlc contalnera, In direct IlJ1Ught, 
or at elevated terrperatures IMY 
eJChlbft lowor dttectable levels. 

Other _venable testa: Analytlctll Systems offers 
Benzo::Uatepl,. 3·day Initial training 
(e.g., Valtt.1M, Llbrfun™) workshop and I!I a·day 

Phef\t.yclldlne 
(PCP) 

5 ng/ml 
25·500/ll9/n\ 
test re.utt 
when to,OOOI 
1DO,000 ng/ml 
present 

·/19 

./. 

11/53 

Meth.edone advanced training workshop 
propoxyptlentr (OarvonlM) 

Other 
avafttJble 
tests~ 
Senzodfal.e­
pI ... 
HarijuNlS 
test 
expected 

COtrpany also offers I!I 
proflcicmey testfng 
service to subscribers. 

COIrpeny user survey revealed 
that 95" of respondents 

to. he avaH" 
able fn t987 

fotnl TCOn·LAB reliable, 93% 
were confident wIth res.ults. 
and m fauld It easy to use. 

Recent entries Into drug tettlng Include: Dfagno$tlc ProdJcta corporation for coc:a.fno and IIOrphfne. ,\ddltfOfl.8ll'l, American Drug 
Scremta Inc. f. marketll1g hCllllltettfnsr of GIIrfJ~, cocaine. PCP~ lJqlhatmlnes, barbiturates, and benlodfazepfne: and Medical 
Dlagncw.tfci Inc. expKU to _rk.t a OUlck Tnt D~ Screen for on-.lte tHting of eorphlne, cocaine, arrpnetan'lfne .. , end PCP • 
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AnACIf1ENT I I 

Proflcloncy Tuting by tho 

AnI.rltan Association of Bloan.lysts 

and 

Th. Colhg. of Amorlcan Pathologists 
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1!rin. 'lo:deolol!7 Prof1eioncy 'lasting by tbo American Auoeiation of lIioanalysto Blld the 
Colloso of AIIler!can Patholollisto 

American ASftociatioD of BiQADAlyota.: 

AIIlpbotamJ.no. 
B.ublturato. 
Benzodlazeplnos 
Cannabinoids 
Cocaine llatabollt:o 

C91loge 9f Ameris;an Pathologists 

ALCOHOLS -VOIATILES: 
Acetone 
Ethanol 
Isopropanol 
Hatbanol 

A!!PHE'tAI!lNE GROUP: 
Amph.tamine 
l!ethamph.~ 
Phenylpropanolmrlne 

lWUII'tURA'tES : 
AIIobarbl1:<1.1 
lIutalbi1:<l.1 
P.ntobarbi tal 
Phenobarbital 
S.cobarbital 

NON -lWUIl'tURA'%E HYPNOTICS: 
Etbchlorvynol 
Glucotb!.mido 
.Ke thaquslone 

BENZODIAZEPlNES : 
Nordiazspam 
Oxaz.p .... 

NAll.COTICS onma THAN OPIATES: 
Pr.opoxyphens blor metabolites 

OPIATES-S'1NTIIl!'l'ICS: 
Codeine 
Hydromorphone 
Hethadone &/or metabolite. 
Horphi"" . 

Methadone 
Keehaquolone 
Opiate. 
Phencyclidine 
Propoxyphene 

IRlCYCUCS: 
AIIl.trlptyline 
AIloxapina blor metabolites 
Desipramine. 
Dox'pin &/or metabolite 
Loxapino 
lIoipram1ne 
Nortripcyline 

onma: 
Ac.tamJ.nophen 
Benzoylecgonino 
Cannabinoids 
Chlorpheniramine 
Dea:aetbyldoxepln 
Dipher>hydramine 
Hesoridazine 
Pentazocine &/or metabolite 
Phencyclidine 
Phonothls.z:1nes 
Pyrilamine 
Quinin. &/or metaboUte. 
Salicylate 
Thioridazine 

Source:. American ~8Qc.latlotl of 81oanalyata; College. of American Pathologists 
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" 'RESULTS OF AMERICAN ASSOCiitTION OF BIOANALYSTS 
URINE TOXICOLOGY PROFICIENCY TESTING SERVICE 

SENSITIVITY AND SPECIFICITY OF DRUG TESTS BY IIETIIOD OF ANALYSIS 
SUhHARY DATA (1985 AND FIRST THREE QUARTERS, 1986) 

I. Identification of Samples Containing Drugs 

DRUG 
(SPIKE LEVEL) 

ANPHETANINE 
(2500 NG/HL) 

CUTOFF 

# CORRECT 
TOTAL SAMPLES 
SENSITIVITY 

TEST-SPECIFIC RESUL'rS 

ENIT GC 
300 ng/ml 1,000 ng/ml 

475 
480 

99% 

11 
11 

100% 

!Le1-LAB 
PREPARED 

RIA SYSTEM 

1 
1 

100% 

32 
35 
91\ 

ILC 

TLC2-
COMl!ERCIAL KIT 

2,000 ng/ml 

24 
25 
96% 

UNSPEC 

22 
22 

100% 

EMIT 
300 ng/ml 

GC RIA TLC1 TLC2 UNSPEC 

BARBITURATE 
(2500 NG/HL) 

CUTOFF 

# CORRECT 
TOTAL SAMPLES 
SENSITIVITY 

CUTOFF 

BENZODIAZEPINE # CORRECT 
(100 NG/HL) TOTAL SAMPLES 

SENSITIVITY 

CANNASINOID 
(250 NG/HL) 

CUTOFF 

# CORl<ECT 
TOTAL S llo:iPLES 
SENSITIVITY 

298 
300 

99% 

EMIT 
300 ng/ml 

329 
333 

99% 

10 
11 
91% 

GC 

8 
10 
80% 

EMIT GC 
100 ns/ml 

399 
407 

98% 

5 
7 

71% 

200 ng/m1 

o 
1 
0% 

RIA 

* 
* 
* 

22 
24 
92% 

TLCl 

13 
21 
62\ 

Riit TLC1 
100 ng/ml 

15 
15 

100\ 

6 
6 

100% 

1,000 ng/m~ 

15 
15 

100% 

TLC2 

21 
25 
84% 

UNSPEC 

13 
16 
81% 

TLC2 UNSPEC 
25-50 ng/ml 

6 
7 

86% 

30 
30 

100% 
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EMIT GC RIA TLC1 TLC2 UNt!'£C 
CUTOFF 300 ng/m1 300 ng/ml 3,000 ng/m1 

COCAINE # 'CORRECT 372 7 6 15 • 8 26 
(2000 NG/HL) TOTAL SAllPLES 376 10 6 17 13 27 

SENSITIVITY 99\ 70\ 100\ 88\ 62\ 96\ 

EMIT GC RIA TLC1 TLC2 UNSPEC 
CUTOFF 300 ng/m1 300 ng/m1 3,000 ng/ml 

OPIATE # CORPECT 213 4 3 2 1 8 
(400 NG/HL) TOTAL SAMPLES 285 5 4 12 8 14 

SENSITIVITY 75' 80, 75% 11\ 13\ 51\ 

(1000 NG/HL) # CORRECT 78 2 1 3 1 4 
TOTAL SAllPLES 78 2 1 4 3 4 
SENSITIVITY 100' 100\ 100, 75' 33' 100\ 

EMIT GC RIA TLCl TLC2 UNSPEC 
CUTOFF 75 ng/m1 25 ng/ml 300 ng/ml • PCP # CORRECT 160 4 5 5 5 1 

(200 NG/HL) TOTAL SAllPLES 167 5 5 12 9 4 
SENSITIVITY 95' 80' 100\ 42% 56, 25' 

(400 NG/HL) # CORRECT 56 1 a 3 1 2 
TOTAL SAllPLES S~ 2 1 7 3 2 
SENSITIVITY 10d\ 50\ 431 33\ 100\ 

• 
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II. Identification o,f. D.!'ug.free Samples 

TEST· SPECIFIC RESULTS 

EHlI lJQ m IJ.Ill :rz.g UNSPEC 
IlI!.I1ll 

AMpHETAMINE # CORP.ECT 951 25 1 78 46 39 
TOTAL SAMPLES 954 25 1 85 47 39 .... SPECIFICITY 100\ lCO\ 100\ 92l 98' 100' 

BARBITURATE # CORP.ECT 1118 26 2 76 57 68 
TOTAL SAMPLES 1122 29 3 84 61 68 
SPECIFICITY 100' 90% 67\ 90, 93' 100\ 

BENZODIAZEPINE # CORRECT 928 22 2 50 33 47 
TOTAL SAMPLES 929 22 2 53 35 48 
SPECIFICITY 100' 100\ 100' 94\ 94\ 98% 

CANNABlNOID # CORRECT 1397 21 55 20 19 62 
TOTAL SAMPLES 1403 21 55 20 19 62 • SPECIFICITY 100\ 100% 100\ 100\ 100l 100l 

COCAINE # CORRECT 1513 21 14 81 42 92 
TOTAL SAMPLES 1517 22 14 83 45 ~} 
SPECIFICITY 100l 95% 100l 98l 93\ 99% 

METHAQUALONE # CORRECT 512 4 5 85 51 25 
TOTAL SAMPLES 514 5 5 87 54 27 

.'ECIFICITY 100\ 80\ 100\ 98\ 94\ 93\ 

OPIATE # CORRECT 1199 18 15 70 46 5; 
TOTAL SAMPLES 1203 19 15 71 46 58 
SPECIFICITY 100\ 95\ 100l 99\ 100\ 98l 

PCP # CORRECT 798 22 19 83 50 40 
TOTAL SAMPLES 805 22 19 86 52 40 
SPECIFICITY 99' 100' 100, 97\ 96' 100' 

/0 

• 
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Proficiency Testing fO.r Urine Drug Screening 
Conducted by the College of American Pathologists 

(First Quarter. 1985) 

Specimen tl: 

PrimAry Method 

ilenzodlazeplnos Thin Layer Chrom. 
(as oxazepam, Enzyme IDmZUIlo88say 
2000 nsnogmi .. 1) ALL !IE'nIODS 

Cmmabinoids Cas Chromatography 
(100 nanogm/mI) Thin Layer Chrom. 

Enzyme immunoassay 
Radioimmunoassay 
ALL !IE'nIODS 

Phencyclidine Gas Chromatography 
(2000 nanogm/ml) Thin Layer Chrom. 

Enzymo immunoassay 
ALL !IE'nIODS 

Fa1ao Positive IdentificatioDs: 

~ 

Amphetamine 
Morphine 
Quinine 
Phenobarbital 
Salicylate. 
Glutethimide 
Hydromorphone 
Chlorpheniramine 
Me thaqualone 
Phenothiazines 
Amoxapina 
Doxepln 
Acetone 
Pentobarbital 
Loxaplna 
Benzoylecgonine 

TOTAL: 

~ Partie:l11snts 
Il!I.... ~ Il!I.... LfnwIJ; 

1 100 99 
4 100 202 

317 

1 100 
1 100 24 
2 100 180 
1 100 14 

228 

2 100 7 
4 100 200 
1 100 96 

317 

No Of Participants 

33 
18 
11 
10 

8 
7 
7 
5 
l 
3 
2 
2 
1 
1 
1 

..1 

45.5 
98.5 
80.1 

83.3 
85.0 
64.3 
82.9 

100.0 
89.0 

100.0 
92.4 

113 (mcinly by unvorified TLC) 

• 

.. 

• 
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Proficiency T.sting by CAl' (cont'd.) 

Spftcimen #2: 

Prima" Me thod 

Amphetamine Group 
(as .amphetamine, 
2000 IWlOgm/ml) Gas Chromatography 

Thin Layer ChrOIl. 
Enzyme immunoassay 
ALL HETHODS 

Barbiturates 
(am Pentobarbital, 
3000 
nanogm/ml) Gas Chromatography 

Thin Layer Chrom. 
Enzyme immulloassay 
ALL HE'IIIODS 

B8nzoyl~cgonlne 

(5000 nanogm/m1) GaG Chromatography 
Thin Layer Chrom. 
Enzyme immunOAssay 
ALL HETHODS 

Foleo Positive Identiflcat.!2M 

Morphine 
Quinine 
Salicylate. 
Hydromorphone 
Ch1orphen1ramine 
Phencyclidine 
Amoxapine 
Loxapine 
Me thaqualone 
Methanol 
OxAzepam. 
Phenothlazines 

TOTAL: 

~ Participants 
112... 1.b:wl.D.l; 112... ~ 

1 100 4 
3 100 156 
2 100 137 

313 

1 100 3 
3 100 172 
2 100 143 

335 

1 100 
1 100 137 
5 100 148 

297 

No of Participants 

15 
9 
8 
6 
5 
4 
3 
3 
2 
1 
1 

-1. 

50.0 
96.2 

100.0 
97.4 

100.0 
95.3 
98.6 
97.0 

79.6 
100.0 
89.9 

58 (mainly by unverifie.;\ ILC) 
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Proficiency Tenlllg by dAP (cont'd.) 

Note: Specimen #1 cont~nod phencycl1dln~, oxazepam, methanol, othchlorV"JIlol, and 
ll-nor-delta g-tHC-g-carboxyl1c acid. Thl.a table only s\UIIIlI&rize. tho 
results with phencyclidine, oxazepam (~ "b~nzodlazeplnes") I and ll ... nor­
delta 9-tHC-9-carboxyll.c (as ·cannabinoids"). Specimen #2 contained 
benzoylecgonine, pentobarbital, amphetamine, and ethanol... Result.3 are 
summarized for ben::oylecgonina, peneobarbltal (as IiIIbarbieurat8s") I and 
amphotAmine (as lI&lSlphetamine groupCl). Specimen #3 contained 
chlo:phen1ramina, lox&pina, and amoupin .. and its lIletabol1te 8-
bydroxyamoxapine. This was tho first time these unalytes vero included in 
ths proficiency totlts and So the results with specimen .3 are not 
sUlDtlArizad bere. Trace amounts of methmaphetamino, amphetamine, 
cannablnolds, acebUlinophen, phenypropanolamino, d1phen..'tydramino, and 
codeine were present in both spec;.lmens, but at concentrations greatly below 
the minimum amounts liated on the report form and far below the Bl!nsitiviey 
of most methods. As a reSUlt, there 'Ware a greate:r number of analytes than 
usual for which false positive identifications were common to all three 
speeim.rut. Fal.e positi"e. are mainly by unverified Thin Layer 
Chromatography. In specimen ';1, some labs attempted to spec.ifically 
identify ox...,ep ... but might have falsely identified nordiazep&1ll instead. 
Since both are ben:odlazapines, the nine false positive identifications of 
nordiaz&p2lD. axe excluded from. the tabl'8. A simila'r situs.tion exiated Qith 
specimen #2, in which labs could attempt to distinguish between 
-barbiturates- 4l1d the specific barbiturate, pentobarbital. Therefore, 
false positive identifieationa of secobarbital, /lIIIobarbical, and butalbital 
nre also excluded from the list of fuse positive$ for specimen #2. 

Source: tlUrin.e Toxicology 1985 Survey I" College of American Pathologis'ts I Skokie, 
Illinois • 

• 
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ATIACff'lENT I I I 

Cal ifornia Assembly BLII No. 330 

Substance Abuse Testing Act of 1987 

Introduced on January 21, 1987 
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CALIFORNIA LEGISLA~l987-88 -REGULAR SESSION 

ASSEMBLY BILL No. 330 

Introduced by Assembly Member Klebs ~ 
(Principal coauthor:' Senator Seymour) 

(Coa~thors: Assembly Memb~rs Eastin, FtlIT, and·Hauser) 
. r 

I 

~ " 

January ~l, 1987 
" 

= 
i 
" . An act to amend Section· 1300 of the Business and 

Professions Code, to add Chhpter 5 (commencing with 
Section 11998) to Part 5 of DiVision 10.5 of the aealth and 
Safety Code, and to amend seCtions 1025, 1026, and 1027 of, 
and to amend the heading of Chapter 3.7 (commencing with 
Section 1025) of Part 3 of Division 2 of, the Labor Code, 
relating to substance abuse. 

LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL'S DIGEST 

AB 330, as introduced, Klehs. Alcohol and drug abuse .. 
(I) Under existing law, various fees are charged for 

applications and licensing of laboratories and laboratory 
personnel. . 

This bill would provide that the application fee for a clinical 
laboratory license is increased from $248 to $4CO and the 
renewal fee from $196 to $355, effective January 1, 1988. 

(2) Under existing law, vario!lS provisions relat 9 to alcohol 
and drug abuse. 

This bill would enact the Substance Abuse Testing Act of 
1987 to require that all employers requesting or requiring the 
testing of employees, both public and private, use specified 
licensed or certified laboratories to confirm the test or screen, 
if the first test or screen is positive. As applied to employers 
which are entities of local goveinment, this would constitute 
a state-mandated local program. , 

The bill would also specify various employee rights and 
employer and laboratory reSponsibilities relating to 

• 

• 
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AB 330 -2-

utilization of substance abuse testing. 
(3) Under existing law, private employers regularly 

employing 25 or m.ore employees are required to reasonably 
accommodate a~y employee who wishes to voluntarily enter 
and participate in an alcohol rehabilitation· progrrun, if this 
does not impose an undue hardship on the employer .. 

This :'lill would impose this requirement on public' and 
private employers with respect to alcohol and drug 
rehabilitation programs" Public employers would be required 
to provide for alcohol and drug rehabilitation in conformity 
with these requirements. 

Vote: majority. Appropriation: no. Fiscal committee: yes. 
State-mandated local program: no. 

The people of the State of California df? ensel' as follows: 

1 SECTION 1. Section 1300 of the Business and 
2 Professions Code is amended to read: 
3 1300. The amount of application and license. fee 
4 under this chapter shall be· as follows: 
5 (a) The application fee for a histocompatibility 
6 laboratory director's, clinical laboratory bi0a..'1alyst's, 
7 clinical chem,ist's, clinical microbiologist'S, or clinical 
8 laboratory toxicologist~ license is thirty-eight dollars 
9 ($38). This fee shall be sixty-three dollars ($63) 

10 commencing on July I, 1983. 
11 (b) The annual renewal fee for a histocompatibility 
12 lahoratory director's, clinical .laboratory bioanalyst's, 
13 clinical chemist's, clinical microbiologist's, or clinical 
14 laboratory toxicologist's license is thirty-eight dollars. 
15 ($38). TIus fee shall be sixty-three dollars ($63) 
16 commencing on July I, 1983. 
17 (c) The application fee for a clinical laboratory 
18 technologist's or liniited technologist's license is 
19 twenty-three dollars ($23). This fee shall be thirty-eight 
20 duHars ($38) commencing on July I, 1983. 
21 (d) The annu~ renewal fee for a clinical laboratory 
22 technologist's or litnited technologist's license is fifteen 
23 dollars ($15). This fee shall be twenty-five dollars ($25) 
24 commencing on July I, 1983 . 

9990 
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1 (e) The application,fee for a clinical laboratory license 
2 i'i eRe htmEiPed ~ seHM's, ($169); Ilrevitiea; he' lie-Ie!', 

3 ~fourhundreddollars ($400) commencingonJanuary 
4 1, 1988. However, when the.applicant is the state or any 
5 agency or official thereof, or a district, city, county or city 
6 and county, or a.n official thereof, no fee shall be required. 
1 ~ fee sftsY Be aYe lHmer~ fepty!eight seHMs ($g~ 
8' eefftftlefteiflg eft JWr -l; ~, . 
9 (f) The annual renewal'fee {" L clinical laboratory 

10 license is ~ fttm8rea. eigateea aeilflt's ($1l8~; I3Ps"lisea, 
11 ftewe'lep, ~ three hundred fifty-five ,dollars ($355j 
12 commencing Oil January 1, 1988. However, when the 
13 applicant is the state or any agency or official thereof, or 
14 a district, city, county, or city and cOlmty, or official 
15 thereof, no fee shall be required. ~:fee shalt Be efte. 

16 fttmdrea ftinet}cJsix seRMs ($1~ eetRfft:eBeiftg eft ~ ~ 
17 i-9B&- ' .. . 
18 (g) The application fee for a trainee's license is eight 
19 dollars ($8). This fee shall be thirteen dollars ($13) 
20 commencing on July 1, 1983. 
21 (h) The annual'renewal fee for a trainee's license is 
22 five dollars ($5). This' fee shall be eight dollars ($8) 
23 commencing on July 1, 1983. _ 
24 (i) The application fee for a-duplicate license is three 
25 dollars ($3), This fee shall be five' dollars ($5) 
26 commencing on July I, 1983. 
27 (j) The delinquency fee is equal to the annual renewal 
28 fee. ' 
29 (k) The director may establish a fee for examinations 
30 required under this chapter. The fee shall not exceed the 
3~ total cost to the department in conducting the 
32 examination. 
33 SEC. 2. Chapter 5 (commencing with Section U998) 
34 is adde:d to Part 5 of Division 10.,5 of the Health.and Safety 
35 Code, to read: 
36 
37 CHAPTER 5. SUBS'FANCE ABUSE TESTING 
38 
39 11998. This chapter shall be known and may be cited 
40 as the "Substance Abuse Testing Act of 1987." 

99 WI 
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AD 330 -4-

1 
2 
3 
4 
5 

·6 
7 
8 
9 

10 
. Ii 

12 
13 
14 
15 
16 
17 
18 
19 
2.0 
21 
22 
23 
24 
25 
26 
27 
28 
29 
30 
31 
32 
33 
34 
35 
36 
37 
38 
39 
40 

11998.1. The Legislature finds and d~lares all of the 
following~ 

(a) Employers are increasingly using substance abuse 
testing to screen job applicants and employees .. 

(b) The Centers for Disease Control report finds that 
sonie of these tests may. not be conducted properly. In a 
1985 study, the CDC found "serious shor~comings" in the 
quality controls of testing l?boratories. 

11998.2. . If an employer requests or requires' a 
substance abuse test of any type, the results of the first 
test or screen, if positive, shall be confirmed by a 
laboratory meeting either of the following requirements: 

(a) If the laboratory is located within the ~tate, the 
laboratory shall be any of the following: 

(1) A clinical laboratory licensed by the department 
under Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 12(0) of 
Division 2 of the Business and Professions Code .. 

(2) A public health laboratory certified by the 
department under Chapter 7 (cummencing with Section 
10(0) of Division 1. 

(3) A drug analysis laboratory licensed by the 
department under Sections U60-U96, inclusive, of Title 
17 of the California Administratiwe Code. 

(4) A public criminalistics laboratory. For the 
purposes of this paragraph, a "public criminalistics 
laboratory" means a laboratory operated by or under I 
contract with a state, city, county, or other public agency, 
including the criminalistics laboratory of the Department 
of Justice, which meets both of the following 
requirements: 

(A) The laboratory has not less than one regularly 
employed forensic scientist engaged in the analysis of 
body fluids for controlled substances. 

(B) The laboratory is registered as an analytical 
laborl3.tory with the federal Drug Enforcement 
Administration of the United States Department of 
Justice for the possession of all scheduled. controlled 
substances. 

(b) If the laboratory is located outside of the state, the . 
laboratory shall either comply with the requirements of 

99 130 
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1 subdivision (a) or meet the requirements of the Federal 
2 Clinical Laboratories Improvement Act of 1967 (Title 42 
3 U.S.C. Sec • .263a) . i' . . 
4 (c) No such laboratory shall report the results of any 
5 dNg use test to an employer unless: 
6 (1) The specimen was ... collected, transported, and 
7 tested within a documented chain-of-custody procedure 
8 adequate to establish the identity of the specimen and to 
9 protect its integrity throughout the processes of 

10 collection, transportation, and testing; and 
11 (2) Records of the testing done and of the 
12 chain-:<>f-custody control have been established"" and will 
13 be maintained, along with the remainder of the specimen 
14 tested, in such a condition.and for such a period of time 
15 as is required to permit an effective challenge to the 
16 accuracy or the significance of the test result by any of the 
17 parties involved. : 
18 (d) The ·department shall implement regulations to 
19 ensure effective licensure of laboratories which conduct 
20 substance abuse tests of body fluids. 
21" 11998.3. No employer may take any action against an 
22 employee based on the results of a substance abuse test, 
23 nor refuse to hire a job .applicant based upon the results 

. 24 of a substance abuse test, unless the test or screen has 
25 been confinned as positive pursuant to Section 11998.2" 
26 11998.4. NOtwithstanding any negotiated collective 
'Z1 bargaining agreement between an employer and his or 
28 her employees which provides for additional substance 
29 abuse testing standards; employers shall infonn 
30 employees and job applicants of the testing policies in 
31 writing upon the" adoption of the policy or when the 
32 employee is hired, if the policy was previously adopted. 
33 11998.5. An employee shall have the right to request 
34 a copy of the results of a substance abuse test conducted 
35 pursuant to this chapter. 
36 11998.6. Any sample confirmed as positive pursuant 
37 to Section 11998.2 shall be saved by the laboratory for a 
38 period of at least 90 days, notwithstanding paragraph (2) 
39 of subdivision (c) of Section 11998.2. An employee or job 
40 applicant shall have the right to retest a positive sample . 

99 170 
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1 , 11998.7. Employers, eD;lployees, and laboratories shall 
2 keep' all samples Imd test. remIts confidential consistent 
3 with the requirements for the confidentiality of medical 
4 records as contained in Section 56.20 et seq. of the Civil 
5 Code. 
6 11998.8. This chapter shall apply to private employers 
7 and to state and local entities of government. 
8 SEC. 3. The heading of Chapter 3.7 (commencing 
9 with Section 1(25) of Part 3 of Division 2 of the Labor 

10 Code is amended to read: 
11 
12 
13 
14 

CHAPrER3.7. 1'\1:.001101:110 ALcOHOL AND DRUG 
REHABILITATION' 

15 SEC. 4. Section 1025 of the Labor Code is amended to 
16 read: 
17 1025. Every public and private employer regularly 
18 employing 25 or more employees shall reasonably 
19 accommodnte any employee who wishes to voluntarily 
20 enter and participate in an aleehelie alcohol or thug 
21 rehabilitati.on program, provided that this reasonable 
22 accommodation does not impose an undue hardship on 
23 the employer. 
24 Nothing in this chapter shall be construed to prolubit 
25 an employer from refusing to hire, or discharging an 
26 employee who, because of the employee's current use of ( 
27 alcohol OJr drugs, is unable to perlorm his or her duties, or 
28 cannot perform the duties in a manner which would not 
29 endanger his or her health or safety or the health or safety 
30 of other:s. 
31 SEC. I). Section 1026 of the Labor Code is amended to 
32 read: 
33 1026. The employer shall make reasonable efforts to 
34 safeguard the privacy of the employee as to the fact that 
35 he or she has enrolled in an a:leSft6lie alcohol or drug \ 
36 rehabilitation. program. 
37 SEC. 6. Section 1027 of the Labor Code is amended to 
38. read: 
39 1021. Nothing in' this chapter shall be construed to 
40 require an employer to provide time off with pay, except 

99 210 
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1 that an employee .may uSe sick leav.e to which he or she 
2 is -entitled for the purpose· of entering and participating 
3 in an aleehelie alcohol. or drug rehabilitation program . 

. 0-, 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Doctor. 
Dr. Schuster. 

STATEMENT OF CHARLES R. SCHUSTER 

Dr. SCHUSTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Dr. Charles R. 
Schuster, the director of the National Institute on Drug Abuse, and 
I am accompanied today on my left by Dr. Michael Walsh, who is 
the director of our new Office of Workplace Initiatives, and Dr. 
Richard Hawks, on my right, who is the chief of our Research 
Technology Branch and a chemist. 

We are grateful to the committee for this opportunity to discuss 
the Department of Health and Human Services' technical and sci­
entific guidelines for agency drug testing programs. These, of 
course, were developed in accordance with the Executive Order 
Number 12564 issued by the President on September 15, 1986. 

I would like to first of all emphasize that it is our view that the 
drug testing program is only one component of the federal initia­
tive to achieve a drug-free workplace for federal employees. 

The basic purpose of the federal drug program is to help sub­
stance abusing employees of the federal government to, first of all, 
acknowledge their problem. I would like to state that because in 
my years of experience in treatment programs, I know it is essen~ 
tial to emphasize that drug users, particularly early in their ca­
reers of drug-using, engage in great denial about the fact that they 
have a drug problem. 

One of the hopes of a drug detection program is it allows individ­
uals to be confronted by their drug problem at a point in time 
when they have not developed a habit that has caused significant 
devastation to their work performance, and to their relationship 
with their family, so that the chances of successful rehabilitation 
are maximized. 

The goal of our program is to get people back on the job, no 
longer using drugs, and to discourage people who are not using 
drugs from starting. 

Now, clearly, drug testing in the federal workforce is a sensitive 
area of endeavor which follows a course strewn with difficult ques­
tions of medicine, human relations, law, science, and ethics. 

The Department of Health and Human Services has attempted 
to address these many issues. The technical guidelines underwent 
numerous revisions in an attempt to strike a balance between the 
rights and responsibilities of the federal government as an employ­
er and the reasonable expectations of privacy and confidentiality 
that every federal employee deserves. 

Now, let me b~1:'~fly address some of the technical' aspects of the 
drug testing. The HHS technical guidelines prescribe procedures 
under which urine specimens are taken in a designated collection 
room without observation. The collection procedure is similar to 
that which we have all experienced in our physician's office or in 
any physical examination we have taken. 

Now, in order to follow the intent of the executive order-that is, 
allowing the individual to have privacy while providing a speci­
men-while at the same time ensuring the integrity of the speci­
men collection process, the HHS guidelines require that precauu 
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tionary measures be taken to prevent substitution of a drug~free 
urine or dilution or adulteration of the individual's own urine spec­
imen. 

The CHAIRMAN. What kind of precautions? 
Dr. SCHUSTER. Precautions that are taken include, for example, 

individual must wash their hands prior to entering the collection 
booth. They must remove any unnecessary clothing, such as a coat, 
so that they cannot conceal a bag of drug-free urine. 

Bluing agents would be put into the toilet bowl so that they ,. 
cannot scoop water out to dilute the sample and thus adulterate it, 
because it would turn out to be blue. Finally, it is essential that 
temperature of the specimen be taken because even the most clever 
people would have a difficult time in getting the temperature of a 
substitute specimen into the range which we have specified as 
being acceptable. 

Now, once the specimen is collected, we go on to the testing. The 
HHS guidelines require a two-step process in analyzing urine for 
the presence of abused drugs. As has been stressed here, you need 
both an initial screening test to separate out the truly negative 
specimens from those that appear to be positive, and a second con-
firmatory assay whenever the initial screen is positive. • 

It should be emphasized that only specimens that test positive on 
both the initial screening test and the confirmation assays are re­
ported as positive. I t.hink a lot of the concern and criticism regard­
ing the accuracy and reliability of drug testing reflects the intrinsic 
limitations of the initial screening assays. 

Any diagnostic screening technique requires a more specific as­
sessment before any action should be initiated on the basis of it. 
Concerns about cross-reacting substances-that is, legal substances 
that produce a positive result on the screen-have principally been 
a problem for programs where action is taken on the basis of an 
initial screening test and there is no subsequent confirmation test. 

The CHAIRMAN. By IIsubsequent," you mean testing the same 
urine specimen in a second round of testing? 

Dr. SCHUSTER. Yes. It is essential that the second round of tests 
uses a different chemical procedure. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Dr. SCHUSTER. In the case of the HHS guidelines, this is the GC­

mass spec method, which my colleagues will be happy to explain to 
you in detail. 

Now, the HHS guidelines for laboratory analysis procedures are 
quite rigorous. There are comprehensive requirements for internal 
and external quality control procedures, labOl'atory accreditation, 
and external proficiency testing. The procedures that have been 
specified include many safeguards to ensure the high level of accu­
racy and reliability required for the federal testing program. 

I would like to move to the final portion of this, and one which I 
think is probably the most important. An essential part of the drug 
testing program is the final review of the result.c;. 

A positive laboratory test, even with a confirmation, does not 
automatically identify an employee or an applicant as an illegal 
drug user. Chemical tests should not be allowed to make decisions. • 

The guidelines require that agencies must employ a licensed phy-
sician with a knowledge of substance abuse disorders to review and 
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interpret confirmed positive test results obtained through the agen­
cy's testing progra~. 

In conducting this review, the medical review officer will contact 
the employee who yields a confirmed positive result and afford the 
employee the opportunity in a confidential medical setting to offer 
alternative medical explanations for the positive test result. 

The medical officer is required to review all medical records that 
the employee chooses to make available when a confirmed positive 
test could have resulted from a legally prescribed medication. 

I believe you heard previously about an individual who had been 
to a dentist a couple of days before and showed up with a positive 
result for opiates in his urine. Clearly, that would be easily taken 
care of by the medical review officer simply getting confirmation 
that the individual had been administered this drug. 

Now, should any question arise as to the accuracy of the lab 
result, the medical review officer is authorized to order reanalysis 
of the original specimen. If the officer determines a legitimate med­
ical explanation for the positive test result, no further action would 
be taken. 

The CHAIRMAN. Say that again . 
Dr. SCHUSTER. If the medical officer determines that there is a 

suitable alternative explanation for a positive test result, no fur­
ther action is taken. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is after the second test? 
Dr. SCHUSTER. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. The burden is on the person being tested. What 

happens if the person is tested a second time and--
Dr. SCHUSTER. We are talking now about the single urine speci­

men which is collected. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Dr. SCHUSTER. The initial screen is done, it is positive; it is sent 

for confirmation tests and the GO-mass spec comes back that it is 
positive. That person would be notified by the medical review offi­
cer. They would be interviewed by the medical review officer and 
offered the opportunity to demonstrate alternative explanations for 
the presence of the positive test result. For example, they might 
have a prescription, et cetera. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that part. Now, you then said, 
though, something about a further test. 

Dr. SCHUSTER. If the medical review officer determines that there 
is a legitimate medical explanation for the positive test result­
they have a prescription-then no action is taken against that em­
ployee. 

So this ensures the fact that if there is a suitable explanation for 
the actual presence-this is not a case in which the test result is 
spurious. Actually, the metabolite of the drug is there, but there is 
a good explanation for it. 

As Dr. Walsh points out, this is before it goes to any agency ad­
ministrator, and that is why I say no action is taken. The action 
would be to refer to the agency administrator. 

So, in summary, it is our feeling that in developing these techni­
cal and scientific guidelines for federal drug testing programs, the 
Department of Health and Human Services has made every effort 
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to protect the rights of federal employees while carrying out the 
Executive order of the President. 

We believe that the drug testing program can have a significant, 
positive effect in reaching our goal of a drug-free federal work­
place. 

I would be happy to answer any questions, end my colleagues, 
who are more technically expert than I, would be happy to do so, 
also. 

[The statement follows:) 

• 

• 
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STAT£MENT 

BY 

CHARL:!S R. SCHUSTER, Ph. D. 

DIRECTOR 

NATIO~AL INSTITUTE ON DRUG ABUSE 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee,. I am Dr. Charles R. Schustar, 

iJirector of the National Institute on Drug Abuse. We are grateful to the 

Subcommittee for this opportunity to discuss the Department of Health and 

Human Services' (HHS) technical and scientific guidelines for agency drug 

testing programs, developed in accordance with Executive Order No. 12564 that 

was issued by the Presi dent on September 15 ,1986. In addi ti on to orderi n9 

the development of te<:hni~al and sCienti:.ic guidelines for agency drug testing 

programs, the Executive Order directed that such programs insure individual 

privacy of employees in the implementation of such programs and that HHS 

assure the accuracy and reliability of the procedures and the laboratory 

techni ques. 

Let me note here that the basic purpose of the Federal Drug Program is to help 

SUbstance abusing employees of tha Federal Government to enter into treatment, 

provide them with the assistance they need, and get them back on the job. We 

want to get employe~s who use drugs to stop, and we want to encourage other 

employees to avoid the dangers of drug abuse. 

The Secretary of HHS requested that the Alcohol, Drug Abuse, and Mental Heal th 

Administration and, specifically, the National Institute on Drug Abuse, draft 

these guidelines. The Secretary further directed that the guidelines be 

reasonable and appropriate and that adequate safeguards be provided for both 

employees and the agency. Therefore, from the outset, the goal of the 

Oepartment of Health and Human Services was to develop policies and procedures 

which would require that Federal agency drug testing programs must be 

conducted with the highest regard for protecting the rights of Federal 

employees • 
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Development of the Guidelines 

The National Institute on Drug Abuse convened a task force involving all 

levels of the Department of Health and Human Services to draft the initial 

version of the gUidelines. This draft was reviewed by the Public Health 

Service and recommendations were made by the other health agencies including: 

the Food and Drug Administration, the National Institutes of Health, the . .. 
Health Ilesources and Services Administration, and the Centers for Disease 

Control. Subsequent revi ew at the Department 1 evel incorporated 

recommendations from other departmental agencies. In addition to input from 

all levels within the Department of Health and Human Services, the development 

effort was coordinated with the Oepartment of Justice, IJepartment of Defense, 

Office of Personnel Management, and the White House Office of Drug Abuse 

Policy. 

Clearly, drug testing in the Federal workforce is a sensitive area of endeavor 

wllich follows a course strewn with difficult questions of medicine, human 

relations, law, science, and ethics. The Department of Health and Human 

Services has addressed the many issues involved. These guidelines underwent 

numerous revisiotls in an attempt to strik'! a balance between the rights and 

responsibilities of the Federal government with the reasonable expectations of 

privacy and confidentiality that every Federal employee deserves. 

We at HHS feel that we have met the goal s set out by the President and the 

Secretary, Heal th and Human Services to develop reasonable and ~PJlropT'iate 

procedures which respect the individual rights and civil liberties of all 

federal employees. 

TeChnical Aspects of Drug Testing 

The HHS guidelines prescribe procedures under which each urine speCimen is 

taken in a designated collection room without observation. The collection 

procedure is similar to what we all have experienced in any physical 

examination, or visit to our personal phYsician's office. Practical 

experfence with drug test!ng has shown t~at5pedmen collection is the most 

vulnerable part of any drug testing program. Difficulties with chain of 

• 

• 
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custody procedures frequently occur at the point of collection. It is 

aosolutely essential to be able to document that the specimen in question came 

from the Federal employee identified on the label and the supporting 

documents. In addition, for any drug detection program to be credible, 

precautions must be taken to assure that a fresh urine specimen is collected 

that has not been substituted, adulterated, or diluted with any liquid. 

The best method of assuring the chain of custody and preventing specimen 

sUbstitution or adulteration is observati(., of the specimen collection. 

Witnessed collection is the method that the Department of Defense has used 

exclusively since the inception of its drug testing program in 19B1, and it is 

widely used in the private sector by many of the largest corporations in 

America. Executive Order No. 12564 requires that procedures must allow 

individual privacy unless the agency has reason to believe that a particular 

individual may alter or substitute the specimen to be provided. 

In order to follow the intent of the Executive Order, that is, allowing 

individual pr'fvacy while providing a specimen, while maintaining the integrity 

of the specimen collection process, the HHS Guidelines require that two 

precautionary measures be taken to prevent substitution, dilution or 

adulteration of specimens: (1) that bluing agents be placed in the toilet 

tanks and in the bowl so that the reservoir of water remains blue and that 

ther'e be no other source of water in the enclosure where urination occurs. 

This precaution is taken to prevent the dilution of the specimen by collecting 

water from the toilet itself and adding i.t to· the specimen. The dye in the . . 
water would change the specimen color and specimen dilution can be easily 

detected. Past experience with drug traatment centers indicate that drug 

abusers will use the toilet water to dilute their specimen to avoid detection 

of their drug use; and (2) immediately after collection, the collection site 

personnel are required to measure the temperature of the specimen. Human 

urine nonnally has a temperature which is quite close to body temperature, 

varying from it only by a maximum of a few degrees. Specimens outside this 

temperature range give rise to reasonable suspicion that adulteration or 

substitution has occurred • 

Or. Bowen has stated that in his view, "These guidelines provide the greatest 
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possible privacy for the individual, consistency in testing procedures, 

security for specimens, and accuracy in laboratory results." 

Laboratory Ana1ysi s Procedures 

The HHS Guidelines require a t~IO step process in analyzing urine for abused 

drugs. An initial screening test separates the truly negative specimens from 

those that appear to be positive. The guidelines require li confirmatorY assay 

whenever the initial screen is positive. When two different assays that 

operate on different chemical principles both give a positive result, the 

possioility that a "cross-reacting" sUbstance Dr a methodological problem 

could have created a positive result is minimized. 

lhe HHS Guidel fnes rE'quire that only immunoassay tests approved by the Food 

and Ilrug Admini9tratlon, bl! used as the i~ttia1 screening' assay, and that the 

confirmati~n of :,n initial positive be accomplished by the gas 

chromatography/n,ass spectrometrY (Gc/r~S) method. Specimens found negative on 

the screen are rel)Orted as negative and are di scarded. Specimens found 

positive on the $,creen and negative on confirmation are reported as negative 

and are discarded. Only specimens that test positive on both the screen and 

confirmation assays are reported as positive. Specimens confirmed po~itive 

shall be retained and placed in properly secured long-term frozen storage fer 

at least 365 days. Within this 365 day period, an agency may request tnat the 

laboratory retain the specimen for an additional period of time. This ensures 

that the urine specimen will be available for a possible retest during any 

administrative or disciplinary proceeding. 

Most of the concern and criticism regarding the accuraCy and reliability of 

drug testing, in fact, reflects the intrinsic limitations of the initial 

screening assays. Any diagnostic screening technique, by definition, requires 

a more specific assessment before treatment is initiated. Concerns about 

cross-reacting substances, that is, legal substances that produce a positive 

result on a screen, have principally been a problem for programs where action 

is taken on the basis of an initial screening test and there is no 

• 
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confirmation test. As Or. Miike, from the. Congressional Office of Technology 

Assessment, has testified previously before a committee of the House of 

Kepresentatives, "There are intrinsic limitations for drug screening tests and 

errors are inevitable from other sUbstances in the urine and from laboratory 

performance errors, especially in mass screening programs. However, when 

positive results from the screening tests: are confirmed with a specific test, 

such as, GC/MS the result? are highly re~.iable and difficult to dispute." 

It is the position of the Department of Health and Human Services that 

positive urinalysis results should always be confirmed by an alternate method 

from that used for tile initial screen, and at this tir.le the GC/MS method is 

the only authori zed techni que. 

The guidelines for laboratory analysis procedures are quite rigorous. There 

are comprehensive reqUirements for internal and external quality control 

procedures, laboratory accreditation, and external proficiency testing. The 

procedures that have been speCified in the Technical and Scientific Guidelines 

for Federal Drug Testing Programs are <1ppropriate and reasonabl e and i ncl ude 

many safeguards to ensure the hi gh I eve I of accuracy and reI iabil ity required 

for the Federal testing program. 

Reporting and Review of Test Results 

An essential part of the drug testing program is the final review of the 

resul ts. A positive laboratory test resul t does not automatically identify an 

employee or an applicilnt as an illegal drug user. The guidelines require that 
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agencies must employ a licensed phYsician ~ith knowledge of substance abuse 

disorders. The role of this "Medical Review Officer" is to review and 

interpret confirmed positive test results obtained through the agency's 

testing program. This individual will serve as the interface between the 

laboratory and the agency administrative personnel. In conducting the review, 

the i4edical Review Officer (l4RO) will contact the employee who yields a 

confirmed positi.ve result, and afford the ;employee the opportunity in a 

confidential medical setting to offer alternate medical explanations for the 

positive test result. The 14RO is reqUired to review all medical records that 

the employee chooses to make available when a confirmed positive test could 

have resulted from legally prescribed medication. Should any question arise 

as to the veracity of the laboratory result, the MRO is authorized to order a 

reanalysis of the original specimen. If the MRO determines a legitimate 

medical explanation for the positive test result, no fUrther action wi1l be 

taken. 'If the MilO verifies the laboratory result indicating that illicit drug 

use has occurred the case will be referred, as determined by agency policy, to 

the employee assistance program or administrative office for disposition. 

In surrmary, in developing the Technical and Scientific Guidelines for Federal 

Drug Testing Programs, the Oepartment of Health and Human Services has made 

every effort to protect the rights of Federal employees while carrying out the 

Executive Order of the President. 

• 

• 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Dr. Morgan. 
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STATEMENT OF JOHN P. MORGAN 

Dr. MORGAN. Thank you. It is a pleasure to be here. My name is 
John Morgan. I am professor of pharmacology and Director of the 
Pharmacology Program at the City University of New York Medi­
cal School. I am also a physician trained as a clinical pharmacolo­
gist, and for the past 15 years most of my interest has been in the 
pharmacology of misused drugs. 

In 1983, somewhat against my will, I became involved in many of 
the arguments that have been presented here today; that is, the 
issue of what is the place of urine testing, particularly the testing 
of unimpaired people, in the workplace. 

Like others, I have filed a statement and I will make only a brief 
commentary highlighting some of those points, and since I am the 
last speaker I can refer back to the mistakes others have made. 

It is interesting that we almost finished until Dr. Schuster talked 
about urine collection. The problems with any testing program 
begin with urine collection and, in fact, none of the solutions of­
fered here today come close to approaching the problem of the col­
lection of the sample. 

The savvy drug user will have learned to have switched urines or 
to have brought in a drug-free urine, and can conceal it on himself, 
keeping it warm or having warmed it just before he came into the 
room, unless he is carefully strip-searched. 

Probably more importantly, the adulteration issue is a critical 
one. You have heard most people here today talk about using 
EMIT screening. EMIT requires a very fastidious chemical environ­
ment. 

Dr. Richard Schwartz of Vienna, VA, has published a paper in 
which he showed the EMIT test may be disrupted by the addition 
of a small amount of table salt, liquid hand soap, household deter­
gent, household bleach, or a drop of blood or two. 

The federal guidelines, pursuant to the Executive order, will not 
answer that problem. The solution to that problem is close observa­
tion. I am talking about-I am not saying this to provoke anyone, 
but I am talking about body to the bottle. I am talking about some­
one's eyes and face being approximately 6 to 8 inches from the gen­
ital apparatus. 

If that operation is carried out, then I think you can be fairly 
sure that you have an honestly offered urine specimen which you 
can test. Let me quickly add that I am not calling for that kind of 
intrusiveness in anyone, particularly in unimpaired people. 

But because no one talks about that issue very specifically, I 
have chosen to do so . 

The CHAIRMAN. I am not being smart. Why 6 to 8 inches? 
[Laughter.] 

Seriously. 
Dr. MORGAN. Unless one observes the flow of urine from the 

body to the bottle, then one can be beaten by the savvy drug user, 
and will be beaten consistently. I choose 6 to 8 inches because that 
seems to me to be pretty close. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Yes. [Laughter.] 
Dr. MORGAN. Twelve to fifteen might be okay. 
The CHAIRMAN. I was not being smart when I asked. 
Dr. MORGAN. And I am not being smart when I am saying so. I 

am talking about observation of the urinary stream from the body 
to the bottle, and that is what is required to make sure that there 
is no switching and there is no adulteration. 

In fact, some of the events described by Dr. Schuster by putting 
either a bluing material into the toilet or, as sometimes is done in 
the workplace, by not allowing the urine specimen to be collected 
in a room where there is running water or where there can be 
hand soap-signals that we may face a generation of workers who 
have spent time in a workplace where there is a sign that says 
workers are forbidden to wash their hands before going back to the 
job. 

The second issue that I want to talk about has to do with the 
screening tests. Almost everything I wanted to say has been said 
before. It is true that if a workplace or a federal agency carries out 
the two-step testing in which a screening test is used and a Gel 
mass spec is used to confirm, the result will be reliable. Incidental- . 
ly, I used to enjoy going to parties and hearings and other places 
where I was the only person in the room who could say gas chro­
matography-mass spectrometry, but that is no longer likely. 

The test, although easily pronounced, is not easily carried out. In 
fact, it is, as the EMIT test, fastidious; requiring very careful atten­
tion and very careful operator commitment and skill. 

I do not believe it is a one hundred-percent effective test, but 
there is a more important issue; the screening test may give a 
result which is a false positive or which is the presence of a cross­
reactant. 

The GC/MS will not always answer that question.. Earlier today, 
someone referred to the issue of a codeine specimen. Even if the 
individual had taken codeine and that was subject to an EMIT and 
then a GC/mass spec, that would not have answered the question 
as to whether that was a legal consumption or not. 

Heroin, morphine and codeine are all metabolized to the same 
morphine residue that the GC/MS measures. So GC/mass spec­
trometry, although it will tell you what is there, will not tell you 
whether the individual consumed an illegal drug or not. 

The CHAIRMAN. But did not Dr. Schuster suggest that-let us 
assume that it would come up with the results you have suggested, 
and I certainly do not dispute that. He suggested that at least the 
federal program that is being put forward is that if the explanation 
were made and shown that they were taking codeine, the presump­
tion would be that they were taking codeine and not heroin. 

Dr. MORGAN. That is correct, and I think that is probably what 
would happen in the program that Dr. Schuster has described. I 
cannot be sure that that is what would happen elsewhere. There is 
a more important issue. As a condition of employment, an individ­
ual is now forced to reveal information that traditionally in human 
society has been a secret between him and his healer; that is, the 
medication that I take that my physician chooses to give me has 
been my business unless that medication has impaired me to the 
point that someone can tell. 

• 
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We are now talking about individuals taking phenobarbital and 
benzodiazepines and codeine and a variety of other substances. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think you have now raised a serious constitu­
tional issue, in my view, which is separate. I would like you to 
cont41ue, but I think you are right, but it is a very different issue. 

Dr. MORGAN. Let me move on, then, to the issue of the laborato­
ry. Dr. Miike has helped me very much by making comments 
which I think are not only critical, but his document also makes 
those comments. 

I do "lish to say a couple of words about the laboratory issue. The 
NIDA guidelines which Dr. Schuster has just described are indeed 
admirable and may help a great deal. However, the landscape is 
already littered with bodies of people who were not helped in the 
last 3 to 4 to 5 years of the misapplication of this technology in the 
workplace. 

'rhere are people who have lost their jobs because of the high 
false positive rate of screening tests because of non-confirmation. I 
would like to point out to the room that 1,500 New York City work­
ers per day are tested by the New York State drug abuse laborato­
ry without a GC/MS confirmation . 

The laboratory continues to refuse to implement GC/MS confir­
mation, and Dr. Schuster is not able to force them to do so, nor 
have those of us who have criticized them in New York. This is 
also true of inmates in the New York State prison system who are 
disciplined and punished on the basis of an unconfirmed EMIT test. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me stop you there. 
Dr. Schuster, would you rely on any test that tested positive on 

the screen to not have the second series of tests taken? 
Dr. SCHUSTElt. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. You would not? 
Dr. SCHUSTER. No. 
Dr. MORGAN. The confirmation issue is critical, and I do not have 

to talk about it because so many other people have done so. They 
are talking about confirmation of one test by another test. 

I think it is time for us to talk about confirmation of one labora­
tory by another laboratory. The American laboratory can no more 
handle the volume of tests being given to it today, much less the 
1.8 million workers, than it can levitate. 

Every single survey, be it the CDC survey, be it the survey that 
was referred to by a Washington reporter on WJLA-TV a couple of 
weeks ago, has indicated that laboratories by and large perform 
miserably. 

Specifically, over 80 percent of specimens sent around to six D.C. 
commercial laboratories-over 80 percent of the specimens were 
missed. This was a high false negative issue. The false positive 
issue was not very thi.1roughly explored. 

The American laboratory system cannot handle this. We are 
beset with a technology that is inadequate and inapplicable to this 
situation and I fear for us. 

The last point I ,,>ish to make is a point which has been made 
briefly today, but I want to emphasize it because it is indeed the 
critical point. If there were three important problems to comment 
on, they are a test is not indicative of impairment or intoxication, a 

92-844 0 - 89 - 6 
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test is not indicative of impairment or intoxication, and a test is 
not indicative of impairment or intoxication. 

These tests measure inactive drug metabolite excreted, depend­
ing upon the drug, for days, weeks or months after, and the appli­
cation of these tests in unimpaired people, in essence, constitutes 
surveillance. It means I am going to look at you and your past life 
to see if you may have committed a crime or consumed an illegal 
drug. 

Indeed, it may bring about some of the positive results that these 
gentlemen have talked about, but it strikes me that it is as justi­
fied for a company to do this to its workers as it would be for the 
workers to send around operatives to management homes to look 
for evidence of insider trading or expense account fiddling. 

In conclusion, George Bernard Shaw said to every difficult and 
complex problem, there is a simple answer and it is wrong, and 
that is what urine testing of unimpaired workers represents in the 
United States today. 

Thank you. 
[The statement follows:] 

• 

• 
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TESTIMONY OF JOHN P. MORGAN, M.D. 
9 April, 1987 

u.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary 

Introduction 

The technical abi·lity to measure small amounts of chemicals 

in bcdily fluids has appreciably advanced. However, the 

application of that technology in mass screening programs in the 

workplace has generated more problems than it has solved. The 

use of these tests, and their interpretation, in unimpaired 

people represents an important misapplication. 

sample Collection 

The problems begin with sample collection. The savvy drug 

user will have learned the various techniques of substituting 

someone else's (presumably clean) urine or even purchased a mail 

order a,ample. Additionally, an authentic sample may be treated 

with a variety of sjmple contaminants (table salt, liquid soap, 

household bleach or a drop of blood) which will disru?t the 

fastidious chemical requirements of some tests. All of these 

isslles of switching and doctoring simply mean that the urinary 

stream must be observed from the body to the bottle. The 

observer must have his/her eyes within ~nches of the genitalia. 

The passage of urine for testing must be accompanied by 

humiliating observation. I hasten to add that I do not support 

such intrusiveness. The currently unimplemented executive order 

imposing testing on certain Federal employees promises unobserved 

urine collection -- an understandable compromise which will 

probably insure that knowledgeable drug users will beat the test. 

Screening Tests 

Under most cirCUmstances, the urine specimen will initially 

be examined by a screening test. Screening tests are generally 

sensitive, cheap, easily applied to many specimens in a short 

period of time and non-specific. This non-specificity means that 

the tests will be reported positive often because other 

substances inclllding legal drugs are present and surprisingly 

often when no drugs are present at all. All screening tests are 

beset with a relatively high false-positive rate. When a lower 
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sensitivity test is chosen to adjust for the high false-positive 

rate, then the test begins to have a high false-negative rate. 

If one decides to screen large numbers of people, all 

positives must be confirmed by sPecific tests using different 

methodological approaches. This has corne to mean that gas 

chomatography-mass spectrometry (GC-MS) is used as a confirma­

tion. GS-MS is costly and requires significant laboratory skill 

and dedication. The high rate of screening false-positives 

requires that a blanket of confidentiality pr.otect the individual 

until the confirmation test is carried out. If the screening 

tests have a 10-15 percent false-positive rate (and that may be a 

low estimate) many positives will obviously be false positives. 

Data indicate that testing in the work-place (whether applied 

randomly or "for cause") yields a low positive rate, certainly 

less than 5% (most for marijuana metabolite). Many or even most 

screening positives will be false positives because of the 

employment of tests whose error rate exceeds the true incidence 

of what they purport to measure. 

The Tests 

There are three widely employed screening ~ests: thin-layer 

chromatography (TLC), radioimmunoassay (RIA) and enzyme 

immunoassay (ElA). The latter two depend upon immune chemistry. 

eoth employ antibodies prepared to react to drugs of interest or 

their chereical relatives. The interaction of these antibodies 

with urinary chemicals is detected by different methods in the 

two immunoassay systems. In neither system is the antibody 

specific and the reaction occurs to a £lruul. of chemicals. The 

opioid screen will not only react with heroin but morphine, 

methadone, codeine and others including the urinary opioid 

residue resultant from eating one or two poppy-seed rolls. The 

amphetamine screen will react wi th over-the-counter nasal 

decongestants eph~drine and phenylpropanolamine sold in at least 

200 medicinal products in the united states. The benzodiazepine 

antibody will react with the residue of the most popular 

prescription sleeping pill in the united States and the 

barbiturate screen will detect phenobarbital, still widely 

employed in epil epsy. • 
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The TLC method although occasionally put forward in response 

to criticisms of the wideJ.y employed EIA, was replaced 

because of its inability to detect low concentrations of a number 

of drugs. The EIA is very sensitive and can respond to extremely 

low concentrations of some compounds but this is a mixed 

bleasing. The most sensitive EIA for marijuana metabolite will 

detect concentrations of drug which may have been acquired by 

passive exposure. I believe that the recent emphasis on the high 

cut-off EIA (t.he EMIT 100) has grown out of the passive exposure 

problem. However, the EMIT 100 probably has a 40% false negative 

rate in that it will miss 40% of individuals who have smoked 

marijuana in the previous 48 hours. 

The EIA fer marijuana metabolite had been widely employed 

for six years before .someone learned that it gave false-positives 

in the presence of certain very widely employed anti-inflammatory 

drugs such as ibuprofen. 

Laboratory Error 

Many enthusiasts for testing hal1e now come to acknowledge 

the need for testing confirmation by a different test. It is now 

time to acknowledge the need fer laboratory confirmation. A 

positive test in one laboratory needs to be confirmed in another 

laboratory when a livelihoOd and a life is on the line. The 

issues of laboratory error and poor quality conttol are gigantic. 

Laboratories are being flooded with urine and lucrative 

contracts. Therp is ample evidence that most wcrk is poorly 

done. A Center for Disease Control voluntary program revealed a 

laboratory error rate ranging from 11 - 100% when blind samples 

were sent as if they originated from a treatment program. A 

Washington, D.C. television reporter has recently documented a 

70% error rate on a group of specimens sent blindly to 6 D.C. 

area commercial laboratories. The Federal Government has 

recently withdrawn work from its own FAA labor&tory because of a 

failure to document work performed there. Physicians have long 

known that critical decisions could not be based on laboratory 

work alone. Surely someone could have realized that such caution 

was more important in workplace urine testing. 



160 

The most important issue remains. The drugs of interest 

essentially do not appear unchanged in hUman urine. They appear 

as inactive metabolites--inactive residue. These metabolites 

resul t from chemical changes which promote the drug's excretion 

into urine. This means that no urine detection system (even one 

using the best confirmation) can comment on whether the test 

correlated with behavior. Urine testing cannot answer the 

question often cited to justify its use--Ylhether the individual 

was d):ug-impaired when the urine was cOllected. The prolonged 

excretion of metabolites complicates this further. Metabolite 

excretion may persist for days or even W'2eks. This makes urine 

testing of unimpaired workers a ~ind of surveillence in which 

evidence of improper or even illegal behavior in the past is 

looked for in a largely innocent population--American workers. 

rt would be as justified for the union to send secret operatives 

into management homes and hotel rooms looking for evidence of 

insider trading or expense account fiddling. 

Conclusion 

Testing of unimpaired workers is expensive folly. The 

evaluation of apparently impaired workers needs to reside where 

it traditionally has--with health workers. Such workers may 

choose to use a variety of laboratory tests to help in diagnostic 

thinking. They do not need management mandates to choose the 

right tests. 

Mas8 urine testing in response to the American drug problem 

is humiliating and unproductive. Further, the technology to 

carry out this dubious mission is inadequate and ,misapplied in 

this setting. rt represents at best a kind of drug abuse abuse • 

• 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Doctor. My favorite quote 
of George Bernard Shaw is, you know, he sent a letter to Winston 
Churchill once inviting him to opening night of his play. He said, 
please come and bring a friend, if you have one. And the Prime 
Minister sent back a note saying, cannot make it tonight; would 
love tickets for tomorrow night if there is one. [Laughter.] 

I would like to begin with you, Dr. Morgan, if I may, and ask 
you, there is a much greater concern on the accuracy side, leaving 
aside the constitutional questions for a minute, of false positive 
versus false negative, obviously. 

Dr. MORGAN. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Would you discuss with me a little more, and 

then I would ask your colleagues to comment on your answer, if 
they would, the degree to which you suggest that assuming there is 
a laboratory that would be certified by whatever reasonable stand­
ards-and I do not know what they would be-whatever reasonable 
standards should be imposed to determine that they have the 
trained personnel and facilities to conduct the tests accurately, if 
they, in fact, have the will to do so, and after the screening the 
second series of tests is conducted, what error rate are we talking 
about under the best of conditions? 

Dr. MORGAN. We are talking about a very low error rate. Dr. 
Arthur McBay, who is commonly quoted in this area, I think has 
given a more realistic assessment of GC/mass spec in terms of 
marijuana metabolite, which turns out to be, in terms of, volume, 
the only important drug being tested for. 

He thinks GC/mass spectrometry may give a 95-percent accuracy 
rate for marijuana metabolite. I think that is pretty good. In fact, I 
think that is better than we do with most clinical laboratory test­
ing. I do not think that is good enough for the forensic application 
that it is being asked to apply to now. But the error rate is undeni­
ably low with both tests applied in a good laboratory. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would any of you like to comment on that? 
Dr. MIIKE. I would guess that the majority of errors would be in 

missing things. In other words, the preponderance of errors would 
be in false negatives. 

If errors are going to be present, it is mostly going to be that 
they are not going to confirm positive screening tests. 

The CHAIRMAN. They are going to not confirm? I am sorry. I am 
not hearing you, Doctor. Pull the microphone closer to you, if you 
will, please. 

Dr. MIlKE. What I am saying is that in the GC/MS test, in the 
small numbers of errors that may occur in that, I would say that 
the great proportion of those errors would be on the side of saying 
that it was not present rather than it was present. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see what you are saying. 
Dr. Schuster, or one of your colleagues? 
Dr. HAWKS. I would doubt that Dr. McBay was referring to 5-per­

cent false positives, Dr. Morgan. As Dr. Miike said, I think maybe 
that would refer to 5 percent misses, but I think any program that 
produced 5 percent false positive errors after going through the 
two-step procedure of screening and confirmation by GC/mass 
would be Ii pretty sloppy program. It would be hard to make that 
level of error with a GC/mass spec confirmation. 



162 

Dr. MORGAN. Well, I would agree that the machine is that good; 
as everyone refers to it, the state of the art. But we are talking 
about the real world. I will hold on to my 5-percent figure. I am no 
more s~nguine than that because these are machines being run by 
humans. 

If th~re is a strongly positive specimen, the entire apparatus 
need~ to be thoroughly flushed out before the next one is run, and I 
have seen laboratories that do not do that routinely. 

Again, I do not wish to enter an argument here because GCI 
mass spec is the best we have got. The question I am raising is 
whether it is good enough for this forensic application. 

Mr. HAWKS. Let me clarify a little bit, then. An improperly used 
GC/mass spec is going to give you errors. I would agree they are 
frequently improperly used. They are not simple machines. 

If used correctly, they provide the best evidence to be reviewed 
by outside experts as well as the lab itself which gets the result as 
to whether this result is right or not. They have to be used proper­
ly at the right cut-off levels, and so forth. 

The best example I think we can give-and we attempted as 
much as possible to develop our standards based on what I will call 
the DOD model-I think the best example we can use is to look at 
least at the last 3 or 4 years of the Department of Defense program 
where they mandate radioimmunoassay, followed by GClmass spec 
confirmation, of any presumptive pcsitives that result from the 
first screen. 

In that program they have literally run tens of thousands of 
blank samples and spiked samples. These are known samples, not 
the ones from personnel in DOD, and they have not reported, at 
least, a false positive, and they have a fairly rigorous program for 
blind testing that is run by the AFIP, Armed Forces Institute of 
Pathology, at Walter Reed. Now, they are obviously running the 
machinery correctly. 

The CHAIRMAN. What is the cost of running that kind or pro­
gram? Do you have any idea? 

Mr. HAWKS. Weli, the actual cost per sample for the labor, and 
this is mostly civilians who are technicians in the laboratory, and 
the cost of reagents for both assays is about, I think, $15 or $20 a 
sample. 

I have heard, also, that if you take the total cost of the military 
program and divide by the total number of samples, it is about 
$100 a sample, but there you are figuring in the education costs, 
the outside quality assurance program, the buildings, and every­
thing else. 

Dr. MORGAN. Again, I agree with Dr. Hawks; he is exactly cor­
rect. I would like to point out a couple of thL1'J.gs. The Department 
of Defense decided to use the radioimmunoassay and they use a 100 
nanogram per ML cut-off on the screening test. That is quite a 
high cut-off, and one of the things it does is protect against the 
wobbling at low levels, the false positive rate associated with lower 
cut-offs. 

It actually is a little bit of a set-up, and if you use radioimmun­
oassay and a 100 nanogram per ML cut-off, it is true that you have 
very few false positives. 

The CHAIRMAN. I am having trouble understanding you. 

• 
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Dr. MORGAN. Okay. Dr. Hawks referred to cut-off points; that is, 
below this I shall say there is nothing there; above this, I shall say 
it is a positive. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Dr. MORGAN. The Department of Defense program uses 100 nano­

grams per ML of marijuana metabolite as their cut-off point. 
The CHAIRMAN. Right. 
Dr. MORGAN. In other words, if it comes back at 89, that is an 

innocent individual. 
The CHAIRMAN. Correct. 
Dr. MORGAN. OK. Now, if you use 100 nanograms per ML-and, 

actually, I tend to support that as a reasonable cut-off under some 
circumstances. You probably have a 40-percent false negative rate, 
too; that is, individuals who smoked marijuana in the 48 hours 
before that test, 40 percent of them will be below the 100 nano­
grams. 

So the fact that the DOD can report such good numbers is, in 
part, a set-up. 

The CHAIRMAN. What do you mean by set-up? 
Dr. MORGAN. It is easy, if you use the 100 nanogram per ML cut­

off, to have a 100-percent confirmation rate . 
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Now, let me ask you, is there a cut-off 

rate proposed for marijuana or any other drug that would be tested 
for that would be grounds for dismissal or grounds for reporting to 
the supervisors in the program being proposed for the federal 
workforce? 

Dr. WALSH. All of the cut-off levels are conservative levels, as Dr. 
Morgan describes as safe levels. What we have tried to do, is to bal­
ance out the state of the art in terms of the technology and all 
kinds of possible ways in which the drug could get into the system. 

The CHAIRMAN. For example, on marijuana do you use the same 
standard that the Defense Department uses? 

Dr. WALSH. Yes, sir, we do. In fact, what we have tried to do is 
set a conservative level because the basic underlying philusophy of 
this program is not catch people. We are trying to encourage 
people to stop using drugs, if they do use drugs, and to get them 
into treatment programs. 

I would like to comment also on a couple of points that Dr. 
Morgan made. We, too, have concerns about some of the laborato­
ries that are offering services in this country. We feel, that in the 
Channel 7 show that Dr. Morgan mentioned, that the tests that 
were used are inappropriate for use in making employment deci­
sions. 

There are a variety of different kinds of methodological tech­
niques available for testing biological specimens for drugs. If you 
are testing your child to see if he or she has a fever or not, it is 
analogous. There are a number of different tests available. 

All of us have a readily available measuring device (i.e, your 
hand), and if you are pretty good at it you can tell whether your 
child has a fever or not. If you are not quite sure, then you go to 
the next level and you might pull out a mercury thermometer . 

Again, that is a pretty good device, but you have to hold it up to 
the light and you have to manipulate it in order to read it. If you 
are very sophisticated, you go out buy one of these new digital 
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thermometers that the pediatricians use, one which beeps when 
the temperature is stabilized and you can directly read right from 
the instrument. 

I believe this is a good analogy to what is available in terms of 
the different kinds of drug assays. The Federal guidelines specify 
required assays, and a two-step testing process through which we 
can achieve very close to 100 percent accuracy. 

Again, as Dr. Morgan mentioned, whenever you have humans in­
volved in the system, you are transcribing data, you are transform­
ing data in the collection process and errors can occur. That is why 
we provided the safeguard of the medical review officer. 

We do not anticipate many confrontations with the medical 
review officer. In practice and in our experience in working with 
major corporations and small businesses around the country, 98 
percent of the time that the medical officer confronts the employee, 
the employee says, lIyes, you have got me, sir; it was the first time 
I ever used it and I will not do it again." 

It is in a very small percentage of the cases where the argument 
is made that the test was wrong; I did not do it. In that case, we 
have authorized the medical officer a number of different options 
to follow through. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there any regime for testing short of what you 
are describing that you, Dr. Schuster, and your colleagues would 
say would present enough certainty to allow a conclusion to be 
reached that a person should not be hired or should be dismissed? 

Dr. SCHUSTER. If you are asking whether or not the second step 
has to be a GC/mass spec method--

The CHAIRMAN. No; I am asking more than that. I am asking, 
precisely what you have set forward as the conditions upon which 
you are testing, including allowing the bottom to be higher than 
showing zero substance in the urine-every detail of your test-I 
assume the reason you have done it is in order to be able to try to 
be as fair as you can. 

Dr. SCHUSTER. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. In your opinion or the opinion of your col­

leagues, can any system short of the system that you have put for­
ward, including the safeguards you included, be sufficiently accu­
rate to, in your opinion, justify the refusal to hire or the dismissal 
of an employee 

Dr. SCHUSTER. I can only say that after working on these guide­
lines, consulting with all the other agencies, consulting with pri­
vate industry, aD Dr. Walsh alluded to, that it is our opinion that 
in order to make these kinds of decisions, these are the safeguards 
that are essential. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, just for the record, because we do not have 
it in the record-it may be in your statements, but some references 
are made-I imagine that a television station has never been re­
ferred to as much in a hearing as it has here. As a matter of fact, 
they are looking at us right now, I think. I thought I saw a seven 
on the side of that camera. 

In January of this year Channel 7 in Washington sent-this is 
just to give you one example and so we have it for the record, so 
people know what we are talking about here-sent 70 spiked urine 

• 
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samples to seven different commercial laboratories in the Washing­
ton area. 

Each laboratory received samples prepared ostensibly for pre-em­
ployment purposes. The labs were private and some were members 
of the national chain engaged in drug testing contracts for many of 
the Fortune 500 companies. 

The content of each specimen was professionally prepared by ex­
perts for Channel 7, but the content was known only to the prepar­
er. In one case, dog urine was sent; in another case, a person was 
fed poppy seede;; and tested positive for morphine. 

Incidentally, the dog got the job; the dog was hired. [Laughter.] 
The bottom line was, as Dr. Morgan pointed out, that the error 

rate-not testing positive, but the
O 

error rate was something like 80, 
82 percent of these tests were incorrectly analyzed. 

Last week, we learned that the drug tests of the Conrail crew­
this is not Channel 7's report now, but the drug tests of the Conrail 
crew may have been flawed by "procedural irregularities." The De­
partment of Transportation may be investigating the lab used by 
the Federal Aviation Administration. 

My real question to you, Dr. Schuster-and I think you have 
been very forthcoming with us here and I do not see a lot of dis­
agreement on the scientific accuracy of the tests, were they admin­
iatered as they should be administered. 

Specifically, what are you all doing to improve the accuracy and 
reliability as it relates to the laboratories you choose? I mean, we 
are talking about a lot of tests. Who is going to do all these tests? 

Mr. SCHUSTER. Well, let me turn this question over to one of my 
colleagues. I would simply say, sir, that we are attempting right 
now to develop accreditation procedures which would be voluntary 
on the part of testing laboratories, and the details of these my col­
leagues can explain. 

The CHAIRMAN. Why voluntary? I read the details because you 
have submitted them to our staff beforehand, if I am not mistaken. 

Mr. SCHUSTER. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. But why voluntary; why not mandatory? 
Mr. SCHUSTER. I will let Dr. Walsh take this question. 
The CHAIRMAN. All right, Doctor. 
Dr. WALSH. Well, number one, the National Institute on Drug 

Abuse does not have any regulatory authority. About two years 
ago, Dr. Hawks convened a group of all of the regulatory agencies 
of the Federal--

The CHAIRMAN. I am not being smart. Why do you not ask us for 
it? 

Dr. WALSH. Well, what I would like to explain is that we brought 
in all of the regulatory agencies of the Federal Government to try 
to get a sense of, if the Federal Government were to regulate this 
industry, where the appropriate regulatory authority should be del­
egated and how best to regulate this industry. 

The sense at that time was to develop laboratory accreditation 
standards and then to require that agencies of the Federal Govern­
ment only buy services from accredited laboratories. We felt this 
process would generate the level of quality that is required for 
making these kinds of decisions. 
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We also felt that because of the litigation that ensues when any 
employee is erroneously accused of drug use that the private sector 
would follow suit and also only buy services from accredited labora­
tories. 

Therefore, we felt we could achieve the desired end point without 
involving the federal government in regulating another industry. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I must tell you all-and I do not want to 
keep you all; I am trespassing on your time too much, but one of 
the things that I believe your program is designed to do is to not 
catch people. I do not think you are on a witch hunt; I am not sug­
gesting that. 

I think you professionals have attempted to deal with that con­
cern which, by the way, I think is the intent of some on my side of 
the bench and some in your administration, or our administration 
or the administration, okay? 

Having said that, I do not think that is your intent, and I am not 
being solicitous. But it seems to me that we have to understand 
that once this committee and this Congress signs off on, if they 
were to-and I must tell you I am very reluctant to, but if we were 
to sign off on this procedure, I think that that will send a message 
across America that everybody should be in this business of doing 
what you all are doing. 

You will have everybody from the-I am not being facetious­
from the mom-and-pop opel'ation straight through to the Fortune 
500 companies deciding that this is their way to get into the act 
with their employees. 

I am worried that we will be sending the message that it is possi­
ble to do, assuming we got by the constitutional questions, a very 
complicated procedure; not complicated in the sense that it is so-it 
is not like you are making rockets, but it is complicated in that 
there are certain standards and procedures that should be met. 

All the panels that have been here so far have acknowledged 
that the uniY~rse of labs does not exist that meets those standards 
to, in fact, accommodate what is presently the requirement of accu­
rate testing going on. If this gets large, as it could very rapidly, we 
may be putting the cart before the horse. 

Am I making any sense? Do you understand what concern? I do 
not ask you to accept it. I just want you to know what my genuine 
concern is. I also am quite frankly concerned that as a matter of 
constitutional principle, which we get to in the next panel, I have 
been attempting to deal with illegal drug use in this country for 9 
years by doing everything from increasing efforts in interdiction to 
money for education and treatment. So I am very sympathetic to 
the suggestion you all have, if we could do it fairly. 

But I wonder whether or not it is an employer's right, in an area 
where there cannot be a demonstration that there is a national se­
curity interest or a public safety concern, to know more about the 
private life of an individual as to whether or not they are consum­
ing a legally-prescribed drug. 

I wonder whether that is anybody's right to know. I wonder how 
far that goes. I wondel' if I am an epileptic and I am not in a-I 
wonder how much discrimination we would generate along the 
lines that we have gone way out of our way to protect. 

I wonder if you all could comment on that concern of mine. 

• 
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Dr. WALSH. Yes, sir. I think it is ~learly a concern around the 
country, and I would like to assure the Chairman that in the devel­
opment of the Executive order, that was clearly a very important 
consideration, and that is why the Executive order limited the fed­
eral drug testing program to drugs that are listed in the Controlled 
Substances Act under Schedules I and II. 

The CHAIRMAN. But do you not find out about other drugs, 
though? That is my point. I mean, I am not saying you are looking 
for that, but you get the test back and the test comes back and 
says<-what does it say? Does it come back and say it does not test 
positive for these drugs, or tests positive, and it turns out after the 
explanation is given that, oh, yes, I understand; the reason you 
tested positive is because you are on this prescribed drug? That is 
possible, right? 

Dr. WALSH. Well, as the guidelines were perking up through the 
Department of Health and Human Services, the first stop in the 
line was the Public Health Service. All of the agency heads, the As­
sistant Secretary for Health, the Surgeon General, the Commission­
ers of FDA, CDC, and so on, have all been primary health care 
physicians at one point in their career. 

This was a major concern that they had, and that is why the 
medical review officer is the place, in a confidential medical set­
ting, that that information comes 'Up. 

The CHAIRMAN. What guidelines are there to protect the privacy 
of an employee once the medical examiner is satisfied that, in fact, 
the positive test was as a consequence of a legally prescribed drug, 
either in a dentist's chair or for a heart ailment or for epilepsy, or 
whatever? 

Is there a procedure that guarantees that that record is then de­
stroyed; that it does not appear on the employment record of the 
employee? 

Dr. WALSH. Yes, sir. It becomes part of the employee's confiden­
tial medical record. There was some question about that in the ini­
tial issuance of the OPM guidelines. They have recently issued an 
amendment to the OPM guidelines to make that very clear that 
that information is not made part of the employee's general per­
sonnel file. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, would you like to comment on that, 
Doctor? 

Dr. MORGAN. Well, yes, I would like to comment very briefly that 
my colleagues who work at NIDA have done really an admirable 
job at trying to take this program and make it reasonable and just. 

My opinion is the only better job they could do would be not to 
do the program. 

Dr. MIlKE. I would like to make a comment, also. 
The CHAIRMAN. Doctor, would you pull the microphone right up 

to you? 
Dr. MIlKE. My professional opinion on the accuracy and reliabil­

ity of the tests is quite separate from my opinions about the appro­
priateness of the use of these tests in particular settings, and that 
goes even to the use of illegal drugs. 

Of course, the technology that is available is very good, so there 
is a great desire to use it in all manners. As a member of a minori­
ty group, I am pretty sensitive to those kinds of issues in terms of 
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intruding on privacy and the appropriateness of a particular 
method of finding out facts, and let me just leave it at that. 

Dr. SCHUSTER. I would like to simply say in summation that the 
technology is excellent. It is obvious that there is a risk in any 
human endeavor that people might be falsely accused. On the 
other hand, I think that the positive aspects of this program out­
weigh that possibility. 

I think that if we try to say that there is not even the remotest 
possibilits' of a negative impact that we would not be correct. But it 
is true that the Defense Department and others have shown that a 
properly managed urine testing program can have a significant 
impact on the prevalence rates of drug abuse, and that is what we 
are trying to effect. ' 

The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that. I appreciate the testimony. I 
am not being facetious when I say this: It is clear that we could 
impact upon the incidence of crime if we eliminated the fourth 
amendment. It is clear that if we did not have the fifth amendment 
that we could, in fact, impact to some degree on the incidence of 
crime-maybe not the incidence, but the conviction rates. 

I know you are not suggesting anything other than this, Doctor, 
but the dilemma for the Judiciary Committee, whose responsibility • 
it is to weigh the constitutional considerations as well as the tech-
nical considerations here, is, notwithstanding the fact that this 
technology could provide a significant degree of certainty in its out-
come, whether or not that is justified any more than some of the 
proposals relating to changing the fourth and fifth amendments 
are justified. I know you are not suggesting that, and I just want 
you to know that that is to be considered. 

Before the panel leaves, we have two more panels to go, and this 
is really, in a sense, unfair to do, but it would be unfair to do it any 
other way, and that is that we have the Deputy Assistant Attorney 
General for the Civil Division here and I am very anxious to hear 
his testimony in some detail. 

We also have a person whose testimony I am equally as anxious 
to hear on a separate panel, the representative of the American 
Civil Liberties Union, and a private attorney who are here to testi­
fy on this subject. 

It is now 5:40 p.m. This hearing has to conclude by 6 p.m., and I 
see no way we can intelligently begin the last two panels. We could 
have run this hearing more rapidly, but I think that is not what 
we are about. The requirements of the committeE:: are to try to get 
at the facts. I found the testimony of the five of you very helpful. 

Since the Justice Department is still in tOV.J.l and will be at a 
later date, I wonder whether or not the Justice witness would be 
willing-would you be willing to come back? I mean, you hJive been 
here all day. 

Mr. CYNKAR. Well, absolutely. You have raised a lot of questions 
that I would like to respond to anyway, so we can certainly accom­
modate you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you very much. 
Is Mr. Adler here, and Mr. Evans? 
Mr. ADLER. Yes, sir. • 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Evans, you may be out ,of town; I do not 

know. Are you? 

,. 
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Mr. ADLER. I am Mr. Adler. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, I am sorry, Mr. Adler. You are here in 

Washington? 
Mr. ADLER. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. I am from New Jersey, which is fairly close. 
The CHAIRMAN. We can ride down on the drug-free Metroliner 

together. [Laughter.] 
Mr. EVANS. I drive, Senator. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Would you mind? The reason I am doing this is 

because I want to have some time with you and we are not going to 
get the time this afternoon. I truly appreciate your taking the 
time. 

I thank the panel of witnesses. The staff will be in touch with 
the three of you, the Justice Department and you two gentlemen, 
to ask you to come back. 

If there is anything, gentlemen of the last panel, that you wish 
to submit for the record on reflection, the record will remain open 
until the next set of hearings. 

I ask unanimous consent that Senator Thurmond's opening state­
ment be submitted in the record. 

[The statement follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR STROM THURMOND 

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to be here today for the Judiciary Committee's hear­
mg on drug testing. As we are all aware, the drug problem has reached crisis pro­
portions in America. Drugs are everywhere from the school room to the board room. 
I believe that everyone agrees that steps must be taken to address this problem. 

Last Congress, we passed a comprehensive drug bill which strengthened law en­
forcements' ability to deal with the drug problem. Also, we recognized the need for 
drug education and provided funds to be used for that purpose. This bill was an im­
portant first step. However, as responsible legislators, it is our duty not to stop 
there. We must continue to search for other ways to combat the drug problem. 

Over the past several years, drug testing has emerged as one of the ways to detect 
and treat illegal drug use. We have seen it used in the professional sports area, in 
the private business sector, and more recently, President Reagan has issued an Ex­
ecutive Order authorizing drug testing for certain federal employees. As with any­
thing new, there has been much criticism and controversy surrounding drug testing. 
Some argue that drug testing is unconstitutional. Others argue that drug tests are 
not accurate. I am sure that these issues and others will be addressed in the hearing 
today, and I look forward to hearing the testimony on this important issue. 

The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very, very much. The hearing is re­
cessed subject to the call of the Chair. 

[Whereupon, at 5:41 p.m., the committee was adjourned.] 
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DRUG TESTING IN THE WORKPLACE 

WEDNESDAY, MAY 13, 1987 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 

Washington, DC. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room 

SD-226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Joseph R. Biden, Jr. 
(chairman of the committee) presiding. 

Also present: Senator Grassley. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN BIDEN 

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. 
Today, the Senate Judiciary Committee resumes its hearings on 

the difficult but important issue of drug testing. I would like to 
welcome our distinguished witnesses and thank each of you for 
taking the time to share your opinions with us today on the legali­
ty of drug testing programs. For some of you, it is your second trip 
to these hearings. My special gratitude to you and, again, my 
apologies for not getting to .you during the first hearing 011 April 9. 

At the first hearing, we heard representatives of government, 
management, and labor discuss the problems of drug abuse in the 
workplace and the role that drug testing can and has played in 
stemming drug abuse on the job. 

Despite their obvious personal differences, the witnesses were 
largely in agreement that while a drug-free work force is and 
should be an important national goal, drug testing should not be 
viewed as the sole means of achieving that objective. Rather, drug 
testing, if used at all, should be considered as a useful part of a 
comprehensive substance abuse prevention program geared toward 
rehabilitating employees. 

Witnesses expressed concerns about the accuracy of drug tests, 
cautioning against unrealistic expectations and urging us to under­
stand exactly what drug tests do and what they do not do, what 
they tell us and what they do not tell us. Drug tests do not tell us 
when or how frequently a substance has been used or abused, if it 
has been abused. They simply detect use. More than one expert 
witness told us that the tests do not measure impairment or intoxi­
cation, and the question then becomes what are we testing for. 

I must tell you that I continue to have grave concerns about drug 
testing. I am troubled about many of the accounts of erroneous 
drug urinalysis tests, and I am equally distressed by the potential 
for carelessness and abuse by those who handle drug test speci-
mens. 

(171) 
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One of my priorities as Judiciary Chairman when I assumed this 
job was to target and use the resources of Congress and the federal 
government, to the extent that I could impact on them, to deal 
with drug trafficking and drug abuse in this country, and I have no 
intention of reducing that pressure now, nor do I believe that the 
Administration or anyone else in government does. 

Now, more than ever before, this nation's effort to take on drug 
abuse in this country must be maintained, but I am not, however, 
convinced that mandatory random drug testing should be a part of 
that arsenal in the war against drugs. 

Witnesses at our first hearing reinforced my doubts about the po­
tential for erroneously branding an employee as a drug user. Given 
that, I think public and private employers should have grave reser­
vations about invading the privacy and possibly infringing upon 
the constitutional rights of workers by adopting random drug test­
ing. 

As I noted at the first hearing, we could clearly reduce crime if 
the fourth and fifth amendments were not part of our Constitution. 
I have no doubt that would have an impact on crime. We generate 
a new type of crime, we generate a new type of abuse, but we could 
have an impact on crime if we did not have the fourth amendment • 
and we did not have the fifth amendment. But they are there, and 
they are there for a very good reason. They protect the rights of 
the innocent as well as the guilty. 

The legal verdicts about drug testing programs, particularly 
those involving random testing, are mixed. The issue likely will be 
resolved ultimately in the Supreme Court. We in Congress must 
also play a role by examining the constitutional and legal ques­
tions, but all of us must consider how to structure drug testing pro­
grams, and there is a need for drug testing programs. 

So I would like today to start, although I have just been told as 
the way this place works, that there is a vote that has just been 
called and there are now 5 minutes left to vote-what I would like 
to do is or what I must do is go vote and then what I would like to 
do is come back and begin with our first and important witness, 
Assistant Attorney General in charge of the Justice Department's 
Civil Division, Mr. Willard, who has been an able witness before 
this committee on a number of occasions. I welcome him back and, 
Mr. Willard, I will go vote. We will recess for about 7% minutes, I 
will go vote and come back and then move on with the panel. I 
apologize to all witnesses for having to interrupt you even before 
we have begun. . 

We will recess for 10 minutes. 
[Short recess, after which the committee reconvened in room 

S-211, Capitol Building.] 
The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. 
We are not making it easy for you. I appreciate you all coming 

over here. We are in a procedural wrangle on the floor of the 
Senate. We will be voting every 15 minutes literally, not figurative­
ly, for the next Lord only knows how long, and there would be no 
way to have continued the hearing absent you coming over here. It • 
took us a moment to find the room. I compliment the staff on doing 
it as quickly as they did. 
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Let me welcome you and, rather than have any more prelimi­
naries, why do we not begin with your testimony and then we will 
get into questions. 

STATEMENT OF RICHARD K. WILLARD, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY 
GENERAL, CIVIL DIVISION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Mr. WILLARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. It is nice to have you back. 
Mr. WILLARD. It is a pleasure. 
I ask that my prepared statement be submitted for the record 

and I 'will give a brief summary. 
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection. 
Mr. WILLARD. I would like to take this opportunity to try to con­

vince you that mandatory drug testing can be part of the nation's 
arsenal in the fight against drug abuse. I know you share the Ad­
ministration's commitment to doing something about this problem, 
which the President believes to be the number one domestic prob­
lem our society faces today. 

We also know our nation's drug habit cannot be controlled by 
law enforcement alone. We have to do something to reduce the ap­
petite for drugs of our society, in which some 23 million Americans 
last month used illegal drugs of one form or another. 

We believe that employers have a strong interest in achieving 
drug-free work forces. Employees in our workforce, in which 1 out 
of 6 use marijuana and lout of 20 use cocaine, are less produc­
tive than their non-drug-using co-workers, are more likely to be in­
volved in an on-the-job aC.cident, and are more likely to be absent 
from work and have other problems. Governments, especially as 
employers, have a strong interest in achievi'llg drug-free workforces 
because so many public employees have a special trust and confi­
dence that goes with their jobs in the area of health and safety, for 
example, peopl~ who work in nuclear facilities or work in air traf­
fic control, people who work in law enforcement or people who 
have access to classified national security informution. 

On the legal side, of course, governments art' subject to the 
fourth and fifth amendments and private employenl are not, and so 
legal challenges have tended to come up mostly in the area of gov·, 
ernmental drug testing programs. While the cases have gone both 
ways, at the appellate level all of the courts that have considered 
drug testing have upheld it. There has been no Federal Court of 
Appeals 'decision that has found drug testing to be unconstitution­
al. 

We believe that this issue is one where a carefully designed pro­
gram will be upheld by the courts as consistent with the Constitu­
tion. 

It is important, and we would emphasize, that drug testing prD­
grams must be designed to be reliable. No one wants to have em­
ployees falsely accused of drug use. For that reason, the Adminis­
tration's program under the Executive order issued by the Presi­
dent, as well as the HHS guidelines emphasize numerous safe­
guards to insure that we do not have false positives, where some­
one is accused wrongly of drug use. It requires a two-stage testing 
process with a confirmatory test using the most reliable available 
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technologies, which the Congressional Office of Technology Assess­
ment says could be 100 percent reliable if implemented properly. 

In addition, there is a third step to the process, which involves 
review by a medical review officer to assure that the laboratory 
findings are consistent with the medical judgment before any posi­
tive result is reported. Also, in terms of effectiveness, we have an 
example of drug testing being effective in reducing drug use in the 
military, where, since 1981, a comprehen8ive random drug testing 
program has been implemented and has resulted in an enOl'mous 
decrease in the amount of drug use among those individuals. 

Of course, we certainly agl'ee with you, Mr. Chairman, that drug 
testing alone is not going to solve the problem. It has to be part of 
a broader approach that includes employee assistance programs, a 
firm, announced policy that we are not tolerating drug use in the 
workplace, and dealing with employees ultimately through sanc­
tioning, if fiecessary, to assure that drug use is not tolerated. We do 
believe/that drug testing is an important part of this overall effort, 
and, for that reason, we support its use, both in the federal work­
force for sensitive employees and in the private sector as well. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would be pleased to answer any ques- • 

. tions you may have. 
[Submissions of Mr. Willard follow:} 
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STATEMENT 

OF 

RICHARD K. WILLARD 
ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL 

CIVIL DIVISION 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee--

I appreciate the opportunity to be here to discuss certain 

legal and constitutional issues surrounding an effective employee 

drug testing program. 

Implementation ot Drug Testing 

The Federal government is just one of an increasing number 

of employers who have recognized,a need to c"~ate an environment 

of zero tolerance for drug use by drug testing employees. 

Because of the high rate of illegal drug abuse in our 

society and its debilitating effects on the workforce, both 

public and private employers are increasingly instituting drug 

testing programs to deter employee's use of illegal drugs. In 

private industry, approximately 30 percent of the Fortune 500 

companies, including Ford Motor company, IBM, Alcoa Aluminum, 

L~ckheed, Boise Cascade and the New York Times have instituted 

testing programs using urinalysis for drug detection. Testing 

programs such as these have been enormously successful resulting 

in fewer-on-the-job accidents, increased productivity and 

improved employee morale. consequently, their use is growing. 

Last year it was estimated that an agditional 20 percent of 

F~rtune 500 companies will institute drug testing programs within 

the next two years. The success of these programs gives us real 
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cause to hope that a carefully implemented program of drug 

testing can lead to real progress in the war on drugs. 

The Administration's program, as set forth in Executive 

Order 12564, is designed to achieve not only a drug-free federal 

workplace, but also to serve as a model for similar programs in 

the private sector. The Executive Order requires agency heads to 

develop plans that must include a statement of agency policy, 

Employee Assistance Programs, supervisory training programs, and 

procedur~s to put drug users in pontact with rehabilitation 

services. Drug testing is an effective and reliable diagnostic 

tool to be used along with other indicia of illegal drug use to 

identify drug users. Of course, an aggressive program of public 

educatfon is continuing to warn of the dangers of illegal d~~g 

use. We must make clear that drug u~e by federal employees-­

whether on or off duty--is unacceptable conduct that will not be 

tolerated. 

The Executive Order 

Let me turn now to the specifics of the President's program 

to foster a drug-free workplace. The Executive Order, by its 

very nature, sets forth a general authorization for a drug 

testing program without specifying in great detail how such a 

program would be conducted. The implementing guidelines like 

those recently released by the Department of Health and Human 

Services regarding the confidentiality of drug test results, are 

designed to afford protection to the individuals being tested 

without compromising the integrity of the program. 

1. Employees Covered by thn Random Testing Requirement. 

Under the President's Executive Order, random or uniform 

unannounced drug testing would apply only to certain employees, 

defined in section 7 (d) by reference to five sepal:,,::e catagories. 

These would include law enforcement personnel, employees 

designated special-Sensitive, Critical-Sensitive and Noncritical­

Sensitive under federal personnel rules, all presidential 

• 
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appointees, all employees with a secret and top secret security 

clearances and any other employees whom that agency head 

determines hold positions "requiring a high degree of trust and 

confidence." 

Because of the great number of employees who necessarily 

must hold a top secret or secret security clearance, that 

category alone would extend coverage to a substantial number of 

employees. However, the total number of persons falling into 

these categories is not an accurate measure of how hlany persons 

ultimately will be tested. As the Executive Order makes clear, 

the head of each agency will decide how many of the covered 

employees would actually be tested, based on the agency's 

mission, its employees' duties, the efficient use of agency 

resources and the danger to the public health and safety or 

national security that could result from the failure of an 

employee to adequately discharge the dU'"<ies of his or her 

position. Thus each agency head will exercise discretion in 

determining Which employees will be tested. 

In addition, the testing could take· the form of random 

testing of only a fraction of covered employees each year:. Our 

program is flexible--in that testing frequency can be adjusted 

based upon extent of drug use and degree of job sensitivity. 

Of course, the head of each agency can order testing of gny 

employee where there is reasonable suspicion of drug use, in the 

course of a safety investigatio~ into an accident or unsafe 

practice, or as a follow-up to a rehabilitation program. 

Also, voluntary testing programs will be set up for non­

sensitive employees. Finally, the order authorizes any applicant 

for a federal job to be tested for illegal drug use. 

2. Reliability of Testing Procedures. While the committee 

has touched on the reliability issues with other witnesses during 

the April 9th hearing, it is useful to note that the 

Administration's program contains numerous safeguards to ensure 

reliability and fairness. First and foremost, the administration 

will not base any action on an initial test. Instead, following 
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an initial positive test result indicating drug use, we would 

test the same sample using a second, much more reliable device, 

such as the gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (GC/MS) test. 

This test is somewhat more expensive than the initial screening, 

but, as the Office of Technology A~sessment (OTA) has recognized, 

it is ~irtually 100% reliable. In fact, the Navy has been 

conducting 1.8 million tests per year for 4 years straight with 

no false positives. similarly, the Army has conducted 800,000 

tests per year for 2 years with no false positives. I have 

attached a copy of a statement by Dr. Robert E. Willette 

discussing the effectiveness of these drug testing methods. For 

a more complete analysis of the accuracy and reliability of the 

various drug testing procedures, see the exhibits accompanying 

Dr. Wil1ette'~ declaration in N.T.E.U. v. Reagan, No. 86-4056, 

(USDC E.D. LA., Defendant's Reply). 

Moreover, the scientific and technical guidelines issued on 

February 13, 1987 by the Alcohol, Drug Abuse and Mental Health 

Administration of the Department of Health and Human services 

would require that, before conducting a drug test, the agency 

shall inform the employee of the opportunity to submit medical 

documentation that may support a legitimate use of a particular 

drug. And all such information would be kept confidential. In 

addition, the order provides that employees may rebut a positive 

drug test by introducing other evidence that an employee has not 

used illegal drugs. The technical and scientific guidelines 

issued by the Department of Health and Human Services will ensure 

absolute integrity of our program. 

Of course, there would be no way to detect a "false 

negative", short of perf""i,\ing the GC/MS in every case, which we 

do not see as cost-effective. However, we know from our 

experience in the military drug testing programs that a properly 

run program only produces false nega'tives in 5% to 10% of the 

samples, an acceptable nUmber. 

3. privacy Concerns. Because there is a danger of an 

individual attempting ~o adulterate or substitute a specimen, 

• 
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many firms which have used the urinalysis test, require that the 

sample be provided in the presence of, and under observation by 

an attendant. Obviously, this is a significantly greater 

infringement on an individual's privacy than if he or she is 

permitted to provide the sample behind closed doors, as is 

routinely the case in most physical examinations. 

In an attempt to minimize the intrusiveness of the required 

drug t~st, the administration's Executive Order and implementing 

guidelines provide that "[p]rocedur~s for providi~g urine. 

specimens must allow individual's privacy, unless the agency has 

reason to believe that a particular individual may alter or 

substitute the specimen to be provided. w Although this might 

make it ea~ier to adulterate a sample, it has been our experience 

under testing programs, that the mere fact that a test is 

required will ensure a significant deterrent effect on illegal 

drug use. We feel that with this single change, the program will 

be no more intrusive on an individuals privacy than an ordinary 

visit to the doctor. 

4. The Non-PUnitive'Natura ot the President's Program. Our 

program is premised on the President's strongly-held belief that 

federal employees who are found to be using dL-ugs should be 

offered a "helping hand" to end their illegal drug use. Each 

agency is required to establish Employee Assistance Programs to 

ensure an opportunity for counseling and rehabilitation, and to 

refer employees to counseling if found to be using illegal drugs. 

The sixty-day warning period prior to implementation of a drug 

testing program will allow casual users to cease and addicts to 

come f01vard and request treatment. Mo~eover, no disciplinary 

action is required for an employee who comes forward voluntarily 

and agrees to be tested, obtains counseling or rehabilitation, 

and refrains from illegal drug use in the future. 

Obviously, agencies must have the discretion to relieve 

employees in sensitive, and potentially life-threatening 

positions, of their assignments where drug use is indicated. 

However, even here, the agency head would have the discretion to 
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allow an employee to return to a sensitive assignment as part of 

a rehabilitation program. 

Testing pursuant to the Executive Order cannot be done to 

gather criminal evidence and agencies are not required to report 

the results of such testing. 

5. Procedural protection~. Career employees in the civil 

service are protected by statute from preemptory dismissal or 

discipline by their superiors. +nstead, due process protections 

included in the Civil Service Reform Act ensure them of the ?ight 

to notice and opportunity to respond before any adverse personnel 

action is taken and the right to an impartial adjudication of any 

subsequently filed appeal. None of these rights would be 

abrogated by the President's Executive Order, Which expressly 

provides that ~(a]ny action to discipline an employee who is 

using illegal drugs (including removal from the service, if 

appropriate) shall be taken in compliance with oth~~ise 

applicable procedures, including the Civil Service Reform Act.· 

Constituti~na1 Issues 

Having outlined the President's program for fostering a 

drug-free workplace, I would like to turn now to the 

constitutional issues raised by the Order, and the use of drug 

testing generally. We are confident that Executive Order 12564 

fully complies with all legal requirements. 

The central constitutional issue of the litigation over drug 

testing is, of course, in what circumstances drug testing can be 

seen to violate the Fourth Amendment. At the level of the Courts 

of Appeals--that is, courts whose decisions have precedential 

value--all five Circuits that have addressed some aspect of the 

issue have upheld the constitutionality of drug testing. 

National Treasury EmPlovees Union v, von Raab, No. 86-3833 (5th 

r.ir< April 22, 1987): Mack y, United states, No. 86-6097 (2nd 

cir. March 30, 1987); McDonell y. Hunter, No. 85-1919 (8th cir. 

Jan. 12, 1987); Shoemaker v. Handel, 795 F.2d 1136 (3d Cir.) 

• 
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~. denied, 107 S. ct. 577 (1986): Division 241. Amalgamated 

Transit Union CAEL-CIO) v. suscy, 538 F.2d 1264 (7th Cir.), ~. 

~, 429 U.S. 1029 (1976). District court opinions now cover 

almost the complete range of analytical approaches to the Fourth 

Amendment issues raised by urinalysis. For example, though the 

lower court in NTEU v. von Raab 649 F.SUpp. 380 (E.D.La. 1986), 

characterized urinalysis as "more intrusive than a search of the 

home," the Southern District of New York concluded that such 

testing was less intrusive than fingerprinting. Hack v. United 

~, 653 F. Supp. 70 (S.D.N.Y. 1986), ~, No. 86-6097 (2nd 

cir. March 30, 1987). Recently, in National Treasury Employees 

Union v. Von Raab, No. 86-3833 (5th Cir. April 22, 1987), and in 

National Ass'n of Air Traffic Specialists v. pole, No. A87-073 

(D. Alaska March 27, 1987) two different courts found that 

urinalysis by the customs Service of employees in sensitive 

positions and by the FAA of Air Traffic Specialists to be 

reasonable searches passing Fourth Amendmdnt muster. 

The Justice Department, charged with the responsibility of 

defending federal agencies in court, has been in the thick of 

much of the recent litigation. For example, ws have argued in 

support of the constitutionality of the FAA's drug testing 

program for air traffic specialists. In that case we argued that 

the FAA's drug testing program did not violate the Fourth 

Amendment for two reasons: first, as a fitness for duty 

examination involving minimal intrusion into personal privacy it 

did not constitute a search within the meaning of the Fourth 

Amendment; and second, that, even if viewed as a search, the 

extremely limited intrusion involved was outweighed by the strong 

public interest in safe air travel, rendering the search a 

reasonable one in full compliance with the Fourth Amendment. 

Similarly, in the most recent circuit court decision on the 

drug testing issue, we argued in support of the constitutionality 

of the Customs Service's program of drug testing employees 

seeking sensitive positions. In that case, the court recognised 

that the Service need not predicate its drug screening on the 

grounds of probable cause or rea~onable suspicion of employee 
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drug use. Rather, the court held for the reasonableness of the 

Customs Service's drug testing program based on the strong 

Governmental interest in preserving the integrity and 

effectiveness of the custom Service's mission. In its 

justification of the program, the co~rt stated "[u]se of 

controlled substances by employees of the Customs Service may 

seriously frustrate the agency's efforts to enforce the drug 

laws" and "(l)ike other public agencies, the Customs Service has 

a strong interest in ensuring that its employees operate 

effectively." A copy of the court's opinion is appended to my 

testimony. As with the FAA decision, the Department view$ this 

holding as strong support for the President's drug testing 

program. 

The President's program has been carefully designed to 

provide for random drug testing for employees in sensitive 

positions, and to limit any unnecessary intrusion into personal 

privacy. The government's gen~ral interests are reoited in the 

preamble of the order and include the successful accomplishment 

of agency missions, the need to maintain employee productivity 

and the protection of national security and public health and 

safety. By requiring testing only for employees who occupy 

sensitive positions, the Executive Order ensures that the 

government interest will be substantial in every instance. 

Individual privacy interests are acoommodated, for example, by 

the provision of the Executive Order Which ensures that 

individuals must be allowed to produce urine samples in private 

unless reasonably suspected of intending to alter the sample. 

Unobserved urine testing is no more intrusive than other devices 

routinely employed to test a federal employee's fitness for 

duty--including physical examinations, iingerprint checks or 

background investigations. Moreover, as noted above, the 

Executive Order contains an advance notice requirement, an 

opportunity to submit documentation to support legitimate medical 

use of drugs, and procedures to protect the confidentiality of 

those medical records, as well as test results. 

• 
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other Legal Issues 

Let me now turn to two statutory issues raised by the 

President's drug testing program: the so-called ~nexusM 

requirement contained in the civil Service Reform Act and the 

application of the Rehabilitation Act. 

With respect to the first issue, we believe that a drug­

free requirement for federal employees is re~sonably related and 

furthers -the efficiency of the servicew because illegal drug use 

--whether on or off duty--is inconsistent with the nature of 

public service, undermines public confidence in the government 

and entails unwarranted costs in terms of employee productivity. 

As I have noted, the Fifth Circuit decision in NTEU v. yon Raab 

firmly supports this rationale. The Federal Circuit has also 

agreed in Saunders v. United states Postal Service, 801 F.2d 1328 

(Fed. Cir. 1986). In that case, the court ruled that off-duty 

use and sale of cocaine automaticaily satisfied the nexus 

requirement stating WEgregious criminal conduct justifies a 

presumption that the required nexus has been met even when the 

drug offenses occurred off duty.· Mpre recently, the Merit 

Systems Protection Board in Kruger. et al, v. Department o~ 

Justice, (January 8, 1987), upheld disciplinary action taken 

against three Bureau of Prisons guards based on their off-duty 

use of marijuana. The board noted that "public perceptions u~ 

appellants' misconduct would impair the efficiency of the agency 

by undermining public confidence in it, thereby making it hacder 

for the agency's other workers to perform their jobs effectively, 

even though the misconduct might not affect appellants' job 

performance." The seriousness of the danger cocaine presents to 

health and lives in America was recently underscored by Ninth 

Circuit Court of Appeals Judge Noonan in United states v. 

Alvare~, No. 83-5208 (9th Cir. Feb. 17, 1987). 

The statutory issue arising from an application of the civil 

service Reform Act, is closely related to the Fourth Amendment 

balancing test question. As a general proposition, federal 

personnel law provides that adverse action can be taken against a 
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covered federal employee ·only for such cause as will promote the 

efficiency of the service." 5 U.S.C. §7513(a). The civil 

service Reform Act of 1978 further barred discrimination against 

any covered employee or applicant Non the basis of conduct which 

does not adversely affect the performance of the employee or 

applicant or the performance of others.· 5 U.S.C. §2302(b) (10). 

Taken together, these two provisions are understood to require a 

"nexus· between employee misconduct for which severe sanctions 

may be imposed and the employee's performance of his job. 1 

Within these constraints, the President has broad authority 

to define conditions of employment. Under 5 U.S.C. §3301, the 

President may prescribe regulations for the admission of 

employees that "will best promote the efficiency of the service,· 

as well as "ascertain the fitness of applicants" for employment. 

This authority is contained under 5 U.S.C. §7301 Which explicitly 

recognizes the President's authority to prescribe "regulations 

for the conduct of employees in the executive branch.· These 

provisions afford the President broad discretion to define 

conditions of employment that will best promote the e~ficiency of 

the service. Undoubtedly, the imposition of a drug-free 

requirement for federal employees will further the efficiency of 

the service. 

First, there is no logical reason why federal service which 

turns on public trust requires tolerance of on-going illegal 

behavior by public servants. As noted above, the courts have 

recognized that "where an employ~e's misconduct is contrary to 

the agency's mission, the agency need not present proof of a 

direct effect on the employee's job performance,· Allred v. 

Department of Health and Human services, 786 F.2d 1128, 1131 

(Fed. Cir. 1986). Similarly, "Congress expressly permitted 

removal of employees whose actions might disrupt an agency's 

1 The protection afforded by 5 U.S.C. §7513 applies to 
employees in the competitive service and certain preference­
eligible employees in the excepted service whereas 5 U.S.C. 
§2302(b) (10) covers employees in the competitive service, career 
appointee members of the Senior Executive service and most of the 
excepted serJice but for Schedule C employees and Presidential 
appointees. Because Schedule C appointees are not covered by 
either of the statutes, there is no nexus issue for these 
employees. 
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smooth functioning by creating suspicion, distrust, or a decline 

in public confidence. w Barsar! v. Federal Aviation 

Administration, 699 F.2d 106, 112 (2d Cir. 1983), cert. denied 

464 U.S. 833 (1983). The illegal use of drugs by a federal 

employee--whether on or off duty--is inconsistent with the nature 

of public service and undermines the general confidence of the 

public in government. It also creates suspicion and distrust 

that is inimical to the cooperation among employees necessary for 

the efficient operation of an agency. ~ Wild v. united States 

Department of Housing and Urban pevelopment, 692 F.2d 1129, 1133 

(7th Cir. 1982). 

Second, employee drug use imposes an extraordinary cost on 

the government in terms of the safety of the workplace and 

employee productivity. Studies by the National Institute on Drug 

Abuse document that employees who use drugs have three times the 

accident rate as non-users, double the rate of absenteeism, 

higher job turnover rates and coet three times as much in terms 

of medical benefits. These high costs provide a SUfficient 

foundation for any requirement that federal employees abstain 

from the use of illegal drugs, and demonstrate that there is a 

clear nexus between drug abuse, employee productivity and the 

"efficiency of the service." I have attached to my statement, 

for inClusion in the record, the declarations of several leading 

experts in the area of drug use effects that clearly document 

this relationship. 

These concerns are expressly set forth in the Executive 

Order as Presidential findings to dispel any uncertainty over the 

fact that there is a nexus between drug abuse and the efficiency 

of the service. 

Now let me turn briefly to the Rehabilitation Act, 29 U.S.C. 

§791, and its effect on the President's Executive Order. That 

Act prohibits discrimination against, and requires that select 

agencies take affirmative action to accommodate and, in effe~t, 

not discriminate against the handicapped. CUrrent regulations 

include drug addiction as a handicapping condition. 29 C.F.R. 

§1613.702. The Executive order contains provisions to ensure" 
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that an employee who is addicted to drugs will receive counseling 

and therapy as ,required by the Rehabilitation Act. The level of 

accommodation provided is, we believe, ade~late to satisfy the 

requirements of the Act. 

Moreovfir, the Act applies only to drug waddictsW; it has no 

bearing on recreational users. Hence, individuals who could 

cease using illegal drugs but have not done so are not entitled 

to any protection under the Act. 

That concludes my prepared statement. I would be happy to 

answer any qued ,Lons which the Subcommittee might have. 

• 
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DECLARATION or DR. MARIAN W. lISCJ!l:Il\N 

1. I am currently Associate Professor in the Department of 

psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences at the Johns Hopkins 

university School of Medicine. Since receiving my Ph.D degree in . 

1972, I have been actively involved in research in behavioral 

pharmacology. My training and subsequent experience has involved 

studying the effects of drugs in rats, cats, monkeys, and humans 

under a broad range of experimental conditions. As evidenced by 

my enclosed ~, I have published and spoken extensively in 

this area. During the past ten years I have testified in a 

number of court cases as an expert witness on the effects of 

cocaine. I have serveo as a consultant to the Federal Government 

in the area of drugs of abuse, and as well hava consulted for a 

number of pharmaceutical companies and private foundations in the 

same context. My curriculum ~ is attached as Exhibit A. 

R.,iduBl Eff.ota Of Marijuana 

2. It is well established that the use of some psychoactive 

drugs (e.g., alcohol) result in residual effects the day after 

intake, when only negligible amounts of the drug remain in the 

body. Even subtle changes in attention, memory, psychomotor 

function, or mood could have important implicatiolls for on-the­

job pt.rformance. 

3. Dose rel,ted reports of -hangover- have been reported 

the morning after orally ingested delta-9-THC (Cousins and 

DcKaacio, 1973), end Weller and Halikas (1982) found that the 

most frequently reported adverse effects of marijuana smoking 

were -awakening tired" and "mind foggy." 

4. A controlled laboratory study was carried out in which 

subjects were tested the morning after smoking active or placebo 

marijuana (Chait, Fischman and Schuster, 1985) [attached as 

Exhibit BJ. The morning after the active marijuana, but not the 

placebo, was smoked, subjects scored significantly higher on a 

number of subjective effects scales as well as on a measure of 

time production. These hangover effects were relatively subtle, 

but even 'subtle changes in mood or behavior could have 

significant practical consequences for the many people who use 

92-844 0 - 89 - 7 
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_drijuana ~elieving it will have no residual effects the next 

day. other studies are currently in progress to more clearly 

delineate the nature and extent of these effects. 

5. A recent report has identified severe impairment in 

experienced airline pilots the morning after they had smoked an 

active marijuana ci1arette (Yesavage, Leirer and Hollister, 1985) 

[attached as Exhibit C). The pilots reported feeling no drug 

effects and were unaware th~t they were suffering from hangover. 

Despite this lack of awareness of hangover effects, performance 

impairment was obvious. 

6. Although the data do not yet delineate the limits of the 

residual effects of s20king marijuana. it appears that a hangover 

after marijuana smoking may exist, and may, with certain tasks, 

interfere severely with performance. Th~se findings, although 

clearly preliminary and specific to the conditions tested, 

support the possibility that smoking marijuana can lead to 

unexpected effects long after the iast dose of the drug, when the 

smoker is no longer feeling the drug's effects and is acting 

under the mistaken belief that all of marijuana's effects have 

dissipated. It is likely that additional research will reveal 

further e"idence of the long-term effects of marijuana. 

Residual If!egt,s of Cooaine 

7. There are no controlled laboratory data available that 

definitively answer the question of whether or not use of cocaine 

is followed by residual effects after its initial acute effects 

have worn off. Therefore, consideration"of the effects of a drug 

that acts siF~larly in most salient aspects is appropriate. 

B. The behavioral effects of amphetamine appear to be much 

like those of cocaine. These two drugs (1) have similar 

unconditioned effects on behavior (i.e., unlearned behavior), (2) 

maintain drug-taking behavior (both are drugs of abuse), (3) have 

discriminative stimulus properties in common (they appear to have 

the same effect to the user), 'and (4) have effects that are, with 

few exceptions, antagonized or altered by the same drugs. ~, 

~ Woods, Winger and France (1987). In addition, these drugs 

appear to have similar or the same fino1 common pathway through 

• 
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activation of central dopamine receptors (see Fischman, 1987). 

~bat is to say, use of either amphetamines or cocaine result in 

increased dopamine in the neuronal synapse which di,rectly afflicts 

the operation of the body's nervous system. Further, experienced 

uSllrs rate them comparably in terms of their subjective effects, 

and cannot tell them apart when each is ad~inistered 

intravenously (Fischman et a1, I976). I~ 1s therefore possible 

to draw conclusions about the effects of c~\caine by extrapolating 

from what we know about amphetamine, which is ~~eful because the 

latter drug has been tested far more extensively (Fischman, 1987) 

[attached hereto as Exhibit DJ. 

9. The existence of a cocaine toxic psychosis has been 

widely reported in the clinical literature (e.g., crowley, 1987), 

although it has not been experimentally induced. Administration 

of amphetamine to normal volunteers with no histories of 

psychosis, however, resulted in a clear-cut paranoid psychosis in 

five of the six subjects tested (Griffith et al, 1970). The 

subjects became depressed after the drug was discontinued and 

slept in bursts for several days. Paranoid ideation (thoughts of 

persecution) lasted as long as three days and, on the first day 

after cessation of drug, all subjects showed a significant 

increase in size estimation standard tests. These laboratory 

data clearly demonstrate the residual effects of amphetamine, 'and _ 

by extrapolation, cocaine. 

10. It has further been reported that there is 

sensitization to the development of stimulant psychosis 

(Ellinwood and Kilbey, 1977). Once an individual has experienced 

this toxic effect, it is readily re-initiated, at lower doses, 

liven following long drv.g-free peri~s and is longer in dura~ion 

(Sato, 19135) • 
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11. Clinical descriptions of the toxic consequences of 

repeated cocaine use report-the existance of a withdrawal 

syndrome including depression, craving, tremor, muscle pain, EEG 

change.s and sleep and eating disturbances (Gawin and Kleber, 

1985). Such symptoms persist for several days after cessation of 

drug use. While these symptoms represent the majority of the 

behavioral changes reported, it is possible that other changes 

affecting brain function and behavior can result from use of 

cocaine. 

12. Based on the foregoing review of scientific research 

and my own experience, the data indicate that the risk of 10ng­

term impairment from use of cocaine and marijuana has the 

potential to create serious problems when combined with tasks 

that may require rapid exercise of refined judgment, such as 

those encountered when working with highly toxic substances or 

other dangerous conditions, law enforcement duties, etc. 

r hereby declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing 

is true and correct to the best of my knowledge. 

~w-~~ 
Dr. Marian W. Fischman 

• 
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~NE¥ COHE!~, M.D, 

1. I am a licensed medical doctor currently employed as a 

Professor of psychiatry at the university Qf california, Los 

Angeles, Heuro-Psychiatric Institute. I hold advanced degrees in 

medicine and pharmacy. The majority of my professional life has 

been occupied by studying the effects of mind-altering drugs, 

including early research on LSD and marijuana. I have been a 

consultant to, and a committee member of, various governmental 

agencies concerned with alcohol and drug abuse and am currently 

on the National Drug Abuse Advisory Council of the National 

Institute on Drug Abuse. I have published or co-authored over 
" 300 articles an~ books on the subject of psycho-pharmacology and 

drug/alcohol use and am on the editorial board of seven journals 

specializing in substance abu~e. I am also the editor ~f -Drug 

Abuse and Alcoholism Newsletter,· distributed by the Vista Hall 

Foundation, a non-profit mental health treatment center. A copy 

of my curriculum ~ is attached as Exhibit 1. 

LONG-TERM :tHPAIRHEN'l' EFFEC'l'S OF ILLEGAL DRUGS AND I!lASEOF' 
PE:rEC'l'ION 

2. Two types of intoxication exist. One causes 

disturbances in the center of the brain for coordinatipn, 

balance, speech and fine movements. It is exemplified by alcohol 

intoxication which is manifested by gait disturbances, speech 

impairments, sometimes drowsiness and difficulties in performin~ 

certain motor functions accurately. The manifestations of 

alcohol intoxication are readily detected, and with training, 

supervisors can even quantify the degree of intoxication, if 

necessary. Traf~ic officers have learned to administer simple 

tests like walking a straight line heel to toe, touching a finger 

to the nose with eyes closed, repeating certain phrases and 

checking body sway to determine the degree of intoxication. 

Nystagmus (flicking of' the pupils when looking laterally) 

correltltes well .ith the blood alcohol level, and can be easily 

checked. In the case of marijuana, a new or infrequent user may 

infrequently experience some difficulty in rational spe·,.::h or a 

bout with exaggerated laughter. 

• 
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J. There is also an additional type of 'intoxication,' but 

one in which few overt signs can be observed. The part of the 
/ 

brain that causes speech and motor diffi~ulties is not involved. 

Instead, what is affect~d is judgment, decision making, reaction 

time, and other abilities needed to perform work safely • 

Cocaine, marijuana, and amphetamines typically produce this 

~econd form of intoxication. The problem may be particularly 

acute with a heavy or frequent user. 

4. Since the symptoms associated with this form of 

intoxication are not readily manifested in observable behavior, 

supervisors, and even some doctors, will have difficulty 

detecting this form of intoxication. It has been suggested that 

if supervisors receive training in detecting intoxicated or 

other.wise drug-impaired employees, they will be better able to 

spot developing problems in the wgrkplace. While the suggestion 

is logical, it must be recognized that trained supervisors can 

only be expected to id~ntify drug intoxication due to certain 

drugs but not to others. 

5. The distinction between observable alcohol-related 

impairment and the less dramatic, but equally important, 

impairment of cognitive abilities associated with marijuana and 

cocaine, is illustrated by review of the official diagl,;:,stic 

criteria for alcohol, marijuana and cocaine intoxication 

contained in piagnostig and Statistical Manyal of Mental 

Disorders, (Jrd Edition) American Psychiatric Association, 

Washington, D.C. (1980). Below is a chart listing each 

diagnostic criterion and the ability of a person that does not 

have formal medical training, but does ~ve drug-use detection 

training, to detect impairment. As can be seen from the chart, 

cocain~ and marijuana use only can be confidently detected after 

the maladaptive behavior (p.uch as fighting, paranoia, etc.), that 

is sought to be prevented, has occurred • 



Diagnostic Criteria for 
Alcohol Intoxicatiop 

A. Recent ingestion of_alcohol 
(with no evidence that the 
amount was insufficient to 
cause intoxication in most 
people 

B. Maladaptive behavioral 
. effects, e.g., fighting, 
impaired judgment, inter­
"ference with social or 
occupatlonal function­
ing. 

C. At least one of the follow­
incr physiologic signs: 

(1) Slurred speech 
(2)" Incoordination 
(3) Unsteady gait 
(4) Nystagmus (lateral 

eye flicks) 
(5) Flushed face 

D. At least ona of the follow­
ing psychological signs: 

1. Mood change 
2. Irritability 
3. Loquacity 
4. Impaired attention 

E. Not due to any other physical 

194 

Detectable by Trained 
supervisor 

No 

Yes 

Yes 
Yes 
Yes 

Yes 
l/ 

No 
l/ 
l/ 
l/ 

or mental disor.der. No 

Diagnostic Criteria for 
Mariiuana Intoxication 

A. Recent use of cannabis 

B. Tachycardia (rapid heart 
rate) 

C. At least one of the following 
psychological symptoms within 
two hours of use: 

(1) Euphoria (feeling of well 

~tectablo by Trained 
supervisor 

No 

No 2J 

being) l/ 
(2) Subjective intensification 

of perceptions No 
(3) Sensation of slowed time ~o 
(4) Apathy l/ 

D. At least one of the physical 
symptoms within two hours of 
substance use: 

(1) Conjunctival injection 
(2) Increased appetite 
(3) Dry mouth 

E. Maldaptive behavior effects, 
o.g., excessive anxiety, sus­
piciousness of paranoid ideation, 
impaired judgment, interference 
with social or occupational fun­
tioning. 

Yes 11 
No 
No 

Yes 

• 

• 
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F. Not d~e to any other physical or 
mental disorder. No 

Diagnostic Criteria for 
Cocaine Intoxication 

A. Recent use of cocaine. 

B. At least two of the following 
p~ychological symptoms within 
one hour of using cocaine. 

(1) Psychomotor agitation 
(2) Elation 
(3) Grandiosity 
(4) Loquacity 
(5) Hypervigilance 

C. At least two of the following 
symptoms within one hour of using 
cocaine. 

(1) Tachycardia 
(2) Pupillary dilation 
(3) Elevated blood pressure 
(4) Perspiration or chill 
(5) Nausea and vomiting 

D. Maladaptive behavioral effects, 
e.g., fighting, impaired judg­
ment, interference with social 
or occupational functioning. 

E. Not due to any other physical or 

Detectable by Trained 
supervisor 

No 

No 

Yes V 
No 
No 
]J 
]J 

". 

No V 
Yes 
No ]J 
Yes V 
Yes V 

Yes 

mental disorder. No 

1/ These symptoms and signs are non-specific and cannot be used 
to make a diagnosis of intoxication. Many people are more 
irritable, loquacious, flushed, euphoric or apathetic than 
others ib their sober state. A supervisor cannot be 
expected to judge which mood states are due to drugs or to 
other factors. 

]J Signs like tachycardia and increased blood pressure require 
touching the employee and having professional skills b5yond 
those ~xpected of the trained supervisor. 

11 Signs like conjunctival injection, perspiration or nausea 
a.re so common to many conditions that they cannot be used as 
assuming drug usage has occurred. Conjunctival injection, 
for example, is found in cases of hay fever, common cold and 
eye infections. 

6. The type of intoxication commonly resulting from use of 

an illegal drug is particularly insidious in that an employee who 

is intoxicated may not be able to recognize the impact such 

intoxication is having on his ability to perform his work safely 

and efficiently. The difficulty is more pronounced when the job 

tasks require concentration, reaction, and coordination. A 

properly administered drug screen urinalysis may be able to 

discover drug use which impact upon an employee's job performance 

even though such impact would not be readily apparent to a 

trainlld observer or to the employee himself or herself. 
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7. I have examined the Declarations of Dr. Arthur J. McBAy 

and William J. Estrin, M.D. submitted by plaintiffs. I agree 

with Drs. McBay's and ~strin's statements that the results of a 

drug screen urinalysis cannot definite~y prove whether an 

employee is under the influence of the tested for illegal drug to 

such an extent that he is impaired from performing his job 

properly. However, ~~eir conclusions that drug testing is 

therefore futile in assessing whether an employee is impaired do 

not follow. Testing of biological fluids, if done properly, will 

objectively determine whether a person ha~ consumed an illegal 

drug. Moreover, repeated positive test results indicating a high 

level of drugs indicates that the employee may be a heavy dr~g 

user or has a serious drug dependency problem. 

S. Dr. McBay's statements regarding the period of 

impairment that may result from marijuana or cocaine use does not 

reflect the current medical knowledge about those illegal drugs. 

One of the more important findings for industrial operations is 

that serious skill impairment has been measured for 10-12 hours 

after smoking a single marijuana cigarette. Research by Dr. 

Marian Fischman, Dr. Jerome Yesavage, Dr. Herbert Moskowitz and 

others (~, exhibits to the Declaration of Dr. Marian Fischman) 

are examples of scientific research that found evidence of the 

long-term effects of marijuana. This is long after the ·stoned­

state has disappeared and the person feels normal. Furthermore, 

some drugs, like marijuana and PCP (phe~eYclidine), when tak~n 

frequently, can impair a person long after the individual has 

stopped using it. 'Phencyclidine: An Update,* NIPA Rea§earcb 

Monograph series 64. DHHS Pub. No. (ADM) 86-1443, Washington, 

D.C. (1986) at 190-207. 

9. Recent studies have also confirmed the impact of drug 

use -- particularly marijuana -- on memory. ~ Harihunna: 

Biological Effects, (eds.) Nahas, G. G., Pato~, W. D. M., 

Pergamon Press, Na~ York, (1979) at 542-555. Recall is impaired 

and short-term memory is ~orsened. One potential impact is that 

an employee 5Ubject to such diminished memory may have difficulty 

recalling previous safety instructions ftn~ ~~~~ ~1~~ctiQn8. 

• 
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A person who uses drugs cannot know when they have recovered. 

their uaual skills and neither can those who supervise them. 

ABILITY TO PETECT NEUROLOGIC IMPAIRMENT IN HORKERS. 

10. There are several profound problems associated with the 

use of Dr. Estrin's neurobehavioral evaluation system or NES, 

P-300 cognitive Event Related Potential and EEG Spectral Analysis 

that render those tests unsuitable to determine workplace 

impairment caused by illegal drugs. 

11. First, the Estrin-Bermin test battery has not been 

tested with, or v~lidated for, impairment due to illegal drug 

use. As even preliminarl studies with marijuana, cocaine and 

other drugs of abuse have not been made, there is no showing that 

mental dysfunction due to use of those drugs iG acc~rately 

measured by Estrin's computer program. ft6re elementally, there 

is no showing that what Estrin's test measures (reaction time, 

hand-eye coordination, brain wave testing, etc.~ correlates with 

the functions which an employer may most want to remain 

unimpaired (judgment, memory and the higher cognitive 

activities). 

12. Second, the necessity of establishing a baseline for 

each worker which future test results would be measured against, 

introduces virtually insurmountable difficulties. For example, 

scores curve upwards with practice even under identical 

psychophysiological conditions because of learning effects. 

Also, the baseline must be established when the worker is 

functioning at a -normal- level. A test baseline designed to 

measure impairment not detectable by a trained supervisor is 

useful only if it is known that the test-taker is not BO i=paired 

at the time of the baseline test: by definition, an 

impossibility for illegal d:~g ~se.without urinalysis. 

13. Finally, the Estrin-Bermin test purports to measure 

neurophysical impairment that can be caused by numerous factors. 

As Dr. Estrin admits at para~raph 4 of his statement, cognitive 

impairment of worker performance 

may be cau~ad by a wide variety of sources, 
inclUding emotional distress, neurological 
organic diseases (such as Alzheimer's 
disease) and poor general physical health. 
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Thus, a ·positive- test would result from events unrelated'to 

illegal drug use about which a person would not want to intorm 

his employer (~.g. a death in the family,;an automobile accident 
/ 

on the way to work, a neurological disease, etc.). 

14. certain employees in sensitive positions (those with 

positions that impact on public safety and the national security, 

tor example) should be expected to provide their services in a 

Bober state. A reas,onable program ot random urine testing tor 

these individu~ls will avoid the mistortunes due to drug abuse. 

Random testing serves not only to identity and help the 

individual~it also proves to be a deterrent to tuture drug use 

as proven by the extensive experience in the military. In my 

opinion, based on my experience and knowledge ot the impairment 

caused by illegal drugs and its otten relatively subtle nature 

making detection ditticult, it is necessary to have both -tor 

cause- and -random- testing tor illegal drug use available tor 

employ.es in sensitive positions. 

I bereby declare under penalty of perjury that the toregoing 

is true and correct to the best of my knowledge. 

• 

... 

• 
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DECLARATION 00F RO!,ER! L. PUPOhT, JR. 

If Dr. Robert L. DuPont, Jr., hereby states as follows: 

1. I am Vice-President of Bensinger, DuPont and Associates, 

Inc., a national firm providing consultation on drug abuse 

prevention in the workplace. I am also a Clinical Professor of 

Psychiatry at Georgetown Medical School and Visiting Associate 

Clinical Professor of Psychiatry at Harvard Medical School. I 

serve as Chairman of the Center for Behavioral Medicine, which 

provides clinical psychiatric services in several cities. From 

1973 to 1978, I was the first Director the newly-furmed National 

Institute for Drug Abuse and, from 1973 fo 1975, served as Chief 

of the White House drug program. I maintain an active clinical 

practice of psychiatry, having worked directly with hundreds of 

drug-dependant persons over the last 18 years. My purriculum 

~ is attached as Exhibit A. 

The Need for a ;issue-Based Standard of Impairment 

2. A popularly-held, but mistaken, view is that drugs cause 

people to be __ impaired in an easily i~entifiable manner. From 

that erroneous premise, it is concluded that a drug user is 

either 'impaired' or 'not impaired' at any particular time at 

w~rk and, if the user is 'impaired,' then there are clear, 

auspicious eigns that some other person can detect as a basis to 

have the person tested. It is true tilat at the extreme end of 

the continuum, drug users are grossly impaired, often ehowing 

aigna of intoxication, bizarre behavior, and even coma and death. 

The problem co~es, however, with the fact that most drug offects 
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are more subtle than such c~de_in~oxication. Alcohol-caused 

impairment is usually associated with well-known and usually 

easily-recognized features such as the odor of alcohol on the 

user's breath and incoordination as shown by slurred speech and 

the inability to walk a straight line. In contrast, illegal 

drugs offer no easy markers of use. There is no breath odor .and, 

for many illegal drugs, incoordination is a late-stage sign of 

impairment. 

3. This problem is made more acute because there is no 

simple test to detect degrees of impairment caused by illegal 

drugs or alcohol. Efforts to develop such a test have been 

uniformly unsuccessful. For example, several years ago General 

Motors developed an interlock system for cars in an attempt to 

cut down on drunk-driving. When the driver got into the car and 

turned on a key, a series of random digits flashed on the 

dashboard screen. The driver had a few seconds to punch ~n those 

same digits in the precise order they were shown in order to 

start the car. However, in field tests it was disco~red that 

many clearly impaired, drunk people could pass the test. Equally 

alarming was the finding that many non-impaired drivers (with 

safe driving records) could not pass the test. 

4. It is clear beyond any doubt that drug use is correlated 

with negative problems at work including increased accidents, 

reduced productivity and increased health care and medical coats. 

In its study of the effects of drug and alcohol abuse in the 

workplace, the Research Triangle Institute estimated the cost to 

- 2 -
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the 'lnited states economy from lost productivity and other 

factors caused by drug abuse in 1980 was 46.9 billion dollars. 1 

While it is difficult to put precise numbers on each of these 

prl'.~lems, experts agree that drug and alcohol abuse produce the 

following effects at work: increased absenteeism and tardiness, 

lowered productivity, increased illnass, accidents and injuries, 

higher use of medical benefits, theft of company and co-worker 

property to support drug habits and strained relations between 

employees and those around them. Also, while it canno~ be shown 

that d~g-caused impairment makes dangerous every single minute 

of the workday for every single task, it can be shown that drug-.... 
using employees create and increase risks for employers and 

fellow employees alike. Those who receive goods and services 

provided by drug users similarly will bear the costs of increased 

quality control errors or safety hazards. 

5. Because of the high social and economic costs associated 

with the risk of long-term impairment from ill$gal drug use and 

the absence of easily applied objective criteria to. determine the 

degree of impairment, in my judgment, based upon my extensive 

educational, professional and medical expertise, the only 

scientifically sound approach is to establish a ~ ~ definitio~ 

of impairment. That is to say, if there is evid~nce of illegal 

drug use from testing a person's urine, then it is also true that 

th.se druqs are present in the user'. brain and the possibility 

1 Harwood, B.J •• Napolitano, D.H., Kristiansen P.L., Collins 
J.J. NEconomic Coats to Society of Alcohol and Drug Abu&e and 
Mental Illne.s: 1980· Research Triangle Institute (1984). 

- 3 -
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of impairwent can be inferred. A si~ilar approach has been 

adopted for alcohol to determin~ intoxication for drivers where a 

specific tissue level of the intoxicating drug is defined as 

equating to impairment. 

6. Experience proves the need for a tissue-based standard 

prohibiting the presence of illegal drugs in an employee's body. 

I know of no way of enforcing this standard except by random 
, 

testing. In my experience, companies with thousands of employees 

that use a 'reasonable suspicion' standard for drug testing may 

try only a few, five or ten, 'for cause' tests a year even where 

it is conceded by the employees that significant drug abuse 
/ 

problem exists. ~his may occur because reasonable suspicion 

testing bears a stigma of having ~en 'selected' by a superior's 

belief that one is displaying negative behavioral actions. 

7. The Navy experience also illustrates why 'reasonable 

suspicion# testing alone has proven to be inadequate. For ~any 

years, while I was head of the White House Drug Office and as 

Director of the National Institute on Drug Abuse; I urged the 

military commanders to test randomly. The Navy resisted, taking 

the position that its commanding officers knew their men and that 

they would spot any problo=s. That 'commander directed testing" 

system was in effect in 1981 when an airplane. crashed on the 

Nimitz aircraft carrier causing Deveral deaths as a direct result 

o~druq use by Navy seamen. Th~ Navy, Shocked out of its 

complacency by that tragedy, then tested its personnel and found 

that 48 percent of its enlililted !len under 25 were using ill.~~l 

- 4 -
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drugs. 2 As a result, the Navy instituted random testing and over 

the next six years drug use gradually fell to the current level 

of about 3 percent. 

8. But perhaps the best part of the Navy experience is that 

drug use declined without wholesale disciplinary measures being 

needed. -Relatively few servicemen were treated. The vast 

majority were not separated from the service (although some werp. 

treated and some were separated). The military personnel simply 

stopped using drugs. 

The -Drug Dependence· SYndrome 

9. It is important to identify illegal drug users at the 

workplace before their impairment becomes obvious because of the 

nature of drug use or what is called the *drug dependence 

syndrome-. 3 There are three distinct stages to the drug 

dependence syndrome. The first stage is experimentation, when a 

person tries a drug for the first time. The second stage of the 

~ NUrine Testing for Drugs of Abuse· National Institute on 
Drug Abuse Research Monograph Series No. 73, Hawks, R.L. and 
Chiang, C.N. (eds.) (1986) at 6. 

3 The term *drug dependence* has replaced and, to a large 
extent, incorporated the previously used terms *addiction· and 
*habituation*. According to the World Health Organization of the 
United Nations, 

drug dependence is a state, psychic or also 
sometimes physical, resulting from the 
interaction between a living organism and a 
drug, and characterized by behavioral and 
other responses that always include a 
compulsive desire or need to use the drug on 
a continuous basis in order to experience its 
effects and/or avoid the discomfort of its 
absence. 

- 5 -
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drug dependence syndrome is occasional use. We are ~amiliar with 

this stage from the social drlnking associated with alcohol use. 

In this stage a person uses a drug or does not use a drug and it 

is not terribly import~nt in a person's life. There is a 

conviction of mastery and control, an WI can handle itW quality, 

in this stage of drug use. Users of marijuana and cocaine are 

less likely to recognize their own impairment that users of 

alcohol. 

10. The third stage is the dependence or the whookedw 

stage. This is to be differentiated from being physically 

dependent in the sense that the physically dependent person will 
" have withdrawal symptoms when stopping drug use. One of the 

greatest mistakes the medical field made over the last few 

decades was to focus on physical dependency as the key 'to the 

drug problem. The real problem is psychological desire for the 

illegal drug, which makes drug use the most important thing in a 

person's life. 

11. There are ~ome characteristic problems that appear at 

these three s~ages of illegal drug use. Even at the stage of 

experimentation there are many problems. One example is a panic 

reaction wnich can ~ccur when a person first tries marijuana. 

Ther", ~~ !'Cl tremendous rush of panic which can triqqeX' the onaet 

ofl.tpanic disol'der, leadinq to an emotionally crippling syndrome 

called aqorapnobia. This panic reaction can be caused by a 

Binqle UB. of marijuana. The work-related problems 

characteristic of the .ec~ndf or occasional use, stage can be 

- 6 -
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equally destructive. This is the stage when drug users become 

proselytizers. They are having a good time with the drug and 

appear to be in control of its use. The drug use is contagious, 

spreading to other people, including fellow employees. In the 

third stage, the stage of being hooked, come the most obvious 

health problems characteristic of chronic drug use. As noted 

above, the intoxication from illegal drugs can be much harder for 

both the user and other persons to disce?n than similar 

intoxication from alcohol. 

12. At any stage of the drug dependence syndrome there are 

two common problems: the loss of controf"during acute 

intoxication and decreased motivation. Both of these conditions 

lead to accidents and low productivity. The drug-intoxicated 

person does not care as much about job performance and cannot do 

as good a job. 

13. The effects of marijuana are particularly troublesome 

in the vorkplace. Unlike alcohol, which is quickly metabolized 

to water and carbon dioxide by the body, the active chemical in 

marijuana that causes-intoxication ('+'He) iitays in the brain for a 

long time. It can be detected in the brain even 30 days after a 

single use, and an ordinary urine test for marijuana use may be 

positive for several days after UBe of the drug. Because it does 

not leave the body quickly, the effects of marijuana tend to be 

- 7 -
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more subtle than the effects of alcohol. There is less 

staggering or slurred speech. 4 

14. The effects of cocaine are entirely different from 

those of marijuana. Marijuana is long-acting and has a number of 

subtle effects, while cocaine is short-lived and intense in its 

effects. Cocaine users tend to use the drug repeatedly in 

bursts, called 'runs.· They often use it five or six times in 

20-minute intervals and then stop. Sometimes they use cocaine 

only once, but runs lasting hours or even days are more typical. 

A one- or two-day'run is somewhat like an alcoholic binge. 

DUring II run 'the coke user cannot sleep !!Ind eats little, if 

anything. Usually the 'run· ends when a person is out of money 

to buy more cocaine. The depression or sense of loss of hope, 

lass of energy, and demoralization that occurs at the end of II 

cocaine run can be dramatic. 

15. Another aspect of the cocaine problem that is unique is 

the cost of the drug. Continued intoxication with either 

mar'ijuana or alcohol will cost no more than about $10-$20 a day. 

Conversely, with cocaine, a ~ use of the drug may cost from 

$5 to $20. Compulsive use of cocaine can extend to several 

hundred dollars, or even to thousands of dollars, a day. The 

4 The fact that THe stays in the brain so long explains 
something that marijuana users often mention: the lack of a 
hangover after its use in contrast to the common hanqov~r after 
using alcohol. The reason there is no hangover from marijuana is 
that the marijuana chemical, THC, is ~till in the brain the 
Borning after use and for days after use. This is not /I sign 
that aarijuana is better or less destructive~ it is a 6ign that 
THC ia atill present in the body. 

- 8 -
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reason: cocaine has a short duration of action producing a high 

tolerance level. As a result of those characteristics, the 

cocain~ user may rapidly escalate the dose so that the limiting 

ractor becomes the availability of money. This fact is important 

to those concerned about drug use in the workplace because a 

cocaine abuser becomes obsessed with obtaining money to buy 

cocaine. This fuels the problem of theft, crime, drug sales, and 

other criminal activities. 

16. Another key factor involved in the drug dependence 

ayndrome is that anyone who is using dnns is a potential 

sp%eader of that behavior to other peop~e. That is important in 

the workplace, particularly when people work together in crews • 

The person using drugs on the job is not only a menace in terms 

of what he does to himsel! or herselr, but they are also likely 

to spread drug-using behavior, and the associated ne~ative 

values, to other people. Drug use is a contagious behavior 

spread dire~y from the user to other persons sharing the same 

environment. 

17. __ ~ overrated fear associated with urine testing is the 

defense of paasive inhalation producing a positive test. If a 

person were in a phone booth with no ventilation with four 

persons who smoked marijuana for four hours, the non-user might 

trigger a positive urine test for marijuana at the loweat level. 

Unaer thoBe circumstances, however, the person would f.el like he 

vould die of aB~hyxiation. In one test that attempted to 

demonstrate that positive tests could be produced in auch a phone 

- 9 -
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booth, researchers had to give the subjects goggles because they 

could not stand the eye irritatio~ from the dense smoke. It is 

established that one cannot get positive tests from passive 

inhalation except in the most extreme situations, certainly not 

-in a room at a party or a concert. 

18. In my opinion, random testing is a powerful means of 

drastically reducing drug use and thereafter preventing further 

drug problems from occurring. If employees do bring drugs to 

work in their bOdies, then random testing will identify that so 

that appropriatel treatment and disciplinary actions can be taken 

to safeguard ~le drug-using employees, as well as their ... 
cowork~rs, the employers and the public. The current national 

aver.age cost for drug and alcohol problems at work is $1,000 per 

wor:lcer per year. This cost is not only paid by the drug users, 

it is ~3i~ by eve~one who works and everyone who consumes 

products and services ~hi~h carry this huge ·chemical d~pendence· 

tax. 

19. The scientific data and my extensive experience with 

substance abuse treatment and research, leave me no doubt that 

the risk of impairment from illegal drugs makes ~ use 

detrimental to the workplace and should not be tolerated and 

cannot be justified. This is ~specially true where the work 

involved contains even a s1ight degree of sensitivity, 

responsibility or importance. 

I hereby declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing -

is true and correct to the best of my knowledge. 

Date DR. ROBERT L. DUPONT, JR. 

• 
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DECLARATION OF ROBERT E. ~ILLETTE' PH.D' 

I. Robert E. Willette, hereby declare as follows: 

BACKGROONp aND EXPERIENCE 

1. I am President of Duo Research Inc., a private 

consultlnq company that specializes in a.se.sinq druq te.ting 

proqrama and procedures., I have testified as an expert witnes. 

on over thirty occasions before labor arbitrators, military 

cout"ts-marti"l, and in federal court on druq testing procedures 

and their reliability. I received my Bachelor of Science Degr.e 

in Pharmacy from Ferri. Stat. Coll.ge in 1955. I rece1ved my 

Doctor of Philoeophy Degree ~n Pharmaceutical Chemi.try from the 

Oniver.lty of Klnne~ota in 1960. Since 1959, I have held varioue 

faculty and r.sea~ch positions in the field of drug che.i.try. I 

.erved a. the Chief of the a. •• a~ch Technology Branch, DiVision 

Qf a. •• arch, National Institute on Drug Abus., froB 1975 until 

Jun. 30, 1981. In that capacity, I was r •• ponslbl,. for the 

development of drug t~.ting proo.dures, their validation, .nd'th. 

BOnitoring of drug -ta.ting l.boratory perfcrmance. I.ha". 

written and edited aany r •••• rch .rticl •• , aonoqraphe, .nd Dthar 

_tubl on drug-taliling. My purrlpulum vitae is .ttached a. 

Exhibit A. 

2. Duo Re.e.rch Inc., which i. located in AnnaP01~., 

Maryland, specia11ze. in the aveluation of drug t •• ting pro;:a .. 

• nd l.bor.tori •• ~nd conductinq proficiency t •• tinq .nd blind 

ljIUaUty control progra.. I a ••• rving or ha".. .ar_d ••• 

consultant on drug t •• tinq programs to the Whit. Rouea Offic. of 

Drug Abu.e Policy, O. S. Navy, O. S. Army, Federal Avi.tion 

Administration, National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, 

0. S. Postal Service, Drug Enforcement Administration, Federal 

Bur.au of Invest lqat ion, 0. S. Customa Service, Washinqton Metro­

politan Area Transit Authority, New York City Tr.nsit Authority. 

Southeastern Pennsylvania Transit Authority, District of Columbia 

Metropolitan Police Department, Washinqton Gas Light Company, 

Potomac ElectriC Pow.~ Company. Johns Hopkins Hospital, Catholic 

Oniversity. and .ev8ral commercial firms. 

3. I have reviewed the affidavit. of Arthur J. McBay 

.. 
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and William J. Estrin a. fil.d in Civil Action No. 86-4058, 

National Tr.asury Employ ••• Oni~n, .t a1., v. Ronald W. Rca~an, 

and off.r the following opinions end observations. 

EFFECTIVENESS OF DReG 'l'I!iSTING 

•• Ovar th. p •• t 15 year., 1 have been in901",.d "1~'? 

tb. development of analytical procedur •• and .a~~gu.r4. t~ ••• ~. 

their aaximu. accuracy a~d reliability. Such eaf.g~.~ds include 

rigoroua inapection of drug te.ting laboratori ••• not on1r during 

the .el.ction proce •• but at periodic and unannounc.d tiaes . 

throughout the year. Proper ••••• a •• nt and monitoring proora .. 

aleo· include the evb.ie.lon of quality control e.mpl •• to the 

laboratory in a blind f •• hion, m1x.d in with r.gular .pecl .. na. 

Stud i •• and .everal fear. of expari.nc. by the Cent.r. for 

Die •••• Control, tha Uational Institut. on Drug Abua., .nd the 

Depart3MInt of Def.nae have 4.lI&Onatrat.d that laboratori •• IIOni­

torad in tbie aanner ar. virtually 100~ accurate. 

5. These measures assure the non-drug USer of not 

being talsely accused of drug use. However, proper safeguards 

must also be taken to protect the innocent from the clever drug 

user that will take advantage of .very opportunity to go unde­

tectad, to continue in his or her drug use until he or sha i. so 

eeriously affected so as to ceuse work-related problems, acci­

dents and the like. 

6. The bast example of the effectiveness of te.ting 

on a random or unannounced basis may be seen in the military, 

especially in the Navy. Faced wltb the re~llty of & staggering 

48~ 12vel of 111ega1 drug use amongst en1istad personnel ln 1981, 

the Navy randomly collect. 2 million .p.ciae~ a year. averaqlnq 

about 3 t.sts per year per person. This one step alone has baen 

the aajor factor in reducing drug use to below ._ today. A study 

conducted by the Navy In 1984 is attachad a. Exhibit ». 
lfflAT po DRaG TESTS HEASPREZ 

7. In spit-.of the ~.ao~trabi. effactlven ••• of drug 

tasting to date~t drug users and to discourage othara to .top~r 

ne_r lit art uilinq. HeBay .nd Eatrln. in their affidavit •• aUuda 

• 

• 
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,to the'DOtion that drug ta.t. ar. ineffectlv. becauaa they do DOt­

.. a.ura lapalr .. nt or neurolov1eal dyafunction. It 1. lrre.pona­

Ible to eugge.t that a health and .afe,ty approach to el1alnaUng 

drug usa auat vait until thl, .ictl. i. vleibly iapairea, involYad 

in an .ccid.nt, or neurologically daaaged. 

8. It i. not .. d. clear In the HeBay and Batrin 

affldavkte t~.t, although .e .. drugs are excret.d 1n the urine a. 

their inactive br.Bkdown product., i •••• aatabolite., the pre.­

ence of ao.t drug mat.bonlta. In the urine Is diract proof that 

the parent, psychoactive drug is still pr •• ant in the body. The 

whole purpo.e of metabolium lu to convart the usually fat soluble 

drug (a physical property that permit. tbe drug to penetrate the 

brain) into a more w.ter .olubl. form that can be mora •• slly 

allmlnated from the body. 

9. For ax.mpl~, the major ective component of 

asrijuana, delta-9-tetrahydrocannablnol (THC), i. extremely fat 

eolubla and will not b. axcrat.d by the body unle.s it i ... tabo­

'lized. The body .stabollxe. THe Into •• v.rel .. tabollt •• , eaoh 

of which 1. aora watar soluble then THC. The .ost pravalent of 

the.e i. THC-9-earboxyllc acid (THC-acld), which 1. aada, in 

turn, even .ora watar eoluble by linking (conjugating) It to the 

very polar glucuronic acid. Thu., wh.n THe leava. the tie.ues, 

like the brain. lung, h.art, etc., wher. it i. stor.d, it 1. 

rapidlY converted to thD .. tabolita., which in turn ara rapidly 

excreted. There is e .. theaatically ba.ad relatlonahip between 

urinary·excretion of .. t.bolit~. end THC in the body.·' Villette, 

It. B. Fculbl11ty """"J!I1U)t, of'Chs!!!lcal baUng fpr Drug 

Imp.lr"nt. Wa.hington, D.C.:De~rt .. nt of ~anaportation, 

1985. (Exhibit C). For axaapla, the THe-acid oonjugate has an 

e.tiaatedforaation rate oonatant of 0.4 (whioh i. eguival.nt to 

e 40_ oonversion per unit ti .. ) end • half-life of le •• than 

.eight hour •• 

10. Th. excretion of oth.r 4rug. of ahu •• differs 

.ignificantly. He.t drug. are e:creted unehanged or along w1th 

their Betabolite.. Coca1na ltc.lf 1. excreted into urine in 
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varying amounts. depending upon the dosage. It is generally 

detected in relatively low concentrations compared to its ma,or 

metabolite. benzoyler.gonlne. Morphine. the metabolite of 

h~roin. is excreted unchanged along with its Bajor metabolite 

morphlne-3-glucuronide. Phencyclidine (PCP) itaelf is the Bole 

focus of urine tests. Amphetamine. methamphetamine. all bsrbltu-

rates. and LSD are ezcrated as such. The notion that urine test. 

do not detect active drug or metabolite. that unequivocally 

demonstrate the presence of the drug 1n the body i. unfounded. 

11. Onfortunataly. the relationship between oonoentr~­

~tOnB of certain drug metabolite. in urine and their parent drugs 

in the body is obscured by fluctuatio~& 1n urine flow. someti ... 

in difference. in .. tabolic rata •• and other individual charac-

taristics. It 1 •• therafore. not Burprl.lnq that etudl •• have 

bean liaited to oorrelating tbu effeot. of drugs to their ooncan­

trations in blood. Concentrations of drugs and/or thair .. tabo-

l~te. in urlne. however. are infinitely ea.ier to dataot and 

Blgnifioan~ly les. intrusi .. to obtain in oomparison to blood. 

12. Another i.auo -rai.ed by McBay In hi. affidavit 

1s that of establishing appropriate ~etection lavels or outoffs. 

He state. that they ar. "r· latlvaly high" and would ge_rata 

"s lIubatantia1 nuabGllr of fal •• negatl" r.adingso. 0" [Para. 9l. 

although ha recognix$B that the cutoff. ere de.igned to .inlal.e 

tha posslbl11ty of fa1s. positive results. The lnitia1 te.t out­

offe d.signeted within the "Soientific and Tachnlca1 Guidelines 

for Drug T.sting l'rograu" lssued by the Dilopart .. n't of Health and 

Huaan Servioe •• specify the manufactur~r'. reco ... nded outoff~ &s 

approved by the Food and Drug Administration. Theae are baaed on 

empirical studie. that .stabli~h D cutoff concentration that 

clearly distinguish.s between truly negative specimens and those 

that contain .. specIfic amount of drug and/or its utaboUte •• 

There are two differant cutoffs level. available for oannabinoids 

( .. ri~uane). i •••• 20 and 100 ng/m1 of the reference THe-acid. 

The upper datect10n level wa. chosen because it has bean the 

level used by the military for the pa.t five yeara. This wa. 

89leoted to vir.tually sliainate the possibility of detecting any 

• 

" 
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le~el of passive inh.lation of aarijuana a.oke and to oive the 

drug users an opportunity to stop using. A detection 8,.tem 

desion.d to catch all drug use would overburden the ~.Rouraes 

av.ilable to provide •• sistance to those detected. The ailitary 

bas dr ... tically reduced drug use .mongst Its rank. by ~eteating 

those with s1gnific.nt drug l~vel. and deterring other drug users 

to stop. In fact. the u.e of the.e "rel.tively h10hM outoffs 

.ssures that only the _st reoent use or the he.vier. !\lOre,.' 

frequent user. will be the ones d.tected. 

13. HcBay in hi. affid.vit elsa sugge.t~tbg{ the use' 

of a lIi~gle aarij\l.na cio.rette c.n produce e posiU .. uri, ... 

re.ult for up to • vaek. 50_scientific study supports this. At 

the pre.cribed detection level of 100 nglal. the emoking of a 

l.rge aarijuan. cioarette c.n be det.cte~ for two to three d.y.. 

Only he.vy u.ers will be detected for signific.nt periods of 

tl ... ~ BIlle. G., et al •• Excretion patterna of cannabinoid 

.. tabolit •• after la.t uee In a oroup of chronic usere. 572 Clin. 

Ph.raacol. Therap. 38 (Nov. 1985). (Exhibit D). Dmt.ction 

periods for other drugs are considerQbly ehorter. 

It. McBay In his affidavit rai.es the question of 

-i.hely identifying indlviduals as dr.ug users due to cross­

reactivity in the common immunoassays u.ed in the initlal 

t.sting. He cltes a number of nonsteriodal anti-inflammatory 

aoents, ,I ike Motrin, that did once interfere in the 20 ng/ml 

cannabinold test, but was subsequ.ntly eliminated by the 

aanufacturQr by reformulating the •••• y. He cltes other ezamples 

that include amphetamine-like drugs that c.n ba detected in the 

Initial test. but which are quit. unequivocally and properly 

Identified In the confiraation test. He also ignore. a very 

iaportant .spect of the propoe.d program for federal •• ployee •• 

Only confir .. d positive r •• ult. will be reportod and than onl~ to 

• apecial17 trained .. aical cfficar. In the stricta.t confi­

dence. the .. dical officer will a.certain if therw i. a lagal and 

reasonable explanation for the pras.nc~ of the druO ~n question 

in the individual's urine. Svan aftar a datarminatien af,knowlng 

and willful inoestion of an 111agal substanca he. baen .. de. the 
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lndi.i~ual will be referred to another professional for evalua­

tion and referral to appropr!~te counseling. 

ACCQ'MCY AND RELIABILITY OF DROQ TESTING 

1S. McBay, in hi. affidavit. suggests that there i. 

considerable room for error in t~ ta.ting even if the 

-Guldelinas- are Implemanted. He offers no evidence to support 

this other than raising the possible areas for errors. This 

suggestion is supported on one hand by the fact that there are 

laboratorie. licensed to conduct drug testing that do poor 

quality work. On the other hand, there are a growing number of 

laboratorie. that do excellent work, most ,of which are currently 

in substantial compliance with tbe Guidelines. The laboratories 

operated by ~he military'are an excellent example of how a system 

of regular inspections, open and blind proficiency te.ting, 

strict adberence to standard operating procedure., and other 

safeguard. c~n produce exceedingly reliabl. results. Through Duo 

Researcb Inc., I conduct a similar program of inspectiOns and 

quality control auditm tm II number of cOilUllercial laboratori.s. 

Although the exact number of pot~ntial federal e.ployses that .. y 

be sub~ect to testing is unknown. tbere ia cl.arly sufficient 

laboratory capacity to handle i~ safely. Furthermore, several of 

HeBey's peers in the forensic aclenoes are aeDber. of the 

.ational Institute on Drug Abu •• Laboratory Accreditation 

Coamitt.e, which is charged with i8p1.menting a program to 

accredit and aonitor drug tasting/labor.tories servicing federal 

sgencies. With ~his .xpectatlon .... ny coaaerci.i laboratories 

are already aodifying their pr6cedures to be able to ... t the.e 

stend~rd. and"Deco .. accredit-ed. HeBey' s clllim or s}Jggestion 

that tast. conducted under these standards are only 99_ accurate 

i. not supported by the avidence. Witb the appropriate Bafe­

guards in place, false po.iti .. results era excaadingly rare (the 

Navy hac te.ted over S,OOO blind sa.p1e. over the la.t four y~ars 

without a false positive). False negative. are DOra common. •• 

pointed out above, due to tbe bias in tauting with a uyate. that 

favors ali8inating false positives. In cur experience through 

• 

• 



• 

• 

215 

puo Researcb's blind quality control program. no false positive 

has been genersted since we started a year ago, and most labora-

tories saintain an acceptable level of bettor than 90% on proper­

ly identifying positive .amples. We deliberately target cur 

levels close to the designated cutoffs in order to properly 

challenge the rigor of the laboratories' standardization 

procedures. 

OTHER ISSUES 

16. In his affidavit, Estrin proposes that a computer­

basad neur~b.havioral evaluation system (NES) may be more 

effective in detecting impairing levels of drugs. Altbougb not 

an expert in neurobehavloral testing, I have co-directed joint 

pro~ect8 between the National Institute on Drug Abuse and the 

National Highway Traffic Safety Administr.tion in which drug 

effects on driving parforaance and related tasks vere acasurad. 

~ vlth any scientific tast, includtng chemical tasts for drug. 

in urine, thera 1s a conatderable body of data tbat nead. to'be 

'veneratad to discern f.lse po.itiye. from falaa negative.. For, 

example, if a cheaical test confirmed the presence of codaina in 

a parson's urine •. the .. dical officer could readily corroborate 

that the use of the codRlns wa. under aedical suparvislon. The 

only evidence of fared for NES t.sting is that .xposure to 

yglatil. ~ol90nts and ethyl.ne oxide produc •• datectabl. 

diff.r.nc.a in c.rtain .... ur •• betwe.n .xposed and non.x~o •• d 

populations. It do.s not appear to be y.ry vell .stablished what 

kinds of .. dicel. amotional end other conditions may have to be 

.xplored by • reviewing medical officer to explain soma deviation 

* * * * * * 
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no synthetic substitute has become available to replace 

marijuana. the growers have resorted to many techniques that have 

continuously increased the potency of the plant ·over the years. 

Since the National Institute on Drug Abuse has started monitoring 

marijuana potency in 1975. the content of active ingredient. THO. 

has gone up over fourfold. Also. apecial growing procedures have 

yielded sensimilli., a form of marijuana that can be ten times 

more potent than marijuana was ju~t ten years ago. ~. tact 1. 

that over the past 10 to 20 years, new and more potent drugs and 

more potent forms cf old drugs have bean introducad into the 

illicit drug market. ~e nature of drug abus. today i. a far cry 

from what it wa. just 10 yaars ago. 1at alone 2S or 100 yoar. 

IIgo. 

I haraby declara undar tha p.nalty of perjury that tha 

foregoing 1s true and corract to the bast of ay knowladga. 

~41fZfr87 i~'fAIiftJ.tfc 
Data I Robert E. Villetta. Ph.D. 

/ 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. Willard, I do not doubt that the rate of drug abuse among 

American workers has increased during the past several years. I 
think there is no doubt about that, but there seems to be an agree­
ment among policymakers and the labor-management panel that 
testified at our first hearing that one of the first things that an em­
ployer should do when talking about or thinking about a drug test­
ing program is to determine, first of all, if there is a drug abuse 
problem in that particular workforce. 

Prior to the issuance of the Executive order, did anyone in the 
federal government conduct such a study or arrive at a finding 
that specifically identified a substance abuse problem in the five 
categories of positions covered by the order? 

Mr. WILLARD. No, Mr. Chairman, there was no such analysis. I 
would have to say that I disagree with those who believe that you 
have to quantify the problem before you can do something about it. 

One problem is that it is very difficult to know the extent of drug 
usa without some kind of testing program, because a lot of drug 
users go to great lengths to conceal their habit. We do know that 
drug use is pervasive in our society, with 23 million Americans 
using drugs, and we have no reason to believe that federal employ­
ees are immune from this problem. 

The CHAIRMAN. Excluding any formal study, has there been any 
documented trend or pattern of drug abuse among the groups of 
employees that have been targeted by or have been listed by the 
Executive order? 

Mr. WILLARD. There have been some examples of drug problems 
among people who would be subject to it, but the basis for includ­
int;' these people was the sensitivity of their job duties, rather than 
the p'ervasiveness of drug use. For example, we do not believe that 
employees who have security clearances are more likely to use 
drugs than those who do not. We believe that the consequences of 
their doing it would be much more severe. So it is the job sensitivi­
ty that led to the inclusion, not the existence of a particular drug 
problem. 

The CHAIRMAN. Anyone who has a sensitive security clearallce, is 
that person included in the Executive order? 

Mr. WILLARD. All of those people are subject to drug testing. 
Whether they are actually tested would depend on the agency head 
and the program they would develop. 

The CHAIRMAN. Does it include the White House? 
Mr. WILLARD. They would certainly be included. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell me, if you would, if there is a distinction be­

tween the random unannounced drug tests for employees and pro­
grams like the one described to us a couple of weeks ago that one 
of the Wall Street firms came up with, which was to go into a unit 
and havla a meeting with a unit in question, indicate that there 
would 10e drug testing, that it would occur within a certain time 
frame, and that everyone from the manager, from the head of the 
department straight through to the steno pool and the mail boy, 
they would all be tested as opposed to the random testing in the 
sense that you just walk up and say, Mr. Willard, today is your 
turn. 
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Mr. WILLARD. I think, first of all, I have to point out that when 
we use the word "random" in describing the Administration's pro­
gram, it does not mean random in the sense of arbitrarily, capri­
ciously picking people out. In fact, the guidelines require that there 
be some mutually objective way of picking the people who would be 
tested so that, for example, you would have Social Security num­
bers that would be picked by computer or something akin to that. 
In fact, it is very important in our program for there to be safe­
guards so that supervisors cannot just arbitrarily.pick out employ­
ees and say it is your turn to be tested, but rather that the people 
who are tested are generated in a truly random fashion as opposed 
to at someone's caprice or whim. 

The CHAIRMAN. Has it been determined how that would occur? 
Mr. WILLARD. It would be up to the agencies doing it. An agency 

might ha've a way of selecting Social Security numbers, say, where­
by everyone whose Social Security number ends with a certain two 
digits would be subject to testing. Or, they could go by date-of-birth, 
as long as it is done on the basis that insures objectivity, so that 
employees cannot be singled out for harassment or intimidation. 

The CHAIRMAN. How do you assure that if you leave it to each of 
the departments? 

Mr. WILLARD. Because they are required to have a plan in place 
that provides that. It would not be left to each supervisor to say I 
am going to test so and so, but each agency would have to develop 
a plan. As to the two models you raised in your question, I think 
both have validity. The idea of testing everyone from the top to the 
bottom is I think a very useful approach. That is certainly the one 
the military has adopted, and I think it is important for high-rank­
ing officials not to be excluded from whatever program we have be­
cause they do need to set an example. 

Given the development of case law, our program is limited to em­
ployees in sensitive jobs because it is not clear whether the courts 
would approve of testing people in nonsensitive jobs such as the 
people in the mail room, for example. So, although I think that 
there is some merit in the idea of testing everyone from the top to 
the bottom, our program essentially will test the people more at 
the top, or at least those whose jobs have sensitivity and not the 
people in non-sensitive jobs. 

The CHAIRMAN. Obviously you by your answer expressed a sensi­
tivity to what the courts might or might not do. Is the Administra­
tion concerned that when serious questions about accuracy and re­
liability of these tests have been raised that adopting such an in­
trusive program might raise questions, constitutional questions? In 
addition, questions have been raised about the labs that handle 
thesE' tests, including questions about the labs utilized by the Fed­
eral Aviation Administration. What kind of steps have been taken 
to ensure the accuracy and reliability and proper handling of the 
tests, and do you favor federal certification of the laboratories in­
volved? 

Mr. WILLARD. The steps that have been taken are in the form of 
guidelines issued by the Secretary of Health and Human Services, 
which we think are good guidelines that provide a good model to 
the private sector as well as to the Government. They include nu­
merous safeguards to insure reliability. I think this is a very legiti-
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mate concern people have, to make sure that if testing is to be 
done that it is to be done in a reliable way. I think that our pro­
gram goes to great lengths to do that, including a program super­
vised in the laboratories to make sure that they use the correct 
technology. 

A good example for our program is provided in the military. 
They got off to kind of a rough start. There were problems with 
their program in 1982 not having proper procedures in place. They 
did a big shakeup and they adopted a procedure, and now they do 
literally milliom', of these drug tests every year without having 
problems with false positives. An important part of it is that they 
use blind quality control, that is, mixed in the samples are thou­
sands of samples, some of which are spiked, and some of which are 
deliberately clear, that are submitted to the laboratories without 
the laboratories knowing those are quality control samples. So 
when the results are reported back, they can see whether the lab­
oratories are making mistakes. In the 3 years that they have had 
the program in place, there have been no false positives reported, 
and that, I think, provides an additional safeguard. 

The CHAIRMAN. How about the certification of labs, federal certi­
fication? 

Mr. WU..LARD. That is being handled by the Department of 
Health and Human Services. 

The CHAIRMAN. So the Justice Department does not have a view 
on whether there should be federal certification or not? 

Mr. WILLARD. Well, with regard to federal laboratories, laborato-
ries being used for federal employees, there should be. 

The CHAIRMAN. Certification? 
Mr. WILLARD. Yes, that kind of control. 
The CHAIRMAN. How about the larger and broader question of 

federal certification of labs used by private employers? 
Mr. WILLARD. Well, we think that the guidelines that we promul­

gated should be followed, that the private sector should model its 
approach on what we have done in the federal government. We 
think it is certainly appropriate to have requirements in place to 
make sure private laboratories do reliable testing. 

The CHAIRMAN. We heard some fairly graphic testimony at the 
first hearing about how easy it was for all employees to alter urine 
samples unless the sample was given under close observation. Does 
the government plan to have samples given in the presence of an 
attendant? 

Mr. WILLARD. Not unless there is reason to believe that the em­
ployee is going to try to alter the sample. In our view, the other 
safeguards that are reflected in the HHS guidelines will insure the 
program's integrity in most cases. It is true that there are always 
going to be people who will try to cheat, and you may have some 
false negatives, but our whole program is skewed in the direction if 
we have to have mistakes, let them be false negatives. It is much 
better to have a few people slip through the net than to falsely 
identify someone as a drug user. So we have deliberately run the 
risk in the direction of maybe missing a few as opposed to running 
the risk of falsely identifying someone. 

The CHAIRMAN. My staff has drafted a hypothetical question 
here, and I would like to go through it. Let us examine how the 
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Executive order program would operate, looking at a h)rpothetical 
case, and the hypothetical case they came up with is as follows: 

Special Agent Jones, a I5-year investigator with a federal law en­
forcement agency, has received numerous commendations from his 
agency and from various law enforcement and civic organizations 
for distinguished service. He has initiated more arrests, made more 
arrests, seized more evidence and obtained more convictions than 
others in his agency. In short, he has been an outstanding. agent in 
every respect. 

Agent Jones' agency, pursuant to the Executive order, imple­
ments a random testing program, and Agent Jones takes the test. 
Both the screen and the confirmatory tests are positive. Special 
Agent Jones' agency has strict no-use drug policy. What happens to 
this agent? 

Mr. WILLARD. Well, after the confirmatory tests, under the Exec­
utive order and the HHS guidelines, the next step would be review 
by a medical review officer. The agency would then meet with a 
physician and present any evidence that might e~plain why the 
test result was positive, whether it would be that he came into con­
tact with drugs as part of his duties, whether it was taking a medi-
cation that might have produced a false positive, or whether he • 
thinks there is some other kind of a mistake. The physician would 
then review all of the records that are available and make a judg-
ment based on that as to whether or not to confirm that as a posi-
tive test result. Once that happened, then it would move back to 
the supervisory channel. 

The CHAIRMAN. Assuming it has been confirmed? 
Mr. WILLARD. Assuming it is confirmed, then the supervisor 

would make a judgment as to what kind of disciplinary action to 
take based on that evidence. 

The CHAIRMAN. Does the supervisor have an option? 
Mr. WILLARD. If it is a first drug use offense, the supervisor 

would have discretion. On the second offense, the person would be 
required to be fired. 

The CHAIRMAN. Should there be or is there a rehabilitation alter­
native or some other option as a result of this first test that proved 
to be positive? 

Mr. WILLARD. There certainly is. In fact, the Executive order re­
quires every confirmed positive result to prompt a referral for re­
habilitation. That is really separate from the question in the way 
of what disciplinary action to take, and there is no requirement 
that people must be fired or disciplined that first time. But, obvi­
ously, in some very sensitive jobs, it would be inconsistent with the 
employee's duties to keep someone on after they have been deter­
mined to be using illegal drugs. 

The CHAIRMAN. You seem pretty confident that the safeguards 
tr..<;.t are set up by HHS will not result in the abrogation of the .... 
rights of the employee who, as we heard testimony about, eats a 
roll with poppy seeds and tests positive or has, in fact, had their 
sample mixed up with someone else's sample. 

We have both worked in the federal government for a while. We 
know how well bureaucracies work. These kinds of things happen • 
every day, but you seem pretty satisfied that is not a real problem 
for Agent Jones or for anybody else. Is that right? 
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Mr. WILLARD. Well, Mr. Chairman, as someone who also is sub­
ject to the testing requirement, I do not take it lightly. We have 
gone to great lengths to try to design a program with many safe­
guards, so that there would be numerous protections against that 
kind of a result. I share your skepticism about whether a massive 
bureaucratic operation can ever be perfect. I think that we have 
some reason for hope, however, in that we have the experience of 
the armed services, which is now testing millions of samples a 
year. If something is carefully designed, it can be reliable. We 
would certainly welcome suggestions about how to improve the ad­
ministration of the program to make it more reliable. We put the 
guidelines out publicly several months ago, and we are interested 
in hearing any suggestions for improvements in them. 

The CHAIRMAN. What is your legal judgment and the judgment 
of the department as to the constitutionality of testing federal em­
ployees who are clearly not in sensitive positions, because one of 
the purposes here, I assume, is to have an impact u.pon drug con­
sumption in society, not merely to protect security interests and 
concerns that we in the nation have. Have you examined that from 
a constitutional standpoint or gone beyond the four categodes you 
have included? 

Mr. WILLARD. I think that is a difficult question, Mr. Chairman. 
As you know, the Executive order does not go that far because 
there were doubts about how that would be resolved in the courts. 
We feel much more confident that where you have employees in a 
sensitive category, that the court would uphold drug testing as con­
stitutional. So we have not had to address the non-sensitive em­
ployee category because that is not covered under the random test­
ing requ.irement. I think that is something we are really going to 
have to wait to see how the law develops in this area. 

The CHAIRMAN. The case law, as you pointed out, is somewhat 
spotty and not all the cases fall on all fours. In the 1979 case, Dela­
ware v. Krause, the Supreme Court ruled that stopping motorists or 
drivers for license inspections without any factual identification 
that the person was improperly licensed was unconstitutional. I 
guess you would argue that the circumstances that you in fact 
have-not that that falls on all fours either-but I guess you would 
argue that there is a standard and safeguards have been built into 

, your program to keep it from being arbitrarily applied. 
Mr. WILLARD. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. I believe that it was 

Justice Blackmun who indicated if you had a case where people 
were selected in every tenth car, that would be all right, but you 
could not allow the police to pick up and stop them. Essentially, 
those are the kind of guidelines we tried to follow in designing that 
program, so random testing would be truly random, and would be 
subject to well-defined criteria and procedures so as to protect 
people from being harassed or intimidated for improper procedures. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Grassley? 
Senator GRASSLEY. I missed your testimony because we just had a 

series of votes, but I think unless you have answered it in your tes­
timony, I am interested in whether or not there are any prelimi­
nary things that can be done, such as observing or taking blood 
pressure or asking an employee, you know, like the Los Angeles 
Police Department does, to walk a line. Are there preliminary 
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steps that can be taken, as opposed to just telling this guy his 
number is coming up. And I presume the way the present program 
is, he submits himself to a blood or urine test, right? 

Mr. WILLARD. That is correct. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Is anybody doing anything along that line? 

Did the federal government consider that and, if they did, did they 
reject it or does it still have a possibility for being used? 

Mr. WILLARD. Certainly, Senator, we are looking at a variety of 
techniques for dealing with the problem. I have attached with my 
prepared testimony submitted for the record several declarations 
from experts in this field on precisely that issue, and what they 
point out is that, unlike alcohol use, where you do have these kind 
of field tests that are available, a lot of the symptoms of illegal 
drug use are more difficult to detect, even with training. Drugs, for 
example, may not impair the ability of a person to walk a straight 
line, and yet their judgment and memory may be impaired. So, al­
cohol is different in many ways from cocaine or marijuana, and to 
date you do not have the kind of readily available field tests that 
would allow you to identify someone who is using drugs. 

Senator GRASSLEY. I am not so sure as I think of what the Los 
Angeles Police Department did, that their observations were just 
related solely to the use of alcohol. It was my judgment that other 
substances were involved as well. 

Mr. WILLARD. It certainly is true, Senator, that you can detect 
some illegal drug use through observation, and I think it is worth­
while and the President's program includes training supervisors to 
detect it. As the declarations we submitted point out, there are rea­
sons why that is not fully satisfactory. 

Senator GRASSLEY. So it has been considered and rejected. So you 
kind of feel the only effective way to do this is to go immediately to 
the urine and blood samples? 

Mr. WILLARD. We think that is the only objective and effective 
way to determine drug use. Another advantage of that, as well, is 
that you can determine illegal drug use off-duty, and, for people 
who are in positions of sensitivity, it is just as much of a concern if 
they are using cocaine on weekends and if they are using it on the 
job, because that indicates their vulnerability to blackmail and 
other problems of that nature. 

Senator GRASSLEY. I believe your last sentence just triggered an­
other question I have. The federal government then did consider 
that it was not a violation of any constitutional rights to privacy to 
be concerned about the off-duty use of drugs? 

Mr. WILLARD. Exactly. In fact, the President's order provides 
that off-duty, as well as on-duty, use of illegal drugs is simply in­
compatible with federal employment and renders an individual un­
suitable. 

Senator GRASSLEY. How did the courts-do they look at that any 
differently, off-duty use of drugs versus how it affects your oper­
ations during the time you were on the job? 

Mr. WILLARD. Well, this is still an area that is not very well de­
veloped in the law. Our view is that since off-duty use of drugs is 
illegal, that the government can insist that its employees refrain 
from that kind of illegal conduct as a condition of employment. 
There is a question about whether that has a nexus to the employ-

• 

.. 

• 



• 

223 

ee's duties, and that maybe would have to be decided in the context 
of specific cases. Our view is and what we would advocate to the 
courts is that if someone wants to hold a position of trust and confi­
dence in government employment, then requiring them not to use 
illegal drugs off-duty is a reasonable condition to place on them. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no further 
questions. 

The CHAIRMAN. I have two questions to follow up on what Sena­
tor Grassley has raised. 

This notion that if an employee commits and violates a law while 
off-duty, engages in an action that is illegal while not on the job 
and unrelated to their performance on the job, does that apply to 
other actions as well as the consumption of drugs illegally? 

Mr. WILLARD. The way the law has been applied by the Merit 
Systems Protection Board, as I understand it, is that particularly 
serious kinds of criminal offenses can be treated in that way. You 
know, if someone commits arson or murder or something like that 
off-duty, that you can remove them from federal service without 
having to show that that somehow affected their actual work be­
cause it is such a serious offense. Obviously, there are other of­
fenses that may be so trivial that they would not justify a finding. 

What we have tried to do and what the President did, I think, in 
the Executive order, was to express his views as head of the execu­
tive branch that illegal drug use is so serious that it ought to be 
viewed as falling into the category of offenses that are disabling in 
federal employment. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is there a distinction made between having been 
convicted of and having been accused of? For example, a federal 
employee in a sensitive position who has beaten his wife, not been 
convicted, but been accused of it, how is that presently treated 
under the system? 

Mr. WILLARD. The standard of proof is quite different for admin­
istrative action than for criminal action. Obviously, if you get a 
conviction, it is proof beyond a reasonable doubt and trial by jury, 
whereas the government can deny someone a clearance on a back­
ground check based on its administrative judgment about the facts. 

The CHAIRMAN. Can they fire them? 
Mr. WILLARD. They can fire them also. Many employees have the 

right to appeal that decision to the Merit Systems Protection 
Board, and ultimately the courts, but it is a different standard of 
proof. It is not the criminal standard. It is an administrative stand­
ard. 

The CHAIRMAN. One last question, and maybe Senator Grassley 
got into this. Were there any less intrusive ways that were contem­
plated than urinalysis? Was there anything short of that that was 
considered? 

Mr. WILLARD. As I indicated to Senator Grassley, we did submit 
some declarations indicating it is not as easy to detect drug use as 
it is alcohol use by field observation, according to the experts in 
the field, because many of the symptoms are less obvious. You may 
be able to smell alcohol on someone's breath. They may be able to 
walk a straight line and still have their judgment impaired. Still, 
the concern is about off duty, which we discussed a moment ago. 
As far as other technology goes, there have been reports about 
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things such as being able to test air samples and saliva and so 
forth, which certainly would be less troublesome to an employee, 
but at the moment the technology is not there for it to be reliable. 
So our conclusion was that this Is the only technology that is cur­
rently available, and of a demo:t.ll~trated reliability, that we can use 
for this purpose, but we are certf.':inly continuing our efforts. If, in a 
year or two from now, we can ~ubstitute a kind of test that is not 
as personally offensive to people, we would certainly want to do 
that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Do you have anything else you would like to add? 
Mr. WILLARD. No. I appreciate the opportunity to be here, Mr. 

Chairman, and we would be happy to work with you further on 
this issue. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Our next witnesses will come as a panel, if they would, Mr. 

Robert Tobias, national president of the National Treasury Em­
ployees Union; David G. Evans, private attorney, Lawrenceville, 
New Jel'sey; Allan Adler, legislative counsel, American Civil Liber­
ties UnioIl.; Erwin Griswold, partner, Jones, Day, Reavis & Pogue, 
Washington, DC; and Robert Van Nest, partner, Keker & Brockett, • 
San Francisco. 

Thank you very much. Let Mr. Griswold sit wherever he wants 
to sit. You are so esteemed you could sit up here. 

Mr. GRISWOLD. I just want to sit. where my sign is. 
The CHAIRMAN. My staff is new and a little younger, but we will 

get the signs straight here. Your sign can be placed wherever you 
would like it to be placed, Mr. Griswold. 

I welcome you all, and I am told that the order of witnesses on 
the panel is in some part, small part at least related to appoint­
ments and other obligations each of you have, so I will stay with 
the list here. 

We would like to begin with your statement, Mr. Tobias. 
To the extent you can all limit your statements to the range of 

10 minutes-I will not hold you fast to that-you will have your 
entire statement placed in the record. But it would facilitate being 
able to get into a dialogue here. I would not only like to ask each of 
you questions, I quite frankly would also like to hear how you 
agree or disagree with one another. 

So why do we not begin, Mr. Tobias, and again for the record 
identify yourself and who, if anyone, you are representing, and 
then proceed with your statement. 

STATEMENTS OF A PANEL CONSISTING OF ROBERT M. TOBIAS, 
NATIONAL PRESIDENT, NATIONAL TREASURY EMPLOYEES 
UNION; DAVID G. EVANS, ATTORNEY, LAWRENCEVILLE, NJ; 
ALLAN ADLER, LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL, AMERICAN CIVIL 
LIBERTIES UNION; ERWIN GRISWOLD, ATTORNEY, PARTNER, 
JONES, DAY, REAVIS & POGUE, WASHINGTON, DC; AND ROBERT 
V AN NEST, PARTNER, KEKER & BROCKETT, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 

Mr. TOBIAS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. • 
I am Robert Tobias, president of the National Treasury Employ-

ees Union. 
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This Administration has established a random urine testing pro­
gram in which 1.1 million federal employees are eligible for testing. 
You have heard testimony of Mr. Willard just a few minutes ago 
who tried to give the impression that this was some small program 
limited to a few people, but in fact 1.1 million employees are eligi­
ble for testing. 

We believe this program is a substantial invasion of the individ­
ual's privacy. It fails to realistically address, let alone assure, a 
drug-free workplace. In fact, it is a public relations ploy contrived 
by this Administration to get votes in the 1986 political campaign. 

There is no question that this program offends the employee's 
dignity and even individual privacy. In order to remove the pro­
gram from the abstract or theoretical, let us follow some person. 
Mary Green is a GS-3 clerk who has been ordered to go to the col­
lection center to present a urine sample. The collection site is se­
cured and monitored by a collection site person. She must surren­
der the unnecessary outer garments. While she is disrobing, the 
collection site perf30n notes any unusual behavior or appearance. If 
the collection sitt\~ person has reason to believe that Mary may 
adulterate her sample, the monitor may watch her urinate directly. 
Once she provides a sample, the sample is checked and if it is not 
sufficient, she has to remain, drink some more water and provide 
an additional sample. There are very few flctivities more private or 
personal than passing urine, therefore there must be substantial 
justification for allowing this significant invasion. 

Yet, what we discover is this whole program is put into place, 
millions of dollars obligated, without any research to determine if 
the federal workplace is already drug free. In fact, the evidence 
that has been already prepared and submitted by the Government 
Accounting Office shows that the use of drugs in the country at 
large bears no relationship to the federal employee population, par­
ticule,rly with respect to the fact that the federal workforce, 95 per­
cent of the federal workforce is over 26 and the average age is 42. 
The greatest amount of drug use in this country is, of course, for 
those under 26. There is no data available and there is no study 
wh~t-aver of the cost to the federal workplace of drug use, and the 
U.S Cuo;;toms Service, one of the first agencies to implement a pro­
gram, stated from the outset that it had no evidence of employee 
dr!1g use or drug abuse. 

It seems to me that federal employees must not be asked to sacri­
fice their constitutional rights on mere speculation. It would have 
to require proof and of a legitimate government interest and cer­
tainly no evidence has been offered here. All we have is specula­
tion. 

We also should not be asked to sacrifice constitutional rights to a 
process which cannot guarantee the tests will produce accurate re­
sults. There is certainly no guarantee that the machines which are 
used are themselves working properly. But even if they are, one 
cannot eliminate the possibility of human error in the chain of cus­
tody, mailing procedures, misstated readings, miscalibration, 
whether they properly cleaned the machine or erroneous interpre­
tation by the operator . 

I noted in Mr. Willard's testimony there had not been any false 
positives in 1.8 million tests. I suggest that it is impossible, the pre-
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sumption is so large, that it is impossible to disprove a positive test. 
So it does not surprise me, that statistic. 

But most importantly, we must note that urine testing does not 
advance the stated goal of improving workplace safety and enhanc­
ing productivity because the test does not m~asure impairment on 
the job and does not measure intoxication, but tests de exist devel­
oped by physicians and psychologists as part of an automated, com­
puterized test which measures neurocognitive and neuropsychologi­
cal aspects such as short-term memory, reflexes and hand-eye co­
ordination and conc:~ntration. These tests can me:lsure impairment 
from organic disease and abuse of drugs, including alcohol. So 
there are tests available on the market today that could be used, 
could be installed to take care of this problem of safety. 

If this Administration were truly serious, it would be spending 
money to put these tests in the workplace tomorrow. It is not sur­
prising that the Administration is not serious, because the program 
was developed in response to the President's Commission on Orga­
nized Crime. The Commission was not interested in the federal 
workplace. The Commission suggested drug tests as a method to 
deter drug use in the United States. The Commission wanted to 
somehow thwart drug demand. The Commission wanted to elimi- • 
nate criminal activity and drugs coming into the United States. 

It seems to me that the methods of dealing with that problem 
are separate and apart from whether we have drug testing of feder­
al employees. So this Administration in the context of the 1986 po­
litical campaign implemented a drug testing program for federal 
employees. The program has been politicized in concept and in im­
plementation. If this Administration wanted to really deal with 
drugs in the federal workplace, it would have immediately institut­
ed the neurocognitive and neuropsychological tests, it would have 
beefed up its employees' assistance program so it is a meaningful 
program, rather than one that is virtually a sham. It would insti­
tute a training program for supervisors and initiate urinalysis test­
ing based on reasonable suspicion for those involved in health and 
safety and probable cause for all others. 

I think it is time to move this issue off the political agenda, out 
of the courts and establish a tremendously effective constitutional 
program to eradicate drugs, all drugs, including alcohol, from the 
federal workplace. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The statement of Mr. Tobias follows:] 
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Thank: you Mr. Chairman and other distinguis'hed memberS 

of the Committee for this opportunity to discuss the issue of 

drug testing in the federal workplace. My name is Robert M. 

Tobias, National President of the National Treasury Employees 

Union. NTEU is the exclusive representative for 

approximately 120.000 federal civilian employees located 

across the continental United States, ~laska, Hawaii, and 

Puerto Rico. 

'We do not appear today to argue that federal employees 

should have the right to use illegal drugs. We urge, rather, 

that there are constitutional limits on the government's 

investigation into the off-duty behavior of its employees. 

NTEU has consistently opposed both publicly and in court the 

efforts of this ~dministration to impose unwarranted, unwise, 

and unconstitutional drug testing on federal employees. 

NTEU is currently engaged in two legal challenges to 

drug testing in the federal workplace. Our first suit was 

filed in response to the U.S. Customs Service's initiation of 

a drug testing program which would require a one-time drug 

test for applicants and employees seeking promotion into 

positions where there would be direct involvement in drug 

interdiction~ Our successful challenge to drug testing in 

the Customs Service was overturned in the Fifth Circuit Court 

of Appeals.11 However, we have filed a Writ of Certiorari, 

and a Motion f~r a Stay of Judgment Pending Applicatio~ for a 

Writ of Certiorari. NTEU believes it will prevail in both 

11 NTEU. et al v. William von Raab, Commissioner, United 
States-cus~Serv~ce, Case No. 86-3833 (5th C~r., April 22, 
1987). 
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instances. and will. ultimately. cause the 5th Circuit's 

decision to be reversea. 

NTEU believes that the United States Supreme Court 

will grant review of the 5th Circuit's decision because it is 

the first decision by a court of appeals to approve urine 

testing of federal employees conducted in the absence of 

individualized suspicion.£/ Furthermore. that court 

recognized that this case involves "serious questions of 

substantial import to the Customs Service and its employees 

and to the citizens of this country." Order Denying Customs' 

Motion for A Stay Pending Appeal (January 14. 1987). at p . 

4. In addition. many more 'such cases are and have been 

working their way up through the courts. both state and 

federal. Still more cases will be filed in the wake of 

President Reagan's Executive Order. which requires all 

federal agencies to implement comprehensive urine testing 

programs. ~ 

£/ The lower courts that have considered challenges to urine 
testing of federal employees without individualized suspicion 
have split on the issue of its constitutionality. Two 
district courts have ruled (on motions for a preliminary 
injunction) that random urine testing of civilian employees 
of the Department of the Army violates the Fourth Amendment. 
and one district court recently upheld such testing. 
Amet~can Federation of Government Employees v. Weinberger. 
651 F. Supp. 726 (5. D. Ga. 1986) (random testing 
unconstitutional); Thompson v. Weinberger. ~iv. No. R-87-393 
(D. Md .• Mar. 2. 1987) (same); Mulholland v. Department of 
the Army. Civ. No. 87-317-A (E.D. Va. April 20. 19B7) (random 
testing of aircraft maintenance personnel upheld). Another 
district court re~~ntly denied a request filed by air traffic 
specialists to enjoin the Federal Aviation Administration's 
program of annual urine testin~. National Association of Air 
Traffic Specialists v. ~. C~v. No. A87-073 (D. Ala .• March 
27. 1987). 



230 

-4-

National Treasury Employees union'. et II v. Reagan. et al, 

No. 86-4058 (E.D. La.) (challenging Executive Order 12564). 

The st~te of the law concerning employee drug testing is 

nonetheless "unsettled." and the courts that have considered 

such testing have employed diverse analyses and drawn 

divergent conclusions about its constitutionality. Order 

. • 5 . t' 31 Deny~ng Customs' Motlon at 5 & n .• Cl lng cases.-

Given the great public importance of the questions 

raised. and the explosion of cases in which the questions 

pr.esent themselves. it is inevitable that the Supreme Court, 

will soon be required to give guidance to the lower courts 

-------------------
11 Although the 5th Circuit Court's decision does not 
squarely conflict with the ruling of the two other courts of 
appeals that had adjudicated challenges to public employee 
urine testing programs, it does appear to approve testing of 
a ~roader class of persons than either of those other 
courts. In the earliest case. Division 241. Amalgamated 
Transit Union v. Suscy. 538 F.2d 1264 (7th Cir. 1976). cert 
denied. 429 U.S. 1029 (1976). the court of appeals upheld 
reasonable suspicion and post accident testing of bus drivers 
because of their important public safety responsibilities. 
In McDonell v. Hunter. 809 F.2d 1302 (8th Cir. 1987). the 
court of appeals upheld random urine testing of prison 
employees who had regular day to day contact with inmates in 
medium and maximum security pris,ons because of the highly 
dangerous nature of prison work. This Court's decision. 
however. upholds urine testing of a wider class of employees. 
ranging from those in high administrative posts to clerical 
employees, on bases other than the immediate impact their 
duties hav.e on public safety. In addition. ~t upholds a 
urine testing program that, unlike those in Suscy and 
McDonell, the Court recognizes is less than fully effective 
to either detect or deter illegal drug use. 

• 

• 
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concerning the proper analysis to be applied to 

determine the constitutionality of public employee urine 

testing. 

NTEU also bel~eves that there is a substantial 

possibility that the 5th Circuit's decision will be reversed 

by the Supreme Court. Specifically. the plurality's approach 

in O'Connor v. Ortega. No. 85-530 (March 31. 1987) in 

conjunction with the strong dissent by four Members of the 

Court. strongly suggests that some level of individualized 

suspicion--perhaps probable cause--wouldbe ruled necessary 

prerequisites to employee urine testing. The Court's 

decision casts serious doubt upon the constitutionality of 

search programs like the Customs plan. where no 

individualized suspicion at all is required before 

instituting an intrusive search. In light of the O'Connor 

decision. NTEU maintains that there i~ a substantial 

possibility of obtaining reversal of this Court's ruling. 

Our second case is a challenge to the President's 

broader program embodied in Executive Order 12564.~1 That 

Order requires widespread urine testing across all sectors of 

the federal workforce. and imposes severe disciplinary 

penalties. including removal. against any employee who either 

objects to providing a urine sample for chemical analysis ur 

~I NTEU, et al. v. Rea'gao et al.. No. 86-4058 (E.D. La.) . 
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whose urine sampie is reported positbre for specified illegal 

drugs. We filed briefs in that case on April B. The 

hearing. originally scheduled for April 30. has been 

postponed. 

Let me describe what federal employees are threatened 

with.al Let us follow Mary Green. who has been ordered to 

report immediately to a specified "collection site" for a 

urine test. Mary has been a federal employee for 15 years. 

and is now secretary to a high levei manager. Her position 

has been designated for random drug testing., but she has 

never given anyone reason to believe she uses drugs. 

Upon reporting. she finds that "collection site" means 

bathroom. I~ is attended by a "collection site person." who 

is in the bathroom in order to scritini~e Mary's appearance 

and behavior while she urinates. to make sure she is really 

Mary Green. and to see that Mary does not adulterate or 

substitute her sample. 

The collection site has been "secured" prior to Mary's 

·arrival. Toilet bluing agents have been placed i~ the-toilet 

tanks. and all other sources of water have been cut off. 

Mary is required to provide identification,and surrender 

"unnecessary outer garments" and personal possessions. 

Failure to present proper identification would be duly 

noted. While Mary disrobes. the "collection site person" 

al The description that follows contains only 
req~irements enumerated in the HHS Guidelines. 
"Scl.entific and Technical Guidelines for Drug Testing 
Programs." Department of Health and Human Services. 
Feb. 13. 1987. . 

• 

• 
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observes and would "note any unusual behavior or 

appearance." When Mary is ready to urinate. she will be 

required to wash her hands. During this period. the monitor 

keeps her under scrutiny and assures she is' out of range of 

any water supply. soap dispenser. or cleaning agents. 

Mary is allowed to provide her urine specimen in t~e 

"privacy" of a stall or behind a partition. while the 

"collection site person" again notes "any unusual behavior." 

Had a public restroom been used. the collection site person 

would remain in the restroom (although outside the stall) 

while Mary "voids" into a specimen container. Had the agency 

had "reason to believe" that Mary might alter or sUbstitute 

the specimen. the agency could order that the monitor 

directly watch Mary urinate. exposing her genitals and 

urinary stream to the monitor's view. Mary is instructed not 

to flush the toilet herself after she "voids"; the collection 

site person must flush the toilet. 

After receiving the sample. the collection site person 

must confirm that Mary has provided a sufficient amount of 

urine. If she has not. she may be detained and required to 

drink additional liquid. Thereafter. Mary is allowed to wash 

her hands. The collector then checks the sample's 

temperature and "conducts an inspection" of its color and 

character for signs of adulteration. If the temperature 

falls outside a certain range. Mary must try again. this time 

under the direct observation of the monitor. 

The monitor follows her instructions to "always 

'attempt to have the container or specimen bottles within v~ew 

before and after the individual has urinated. and before and 
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after it is sealed." Chain of custody procedures must be 

followed to attempt to prevent switching and mislabelling of 

samples. 

The urine sample is then subjected to laboratory 

analysis. If Mary has not used one of the specified illegal 

drugs (the specimen mu~t be screened for at least marijuana 

and cocaine). she should have nothing further to fear. except 

for two things. First, though perhaps unlH.I=ly. laboratory 

errors can occur in Cb~ln ~f custody procedures or in 

contaminated glassware or .the like. For ,example. several 

months ago. the Department of Transportation announced that 

positive drug test results from the train crew involved in 

the highly publicized fatal wreck last January may have been 

flawed by "procedural irregularities " at the laboratory also 

used by the FAA and the Federal Railroad Administration.~1 

Second. if Mary is one of the many who take one of the 

specified drugs under prescription. yet another invasion of 

privacy occurs. That drug will be detected and the mejical 

condition will have to be revealed. Thus. ·legitimat.~ use of 

codeine. morphine. tincture of opium. and others will have to 

be documented to the agenqy's satisfaction. 

~I See John Lancaster. "Pos'sible Flaws Found in Conrail 
Drug Tests." Washington Post (April 2. 1987). 

• 

• 
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Does this sound like a medical .examination? It should 

be no surprise that employees are offended by these tests. 

Nor should it be a surprise that we are prepared to litigate 

their constitutionality to the highest court. if necessary. 

Our cases and the many other challenges to urine 

testing are grounded in the Fourth Amendment's protection 

against unreasonable search and seizure by the government. 

In O'Connor. Supra. the Supreme Court decisively rejected the 

Justice Department's argument that the Fourth Amendment does 

not protect government employees against unreasonable search 

and seizure by their employer. In that case all members of 

the Court agreed that the government employee retains a 

reasonable ~xpectation of privacy even in his desk. office. 

and files. The Court recognized that even.greater privacy is 

involved in the employee's belongings brought into the 

workpla~a. Necessarily. the highest of privacy expectation 

attaches to the employee's own body and bodily functions. 

Since there can no longer be any question that the 

Fourth Amendment applies to government employee urine 

testing. then. the analysis must focus on whether the testing 

is "reasonable." The courts will balance the harm to privacy 

expectations against the necessity for the search. Our 

position is that urine drug testing intrudes most heavily on 

an individual's sense of privacy and dignity. Against that 

considerable intrusion must be balanced the government's 

interest in and need to conduct the tests. It is undisputed 

that urine tests do not and cannot measure in any way worker 

impairment. intoxication. or on-the-job u~e. In ·addit~on • 
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urine tests are expensive if properly conducted and fraught 

with the risk of devastating error, even when the most 

sophisticated technology is employed. Perhaps most 

important, as I will discuss more fully in a moment, there is 

no demonstrable problem of drug use among federal employees, 

nor any reason to believe that a drug problem exists. 

Therefore. urine testing cannot be said to be necessary to 

meet any reasonable goal; balanced against the profound 

invasion of privacy it represents, drug testing cannot meet 

the Fourt~,Amendment's reasonableness test. 

Chemical surveillance of federal employees is an­

outrageous invasion of their privacy. It requires, emp~oyees 

to urinate on demand under the close scrutiny of a stranger, 

to submit to chain of custody procedur~s usually reserved for 

criminals, to disclose confidential medical information, and 

to reveal, through laboratory analysis of their bodily waste, 

details of off the job activities during- prior days or even 

weeks. 

Why is this beIng asked of federal employees? How 

have they inspired their President's or their nation's 

distrust? What have they done to suggest that they should be 

the targets of this chemical surveillance? The answer is, 

nothing. 

Our Constitution and our society tolerate some 

invasions of- privacy when they are necessary to meet a known 

and serious danger that cannot be met in a non-intrusive 

way. We walk through magnetometers at airports. a relatively 

non-intrusive search. so as to prevent the known and dramatic 

danger of air piracy. We permit limited weapons searches of 

• 

• 
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visitors and employees at prisons, because they are volatile 

situations where weapons and contraband are particularly 

dangerous, and the search directly ab~tes the danger. 

Bu·t this Administration has embarked on its drug 

testing crusade without any such justification. It has never 

bothered to examine the extent or the impact of illegal drug 

use by its employees. It purports to base its invasion of 

employee privacy and dignity on needs of workplace safety, 

efficiency. and productivity.21 However. it has never 

compiied evidence on workplace safety problems attributable 

to drug use: it has never attempted to analyze inefficiencies 

such as absenteeism or health costs attributable to drug 

abuse: it has never studied loss of productivity owing to 

employee drug use. It simply asserts, and expects us to 

believe. that these problems exist. 

In fact. our research in connerition with our 

litigation shows that very little is ~nown about drug abuse 

in the workplace. Alarming "statisti~s" have been widely 

circulated by the burgeoning drug testing industry. This 

immensely profitable industry has obviously benefited from 

the attention currently focused on the nation's serious law 

21 ~ E.O. 12564 Findings . 
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enforcement drug abuse problem.~/ However, that industry 

has offered no facts or research that assists in measuring 

any problem in the workplace, either private or public. Nor 

has such research been undert~ken by others. 

To illustrate. let us look briefly at the two studies 

most commonly relied upon in discussions about the drug 

problem. The first is the National Institute of Drug Abuse 

Household Survey. The most recently published Household 

Survey. 1985. shows that ther.e has been a steady decline in 

illegal drug use since the 1970's. The Survey certainly does 
(:) 

not suggest. nor do we, that no law enforcement problem 

exists. But it clearly belies the aOr!Jument that there is a 

new epidemic of drug use that requires dramatic new remedies 

in our work places. 

~/ As media and public attention has increasingly focused 
on the law enforcement problem. so have the profits 
increased in those sectors of private industry 
promoting drug testing and/or drug treatment 
programs. See. Weisman. Adam Paul; "48 Hours on Crock 
Street: I Was A Drug Hype Junkie." The New Republic 
(October 6. 1986). pp. 14-17. Indu~try sources state 
that the drug testing industry's profits have tripled 
and quadrupled in the past two years. See Nell 
Henderson. "Drug Testing Industry Flourishes." 
Washington Post. June 30. 1986. Gerard A. Marini. 
President of "Diagnostic Dimensions." a subsidiary of 
Hoffman-LaRoche (purveyor of "RIA" drug testing kits). 
has boasted that he has "no doubt this is going to be 
big. big business." Chapman. Fern Schumer. "The 
Ruckus Over Medical Testing," Fortune Ma.gazine 
(August 19. 1985). p. 60. 

• 

• 
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Moreover. as the Comptroller General testified before 

the House Human Resources Subcommittee last fall. the Survey 

of drug abuse patterns in society will not justify imputing 

those patterns to the federal workforce. Drug abuse in the 

general population sharply declines after age 26. In that 

older po~ulation. 6.6 percent used marijuana. 1.2 percent 

cocaine. and less than one-half percent used hallucinogens or 

heroin. Ninety-four percent of the federal workforce is over 

26. and the average age is 42. We agree with the comptroll~r 

General that. given that profile. plus the screellinq 

processes and security clearances that precede federal 

employment. drug abuse among federal employees would be 

less--and we believe far less--than in the general 

pOPulation . .2.1 

One of the President's most prominent "findings" in 

the Executive Order was that drug use "results in billions of 

dollars in lost productivity each year." The study most 

often cited for the estimate of productivity losses is the 

Research Triangle Institute's "Economic Costs to society Of 

Alcohol and Drug Abuse and Mental Illness: 1980." June 

1984. That study. however. tells us nothing about the cost 

to the government associated with employee drug use. nor does 

it claim to do so. It measures "productivity" solely in 

terms of income. and the only significant finding regarding 

drug abuse is the finding that lower income levels are to be 

found among persons who smoked marijuana for thirty 

.2.1 Statement of William J. Anderson and Henry R . 
VanCleve. U.S. General Accounting Office, September 
10, 1986. 
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consecutive days at some pa~t period in their lives. The 

study admittp.dly can find ~ impact on income from current 

marijuana or other drug use. Therefore, if the study is 

sound, it merely says that one who at one time was a heavy 

marijuana user can expect to earn less than one who was not. 

The study itself acknowledges that it establishes no causal 

relationship between drug use and lower income. and does not 

measure such factors as motivation to seek higher paying jobs. 

However appropriate it may be to measure productivity 

by income levels, it is clearly absurd to use that 

"productivity" figura to estimate the costs of current drug 

use for American employers. Presumably. such costs are not 

unmeasurable: absenteeism. haalth care costs. accident rate, 

tu,a?ver rate. other inefficiencies, are objectively 

observable. They have simply not been stuaj.ed. and that fact 

strongly suggests that no reason to study has shown itself. 

The Department of Health and Human Services was 1uite correct 

when it said in 1984: 

The fact is. very little is known about 
the complex relationship which undoubtedly 
exists between drug abuse. worker 
performance and productivity or the lack 
thereof. and how the work setting 
influences or is influenced by drug 
abuse. IOI 

There is simply no evidence to suggest that the 

government as 

employer is incurring any significant costs attributable to 

drug abuse among its employees. 

~I Drug Abuse and Drug Abuse Research. Triennial Report 
to Congress from the Secretary of Health and Huma~ 
Services. 1984. at p. 26. 

• 

• 
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Even if a problem exists, undetected, the government 

as employer has never tried to address it with more 

effective, less intrusive methods. Among the obvious 

possibilities are supervisory training to detect possible 

problems (never mandatory before the Executive Order), full 

commitment to Employee Assistance Prog"rams, and simple reflex 

and other tests for actual impairment on the job. 

In short, considering that urine tests do not measure 

impairment on the job; that there 1S no demonstrable problem 

of drug abuse among federal employees, and no reason to 

believe that a new problem will arise; and that these tests 

are highly invasive of reasonable privacy expectations, they 

are unconstitutional when conducted without probable cause 

for most employees, and without at least individualized 

suspicion for highly sensitive positions directly affecting 

public safety. I turn now briefly to the problem of 

punishment for off-duty conduct and to the application of the 

probable cause or reasonable suspicion standards to the 

categories of employee in jeopardy under the President's 

program. 

The centerpiece of the Administration's effort is 

"random and comprehensive" urine testing of·current federal 

employees and applicants for employment. In addition, the 

Executive Order mandates specific disciplinary actions, 

including removal, that agencies must take in retribution 

against an employee who produces a "positive" urine sample or 

who is otherwise tagged as having used an illegal drug, 

whether on or off duty. ~his aspect of the Order, requiring 

agencies to punish and remove employees, without reference 

-----1 

! 
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to their job performances, but instead on the basis of off 

duty conduct--even illegal conduct--violates current civil 

service law. That law forbids government actions against its 

employees based on their private activities,. unless it can 

prove that the off duty conduct directly affects job 

performance. To the extent that the Order purports by fiat 

conclusively to establish this statutorily required nexus 

whenever an employee is identified as a drug "user" under the 

new program, the Order violates both the statute and the due 

process clause. ll1 

The Executive Order and its implementing regulations 

direct and/or authorize agencies to require employees to 

undergo drug testing under at least four circumstances, all 

of which we contend violate the Fourth Amendment: first, 

random testing of "sensitive" employees; second, testing of 

any employee involved in an accident or unsafe practice. 

regardless of whether. any suspicion of drug use by that 

employee exists; third~ testing of any federal employee based 

111 To complement his Executive Order, the President 
proposed that a "Drug-Free Federal Workplace Act of 
1986" be enacted. Among other things. this Act would 
have amended the Civil Service Reform Act "to make 
clear that nothing in the Act would 'permit or require 
the employment of an applicant or employee' who uses 
illegal drugs." "Absent this change," the White House 
explained, "a drug-using employee might attempt to 
argue that his off duty drug use has no "nexus" or 
relatio.nship to the performance on the job, and that 
under section 2302(b)(10) of Title 5, it would be a 
prohibited personnel practice to take disciplinary 
action against him." The "Drug-Free Federal Workplace 
Act," however. was never enacted. 

• 

• 
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on mere "reasonable suspicion" of illegal drug "use." whether 

o~ duty or off; fourth. testing of any applicant for any 

federal job as a condition of employment. Employees who 

refuse to submit to urinalysis where directed to do so will 

be punished with removal. and applicants who decline to 

produce a sample will- be denied federal employment. 

Regarding the first category. the Executive Order and 

its implementing regulations require agency heads to 

establish a program for random testing of employees in 

"sensitive" positions. The pool potentially subject to 

testing includes ~ll employees currently classified as 

"sensitive." a very broad category indeed. It also includes 

other employees whom the agency head wishes to add to the 

pool. because he believes their positions involve "law 

enforceM3nt. national security. the protection of life and 

property. public health or safety. or other functions 

requiring a high degree of trust and confidence." Current 

"sensitive" positions include. in many agencies. clericals. 

accountants. lawyers •. pa~alegals. and many other .positio?-s 

that are clearly not related to public safety ~r the national 

security. 

Althoug~ the Justice Department has refused to 

provide. in discovery. lists of positions currently 

designated as "sensitive." we believe that the very broad 

reach of the sensitive categories at IRS typifies all federal 

agencies. For example. at the Internal Revenue Service. all 

positions at grade GS-9 or equivalent. or above. are 

considered at least non-critical sensitive. These include 

attorneys. law clerks. paralegals. real estate appraisers • 
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computer technicians. and so on. Many clerical positions are 

"non-critical sensitive." 

Under the OPM Directive. agency heads may choose not 

to test all "sensitive" employees in the pool. They may not. 

however. decide not to test any employees at all. even if 

they believe the workforce is completely drug free. that its 

performance is beyond reproach. or that other less intrusive 

alternatives can meet the agency's need equally well. In our 

view. the random testing of employees ~ithout any 

individualized suspicion of illegal drug use that directly 

affects job performance. cannot pass constitutional muster . 

Second. any employee may be tested for illegal drug 

use in an examination regarding an accident or unsafe 

practice. While we have no quarrel with the government's 

authority to order a urine test where there is at least 

reasonable suspicion to believe an employee was impaired at 

the time of the accident or "unsafe practice." the mere fact 

of accident. without more (such as indication that it might 

have been due to human error on the part of particular 

employees) does not provide a constitutional justification 

for subjecting employees to urine testing. 

The third category of testing established by the Order 

and regulations authorizes testing ~ federal employee 

without notice. upon "reasonable suspicion" to believe that 

the employee "uses" illegal drugs. The President thus 

bestows upon agency heads. and by necessity government 

supervisors. the right to require a urine test of anyemploy!!e 

without probable cause and without a warrant. The supervisor 

may order a urine test based on a mere suspicion that an 

• 

• 

• 
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employee has used illegal drugs. off duty or on. In fact. 

where reasonable suspicion of drug use exists. the OPM 

regulations authorize the agency to require particular 

employees to provide their urine samples under direct 

observation. 121 

Even if it were constitutionally permissible to 

require employees in certain sensitive positions t~ submit to 

a urine test where reasonable suspicion exists that they are 

impaired. on the job. it is unconstitutional to test 

non-sensitive employees on the basis of mere reasonable 

iuspicion of illegal drug '"use" either on. and certainly off. 

the lob. It must be appreciated that the courts have 

permitted searches on less than probable cause (i.e •• 

reasonable suspicion) only in very limited. highly dangerous 

si,tuations. To abandon the probable cause requirement just 

because the subject is a federal employee is absolutely 

unjustified under the Constitution. 

Finally. under the order and regulations. applicants 

for pny federal position may be ~equired' to produce a urine 

sample. An agency may test all applicants or may test only 

those who apply for "testing designated positions." It ~ay 

decide to -insert a drug test into a physical examination. 

where one is required. In any case, agencies are not 

required to possess any particularized suspicion before 

testing applicants. 

12/ See FPM Letter Section 4{g){3)(a) . 
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Here. too. testing applicants for evidence of drug use 

without particularized suspicion violates the Fourth 

Amendment. Applicant testing violates the Fourth Amendment 

because it,is not based on individualized suspicion. 

Moreover. applicant testing is ineffective. in that a 

positive result can be avoided by simply abstaining from drug 

use for a few days. A test that is ineffective to meet the 

stated goal cannot be constitutional. 

In sum. probable cause still remains the 

constitutional standatd fot seatching the vast major'ity of 

federal employees. Employees in the most highly sensitive of 

positions may no doubt be searched on reasonable suspicion. 

However. the search must be for evidence that the employee 'is 

impaired in functioning in that highly sensitive position. 

and where the search is especially intrusive. as are urine 

tests. the justification must be correspondingly compelling. 

The President's program fails on all counts. It is an 

attempt. once again. to make a political point at the expense 

of those closest at hand: the nation's public servants. 

• 

4, 
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STATEMENT OF DAVID G. EVANS 

Mr. EVANS. Mr. Chairman, thank you for inviting me to tE'3tify 
today. It is an honor to be with such a distinguished panel. 

I am an attorney in private practice in New Jersey, and I haw:: 
advised both labor and management on how to properly 8~t up con­
stitutional and fair drug testing programs. 

I believe the American people are in favor of prvperly &dminis­
tered drug testing programs. The studies I hl'!.':6 seen indicate that. 
We had a study in New Jersey done by the, Eagleton Political Insti­
tute, where over 70 percent of the citizens polled s~id they were in 
favor of drug testing as a means of insuring a d.rug-free workplace. 
I was informed earlier today that USA Tvday also did a poll where 
77 percent of the people polled sak~ they were in favor of drug test­
ing as a means of preserving a drug-free workplace. 

Testing is here to stay. T!:-.iriy percent of the Fortune 500 compa­
nies have drug testing p:cogre,ms, and it is expected within the next 
few years that e::& i:ldditional 20 percent will have programs. I think 
Congress and this commH,tee have a wonderful opportunity to set 
the standard for both public and private drug testing programs. 

! trike the position that even private employers should set up 
drug testiilg progTams as if they were public employers, as if they 
had Iil. responsibility to protect the constitutional rights of their em­
ploy()es. 

I want to look at two issues today in my testimony. The first one 
is th\~ issue of accuracy and then I want to talk about fundamental 
fairm~ss in establishing drug testing programs. 

Are the tests accurate? One of the most recent cases dealing with 
this iHsue was the Treasury Employees Union case that was recent­
ly decided in New Orleans. The issue that was presented to the Ap­
pellate Court dealt specifically with the accuracy issue, and the 
court's opinion held that a screening test that is confirmed by a 
test of greater sensitivity-in this case it was the Syva Emit Test 
confirmed by GCMS-meets the legal standard. All tests, if they 
are going to be used to take any action toward an employee, should 
be confirmed by a test of greater or equal sensitivity. Other ways of 
insuring accuracy are: proper specimen collection, and allowing an 
employee to provide an additional specimen, and have it sent to the 
employer's laboratory, or the laboratory of the employee's choice. 
When, in addition, the test result comes back, it should be reviewed 
by an expert, preferably a physician who is familiar 'with the ef­
fects of drugs on the human body. 

The federal guidelines, for example, provide for a medical review 
officer to sit down with the employee after a positive test has been 
confirmed and say, "You have a positive test, is there any other 
reason you could have shown positive other than illegal drug use?" 
That is a very fair procedure. 

I am in favor of laboratory certification as a means of guarantee­
ing test accuracy. I think this committee has been given the im­
pression that nationally there is a lot of slipshod techniques in the 
laboratories. This is not true. The majority of the States have labo-
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ratory certification laws. These are State laws in addition to any 
federal laws that may apply. 

Again, I think that Congress has been given the opportunity to 
set the standard here by calling for laboratory certification and 
hopefully the States will follow. 

Chain of custody is also extremely important in preserving test 
accuracy. I would be happy to provide the committee with detailed, 
chain of custody procedures that should be followed by both private .. 
employers and public employers. Chain of custody insures that the 
specimen that is collected is the specimen that is tested and that 
the test report is accurate. 

The CHAIRMAN. We would appreciate that. 
Mr. EVANS. I will certainly do that. 
What about the issue of false positives? Is there a false positive? 

I do not think so. I think what we are referring to here is that 
there may be a positive test for what could be an illegal drug but 
upon examination the drug or other substance used was not illegal. 
There are other things other than illegal drugs that will give you a 
positive test, such as poppy seeds. I think you should have a medi-
cal review officer consider the evidence, and meet with the employ- • 
ee to discuss the positive result. There is no reason why you cannot 
just believe the employee when he says he has been eating poppy-
seed rolls and reject the positive test result. 

What about the issue of fairness? Fairness to me encompasses 
due process, equal protection, and fourth amendment reasonable 
expectations of privacy. I am sure you are concerned about the 
fourth amendment. I used to be a public defender. The fourth 
amendment was my bread and butter for 2 years. 

All of these con~erns are very important and I think they can be 
dealt with and protected by a properly administered program. First 
of all, you must decide if you have a need for a testing program. I 
would advise a union or an employer against having a testing pro­
gram unless there was a need for it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Preestablished. How would you establish need? 
Mr. EVANS. I would look at documented need by doing a study of 

the workforce-I thought it was interesting earlier when you asked 
for documentation of drug abuse among federal employees. Perhaps 
if you had discussions with people who ran employee assistance 
programs including those for federal employees, you would get 
your documentation. I do not know if there has been a formal orga­
nized study, but I know the people who run those programs and I 
can tell you that there is a lot of drug use among all employees, 
and federal employees are included in that. 

I reco:nmend in setting up a program that there be a written 
policy, jointly developed between labor and management. In most 
cases, the standard to initiate a test would be a reasonable suspi­
cion standard, and that means there must be some evidence, some 
observation by a supervisor or someone else, that there is a possi­
bility that an employee is under the influence of drugs while in the 
workplace. • 

The CHAIRMAN. That is very different than random testing, 
though, is it not? 
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Mr. EVANS. I said in most cases, I am in favor of the r~asonable 
suspicion standard. I am in favor of random testing if there is a 
safety or security need. 

I would like to talk about the alternatives in having a drug test­
ing program. The alternatives presented seem to be either to have 
no drug program at all in a company, or have one based on the 
model, which is reasonable suspicion based on observation by a su­
pervisor. I would like you to think about this. If I was an employee 
in a company that has a reasonable suspicion drug testing pro­
gram, and I was a member of a minority group and had all-white 
supervisors, I would be more in favor, I should think, of a random 
testing program because it does not put me at the mercy of subjec­
tive allegations of a supervisor. I know in New Jersey when I was 
in law school back in the early seventies, we sued the New Jersey 
State Police because we were able to prove that they were stopping 
cars that had people with long hair, men with long hair, more than 
they were stopping people who "looked respectable." If I was a 
young man with long hair and somebody said, "I think you are 
under the influence of drugs," I might demand a drug test. Drug 
tests may not be able to always show impairment, but it sure can 
show lack of impairment and it could be used as evidence to clear 
my good name. 

With all testing programs, the specimen must be collected in a 
dignified manner. I think the guidelines of the federal government 
as promulgated and those of some of the States provide that digni­
ty. Confidentiality is extremely important. In one of the leading 
cases, the Shoemaker v. Handel in New Jersey, the court in balanc­
ing our fourth amendment privacy concerns, emphasized the issue 
of confidentiality, and that one way of minimizing intrusiveness 
was to protect the confidentiality of the test results. 

Finally, I think all test results that are positive and have been 
confirmed, and have been reviewed by a medical review officer, 
should only be used to initiate an evaluation of the employee to see 
if there is a problem and possibly to initiate treatment. The goals 
of evaluations and treatment serve to remove some of the "intrusive­
ness" of testing. 

Mr. Chairman, that completes my testimony. I have prepared 
written testimony which I would like entered into the record. 

Thank you. 
[The statement of Mr. Evans follows:] 
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DAVID G. EVANS 
AlTORNEY AT v..~1 
35 COLO SOIL ROAD 

LAWRENCEVILLE. N J 08648 

TESTIMONY OF DAVID G. EVANS, ESQ. 

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, for the last 17 

years my experience has included studying, teaching, and writing 

on the legal aspects of alcohol and drug problems. Two books of 

mine have been published on these subjects and I have held faculty 

positions at Rutgers University and John Jay College of Criminal 

Justice teaching courses on the legal and criminal justice aspects 

of substance abuse. Since 1981, I have been the Chairman of the 

Alcoholism and Drug Law Reform Committee of the Individual Rights 

and Responsibilities Section of the American Bar Association. 

In my academic and legal practice experience working on these 

issues, no issue has been as controversial as drug testing, nor 

has one spawned so much litigation. 

By task today is to see if there is a middle ground to this 

controversy. How caD the concerns of people of good will on both 

sides be brought together? 

First of all, should there be a middle ground? ~Ihy don't we 

just ban drug testing? The opponents of drug testing argue that 

it is an invasion of privacy, testing is inaccurate, that asking 

someone to undergo testing presumes guilt, testing doesn't measure 

work performance, adulteration of test specimens is easy to do, 

.and there are problems with due process, equal protection, and other 

fundamental rights. If they agree with testing at all, it is only 

for grounds such as "reasonaole suspicion." In addition, some 

opponents argue that drug use is a personal matter, it should be 

legalized, and it should only be an employer's concern when the 

employee has impaired work performance. 

The proponents of testing argue that drug abuse is a major 

health and economic problem and that testing is a valuable tool 

to help dry up the demand for drugs. They claim that most American 

workers do not use drugs and want a drug-free workplace. The 

• 
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proponents claim an equal concern about individual rights, but 

they assert that a properly planned and administered drug testing 

program can protect privacy, insure due process, and provide equal 

protection. They argue that the testing technology is highly 

accurate, especiallY when initial screening tests are confirmed, 

and th~ the tests provide objective, scientific evidence of drug 

use. 

In studying this controversy by following the press reports, 

and reading the state and federal court cases and legislation, 

and having written three articles on the subject, my concluSion 

is that drug testing is here to stay: however, for its ultimate 

success, drug testing must be protective of individual rights. 

All testing programs, public and private, should be established in 

a manner that protects test accuracy, due process, equal protection, 

confidentiality, and offers a chance of rehabilitation for the drug 

and alcohol. abusing employee. Testing should be used to protect and 

help people. It is not a device for "witch hunting" .or for pursuing 

prejudice. Druq testing should provide freedom from fear. and not 

add to it. 

Is there a middle ground? Let me discuss some of the major 

legal issues that must be considered, and then provide drug testing 

guidelines that are protective of individual rights and seek this 

middle ground. 

The Fourth Amendment - Search and Seizure - Privacy 

Most lawsuits resulting from drug testing are based in whole, 

or in part, on an alleged violation of an employee's Fourth Amend­

ment right to be free from unreasonable searches. Drug tests are 

generally regarded as searches ,however, this is still being litigated. 

These situations usually only apply to governmental employment 

or action. A private employer's drug testing program usually can­

not violate an employee's constitutional right to be free from 

unreasonable searches unless the government is involved in some 

respe,:t • 

Courts generally hold that only public or government regulated 

industry employees have rights to a "reasonable" search by the 

92-844 0 - 89 - 9 
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employer. What is considered reasonable? First of all, absent 

justifying circumstances such as a substantial safety hazard, 

some incident or "individual suspicion" is usually necessary. 

The employer must have some reason to suspect an employee has used 

or is under the influence of alcohol or drugs. This suspicion 

should be based on specific objective facts and "reasonable" in­

ferences drawn from those facts. This "reasonable suspicion" must 

be supported by circumstances strong enough to warrant a belief that 

the employee has, more likely than not, been using drugs at work or 

has been impaired by off-the-job use. If an employee is to be 

selected for testing on the basis of some reasonable suspicion, the 

standards for this suspicion should be fair and reasonable. Ideally, 

supervisors should be trained to identify work performance problems 

or other signs of drug use and to document these observations. 

What are some criteria for establishing "reasonable suspicion." 

1. A pattern of absenteeism, lateness, unusual or 

erratic actions, or deteriorated work performance. 

2. Appearance of being under the influence - slurred 

speech, staggering, odor of alcohol, etc. 

3. Arrest, conviction, or investigation concerning a 

drug related criminal offense. 

4. Reliable information supplied by company personnel 

or others. 

Freedom from all searches and seizures is not absolute. It 

must be subjected to a balancing test of reasonableness. The 

reasonableness of a search must be evaluated infue context of the 

place and nature of the employment and the employee's reasonable 

expectation of privacy. For example, there may be compelling 

reasons to test that override the need for individualized sus­

picion. Public safety, and other important public or employer 

interests, may permit random searches or employee testing even 

in the public sector. Such searches must be logically and factually 

justified and administered neutrally, with appropriate procedural 

safeguards. 

Private industry is generally not as cons'trained by the 

Fourth Amendment; however, if private employer searches are un-

• 
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reasonably intrusive or clearly unfair, an employee may be able 

to sue under tort, contract, or state privacy law. The law may 

balance the employee's right to privacy ~,d/or contract rights 

against the right of the employer to conduct business and enforce 

work performance standards. 

Government and private employers should establish drug testing 

programs with protection of employee privacy in mind. Unless there 

is a safety, security or similar need, drug testing should Le con­

ducted on a "reasonable suspicion" basis. Drug tests ciin, thus, be 

used to enforce legitimate work performance standards and work rules. 

A privacy issue that often arises concerns whether specimen 

donation must be observed to insure it is not adulterated. Observa­

tion may not be necessary. There are some methods of avoiding 

adulteration of a urine specimen without having to observe the 

urine donation. 

1. Use a secure rest room for the specimen donation. 

2. Put a coloring agent in the toilet water. 

3. Disconnect the hot water faucet. 

4. The donor should remove outer clothes and personal 

possessions not neces~ary. 

5. Measure the specimen's temperature, PH, and specific gravity. 

6. Follow proper chain of custody procedures. 

Due Process 

The U.S. Constitution requires the government to provide a 

person with "due process" be'fore depriving him/her of "life, liberty, 

or prop.,rty." Due process means that the government must provide 

a fair deciSion-making process before taking measures that affect 

these rights. While enforcement of this constitutional right is 

m(\an~ to protect against governmental interference, the concept of 

"due process" is so firmly rooted in our country by custom and con­

tract that even private employers should strive to use fair pro­

cedures at all times in dealing with employees. 

When employees claim that drug testing violates due process, 

they usually argue that t~e test are inaccurate, not related to 

work performance, or that the employees were not given a chance 

to contest the test results er ensuing discipline. 
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When looking at accuracy arguments, it is important to note 

that courts have consistently upheld the accuracy of drug tests 

that are properly performed, especially when they are confirmed. 

On the issue of work performance, employees may argue that 

drug tests show onl.y that an employee has ingested a substance 

at some time and do not show current impairment, therefore, the 

test cannot be used as proof of impaired work performance. These 

employees argue that it would be unfair to diSCipline someone 

unless she/he is impaired on the job. This argument, however, 

breaks down if one uses the reasonable suspicion standard, or a 

job-relevant work rule that forbids employees from using drugs. 

If an employee exhibits poor work performance or appears to be 

under ~~e influence of alcohol or other drugs, the test can be 

used as further evidence that work is affected. Most testing 

programs are based on such work performance standards. 

The first step in addressing due process is to ensure that 

a testing policy should includ~ advance notice to employee~ of 

the consequences of a positive test result. This can best be 

achieved by developing a company policy which is given ~idespread 

pUblicity within the company through printed notices and training. 

!h!:. company drug testing policy ~ be clearly written !!!!!! ~ 

sistently enforced. 

If an employee has a confirmed positive test reSult, she/he 

should be allowed to discuss this with his/her superiors or, if 

appropriate, have a hearing before any possible disciplinary al:tion 

is taken. Employers should examine the employee's explanation or 

evidence to determine if it is legitimate. 

Equal Prot~ction 

In some instances, public employers have singled out one group 

of employees for testing. These employees can raise the issue of 

"equal protection"; i.e., that it is unfair to be singled out. 

~uch procedures on the part of an employer are acceptable providing 

there is a good reason, and providing there is no focus on legally 

protected classes of people, such as women, minorities, or handi­

capped persons. To avoid problems, both public and private employers 

• 
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should base the selection of certain groups of employees on business 

needs, or specific evidence of work-related problems among a desig­

nated group of employees. 

Self Incrimination 

The Fifth Amendment to the U.S. Constitution prohibits the 

government from forcing ~ person to provide testimony which will 

tend to incriminate him/her. In a notable case, the court held 

that blood tests are not protected under the Fifth Amendment because 

they are not "testimony." Testimony requires communication via speech, 

writing or other means. This same principle applies to breath and 

urine tests in that providing a specimen is not generally regarded 

as self incrimination. 

Pre-employment 

Pre-employment screening tests are generally acceptable. However, 

all pre-emplo~nent testing should be done in a consistent, nondis­

criminatory manner; i.e., given to all who apply or given to justified 

selected job categories. 

If the test is positive, the employer should notify the applicant 

and given him/her a chance to contest the results. 

The employer should have a written policy on pre-employment 

testing, and it should explicitly include procedures for confidentiality. 

If an employee is rejected for a positive test result, the result 

should be kept confidential. 

Can one legally reject a drug user from employment? Isn't this 

discrimination under la\~s protecting the handicapped? An employer 

can reasonably require that potential employees not be drug users, 

as long as this policy has a legitimate business purpose and is 

enforced against all similarly situated applicants. 

Off-the-Job or Off-Duty Problems 

How should one deal with employees who use drugs on their own 

time, test positive, but are not intoxicated or "under the influence" 

at the time of the test? For example, depending on the level of use, 

the presence of marijuana can be detected in the body for days or 

weeks. Even in such cases, the nature of the job may allow some 



256 

action against the employee, if there are sound business reasons 

why particular employees should never use drugs. For example, the 

U.S. military, which performs extensive testing of its personnel, 

has a compelling national securJty reason prohibiting "my drug use 

at any time by personne~. 

In some private companies where there are safety or security 

concerns, it might be reasonable to require employees to never use 

any illegal drug because o,f the potential threat of accidents, black­

mail, or corruption. In the case of public employees, however, you 

may need to have reasonable suspicion to ask the employee to take 

the test, unless there was prior agreement or some compelling reason 

that such tests were necessary. 

An employer may have a right to take action for off-job or 

off-duty behavior if the beha"ior would demonstrably damage the 

company's reputation, ~ffect the employee's attendance at work or 

subsequent job performance, or lead to the refusal or reluctance or 

inability of fellow employees to work with the employee, 

Confirmation of Tests 

Confirmation of test results is recommended. This avoids the 

time-consuming and expensive process of having to prove that the 

initial screening test was accurate. A policy of confirming tests 

leads to a level of fairness and certainty that reinforces decisions 

in discipline or termination. 

It is recommended that initial positive results be 

confirmed by an alternative scientific method of equal or 

greater sensitivity. This ensures that the result is correct 

and can also detect any procedural errors. 

Sometimes, an employee requests that the sample be sent to 

another laboratory for retesting. Since laboratories may differ 

in their procedures, it is important that the second laboratory 

uses a method with equal or greater sensitivity. Otherwise, 

the second laboratory may report a negative result, which will 

destroy the value of the initial test. 

.. 
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~~ 
Due to the nature of a business or a particular job group, 

an employer may think it necessary to test employees on a random 

basis and not wait for individual suspicion to develop. Such 

random testing is subject to careful scrutiny by courts and 

arbitrators. In some cases, random testing for public 

employees has been allowed. Public and private employers 

would be well advised to justify the need for such random tests 

on the basis of specific workplace circumstances rather than a 

general concern about societal drug use. 

If a public sector employee's job directly involves public 

safety, a random drug testing requirement may be upheld. In 

these cases, the benefit of doubt may go to the concern for safety, 

because lives should not depend on advance subjective detection of 

the often subtle effects of alcohol and other drugs. 

Random testing should not be used as a means for selecting 

employees arbitrarily for testing. The only fair method of selection 

for random testing is when each employee has an equal chance of being 

selected for testing. Use of some neutral selection method will 

assure that some degree of statistical randomness is achieved. 

The purposes of random testing are early detection and deterrence. 

EmployeQs who know they will be tested at random are expected to be 

more likely to avoid behavior which will compromise their jobs. 

Nevertheless, this selection method engenders more employee resis­

tance or opposition than the other test methods. Thus, employers 

should not resort to random testing until other methods have been 

explored or exhausted. 

Intoxication and Impairment 

Testing has been attacked because it may only prove. that an 

employee at some time ingested drugs. Impairment, intoxication, 

or time of last use cannot usually be determined from a drug test. 

This determination may not be necessary. If a testing program is 

based on reasonable suspicion it means there is other evidence of 

impairment. The test merely provides scientific proof to backup 

the other evidence. In addition, testing can determine a pattern 
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of drug use. If a person tests positive and is referred to counseling, 

additional tests will allow a better understanding of past and current 

use patterns. For example, in the case of marijuana, a positive test 

indicates that the person used marijuan~ in the past--which could be 

hours, days, or weeks depending on the specific use pattern and the 

cut-off level or sensitivity of the test. An infrequent user should 

be completely negative in a few days. Repeated positive analyses 

over a period of more than two weeks indicate either continuing use 

~ previous heavy chronic use. In addition, on a pre-elr,ployment 

test, impairment is not an issue. 

How can a testing program be establi~hed that is protective of 

employee rights? Programs should be developed following a process 

similar to the one described below. 

The Process of Establishing a Drug Testing DI:ogram 

1. Document thp. need for testing 

Why have a testing program? Is it necessary to enforce work 

performance standards, or for employee and/or public safety, 

security, or public trt:-t? .00 you have illegal drug sales on 

company premises? Consider also pre-employment tests and employee 

assistance program treatment and monitoring. 

2. Steps in developing a testing policy 

- Involve representatives from the sections of the organization 

likely to be involved in tile program. Include labor, 

affirmative action, personnel, EAP, legal, security, 

medical, occupational health and safety, risk management, 

etc. 

- Develop a policy which includes: 

a. statement of need for the progrw~ 

b. work performance standards 

c. rules regarding alcohol and drug use on and off 

duty and company premises 

d. confidentiality of test results 

e. method of testing - pre-employment, random, reasonable 

suspicion 

f. consequences of refusal to take a test 

• 
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g. consequences of positive tests, as they relate to 

rehabilitation, discipline, discharge, job assignment 

or other actions 

h. 

i. 

j. 

k • 

1. 

opportunities for rehabilitation 

rights of employees to due process and to be ~ree 

from discrimination 

EAP and/or treatment monitoring procedures 

company responsibility to be fair and provide dignified 

testing 

procedures for confirmation of positive test results. 

Implementation of the Policy 

- The cost of the program must be considered, including inzurance 

and treatment costs. 

- Develop procedures to include test administration, specimen 

collection and storage, chain of custody, and confidentiality. 

Establishment of chain of custody procedures is very important. 

Chain of custody is the term applied to the safeguarding of a 

test specimen to ensure that the specimen collected is the same 

one that is tested. The chain of custody is important for your 

program's integrity and in case the test result becomes part of 

a legal dispute. 

- Testing procedures must be implemented that do not hQ~iliate 

or harass employees. 

- Consent to test must not be obtained by fraud, misrepresentation, 

or threats. 

- Scientific and test manufacturer's procedures must be followed. 

- All testing equipment should function properly and be subjected 

to documented maintenance and examination. 

Tests must be administered and specimens stored in accordance 

with state law. 

Change any labor-management agreements to comply with the policy 

if necessary. 

Inform all employees of the policy in writing and train employees 

and supervisors on the pOlicy • 
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- If you choose to use on-site testing equipment, get proper 

training for your staff on the equipment and procedures. 

- If you choose an outside laboratory, choose a well qualified 

laboratory that adheres to good quality control and state and 

federal law. 

- Create a committee of relevant company representatives to 

oversee the program on a continuing basis. 

- Have your program evaluated every few years by an outside 

consultant. 

The New Jersey "Pre-Employment and Employment 
Drug Testing Standards Act" 

New Jersey currently has a bill before its legislature that 

incorporates adequate protections for employees. It provides 

uniform standards for public and private emplovee drug testing 

and limits random testing to safety and security needs or other 

compelling interests. It requires employers to have written policy 

statements 30 days prior to implementing a program, and provides 

employees with the right to get tests confirmed and to contest the 

test results. Rehabilitation is called for and there are strict 

confidentiality protection. The bill also authorizes an aggrip.ved 

employee to file a civil suit in appropriate circumstances for lost 

wages, benefits, employment rights,as well as costs and attorney's 

fees. 

Finally, the bill creates an Advisory Committee on Employee 

Drug Testing, which would solicit information and make recommenda­

tions regarding guidelines and regulations. The Advisory Committee 

will have 12 members including government health and labor officials, 

organized labor, a physician, and a representativ~ from the American 

Civil Liberties Union. 

In closing, please know that it is gratifying to see that you 

have taken on this important issue. We are well on our way to 

resolving it successfully. Drug testing has its place, as long as 

individual rights are protected and the public health and safety 

benefit. 

-I 
I 
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The CHAIRMAN, Thank you. 
Mr. Griswold, welcome. 
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Mr. GRISWOLD. I think Mr. Adler is next on the list. 
The CHAIRMAN. As usual, you are right. 
Mr. Adler? 

STATEMENT OF ALLAN ROBERT ADLER 

Mr. ADLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am here on behalf of the 
American Civil Liberties Union and we hope, through these hear­
ings, to educate the Congress so that it does not commit the same 
kind of mistake in ignoring the rights of individuals that the execu­
tive branch has done with the issuance of President Reagan's drug 
testing Executive Order. 

Let me just enter into the issue by changing the question to your 
hypothetical. Suppose that your exemplary agent with the out­
standing record and years of performance, when asked to be tested, 
simply said, "I insist that my government, whether it is acting as a 
government authority or as my employer" deal with me on the 
basis of my conduct, my work performance, and my behavior. I 
don't think I have to be tested to prove that I am not engaged in 
wrongful conduct when there is absolutely no reason to believe oth­
erwise." 

In that case, under the President's Executive Order, and for em­
ployees in the transportation industry under S. 1041, an individual 
who otherwise is not suspected of wrongful conduct would lose his 
job, and suffer the possibility of becoming unemployable under the 
suspicion of hiding drug abuse or simply being a person who is not 
willing to support his government's or employer's campaign 
against drug abuse. Thereafter, in any future employment applica­
tion, when he is asked whether he ever failed a drug test or refused 
to take a drug test, he will have to explain why and he will have to 
bear the suspicion that will follow from that admission. Yet, all he 
has done is to ask for the simple fairness of being judged on his 
own actions, job performance, or conduct, and to be presumed inno­
cent of wrongdoing unless there is a reason to believe otherwise. 

Despite the euphemistic title of the Senate bill, which is the 
Transportation Employee Safety and Rehabilitation Act of 1987, 
the millions of transportation employees, like millions of federal ci­
vilian employees, who are subject to mandatory drug testing under 
the President's Executive Order, will be the victims of the pro­
gram, not the beneficiaries. The program could cost these individ­
uals not only their privacy, not only their individual dignity, but 
their reputations and their jobs as well, and the worst part about it 
is that the programs are being put into place without any evidence 
whatsoever that the specific targeted workforces have an actual 
documented drug problem that can be shown to be affecting par­
ticular safety concerns. 

Although we hear the Administration and the sponsors of this 
legislation talk about health and safety as their rationale for 
random drug testing programs, and we hear them characterize 
drug testing with euphemistic terms like "diagnostic tool" or 'Ihelp­
ing hand" to deal with the denial syndrome of drug use, what we 
are dealing with, and what the courts have recognized we are deal-
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ing with, is an investigative tool, seeking evidence of criminal con­
duct. 

Now, it is true that the end result of being detected as having 
engaged in such conduct is not the traditional criminal justice proc­
ess. Individuals will not be indicted. They will not be prosecuted. 
But it is quite clear that they will be punished because they have 
been identified as having engaged in conduct that is illegal. 

If that were not true, then there would be absolutely no reason 
for distinguishing drug abuse from any other substance abuse, par­
ticularly the abuse of alcohol that causes all of the same safety and 
health-related problems as marijuana and cocaine and has been 
documented as doing so much more extensively and for a longer 
period of time by the National Institute on Drug Abuse. 

It is a fact that the President's Organized Crime Commission 
originally recommended mandatory drug testing in the workplace 
to deal with what it considered the "demand" side of the problem 
of enforcing laws against illegal possession of, or trafficking in 
drugs. Even though prosecution does not result, I think the Con­
gress would be terribly mistaken if it ignored the fact that the ob­
jective in drug testL.'1g is ultimately to identify people who are en­
gaging in the illegal conduct of using controlled substances. Put 
whatever other face you want on it, whatever other label, that is 
what is being done. I think it is as repugnant under our constitu­
tional system as it would be to have law enforcement officers stop 
individuals on the street and ask them to empty their pockets, or 
to enter the homes of individuals, without any reason to suspect 
them of wrongdoing, in order to find evidence of criminal activity. 
What is being done here is a violation of the fourth amendment 
protection that individuals have to be secure in their persons, as 
well as in their homes and affects, from unreasonable searches and 
seizures. 

To be sure, you are going to hear that some courts have had dif­
ferent views on this issue. We believe that such court opinions, spe­
cifically the Court of Appeals opinions that have been cited by the 
Justice Department, are seriously flawed for two primary reasons. 
One is that they have all but read the "probable cause" language 
out of the fourth amendment without any explanation whatsoever 
of why the goal of dealing with health and safety concerns and 
even, in fact, the demand side efforts against illegal drug traffick­
ing would not be served just as well by dealing only with individ­
uals who are reasonably suspected of engaging in illegal drug 
ab~se. Those court decisions should not guide Congress. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let ine ask this: Forget for a moment, which nei­
ther of us are able to really do, the fourth amendment question. 
Are you suggesting that the demand side would be impacted as 
much? Do you have any doubt that this will affect the demand 
side? 

Mr. ADLER. No, I believe it will affect the demand side, although 
it will not eradicate the use of illegal drugs, any more than Prohi­
bition changed the consumption habits in the United States with 
respect to alcohol, and it certainly is not going to have an impact 
on reducing the profit motive with respect to organized crime traf­
ficking in drugs. They are going to continllo. Even substantial 
demand-side impact could not justify this technique. 

• 
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If you ignore the issue of the illegality of the conduct here, then 
you ignore what is really driving the drug testing program, because 
if health and safety concerns were truly at issue, then the advo­
cates of drug testing would have to deal directly with the fact that 
drug testing does not provide any guarantees of' health or safety 
since it provides no evidence with respect to impairment on the job. 

Now, the OPM has said in their annual report-and, by the way, 
I can provide you, Mr. Chairman, with a copy of the report OPM 
has just issued pursuant to the omnibus drug law that. was enacted 
last fall-how people have entered their program both for drug 
abuse and alcohol abuse, and also indicated the beginning of pro­
grams throughout the agencies to train managers and supervisors 
in recognizing the behavioral and physical symptoms of drug 
abuse. To be sure, they may not be as visible as the most obvious 
signs of alcohol abuse and you will not catch every individual who 
is a drug abuser. 

The CHAIRMAN. You would be just as upset about that, would you 
not? 

Mr. ADLER. No, we would not. 
The CHAIRMAN. I have got 1 minute to vote. Let me vote and 

come right back. 
[Short recess.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Please continue, Mr. Adler. 
Mr. ADLER. Senator, I will continue that point in the interest of 

trying to wrap up quickly, just to say that the ACLU believes that 
reasonable, individualized suspicion is a prerequisite to any manda­
tory testing program, and that even with a reasonable suspicion 
standard, we believe any use of test results which would lead to ad­
verse employee decisions against the tested individual have to be 
closely circumscribed. The test is not proof the individual is pres­
ently intoxicated or impaired. Positive test results will not provide 
evidence that an individual has violated any workplace rule 
against using drugs on the job or coming to work under the influ­
ence of drugs. 

The CHAIRMAN. But it is clear that it will have established, if it 
is true, that they violated the law, right? 

Mr. ADLER. But the question is whether that is the business of an 
employer, to determine whether or not an individual in off-duty 
time off-company premises is engaging in illegal conduct. We are 
not talking about the actions that an employer may take based 
upon learning that an individual has engaged in illegal conduct off­
duty. We are talking about the means by which the employer may 
inquire as to whether or not the individual has done so. 

All we are saying, ultimately, is that an individual is entitled to 
be presumed innocent of wrongful conduct. The police are constitu­
tionally prohibited from conducting a search without some suspi­
cion of criminal activity, and the employer similarly has no busi­
ness to subject an employee to a test to find out whether or not he 
is engaging in wrongful conduct. 

The other point is that, even if you have the kind of reasonable 
suspicion to justify testing that you are talking about, based on be­
havio:r and job performance, why do you need such a test? Surely 
an employer who believes that an employee's job performance is 
poor or that the individual has engaged in conduct which is im-
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proper in the workplace is, at that point, without any test, free to 
take an appropriate employer's action against an employee. We 
still operate largely in an employment at will system, where em­
ployers can act upon poor performance or improper behavior for 
any reason, and there is no reason whatsoever to subject the indi­
vidual to the indignity and the potential administrative nightmare 
and horror of drug testing. If there is a problem regarding behavior 
and conduct, it does not have to be identified as a suspicion of drug 
abuse. The employer is free to deal with employees who do not 
meet the standards of performance and conduct in the workplace 
for any reason. 

We think this legislation is wrong-headed. We hope the Senate 
will not adopt S. 1041, the bill that came out of the Commerce 
Committee. If it does, however, pass some form of testing legisla­
tion, it should prohibit random drug testing, and permit only test­
ing based upon reasonable suspicion, while limiting the conse­
quences of a positive test result in light of limited probative or pre­
dictive evidentiary value, and insuring that, rather than having 
the safeguards for confidentiality, chain of custody, privacy and all 
the rest, decided through rulemaking under the discretion of heads • 
of agencies, Congress will take the responsibility in the statute 
itself for providing the necessary safeguards. 

Thank you. 
[Submissions of Mr. Adler follow:] 
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STATEMENT OF 

ALLAN ROBERT ADLER 

LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL 

AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNIO!l 

CONCERNING THE PROPOSED 

"TRANSPORTATION EMPLOYEE SAFETY 

AND REHABILITATION AC'l' OF H87" 

s. lOU 

Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee: 

On behalf of the American civil Liberties Union, I would like 

to thank you for inviting me here today to discuss s. 1041, the 

proposed "Transportation Employee Safety and Rehabilitation Act 

of 1987," which was approved by the Senate Committee on Commerce, 

science and Transportation on March 10 of this year. 

Let me say at the outset that the ACLU believes this hearing 

serves a critical need for a thorough and balanced public 

examination of the constitutional issues raised by the Commerce 

Committee bill. In addition, we hope that the committee on Labor 

and Human Resources will have a similar opportunity for a hearing 

to carefully consider key aspects of the bill that.ars clearly 

within its jurisdiction before the bill goes to the Senate floor. 

During the latter half of 1986, when politics and the press 

combined to focus unprecedented national attention on the problem 

of drug abuse, congress found itself burdened by an overwhelming 

·obligation to quickly respond with comprehensive legislation. 

Unfortunately, the strident publicity linking the issue to the 

November elections created a distorted perspective and false 

urgency which led otherwise sensible legislators to support 

senseless and even dangerous pr~posals in their headlong rush to 

be counted among those Who were resolute in addressing the 

problem. High on the list of such proposals were the calls for 

drug testing in tr,nsportation industries and a number of oths. 

areas of employment • 

Recognizing that the controversies surrounding mandatory 
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workplace drug testing could not be adequately examined in ~e 

legislative melee that quickly engulfed the omnibus drug bill, 

congressional leaders wisely took the ~SSUQ off the table as they 

lurched toward passage of the bill and adjournment. For most 

legislators, this was a sensible approach, especially in light of 

the many pending court challenges to workplace drug testing 

programs that include President Reagan's mandatory requirements 

for testing federal civilian employees under Executive Order 

12564. For others, there was apparently some resentment that 

they had been denied an opportunity to take what they considered 

to be a decisive, "get tough" step against users of illegal 

drugs. 

The tragic Amtrak-Conrail collision, whic~ took 16 lives on 

January 4 of this year, brought forth new demands for statutory 

drug testing 'requirements when newspaper headlines blared that 

the Conrail brakeman and engineer had tested "positive" for 

marijuana based on blood and urine samples taken B 1/2 hours 

after the crash: Two weeks later, Commerce committee Chairman 

Sen. Ernest Hollinq~ and the committee's ranking minority member, 

Sen. John Danforth, each introduced legislation to broadly impose 

mandatory random drug and alcohol testing requirements on rail 

and airline employees. Less than nine weeks after the accident, 

a single version of the two bills was expanded to impose testing 

on commercial motor vehicle operators and approved by the 

Commerce committee by a 19 to 1 vote. 

Once again, drug-related headlines have led some legislators 

to urge what they believe is the quickest and most direct route 

in dealing with those who use illegal drugs. But, once again, in 

their haste to respond to an immediate and highly-publicized 

episode rai~ing public concern, they are choosing to trivialize 

or ignore the well-founded bases for the controversy surrounding 

drug testing, not only to the detriment of those who would be 

subject to such requirements but with little to show for the 

transportation safety interest they seek to advance. 

Despite the title of the Commerce committee bill, it is all 

too clear that transportation employees will be the victims, 

• 
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rather than the beneficiaries, of this d~ious 

legislation. 'rhe bill's random drug and alcohol 

piece of 

testing 

requirements, to be implemented with broad rulemaking discretion 

by the Secretary of 'rransportation and the Administrator of the 

Federal Aviation Administration, could cost tens of thousands of 

employees in the air, rail and ground surface transportation 

industries their privacy, dignity, reputati~nst and jobs. 

contrasted with the potential costs tc: employees, the 

benefits in terms of improved prospects for transportation safety 

are far more elusive. Aside from general representations and a 

f-aw anecdotal illustrations, neither the Reagan Administration 

nor the sponsors of the Commerce Committe~ bill have offered any 

real, evidence indicating that whatever drug and alcohol abuse 

exists in the targeted categories of employees is sufficiently 

SUbstantial and threatening to public safety to justify the 

bill's draconian dragnet approach toward identifying the abusers. 

Moreover, they have failed to show that alternative means of 

addressing any extant problem -- such as the Human Intervention 

Motivation Study (RIMS) program of the Air Line pilots 

Association or the operation Red Block program begun by the 

united Transportation Union and the Brotherhood of Locomotive 

Engineers -- have not worked well. Most importantly, they have 

ignored the inherent limitations of drug testing through 

urinalysis -- in terms of the probative value of test results f~r 

any evaluation of an individual's capability to perform -­

despite the fact that these limitations significantly undercut 

any assumption about weeding out impaired employees through 

testing • 

This last consideration can be more clearly understood by 

reference to the ongoing investigation of the Amtrak-Conrail 

collision. Although it was the "positive" drug tests of the 

Conrail brakeman and engineer that triggered the- push for the 

Commerce committee bill, the National Transportation Safety Board 

has not determined -- and, on the basis of the test results, 

cannot detormine -- the cause of the tragic accident. Urine drug 

testing can provide no evidence regarding whether an individual 

\ 
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was intoxicated or impaired by a drug, nor can it indicate how 

recently a drug was~ingested. 

In fact, such drug testing will ~ost likely be detecting the 

use of controlled substances by employees that occurs when they 

are off-duty, off-premises and otherwise not accountable to their 

employers for their conduct. Such conduct may well be illegal, 

but it will r~t ordinarily be a legitimate matter for employer 

inquiry through te:!lting unless it has a direct bearing on the 

employee'S ability to satisfactorily perform the responsibilities 

of his or her job. A ;'positive" drug tellit provides no evidence 

of such a nexus and has no probative or predictive value 

regarding impairment. 

ThilS, for all of its intrusiveness, randolll drug testing will 

be unhelpful in the detection of individuals whose impaired 

condition while on the job threatens transportation safety. 

Without any basis for inferring that an individual' s off~duty 

substance abuse will nscessarily or even likely result in on-duty 

impairment, this particular means of addressing on-the-job drug 

abuse is not as effective as a trained supervisor/s observation 

and evaluation of an employeels workplace behavior and job 

performance and therefore C~~~9t b~ justified. 

* •• 
For lIIany of the same %easons that the Commerce Committee 

bill is u.~fair and unneces8ary. the ACLU believes it is also 

unconstitutional. 

Virtually every federal and .!:ate court that has considered 

the issue has assumed or expressly concludod that a government­

compelled urine drug test, like the compulsory blood test at 

issue in Sghmerper ~ califOrnia, 384 U.s. 757 (1966), 

_c.c;nsti tutea a search and seizure within the meaning of the Fourth 

Amendment. ~,~, Shoemaker ~~, 795 F.2d ~~36, 1142 

(3rd cir.), ~ aeaied, _ U.S. _, 107 S.Ct. 577 (1986); 

Division ~ AmAlq'd Transit ~ (AFL-CXQl ~~, 538 F.2d 

12~4, 1~67 (7th Cir., ~~, 42~ U.S. 1029 (197~)1 

~tiQnal Treasury EmPloYB§I un12n ~ 22n~, No. 86-3833 (5th 

Cir. April 22, 1987) ,affirming 2n ~~, 649 F.Supp. 380,3S6 

• 
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(E.D.La. 1986); McDonell ~~, 609 F.2d 1302, 1307 (8th Cir. 

1987) I ~ L.. JlDllig ~, No. 86-6097 (2nd Cir., March 30, 

1987)1 National Association Qf Aix Traffic Specialists L..'~, 

No. A87-073 CD.Alaska, l1arch 27, 1987) (slip op. at 22); Penny L.. 

~, 648 F.Supp. 815,816 (E.D Tenn. 1986); LQworn L.. ~ of 

chattanooga, 648 F.Supp. 875,879 (E.D. Tenn. 1986); ~ L.. Ci'cy 

2t. Plainfield, 643 F.SUPP 1507, 1513 (D.N.J. 1986); ~ L.. 

McKenzie, 628 F.Supp. 1500,1508 (D.D.C. 1986); ~ L.. ~ 2t. 

Marietta, 601 F.Supp. 482, 488 (N.D. Ga. 1985); ~ :!!.... 

Coughlin, 600 F.Supp. 1214, 1217 (S.O.N.Y. 1984); pqtchouge­

Medford Congress 2t. Teachers :!!.... ~ gg Education, 505 N.Y.S.2d 

888, 890 (A.D.2 Dept. 1986); ~ L.. ~ 506 N.Y.S.2d 789, 792 

(Sup. 1986); ~ L.. Fraternal ~ ~ ~, 500 A.2d 1005, 

1008 (D.C. App. 1985); ~ ~ l'Alm ~ L.. ~, 475 So.2d 

1322, 1324 (Fla. App. 5 Dist. 1985); Fraternal ~~ ~ Polic~ 

~ ~ H2 II L.. ~ ~ ~, No. L-095001-85E (Superior 

ct. of N.J., Essex Co., March 20, 1986)1 Qdenbeim:!!.... Carlstradt­

~ Rutherfo~ Region~l ~ ~ No. C-4305-8SE (superior 

ct. of N.J., Ch~cery Div., Bergen co., oec~er 9, 1985). 

-- In order to determine Whether such testing constitutes an 

unreasonable search'and seizure within the meaning of the Fourth 

Amendment, such courts have looked to the Supreme Court for thu 

proper analysis to be applied: 

The test for reasonableness under the Fourth Amendment 
is not capable of precise definition- or mechanical 
application. In each caso, it requires a balancing of 
the ne.ad fpr the particular search against the invasion 
of personal rights that the search entails. Courts 
must consider the scope off the particular intrusion, 
the manner in which it is condUcted, the justification 
for initiating it, and the place in Which it is 
conducted." 

bll ~ Wolfish, 441 U.S. 520, S59 (1979). 

In the majority of cases, courts ruling upon the validity of 

urine drug tests for public employees have required as a 

prerequisite some articulable basis for suspecting that the 

employee was using illegal drugs, and usually this standard has 

been framed as "reasonable suspicion." 

Kennedy (police officers; Lovvorn :!!.... ~ 2t. Chattanooga 

(firefighters); ~.:!!.... ~ £f Plainfield (firefighters); 
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~ (police officers); Patchogue-Medford (teachers); Jones ~ 

McKenzie (school bus attendants); City of Palm ~ (police 

officers and ;t;irefighters); Caruso (police officers in special 

organized crime '=ontrol bureau) • 

Even in some cases where the court appeared to place great 

emphasis on the nature of the employee' 51 work as part of a 

balancing process, rather than to depend upon a "suspicion" 

standard, the particular regulation or factual situation before 

the court anchored the court's ruling to a clear "reasonable 

suspicion" content. See.~, susCV, 538 F.2d at 1267 (while 

stating that bus and train operators 'had no reasonable 

expectation of privacy regarding blood and urine tests in light 

qf Chicago's "paramount interest in protecting the public," the 

court emphasized that the conditions of the tests at issue 

required tests only for "operating employees directly' inVolved 

'in any serious accident· or 'suspected of being under the 

influence' of intoxicating liquor or narcotics" and not unless 

two supervisory employees concur); Allgn, 601 F.Supp. at 491 

(while apparently stating a broad "employment context" search 

exception that equated the government's rights with those of any 

private employer, the court repeatedly emphasized its focus upon 

the tests "administered in this case" which were required after 

an undercover agent ohserJed the utility's employees smoking 

marijuana while working around M.gh voltage wires); liack ~ 

uniteq states, slip op. at 6 (although the lower court minimized 

the intrusiveness of urinalysis and the appellate court based its 

affirmance on the subject's consent to be tested, the facts show 

that the test was based upon suspicion that the FBI agent in 

question had been using cocaine). 

The standard of "reasonable suspicion," predicated upon 

specific facts and reasonable inferences drawn from those facts 

in light of exp~rience, "requ;f,res individualized suspicion, 

specifically directed to the person who is targeted for the 

search." ~, 643 F.Supp. at 1517, ming: ~ ~ Illinois, 

444 U.S. 85, 89-91 (1979). The courts that have adopted it as a 

prerequisite to mandatory urine drug testing con8idered it an' 

,. 
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important ingredient toward "reasonableness" in balancing the 

government's interest, or the need for the search, against the 

intrusiveness of the search with regard to the individual's 

reasonable ey'pectation of privacy. 

Most co~s have concluded that the intrusion involved with 

urinalysis is substantial, both as a function of the third-party 

observation of the specimen collection which is required to 

ensure that it has not boen tampered with, and as a function of 

the personal medical information beyond drug use that is revealed 

in t!le course of analysis. ~ ~ ~ 643 F.SUPP. at 

1511-1514; ~, 649 F.Supp. at 387. Soma courts, however, found 

urine drug testing to be not so intrusive, especially when 

compared with strip searches, McDonell. 809 F. 2nd at 1308, or 

fingerprinting, }!ack, slip. op. at 6. To some extent, it 

necessarily entails "a rather subjective evaluation. II Lovvorn, 

647 F.supp. at 880 (liThe Court suspects that the degree of 

intrusion engendered by a urine test will vary greatly depending 

upon the individual being tested. Some persons may not mind at 

all, whilo others ••• may take great offense.:) Confidentiality 

procedures, strictly protecting the personal information 

disclosed, have been considered as a mitigating factor in the 

intrusion analysis, Shoeniaker, 795 F.2nd at 1140, as are 

collection procedures which do not require third-party 

observation. 1£. 

Balanced against the intrusiveness of the tests are the 

various state ~nterests which are asserted to justify the search. 

Although most courts are willing to accept the validity of 

general representations regarding the need to maintain public 

confidence in the integrity or fitness categories of public 

employees or individuals in certain t:i'Pes of s.mployment, court 

after court· seems. to note with some frustration that the 

p~oponents of drug testing fail to provide any evidence to 

indicate that a substantial drug p;,.oblem exists within the 

targeted workforce. ~ L....cr........ ~ 648 F.Supp. at 816 

(evidence showing that 2 of 360 police officers had tested 
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"positive" in 1985, combined with chief's statement that 90t of 

the department had no problem with drUgs, outweighed argument in 

favor of 1986 testing without individualized suspicion); Lovvorn, 

648 F.Supp. at 882 (department could not support finding of 

increased incidence of dPl9' use that posed threat to readiness 

and efficiency without lIobjective facts concerning deficient job 

perfoT.lnance or physical or mental deficiencies on the part of 

firefigh~ers, either in general or with respect to specific 

personnel"): NTEU, 649 F.Supp. at 390 (customs service could not 

Justify testing without reasonable suspicion based upon record 

with "conspicuous absence of any statistics ••• showing any drug 

problem whatsoever among federal workers"); capua, 643 F.Supp. at 

1516 (since none of the 103 firefighters tested had received 

notice of below standard job performance, none were under 

investigation for drug use on the job, there was no increased 

incidence of fire-related accidents or complaints of inadequate 

fire proteGltion from the community, City had no general job­

related basis for insti'cuting mass testing program); Caruso, 505 

N.Y.S.2d at 795 (evidence that 22 out of a force of 26,000 police 

offj,cers had tested "positive" for drUgs over a two-year period 

could not support a finding that drug use was more than "a very 

occasional problem at best"). 

In the absence~f empirical data supporting an asserted need 

for testing a particular workforce, the ccurts have refused to 

allow the proponents of the testing to rely upon extrapolations 

and assUlllptions rega,rding proportionate representation based upon 

widespread, large scale dPlq use in all segments of the 

population, capua, ~, or in other identifiable groups, 

Caruso. ~ (statistics of drug abuae among adolescents, 

department applicants, and the population at large were held 

irrelevant to partieularized need). Nor can test proponents rely 

on an "efficiency" argument ~o avoid the requirem~ 

. reasonable, individualized suspicion, since "the results achl. 

cannot jUstify the means utilized and the constitutionality < 

search cannot rest on its fruits." Capua, supra. 

• 
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~hree recant federal appellate court decisions are now Cit~ 

as upholding the proposition that the F~urth Amendment does not 

require any standard of individualized suspicion as a 

constitutional prerequisite for mandatory urine druq testing. 

However, the decision in each case rests upon the same flawed 

application of established Fourth Amendment doc~rines which, in 

crucial part, overlooks the nature of the search involved in 

urine druq testing as ~ell as the testing proponents' failure to 

support the asserted state interest with specific evidence of a 

substantial ~g problem within the tarqeted workforce. 

In Shoemaker ~~, the 3rd'Circuit upheld a requlation 

of the New Jersey Racing Commission ~equiring warrantless random 

drug testinq of jockeys, in part on the qround that such testinq 

qualified as an "administrative inspection" within a "pervasively 

requlated in,dustry," where jockeys and other key participants 

c;ould have no reasonable expectation of privacy requiring 

individualized suspicion for a sear~h. 795 F.2d at 1142. 

~is rationale was rather casuaiiy adopted by the Eighth 

Circuit in Mcponell ~ ~, 809 F.2d 1302 (8th Cir. 1987), 

where the majority, citing Shoemaker, upheld testing cif prison 

employees performed "uniformly or by systematic random selection" 

on the qrounds that "the state's interest in safequarding the 

security of its correctional institutions is at least as strong 

as its interest in safequarding the inteqrity of, and the public 

confidence in, the horse racing industry." IJh. at 1308. 

Most recently, in National Treasury Employees Ynion y..!.. :ll2n 

~, No. 86-3833 (5th cir., April 22, 1987), the majority 

reversed the lower court and upheld the constitutionality of a 

CUstoms service requirement for testing all current employees 

seeking transfer to certain sensitive jobs. ~e majo,dty opinion 

emphi)~,·f.zed the "administ . .:ati'.'e purpose" of the program and 

concludiad that it was analogous t.o "inspections of the premises" 

of "highly relJUlated industries" which the Supreme Court has 

upheld in the absence of 

individualized suspicion. 

a warrant or any degree of 

But the Supreme court, in cautiously formulating its 
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exception to the warrant and probable cause requirements. of the 

Fourth Alnendlllent for statutorily-prescribed "administrative 

inspections" of "pervasively-regulated businesses," has 

pointedly emphasized that such cases "represent responses to 

relatively unique circUlQstances." MJi;rshall v:. Barlow's Inc., 436 

U.S. 307, 313 (1978). Moreover, in applying the exception, the 

Court has thus far recognized only three instances in which 

nonconsensual, . warrantless search could be rationalized as an 

"administrative inspection" and th.ese cases all involved 

inspections of commercial properties, not searches of 

individuals. See Donovan L. Dewey, 452 U.S. 594. (1981) (mines & 

quarries); U.S. L. ~~, 406 U.S. 311 (1972) (gun selling); 

Colonnade catering £Qm.,., :z.. Ynlli!;l States, ~87 U.S. 72 (1970) 

(liquor trade). Indeed, even with respect to such properties, the 

Court has more often concluded that particular statutory or 

administrative schemes limiting the discretion of offipials 

performing the search were not adequate substitutes for warrant 

and probable cause requirements in protecting legitimate privacy 

interests. See, !hSL.., Marshall :z... J3arlow's Inc., ~ (OSHA 

inspections); Michigan :z.. Tyler, 436 U.S. 499 (1978) 

(investigation of building fire); ~ :z.. ~ ru:. Seattle, 387 

U.S. 541 (1967) (inspections to enforce fire code); Cama;ra :z.. 
Municipal ~, 387 U.S. 523 (1967) (building inspections). 

Application of this Fourth Amendlllent exception to searches 

of individuals by means of urine dru~ testing simply ignores the 

greater constitutional significance traditionally accorded to an 

individual's privacy interests in connection with a search of his 

or her person as compared with a search of commercial premises. 

It is not an invitation that Congress should accept. 

Equally troubling in each of these cases was the respective 

court's willingness to forego a requirement of individualized 

suspicion as a threshhold justification for testing in the 

absence of any -evidence demonstrating that.· a substantial drug 

abuse problem, adversely affecting legitimate workplace 

~~terests, aotually exists within the targeted workforce. 

• 
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In Shoemaker, for example, the cou~ concluded that it is 

"the pub-lic I s perception," rather than any "known suspicion" of 

drug abuse by jockeys, "that triggers the state's strong interest 

in conducting wa=antless testing." 795 F.2d at 1142. This 

departure from longstanding Fourth Amendment doctrine requiring 

at, least a "reasonable suspicion" of wrongdoing to justify a 

search in a noncriminal context places jockeys and other 

potential targets of masm drug testing -- an the same footing as 

prisoners who, because of their diminished privacy rights and the 

unique security needs of correctional facilities, had been the 

only' individuals previously found to lack Fourth Amendment 

protection against random drug testing requirements imposed by 

State officials. ~ storm ~ coughlin, supra. The trial court 

findings of fact concluded that "rn] 0 evidence has been 

introduced linking a- jockey's drug-related impairment with an 

accident during a race rand that the] vast majority of racing 

accidents are caused by inj uries to the horses." 619 F. supp. at 

1092. 

It is easy to see the ci!!lvJor in permitting the Government to 

jUz:ltify such an invasion of personal privacy on the amorphous 

grounds of the "public's perception." It constitutes an 

unworkable and unreviewable basis for the raw assertion of 

government power which, if relied upon as precedent, promises a 

potential for confusion and abuse. 

In McDonell, the Eighth Circuit took an equally disturbing path 

When it ignored factual findings by the district court in order 

to modify the latter's opinion to hold that urinalysis testing of 

prison employees need not be conducted.on a reasonable suspicion 

basis but rather "may be performed uniformly or by systematic 

rando~ selection of those employees who have regular contact with 

the/prisoners on a day-to-day basis in medium or maximum security 

prisons. II 809 F.2d at l.308. 
i 

i In a vigorous opinion, con=ing in part and dissenting in 

p,art, Chief Judge Lay notes that the appellate majority was 
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"plainly aware" that ths district court had specifically found 

that conducting urinalysis with the object of "posib[lYl ••• 

discovering who might be using drugs and therefore [who) might be 

more likely than others to smuggle drugs to prisoners is far too 

attenuated to maks seizures of body fluids constitutionally 

reasonable." 809 F.2d at 1311-1312. Yet it modified the lower 

court's opinion on the qrounds that "it is ••• loqical to assUJla 

that employees who usa the drugs, and who come into regular 

contact with the prisoners, are more likely to supply the drugs 

to the inmates." IS.... at 1311. 

Ely cavalierly ignoring the factual findings of the trial 

court, the ~ajority in McDonell could not distinguish between the 

privacy rights of the prison's employaes and those of the 

prison's inmates. 

In his partial di~sent, howaver, Chief Judga Lay put his 

fingar on tha problem with both tha Shoemaker and MgDonell 

l.'Ulings: 

II [T)he' fourth amendment's warrant requirement was 
established by the founders because of the colonists' 
bitter experiences with random searcnas condUcted by 
authorities who believed that the interests of the 
monarch were paramount to the ~ights of lndividual 
citizens. ' [citt.as omittadl When individual citizens 
who work for the state are told that to remain employed 
thay must subject themsalvas to urinalysis ••• bacause 
of tha state's asserted security interests, without a 
demonstration of substantial facts underlying those 
assertions of nead, that precious freedom to ba secure 
from unwarranted searches and seizures is similarly 
implicated. 

Neither the environment of the prison workplace nor a 
well-meant desire to stem the use of illicit drugs 
should be used to tip tha balance of Fourth Amendment 
interests in favor of the state without factual 
findings on the record to prove the institution's real 
need." 

~ at 1310-1311 

Unfortunately, the Fifth Circuit majority in National 

Treasurv b;ployaes Yni2n :i.... ygn. BArul, ~, felt no more need 

than the majority panels in shoem~ker and Hcponell to re~ire the 

testing proponents to prove the existence ot drug problem 

sufficiently serious to justify random testing. In fact, the 

majority specifically notes: 

• 
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liThe customs service did not attempt to justify drug 
screening on the ground that it suspected a 
significant level of drug use among its employees. 
Indeed, the Commissioner has described the Service as 
'largely drug free,' and, in five months of testing, 
none of the tests of current employees seeking a job 
change was positive. Even among applicants not already 
employed, only one person's test was positive." 
ll1R .QE.,.. at 4. 

In his d~ssent, circuit Judge Hill notes that the majority 

"offers no explanation why this case presents a situation where 

no wa.-rant, no probable cause, nor even any level of suspicion is 

required, contrary to the language of the fourth amendment. n lS.. 

at dissent, p.l- -2 and note 1 (lengthy discussion of recent 

Supreme Court cases and issue of rushing to "balance" without 

first addressing applicability of warrant and probable cause 

requirements) • 

* * * 

The Commerce Committee bill suffers from a number of flaws 

based upon the analysis of the caselaw above. 

First, and foremost, is the problem of ~ alcohol and 

drug testing. Neither the Administration nor the bill's sponsors 

have, demonstrated the need for depriving individuals of the 

fundamental privacy off their persons without, at minimum, 

demonstrating a reasonable particularized basis for suspecting 

them, as individuals, of drug abuse which affects their job 

performance. 

The failure of the bill's proponents to establish a factual 

record regarding the nature and extent of alcohol and d,rug abuse 

among transportation employees, and the precise relationship 

between the abuse that exists and specific safety-related 

problems, belies the validity of the "congressional Finding" at 

Sec. 2(4). It also demonstrates the utter insufficiency of using 

the "responsible for safety-sensitive functions" designation as a 

substitute for some standard of probable cause to protect • 

The ACLU believes that reasonable individualized suspicion 

is a prerequisite for any mandatory testing requirement. We 

recognize, however, that some courts have accepted, without 

discussion, the constitutionality of preemployment testing and 
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periodic testing as part of a required physic~l examination, 

notwithstanding the lack of any individualized suspicion in 

either of those circumstances. See. ~ Lovvorn, 647 F.Supp. 

at SSl n.7 and cases cited therein. Post-accident testing may be 

construed as having an individualized suspicion trigger if such 

testing is based on at least preliminary determination that the 

cause of the accident was not exclusively mechanical and there is 

soma evidence that human error, due to negligent inattention, was 

the likely cause. This comes closer the the ACLU's view of 

legitimate "cause" standard. 

Even with a reasonable suspicion standard, the ACLU believes 

~~at any use of the test results which could lead to an adverse 

employment decision against the tested individual must be closely 

circumscribed according to the limited probative evidentiary 

value of such results. For example, a "positive" test for 

marijuana cannot properly be considered evidence that the tested 

individual has violated any rule regarding Working while under 

the influence of, or intoxicated by, a controlled substance. Nor 

could it demonstrate a violation of more broadly-worded 

prohibitions against "drug use in the workplace." It may, 

howaver, prove a violation of rules prohibiting employees from 

ever using controlled substances. However, the ACLU does not 

believe that such rules are within the legit~ate scope of an 

employer's authority, unless the employer can danonstrate that 

off-duty, off-premise use of such substan·)~s diJ:'ectly affects the 

employee's ability to satisfactorily fulfill the respon~ibilities 

of his or her job. 

For this reason, the ACLU does not believe that drug testing 

requirements -- given their intrusiveness and'their potential for 

error -- are appropriately necessary to deal with workplace drug 

~use pro~lem. Surely an employer who observes an employee 

using drugs in the workplace or determines that an employee is 

working while under the influence of, or impaired by, drugs in 

the workplace does not need a urine test result to pursue an 

appropriate cause of action in response. Indeed,' 'it would seem 

that in such circumstances a urine test requirement would add no 

• 

• 
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additional validity to any action that the employer might take 

and could instead become an agqravating factor in the necessary 

communication that must follOW. 

Objectivt< criteria comprising a reasonable individualiz'ed 

suspicion of drug abuse are currently being well publicized. Fo. 

example, the Department of Education's 1986 publication, school 

without~, contains a "Fact Sheet" regarding "Signs of Drug 

Use;" the September, 1986 issue of 12rn9: Abuse Update contained an 

excerpt from a publication by Dr. Forrest Tennant, a well-known 

advisor to the National Football League, among others, regarding 

"How and When To Suspect Drug Use in An Athlete;" 800-Cocaine, a 

book by Dr. Mark Gold, the founder of the National Hotline for 

Cocaine Users and Victims, contains some. details about the signs 

to look for concerning cocaine abuse on the job. 

Managers and supervisors who are clinically trained to 

recognize the behavioral and performance, as well as the 

physical, symptoms of drug abuse will be much more effective and 

much less Offensive in detecting drug,_abuse problems in the 

workplace. They may not be able to readily detect each and every 

individual with a drug problem, but neither will urine testing. 

By personal and professional interaction with employees in their 

charge, they will h~e a daily picture of the workforce and a 

greater continuing knowledge of the employees that will help them 

be aware of the subtle changes in beha~ior and performance that 

mark the' drug abuser. 

Another alternative to drug testing which is likely to be 

more effective and less problematic involves impairment testing. 

If Conqress is concerned about transportation safety, it might 

wish to devote more attention to recent developments in computer­

assisted neurophyusiological techniques and studies regarding the 
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measurement of evaluation of neurocognitive impairment in the 

field (see attaChed papers). Impaired performance directly 

threatens transportation safety, but it cannot be detected or 

~~edicted through urine drug testing. 

If congress goes forward with some form of drug testing 

requirements under this bill, it is imperative that safeguards 

for the rights of subject individuals no~ be left to the 

rulemaking discretion of the Oepartment of Transportation and the 

FAA. Confidentiality, chain of custody, privacy, and lab 

certification procedures and criteria shoUld be considered and 

spelled out in detail by congress. In addition, a cause of 

action for wrongful adverse employment actions, based on 

violations of the provisions of the legislation, should be 

provided to individuals who undergo testing pursuant to 

requirements of the bill. Provisions in the Fair Labor 

standards Act would be a useful startinq point for such 

provisions. 

• 
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THE UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT ARLINGTON 
THE UNIVERSllY OF TEXAS HEALTH SCIENCE CENTER AT DALLAS 

Joint Program in Biomedical EngJneerfng 

October 29, 1986 

Mr. Allen Adlel:' 
C/O American civil Liberttbs Union 
132 W. 43rd Street 
New York, New York 10036 

Dear Mr. Adler: 

Please' find enclosed a copy of materials ~ent to Asst. Attorney 
General Willard following your recent joint interview on CBN news. I 
hope you find the material useful. I would like to extend my offe~ 
for consultation to ACLU as well. 

I look forward to hearing from you • 

Sincerely, 

~ 1/.- j)- j C-4fu2-. 
~orge~h. Kon~Ph.D. 

Associate Professor of. Electrical 
and Biomedical ~9ineeri~g 

Enclosure 

Biomedical Engineerlng. Box 19138. Arlington. TeXCli 76019'()138 (817) 273-2249 
An~~'ly/ __ ~ 

r 
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.~ THE UNIVERSliY OF TEXAS AT ARLINGTON .A~~~l 
~n~-finl THE UNIVERS!iY OF iEX.A,S HEALTH SCIENCE CENTE~ AT DALLAS 
Q'\ '(:&1·.) 

.. ~ Join! Plogram in Biomedical Engineering 

October 29, 1986 

Mr. Richard Willard 
Asst. Attorney General 
Civil Division 
U.S: De~artment of Justice 
lOth and Constitution, NW 
~lashington, D.C. 20530 

Dear Attorney Willard: 

On October 28, 1986 I saw you and Mr. Allen Adler (ACLU) interviewed 
on a C8N news broadcast regarding legal and other concerns associa~ed • 
with current drug screening methods and, specifically, the upcoming 
court case concerning the m,andatory screening of members of the 80S ton 
~olice department.. I direct a University-based research group with 
expertise in the area of human performance measurement. Materials are 
enclosed which' summarize our effortS: Over the past year, I have 
followed the current drug testing issues with keen interest. Drawing-

. from my experience in other arenas, I have formulated a potential 
-solution to much of the current drug screening controversy. In light 
of your activities discussed during the above referenced interview, I 
thought you might be interested in knowing of these concepts yourself 
or perhaps in forwarding them to appropriate administration officials 
fo!;' followup. .---

While I would be pleasea to make myself available to discuss details 
at y.our request, let me state the concept simply: 

* Current issue: A focal point of current debate regards the 
employer'~ t.le individual's rights •.. It is argued that 
current drug screening methods (urinalysis) ~nvade the 
individual's right- to privacy. The point is made that it is 
unreasonable for an employer to mandate acquisition of knowledge 
related to an individual's off duty activities. (From the 
interview, I know this is not your stance). As Mr. Adler 
indicuted, the detection of "signs" to indicate probable cause 
would justify a followup with urinalysis tests (an approach now 
being ap~lied by General Foods Corporation - see attached) •. I 
h~ve heard it said, now many times, that it is ~ em~loy~ 
r1ght to be concerned with ~erformance~ Mr. Adler s~oke of 
"im~airmenf", determined by visual observation, as an indicator 
of potential drug u::se. 

Biomedical Engineering. Box 19138: Arlingtpn. Texas 76019-0138 (817) 273·2249 
An Equal Op~rtunlty/Atnrmollve Action Emplove, 

~ 
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* solution: Funded primarily by the National Institute of 
Handicapped Research (DOE), our research group has pioneered the 
development of tp.chnology and scientific methods to measure 
individual elements of human performance which represent the 
resources drawn upon by humans to execute job tasks. Subset? of 
these measures (attention, short-term memory, reactions, 
steadiness, speed, and coordination) have been shown to be 
sensitive indicators to the effects of many drugs (alcohol, 
marijuana, barbiturates, and others) and represent an objective 
quantitative version of the signs 2f impairment described by Mr. 
Adler. The tests can be administered on-site in about 5-10 
minutes. Inexpensive portable equipment could be easily 
manufactured for this purpose. The result would be screening 
based on measures directly related to job performance. The· 
contrast to current methods is a switch from a focus on the cause 
to the effect. In addition to the obvious advantage related~ 
the above legal issues, this approach also deals with 
intraindividual differences with respect to the sensitivity to a 
given level of a given drug (that is, level of impairm~nt can be 
quite different for the same level of the same drug in different 
individuals) • 

hope you will find these ideas of possible help and· consider them 
eriously. Since I expect these concepts ~hould be of general 
nterest, I am also inform~ng the ACLU via Mr. Adler. As I indicated, 

would be happy to consult with you to provide details if desir.ed. I 
ook forward to hearing from you. 

incerely, 

~~~ 
.ssociate Professor of Electrical 
.nd Biomedical Engineering 

:nclosures. 

:c: President Ronald Reagan 
Congressman Jim Wright 
Congressman Steve Bartlett 
Congressman Dick Armey 
Congressman Martin Frost 
Allen Adler! 

92-844 0 - 89 - 10 
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A Computer-Based System for Automated 
Quantitation of Neurologic Function 

GEORGE V. KONDRASKE, MEMBER, IEEE, ALFRED R. POTVIN, SENIOR MEMBER,lEEE, 

WALLACE W, TOURTELLOTTE,AND KARL SYNDULKO 

~blltTtCr-Atler devctOP!nI. enJultinc. OInd utiUzin, snoenJ Beneza.. 
IicJlU ot irutlUmc:nted .nd coded neuroloiil: (unction tests, we han 
llL-siJned .a ProlotYFc minicomputer·based system that int"Ptte:s I 
bruad bauery or tests In10 I clinically utra\:dvc COn.K)Ie. The lesU caa 
be administered by a trained lechnicbn. Scoring., dal.lawysis. stonge, 
and rct1ievll ue .aulomaced.. pl'OYi4inl the clinici1n with results cx~ 
tiuusJy. In addilion lu.dclliJ~deJCtiptiono(lhecomputer-lulomaled 
system, we cridally review cornspondlng21tematemethodsanddcria::s 
"k'felupcd in other 100bonlories. We abo describe quem design con .. 
cepts. instrumcnCa(ion tedlniquc:s. Icst specil1c:atJoru. aDd $O(tw1R 

implcmenlltionlappliearion features in detaiL 

I. BACKCROUND 

T HE neurulogist, in carrylng out a clinical examinaUon 
(11. applies prinCiples of nervous system structure and 

funclion to IOQlizD a lesion and,urive at a diagnosis. While 
numerous laboratory procedures and tests have ,been de ... el~ 
oped and applied over the yean, Iheir aim'Is nolto replace 
the cUnica! neurologic examimtion, but lnstcad to confirm 
and ..:omplement information obtained by the neurologbt. 

However, timitltioIU ofneurologjc examinations prevent the 
objective :and accun.te assessment required for neuropharma<> 
,:ologic <:llnic:al 1n.1s or ,erial evaluation of dIsease~elated 
funclion changes. At first, coded examinations utillzing ordI· 
nal scales were developed. These structured c:c.a.minatioru, 
tlke ~linic:al eX:lminations, are dependent on the skilll:d but 
,ubje'!'iye judgmenl of a physician. IndiYidll2l funcUons 
such as strength are auess:d and rated on an ordlrial sc:aIe, 
e.g.. 1:1\ norrn~l, 2 2 mild, 3 = mod~~te abnormality. 4::::1 
severe abnorm:tlity, and S = parujtsis. Although this exam.ina~ 
tiun is simple to perfOri'l.1 and em be scored quickly, the scale 
is tuo restricted to tategorize small but important changes in 
funl.!tion over time or to determine a patlent's proportion oC 
nurmal function. In addition, Idiosyncrasies of trained ob· 
servers. along with;.. the inherent subjectiveness of the te:su. 
and disagreement over the correspondence of scale numbers 
:md lI~gree of functional lou, limit critic:t.l comparison of 
results obtained from different sources. 

In efforts to supplement coded examinations, in~tigators 
[21-[71 de.eloped more ,erultlve instrumented leslS fo, funo· 
tiuns su~h as st~en8th, steadiness, reactions, speed .. coordina .. 

~bnu.scripl ".'cel.,\.:d December 15. 1982: fC.,ised AUplst 28. 1983. 
C". V. !;nnrJr.ukl: olnd A. R. fotvin :lte 'Nith thl: Siomcdll!a1l!nlinet:r .. 

In!! Proltnt1l. University u(T.:.,u.. ArUnL:tun. TX 76019. 
W., W, Tuurlelluth: and K. Syndulko :lre with the VClcnm's Adminb-

11:lllun W:ubwurth Medical Cenlet. Uni'il:t~IY uC CaJiComi:l Schuol oC 
~ll.'dil.'inc. Lus An~la. Ck.. 

t:on, senS:J.tion, fatigue, galt. and station. While a variety of 
methods have beeJ'J dt.Y:-:!oped and documented (for review, 
refer 10 Potvin tr ai, (S]), routIne clinial use Iw yet to com. 
about. 11tis is mon l.i~'"Jy due to problems with current meth .. 
od.\ (time.consumInB. expensive, poorly documented a:ld 
officult.to.reproduce iruh '::'l1entation, tlme.consuming manual 
data management and redut.~ion, lack of standardization, 
lImited ev:aIualion and appll""I!""); insufficient coUaboratlon 
among neurologists, bilJmedJca1 I ngineers, psychologists, sta~ 
tisticians, and medical technician I to consoUdate development 
effortsj and lack of coordinated JJforts to integrate individually 
butrumented tests into ? :,ystem. Therefore, there arc: few 
commercial devices '.tailable for assessment of individual func~ 
lions and none C"-;.cble ofbroild neurologic function assemnent. 

To address llm general problem, we haYe developed a broad 
battery of computer.based tests t~ assess human neurOlogic: 
funcdon q1W1rilalively In an 'automated fashion that could. 
evenl1l211y I .. d to ,tandardlzition. Test siles and neurologic 
functions that are evaluated with the automated system are 
shown in Table I. Criteria for selecUon of leslS include: q 
e:Ustenco oC.es!ablhhed n .!hods for quantifyIng a particular 
functIon or Ie.:hnlal ability to c!Cvelop methods; 2) feasi­
bility of instrumentin& and automatIng the lest; J) relati"" 
contribution oj CKh lest loward development of I broad 
battery of neurologic functIons tesu; and 4) clinical rel.vance 
or correlation with' classic and coded methods used by cIini­
cian=. Although widely used eleclrophysiologic leslS are 
excluded due to Iheir commercial availability, thoy may be 
In.:orplrated t!cily as an a.dd·on to the computer.basedsystcm. 

n. SVSTEWS CONCEPTS: DEVELO .... E!<1' AND 
KEY FEATURES 

We d~loped instrumentation. and teslS wilh features that 
arc beneficial from th: patient's, technician's, and clinif;ian's 
viewpoints. For the' patient's benefit, we included te..'ts that 
are simple in concept, adaptable to a. wide range of disabUltieJ, 
short in duration, interesting. and in some cases enjo)'ab!e-. 
Patient .. equipment interfaces (traqsducers, stImulators) were 
m3.de simple, comfortable, and safe sa as to minimize patient 
anxiety. 

Our system simplifies the- technician's task of admiIilitering 
tests and increases objectivity by minimf;tng human" involve. 
ment. A software monitor system with menus and prompts 
limits the decision making required during test administration. 
While keyboard parameter selection provides flexibility for 
research applications, default parameters are included for 
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'.2 IEEE TRANSACTIONS ON 11l0MEOICAL ~NOINl::Jmlrl( .•• yu .... uj.,~~:-=: 

TABLE I 
TUT SHU fU~ E\'I.LUATIOS UI' '1U'RULOOIC' FC~""TlIlSJ WITII mE 

COMI'L'TEIt·AnOMATtO SYST£!ot 

"(UlOLOGfCFU~Tto:t 

drives, power supplies, tind mudules Including a 16'l:hilnlh:1 
3I1alog.to-digft:1I (AID) converter (12.blt). Iwo.~hallnd digllal. 
to.analog (OtA) .:orwet:er (1:!.blt) and display driwr ICbw 
Tr:lOsla[ion OT·1761}: n:::II·ume dock lOat:.! Transbtion 
DT-1i69): senal data Input/output (110) '"teriace (DEC 

!c" DLY.llJ): and , 16·bit parallel data Input/uutput (DEC 

Mttn,!ItU.{ilrrtn,u. 
=~Jl"'JfI'IIC'.'PId 

Yhu4llculty 

Kurl"., 

LI':IhLtOUCftnnu 

YlllrHtOl'l. boCI-IIOInt 
4Hc:r'"Il\Iclcn,nd 
\""I)trlbln411c:r'''' 
Il'I.ItlonU"U 

5CrfroqUl 

StUdl".U Itl'f'i"Or. 
tUtlan) 

"uh.lIICItloltrnht,nc, 
"rtCln,/r i 'ltd1ty. 
.Dutlc:tt)'.(cOII"HIl".,) 

~1Ic:tIQn ct""" 

SDttdo':oo'rwttftt 

Outtl"HyA 

Cool"dfNltlon 

DRY-II). ThC$i: modules provide the _interface bctwt:t:n 
the computer and support hardware for 'peeiOe tests. 

The MF-211 is mounted in a comole. along with a modi­
fied Wayetek Model 1951 X-Y dbplay (30 .• m dlagunal ,er",,,) 
to present stimuli dUring trackIng tests and for other purposes 
reqUiring visual displays. A iO-slot C:lrd c::Ige containing .~up. 
port hardware for test stimulators and transducers ::Ind a 
mulUoutput power supply arc also housed In the console. 
Reserve space is allocated In the card cage and the power 
~upply Is overrated to accommodate expansion. An auxJliary 
analog I/O panel provides the facility to connec~ electro­
physiologic amplifiers for Implementation of evoked poten· 
tials and related electrophysiologJc tesU. 

The console also fncludes a computer.addressable audio 
cassette system. UtUidng a Triple.( Model Ol!M-1 A~ stereu 
cas.;eue deck, any portion of a cassette tape I.-Jn be addressed 
and located quickly and accurately by manual keypad or auto­
matic: computer instruction. After the technician types a 
test name, a programmed sequence retrieves a eorrt$punding 
tape addr ... from a look-up table. U,ing thl' addr .... the 

Tnckll'l9 

ActhHtn of dJt!,. 1 hll'9' 

.- syztem t,,'tcn IOC2tes and plays instructions for the patient 
to arry out the ta.sJc wociated with the .selected test. Eaclt 
instruction is tagged with. 250·ms tone burst which Is de _ 

_ . coded by the controller to halt the cassette. Instructia~ may 

cfHcicnt cUnical use. Data logging and file naming are iuto­
mated to eliminate data loss and/or errors en,o~ntered with 
manual' method>. Softwar.~mplemented error che<J:lng is 
provided to detect predictable errors when keybol-rd entries 
are required. (E.g., in response to a '"bady side?" qu~tiDn, 
only "R'~or "L" are ac;ceptetl) 

The system compute= easy.to.incerpret single number scores 
for most t .. ". A printout of reduced <bta is available for 
imm,diate Inclusion In patient mord>. Score. from Individual 
patlents.and large studi .. can be analyzed without manual <bta 
handling. ' 

lnstrumenu were designed and constructed with state·or· 
the.zet technolOgy Including printed circuits for much of the 
electronic:s to facilitate rtproduction. Consequences oftmple. 
menting specifiC segments of a given tcst with hardware or 
sortware were evaluated carefully to provide a more compact 
system. To meet changing need> and .llow simple addition of 
new tests, design attention was given to dev~lopment. oC a 
,ystem composed of expan<bble and·euy-to-modify hzed.,.,e 
a.nd software. lndividual te3ts are integrated into a. console 
station system centered arc~lRd a minICOmpute~. 

III SYSTEM COMPONENTS 

A Digital Equipment COrjloratlon (DEC) LSI-I 1/2 mlnicum­
puter hOUled In a Charle, River Data Systems (CROS) MF·211 
pac!c.1g. forms the core of the system. Tho MF·211 contains 
32K word> of resident memory. two slngle~lded noppy disk 

b. rept2ted U ne< .... ry by pre3S1ng a key (REPEAT) that uses 
the previous scorch .dd ..... and Initiates playback ,fter 10-
C2tlng it. Features are included for recording tapes with the 
appropriate format and obtaining search .addresses ror pro­
gramming purpo.... The tape 'ystem is :.:",enlly In the early 
stages of evaluation. While we expect increased reproducibility 
of test Instruction administration, the t::lpe rucility may repre. 
sent a step towards more complete automation ·of future 
systems wh~re an audiovisual imtruction system may be used. 

Other system components include a video terminal. a Une 
printer fot result output, i1 plottcr for graphical results or 
certain tests, iUld two tables thit match the main console. 
Various test stations, with appropriate stimul::irol'l and t:-ans. 
duc::rs, are assigned to spe.:ific sit~ on th~e tables to limit 
setup. and consequently I total testing tIme. Human (:lctars, 
including color selectiOns, were considered during system 
design. We utilized black table tops and con,ole. alung with a 
smoked Plexiglas console panel to provide increased contrast 
to visual ,tlmull. Blue trim was added to provide. relaxing 
effect Intended to reduce patient anxiety. Ag. 1 iUustlilttS the 
system and Fig. 2 summarizes system components and their 
interconnections. 

IV. SPECIFIC TESTS: TRANSDUC.ER.S, STIMULATORS, 

A."iO MEASURES 

While test parameters (number of trials, rates, ere.) f.::1n be 
kev~oard selected, we discuss the preprogrammeCl (default) 
values bued on pilot studies. Tests are presented in an order 
that we have found to be. reasonable to administer, ahhough 
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Flg. 1. Wide a.ngle vic" ot the Computer-Automated Ncurolapc Futlc-. 
tian LaborltotY lncludL"tS the: (1) l1."e printer;(2) vibrat1an. h"o-point 
dlscrimiruation, 1IId thcrma.l ~tUt: tests; (3) multiehaiec rcacdon and 
tnQ'Iem.ent time., 3.ttentlon, 1nd. Yit;iWlcc. tetts; (") strcZlllh tests; (5) 
loudspeaker tor audJo C2UCttc system; (6) touch sen.se test: (7) touch 
plates tor hand and nnl" speed lnd ann lateral. mchinl and tappinl 
leSU: (8) louch keys to canlnll ludlo custUte system; (9) LS(-U/2 
eotnpu.tet t,.«em tcv;ludtnK ptnd rOt etecWJphyd.olopc (Cltokcd paino­
tWo £MG, etc.) dau Input: (10) polition stick felr ami tnddna !'AU. 
(II) capaabncc lr.uuduccr loop (or tremor lull: (1 '2) urn rctd (or 
rc3tinl tremor test; (13) touch plates tot (oot tappinc speed and lea: 
latent ruching, ~nd all?!n, t~u.~ (14) "ti.c1co tmniD.a.l.t (15) torquo 
motl)r and drive system (or riJidlty and spasticitY tests; (16) cha1r 
:u1d apparatus (or tadna ripdllY and Sp,,,icily about the knccJomt; 
(17) appantus (or te.stln, ripdlly :md spauicity about tho dbow 
jQint~ (18) foo\ support \1) ten foot dCrSinuion strenith~ (19) plat­
(arm 10 asst1S body sway and coordln.;tian: Ihd (20) X-Y nnW (eed--

.. back dbpby far caordin:llion t~u. 

_ i,:if.. 1- St.t~m"fI.9rC,-!mpolJe"lS.!I.ruUtltercu(mcctians (or theComput~ 
AlUum:&tcd NCUrdh)&iC' Functiun ubaraUny. 

3. slIbst!( is usually .selected based 00 the patient's disease, 
injury. :andfur therapy", Ot:pending un tests chosen. evaluation 
sessions ll1st 1-2 h, The patient musf be able to pm several 
tests (alertness, memory. vb.li.m, :and hearing) in order to pro­
ceed meaningfully to other tcsts. 

I. 
Mental Functions 

Three tests arc wed to obtain a limited assessmcnt of mental 
state with the dght .. cl\oice hand tea.ction{mo'lement time 
testing board (43 X 33 X 2.5 <m) cOnsUting of eight stlmulu.o • 
and touch semor .... mbU" (4 X 4<m touch·sensttive area) 
configured in il semicircle (is.em radiU$) around '1 "horne'· 
sensor. Capabilities are provid.d to light each of the eight 
light.emlttlng dlode (LED) stimulus :urays IndepertdenUy, and 
10 de .. nnlne the SUI". of the nine lauch "'''aD undct pro· 
gram control. An audible ton. may b. activated with the 
'<!sua! stimulus. 

J) Short·T""" Almm .. -At random Inlcrnb (2-S , from 
test stat! or last ,espo"",), a randomly sdCC!ed (equlprobable 
dlstributiun) LED amy tunu qO for I s. Tho pation, is In •. 
structod 10 touch the cormpandlng =0, momenUrlly. 
Response accur.lC)', rather than speed, is emphasized. The 
score ill (emu of percent eorrect is computed I1S (number of 
correct responses/ten tafBOts) X 100 after presonution of len 
targets. 

2) Short·Tom MOtIO".-We adopted • common test nor· 
mally administered verbally [91. SimIlar to the popular elcc. 
tronic game SUnon TM • the patient i.s presented a sequence of 
LED stimuli, beginning with. sequence length of I ond Inc .... • 
Ing by 1 .fter successful 1t'iW. Following each sequence, the 
patient reiterateS the pattern by touching target semon cor .. 
responding to ·the LED arrays thaI formed the sequonce. Each 
LED array is turned on for 2 s with a I·, delay between lights. 
The test Is tennlnated when the poUenl makes on error or 
delays longer than 10. during the response period. Thelength 
of the longest sequence the p2t1onl is capablo of rcptating 
serves aJ the te:Jt measure, with a sequence COnsisting of tt'll 
elcmenu as a nwdmWlt. . 

3) Vfgi1anco-A more dCRWldlng veroon of the alertness 
ten, this test 01 attention span \.I.SeS a simiIar protocol, with 
.b. excoptlon that· the test duration Is 7.s or IS min. The 
patient Is required 10 monitor the board corutanUy :IJld ma.l<c 
appropriate responses In • timely fchion (within I saner the 
mldomlY "Iectod LED Is turned off). The percentltge of 
correet response. [100 X number of correcl responses/(nomber 
of correct + number of In"''''cct responses)} is r"",,rded u the 
=core. This test is administered to patienu whose diseases or 
therapies may be accompanied by chaoS" In alertne .. ·or 
attention. . 

S07IlO7» To ... 
Our sensory tests, which u,sc, tho t'Noaalternative forced choico 

method [10!. [11!. arc designed to achieve the degree of 
accuraoy, reprodUCibility, .nd tcll:bility necessary for mean· 
ingful assessmenl, while malnWnlng reuc .. ble levels of cosl, 
complexity, and time required for administraUon. With the 
two-alternat!vc forc:-J. choice method, each tet conslsu of a 
series of trials to detennino a patient's sensory sensitivity 
(commonly called a sensory threshold). Each tri21 consUts 
of a pair of sequentlal lntcrnb and an end of trial slgnal 
(usually •• one). Each Internl begin. with a waming signal thaI 
prompts the patient to p"y clos. attenUon. A stimulus of 
known intensity is presented in only one of the two intervals, 
and at the end of th~ trial the patient r~ponds "one" Ot 
"two" to indlcato the interval during which the stimulus wu 
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perc;:eived. These verbal responscs serve as inputs to a computer 
algorithm that implemenu the methodology, and decisIons are 
made 3utomafically to either present a stimulus during the fiut 
01 !ccond interval of the nc;(t pair (equiprobable), incn:3se ~r 
decrease stimulus level for the next trial, and determine when to 
end the test. ForeachmodalitY,stirnulusintemitiesare diVided 
into 22 levels, with fUlcr gradation near norm31 thresholds. 
SUrnulation b.gins at l.v.1 11. ,p.cificillly assign.d to b. 
slightly above the minlmum det.ctable by normal ,ubj'cts. 
Two incorre;:t responses in a row cawe a jump to level 16, 
whereas two correct resp~nses move the stimUlw level to 6. 
From these points, a maxlmum oC four stimulus intervals is 
presented at any given level. Scoring 7S percent correct 
responses causes a decrease by two stimulw levels. Any 
response sequence precluding a 75 percent correct rate In 
four tri,a1s causes an increase by two stimulus lev.:ls. This 
continues until I dIrection changes: occurs. SUmulw le-te:ls 
.'" then chang.d by 1. Following the third direction change. 
the test is terminat.d and the threshold is determln.d as the 
average oC the stimulus levels where the last two direction 
changes occurred. The u:;c oC the szme method for all sensory 
tests requhes tho pallent to be famUlar with only one alga. 
rithm. During sensory tests, room llghts are dlrnmed and 
Umitation of extr..neow noise is encouraged to aUow total 
patient concentration. 

I) VIsual Acuiry-lnstnlmented tests have been used with 
,ucc.,. c1lnlcillly [12]-[14]. but are bullcy and Urne consum­
Ing to administer. We Included. simp!.'; test that meeu ...... 
combination of acuity and resolving pewer since ",VenJ other 

, tests reqwe.adequate vision. -
Two diffemlt tests ( .. rtlcal or horizontal) may b. select.d:. 

Either a short (4 em) yertlcal or horizontal follower Une (1 
rnm wide) a"d a longer (10 em) .tadonary target Une. centered 
on tho X-Y screen, ue used. T .. 13 begin with the follower .. 
the far left or lower excumon of the display and the patl.nt 
,eat.d f m from tho screen (meuured to the foreh .. d). During 
each trial. the follower is moved quickly ~nder program con· 
trol so ~t In random order, it is either superimposed over the 
target or illihtly sepanted from It. The separ:atlon magnitude 
rep",.nts the ssimulw Intensity and the sign (+/- for right/ 
left, above/below) is random (equlprobable). Patl.nt respons .. 
ate .ntered via keyboard until a minimum perc.ptlble sepan· 
tic:m is determined. 'Ibis separation di.stance, .:along with the 
patlent.to..screen distance, is u.s.cd to calculate the angle sub­
tended in minutes DC arc which serYCl as the score. 

2) Auditory S.".....Unllateral and/or bilateral tes.. are 
conducted with the pallent wetrlng headphones (T.lephonlc 
TDH.39). Representative luw· and high.(t"'l""llEl' range 
=ents ate available at 0.1 and S lcHz. re:pectlvely. A 
typical teot proceeds as follows. A ">TART" m"sase is dis· 
played on the X-Y screen for 2 s prior to each of the two 
stimulus Intemb-formln~ mar.- During on. Interval. no 
audio is pmented. The stimulus Interval consists oC a O.5-s 
po,tprompt delay, follow.d by • sinusqidal stlmul:u rising 
expon.ntlally (T. I s) to the pred.tennlned amplitude (SlImU. 
Ius 1< ... 1). After remaining at tllis level for I s. the le .. 1 Is 
d.cr .... d to zero .xponentlally (T· I s). The envelope is 
Intended to prevent false interpretations of step pr ... u .. waves 
as tODe stimuli. FoUowinga O.5-s posttrlal delay, I U RESPOND" 

message is displayed until the patient's response Is entered by 
the technician. SenSItiVity IS mC3sured 10 deCibels. 

31 Touch/Preuure-Since the elaborate methods deVised for 
quantifying touch sensation {J 11 lre time .:onsumang Jnd -
difficult to replicate for routine use. we have instrumented 3. 

simple. old t.chnique [lSI which has ,ufficlOnt ",olullon and 
"liabUilY for cllnic.1 assessm.nt [161. 

TIle technician conducts the test.by applymg.ll calibrated 
nylon filament (Coche! .. Bonnet aesthesiorg.eter™ replace. 
ment marne"t) contained in a hand·held 3esthesiometer. 
perpendicular to the testing site until bowing occurs. When 
applied In this manner, the length of the filament is inversely 
proportional to preSloure at the tip of the filament. We tes:t 
hairle.s.s areas to avoid the leyer action from touched hairs. 
Patient responses or "one'· or "two" are entered via push. 
buttorlj on the aesthesiometer after elch trial. at which time 
the computer algoritlun decides to either stimulate or not 
during the fint Int.rva1 of the n.xt trial. informing the tech· 
nJcian of the decision via the X-Y display, and to either incre.:!.!>e 
or decrease the length of the marnent by actuating a motor· 
driven rOlary.to-t!near motion translator with position reed· 
back contained within the stimulator. The filament length at 
the end of the rest is converted to corresponding pressure with 
a programmed calibration curve supplied with the filament. 

4) Vlbnrrion-VIbnuon. thennal, and two.point dlscrimina· 
tion test lnstrumentS are conuined in a small console. StimU­
lators protrude through cutouts in the coruole's sloping rront 
panel. The console may be plac.d .ither on a table for testing 
upper extremity sensation or on the floor ror lower extr~mity 
tests. Center uea.s of the palmar and plantar surfaces of the 
hand and foot; mpecllvely. are placed over the appropriate 
panel cutout to serve as test sites. 

The vibrometer combines the separately appU~d features of 
previous devices [11]. [17). A galvanometer (MFE Corpora. 
tion Mod.1 R4-JqOVSs), us.d to drive a stylus ,inwoidally 
(200 Hz), is mounted on an adjustable counter·b31anced lever 
beneath the panel to allow stylus-,dcin contact Coree reg'Jia· 
tion (set at 20 g). Th. velOCity of the 2<1lm diameter nat. 
raced stylus, transduced by a separate coU·in the galvanometer. 
is proportlonal to the dlsplacem.nt mtplitude wh.n frequ.ncy 
remains constant and serves al feedback which is rectified and 
low.pass fihered at 10 Hz to provide constant displacement 
OImplitudes:, even if the load changes. During the Interval con· 
bining the stimulw, the desired level is approached exponen· 
dally over a 3.s interval, maintained ror 1 s, and then decreased 
exponentiaUy. ibis limits interpretation of stimulus presence 
as an :lbnJpt force incre:ue r:lther thiln vibration. An inter· 
interval delay of 5 s prev~nu receptor Jd::i.ptatlon from be. 
coming :I Significant factor. 

S) TwfjoPoint DilcrimilUZtion-Two.polnt dl,crimlnat:on has 
long been ....... d with hand·h.ld calipers [18]. In this in· 
strumenled test, the test site is positioned over 3. 7~cm panel 
slot. Beneath the panel. two solenoid.driven styli are mounted 
on a tl'ilck. The separation of the styli about a central rocw 
point is adjusted by a drive motor. and 3. potentiometer pro4 
vides separation feedback Cor accurate styli positioning. When 
a solenoid is actuated, the stylus it drives strikes the test site 
perpendicularly (or 1 s. Solenoids and separntion are controlled 
by the computer. One or both solenoids are activated in random 
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order during e3ch tri31. Acoustic damping material and shock 
mounts 3re used to reduce the approach velocity and instru· 
mcnt noises (a possible stimulus clue), The test proc:eds urllll 
the mmimum perceptible l:puaUon (In miUimeters) is deter .. 
mtned. 

61 Thermal Discninlnan'on-Thermal stimuU have been pro­
duced with pumped.fluld thermod .. , metals with dIrferent 
bcat ~onduction properties, :utd soUd·sute thermoelectric 
units (for reviews, see Dyck et al. [111, [19J). W. chose to 
usc the latter device since it is most adaptable to computer 
conlrol and provides good r.sults clinically. 

A th.rmoel.ctric h.at pump (MarloY( Industri.s, Morlel MI 
1022-02), mounted to a h.at sink wlrh th.rmally conductive 
.poxy. provid.s both wann and cool stimuli. Th. unit ls 
mounted (oaxially in a hollow aluminum tube that is attached 
perpendicularly ben~th the coruole panel, with the surface of 
,h. h.at pump/heat sink assembly protruding 1 cm. Wh.n a 
test site is placed over the O.6S.cm2 heat pwnp area, spring 
toading maintains a constant but comfor>..able sldn conpct. 
A thermistor Is used to s~me when the pump's skin contact 
side has equillbr;ted to hand or foot temperature. At this 
time, a small tempernture offset (+2"C-warm l~nsatfQn, 
- 2"C-caol sClisation) Is genoerated and controlled by the 
th.rmistor f •• dback. During the slimulus Intervai. an addi­
tional orrs.t (amount dotermin.d by slmulus l.v.I) ls pre­
sented for 3 s after equilibrium is reached. TemperatlltO is 
then returned to the preintcrval level. The tempmture reo 
mains at the small orf .. \ 1 ... 1 dUring the othor Int.mI._ -Th~ 
patient responds "one" ar ''two" to Identify the interval 
during wh.!ch a temperature change wu ptrceived. The 
minimum temperature change- perceived (In dfgrees centi· 

- grad.) Is determined after a sequenco of such trials. 

Tracking 

Tracking tasks Involv. the patient's ability to fallow. visual 
target by coordfnated yoluntary:-body control Appropriate 
,ransduc.r(s) g,n.rate signals that control a follow.r symbol 
on the display, providing ree'dback to the patient. The control 
loop $0 formed coruitu" of elements with known parameters, 
except (or the patient. Thes;. human parameters are a fune­
Hun uf the fntegrity of the patient's semory, motot, and 
lSso~iative $ystentt. TrackJng tests have been shown to be 
valld ,nd r.habl. [6J, [16i, [20)-[27J, as woU as useful In 
".urofosie • .,luarion [26), 128 J. [29) and clinical trials 
[hi. f27J. [301-[35J. A broad selection of tracking modes 
from our previous t.st bau.ri.s !20). [23), [lSI and from 
o,hers [61. [21\ has b •• n modIfi.d for Inclusion. 

For upper c=xlrcmity tests. the patient's hand manipulates a 
l!unErol stick. moving the ann about the elbow and/or shoulder 
whil. sitting in front of the display. Th. stick pivots at Its 
base. whi~h is i~ contact with the noor and has sufficient lTWS 

(0 prevf:nt sliding. to provid~ free movements in an area de. 
lined by muving the Slick-20· off llsv.rtlcai axis and scribing 
a cir~lc. Points un il square inscribed in this circle correspond 
ltJ points I)n tht: displ:ay screen. The stick includes a rod grip 
with :l IO'~m ~irc:ulardbk 54 em above the pivot point to 
support the fiSf. Two potentiometers tr.lnsduce angular posi. 
liuns (lateral :lnd (ore-aft) which arc low·pass filtered at 20 Hz 
fur dfgitizatlun. 

Studl.s by oth ... [36), [37) and our group (38) hav.shown 
forc. platform r.cordIngs of body sway to .b. cUnlcally lIl.ful. 
For body sway tests, the padent stands on a square (oree plat. 
form (84 X 84 cm) plac.d 1.5 m In iront of the rlIsplay. Th. 
platform senses the ecnu:r of pr~:ure :lIang two pcrpend1cu!:r 
ax.s (latoral and for.-aft) orthogonal to the paUent's contral 
axis. Computer acquWtlon of raw data allows sp.cial signal 
processing ( •. g .• digital flit.ring. automatic gain control. sp.c­
tra! .nalysls, .tc.) without additional instrum.ntatlon. Where 
others [36), (37) usually measu:e only static or po!!Ura! 
prop.rtl.s, w. also obtain measures of dynamic body control. 
ThIs has be.n att.mpted previOusly [39) by .lectromechani­
cally di.sturblng ~\e platfonn (pUch and roU) or tho padent. 
In contrast, our tesu require the patient to track a. target by 
voluntarily shifting body weight. CantU,v,rs mount.d at tho 
center of each platform side arc instrUmented to produce 
voltag. outputs propof"Jonal to fort •. Th.s. at' c<jmbln.d by 
analog circuitry to provide two pressure silllais norma1il'ed to 
elimInat •• rre<ts of body weIght automadcally. Fot .xampl •• 
thelaterai shift output (V.) Is comput.d ... foUow.: 

(I) 

wh.", V" V, are the ampUfi.d- outputs of the right .nd I.ft 
strain gaug.s and K. tho gain const2nt.1s approxlmat.ly .qual 
to 10. OL~ct devices [371 r.quire tho body well!htto b. di.sl.d 
In for normailz.tdon. Cailbratlon 11 adU.vecl by plWag I 

lS-lcg weight In tho cent.r of tho platform and adJust1nB V, 
and V, to .quallevels Ipproxirr.ate1y 0.16 of uturatlon. The 
weight Is then shift.d so that V, Is I percent of V, and JC Is 
a<lJ~ed so that V. equais the dealn:d I .... L Thii provides 
sufficient dynir1dc fUlgo to test heavy paUena. Th. (or • ...n 
oUlp"t (V,) is computed and caUbrat.d s1m!larly. Both force 
platform oUlp~11 arc low-pass flit.red at 20 Hz. 

Either the joystick or platform (u ImpUed by test rwne) Is 
used to Impl.ment the follOwing t.ests. 

II Arm Sweep Rcactfcn Time tmd Arm Sweep Speed-Both 
measures are obtain.d during the same tasIc, cail.d st.p traek­
Ing. Adapt.d from our cUnlca1 tem [20), [lSI ,along tug.1 
nn. on the di.splay moves ltistantancously from side to sid. 
at random Int.rvaIs (4-7 s, uniform di.stribution). The pati.nt 
Is instruct.d to move the follower toward the n.w targ1:t loca­
Uon .. quickly" u possibl., and to atlempt to superlmpos. tho 
lines only aft.r arriving In the targ1:t viclnlty. ThIs instrUction 
gt ::lcreases the probability of measuring mnimum ann 
v.loclty. Ruction lim •. ls measured from tho tim. the targ.t 
nn. changes sides to tho lim. the foUower nn. tnv.1s 10 per­
cent· of the side40-sid. di.stanc. (13 em). and mo"""ent lim. 
(used h.re u a m''''''re of speed)'ls computed as Ih!lli.m, to 
move from 10 to 90 percent of tho sam. di.st2nc.. ThIs cor­
responds to a 40" arc sweep of the eontrol stick. A1 LUed 
previously [201, [lS), the best eight of ten reaction and 
movemont times In miUi.seconds are .verag.d separately to 
obtain the flnai score. Th. 10 p.rcent nols. margin at each 
sweep sId. allOM fat patients with resting tremors wblch 
compilcate d.t.ctlon of movem.nt onset. A type of filter 
.nhance. r.ll.bl. d.t.ctJon. Onc. the 10 percent point Is 
crossed, the reaction time caunter value is stored; then the 
movem.nt tim. counter ls Sl1rt.d. Should the stiek pontion 
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tetum to the O .. lO percent region before reaching the 90 
percent threshold i the value of the movement time L:ountcr 
1$ addz:d to the previously stored rC:1ction time and the move· 
ment time counter b reset. l1tJ!l :equence rtp~ts untH the 
90 percent limit is crossed. In addition, the follower padUa" 
II checked jU5I prior 10 mOving Ihe target. If Ihe Y position 
exceeds the 10 percent limit, the movement' Is interpreted iI.S 

an anticipation errororhigh-ampUtude tremor. A beep prompts 
the padent to retum to the start position, the target is not 
moved, and the random interval sequence is reentered. Tesu 
may be perfonned with horizontal or vertical Unes on Ih. 
dUplay. . 

2) Arm RtmdDm T1Irck/ng-lJ1 the horizont:U ten, only 
.. ndam slde·too5lde deflections of a long tug" Une oCeur and 
similar lateral control stick movements, correspondJng to 
coordinated movement! about the elbow I are rcquirel1 to move 
a 1I10r1:r raUawer Unc and track the target. In contrast, up 
and do;.m target movements in the vertical test are tracked 
by fore ... ft control sdck e""unions. Movements about the 
shoulder and elb<lw an> requJred, permitting .... essment of 
different muscle group'. The absolute value of the difference 
between target and follower posltlons (error) Is aver.ged and 
corrected to yield the ml;aJure In deg • sis or the averagt,: angu~ 
lar control ,tick error magnitude during a 20·s trial. The results 
of three trials are averaged to produce the ruul mcsure. Two­
dimensional traekingll a comblJ1ation of horizontal and verti­
cal tests. The tuget II a square (I X I cm) that mov .. over the 
endre screen area. The patient', via the control stick, mOYeS.a 

cro .. -shaped follower symbd sized to jUSl fit Inside tho squall. 
Separate horizontal and verdca1 component error scores are 
computed. Random signals that mo .. the target are generated 
by digitally low·p .... filtering (0.15.Hz cutalT) a pul.!e train 
with pseudorandom pulse wldtlu. Programming new level 
Infonnation (0 or I), based on p'eudorandom number signs 
(- or +), at a .. te approximately 12 times the filter's eutaff 
frequency, yielch a signal with a OS"" ... (varying abqut the 
ct!nter or the screen), 

3) Arm Pro""';" 7h:c/dllf-Developed by Jex and associ· 
at .. [21J and cUnlcalJy .pplled by our group [20J, [25], 
[31 J, [33], [35 J , this te" Is anaIDgous to driving a trUck with 
no brakes down a hill on a winding rOld. Gaining 'peed II It 
proceeda, It becomes increasingiy more difficull to n",allat' 
the road and meanve, eventually fails. SImilarly, a patient 
tries to keep the-follOwer llne superimposed with a stationary 
target Une lJ1 the center of the screen, and It becomes pro· 
gressively more dlffieult to .chl,.. this gaal. The test coda 
when p .... t error UmIU are e"" .. ded. Task diffieulty Is tho 
function oC a variabl, (A) which controls the stabiUly point 
of a digitally Implemented fintoOrder divergent pale filter that 
proc ..... transducer outputs. The transfer functlan II 

decre:!.Scd to 0.2 tad/s to JPproach the piltlent's limn mort! 
slowly. The reciproc:ll al ~ retlects the patient's cITeC:lIvt: time 
delay. The best rour at five ~cores are averaged to produ..:c the 
final measure. 

4) Bod,v Sway Cuordination-Durlng these Jyn3mlc h:Sts •. 
the patient stands at the center of the platform with .ums at 
the sides ilnd shUts body weight to achieve tr.:1I.:kmg. The pusi· 
tion of the roltower symbol renects the ~enter uf pre:lsure 
projected on the platform. Body reaction lime, movement 
sp~ed, and ~ffectlve time dela)' are obtained'during slep 3nd 
progrwlve tracking tasks analogous to upper extremity coun· 
terpart telts, Measures are computed 2S described above. Fur 
random tracking, the measure tLted i$ the integrated absolute 
ruue or the dlCrerence in target and follower positions. nlls 
renult reflecu the average percent deviation from absolute 
control o( the center .or preuure. Parameters that control test 
difficulty (upper eutoff frequency for random, ~ cate of In· 
crease ror progressive) are adjwted to rr.f1ect the dlrrering 
upper extre-mity and trunk/lower t.:xtremity c:lpabilities. 

Two-Dimtnsiolll11 St=iln1!SJ 

IJ Hand Rl!Jrfnl and Ann Sustmrion Tremor-Whereas 
others {4OJ-(42J and our Sl'OUp (20J, [22J-[25J h.Y<: used 
accelerometers (or tremor meaJurement! and have recorded 
movement in accelerations units, we developed a capacitive 
tnruduc:er whose output is a function or hand dIsplacement 
or amplitude of the tremor. Since primarily di>placement is 
obsernd by cUnlcians, the measure,shauld better relate 10 

ordinal scale data. Unlike the capacitive transducer, the aver. 
age rectified accelerometer output is a function or tremor 
Intensity and froqueney. Thus, If frequency Increases and 
ampUtude rezmins th~ same, to increuc in tremor would be 
observed. 

With our dual-axil transducer, neither mechanic:J1 nor direct 
electric:aJ connections to the patient are required. A 46.cm 
square frame is situated panllel to the seated patient's ventraJ 
surrace. Perpendiculu sides of the frame·fonn fixed capacitor 
plates and represent the me:J.surement axes. When the piltient's 
hand Is plaeed Inside the fl2me, It acts as Ihe moving plate of 
a differential capacitor. High.frequency, low·level electrical 
coupling to the patient is achieved vi. air dielectric. Although 
capatftance changes ne extremely sm311, they arc signtncaut 
and measurable. &ndpass filtered, with lower and upp.er 
cutoff (requencies of 1 and 20 Hz, rC3pectively. the sensitive 
differential upacitor system provides a linear voltage versus 
displacement output. The filtering process :1Ilows tremur 
measurements regardless of absolute position in the fr.:J.me. 
although the de coupled output Is alia a""ilable rllr ~olentl.1 
mcasut~::nent or pronator drirt. Fig. 3 Ulustratet one axis 
of the transducer circuitry In block dfiijram fonn. 

The Instrument was caUbrated with a de\ice consisting of :l 

wheR $ -Iu. The tutered output serves u the control Signal 
for the roUower line and rep~ents the error in targlt!t-roltower 
alignment. The value oC A at the test's end (in radl ... ) ...... 
as the result. For a typical trial length of 10-30 s, A begins 
.at 1.0 nd and Iner ..... at 0..5 ",dis untU the magnitude of the 
error eXCtcds 20 percent of the xre:n ranstl. Thr.1 the rate in 

grounded 10 X 10-cm :luminum plate connected with a 10-cm 
(2) rod to a 'torque motor. The plate is I!entered in the tremor-· 

device perp.ndlculat to the axis to be calibraled. This system 
is driven at 10 Itt and a fixed deflection ampillude (typically 
1 mm) while the transducer output Is adjusted to the desired 
level. With the small angular defiections Involved, the plate 
movement is essentially parailel to the ax.is nr calibration with 
only sml.ll error. A sensitivity of 10 mm/V 31tows rnCOlsure. 
ment of the wide range of tremor amplitudes encountered . 
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rota. 3. 'Block dbllam ror ona or two idcntbl ues or ths capacitive trenor mnsducc:. A brida;c!s(onncd by apadW'ICtS 
Cit elf and Cn.ed' At e"lrltatJon rrequcn;;y or 100 kHz. Cbody prondes lu ... .unpcdanco Pith to lIOund. Low {oput 
c::r.p;r.;:lutu:~ bu(f~n mau1\\cd dh=t1y on pl&ut ~Ott1oM aC C, and. C1 tlmtt load1nc. and. ptendo lo .... ..fm.9cdmce si4nW 
for processinc circl.liuy. Sync:hronotU detection ls used to recover rho ampUludc modulation envelope (trunor sivW). 

Visual feedback may Of may not be provided during t~ts, 
as pre(orred by the inve,tlg>tor. The absolute value, of tho 
horizonial and vertical outputs are individually Integnted fer 
a 10 .. trial. The average. of three tria1s,computed$Opantely 
for the two dimensions. are utUlled as s.;:ores. .. 

21 Body Sway SICJUitll ... -We d .. lgned a body sUbiUty tcoL 
to rnea.swe unwanted movement, such as stance lnstabWty', 
hyperldne::la, or choreiform movements. Tho potIent Is 
re~uired to stand as motionless as ptlssib!e fer three triab, 
.. ch of 20·, duration. The lateral and fore-oft outputs of tho 
fo't:e platform .re dlgitaUy high.pass nItered (0.5 Hz) to 
remove st2tic components, arid"the average integrated absolute 
.. lue, of the Iate,,1 and fore-ift center of press",e #viatio", 
arc computed. Sc;ore:s are lD. units or percent instablUty. Sub--­
trou:tin& pCNcnl [nstabUily rrom 100 yleltb the score we tUe~ 

_percent stability •. The· test Is performed with eyes opened and 
dosed. 

Spe.d and Leu",1 RttlChln:-Tapping OJarrJ/Juzt/on 

.J:land and foot testins boards, similar to those we developed 
p ... (uusly 1291, , ...... as t""udueen for tapping .peed and 
lateral re:Jching4apping t.:QOrdlnalion tests. Each board CDa~ 

speed t.su, while aU fingers are extended and thewristblockec 
for the h.nd-arm tapping speed te't. The paUent iJ Inst/ucre. 
to strike any porUon of the combined target and error .. gioru 
and achieve the maximum repeUUon rate possible. The num· 
ber of tap. m.de In two IIJ., trials, with 10 • between triab 
are averaged to obtain the test mcas "0 •. 

Arm lateral' ... chinl-tapplng coordination is ....... d bl 
inallUetin; tho paUent to .trib loft acd right tarpt1 alter 
natcly with an indox finzor .. qulcldy .. poasibl. aod to mile, 
DO errors for a 10 .. trW period. If. finser slrnultaoeoU1ll 
contacts. both larget iUld Cfror sensors, a comet h.lt 11 recorded 
The airning required mile .. WS t .. , much different frorn tap 
pinS ,peed tesu; operationally, II Is roughly IimUar to th, 
clinician', classic finger ... ,o,. I .. t "'here both .peed and It 
curacY may b. Importaot. Experim.ntal psychologists. [43) 
(44). have devoioped the measure "'. use,indcxofperfomlanc 
(If) in blts/.ocone!. A bIt ill tho unit of task iIlfficulty and cat 
b. ttought of as the pallent's chaMel capacity when perfom: 
Ins lh. task. The IP Is computed as 

IP- I '10 r~+0.51 
movement time &t [W' J 

siSlS uf right .nd left tarset arcas (width: 1.6 em-han.d, 10.5 where movemcnt tlmo Is the test duration divided by the totr 
cnt-t'uut), wIth conte<-la·"nt.r <paclngs of 40.6 (hand) aod number af taps, A is the ampUtude af the alternating mav, 
52 ll'oot) ..:m, eaw or which is flanked by two error regions. menU or centeNo-center target spacing. and IV' is the eifel­
The computer determines the ,tatu, (hand Or foot: 011 at Uve target width. Thi. width Is computed as 
Off) uf .. ell of the >ix ir ... on .. en bo .. d. Test tlmln&. . 
be!ins with the nrst patient-sen,ur contact, eliminating the iii • K"" • actual target WIdth « 
I!nect.9f. rl!3.t;tion tlms~~ojT1pulj:r·ini~~t~~~ ~on~ e.nds.t.h~ ~.where Kf;M :I 1 only when 4 percent etron are made by U· 
te>l. W. tI.",rtbe upper cxtremity t .... te !Uu'trate ,est pallent. Although the poti.nt Is Wu.uy instructed ta malo 
execution. Lower extremity tests are similar. 1\0 errors, in practice he or .$he ls prompted to "move raster 

During index nqgcr, hand. or hand-arm tapping speed te$ts, if no erron arC made or to"be more careful" (wh.lch ,caw. 
nl\)Vement is R1Uictcd to "'olunl:uUy &enen,ted o!.Cilb.tlons lIower and mote preQso mo~ments) if the enot n.te exc.eel 
about eith~r the melOlcarpophaJangcal. wrist, or elbow jalnts, 15 percent, z.nd the trial Is repeu.ted. Fot erron. dIfferent fro 
rcspl!I.:tivcly. Portions of the hilnd and forearm not involved in 4 pcn:ent, a new kcor is compu,ect. assumini ~t erron abo! 
t.pping ""t nat on the tabl.. The p.tient make, a fist and the targ.t .te spatially distributed In • Caussian f:clUon. Th' 
~ ... t~nds the inde~ finger (or Index nnger ;lnd hand upping "cot represents the correction ~actor Decemry to adjt:.st tJ 
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target width when the patient makes more or less t".3" 4 per­
cent errors. The!P, measured as clesctibed, Is reliable [16J 
and u,.fulln clinical trials [30J -[3SI. [45J-[47J. 

Hand VlJuaJ .Ifultlcholce Reaction and ,I!o.ement 
Time TeslS 

By increasing the number of possible stimuli and correspond. 
jng target poInts tn re3ction time/movement time te~tst the 
tests become more complex (48). Central procc$Scs. such as 
Intelligence 3nd mental stat!:!, become more signJnl!3.nt .. ·AJ· 
though cllnicol data are. una\2Uabl •• Hick', Law (a linear 
Incr .... e In reacdon tim .. with the logarithm [bas. 2J of the 
number of choices) lw been verified In nonnal Individuals 
[48~. Sine. complex lesu may prove u .. ful for .valuatlng 
certain Impalrmenu such as diminished central channcl1!3pac. 
tty I we include multfchoice reaction and movement time tests. 

Tests are instrumented with the board described for mcntal 
function t=1$, which has scvctill advantages oYer earller de't'ices 
(48). [49J. MeclwtJcal switches (witl; ,Ignlflcant actuation 
times and forc .. ). Incandes«nt stimUlus IIghu (that reach full 
int.ensity after a nJament healing delay), and rc:adoUE3 requir. 
Ing manual data re:ordlng are replaced with hlgh"peed ""pacl· 
Uve touch sen:;ors, LED arrays, 1l1dautomadc cOiJ1puter logging 
of data. 

A Iypicol multlcholce test b.gIns with Ih. patient', hand 
contacting the" home !enrof. A brief tone serves as a re2dy 
SIgnal. After a uniformly random dme. ranging from I to 3 " 
either an equlprobably random (I of 2, 4, or 8 <holc .. with 
a priori patient knowledge of which amy, may light) or 
predet.nnln.d (,Ingl. choice) LED amy Is light.d. Reaction 
timing begins and continues undl the patient's hand Is Ufted 
from the home position, after whic:l\ mo ... ement timing stut!. 
When the patient's hand contacts the target sensor, movement 
liming ends. SImple r~ctlon time 13 al!" tested by lighting all 
arr:l.ys and measuring the time fram stimulation until the 
patient', hand Is Uft.d from the home ,ensor. . 

In comparison to reaction ilnd movement times di.scusstld 
under tracking tC!:1!.S, thele tC$U involve a more dlstal body 
put (a hand ccmpared tc? an ann or shoultler), and incrc:ucd 
tentral processing Is reqUired. N;w neurophy,iologlcol path. 
ways are we1$cif. Comparing results could ifnpruve lucallu· 
tlon of. 1"lon. 

Passi •• MlJ,tion Resi:ra1lCf: 
(Rigidity, Spasticity, COgwh .. lingJ 

Quantitative methods ror measuring muscle tone generally 
employ recordings of either elecnomyognphh: potenti;1s 
[SOJ, [51] orthe force required to mo"", a volur.torUy r.laxed 
11mb :hroughout a nonnal rang< of motion [S2J, [53J. In 
the lauer method, the 11mb was rotated about the respective 
ju,nt In Ih. horizontal plane to keep the effect of gravity 
constant. and also to reduce the requirements of motDrUed 
drivers. Huwever. for lower extremity t=tio$, the patJent 
3ssunH~S :m uncumfortilible poSition (lying on one's side on an 
examination table) while the lower leg is rotated about the 
knt!1: juint. In addltlun tu..discumfort t time spent manipulating 
the patient Into a pruper pusitlon im:reascs t~lillg time :lnd 
the appar:uus f..:quircs ..:unsidcrable cUnic spac~. 

Tl!sting fut llU:~JSl:d limb r:sistanec arainsl gr:avity uffers 
SCV1:rul df:lgnuslh: OIud h:st lllJmillistnstfun adv-"otiJgl.-s: I) with 
th~ palhml ~:Ilt:d. n:sults ublaim:d are dlra:lly n:I;uet! tn 

those rrom clinical examlmH!ons: :!) lIIe!Jsnrlllg hmlut! versus 
posiljun :l£3inSI gravity produ~cs 3n IOdlvllJuaJil.t!d IlllrT1laJil:.lo 
tjon (:lClOr prop~rtionaJ to lht! weight Jnd .inalUl1l1c.::l1 Slnll:: 0 

ture IJf the tested limb: ond 3) ~OmlOrl \!unng tesllng IS III· 

cre.ucd while noor space requited for IOstrumcntaUun is 
decr:!3.Sed. 

To move relaxed Hmbs. we deSigned .J driver utiHztng J 

gm.d dc motor (PMI Motors Model UI~FG with ,ddlflon,l 
12: 1 speed reduction) connected In 3 serv'lloop with v~lucit~· 
feedback. A slotted disk attach.d to Ih, h'gh." vclu<ily ,haft 
of Ihe motor p.riodlc.ally breaks a light boam lu pruvid. a 
puue traJn with il frequency proportionatto velocity. A strain 
gauge (4 Mlcro·Mea,uremenls Modr!. EA·06·S00BH·I~0 "ro," 
ga'-.!8es In bridge configuration) torque tr:msducer and poten· 
tiometer with ilSSociated ampUfiCJlion I!lrcuitry. In seric! with 
the driver's OUtput shaft, allow dl~ti1.3tlon uf torllu~ untJ 
po,llion, respecllvely. 

The driver ls attachen to an elevated chair apparatus with a 
drive shart that passe' dlr«tiy under the knee joint wh.n Ihe 
padent is scated. This shaft continues through the oppusite side 
of the chair to the upper extremity ilpparatus and p::asses jusr 
behind the elbow or Ol seated patient. Upper :1111.1 luwer r:x­
tremity shaft attachments were designed to COl1nel!t to keyed 
sections of the common drive shaft with two large thumb­
screws. Either :machment c:ln thus be muved 31ung the shaft 
by loo,ening the thumbscrews, sliding Ih. ·atta"hment, and 
retightening the screws, a procedure whJch reqUires approxi. 
mately 30 s. Thll eliminates the ne.d 10 repo,itlon the patlenl 
wh.n changing from right to left extremity lesu. Only the 
appropriate attachment is cOMected during tC3tJng. TIle 
up~r and lower extremity att.achments ex:end below the 
forearm and c:a!r. resp.'!ctlvely. Each attachment h ... a padded 
drive ,urface thai rides on a bearing lrack while Ihe 11mb I, 
rotated, allowing fa'i the change In the point of rotation abtJut 
Ihe .. Iected point:' Velcro strops ,nugly but <omfortably 
secure the driver to the Umbo Optical limit switches. mechani­
cal switch backups, heavy du~y mechanial stops, and a soft­
ware·initiated torque iimit shutdown provide ruur levels of 
.. Iety, Ag. 4 sch.matlcally lUustrates the Instrumenlatlon and 
apparatus. 

The comptltcr Is programmed to execute a test cycle tl13t i: 
divided irita three components: ofrset detennlnat!on, a static 
torque run, an~ a dyruamlc torque ruli. The patJent Is instructed 
to completely relax the 11mb during the cy<I •• Qu.ing olT .. t 
determination. the outpuU of the 'torque and position tf3J1S· 
ducers art: recQrded (cr later subtraction from all values ob­
tained dUring static and dynamic runs to remove any leru 
off1elS present. A stadc run consisu of slowly moving the 
11mb (S° /s over 3. 70° range with seven programmed stops at 
10- intervals. At each stop, five torque measurements (0.5 s 
apart) :re recorded and ilYer:aged to produce one of seven 
static torque readings. FolloWing the last static reading, the 
drive:' Is returned to the start position for che dynamic rUn. 
During this run, the limb is rotated at the preselected velocity 
(IO-40°/s) throughuut :l 750 range of moliun in bUlh n.:x.iol1 
and. extension whil~ torque and positJon are recordud at a 100 
H.t rate. The knee rotates from 90 to 165 0

• and the elbow 
begins 31 1650 ::lOd ends at 90·. The reverse: urientution In­
creases cumfort between cycles since limbs rest In a neutral 
pnsilhm. A "reprugrammed 11.:51 mutJe.$!unsisllngllrtw04:ydr:s 
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Fis. 4. Sch~tic teptesentatJod af passive modon resiStance .ppararus 
IQ test naidllY. spauJt:i:r, :llId C4S .... IucUng about the knee and elbow. 

-,> 
gO ubi Hi tzJi 1541 1.1i 10 

Itar,,"ICt!IQ(CRtES> 
(JTJUJo;IC CliA't( I'IltlUS CRAVITY TORaA: 

fi" 5. "Torque venus Jnp1iu pOJ.ition curves (about risht knee joint. 
n!ocity -13&/s) ror "enna! subject (NOil 1) and p.tlcnt willi moder­

. ate ripdllY due 10 Pvkiruon', dlseasc (PAT 1). TQ? Una In dCh ICXlP 
~ reprc:sents ~tc.nsion run. bouom Une is nexlon. 

at 10, 1.5, and 40'/_ for .. ch of tho four limbs, requires about 
J 5 miA.. including tJ:ae time required tu mo\"C th~ p3tienl (rom 
the upper to lower ex.tremity c:hair~ 

If the limb Is cowidered as a passive mass (m) located at a 
fixed radius (r) from the drive shaft, the recorded torque (111 
n . m) as • function of .. gub, ,olltlun eQuid b. ,ep,.,.nted 
by 

this apparatus, not dl,ectly tprough It. Thus. cQwiderable 
sjrnplification can be rc:allzed with. fust·order apprQJUm#tion 

T(8,)sC,9, (6) 

where C, (In n' m/dog) 'ep,...,nlS the slope of the torque 
clltvO and ,elat .. to the ",eight and structu", (center of man) 
or the respective limb. In the dbeis: cue (0), anothes torm 

T(8,) # ""If si~(8,) (5) (To (0,» is add.d as rouow.: 

where 8,. is the an&lc with respect to the vertical in degrees,and 
g is the acceleration or gravity. Howeyer, analytic represen­
u.tions of knee and elbow rotatiun :ue much mote compte:c. 
.and involve weight f geomdry I and dimensions of sevcr.ll Jitnh 
cumponents. It is nO\.cle:u how these mudels behave when 
l.Jisc:lse- pToceues ~fe prescnt. Piotl of stalic and dynamic runS 
ublOlincd with th~ apparatus reve:a1 a nearly Unear f;haracter~ 
i~lh: (or norm;ls due to 3 cl)mbination of errccu. The point of 
Tut:U\\m :lbUUl thl.! juint th:mcn wilh thc )ngle of mution, 
:and the ccnler or rot:ahon is behind the respective jlJinl with 

T(8,)~C,8,+To(9,). (7) 

Since To(8,)." ,hcrred ilyitiiiiiCiliYlii most mild;"-d ~ 
QSCS by c1toking abnormal ttretch. r~nex.e1. and/or shoncnlns; 
reacUons [511. the Orst component an b,determlnedrrom the 
static torque run and subtracted from dynamic runs, remonng 
the gravitational component and :fi~lding only the disease or 
norm21 dynamIc component. FIg. 5 shows curves resulting rrom 
a poi"t.by·point subtraction or a IIH' fit to dynamic data from 
the dyn3mic CUrva. This technique is useful fet producing a 
zero-cent~red graphic (cpresentation·of resistance to motion 
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• versus the angle of rOlaUon, ilS Cln be seer. by comparing diltil 
from a norm. I individual (NOR I) and. ParklnsonlO" p'll,nl 
with rigidity (pAT I). 

While plotted data are informative, numeriC dala arc nel.:css:IrY 
for large.scale clinlc31 triab and some form of data reduction 
must be applJed. We compute two Indexes of reSISI;!nce. A 
st,Uc resistance fndex (SRI) Is obtained as follows: 

SRI s ~Ts(7. 6) - o.Ts(2. I) . 100 

I ' '6 If o.Ts~I.{) 

(8) 

where o.TS{I. k) Is the dlrrerence !,etween the jlh .nd kth 
stalic torque measurenlents, Point 1 Is closest to nexioo. while 
point 7 Is nearest extension. Since the normal stalic curves :ue 
nearly Unear, the SRI Is given In percent deviation from nor· 
mal stalic ton.. A positive percentage Is obtained from (8) If 
the dIrrerence in staUc torque near extension is greater than the 
difference near .flexion, and If an abnormal tendency toward 
flexion results in greater d.irrer~nces near extensfon (increased 
slope) is assumed. From Fig. S, Increased dynamic resistance 
is Indicated by a larger loop area between e:xtension :lnd flexion 
dynamic CUrve3. This loop area is proportional to the net 
work done by the motor during :t dynamic run cycle, and Is 
ne:arer to zero for normals doce the motol' does work during 
one·half of the cycle whUe gravity provides equal but opposite 
effort during return to the surt position. In fact, in some nor· 
mal subjects. a negative loop Work Is obtained. Indicating an 
unconscious helping or reinforcement partly due to Donnal 
renexes [51 j. 

!:f0wever, Increased loop work fqr cUfferent patients may 
Imply signlOcantly dlrr ... nt functional wnge. A fixed amount 
of increased loop work may represent a small or large percent .. 
age of work. done In nonnally moving the 11mb (anatomic work 
or AW) depending on 11mb size •. When m .... urem.nts are 
obtained a(;alllla gravity. AW Is a readily available part.of the 
obtained data:. specifically. tho aroa under the static curve. 
However. tonic resistance may also .be pr"'nt. which dbtorts 
the portion Clf the static curve ncar extension. n1erefore, AW 
Is ca1cu1ated by usinS the two S12Iic poln .. nearest nexion to 
determine CI In (6) u 

mOVlng: the IJmb over thc tested rJnge. Theuretically. nmlllal 
IS 0.0 percent. Negative ... alues Jee posslbh~ If rill: J(Jup <lre:1 IS 
neg:1llve. tn udlhtlOIl to thl! Important nUr01<llil!lilUn .u.:hll~vctJ. 
buth Ihe SRI Jnd DRI Jre :ndepelldcl1t uf Jbsulull! lur'Uh! 
v:liues and, therefore. mtlependc(it of InstrullIenlUlion tJn(ts 
;lnd 1!:1libr:lIions. The IoUll1puter 1$ progr<llllllu!tJ In ":UlllpIIIC J 
loop work. mUle index. Jl1d dyn:lJnlc Index JUlOlllallc:llly fur 
e:!ch cycle on line. 

The concepts of the SRI Jnd DRI. suw:sted by Webster 
(S3) as measures rcflectlng tWO reslst'mee compnnents. Jrc 
not new. However~ thc me thud o( computing these mdexes 
and Ihe defined terms provide new Interpretations or Ihese 
quanUties and Increase their sensitivity for discriminating sr.I:l1l 
dirferenc" from norm,l [541. 

Strf!ngth Tms 

We use two (oree transducers to assess strength. One is held 
by Ihe technician to delcmllne the maximum fOII:<: the pallent 
Is e:tpable of resisting in bllater,l owluatlon of wlist dOlSmex. 
ion. extended arm abduction, root dorsiflexion. and extended 
leg nexion. Other limb muscle groups can also be evalu,ued. 
The second tfU'sducer is grasped by the patient to determine 
the muimum (orce generated in evaluation o( grip strength. 
Both. trilltsducers are connected to the computer system via 
nexible retractile cords. 

The grip transducer consists o( a fluid·mJed soft plastic 
bladder of cylindric, I shape (3.2 Cn) in dl,meter) covered by a 
slotted, aluminum sleeve. Squeezing the sleeve distributes the 
generated force over a constant oladder area and causes an 
Increase In fluid pressure that Is mmured by ,n Ipt~g"ted 
pressure tnnsducer (Natlon.1 Semiconductor LXI620G). The 
reslsllve forCe transducer Is similar with a nUld·filled 0.8",., 
diameter. Ilkm long tube fanned In a loop ,nd piaced between 
two Plexiglas plates, one tHith a sUrf roaln.rubber·padded sur· 
face. The tn.nsducer straps to the technlci:m's palm with l 

comfortable .Iastlc cloth. The technician pl,ces the p,dded 
surface against the appropriate anatondc site and steadll). 
increases (orct while the patient provides resistance. If neces· 
sary. the technician may exert ,ddltlonal force by placing his 
or her free hand on topo(the transducer hand. Both transducers 

I . 
C, &"{IO,,) • .1Ts(:'I) 

pro:,;de a voltage output proportional to forcl! which is repeat. 
edly digitized (IQO.H. rate) during a 3 .. trial. The completl-. 

(9) of. test b .. nsed when the output voltage f,lIs below a n .. r· 
zero threshold after achieving a maximum. which Is ret.illned as 
the (!!Suit iOI that trial. The computer system then Initiates an 

and performing • digital integration oYer the 75· rotaUon 
angie. Thus, 

(10) 

where 8s Is the starting .ngie. A dynamiC re:dstanc. index 
(DR!) b ca1cu1ated u follows: 

(II) 

The DR. represents the increased work due to 3bnormal resis· 
tance bmd on a percentage of the work nurmally don': In 

audible tone, Informins the technician and patient that the test 
II 0 ..... while :imultaneously a visual display prompts the tech· 
nician to the next tcst site. Two trials/site are averaged to 
produce the seQre. 

These devices are more comfortable (ror both the technician 
and patient) than thlm used by othet' [SSj orbyus previously 
[4J. [161. [32J. {331. [451. [47J. [561. SoCtbu.flrm-p.lienl­
transducer Interfaces that effectively transfer (orces by can· 
forming to the test site replace small area (,nd. therefore. high. 
pressure) meal-skin cont.ilcts. This eliminates pain during 
testing. encouraging maximal patient erfort . 
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V. SOrrNARF. 
We dcsl~lIt:ll su((warc so Ih:l.l the DEC RT·ll opcr:l.llngsyslem 

-$ tt:lIIsparent to the technICI:!n. Emph:!s!s W:!S pl.:1ced on the 
\!;lSe ur use and 1111001111Z.:1tjon of hUnHln errer. ~bny repe.:1table 
Jnd predict:abre operations (me naming. a'feragmg 01 trills, 
pnnung formats. etc.) arc automated to incrcOIse testing 3nd 
d:Jl3 h3udling speed. while the requited Instruction set is limited 
to baSIC commands. Thus, experience with soflware IS not 
required to ga:n expErtise in tcst administration. The desctlp~ 
ticns th3t follow are Intended to illustrate these paihts. 

Monilor System 
A separate floppy disk is used for t3ch patient to record test 

data. All neurologic function "run" mes reside on a separate 
floppy disk In the system drive. Upon running the monitor 
system program, the technician is prompted for the date and 
time. The patient's fdentlnc3110n number 1$ then requested 
(usually. the Social Security number). If thi> i> the patient's 
Orst examination session, 3. pallent data file (PATDAT.0~~) and 
:I test result dire-Clary file (FILDUt,DAT) arc crealed autom3u.· 
c.lly. The technician Is prompl,d for the pati.nt name which 
is Included in PATDAT.000, along with the Identification nurn· 
ber. Should Ihe file alrc.dy .od.t. the name prompt i> skipped. 
The typed IdenUfiC:ltion number Is compOlred to the stored 
numbel, and if different. the technician b: prompted with "Was 
corrcellO typed (YarN)?" Ally" respons.ecau.sesa '-WRONG 

DISK?" message to be printed and the Identification prompt to 
be reissued, while an "N;· re1.1JotUe allows the user to reenter 
the 10 number. FoUowing su~ceS.l(uJ execution of these tasks. 
the technicz:m Is allowed to enter up to 100 lines of namUve 

or ' text. N;ltratives and correspondlng dat= entered during-sue .. 
cwive sessions ille stored In sequentially named formatted 
me< (PATDAT.\l\lI, MTOAT.\l\'I2, etc.). The rue IDdox (sufnx) 
for the next narrative file Is contained In PATDAT.~ and Is 
upd3ted e:J.ch lime a new nllrTiildve file is created. 

- . Next, an exclamation pchu prompt Is Issued. IndJc:ating that 
Ih. program Is r.ady tD r.c.ive I of 19 commands (17 genenl 
types of tests. time request. md tesi"'name menu requcst~ch 
six:charactcrs maximum). An cxpandable look.up table is 
used to reject Invalid corrummds and set bits In a switch word 
th:Jt correspond to test parameter questions (specific type of 
tests. body side. extremity I dundon, etc.) that must be asked 
for. t~e selected test. Upon receipt 'br a valid test name and 
promp(ing/entcnng test parameters, the proper tcstadministl'il­
tion subroutIne Is exeeuled. Following lest completion. a 
"SAVE DATA Cf or N)1"question allows the technician to reject 
c.loItOJ obt3ined rrom practlc:e or fnv311d trials. A uY" response 
~uses present test parameters, time of tet completion, and 
r~sult!; to be saved in a. m3Ster rc:lult burrer. Completing this 
function, or 3J'l "N" response. initiates printing of a. "RETEST 
(Y or N)1'~ question. (f 3n "Nil response Is entered, the master 
result burfer Is written to disk in the form of an automatIcally 
n:Jmed file. I.e .• TREMOR.~~. The exclamation point prompt 
is agJin printed and the monitor waiu ror a new command. In 
this csc. the file name is gener3tcd rrom tho name used to select 
the test, :lnd the :lippropriate index is obtained from a constantly 

updated look.up table stored In F1LDIR.DAT. If the respon,. 
to the "RETEST?" question Is tty/, the tei:hnlci3n is asked 
"NEW P .... RAMETERS DESIRED (Y or !-l}?~" If so, r:le techni· 
cian IS prompted to enter them. Otnerwi!;c, the le!;t e:-;:cu!e: 
with ~he preVIously entered parameters. The conU:nU ofan iter· 
atlon counter, reOecting the number of times a test Was fxe~ted 
with the same p?~i1teters, are printed during execution. Note 
that a data file is not written until a negative response to the 
"RETEST:" question OCCUI1. [ntermedJate test results are saved 
temporarily in the master result buffer sequentially until that· 
time. This buffer also contain! reserved space for the date and 
number of trials saved. 

The monitor allows the technician to carry out versatiJe 
examination protocols around time·saving, se1f·structured, 
automated subunits. Prompts with choices ~nd the rcquestable 
menu minimize re3ponsibillU~, allowing the technician to 
monitor the patient. Consistent us'!oflook.up tables facilitates 
expansion when new t«ts arc addedc 

Dara. Management System 
Data managmtent in large.scale battery testing: has tradi­

Uon.lly pr.sented significant problems. Pr.viowly. cbta had 
to be hand recorded or keyed into a computcr. Unlike most 
biomedical research where there aTe many data points ofstmilar 
type (i.e •• prmure versus time). in this case there are ringle 
numb.r results of many dlrrer.nt data type< which mwt be 
kepI separate. 

Th. design of tho monitor system with Indlvidua! patient 
dlsks, systematic generation of file names, and autormtfc 
lncJtu10n of dates. patamdten, and times as part of tho- stand 
~results'· rac:iUt2ttS automated datil management. Becawe oC 
the approach USl:d to create files, routines. wero eu1ly written 
for printing individual results according to several formats 
by answerio.g three qucstioru: 1) -"SPECIFIC rILE NAME? 

(DEFAULT.NO~'" 2) "TEST NAME? (DEFAULT.ALL)." and 
3) "DATE? (DEFAULT.ALL)." Thw, printlngllUyb.r.qu .... <t 
for results in a given m •• all ru .. of a given test on • given 
dat •• all files of a given test an all dat ... all ru .. of aU te.ts on 
• given date, and aU rues on aU dales. Fomuttlng of data for 
group stat1stl~ analysb i> equally automated and simpl •• 
Whil. running a fonnattlng routin •• patient disks are Insert.d 
one. at a time. foUe natnes are genel'ilted and rues are read while 
storod panrncter data and Iht.lnformotion "'" usod 10 .xtract 
and place data Into separate matrices of common formOlt for 
e:ach date. Each matrix row corre::ponds to a different -!;ubject, 
while each column rep~cnts dlfferent mea!ures (dominant 
side simple reaction time. etc.). Undefined columns lee left 
for new measur~. Thee matric:s are subsequently stored in 
automatically named m .. (DATA.m. DAT .... ~~I. etc.) on the 
system d1sI; whore th.y can be expanded row·w!soand.co .... d 
by stat,i>tlca1 programs as ncoded. 

VI. CUN!CAL EVALuAnoNs 

Th. tOS! system has recently beon .valuat.d for rdlabillty 
and .rrects of test r.petilion (lcarrting). ag., .nd Iiond.dn .... 
For proviowly wed t .. ts. results [57) compare favorably to 

• 
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those obtained rrom carlier noncomputerized versions oi the 
t"tbattery [(6). [29]. [45). [46). The laboratory haS3l,o 
been used to detect early function changes fn subjects at risk for 
Huntington'~ disease [57) a.nd to detect changes consistently 
in nonnal neurologic function brought about thIough hypnosis. 
Results of these ltudles are reported elsewhere [58). [59). 
More detailed evaluation of tests for reliability t vaUdity I and 
effects of learning, handedness, agc, gender, motivation, and 
fatigue is underway. 

VII. DtSCUsstoN 
The computer.automated quantfbtive examination of neu­

rologic function represents the! culmination of a 20.year effert 
by our group to develop, evaluate, and utilize quantitative neu· 

. cologie function tests cUni~Uy. Synthesis of this automiued 
!ij'stem, integrating both newly developed and extensively 
appUcd tests with the inherent and desirable rutures of com­
puter control, should permit s:gnificant expansion into new 
cJ.iniccl research areas. These Include assessment of chronic 
disease progression, rehabiUtation therapy, environmental and 
industrial toxicosis, and drug (lr surgical therapy. 

ThE" computeriIed Neurofunction Laboratory offers key 
advantages: 1) convenient and efficient data. acquuition, stor­
age. analysis, and retrleru; 2) ability to generate and conlrol 
real·time stimulieasilY;3)automat.d partial calIbration of many 
tra .. duce,,; 4) administr:ltion of a broad battery. of tesU in a 
r.latively short tune by a traln.d technician (. nonphyslcian); 
and 5) simplicity of modlfieation and expansion. Important 
,Steps towards standardlzation, reproducibiUty, and reliability 
may b. rcallzed. We.feel that these qualIties make replieatlon 

. of the. prototype system attractive. Ifavailable. cIInlcian«ould 
routinely send a padent to a Ncurofunction Laboratory to 
;wist with d!agn~i:, mess results of therapy, or determine 
dis .... pro!!""lon. 
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venity of Mlchipn., Ann Arbor. In 1957. He 
bepn his dinial le!QJ'Ch effortS at the Univer­
sity of MichIgan before moring to Los Angeles 

1911 to bn:omc the OUC! of the Neurology Service. VA Wldswonh 
edlca1 CcrUer and Pro!essor and Vice Chainnan., DeparU'l'lcnt of Ncu· 
logy. University otCalifom1a at Los Angel= School of Medicine. Hu 
scareh intemu are to find thocaiuc otmultiplc :lClcrom and to evaluate 

putative trc:ztmcnts. uliHz!n! outcome ev:tiu:Ulons such JS llr.uJic:U!un 
of Intr3blood·bnin·b:micr IgG synthelis .lI)d objective .;omptncn:ed 
qU:lnlit:l!ive I1curologic:lI tests. . 

Karl Syndulko was born in Gc:nnany In 1945. Ht:h1s bet:nJ U,S.clU%Cn 
since 195$. He ;ec:eived the A.B •• "I.A •• and Ph.D. dC\irecs In psychol· 
ogy.oUl ftom the Univeruty o(C;lllforni2,1..o.!: Ancch:$. 

HiJ specl:dty is thc usc or cVen[ofculcd Ftllcnti:lls ,lnd objcl!uyC be· 
hariorU measures In the evaJuadon or neurologic runctlon. CUrrently 
he is a St:tf( Neuropsychologist In the Neurology Sef'(jce. VA MedlcJ 
Center, Wadsworth Division. Welt Los Angeles. CA, and :In Associ.He 
kesta.rch Neurologist in the Department of Neurology. University of • 
CalIfornia, Los Angeles. 
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Quantification of parameters which reflect a human's ability to execute 
daily tasks has tieen the focus of many individual and often diffuse 
interdisciplinary research efforts. Practitioners in health care 
(neurologists, orthopedists, therapists, etc.); personnel select~n and 
screening (for airline pilots, police and fire fighters etc.); and in 
engineering design (human factors), have had very few tools available to 
them to both acquire and evaluate objective and quantitative data on which 
critical decisions can be made. Typically, such information encompasses 
mental status, strength, handedness, range of motion, muscle tone, speed, 
dexterity, c~ordination, sensory perception, etc. Traditionally, 
subjective rating scales (l=good, Z=average, 3~poor) have been the most 
widely used method to obtain discriminating documentation of such functions 
and are still considered by many practicioners to be state-of-the-art. The 
relatively few resear~h efforts which'have recognized the need for a more 
comprehensive battery of measurement tools have either lacked sufficient 
scope or magnitude, or have not included the coordlnation and important 
follow-up necessary to stimulate standardization, industrialization and 
widespread research and clinical applications. 

As a direct result of the unique research We have conducted and are 
continUing to pursue, a new ~losophy of human sensory and motor function 
measurement has been est~is~ed. A broad and expandable quantitative test 
battery, the only sensory an~ motor function data base world wide"and 8 
cooperating data collecti~rt centers have been developed and placed into 
operation. It is· no ... reasible to aaminister a comprehensive, noninvasive 

~ battery of ~trengtr" speed, reaction, coordination, body stability, and 
othe!" ::~sts with flesults computed, recorded, and placed into the data base 
a':;comatically. The array of standardized measure,ments, forming what we ' 
refer to as a "human performance profile", represents the "fingerprint" of 
ruL'i~dividual's-abi~tity to function. Through the use of individually 
designed analysis so~tware, it' is now feasible to consider interpretation 
of such a profile for specific application,s ranging from treatment plan 
det~rmination for rehabilitation patients and objective documentation of 
!unctional ~tatU8 for i~:Qrance purposes, to predicting the probability of 
success in professi~ntl which require a high degree of sensorimotor skill 
such liS dancing, 0': ~eterminins a pilot's fi,tness to ,fly. __ 

ICh~~'concept served as the basis of a Rehabilitation Engineering Center 
grant, funded by, the National Institute of Handicapped Research (NIHR), 
which facilitated establishment of the Center for Advanced Rehabilitation 
Engineering (~\E) in 1983. CARE represents a consortium effort involving 
The Univ"jrsii;y ;;;,~ Texas at Arlington, The University of Texas Health 
Scienc~, Center at t.'allas, The Dallas Rehabilitation Institute, and The 
Dallas Rehabilit,\tilln Foundation. Under NIHR and supplementary funding., 
research haa been cI)nducted to expand the scope and application breadth of 
the measurement system to incluge domains of orthopedics, physical ,and 
occupational therapy, and physical medicine.' , 

A crucial tu~ing point in basic and applied research has been reached with 
the identification of a human performance theory which provides a 
scientifically conceptuaiL:framework for,~easurements and interpretations. 
Possibilities for defining new dimensions are clear. There is an 
unequalled opportunity to ~ake social and scientific impact • 

I 
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IUSSION. 2 

The availability of technology and a suitable philosophy that can fill the 
long standing quantification gap are beginning to drive evolutionary 
processes and open doors for acceptance of new methods. A prime ~xample is 
provided by Steven L. Wolf, Ph.D., Physical Therapy at Bmory University: 

"It is proposed, therefore, that the philosophy underlying 
the primary training of physical therapists practitioners 
be altered s~ that the 'laying on of hands' assumes a 
secondary rather than a primary importance. The major 
strategy in training physical therapists should evqlve 
around mechanisms to achieve quantification of changes 
resulting from the laying on of hands. This reorientation 
would demand that physical therapy students learn as much, 
if not more, about instrumentation, measurement and 
quantification than they learn about neuromuscular 
reeducation techniques." 

(Spring 1985 Research Section Newsletter of The American 
Physical Therapy Association) 

Clearly, the need initially envisioned by a relatively small number of 
individuals is now becoming more'widespread. The importance and probability 
of utilizing research results and for aChieving technology transfer, as well' 
as for de,fining new research areas,_ is increasing accordingly. 

Cognizant of long standing and emerging needs and with documented broad­
based support of our fundamental philosophy, the Human Performance 
Institute is establi~hed to pursue the following m~ssion:. 

* Provide a systematic, co~prehensive, timely, and cost-effective 
approach to the measurement of,a wide variety of parameters 
which reflec!', the true ability. of individuals to perform, or not 
to perform, tasF~ of daily living. 

* Investigate basic components of , the comprehensive human 
performance theory we have identified to obtain greater 
understandirii through coordination of basic knowledge and 
investigative research efforts. 

Cultivate and develop solutions to applications-dependent 
human performance parameter measurement problems. 

L-Cultivate interest and develop complementary strategies 
and approaches for the enhancement of human performance 
through direct application of both basic sciences and 
engineeri,ng---techflOlecgie",. ' ---.----. _ .. __ .. 

* 

* 

Serve as an education, training and information resource 
center- encompassing major aspects of human performance. 

Promote and facilitate the wider application of proven 
quantitative measurement and performance analysis technologies 
throughout relevant disciplines. 

• 

• 
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CURRENT PERSPECTIVE 3 

Within the Center for Advanced Rehabilitation Engineering research 
efforts have resulted in: 

'-

* The "Human Performance Measurement System" which: 

o Is a modularized, microcomputer controlled test 
configuration of specially designed sensors, stimulators, 
processing software and measurement schemes. 

o Measures 19 major functional categories over most body 
sites including mental status, vision, audition, speech, 
anthropometric features, range of motion, strength, speed, 
reactions, coordination, steadiness, body balance, muscle 
tone, manual dexterity, gait, and endurance. 

o Provides more than 500 functional measures which can be 
applied comprehensively or as a selective subset. 

o Measures on ~ non-invasive basis, Client/patient basic elements 
of perf.ormance while executing short stressor task~. 

* Replication, of the system with the establishment of multiple 
cooperating data collection and research laboratories at the: 

o • University of Texas Health Science Center (at Dallas) . 
o Dallas Rehabilitation Institute 
o ~t. paul Hospital (at Dallas) 
o Shriners Hospital (at Chicago) 
o Sports Medicine and Rehabilitation Clinic, Inc. (at San Antonio) 
o National Rehabilitatio~ Sospital (at Wasnlngton, D.C.) 
o Dallas VA Medical Center 
o Wadsworth '!P, M/ldical Center (at Los Angeles) 

* A master data base, against which all client/patient data a.cquired 
is compared, which: 

o Is one of a kind, world-wide. 
o IS mainframe-based, accessibl~ to and fed by all test 

sites, on a dial-up basis. 
o Contains more than 2,000 data records of which 50% define normal 

performance and 50% represent traumatically injured or progressive 
neurologic disease populations such as Parkinson Disease, Multiple 
Sclerosis, and head and spinal cord injuries. 

* The dissemination of research results through refereed 
publications, professional society presentations, and 
-scientifi~ exhibits. . 

The BOMAN PERFORMANCE INSTITUTE is the logical outgrowth of all work 
done to date.' 
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FUmRE PERSPEC'UVE 4 

The current core of investigators is enthusiastically pursuing a coordinated 
effort toward realization of the stated mission. Specific plans call for: 

* Establishment of individual targeted laboratory facilitie~ 
dedicated to: 

o Instrumentation and Measurement Development 
o 8uman Performance Measurement (for comprehensive basic studies) 
o Data Management 
o Expert systems Development 

* Enhancing the scope and quality of the measurements which define the 
8uman Performance Profile, as dictated by research results. 

* Conducting research in the relevant basic areas ot: 

o 8uman performance theory and hierarchical concepts 
o Improved physical and physiologic sensors 
o Automated data quality control 
o Sensory perception 
o Characteristic descriptions of popUlations 
o Control'mechanisms of th~'neuromuscular system 
o Effects of behavioral and environmental factors on 

human performance 

* Coordinating the active acquisition and investigation of 
data and knowledge bases for: 

o Patient populations and treatment interventions 
o Jobs and' career planning 
o Athletic disciplines 
o Dysfunction patterns for diagnostics 
o Drug abuse screening 
o Neurologic, muscular, and skeletal system components 

and their interactions 
o Vocational decision-roaking factors, for the handicapped 

aQd non-handicapped alike 

* Conducting and coordinating research with others to realize results 
with end-user impact across the many application disciplines. 

Growth rate of the Master Data Base is conservatively estimated to be 5,000 
records per year utilizing both current and planned satellite data collection 
sites. The availability of standardized, quantitative measures covering a 
breadth of human perfo~ance paramecers and popUlations represents a base of 
iQformation pro~iding a unique opportunity to advance knowledge, and to 
result in meaningful impact. A continuous·cycle,of increased understanding 
leading to identification of solutions, ideas, and new problems is inherent 
in the concept of the initiative. The long-term research potential, in yet 
to be defined areas, is unequalled. 

• 
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SOCIETAL IMPACT 5 

Current and proposed work is expected to impact society in diverse ways 
which include: 

* Fostering 1nJury prevention through the detection of poten~ial 
weaknesses via' the Human Performance Profiles. 

* The continuing move to establish standardized measurement technologies 
and methodologies. 

.. 

.. 

.. 

The early detection of neurological dysfunction as the result of 
~rug side effects and/or disease, particularly in the elderly 
and the handicapped. 

The pre-screening of applic.;o.nts/employees to establish the 
probability of success in specific jobs and careers. 

providing more precise' definitions of neurological, orthopedic 
and therapeutic patient intervention needs. 

~ The long term tracking of human performance degradation, on either 
a s'ingle client/patient or multi-cli'ent/patient (gross) basis, 
to provide significant level~ of behavioral feedback • 

.. providing an excellent environment in which to train bath 
professional and semi-professional medical practitioners. 

.. Stimulating increased public awareness regarding human 
performance parameters and related factors which can lead 
to performance. degradation and/or enhancemen,t. 

ECONOMIC IMPACT 

Anticipated·economic imp~ct includes: 

.. 

.. 

.. 

Stimulating the ecor.omy' through the technology transfer of both 
basic and applied research reaulta to "the private sector. 

Reducing health care costs through objective and scientifically based 
validation of legitimate inaurance claims. 

Reducing health care costs through providing more accurate and 
rapid diagnoatic, preacriptive regimena, and proven treatment 
modalitiea. 

.. Stimulating the systematic prolifera~ion of measurement facilities, 
----wl:Eh-fhe'-reiiilIEiint spawning nf new support service businesses • 



304 

6 

the core team will ~e comprised of faculty co-investigators and staff from 
UtA, with individual collaborations from faculty at UtHSCD, and,other 
organizations. 

At utA: 
* Dr. G. Kondraske (Director of the Institute, providing overall 

coordination of effo~ts and resources, at UtA) 

* Dr. W. von Maltzahn (Associate Professor. BME) 

* Dr. K. Behbehani (Associate l?rofessor. BME) 

* Dr. M. Chwialkowski (Associate Professor, EE and BME) 

* Dr. a. aichmond (aesearch ASsociate, BME) 

* Dr. E. pape (Associate Professor, IE) 

* Dr. J. ~rQutman (ASsoc. Director for Information and Development) 

* Physical Education Department 
, -* Ph.D. and M.S. candj.dates in engineering (biomed .• , elec., etc.) 

* 6 technical. and :3 clerical ,full-time staff l'Jembers 

* Hew faculty. visiting scholars. and staff expected to jo~n 
in fulfilling the objectives of the Institute 

Key individuals at other sites wh~ actively collabo~§te with Institute 
tnvastigators include: 

* Dr. V. Mooney (Center for Advanced Rehabilitation Engineering 
Co-Medical Director, at U~SSCD) 

* Dr. G. Wharton (Center for Advanced Rehabilitation Enginee~ing 
CO-Medical Director, at the Dallas Rehabilitation Institute) 

* Ms. S. Smith, M.S., P.T. (Center for Advanced' Rehabilitation 
Engineering Co-oirector of Clinical Applications, at the U~HSCD) 

* Dr. W. simmons (Alamo Bone and Joint Clinic, San Antonio) -----.. 
* Dr. W. Tourtellotte (VA Wadsworth Medical Center, UCLA) 

*.Dr. K. syndulko (Associate l?rofessor, Psychology, UCLA) 

The mission requires the suppdrt of a broad-based collaborative and 
multidisciplinary team. ~he Institute provides the vehicle for individual 
contributions by additional university and industrially based investigators 
in disciplines such as physical therapy, physical education, loss prevention, 

• 

psychology, social work, business, physiology, and other areas to provide a ~ 
dynamic and expanding team capable of meeting the challenge at hand • 

• 
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PARTICIPATION 7 

Private sector organizations are encouraged to inquire about the Board of 
Associates Program. For more complete and detailed infocmation'and data on 
the current and proposed work of the HUMAN PERFORMANCE INSTITUTE, and how you 
or your organization can have an opportunity to participate in research 
programs or as a patron of: 

* One or more laboratories dedicated to INSTRUMENTATION and 
MEASUREMENT DEVELOPMENT, HUMAN PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT, HUMAN 
PERFORMANCE DATA MANAGEMENT, and EXPERT SYSTEMS DEVELOPMENT. 

* Seed funding to allow current faculty in various departments to 
become involved in the work of the Institute. 

* A visiting scholar p~ogram dedicated to attracting outstanding 
multidisciplined scientists and engineers for both singularly 
focused and collaborative research. 

* Graduate fellowship programs designed to train highly qualified 
degree candidates to conduct multidisciplinary human performance 
research. 

* Additional general funding needed to obtain adequate staff to 
both administer and manage the significant growth anticipated 
for the Institute and its clinical affiliations, over.the coming 
decade. 

please feel free to call or write: 

DR. GEORGE V. KONDRASKE, DlREC'roR 
HUMAN PEltPORMANCE ;tNSTI'rUTS 
P. O. SOX 19138 
UNIVERSITY- OF TEXAS AT ARLItiG'roN 
ARLINGToN, TEXAS 76019-0038 

(817'-273-2249 (Metro Line) 

" 

... DR. JOliN E. 1'ROUTMAN, ASSOCIATE DIREC'roR 
FOR INFORMATIO~ AND DEVELOPMENT 
HUMAN PERFORMANCE INSTITUTE 
P. O. BOX 19019 
UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS AT ARLING'roN 
ARLING'roN/ TEXAS 76019-0019 

(817)273-2559 (Metro Line) 

All programs of the University of Texas at 'Arlington are open to 
qualified individuals regardless of race, sex, national origin and 
educationally unrelated handicapped • 



lonet.~ avoids nl~ leamma1es wno ntJ 
nol use drugs. Soon he Is taltlng (Hogs 
throughout the day. 

Dr. Bllrgfeld :says 4 or 5 players on a 
5O-man football roster typlcally wilt nt 
this drug-using profile. as will 2 or 3 
baeball player; on a 25-memb9r team 
and 1 basketball player on a 12·man 
sQUad. 

"I lind It vet'( Ironic that tne leams 
and thelf physicIans are trying to help 
the professlonaJ nlhletes get off ,and 
stay off druoa and that 1M playef'$' 
union 15 lighting the efton." add!!; Or. 
Zarlns. 

"(Drug) testing Is a necessl1y because w, hsvo a drug problem ~t an level; of 
sports," concludes Dr. L:aacll. AMI{ 3J 
I4IBIl 

ATLANTA HAWK TREE 
ROLLINS HELPS 
ATHLETIES STAY AWAY 
FROM DRUGS 

Tree AOlllns. the ].tOOl center for the 
Attanta Hawks, ha3 10rmftd a non·pH)U\ 
group called the National ProgreSSive 
Athletes' Committee. The puzpose 0' 
lhD group, .,aya Mr. RoUtns,ls \0 find leb 
opportunities and Inv~stments lor pro­
fe:5S'onai athletes durtng their off sea­
sona. 
"Mo~t of the time, when the drug 

i2~I"T 88S1ii#8t'PS P'O'''''' 'R 8'" ?' 
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IllS SUilbull, w .... ~ .............. _. ~ _. ~ 

Mound," says Mr. Rollins. "When yeu've 
got all Ihat Idle time. you need 
~omethlnQ to do." AJ 7110186 

NEW 
PUBLI· 
CATIONS 
AND 
fiLMS 
We begin our lIsttngs wIth two outstand· 
Ing videOS we think every group wor1<lng 
for drug and alcohol abuse prevention 
Should have an hand. 

VIDEOS 
DRUG-FREE KIOS: ,., PARE!<T'S GUIOE, 
produced by Susan Newman, Scott 
Newman C&nter and Video Associates, 
5419 Sunsel Boulevard, Los. Ar\geles. CA 
90027, 213-463·3255, S39.95, available in 
video and bock store5 as of September. 
196&. The cta.s~dc prl!...,entlon loot. Ms.~ 
Newman invited a num~r of prominent 

'SWUr? 22m to,.,s 'im" '2 ''9PM 

HOW AND WHEN TO SUSPECT 
RBUS; YSJ IN AN AINUTf 

RECURRENT PROBLEM WITH: 

• f.ate to practice 
• Ignores curfews 
.. flUS asl9Sp" curing day 

• Mlases. appointments 
• Stays Up too late 
"Sklps.mqaia 

BEGINS TO SHOW: 
" Poet mallvatlon " SlOpPY hygiene. appearance 

.• Lacl( at hustle on fleid. " Irritable, loses temper 
• " Ignores orderu, lack! discipline • Unexplained absences 

" Common, routlne injuries WOn't heel, are recurrGnl 

-
SHOWS THESE SIGNS, SYMPTOMS: 

• OepletH energy " Droopy eyelids, reddish e)'fS 

• Exc:esalft SCnJlchlng, breaking aut of skin 
• Constantly running, rad nos. 
~ Recul'1'Wl1t bouts of flu or colds that require mlKllcai atlel1t1on 
• Appears oversUmulDted or "l'1yper" 
• a.comctS withdrawn and Ie" communicatIve 
• Repeated automObile ~d traffic violations -

- and how not to - Interact wUt\ 
teenagers to prevent them hom USing 
drugs and ajcohol. The best pn!vention 
llim mad9 to date at. a price al/Bryone 
can afford. Should bo In e'll'ory home, 
raising teenagers, In every school and 
e"'!ir'l pre'lentton gcouP. Accompanyino 
wo(kbllok available from Scott Newman 
Cenler, 35 North Lake Avenue, Pasa· 
denaCA9tt04.. 
SHATTERED - IF YOUR KIO'S ON 
DRUGS, A Valente-Kritzer Production, 
MCA Home Entertainment available In 
..Ideo stores as of November, 1986. This 
video picks up where 1M othsr ends, 
e~tlmlnlnQ. twa families whose adoles· 
cents are In so much trouble with druos 
only treatmant will help. aurt Reynolds 
and Judd Nalson guldEt the viewer 
through this e~c8l1ent Introduction to 
Ihe treatment process wnich removes 
the (ear and an:clety all fa.rnllles face 
when they make tho deCision to place 
their drug abuser - and themselves -
In treatment. An outstanding companion 
to the prevention video listed above. 

BOOKI.ETS 
KIDS AND DRUGS, JoyCO Totie. A.N., 
Panda PJlIss. 4111 Watkins Trail, Annan­
aale VA 22003, 198e. $3.95 sinoie ~OP't, 
50ft COver, 2·9 COpld~, $3.50 eaCh, 1()..49 
caples, $3.00 each, 5().99 caples! $2.00 
each. An excellen\. compfehensl'l8 
guide to adoleScent drug abuse. Adults. 
POST.DRUG IMPAIRMENT SYNDROME, 
Forest S. Tennan\. Jr., M.D •• Vttract 
Publications, 338 South Glendora Av&­
nut, West Covina CA 91190, 1985, 
$10.00. sc>ft cO"'er. Ci'3cu&se$ th$ long­
lestlng Impairment re,uUng from drug 
use. Teens and adolts • 

FILMS 
ENJOYING SOBRIETY, Slerllng Prcauo· 
lIo~s, Inc., 1609 Sherman, Suite 201, 
Evanston IL 60201. Twenty·flve minute 
111m giving helpful Information on how 
to stay sober. Rental (16mm only), 575; 
purchase, 16mm $460j Beta or VHS, 
$410. Teens and adults. 

PAMPHLETS 
EMPLOYEE DRUG SCR~ENI!<G, DE· 
TECTION OF DRUG USE BY URINA· 
LYSIS, U.S. Depanment of HoaJ1h and 
Human SeN!ces, 1986. Singte COIiJIH 
free 85 long· as supplies last. DHHS 
Publlcallon No. (ACM) 86-1442. NatlonaJ 
Ctearloghause (ar DNg Abuse tnformtr 
tlan. P. O. Box 416, Kensington MD 
20795. Adults. 

BOOKS 
INTERVENTION, HOW TO HELP SOME· 
ONE WHO DOESN'T WANT HEl.P, 
Vernon e. Johnson, JOhnson Institute 
BOOQ, 510 First Avenue Nonh, Minne­
apolis MN $403-1607, 1986, 17.95 sott 
cover. A step-bY'Gtep guide lor lamllles 

~ ~ T-e ~t\ty. PfttorIM Wl <1uldot.ll'ullnant ot onsq.~" Qy YINl"." FornI S. l,,"n8l\1. ,Jr .. M.o .. and Irhtnds of chemically depondent 
~t!nM;ol~. D~ M .... ~I\\IUfI .. lt1a5. ~ersons. Teens and adults. 

• 

• 
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SCHOOLS 
WITHOUT 
DRUGS 

.':~~-.. ,:; .:.,,:.- ... : ..... :: .... ~:.'.:"'.~ .... ,:.~; ........ ': 

United States Department of Education 
William J. Bennett, Secretar/ 
1986 
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Fact Sheet 

Signs of Drug Use 

mnging patterns 01 perlormance, appearance, and behavior may signal 
e 01 drugs. The items in the first category listed below provide direct evi­
'nce of drug w;e; the items in the other ca:.egories offer signs that may in­
t:ate drug use. For this reason, adults should look lor extreme changes in 
Iildren's behavior, changes that together lorm a pattern associated with 
IIg use. 

gns of Drugs and Drug Paraphernalia 

Possession 01 drug-relaled paraphernalia such as pipes, rolling papers, 
slllall decongestant bottles, or smal! butane torches. 
Possession 01 drugs or evidence of drugs, peculiar plants, or butts, seeds, 
or leaves in ashtrays or clothing pockets. 
Odor 01 drugs, ~,mell of incense or other "cover-up" scents. 

lentlficatlon wllh Drug Cullure 

Drug·related magazines, slogans on clothing. 
Conversation and jokes Ihat are preoccupied with drugs. 
Ilostility in disclJssing drugs. 

~~ns of Physical Delerloratlon 
Memory lapses, short allenlion span, difficulty in concentration. 
Poor physical coordination, slurred or incoherent speech .. 
Unhealthy appearance, indifference to hygiene and grooming. 
Bloodshot eyes, dilated pupils. 

Iramatlc Changes In School Performance 

Distinct downward t~JrIlS ill student's grades-not justlrom C's to F's, bul 
Irom A's 10 B's and C's. Assignments not completed. . 
Increased ahsellteeism or tardiness. 

:hanges In Behavior 

Chronic dishonesty (lying. stealing. cheating). Trouble with the police. 
Changes in Iriellds, evasiveness in lalking about new ones. 
Possession 01 large amounts 01 money. 
Increasing and inappropriate anger, hostility. irritability, secretiveness. 
Reduced motivation, energy, sell-discipline, sell·esteem. 
Diminished interest in extracurricular activities and hobbies. 

• 

• 
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Recognizing Drug Use 

Recommendation #3: 

Be knowledgeable about drugs and signs of drug use. 
When symptoms are observed, respond promptly. 
Parents are in the best position to recognize early signs of drug use in their 
children. In order to prepare themselves, they should: 

• Learn about the extent of the drug problem In their community and in 
their children's schools. 

• Be able to recognize signs of drug use. . 
.. Meet with parents of their children's friends or classmates about the dru! 

problem at their school. Establish a means of sharing information to de­
termine which children are using drugs and who is supplying them. 

Parents who suspect their children are using drugs often must deal with 
their own emotions of anger, resentment, and guilt. Frequently they deny 
the evidence and postpone confronting their children. Yet the earlier a dru 
problem is found and faced, ihe less difficul~ it is 10 overcome. If parents 
suspect their children are using drugs, they should: 

• Devise a plan ot"action. Consult with school officials and other parents. 
.. Discuss their suspicions with their children In a calm, objective manner. 

Do nol confront a child while he Is under the influence of drugs. 
• Impose disciplinary measures that help remove the child from those cir­

cumstonces where drug use might occur . 
.. Seek advice and assistance from drug treatment professionals and from 

parent group. (For further information, consult the resources section, 
pages 59-73.) 

I 
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800-COCAINE • 60 

assistance provided could not have been more gratifying for the 
employees or the company: Eighty-six percent were found to be 
wholly rehabilitated-meaning "restoration to a fmmer state of 
health and efficiencY"-4)r improved. The category in which the 
greatest degree of rehabilitation was found was for alcohol- and' 
drug-related problems. 

A vast improvement in performance and sharp reductions in 
absenteeism, disability leave, accidents on and off the job, and 
visits to the company's medical department occurred following 
treatment, resulting in minimum savmg to the company of almost 
half a million dollars. Among men and women referred for help 
because they were performing poorly and were in jeopardy of 
losing their jobs, more than 85 percent' were no longer performing 
poorly following EAP intervention and of these, 41 percent was 
promoted following care. Ken's experience, therefore, was not the 
exception. 

With alochol and marijuana, cocaine has become a prime drug to 
use at work. It is available, easy to conceal, fast acting and hard' to 
diagnose. It is a ~. tagious disease at work with one user influenc­
ing 3-10 others. Cocaine abusers constantly send out signals to 

. their colleagues I supervisors, which, picked up and acted on 
prompt! y and with sensitivity, can lead to restoration of pre-cocaine 
hehavior, health, and values. On the job, the signs to look for ~re 
erratic or unusual behavior; failure to meet schedules; miss~d ap­
pointments; increasing lateness and unexplained and lengthy disap­
pe:uances in the course of the workday; irritability, negativism, 
and constant arguments; sharp mood swings and decreased energy' 
and confidence. People abusing cocaine generally care less at'<lUt 
their personal appearance and hygiene. Ilowever they always seem 
to he having physical problems, and going to physicians. They 
usually lose their former competitive spirit, seeming not to care 
anymore about promotions. In this connection, they may even ask 
to be demoted and to work in more isolated areas (to avoid observa­
tion). They take more and more sick leave, and when confron~ed 
w;th poor performance, they may ascribe it to poor health"1. 

Superv~sors who observe such changes can be helpfln-s to the 
troubled person in various ways. They should: 

• Document work-relate~ I:lpscs. 

• Discllss these at the earliest possible moment with the person 
involved . 



312 

Coke in the Workplace • 61 

• Suggest that there is help available and offer to refer the person 
to the appropriate official in the company. 

. • Make clear that the job will be in jeopardy unless the behavior 
is changed and performance improved. 

Under no circumstances should supervisors diagnose what is 
causing the problem. They usually have no proof and are unquali­
fied to do so. For the same reasons, and despite good intentions, 
they should never try to be therapists. Finally, moralizing is offen­
sive, useless, and a waste of time. A cocaine abuser is sick, not 
depraved; he or she needs help, not sermons. In my experience, 
people with serious cocaine-related problems will often accept of­
fers of help, especially when their jobs are on the line . 
. On the other hand, overprotectiveness by colleagues and complic­

ity with the drug user can delay treatment beyond the point when 
recoveD:Y is a possibility. I have worked with actors and prominent • 
singers whose managers thought it more prudent to keep their 
clients supplied with drugs than to help them with their problem. 
Cancelled or bungled iapings, missed performances, and, eventu-
ally, fewer and fewer bookings were the common outcome of such 
pOi>r judgment. 

Many of the entertainers I have treated told me that there was 
often someone in their entourage whose sole job it was to obtain 
supplies of drugs and to take the rap for dealing or being found in 
possession. In exchange for this "service" huge amounts of cash 
went from performer to lackey. Uail and legal expenses were paid 
whenever necessary. With pals like this, the entertainer needed no 
enemies. Years of struggle an~ widely acclaimed talent are sacri­
ficed because of the failure of colleagues to take positive steps to get 
heir' 

• "he ultimate loser in the drugs-in-the-workplace phenomenon is 
the public. The public pays for the car brakes that don't work 
properly; for the clothing seams that rip open after three wearings; 
for the doctor's error when he writes a faulty prescription; for the 
failure of the policeman to answer calls for help because he is 
impaired; for the sloppy workmanship of personnel in nuclear 
plants; for the stockbroker who fails to make a transaction or makes 
the wrong one. . 

We are ~!! endangered and/or cheated unless we are aware of and 
know what to do about drugs in the world of work. 

• 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Griswold. 

STATEMENT OF ERWIN N. GRISWOLD 

Mr. GRISWOLD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I appear here by invitation of the committee, but I should dis­

close that my first contact with the problem was when I was re­
tained by AMTRAK for the purpose of advising them as to steps 
they might propose and particularly with respect to the constitu­
tionality of the statutory provisions in this area. 

In connection with my testimony, I have a prepared statement 
which I hope will be included in the proceedings of the committee. 

The CHAIRMAN. It will. 
Mr. GRISWOLD. Which I will only summarize. The statement has 

attached to it a draft of a bill which was worked out to provide for 
random testing of safety related employees of railroads engaged in 
interstate commerce. In the prepared statement I have expressed 
my opinion that such a statute, properly drafted-and I have no 
doubt that the draft I made can be improved in various ways­
would be held to be constitutional by the Supreme Court. 

In particular, it is sometimes overlooked and though Mr. Adler 
did quote the word "unreasonable," it is often forgotten that the 
Constitution does not forbid searches and seizures. It forbids unrea­
sonable searches and seizures. 

There are a good many recognized exceptions where searches and 
seizures can be had without a warrant, such as searches in connec­
tion with an arrest and also a good many such as fire and health 
inspections which relate to safety and convenience of the people. 

My view is that a properly guarded, safeguarded, limited, circum­
scribed, defined procedure for conducting random tests of safety re­
lated employees of railroads engaged in interstate commerce is not 
unreasonable and would not be held to be unreasonable by the Su­
preme Court. It is an important element that the procedures be 
carefully provided in order to comply with due process. 

In my prepared statement I also deal with self-incrimination, the 
fifth amendment. I do not think that is a very difficult problem. 
With respect to the procedures, it is essential that the statute au­
thorizing random testing have adequate provision to maintain the 
integrity of the tests so that the samples can be taken and can be 
safeguarded and not have substitutions made, and for the accuracy 
of the testing which requires standards for the laboratories. It is 
also necessary, I think, to have provision for the confidentiality of 
the test. These tests, the results of these tests should not be made 
available to the general public but only for proper matters of ad­
ministration within the operating of the railroad. 

There should be provision for the dignity in making the tests, 
though I think that is a relatively simple matter, since all of us 
take physical examinations from time to time. 

Congress can provide standards to be used in these matters and, 
as I have said, if a statute authorizes the making of random tests 
and does provide for the due process considerations, it is my du.e 
opinion that the Supreme Court would uphold the constitutionality 
of the statute. 

[Submissions of Mr. Griswold follow:] 
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STATEMENT ~~DE BY ERWIN N. GRISWOLD 
BEFORE THE SENATE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY 

May 13, 1987 

You have asked my opinion as to the constitutionality of a 

bill which would provide for random testing of railroad 

employees for drug and alcohol usage. For that purpose, I have 

prepared a draft of a bill, and this is attached to this 

Statement. I assume that the testing envisioned would involve 

no greater physical intrusion or invasion of privacy than that 

incident to the blood, urine, and breathalyzer tests now in use. 

After careful consideration, I have concluded that the 

draft bill, if enacted, would be found to be consistent with 

constitutional requirements. In setting forth the reasoning 

which leads me to that conclusion, I will first discuss the 

constitutional implications of the provisions requiring the 

testing to take place. I will then discuss the extent to which 

the Constitution requires that procedural protections precede 

imposition by employers of sanctions for positive test results. 

I should point out that this opinion does not deal. with the 

constitutionality of current Federal Railroad Administration 

regulations (~ 49 C.F.R. §§ 219.1 ~ ~.) that provide for 

post-accident, reasonable suspicion, and pre-employment testing 

of certain railroad employees for substance abuse. The FRA 

regulations do not establish a random testing program, and 

contain provisions, procedures and safeguards not under 

consideration here. 

I. CONSTITUTIONALITY OF FEDERAL LEGISLATION 
REQUIRING ADMINISTRATION OF DRUG AND ALCOHOL 
I~~S IO RAILROAD EMPLOYEES. 

In dealing with the subject of this opinion I will examine 

five basic constitutional issues: 1) whether a statute 

authoriz~ng drug testing would impair the validity of any 

contractual rights the employees might enjoy to such an extent 

as to violate due process; 2) whether, in the absence of any 

statutory requirement that each test be administered only upon 

the full and free consent of each employee being tested, the 

tests would violate the Fourth Amendment's proscription against 

• 

• 
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unreasonable searches and seizures; 3) whether the statute 

would violate the constitutional right to privacy; 4) whether 

the statute would violate the Fifth Amendment's protection 

against self-incrimination; and 5) whether the testing would 

violate substantive due process. 

1. The Proposed statute Would Not Impermissibly Impair 
contract Rights . 

Individually or collectively bargained employment contracts 

may well contain provisions prohibiting or severely limiting 

the rights of railroad companies to conduct random drug tests. 

The attached legislative proposal, if enacted, would mandate 

testing and hence would nullify employees' contractual rights 

in such circumstances. More generally, employment contracts 

may contain grievance procedures and standards which, in turn, 

might be bypassed or abrogated by provisions contained in the 

draft bill or in implementing regulations. The Due Process 

Clause of the Fifth Amendment limits the power of Congress to 

impair contracts. ~,Lynch v, United States, 292 U.S. 571 

(1934). 

Much of the case law in this area arises under the Contract 

Clause, which is applicable to the States but not to the 

federal government. Pension Benefit Guaranty Core, v. R.A, 

Gray & Co" 467 U.S. 717, 732 n. 9 (1984). Judicial standards 

applicable under the Due Process Clause to federal legislation 

are less "searching" than those applicable to the States. 

National Railroad Passenger Corp, v. Atchison, TopeKa and Santa 

Fe Railway Co" 470 U.S. 451, 472-73 n. 25 (1985); ~ 

Benefit Guaranty Corp., ~, 467 U.S. at 733. Moreover, 

recent cases concerning federal impairment of contracts have in 

the main concerned "economic· legislation, and have alluded to 

the traditional deference federal courts show to legislative 

judgmen-.s underlying such legislation. ~,National Railroad 

Passenger Corp" ~, 470 U.S. at 476-77; Pension Benefit 

guaranty Corp., ~, 467 US. at 729. A drug testing statute 

is more easily classified as a public safety measure supported 

by the Commerce Clause than as economic legislation. 

Nevertheless, what authority there is leads me to conclude that 

92-84lf 0 - 89 - 11 
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the proposed bill, if enacted, would not unconstitutionally 

impair private contractual rights. 

In determining the validity of federal statutes burdening 

contract rights, the Supreme Court considers 1) whether there 

is any impairment; 2) whether the impairment is of 

"constitutional dimension" (~, whether it is "minimal" or 

"substantial") and 3) whether Congress, in creating a 

"substantial" impairment, has "acted in an arbitrary and 

capricious way." National Railroad Passenger Corp., ~, 470 

U.S. at 472. 

In the case of the proposed drug and alcohol testing 

statute, any impairment it might cause of speCific contractual 

prohibitions against testing would not implicate the central 

purposes underlying ordinary employment contracts. While 

grievance procedures and standards, in general, assume more 

significance with respect to contractual expectations, the 

draft bill's procedural requirements, limited as they are to 

the drug and alcohol testing context and embodying the 

protections required by procedural due process precedents (see 

below), would not constitute a significant impairment. 

In contrast, the governmental interests expressed by the 

proposed legislation (protecting interstate cOlrunerce and 

travel, as well as public safety) are substantial. The 

railroad industry has experienced a number of drug and alcohol 

related accidents. These accidents have resulted in 

considerable loss of life, property damage, and danger to the 

community. The Supreme Court in practice often shows even 

greater deference to public safety measures than it does to 

economic legi~lation, even in the face of constitutional 

claims. ~,~, Hodel v. Virginia Surface Mini~ 

Reclamation Association, 452 U.S. 264, 298-304 (1981); Jacobson 

y. Massachusetts, 197 U.~. 11 (1905). ~ ~ Energy Reserves 

Group v. Kansas Power and Light Co., 459 U.S, 400, 411-12 

(1983) (under the Contract Clause, "remedying of a broad and 

general social or economic problem," and addressing an 

"emergency situation" confronting the public, are ·significant 

and legitimate public purpose[s]" which justify ·substantial" 

4 
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contractual impairments). Furthermore, the Supreme Court has 

stated explicitly that ·contractual arrangements remain subject 

to subsequent legislation by the presiding sovereign." ~ 

v. Jicarilla Apache Tribe, 455 U.S. 145, 148 (1982). And even 

in the context of the more stringently reviewed Contract Clause 

cases, the Court indicates that a less rigorous level of 

scrutiny is appropriate if the impaired contract involves 

private, as opposed to governmental, obligations. National 

Railroad Passenger Corp., ~, 470 U.S. at 471-72 & n. 24. 

These considerations lead to the conclusion that any judicial 

balancing of contractual impairments with governmental 

interests would result in a decision upholding the validity of 

the proposed legislation . 

2. The Proposed Statute Would Not Violate the Fourth 
Amendment. 

The Fourth Amendment prohibits the government from 

conducting unreasonable searches or seizures of persons or 

property. At least within the context of a criminal 

investigation, administration of a blood test constitutes a 

"search" within the meaning of the Fourth Amendment. Schmerber 

v. California, 384 U.S. 757, 766 (1966). A urine test, while 

not involving a physical intrusion into the body, imposes a 

similar level of compulsion. Furthermore, a urine test is at 

least as invasive as a search of a person's home; and home 

searches unquestionably involve Fourth Amendment protections.ll 

~/ Accordingly, the analysis below assumes that the testing 
program would be viewed by the Supreme Court as a Fourth 
Amendment search. 

However, a good argument can be made on the basis of Wvrnan 
v, James, 400 U.S. 309 (1971), that testing would not 
constitute a search. In~, a recipient of AFDC (Aid to 
Families with Dependent Children) benefits asserted Fourth 
Amendment rights in refusing to allow caseworkers to visit 
her home. The Court held that no search was involved, 
noting that home visits were not forced or compelled; that 
petitioner'S refusal to permit the visits violated no 
criminal laws; that the only consequence of the refusal was 
termination of benefits; and that the visits served the 
public interest as expressed in the welfare laws. The 

[Footnote continued on next pagel 
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The Supreme Court determines whether a search is 

"reasonable" within the proper construction of the Fourth 

Amendment by balancing the need for the search against the 

"invasion of personal rights that a search entails." ~ 

~. 441 U.S. 520. 559 (1979). Although a search of 

property is in many situations presumed to be unreasonable if 

conducted without a warrant,. ~ See v. Seattle, 387 U.S. 541, 

543 (1967), and although warrantless searches of persons 

generally must be supported by some degree of individualized 

suspicion, the constitutionality of the proposed bill receives 

support from two lines of Supreme Court cases .J./ 

~/ [Footnote continued from previous pagel 
petitioner in HYmAn had been receiving benefits prior to 
her ~efusal to permit home visits. Moreove~. the Supreme 
Court in ~ clearly recognized that home visits on 
occasion uncovered evidence of welfare fraud. 400 U.S. at 
317-19, 323. 

The parallels between the facts of !::!mrul and a legislative 
scheme mandating random drug testing of employees 
responsible for public safety are significant. ~, 
Napper v. Everett, 632 F. Supp. 1481-1484 (N.D. Ga. 1986) 
(employee who refuses to submit to drug testing has not 
been "searched"). Both situations involve random 
intrusions on individuals' privacy, and both require 
individuals to choose between protecting privacy and 
maintaining livelihoods or vital incoma str~ams. Both 
legislative schemes are supported by very real and 
self-evident needs for measures safeguarding the public 
interest. 

Nonetheless, the Supreme Court in recent years has tended 
to focus on Fourth Amendment "reasonableness," sidestepping 
the question of whether a "search" is involved. ~. 
Marshall v, Barlow's. Inc., 436 U.S. 307, 313 (1978) 
(Fourth Amendment applies to civil, as well as criminal, 
investigations). A test of body fluids, furthermore, could 
be held more intrusive than the home visits involved in 
HYIn.m. 

In any event, reliance on ~ would require inclusion in 
the drug and alcohol testing statute of many or all of the 
same types of protections as are necessary to qualify the 
testing scheme as a "reasonable" search. 

Z/ Decisions of federal appellate courts upholding random drug 
testing include McDonell v. Hunter, 809 F.2d 1302, 1307-9 
(8th Cir. 1987)(prison guards tested); Spence v, Farrier, 
807 F.2d 753 (8th Cir. 1986)(inmates); Shoemaker v. Handel, 
795 F.2d 1136 (3d Cir.), ~. ~, 107 S. Ct. 577 
(1986) (jockeys); ~mmittee for Gr Rights v, Callaway, 518 
F.2d 466, 474-77 «D.C. Cir. 1975) (military personnel). 
~. National Treasury Employees Union v. von Raab, No. 
86-3833 (5th Cir. April 22, 1987) (testing of customs agents 
applying for promotions). 

• 

• 
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First, the Supreme Court has consistently upheld 

legislative schemes which subject individuals to unwelcome 

physical intrusions where such intrusions ar~ necessary to 

protect public safety and human life. ~,~, Jacobson v. 

Massachusett~, 197 U.S. 11 (1905) (statute authorizing a board 

of health to compel smallpox vaccination of all adults is 

constitutional); Roe v. Wade, 410 U.S. 113, 154 (1973) (despite 

a woman's constitutionally-protected right to privacy with 

respect to her decision whether to carry a child to term, the 

State's interests in safeguarding health, in maintaining 

medical standards, and in protecting potential life become 

preeminent after the fetus is viable). Smallpox epidemics and 

legalized abortion may pose more immediate or certain threats 

to human life and public safety than does substance abuse among 

railroad workers. Nonetheless, the dangers to the public posed 

by drug and alcohol use by railroad employees appear to be real 

and documented. Jacobson and Roe v. Wade establish the SUPreme 

Court's willingness to accommodate the needs of public safety 

over individual liberty when necessary. Because the present 

proposal for drug and alcohol testing is explicitly limited to 

those railroad employees who could by improper job performance 

endanger the physical safety of persons or property, Jacobson 

and Roe v. Wade support the constitutionality of the proposed 

bill. 

But Jacobson and Roe v. Wade probably provide insufficient 

support by themselves to insulate a testing scheme from Fourth 

Amendment attack. Tens of thousands of people die on U.S. 

highways every year as a result of. alcohol-related accidents, 

anti yet the,supreme Court, citing the Fourth Amendment, has 

held that stopping cars at random involves an unreasonable 

search. Delaware v. Prouse, 440 U.S. 648 (1979). The public 

safety purposes behind the Occupational Health and Safety Act 

are obvious, and yet the Supreme Court held in Marshall v. 

Barlow's, Inc., 436 U.S. 307 (1978), that warrantless searches 

of work sites conducted under that statute by OSHA officials 

violated the Fourth Amendment. Accordingly, additional support 

must be found for the constitutionality of a drug and alcohol 
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testing 6tatute. sup~eme Cou~t cases conce~ning administ~ative 

sea~ches of heavily regulated businesses supply the answer. 

In at least three cases. the supreme Cou~t has held that 

warrantless. random searches by government regulators of 

heavily-regulated businesses are "reasonable" when performed 

without force and pursuant to appropriate standards. See 

Donovan v. Dewey. 452 U.S. 594 (1981) (underground and surface 

mines); United States v. Biswell. 406 U.S. 311 (1972) 

(firearms); Colonnade Catering Corp. v. United States. 397 U.S. 

72 (1970) (alcoholic beverages). Each of these cases cites the 

history of extensive regulation of the affect@d industry, 

noting that the prop;:ietors ;",f individual businesses within the 

industry accordingly could have no reasonable expectation of 

privacy with respect to their establishments. The cases also 

emphasize the need for warrantless searches in order to ,meet 

the reasonable needs of public interest. 

Railroads were among the first modes of transportation to 

be extensively regulated. Although in recent years railroads 

have experienced some deregulation, governmental scrutiny 

remains close, particularly with respect to two areas that are 

vital in the present context: labor (~, ~, the Railway 

Labor Act. codified as amended at 45 U.S.C. § 151 'et §§g.) and 

safety (~, ~, the Federal Railroad Safety Act, codified as 

amended at 4~ U.S.C. S 431 et ~.). The Federal Railroad 

Administration, an oerice of the Department of Transportation, 

is charged ~ith e~ecuting the Secretary of Transportation's 

statutory responsibilities for enforcing "all railroad safety 

laws of the United States." 49 U.S.C. §§ 103, 1655. 

Accordingly. it is my conclusion that the regulated industries 

exception to the warrant requirement applies to the subject 

proposal for warrantless drug and alcohol testing of railroad 

employees who hold safety-sens,itive positions. 

With respect to the requisite standards and safeguards, the 

Supreme Court has stated: 

'Wbere Congress has authorized inspection 
but made no rules governing the procedures 
that inspectors must follow, the Fourth 
Amendment and its various restrictive rules 
apply.' Colonnade Corp. v. United States, 
[397 U.S.] at 77. In such cases, a warrant 

• 
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may be necessary to protect the owner from 
the 'unbridled discretion [ofl executive and 
administrative officers,' Marshall v. 
Barlow's, Inc., [436 U.S.] at 323, by 
assuring him that 'reasonable legislative or 
administrative standards for conducting an 
. • . inspection are satisfied with respect 
to a particular [establishment].' Camara v. 
Municipal Court, 387 U.S. 523, 538 (1967). 

[A] warrant may not be constitutionally 
required when Congress has reasonably 
determined that warrantless searches are 
necessary to further a regulatory scheme and 
the federal regulatory presence is 
sufficiently comprehensi"e and defined that 
the owner of commercial property cannot help 
but be aware that his property will be 
subject to periodic inspections undertaken 
for specific purposes. 

Donovan v. Dewey, 452 U.S. at 599, 600. The Donovan Court 

distinguished Marshall v. Barlow's, Inc. by noting that OSHA 

fails to tailor the scope and frequency of 
such administrative inspections to the 
particular health and safety concerns posed 
by the numerous and varied businesses 
regulated by the statute. . . . Similarly, 
[OSHA] does not provide any standards to 
guide inspectors either in their selection 
of establishments to be searched or in the 
exercise of their authority to search. 

. . . . Accordingly, a warrant was 
constitutionally required [in Marshall] to 
assure ~ nonconsenting owner, who may have 
little real expectation that his business 
will be subject to inspection, that the 
contemplated search was 'authorized by 
statute, and . . . pursuant to an 
administrative plan containing specific . 
neutral criteria.' [Marshall v. Barlow's, 
436 U.S.] at 323. 

Donovan v. Dewey, 452 U.S. at 601. 

Obviously, the regulated industries/administrative search 

exception to the Fourth Amendment's probable cause and warrant 

requirements has been carefully limited. The Court rejected 

the applicability of the exception in Marshall v. Barlow's, 

supra, in Michigan v. Tyler, 436 U.S, 499 (1978) (warrantless 

search of a building to investigate the cause of a fire), in 

See v. City of Seattle, 387 U.S. 541 (1967) (warrantless fire 

code inspections), and in Camara v. Municipal Court, 387 U.S. 

523 (1967) (warrantless building inspections). In cases in 

which the exception has been applied, the Court has stressed 

the particular statute's overriding public purpose and the fact 

that the heavily regulated nature of the particular industry 
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gives individuals burdened by the searches effective notice 

that such searches may well be incident to the ~rdinary course 

of conducting business. In cases in which the exception has 

not been applied, the Court stresses the lack of strict 

standards, prescribed in advance, either by the statute itself 

or by authorized and specific executive action, restricting the 

discretion of the officials performing the searches. 

The attached proposal is drafted in such a way that the 

regulated industries cases provide sufficient additional 

support to' immunize it from Fourth Amendment attack.~1 The 

proposal requires that notice of the test;.ng program be given 

to employees who are among the group to be subjected to 

testing. In addition, the proposal requires the Secretary of 

Transportation to promulgate regulations insuring that the 

testing is administered on a truly random basis, that employees 

are not harassed, and that only employees who perform 

safety-sensitive functions will be tested. Administrative 

regulations are also to be promulgated to protect employees' 

privacy to the maximum extent practicable. Finally, the 

proposed bill. contains explicit f'indings to be made by Congress 

attesting to the public safety hazard posed by substance abuse 

in the railroad industry and to the intent of the legislation 

~I The exception, of course, has been applied to searches of 
business establishments, and not to searches of 
individuals. Supreme Court cases undoubtedly show greater 
solicitude for the rights of persons as opposed to those of 
businesses. But tlie Supreme Court on several occasions has 
upheld "searches" of individuals (or their homes) in 
situations where no particularized suspicion existed. See 
Wyman v. James, 400 U.S. 309 (1971) (visits by caseworkers 
to homes of recipients of welfare benefits are reasonable); 
United States v, Martinez-Fuerte, 428 U.S. 543 (1976) 
(permanent traffic checkpoints near borders are not 
incompatible with the Fourth Amendment); Delaware v. 
prouse, 440 U.S. 648, 663-664 (1979) (Justice Blackmun 
concurring in invalidation of random automobile stops on 
condition that the opinion does not cover, for example, 
stops of every tenth car). Cf. Camara v. Municipal Court, 
387 U.S. 523, 534-39 (1967) (while warrants are necessary 
for housing code inspections, the warrant need not 
"necessarily depend upon specific knowledge of the 
condition of the particular dwelling," but can instead 
depend on, for example, the condition of the surrounding 
neighborhood) . 

These cases demonstrate that even with respect to 
non-commercial settings, the Fourth Amendment's 
"reasonableness" standard contains no irreducible 
individualized suspicion requirement, assuming that other 
safeguards are present. 

"'. 

• 

• 



• 

• 

323 

to address 'that hazard. These features should be sufficient 

under the Supreme Court's decisions to insure the proposed 

statute's validity under the Fourth Amendment. 

3. The Proposed Statute Would Not Violate 
Constitutional Rights to privacy. 

As the Supreme Court recognized in Roe v. Wade. "a right of 

personal privacy. or a guarantee of certain areas or zones of 

privacy. does exist under the Constitution." 410 U.S. at 152. 

Supreme Court justices have variously attributed the r~ght to 

privacy to the First Amendment. to the Fourth and Fifth 

Amendments. to the penumbras of the Bill of Rights. to the 

Ninth Amendment. and to the concept of liberty guaranteed by 

the first section of the Fourteenth Amendment. Id. Regardless 

of the precise source of the right to privacy. there are three 

right to privacy arguments that could be made in any attack on 

the constitutionality of a drug and alcohol testing statute: 

that drug test results reveal drug use occurring off the job. 

as well as on; that the employer or the government will 

disseminate information derived from urine or blood regarding 

individual employees' drug and alcohol usage and medical 

histories; and that undergoing properly secured urine tests may 

be embarrassing. 

The fact that test results may reveal off-the-job as well 

as on-the-job drug use would pose no constitutional 

impediment. In New York Transit Authority v. Beazer. 440 U.S. 

568 (1979). the Court upheld a municipal transit authority's 

policy prohibiting employment in any capacity of persons 

undergoing methadone drug treatment programs. The district 

court's findings. which the Supreme Court accepted as true for 

purposes of argumen.t. indicated that some persons undergoing 

methadone treatment would be employable. Nevertheless. the 

Court upheld the constitutionality of the challenged employment 

policy. Although Beazer addressed an Equal Protection. rather 

than a right to privacy. argument. the decision demonstrates 

that the Constitution does not require employers to tailor 

rational employment policies to the point that adverse 
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employment consequences flow only to those employees whose 

misbehavior in fact detracts from job performance. Similarly. 

a drug and alcohol testing statute justified by public safety 

concerns is not invalid merely because it permits employers to 

act on the basis of drug usage that may not have occurred on 

the job. 

On the other hand, the supreme Court has shown sensitivity 

to the "threat to privacy implicit in the accumulation of vast 

amounts of personal information in computerized data banks or 

other massive government files." Whalen v. Roe, 429 U.S. 589, 

605 (1977). In Whalen, the Court upheld the constitutionality 

of a New York statute which required physicians to file with 

the State Health Department copies of every prescription issued 

for specific drugs. The required prescription forms identified 

the prescribing physician, the dispensing pharmacy, the drug 

and dosage, and the patient's name, address, and age. In 

upholding the statute, th~ Court relied heavily on provisions 

of the statute which sharply limited access to the files, 

stating that "[wJ e . . . do not decid~ any question which might 

be presented by the unwarranted disclosure of accumulated 

private data -- Whether intentional or unintentional -- or by a 

system that [does] not contain comparable security 

provisions." -429 U.S. 605-6. 

Administration of drug and alcohol tests, of course, 

dreates risks that medical information unrelated to use of 

those substances will be disclosed to employers) that employers 

or the government will maintain extensive files recording test 

results and other medical information; and that the information 

contained in the files will be disclosed to persons or 

organizations without regard to the legitimate .policies 

supporting the statute. The clear implication of Whalen is 

that a drug and alcohol testing statute must preclude 

unnecessary disclosure of, or overly comprehensive maintenance 

of records regarding, teT results and other medical 

information. The proposal avoids right-to-privacy pitfalls by 

requiring the Secretary of Transportation to promulgate 

regulations 1) prohibiting recording or use of any medical 

.. 
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information derived from the tests that is unrelated to 

substance abuse; and 2) limiting access to and use of test 

results to persons and companies responsible for transportation 

safety. 

The argument regarding embarrassment attendant to 

performance of urine tests cannot withstand analysis. No one 

could dispute the right of the government or employers to 

compel physical examinations of persons who operate airplanes 

or trains. Indeed, physical examinations are routinely 

performed by employers even in jobs unrelated to public 

safety. See also Fed. R. Civ. P. 35, permitting federal courts 

to order physical examinations of litigants. Urine testing is, 

or could be, a standard part of such routine physical 

examinations. In these circumstances, opponents will be 

hard-pressed to show how a drug and alcohol test is any more 

humiliating than procedures already administered nationwide by, 

among others, certain public employees and employees physically 

responsible for transporting the public. 

4. The Fifth inendment Privilege Against Self 
Incrimination Does Not Apoly to Physical Tests. 

The Fifth Amendment prohibits the government from 

compelling an individual to incriminate himself. It is well 

settle6, however, that the privilege does not apply to 

"non-testimonial" acts such as providing handwriting samples, 

voice exemplars, or blood samples. See,~, United States v. 

Eu~, 444 U.S. 707 (1980); United States v. Dionisio, 410 U.S. 

1 (1973); Schmerber v. California, 384 U.S. 757 (1966); ~ 

United States, 218 U.S. 245, 252 (1910). No principled Fifth 

Amendment distinction can be drawn between these other 

non-testimonial acts and providing a urine or blood sample. 

Thus, the privilege against self incrimination provides no 

constitutional impediment to drug and alcohol testing. 

5. Testing Would Not Violate Substantive Due Process. 

In Rochin v. California, 342 U.S. 165 (1952), and ~ 

~, 470 U.S. 753 (1985), the Court held that forced 

administration of certain medical procedures so "shocks the 
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conscience" as to violate substantive due process. Rochin 

involved forced administration of an emetic; Winston involved 

major surgery. 

Substantive due process clearly poses no threat to the 

validity of drug and alcohol testing legislation. First. the 

proposed bill in no way sanctions administration of tests by 

physical force. In addition. the Rochin and ~ cases 

involved far more intrusive procedures than drug and alcohol 

testing would. In fact. there is authority that nonconsentual 

admini' ftration of a blood test is not invasive enough to 

implic,'lte substantive due process. Breithaupt v. Abram. 352 

U.S. 4~2 (1957). A urine test is even less invasive. The 

proposed bill contains safeguards to insure that test results 

are reliable. and that each employee has an opportunity to 

contest a positive result. 

An employee who does not want to be tested need not be. 

But he must face the consequences. of Which. under the proposed 

statute. he will be given prior notice. Substantive due 

process requires no more. 

II. CONSTITUTIONAL REQUIREMENTS REGARDING IMPOSITION OF 
SANCTIONS AGAINST EMPLOYEES WHO TEST POSITIVE FOR SUBSTANCE 
ABUSE 

Any statutory scheme for random testing of employees will 

usually result in disciplinary decisions being made with 

respect to employees who test positive. The question arises, 

therefore. whether, and to. what extent. imposition of sanctions 

will trigger procedural due process requirements. 

The Proposed Bill Contains Adequate Procedural Protections 
For Employees Subject To Discipline For Substance Abuse. 

The Fifth Amendment p,otects against governmental 

deprivations of life. liberty or property without due process 

of law. Where a federal statute requires drug and alcohol 

testing and mandates sanctions to be applied against employees 

who test positive. the government is sufficiently involved to 

implicate procedural due process. Compare Moose Lodge No. 107 

v. Irvis. 407 U.S. 163, l77-79 (1972). 

Procedural due process rights attach only where the 

• 

• 
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individual who would invoke them has constitutionally-protect­

ible liberty or property interests. See Board of Regents v. 

Roth, 408 U.S. 564, 570-72 (1972). Among the property and 

liberty interests protected by prccedural due process are the 

following: the liberty riot to be foreclosed from a range of 

employment opportunities, id. at 574; certain beneficial 

interests constituting "legitimate claim[s] of entitlement" as 

"defined by existing rules or understandings that stem from an 

independent source such as state law," id. at 577; and the 
,; 

liberty not to have one's good name and reputation unfairly 

besmirched by public disclosures in connection with loss of 

another right previously enjoyed or in the course of 

termination from employment. Bishop v. Wood, 426 U.S. 341, 

(1976); Paul v. Davis, 424 U.S. 693, 701-712 (1976); Board of 

Regents v. Roth, 408 U.S. at 572-76. To the extent that 

imposition of sanctions by employers under the proposed 

legislation would involve deprivation of any such liberty or 

property interests, the statute should require that appropriate 

procedural protections be afforded to employees affected. 

In this day when the employment-at-will doctrine is being 

eroded in many States and formal contracts are becoming less 

crucial to aggrieved employees claiming rights to continued 

employment, situations in which an employee will have no 

protectible property interest in continuing his present 

employment are increasingly rare. Moreover, the vast majority 

of railroad employees who will be subject to testing under the 

proposed federal statute undoubtedly are covered by valid 

collective bargaining agreements, which surely are the source 

of one or more "property" rights. Finally, since the draft 

bill would permit common carriers to consider past drug and 

alcohol test results in deciding whether to hire a job 

applicant and in determining what sanctions should be imposed 

against a current employee who tests positive, the statute in 

some circumstances might for all practical purposes foreclose 

an individual from a significant range of employment 

opportunities. Thus, the statute should require procedural 
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protections. at least where permanent or temporary loss of 

employment or salary is contemplated. 

The requisite procedural safeguards include notice to the 

employee of the test result and an opportunity for a hearing 

prior to final imposition of sanctions. Cleveland Board of 

Education v. Loudermi11. 470 U.S. 532 (1985). At some point, 

the employee must have an opportunity to appear before an 

impartial hearing officer. Gibson v. Ber.ryhi11. 411 U.S. 564 

(1~73). The draft bill satisfies both procedural due process 

requirements. since it 1) provides for pre-disciplinary notice 

and an opportunity to be heard; and 2) provides for review of 

disciplinary sanctions by an arbitrator selected in accordance 

with the Railway Labor Act or with regulations promulgated by 

the Secretary. 

CONCLUSION 

In the foregoing. ! have endeavored to review the 

constitutional questions which may be raised in connection with 

the attached proposal for a federal statute requiring random 

drug and alcohol testing of rai1roa.d employees. For the 

reasons which I have indicated and on the basis of the 

authorities cited. it is my opinion that the proposed bill. if 

enacted. and properly implemented. would survive scrutiny under 

the Constitution in the United States Supreme Court. 

• 

• 
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4/29/87 

A BILL 

To provide for testing for the Use of alcohol or drugs by 

railroad employGes performing safety-sensitive functions. 

and for other purposes. 

~ it enacted 12Y the Senate and House .!2f 

Representatives of the United states of America in C:9ngress 

assembled. That this Act may be cited as the "Railroad 

Safety Act of 1987". 

Sec. 2. The Congress finds that--

(1) alcohOL and drug abuse pose significant 

dangers to the safety and welfare of the nation; 

(2) the Use of alcohol and drugs has been 

demonstrated to affect significantly the performance of 

individuals, and has been proven to have been a 

critical factor in transportation accidents; 

(3) the nation·s railroads carry passengers. 

hazardous material. and other important cargo. and all 

citizens depend on the operators of railroads to 

perform in a safe and responsible manner; 

(4) the greatest efforts must be expended to 

eliminate the abuse of alcohol and use of drugs. 

whether on duty or off duty. by railroad employees 

whose failur"e to perform their duties properly poses a 

substantial risk of serious damage. injury. or death; 

(5) the testing of uniformed personnel of the 

armed forces has shown that the most effective 

deterrent to abuse of alcohol and use of drugs is 

increased testing. including random testing; and 

(6) adequate safeguards can be implemented to 

ensare that testing for abuse of alcohol or use of 

illegal drugs is perf~rmQd in a manner which protects 

an individual·s right of privacy. ensure that no 

individual is harassed by the manner in which employees 

are selected for testing. and ensure that no 



330 

individual's reputation or career development is unduly 

threatened or harmed by inaccurate testing or by use of 

test results in a way that is not warranted for 

protection of the public safety. 

Sec. 1. Section 202 of the Federal Railroad Safety Act 

of'1970 (45 U.S.C. 431) is amended by adding the following 

new subsection (1) at the end thereof: 

n(l)(l) The Secretary shall. within one year from the 

date of enactment of this subsection. complete a rulemaking 

proceeding to establish rules and regulations requiring that 

railroad employees holding safety-sensitive positions shall 

be subject to testing on a random basis to determine the use 

of alcohol or drugs by such employees. 

(2) The rules and regulations established by the 

Secretary pursuant to this subsection shall: 

(A) ensure that all employees subject to random 

testing authorized by this subsection must be given 

reasonable n.>ttce that they are subject to such testing 

and of the consequences of a positive test result. of a 

failure to cooperate with the testing. or of 

interference with the accurate and reliable 

administration of such tests. 

(B) provide that a percentage determined by the 

Secretary of all employees who hold safety-sensitive 

positions shall be tested within a minimum frequency 

period that is determined by the Secretary to be 

sufficient to serve as an effective deterrent against 

abuse of alcohol and use of drugs by such employees; 

(C) ensure that employees or groups of employees 

are selected for testing by impartial methods. so that 

no employee is harassed. 

(D) provide, to the maximum extent practicable. 

for individual privacy in the collection of body fluid 

samples for testing; 

(E) re~ire procedures for a chain of custody in 

• 

• 



• 

• 

331 

order to ensure that test samples are properly 

identified from the time of collection to the time when 

analysis of the samples is completed; 

(F) require that all laboratories involved in the 

testing of any employee under this section shall comply 

with applicable governmental licensing requirements, 

and shall meet such accreditation and proficiency 

standards as the Secretary may establish, which shall 

preempt any inconsistent requirements of a State or 

local government; 

(G) provide, unless the Secretary determines that 

alternative testing technologies are available that 

will satisfactorily ensure reliable test results and 

identifies such technologies in the regulations, that 

all initial tests of body fluids which indicate the use 

of alcohol or drugs shall be confirmed by a test using 

a different scientifically recognized method that is 

capable of providing quantitative data for specific 

substances identified in the initial tests. 

(H) provide for the confidentiality of results of 

random testing authorized by this subsection by 

prohibiting any recording or use of medical information 

obtained in such tests that does not relate to improper 

use of alcohol or drugs, and by limiting the use of 

such test results to determining eligibility for 

participation in rehabilitation programs, for 

determining medical fitness for duty, or for 

administering discipline based upon use of alcohol or 

drugs; except that test results pertaining to use of 

alcohol or drugs may also be provided to the Secretary, 

to any railroad or other common carrier to whom a 

railroad employee has applied for employment, or to any 

railroad on whose property an individual will perform 

in a safety-sensitive position . 
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(I) provide that, prior to imposition of 

sanctions against any employee as a result of a test 

conducted pursuant to the random testing program 

authorized by this subsection, the employee receives 

notice of the disciplinary charges and an opportunity 

to be heard by his employer; and also ensure that the 

employee has an opportunity to have any disciplinary 

action reviewed by an impartial arbitrator or tribunal. 

For purposes of this subsection, an arbitrator or 

tribunal is impartial if it is 

(i) appointed in accordance with Section 3 

of the Railway Labor Act, if applicable; or, if 

not applicable. 

(ii) selected in a manner authorized in the 

regulations promulgated by the Secretary. 

(J) provide that the determination of eligibility 

for participation in a rehabilitation program of a 

railroad and the assessment of discipline for improper 

use of, or impairment by, alcohol or drugs shall 

continue to be determined by individual railroad 

programs without regard to the testing ~~ogram 

authorized by this subsection and the regulations 

issued pursuant to it; provided that the regulations 

ahall specify that a railroad may impose upon an 

employee who refuses to cooperate with the 

administration of a test authorized by the regulations, 

or who intentionally interferes with the accurate and 

reliable administration of such test, the same 

discipline that the railroad could have imposed if the 

employee had tested positive and was not eligible for 

participation in a rehabilitation program. 

(3) For purposes of this subsection, the following 

terms shall have the meanings specified below: 

(A) "Safety sensitive positions" are positions 

held by railroad employees that, if the duties of the 

position are improperly performed or not performed at 

• 
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all, could directly result in loss of life, serious 

physical injury, or serious property damage, and that 

are identified as such in,the regulations issued by t~e 

Secretary. 

(8) "Drug" shall mean any substance tha'l: has 

known mind-altering or function-altering effects on a 

human subject, specifically including any psychoactive 

substance and including, but not limited to, controlled 

substances as defined in section 201(6) of the 

Controlll,d Substances Act [21 U.S.C. § 802(6»1, As to 

a particular employee, "drug" does not include any 

substances prescribed or authorized for the employee by 

a medical practitioner, if the substance is used at the 

dosage prescribed or authorized, and if the medical 

practitioner (or at the employee's option, a physician 

designated by the railroad) has made a good faith 

judgment, with notice of the employee's assigned duties 

and on the basis of the available medical history, that 

us~ of the SUbstance is consistent with the safe 

performance of the employee's duties." 

Sec. 2. Section 202 of ' the Federal Railroad Safety Act 

of 1970 (45 U.S.C. 431) is amended by adding the following 

new s\wsection (m) at the end thereof: 

"em) The Secretary shall review rules and regulations 

governing alcohol and drug use in railroad operations that 

are in effect prior to the date of enactment of this 

subsection, and shall, within one year after the date of 

enactment of this subsection, revise such rules and 

regulations as the Secretary deems appropriate to enhance 

safety of railroad operations. Such review shall include an 

assessment of whether such regulati~ns, or any parts 

thereof, should be applicable to railroad employees other 

than those currently covered." 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Griswold. 
Mr. Van Nest? 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT V AN NEST 

Mr. VAN NEST. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting me. 
I would ask leave to submit a written statement at a later time. I 

was a late invitee. I am happy to be able to be here and I would 
like to submit something in writing. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection. 
Mr. VAN NEST. I have a slightly different perspective than the 

other members of the panel. I am a California lawyer. I represent­
ed earlier this year a Stanford diver, a woman who challenged the 
NCAA drug testing program successfully in the California courts. 
The litigation is still on going, although the diver, whose name is 
Le Vant, will graduate from Stanford soon. We based our challenge 
to random, mandatory, monitored urine testing on the California 
Constitution which has an expr~ss privacy provision, and I would 
suggest to you, Mr. Chairman, and to Congress that the standard 
set up in California is a much more fair one to evaluate, as Ii 
basis--

The CHAIRMAN. The constitutional standard? • 
Mr. VAN NEST. The constitutional standard. 
The CHAIRMAN. The California Constitution is different on this 

in this respect than the U.s. Constitution? 
Mr. VAN NEST. It is only in this one respect. It has an express 

provision guaranteeing to the citizens the right of privacy and it 
requires, in evaluating invasions like that, that you look to some of 
the factors that you have been inquiring about: Is there a compel­
ling need, number one, to perform--

The CHAIRMAN. You acknowledge there is a debate as to whether 
or not there is, in fact, the right of privacy guaranteed in the Con­
stitution, the U.S. Constitution? 

Mr. VAN NEST. I do not think so. There is a right of privacy 
. guaranteed by the federal Constitution flowing primarily from the 
fourth amendment. It is more express in the California Constitu­
tion. It is direct and express. 

The CHAIRMAN. We had a little disagreement during the confir­
mation hearings on that subject. 

Mr. VAN NEST. Indeed. 
The CHAIRMAN. I can assure you there is a disagreement. I 

happen to share your view, but there is a disagreement. 
Mr. VAN NEST. I suspect most members of the panel share that 

view. There is no question that the right exists. 
rfhe NCAA program was declared unconstitutional for four rea­

sons. 
The CHAIRMAN. Again, declared unconstitutional by the Califor­

nia Supreme Court? 
Mr. V AN NEST. The California Superior Court. The case has not 

been up on appeal. 
One, the court found that monitored drug testing like the drug 

testing that most employers have implemented is degrading and • 
humiliating. I frankly pooh-poohed the degrading and humiliating 
aspect, because like a lot of athletes I have been in locker rooms 
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using public showers and the like. We had several football players, 
not shy types, from Stanford's team who were tested in the Gator 
Bowl, who testified that when asked to enter a room alone with a 
stranger whose job it is to watch you urinate, it is something that 
leaves a long and lasting impression. I think the court found the 
nature of the humiliation to the individual was an important factor 
in rendering the program unconstitutional, and I think it is some­
thing the Congress should not lose sight of. 

Secondly, the NCAA program did not test performance. It does -. 
not test for reflexes, for coordination, for vision, for balance, for 
those sorts of things. It tests for drug traces. So in a very real 
sense, even when it is accurate, it punishes innocent people. It ig­
nores guilty people. An athlete who attends a party and smokes 
marijuana on a Tuesday may test positive on a Saturday because 
marijuana remains in the system for 21 days, even though the 
marijuana is no longer affecting his or her ability to compete. 

On the other hand, a student could use steroids all season long, 
take the benefit of whatever bulking up occurs, cease using the 
steroids a week or two before the Gator Bowl and test clean. Even 
when the testing is accurate, as I think the NCAA test generally is, 
it punishes innocent people and it ignores guilty people because it 
does not measure enhancement or impairment at the time of the 
athletic event. 

The third factor that was important to the court was the abso­
lute abseuce of any evidence, hard evidence of a compelling need. 
You have asked a number of questions of witnesses here as to what 
evidence there is, what documented evidence there is. When we 
asked the NCAA, we came up with the same thing-zero. 'rhey 
based their testing of 3,000 drugs, all 28 sports, on one study of 
2,000 athletes which showed that alcohol was a far more serious 
problem than drug abuse among college students. To the extent 
drug abuse is a problem on college campuses, it is a bigger problem 
with students than with student athletes and, third, that the prob­
lem of drug abuse among athletes was limited to a rather small 
group, less than 5 percent of the many students competing in 
NCAA events. 

So I would question with much skepticism the evidence which is 
primarily anecdotal offered by Mr. Willard or Mr. Evans concern­
ing the serious nature of the problem. 

Finally, as both yourself and as Senator Grassley have noted, ex­
ploration of alternatives is important. For 10 years, the NCAA paid 
lip service to drug education and drug counseling. They spent 
about $200,000 in the entire 10-year period. Now that drug testing 
is on the burner, they are spending a million dollars in year one to 
test. 

We think, and Judge Stone agreed with us, that before you begin 
a program as invasive as these programs are, you should be re­
quired to exhaust less intrusive remedies, one of 'livhich is probable 
cause testing, another of which is aggressive, hard-hitting educa­
tion and counselling, and I am not sure that that aggressive, hard­
hitting counselling has occurred among Federal emploYfles. It cer­
tainly has not occurred among college athletes. 

I think you are going to see more reversals of drug testing pro­
grams, certainly in California and in other States, as more athletes 
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and more employees take an aggressive posture and challenge the 
programs. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Let me start with you, Mr. Van Nest. Would probable cause be 

met in your opinion if several other athletes other than the one 
who was being tested testified prior to the event that they were 
with Sally or Harry last night and saw them snorting coke or saw· 
them smoking marijuana? Would that be probable cause or do you 
mean by probable cause going up the diving board ladder wobbly 
and someone having to be behind you pushing? 

Mr. VAN NEST. I primarily mean the latter. I think the former 
might be probable cause if it is accompanied by other visible signs, 
and the notion that you cannot detect drug use is nonsense. There 
may be some circumstances in which it cannot be detected. That is 
primarily when the use is very small. Coaches and trainers and 
people who have occasion to observe athletes over the long haul 
can tell when an athlete is using steroids, can tell when an athlete 
is abusing cocaine, can tell when an athlete is abusing other sub­
stances. 

The CHAIRMAN. We have some pretty lousy coaches then. • 
Mr. VAN NEST. We have coaches who are afraid. We have coach-

es who are not coming forward. We have coaches for whom win-
ning is more important than competition, and I think you are 
right, we have some coaches who are intimidated. 

The CHAIRMAN. It is hard because admittedly they are the most 
celebrated, but most of the most celebrated cases recently where 
coaches of some extraordinary athletes have indicated they had no 
idea that so-and-so was using drugs, I find that, quite frankly, hard 
to believe, that someone could be strung out on coke as long as 
some of these folks have been. 

Mr. VAN NEST. It is hard to believe. 
The CHAIRMAN. I do not know how Gooden got through a whole 

year without anybody, a coach, being able to look at him, as you 
say, or a trainer or anybody else. 

Mr. VAN NEST. As someone else commented, I understand there 
was some testimony from the LAPD perhaps or a comment about it 
at your earlier hearing that there are procedures in force in most 
States of this country by which the highway patrol attempts to 
detect drug use, drug abuse by visual signs, and it can be done. 

I think implementing some kind of probable cause standard with 
trained examiners for athletic events, and for workplaces, is a 
much less intrusive way to proceed and probably much more reli­
able in terms of eradicating workplace incompetence and danger. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would your view have changed if, in fact, there 
truly was a significant or serious safety issue related to it? 

Mr. VAN NEST. I think it would. The higher the safety danger 
and the more immediate it is to the risk to other people, I think 
the more serious you must be about testing. However, I still believe 
that there is virtually no field of enJeavor today in which the evi­
dence is so compelling and the alternative means so ineffective 
that probable cause testing is not good enough. I oppose any sort of • 
random testing because I think probable cause testing is going to ' 
get the job done. 
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But certainly the stakes are higher where you are talking about' 
airplane pilots, railroad engineers, than they are when you are 
talking about college divers. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Adler, drug abuse in. the United States has, 
in fact, reached alarming proportions. We know that merely from 
the amount of dollar transactions that take place. I mean it is stag­
gering, the amount. Literally the drug cartels made more in profits 
last year than the Fortune 500 companies combined, which is kind 
of interesting, and it is considered by most people to be the number 
one problem facing this country dom~stically. 

There are estimates that drug 8,~use in America among Ameri­
can employees costs as much as $100 billion in lost productivity, 
health care, property damage and theft. How do you assure public 
safety and public confidence without some kind of testing program? 
Can we design testing programs to meet the constitutional and 
legal basis that is required under the law? 

Mr. ADLER. If you are talking urinalysis testing, I think the ques­
tion is really why would you need to, because again the issue is 
still whether the problem of an individual being affected by drugs 
in a way that presents a danger to the public is any different from 
him being affected by alcohol or the lack of enough sleep or simply 
performing poorly on the job. 

The CHAIRMAN. Only because it is illegal. That is a start. 
Mr. ADLER. 'Whether or not it should be legal is a separate issue. 

r think the fact that it is illegal is really the direct reason for the 
profitability of the drug trafficking and the criminal element in­
volved. 

I have heard other experts say that the problem has become 
more serious because the drugs themselves are more potent. Again, 
if the government were regulating it rather than criminalizing it, 
they would address that problem as well. 

The CHAIRMAN. Also we would be killing lots of people. 
Mr. ADLER. But the problem of illegality does not go to the ques­

tion of what harm' drug use presents to the public in terms of the 
transportation industry. Alcohol presents the same kind of harm. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think it does. I think it does. I think it does in 
large part go to that. Obviously, there are certain things, there are 
certain drugs you cannot "take in moderation." You can drink in 
moderation. You can do other things in moderation that ultimately 
present a public nuisance, if not done in moderation, public danger, 
rather, but there are certain drugs-you cannot take crack in mod­
eration. You take crack and you are cracked. 

Mr. ADLER . .But marijuana, in that respect, is no different from 
alcohol and that can be demonstrated by the fact that if you look 
at the number of people who are using, obviously that means there 
are a number of people in this room right now who are using and 
there are no evident signs that they are not capable of performing 
and functioning. 

The CHAIRMAN. I would argue, by the way, that there are evident 
signs in the way in which-this is a discussion for another time-I 
would argue that there are evident signs in the slow and subtle de­
cline of this nation in terms of its productivity, its ethic, its work 
habits and a whole range of other things. I happen to think that 
there are real signs of that. I think there are signs of it in terms of 
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things ranging from teenage suicides to performance in school. I 
think there are direct correlations, but again that is another argu­
ment for another day. 

I have tended, as you know, to come down on the side of strict 
interpretation and have only with great, great, great reservation 
and caution extended the ability of government to intrude any­
where. 

Let me ask a question. Is there a distinction in your mind be­
tween pre- and post-employment testing? 

Mr. ADLER. Yes, there is. Pre-employment testing has been found 
by most of the courts, without any serious examination, to be con­
stitutional. 

The CHAIRMAN. How about you, the ACLU? 
Mr. ADLER. We believe, again, it is a constitutional problem be­

cause you have no reason to suspect an individual at that point 
either. When an individual comes to you applying for a job, you 
evaluate the person's resume, you do an interview, you do what­
ever kind of background check you want on the person and you 
make the decision. The courts have indicated that an individual 
who is already on the job does have a greater interest than an ap­
plicant. 'It is both a liberty and property interest involved in terms 
of any kind of action that is going to adversely affect the person's 
status in that job or a potential for promotion. 

The CHAIRMAN. I have a minute to vote. Let me vote and come 
back and I will not keep you all very much longer, I promise. 

[Short recess.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Back on the record. 
Mr. Griswold, would you elaborate a little bit for me and for the 

record on the reasonableness of a search as it relates to urinalysis. 
You indicated there could be such a plan or a system or a testing 
mechanism set up that would meet the test of reasonableness. 

Mr. GRISWOLD. You mean in terms of the dignity business? 
The CHAIRMAN. In terms of anything. The argument made by 

Mr. Adler, as I understand it, and Mr. Van Nest, is that without 
establishing probable cause there is not a circumstance under 
which, and correct me if I am wrong, gentlemen-there is not a cir­
cumstance under which demanding a urinalysis of an employee 
would be constitutionally sound. 

Mr. ADLER. We would recognize, since it is not in the criminal 
context in terms of prosecution, that the standard may not be 
"probable cause" but it would at least require individualized suspi­
cion that the person has engaged in the conduct you are trying to 
prove occurred. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would you comment on that for me, Mr. Gris­
wold? 

Mr. GRISWOLD. Well, 75, 85 years ago, 80 yeai:.., ago, the Supreme 
Court in Jacobson v. Massachusetts held that compulsory vaccina­
tion did not violate any constitutional provision. I suppose that 
would be due process, rather than search or seizure, but it is the 
same kind of personal violation. There are a number of lower court 
decisions upholding random drug testing such as for prison guards, 
military personnel. There is a decision of the fIfth circuit just 
within the month upholding the testing of Customs agents who are 
applying for promotion and a case last year involving jockeys. 

.. 
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I put the whole question of athletes both amateur and profession­
al, and that would include jockeys, very low down on the list. 
When there is a question of protecting the public against apprecia­
ble risk at relatively low cost, the individual involved in connection 
with employment, I find it fairly easy to come to the conclusion 
that a requirement of random drug testing is "reasonable." 

Now, reasonable is one of those words which you do not put in a 
computer and it comes out here or it comes out there and that is it. 
It is a question of judgment. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would it matter to anyone on the panel if the 
judgment were made as a matter of national policy that because 
drug abuse is so prevalent in America that there would be and 
could be random testing in the workplace at the federal level ')r at 
any level, private or public employment, but there could be no 
action taken against the employee if, in fact, they were found to 
have consumed or been a consumer of drugs? I am seriously asking 
the question. 

Mr. ADLER. I would ask why they are going to do it if no action is 
being taken. 

The CHAIRMAN. It is a very serious action. One of the things you 
might want to do is you might want to make it clear to the public 
because there is overwhelming evidence that people deny the exist­
ence of the problem. You might want to help society identify those 
people who are, in fact, consumers of drugs to be able to bring 
them out into a position where you can begin to help them, to fash­
ion programs to help with rehabilitation, to begin the process. 

Look, I do not see how we are going to make any progress in this 
country unless we begin to change attitudes, and I do not see how 
we are going to make any progress in this country unless we 
change attitudes about drugs. We are too permissive about drugs as 
a society. We have to begin to change attitudes. 

I want to ask a constitutional question first, not whether I am 
right or wrong about changing attitudes. Would there be a consti­
tutional violation if, in tact, testing was demanded without any rea­
sonable suspicion or probable cause either for everyone from ath­
letes to employees at the National Security Agency, if, in fact, 
there could be no action taken based on that test alone, for those 
confirmatory tests alone? 

Mr. VAN NEST. I think there would be, Mr. Chairman, for this 
reason, that the Constitution requires that taking a step like this, 
which is an invasion to some extent of privacy, that there be a rea­
sonable relation between what you are doing and the goals you are 
attempting to accomplish, and if you implement that sort of a pro­
gram you are conceding, number one, that the only possible thing 
you could be doing is deterrence. It has a deterrent effect only. You 
are not going to be weeding out individuals from the workforce 
who are actually performing badly. You are not going to be looking 
really at performance at all. You are hoping with this sort of blun­
derbuss approach that you will deter some people and you may 
deter some people. 

The CHAIRMAN. Not only deter, but identify and also rehabilitate. 
All the psychologists and psychiatrists point out that one of the 
great problems that drug abusers have is the unwillingness or in­
ability to acknowledge the existence of their problem, number one; 
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and, number two, the fear that there will be retribution if they at­
tempt to deal with their problem, and they know they have a prob­
lem. So it is not just merely to deter, it would be to help. 

Mr. VAN NEST. Deter and help, but I guess my point is to the 
extent that it is not directed specifically at performance, I think 
such a broad approach has a lesser chance of passing constitutional 
muster than a more specific approach which says we are going to 
try to identify people who are lousing up and who are performance 
risks and who are risks to health and safety and pull them out of 
the dangerous jobs, and I think your hypothetical approach is such 
a broad one that it would have less chance of passing muster. 

Mr. EVANS. Mr. Chairman, I agree that such an approach would 
not be constitutional because it leaves out other factors that are 
taken into account in looking at the balancing test between the 
public and the private interests. With the fourth amendment, a cit­
izen gets the most protection when he or she is the subject of a 
criminal investigation tmd any evidence or testimony that is going 
to be gathered as a result of a search is going to be used for crimi­
nal prosecution. So at this end of the fourth amendment we require 
probable cause and we would probably require hard evidence 
before we do anything about it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you this question. Let us assume the 
DuPont Company, for example, is experimenting with a substance 
that would in fact interfere with the ability of a drug to have an 
impact upon or have the stimulant impact or depressant impact 
upon a citizen that in fact it is designed to have. Let us assume the 
chemical industry comes up with a vaccination, if you will. Would 
it be unreasonable or unlawful to require all people in this country 
to be vaccinated against being able to be affected by cocaine? 

Mr. ADLER. I believe it would, because once again-and I am not 
trying to condone the use of such substances-but you have to real­
ize by the number of people we are talking about, this is a con­
scioc.s choice by the vast majority who are not addicted to the sub­
stance. They view it recreationally the way people in this country 
view alcohol. The only difference is that alcohol is legal and mari­
juana and cocaine are illegal. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is a big difference. 
Mr. ADLER. It is, but when you talk about rehabilitation, reha­

bilitation for those people is telling them you cannot have a job if 
you continue to do this. It is quite different from rehabilitation for 
someone who has a medical problem with a drug. 

The CHAIRMAN. There is a direct correlation that unless we go 
the route you are suggesting of legalizing the drug, there is a direct 
correlation between your ability to walk out of your apartment and 
get into your car safely and the consumption of cocaine in this 
town. 

Mr. ADLER. I guess the problem I have is that if you look at the 
number of people who are said to use cocaine regularly and yet you 
hear the employers and the Justice Department say we do not see 
the signs too readily, we cannot expect that such widespread use is 
going to lead to people driving all over the streets, or falling down 
out of their houses. That simply does not exist because, unfortu­
nately, people can use these drugs responsibly, in a sense, at least 
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they can use them without showing any outward effect that mani­
fests itself in their daily lives. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would it be unconstitutional if the Dupont Com­
pany comes up with an Interferon that prevents a heroin addict 
from being able to get the benefit from the heroin he or she is in­
gesting or shooting into their veins? 

Mr. GRISWOLD. That is a hypothetical which is-­
The CHAIRMAN. '\Vhich is not too far off. 
Mr. GRISWOLD. That is hard to contemplate, but if it were clear 

that it was as good a protection as a vaccination was against small 
pox and not that it would help in two-thirds of the cases or some­
thing like that, I would think that it was clearly covered by the 
decision of long ago which was a very useful 011,e in this country, 

Mr. EVANS. Mr. Chairman, I would like to complete my idea on 
this. You are leaving out people who have a reasonable expectation 
of privacy which the law considers in making fourth amendment 
decisions. Just using drug testing only to provide rehabilitation 
when weighed against a citizen's reasonable expectation of privacy 
does not meet the constitutional test. However, the courts now are 
looking at drug testing from the point of view of the "administra­
tive search doctrine" where if a search is implemented for a non­
criminal purpose, Le., for some use in employment, that the same 
standard does not apply that applies with a criminal investigation. 

Mr. ADLER. But that is a radical change in the law, because that 
doctrine as it appears in the three court of appeals cases has only 
applied to searches of commercial premises. No one had ever con­
templated applying it to the searches of a private person, which 
the court has held to a much more sanctified privacy standard 
than searching a business location. 

Mr. EVANS. That is not an accurate portrayal. There are plenty 
of exceptions within the administrative search doctrine, for exam­
ple, where a welfare worker can go in and search a home without 
obtaining a warrant to ascertain certain facts about the welfare re­
cipient. We have personal searches in airports. Cars impounded as 
a result of a criminal offense, can be searched without obtaining a 
search warrant. The administrative search doctrine is now being 
applied to drug testing in employment to enforce legitimate work 
rules. 

If we put every action of a public employer to the same stand­
ards that apply to a criminal investigation, you are going to immo­
bilize employers. That means every time they ask an employee a 
question the employer has got to submit it to criminal investigation 
standards? I think the result would be ridiculous. 

Mr. ADLER. I still submit the examples you gave did not involve 
searches of a person anywhere near as intrusive in terms of indi­
vidual dignity as this kind of test. 

The CHAIRMAN. Airport searches. 
Mr. ADLER. No. Airport search is a very different thing, for two 

reasons. It gives you instantaneously the information that the gov­
ernment is entitled to fmd out, which is whether or not you are 
carrying a weapon which would jeopardize people on an airplane. 
There is a minimum of intrusiveness in the sense that you do not 
have to disrobe, and you provide no other information. 
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The CHAIRMAN. In certain circumstances you have to disrobe. 
How about Customs searches? 

Mr. ADLER. I think they have always been problematic in terms 
of the fourth amendment. That is why they have been confined to 
the border. 

The CHAIRMAN. You talk about intrusive. 
Mr. ADLER. They have been confined to the situation of people 

crossing the national border. 
The CHAIRMAN. How will that, more or less, impact upon the 

safety of American citizens, whether or not someone is a regular 
consumer of a dangerous drug? 

Mr. ADLER. Again, the test you are discussing here is much more 
personal because of the medical information an individual is forced 
to disclose, first, by saying whether or not he is taking any medica­
tions which might throw off the results of the test and, second, be­
cause urinalysis itself can discover a great deal about your medical 
condition, including whether a woman is pregnant, and whether an 
individual is a diabetic or epileptic. It is more intrusive. 

The CHAIRMAN. The information is not in terms of how degrad­
ing it is. Customs agents have rubber gloves, you know, of course, 
and I cannot think of anything more intrusive than that. • 

Mr. ADLER. I am not saying that we agree with the scope of per-
missible border searches. I am saying that is a fact of life. 

The CHAIRMAN. What I am trying to identify is where we cross 
the constitutional line and if we are talking about searches that 
are degrading and intrusive, I can think of searches that are per­
missible now that are more degrading and more intrusive than a 
urinalysis by a long shot. 

Mr. GRISWOLD. It was my duty when I was Soljcitor General to 
defend some quite degrading Customs searches, and I did it success­
fully. 

Mr. VAN NEST. Not many, though, Mr. Chairman, are strictly 
random. Not many of those more degrading searches you are think­
ing about are done on a regular basis randomly. Most are conduct­
ed on some sort of reasonable suspicion. 

The CHAIRMAN. One of the things I am very concerned about is 
the invasion of privacy of an employee, federal or otherwise. But I 
find I am in a bit of a dilemma. The very randomness, strangely 
enough, protects the thing I most worry about in a strange way. I 
most worry about this notion of establishing probable cause or 
having reasonable suspicion. I can picture the courts making a 
judgment, yes, that it is reasonable suspicion because you look 
funny, you walk in and you bumped into the water cooler and I am 
just waiting for you because you had a bad day, you have a head­
ache, and I am just waiting for you to sit in that swivel chair that 
sometimes breaks and falls down, say, ah-huh, that is it. I am 
much more concerned about that quite frankly, than I am about 
the randomness of the test. 

If you walk in and say every seventh person through the door, 
well, I will take my chances on that before I take my chances on 
an employer, Federal or otherwise, making a judgment on whether 
or not I have crossed the line or met the test of reasonable suspi- • 
cion without that being much more clearly defmed than anything I 
have even remotely heard here. 
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So ironically my instinct is against this legislation, but the only 
thing that brings me closer to thinking there may be a way to deal 
with this problem is the randomness of it, the thing that bother 
you all the most. 

Mr. GRISWOLD. Not me. 
The CHAIRMAN. I am sorry, your colleagues at the other end of 

the table. 
Mr. GRISWOLD. I think the randomness is important and desira­

ble and does help to bring the ultimate appropriate conclusion to 
the point that it is reasonable, that being a question of judgment 
and that is a factor which points towards reasonableness. 

Mr. VAN NEST. Mr. Chairman, trust your instincts on this be­
cause if you do not--

The CHAIRMAN. You are beginning to lose me. 
Mr. VAN NEST. If you do not, the situation you will have is a 

much, much, much greater invasion of the privacy of far more 
people than if you stick with the probable cause standard. What we 
are trying to ferret out, I think, in these workplace rules is people 
whose performance is jeopardizing the lives and safety of other 
people. A random test procedure is going to just of necessity call, as 
it has in the Executive order, for testing of far greater numbers . 
Far greater numbers of citizens are going to be subjected to it. 

The CHAIRMAN. What if they randomly test one in every million? 
Mr. V AN NEST. Realistically that is not what is going to happen. 

I do not think it is what is happening. 
The CHAIRMAN. I have never, not because I am better or worse, 

but I have never used any drugs, I mean other than a prescribed 
drug by a physician. But I want to tell you something: If I did and I 
knew there was one in a million chance my name would come up 
on that little clicker that day or one in a thousand or one in a hun­
dred, it surely would make me think about it. I do not understand 
how it wouldn't, unless I was already so strung out I could not do 
anything about it, and then I would hope the hell I got caught and 
got some help probably. 

Mr. ADLER. Again, I would strongly agree with your original com­
ment that deterrence is a valuable thing, but in our society, most 
of our liberties, most of our freedoms are protected by procedure 
and it is precisely the fact that we reject certain means of accom­
plishing certain laudable objectives, or deterring unacceptable con­
duct, because those means are basically repugnant to our values. 

In terms of personal privacy, not all people are or should be 
treated the same. We know, for example, someone in your particu­
lar field of employment tends to enjoy less personal privacy than 
someone who is not in that field, and the courts have said that a 
reasonable expectation of personal privacy is subjective so long as 
society is willing to say that in those facts and circumstances that 
subjective expectation of privacy is reasonable. 

The CHAIRMAN. Except when you end up having a circumstance 
existing in society that is clearly so overwhelmingly detrimental to 
society as a whole, and I have become so convinced-I am so con­
vinced about the extent, pervasiveness, danger, both physical and 
economic, from the consumption of drugs to the extent they have 
reached in this country that I think it is an overwhelming problem. 
It is at least as dangerous to American citizens and to society as 
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whether or not people are licensed drivers, whether or not people, 
in fact, are vaccinated against some dread disease. 

Mr. ADLER. If it is as dangerous, for example, as some people in 
this country believe the problem of handguns is, would anyone seri­
ously propose that people could be searched without probable cause 
to determine whether they were illegally in possession of firearms? 

Mr. GRISWOLD. They do it every time they go through an airport. 
Mr. ADLER. Only in that very limited context. If you do not fly in 

an airplane, you are not searched. 
The CHAIRMAN. How about if you fly an airplane? 
Mr. ADLER. As someone who does fly occasionally, I would feel 

much more comfortable if I knew that the pilot was being observed 
by someone who is trained to understand drug and alcohol abuse, 
familiar with the pilot, knew him, saw him for a few minutes 
before he left, rather than having him taking urinalyses. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would you share that view clearly where safety 
is an issue, assuming it was proven scientifieally you could test for 
the presence of a drug in the system by a lock of hair? Would you 
object then? 

Mr. ADLER. It is less intrusive in terms of the means. In terms of 
principle that I have a right to be left alone as long as I am not • 
doing anything that is wrong--

The CHAIRMAN. Where do we draw the line between whether or 
not I as a trained physician and a trained scientist look in your 
eyes and watch your mood and habits while you are in the lounge 
prior to getting in the plane and, say, give me a lock of your hair? 
It is intrusive. I am watching. I am studying you. 

Mr. EVANS. I urge you to trust your intellect instead of your in­
stinct, as I hope any member of Congress would do. 

The CHAIRMAN. It depends on your intellect. Some should trust it 
more than others. 

Mr. EVANS. I am aware you have a very strong intellect. 
The CHAIRMAN. Where would you like to be Ambassador? 

[Laughter.] 
Mr. EVANS. Some place warm where I would not have a lot of 

work to do. 
But I think you are onto something here. I think also that 

random testing-and I really deplore the use of the word 
"random," I would prefer the term "neutral selection process" -is 
also less divisive. It does not pit group against group. Everybody is 
liable. 

I think if we look at people's reasonable expectations of privacy, 
there are jobs where personal privacy expectations are lowered. I 
am an attorney. The New Jersey Supreme Court has decided an at­
torney in New Jersey is an attorney 24 hours a day. If I do some­
thing unethical in a non-legal business, I may be brought up for 
ethical charges in New Jersey under our attorney ethics. However, 
I think members of the public who have normal privacy rights and 
who are going to be asked to take drug tests as some kind of thera­
peutic program on a mass basis would have a right to a reasonable 
expectation of privacy. They are not willingly entering into some- • 
thing where they are giving up some of their privacy. I think that 
is the way the law is going to hold and has held so far. With jobs 
such as prison guards, and jockeys and Customs officials, they 
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freely contract to take on those job responsibilities. No one has a 
right to be a Customs official. No one has a right to be a jockey or 
a prison guard. You enter of your own free will and you take some 
of the risks and some of the responsibilities along with it. 

Mr. ADLER. Senator, if I may say, that is the classic slippery 
slope situation. When he says in one verse he is equating jockeys, 
prison guards, airline pilots, it should be clear that those three jobs 
are not similar in any real way. No, it is because for each occupa­
tion, the employer would like to believe their employees should be 
trustworthy, and capable of confidence. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you not acknowledge that there is a question 
of what the reasonable expectation of privacy is on a job that you 
seek, what that reasonable expectation of privacy is that goes along 
with that? 

Mr. ADLER. I guess what I am saying is I for one did not under­
stand how the court could say that jockeys have such little expecta­
tion of privacy given what it is that they do. What they do is not of 
crucial significance to society and what they do--

The CHAIRMAN. It sure as hell is to the jockey sitting next to you. 
If you falloff the horse and you do not know much about horse 
racing. 

Mr. ADLER. That is if you believe the Shoemaker case. The dis­
trict court specifically found that the New Jersey Racing Commis­
sion presented absolutely no evidence linking any drug use with 
any accident. 

Mr. EVANS. If I can illuminate you on that case I like slippery 
slopes because it is the fastest way to get to the bottom of some­
thing. 

The CHAIRMAN. You just lost your ambassadorship. [Laughter.] 
Mr. EVANS. I am sorry, I am a lawyer not a humorist. 
The bottom line in this, and the connection in all those cases, is 

public safety and public interest. The way the court reasoned it in 
the New Jersey jockey case was that New Jersey has a serious fi­
nancial interest in the integrity of the racing profession in our 
State, plus being a jockey is very dangerous, One jockey can fall off 
a horse and injure another jockey or trip the horse behind him, 
and it is these concerns, not any evidence of drug abuse in the jock­
eys that gave sufficient public interest to outweigh the privacy con­
cern. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would either of you like to make a closing state­
ment? 

Mr. GRISWOLD. It seems to me that the appropriate thing for the 
Congress to do is to pick one or more clear safety related situations 
and devise a carefully constructed statute and put it into effect, 
and then we can learn a great deal about whether there really is 
an interference ",ith people, whether it does any good, and I think 
that if Congress would proceed along that line it could not be prop­
erly criticized for doing anything inappropriate, because if it is 
clearly safety related and is carefully devised, in my view the Su­
preme Court is not going to hold it involves an unreasonable 
search or seizure . 

Mr. VAN NEST. Let us start in that vein with probable cause. 
Why start at the far end? If we start with the narrowest and we 
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feel our way along, we are going to have a more valid program in 
the end. 

The CHAIRMAN. I have 30 seconds to vote. I thank you all. 
I really appreciate the inconvenience you were willing to go 

through. 
The hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 1:12 p.m., the committee was adjourned, subject 

to call of the Chair.] 
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APPENDIX 

WRITTEN STATEMENT OF THE 
AIR TRANSPORT ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 

HEARING ON DRUG TESTING 
APRIL 9, 1987 

THE AIR TRANSPORT ASSOCIATION OF ~mRICA (ATA) APPRECIATES 

THE OPPORTUNITY TO PARTICIPATE IN THIS COMMITTEE'S EXAMINATION 

OF THE ISSUE OF DRUG TESTING. WE HAVE PREPARED THIS STATEMENT 

TO PRESENT OUR VIEWS CONCERNING DRUG AND ALCOHOL TESTING IN THE 

COMMERCIAL AIRLINE INDUSTRY. ATA REPRESENTS THE INTERESTS OF 

U.S, SCHEDULED AIRLINES, BOTH PASSENGER AND CARGO CARRIERS . 

ATA MEMBERS ACCOUNT FOR APPROXIMATELY 96 PERCENT OF THE REVENUE 

PASSENGER MILES, AND AN EVEN GREATER PERCENTAGE OF THE FREIGHT 

MILES FLOWN BY THE SCHEDULED AIRLINES OF THIS COUNTRY. IN 

1986, U.S. SCHEDULED AIRLINES EMPLOYED MORE THAN 412,000 PEOPLE. 

WE ARE VERY PLEASED THAT THIS COMMITTEE HAS TURNED ITS 

ATTENTION TO THIS VITALLY IMPORTANT, ALBEIT DIFFICULT AND COM­

PLEX, ISSUE. WE HOPE THAT THIS COMMITTEE CAN SUPPORT A FEDERAL 

AIR REGULATION WHICH GIVES AIRLINE EMPLOYERS THE TOOLS THEY 

NEED TO ENFORCE COMPANY SAFETY RULES, BUT WHICH AT THE SAME 

TIME ADEQUATELY PROTECTS THE INTERESTS OF EMPLOYEES IN THEIR 

PRIVACY AND IN THEIR JOBS. WE FIRMLY BELIEVE THAT SUCH A REGU­

LATION CAN BE PROMULGATED BY THE FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRA-

TION (FAA). 

OUR MEMBER AIRLINES HAVE BEEN CONCERNED FOR SOME TIME ABOUT 

THE SPREADING DRUG PROBLEM IN OUR SOCIETY. NEARLY TWO YEARS 

AGO, OUR MEMBERS--AT THE HIGHEST EXECUTIVE LEVEL--BEGANDISCUS-

SING THIS PROBLEM AS IT AFFECTS COMMERCIAL AVIATION, AND WHAT 

COULD BE DONE TO ACHIEVE A DRUG-FREE WORK FORCE. THOSE DISCUS-

SIONS LED TO MEETINGS WITH THE ADMINISTRATOR OF THE FEDERAL 

RAILROAD ADMINISTRATION (FRA) AND HIS SENIOR STAFF ABOUT THE 

FRA'S DRUG AND ALCOHOL RULES; WITH PETER BENSINGER, FORMER HEAD 

OF THE DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION AND NOW A CONSULTANT IN 

THIS FIELD; AND WITH MANY OTHER SOURCES FROM DIFFERENT INDUS­

TRIES--ALL WITH A VIEW TOWARD DEVELOPING A COMPREHENSIVE REGU-
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LATORY PROPOSAL DESIGNED TO PROMOTE A DRUG-FREE WORK FORCE IN 

COMMERCIAL AVIATION. BY THE SPRING OF 1986. WE HAD CONSTRUCTED 

THE OUTLINE OF A DRAFT REGULATION WHICH WE BELIEVE WILL ENHANCE 

AVIATION SAFETY. A COPY OF OUR DRAFT PROPOSAL IS ATTACHED TO 

THIS PREPARED STATEMENT AS EXHIBIT 1. 

ONCE WE HAD DEVELOPED AN OUTLINE. WE FELT THAT IT WAS 

IMPORTANT TO DISCUSS THIS MATTER WITH UNION REPRESENTATIVES. 

WE SPENT SEVERAL HOURS DISCUSSING OUR PROPOSAL WITH THE AIR 

LINE PILOTS ASSOCIATION (ALPA). AND WE ALSO BRIEFED THE ASSO­

CIATION OF FLIGHT ATTENDANTS AND THE INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION 

OF MACHINISTS AND AEROSPACE ENGINEERS. MUCH TO ALPA'S CREDIT. 

ALPA UNDERTOOK ITS OWN STUDY OF THIS PROBLEM AND OF POSSIBLE 

SOLUTIONS. 

WE BELIEVE THAT OUR REGULATORY PROPOSAL FAIRLY BALANCES: 

(1) THE PUBLIC DEMAND FOR A DRUG/A&COHOL FREE AVIATION WORK 

FORCE AGAINST THE CONCERNS OF AIHLINE EMPLOYEES TO BE FREE FROM 

EXCESSIVE. EMBARASS1NG INVASIONS OF PRIVACY. AND (2) THE 

CONCERNS OF AIR CARRIERS THAT THIS MATTER BE ADDRESSED IN A 

COST-EFFECTIVE I~NER WITHOUT UNNECESSARY GOVERNMENTAL INTRU­

SION AND REGULATION. 

THE ATA PROPOSAL WOULD REQUIRE EACH PART 121 AND PART 135 

AIR CARRIER TO DEVELOP A COMPREHENSIVE WRITTEN PROGRAM DESIGNED 

TO PROMOTE A DRUG/ALCOHOL FREE WORK FORCE. COVERED EMPLOYEES 

WOULD INCLUDE CERTIFICATED AND NON-CERTIFICATED CREWMEMBERS. 

MECHANICS. AND ANY OTHER EMPLOYEE WHOSE DUTIES AFFECT OR COULD 

AFFECT THE SAFETY OF AIRCRAFT OPERATIONS. AIR CARRIERS WOULD 

FILE THEIR PROGRAMS WITH THE FAA. THE FAA WOULD HAVE THE 

RESPONSIBILITY OF ENSURING THAT EACH PROGRAM CONTAINS CERTAIN 

MANDATORY ELEMENTS. IF THE FAA DOES NOT DISAPPROVE A SUBMITTED 

PROGRAM. Ti~T PROGRAM WOULD BE DEEMED TO BE ACCEPTED. 

AS NOTED. CARRIER PROGRAMS WOULD BE REQUIRED TO INCORPORATE 

CERTAIN'MANDATORY ELEMENTS. THESE ELEMENTS ARE: (A) PRE­

EMPLOYMENT SCREENING. (B) POST-ACCIDENT AND POST-"SAFETY INCI­

DENT" TESTING OF EMPLOYEES. (C) TESTING OF EMPLOYEES ON A 

"REASONABLE SUSPICION" BASIS WHERE SUCH SUSPICION CAN BE PAR­

TICULARIZED AND REASONABLY ARTICULATED. AND (D) NOT LESS THAN 

ONE OPPORTUNITY FOR REHABILITATION FO~ EMPLOYEES WHO VOLUNTAR-

• 
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ILY ADMIT TO HAVING A DRUG OR ALCOHOL PROBLEM AND WHO ARE NOT 

ALREADY IN A JOB JEOPARDY STATUS. EMPLOYEES WHOSE DRUG OR 

ALCOHOL USE IS DISCOVERED BY TESTING, AND EMPLOYEES WHO HAVE 

VIOLATED OTHER COMPANY RULES AND WHO ARE IN A JOB JEOPARDY 

STATUS, WOULD NOT BE ENTITLED TO VOLUNTEER FOR A REHABILITATION 

PROGRAM. THE QUESTION OF ELIGIBILITY FOR REHABILITATION IS 

DISCUSSED IN MORE DETAIL BELOW. 

A VERY IMPORTANT ASPECT OF OUR PROPOSAL IS THAT ANY CON­

FLICTING STATE OR LOCAL LAW WOULD BE PREEMPTED. WE FII~LY 

BELIEVE THAT THERE MUST BE A SINGLE, NATIONAL REGULATION WITH 

RESPECT TO THE CONTROL OF DRUGS AND ALCOHOL IN COMMERCIAL AVIA­

TION. CURRENTLY, THERE ARE AT LEAST 17 STATES THAT ARE CON­

SIDERING LEGISLATION ON THIS TOPIC. AIRLINES CANNOT ATTEMPT TO 

DEAL WITH EMPLOYEE DRUG AND ALCOHOL USE IF THEY MUST SATISFY 

VARYING REQUIREMENTS IMPOSED BY JURISDICTIONS WHICH HAVE DIF­

FERING VIEWS ON THE RIGHTS OF EMPLOYERS TO TEST THEIR EMPLOY­

EES. FEDERAL PREEMPTION IS ABSOLUTELY REQUIRED. 

TilE ATA DRAFT PROPOSAL DID NOT ADDRESS THE QUESTION OF 

RANDOM TESTING, OR THE FREQUENCY OF 'l'ESTING. AT THE TIME OUR 

PROPOSAL WAS DEVELOPED, IT WAS THOUGHT THAT RANDOM TESTING WAS 

AN ISSUE WHICH SHOULD BE LEFT UP TO THE INDIVIDUA~ DISCRETION 

OF EACH CARRIER. HOWEVER, IN LIGHT OF Tilli CONSIDERABLE 

CONGRESSIONAL INTEREST IN LEGISLATING RANDOM TESTING, WE HAVE 

HAD TO RE-EVALUATE OUR POSITION. 

IF CONGRESS DOES PASS LEGISLATION WHICH CONTAINS A 

PROVISION FOR RANDOM DRUG TESTING, THEN ATA BELIEVES THAT 

RANDOM T~STING SHOULD BE MADE MANDATORY FOR EMPLOYEES IN 

SAFETY-RELATED POSITIONS. UNLESS RANDOM DRUG TESTING IS 

MANDATED, ITS DETERRENT EFFECT WILL NOT BE FULLY REALIZED. 

MANY OF OUR CARRIERS BELIEVE THAT A RANDOM TESrING PROGRAM, 

PROPERLY CONSTRUCTED AND APPLIED, IS THE MOST EFFECTIVE 

DETERRENT TO ILLICIT DRUG USE AND THAT IT IS THE MOST EFFECTIVE 

MEANS OF y',ITIVATING EMPLOYEES WITH PROBLEMS TO SEEK THE HELP 

THEY NEED. THIS IS ESPECIALLY TRUE IF DISCOVERY BY TESTING MAY 

LEAD TO IMMEDIATE DISCHARGE. 

OUR PROPOSAL ALSO DOES NOT ADDRESS THE ISSUE OF SANCTIONS 
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FOR RULE VIOLATIONS. OUR MEMBERS BELIEVE THAT THE IMPOSITION 

OF SANCTIONS IS A MATTER WHICH IS BEST LEFT TO THE COMPLETE 

DISCRETION OF EACH CARRIER. BECAUSE WE ARE DEALING WITH 

PEOPLE, NOT EQUIPMENT, AND THE TOTAL UNIVERSE OF HUMAN PROBLEMS 

AND RELATJONS, SANCTIONS CAN BE IMPOSED ONLY ON A CASE BY CASE 

BASIS WITHIN THE FRAMEWORK OF ESTABLISHED COMPANY POLICY. HOW­

EVER, AT A MINIMUM, CARRfERS MUST HAVE THE ABILITY TO DISCHARGE 

EMPLOYEES miO DISREGARD SAFETY RULES AND WHOSE CONTINUED 

El~LOYMENT WOULD JEOPARDIZE SAFETY. 

A SIGNIFICANT ASPECT OF THE ATA DRAFT REGULATORY PROPOSAL 

IS THAT IT ALLOWS FOR DIFFERENCES AMONG AIR CARRIERS. THIS IS 

NOT AN ISSUE WHICH CAN BE TREATED LIKE A TYPICAL OPERATING OR 

MAINTENANCE SAFETY REGULATION WHERE UNIFORMITY IS THE BEST WAY 

TO ENSURE COMPLIANCE WITH SAFETY REQUIREMENTS. BECAUSE OF THE 

MANY DIFFERENCES BETWEEN CARRIERS, ~UCH AS SIZE, LOCATION, 

INTERNAL MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE, LABOR RELATIONS, AND HISTORICAL 

COMPANY POLICIES AND PHILOSOPHIES, EXTENSIVE REGULATIONS WITH 

UNIFO~i DETAILED REQUIREMENTS WOULD SIMPLY BE INAPPROPRIATE. 

ATA'S APPROACH, THAT OF ALLOWING EACH AIR CARRIER TO CONSTRUCT 

ITS OWN PROGRAM WITH CERTAIN MINIMAL. MANDATORY ELEMENTS, WILL 

ALLOW CARRIERS WITH COMPLETELY DIFFERENT CIRCUMSTANCES TO 

ADDRESS THIS PROBLEM IN A MANNER CONSISTENT WITH THOSE CIRCUM­

STANCES, YET UNIFORMLY ENHANCE AVIATION SAFETY. 

BEFORE CLOSING. WE WOULD LIKE TO DISCUSS THE QUESTION OF 

WHEN REHABILITATION SHOULD BE OFFERED BY DESCRIBING A CASE 

CURRENTLY WENDING ITS WAY THROUGH THE COURTS. 

IN 1982, A FIRST OFFICER OF A MAJOR U.S. AIRLINE FLEW FROM 

LAS VEGAS TO SAN FRANCISCO WHILE LEGALLY INTOXICATED. IN VIO­

LATION OF THE COMPANY'S RULE WHICH PROHIBITS ANY CONSUMPTION OF 

ALCOHOL WITHIN 24 HOURS BEFORE A FLIGHT, THIS INDIVIDUAL CON­

SUMED A CONSIDERABLE k~OUNT OF ALCOHOL. UPON LANDING, HE WAS 

GIVEN A BLOOD ALCOHOL TEST WHICH ESTABLISHED HIS INTOXICATION. 

THE INDIVIDUAL WAS DISCHARGED IN ACCORDANCE WITH COMPANY POLICY. 

THE INDIVIDUAL ENTERED AN ALCOHOL REHABILITATION PROGRAM 

AND WAS SUBSEQUENTLY ISSUED A SPECIAL MEDICAL CERTIFICATE BY 

THE FAA WHICH PERMITTED HIM TO FLY IF MONITORED BY BOTH THE 

AIRLINE AND ALPA. ON THIS BASIS, THE INDIVIDUAL SOUGHT. AND 
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OBTAINED. AN ARBITRATION AWARD WHICH GRANTED HIM REINSTATE­

MENT. THE ARBITRATION BOARD FOUND THAT THE INDIVIDUAL'S PRIOR 

WORK HISTORY. ALCOHOLISM AND REHABILITATION JUSTIFIED A REDUC­

TION OF THE DISCHARGE PENALTY. 

eN THE AIRLINE'S COMPLAINT. THE U.S. DISTRICT COURT VACATED 

THE ARBITRATION AWARD. THE COURT HELD THAT THE ARBITRATOR 

LACKED JURISDICTION OVER A DISCHARGE BASED ON A VIOLATION OF A 

SAFETY RULE (THE 24 HOUR RULE). AND THAT PUBLIC POLICY REQUIRED 

REVERSAL BECAUSE THE AIRLINE IS STATUTORILY OBLIGATED TO PER­

FORM ITS SERVICES WITH THE HIGHEST POSSIBLE DEGREE OF SAFETY. 

THE U.S. COURT OF APPEALS REVERSED. FINDING THAT A DIS­

CHARGE FOR VIOLATION OF A COMPANY SAFETY RULE IS SUBJECT TO 

ARBITRATION, AND THAT THE FAA--BY ISSUING A CONDITIONAL CERTIF­

ICATE TO THE PILOT--HAD DETERMINED THAT PUBLIC POLICY (SAFETY) 

WOULD NOT SUFFER BY ALLOWING THE JILOT TO FLY. THE AIRLINE HAS 

FILED A PETITION FOR A WRI'!' OF CERTIORARI AT THE U.S. SUPREME 

COURT. 

THE POINT OF DESCRIBING THIS CASE IS TO ILLUSTRATE THAT A 

FUNDAMENTAL CONFLICT OFTEN EXISTS BETWEEN SAFETY AND REHABILI­

TATION. PUBLIC POLICY. AS REFLECTED IN THE STATUTORY REQUIRE­

MENT THAT AtRLINES OPERATE WITH THE HIGHEST POSSIBLE DEGREE OF 

SAFETY. COULD DICTATE THAT FEW REHABII,ITATED EMPLOYEES BE 

ENTRUSTED WITH THE LIVES OF THE FLYING PUBLIC. ON THE OTHER 

HAND. THE GOAL OF REHABILITATION IS TO RETURN EMPLOYEES TO 

THEIR PRIOR POSITIONS AS PRODUCTIVE MEMBERS OF SOCIETY. WE 

BELIEVE THAT WHEN THE INTERESTS ~F PUBLIC SAFETY CONFLICT WITH 

THE INTERESTS OF INDIVIDUAL EMPLOYEES. THE BALANCE TIPS IN 

FAVOR OF PUBLIC SAFETY. 

REHABILITATION MUST NOT BE VIEWED AS ~ ~ FOR 

EMPLOYEES WHO HAVE VIOLATED COMPANY SAFf,TY RULES TO RESUME 

PRIOR DUTIES. THE PROMOTION OF SAFEn: REQUIRES THAT CARRIERS 

HAVE THE ABILITY TO ENFORCE THEIR RULES SO THAT STANDARDS 

REMAIN AS HIGH AS POSSIBLE. UNFORTUNATELY. DECISIONS SUCH AS 

THE ONE JUST DESCRIBED UNDERCUT. AND EVEN PREVENT. CARRIERS 

FROM OPERATING WITH THE HIGHEST DEGREE OP SAFETY. THEREBY 

CREATING SERIOUS PROBLEMS FOR THE AIRLINES. 



352 

THERE MUST BE AN EASILY IDENTIFIABLE STANDARD--A CLEAR 

LINE--RECOGNIZABLE BY BOTH MANAGEMENT AND LABOR. SUCH A 

STANDARD SHOULD SERVE TWO PURPOSES. FIRST. IT SHOULD ENSURE 

MANAGEMENT'S ABILITY TO SET AND MAINTAIN THE HIGHEST POSSIBLE 

SAFETY STANDARDS TO MEET ITS STATUTORY OBLIGATIONS. SECOND. 

SUCH A STANDARD SHOULD ENCOURAGE THOSE WHO HAVE BECOME DRUG OR 

ALCOHOL DEPENDENT--OR SIMPLY USERS--TO SEEK THE HELP THEY NEED 

BEFORE THEY CROSS THE LINE THAT CAN RUIN THEIR CAREERS. FOR 

EMPLOYEES WITH SUBSTANCE ABUSE PROBLEMS. THERE IS NO INCENTIVE 

TO SEEK HELP UNLESS THERE IS A SERIOUS THREAT TO JOB SECURITY. 

WHAT SHOULD THAT STANDARD BE? ATA BELIEVES THAT THE CRIT-

ICAL FACTOR TO FOCUS ON IS THE JUDGMENT OF THE EMPLOYEE. IF AN 

EMPLOYEE SEEKS HELP BEFORE VIOLATING A COMPANY SAFETY RULE OR 

BEFORE BEING IDENTIFIED BY MEANS OF A COMPAllY-REQUIRED DRUG OR 

ALCOHOL TEST. THEN THAT EMPLOYEE--EVEN THOUGH POSSIBLY SUFFER­

ING FROM A SERIOUS DISEASE--HAS SHOWN THE TYPE OF JUDGMENT 

WHICH SHOULD BE REWARDED BY THE CONTINUED CONFIDENCE OF THE 

CARRIER. ONLY IN THESE CASES SHOULD REHABILITATION BE MADE 

AVAILABLE. 

ON THE OTHER HAND. IF AN EMPLOYEE IS WILLING TO VIOLATE A 

SAFETY RULE OR AN FAA REGULATION. THr~EBY PLACING THE LIVES OF 

THE PUBLIC AT RISK. THEN HE HAS CROSSED THE LINE BEYOND WHICH 

HIS JUDGMENT SHOULD NOT. AND CANNOT BE TRUSTED. IN THESE 

CASES. REHABILITATION SHOULD NOT BE AVAILABLE AS A MEANS OF 

RETURNING TO WORK. THIS. WE BELIEVE. IS A STANDARD WHICH WILL 

PROMOTE BOTH SAFETY AND REHABILITATION. 

WE WILL BE HAPPY TO ANSWER ANY QUESTIONS YOU MIGHT HAVE. 

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED. 

JAMES E. LANDRY 
SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT AND 

GENERAL COUNSEL 
AIR TRANSPORT ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA 
1709 NEW YORK AVENUE. N.W. 
WASHINGTON. DC 20006 
(202)626-4156 
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STATEMENT FOR THE RECORD 

BY 

1016 16th St., N.W. 
WASHINGTON, DC 
20036 
1202) 862-4400 

THE NATIONAL }'EDERATION OF li'EDERAL El1PLOYEES 

Mr. Chairman and Committee Members: 

I am pleased to submit for the committee record our views on the 

recent implementation of the President's Executive Order and the 

Department of Army's drug testing pr.cgram. Many events have 

occurred since the programs began which have served to strengthen 

our opposition to random ': .:inalysis of ci viJ.ian workers, I commend 

the Committee for its attentioil to the ongoing problems with drug 

testing of Federal workers, and I look forward to working wi~h you 

to prevent the infringement of the rights of these employees. 

Let me begin by discussing our initial lawsuit to block the testing 

of employees at Aberdeen. In April, 1986 NFFE instituted suit in 

District Court seeking to enjoin the Army from implementing a 

program of random urinalysis of 10,000 civilian employees. The 

action alleged violations of the Fourth Amendment protection from 

unreasonable searches and seizures, constitutional right of privacy, 

dUe process, the Administrative procedure Act and the Drug Abuse 

Office and Treatment Act. We asserted that any testing without a 

reasonable, objective basis for suspicion violates the Fourth 

Amendment. The District Court for D.C. dismissed the lawsuit for 

lack of jurisdiction. Issues of both jurisdiction and the merits 

were briefed and argued and are awaiting a decision by the D.C • 

Circuit. NFFE is also a party to a lawsuit before the U.S. District 
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Court in New Orleans, attacking the Executive Order and implementing 

regulations. 

Second, I would like to reaffirm our opposition to random drug 

testing on constitutional grounds. Under the Executive Order and 

the Department of Army's pr?gram, workers are subjected to random 

and periodic urinalysis whether or not drug abuse is suspected. 

This testing is the ultimate invasion of a worker's privacy and also 

violates the Fourth Amendments prohibition against unreasonable 

searches and seizures. We believe that for the average employee, 

testing may be authorized only where there is prohable cause of job 

impairment resulting from drug use. However, employees in safety 

sensitive or law enforcement positions may be tested under the lower 

standard of "reasonable suspicion" of job impairment resulting from 

.drug use. A finding of either probable cause or reasonable suspi­

cion must be based on objective evidence. 

Third, we do not believe that drug testing is necessary because the 

Federal Government has shown no evidence that drug abuse is wide­

spread or on the increase among its workers. In fact, the nepart­

ment of Defense has found exactly the opposite. In an article on 

the Defense Department's urinalysis policy for civilians in the June 

3, 1985 issue of The Federal Times, the Department acknowledged that 

the problem of drug abuse among civilians is "very small." Nor have 

any of the other Executive Departments even mentioned drug use among 

their employees since then. 

Furthermore, Federal workers do not fit the accepted "profile" of 

drug abusers, who are most often young, single, hold temporary jobs 

and have considerable disposable income. Federal employees, on the 

other hand, are generally mature, more likely to be married, hold 

career jobs in which they have invested 3everal years and, because 

of recent pay caps and freezes, unlikely to have the extra funds to 

purchase drugs. 

Fourth, we oppose drug testing because policies already exist within 

the Federal Government for handling problems of on-duty drug abuse. 

Few Federal workers are willing or able to tolerate working with a 

co-worker who is under the influence of a controlled substance. 

However, if such a situation exists, managers should offer drug 

abuse counseling to an employee before taking any disciplinary 

action. Under existing procedures, Federal supervisors have been 

• 
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able to identify employees with alcohol or drug problems and have 

referred them for treatment. Drug and alcohol abuse must be 

recognized for the illness that it is. Treatment can be extremely 

effective for many workers suffering from such abuse, and agencies 

can avoid expensive separation and retraining costs by first 

providing drug abuse treatment to affected workers. 

Mr. Chairman, the Executive Order presented the lofty goal of offer­

ing drug users a helping hand. But as is so often the case with 

this Administration, the reality of implementation has set in. The 

guidelines by OPM and the HHS regulations have emphasized the 

punitive aspects of drug testing to the near exclusion of concern 

for employee welfare. The order specifically requires that Employee 

Assistance Programs (EAPs) emphasize counseling. Yet the plan 

designed by OPM almost completely ignores this requirement. The 

Model EAP (attachment 6 to FPM Letter 792-16) explicitly provides 

that the EAP counselor will refer an employee to someone else for 

counseling. 

Clearly, under OPH's plans, the only counseling an agency will 

provide a worker is a periodic test to ensure that he or she is 

still on the wagon (attachment 6, Section 8.a., 8.c.). OPH's 

interpretation of the Executive Order thus transforms the EAPs into 

mere referral. services and quasi-parole boards, hardly the quality 

rehabilitation programs envisioned by the Order. 

particularly disturbing is OPM's disdain for employee privacy, which 

is theoretically protected by the Executive Order. OPH explicitly 

requires that upon referral to an EAP, an employee must sign a form 

waiving his Privacy Act rights and giving his supervisor access to 

all his rehabilitation records (Attachment 6, section 8.c.). 

Failure to execute the form could be considered failure to obtain or 

successfully complete counseling and therefore could be a basis for 

removal (Section S.d. of the FPM Letter 792-16). 

The HHS regulations offer no better assurance of quality testing. 

Under the regulations, the firs't link in the chain of custody is the 

person in charge at the collection site. The regulation proscribes 

no standards or qualifications for that person, despite the fact 

that he or she performs critical functions conducting observations 

of the employees, establishing a chain of custody, and taking the 
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temperature of the urine samples. Thus, the first link is extremely 

weak, and there is substantial likelihood that inexperienced collec­

tion site personnel will taint the whole procedure. 

Xn addition, the HHS regulations are no better than the OPM guide­

lines in protecting privacy. Employees will be carefully monitored 

as they empty their bladders, in the presence of a monitor or 

collection site person. Although the employee will,not be under 

direct visual observation, the monitor is to stand outside the stall 

and Litten for "normal" sounds of urination. Moreover, the monitor 

will require the employee to remove all "unnecessary" outergarments, 

leaving it to the monitor to decide what is unnecessary. perhaps 

the most farcical requirement is that the monitor is to record care­

fully any "unusual behavior." I submit, Mr. chairman, that most of 

us would behave in an unusual manner if we were placed under custody 

to provide a urine sample. 

Furthermore, the monitor is required to add a bluing agent to the 

toilet tank, presumably to discourage adulteration of the sample. 

This seems ludicrous since the employee knows that his or her sample 

will be tested for temperature, and the water in the bowl is 

probably 30'- 50' Fahrenheit below 98.8·. The regulations are 

almost as insulting as the drug test itself. Not only does the 

Administration seem to believe that Federal employees are drug 

abusers: they are assumed to be liars and cheaters as well. 

Most Federal workers strongly resent a program that forces them to 

offer up their bodily fluids for inspection. Just as invasive, 

however, is the fact that workers who take prescribed medicines are 

now forced for their own protection to inform their supervisors, so 

that any prescribed drugs would be noted during the testIng of the 

sample. We can think of many instances in which an ~~ployee would 

prefer to keep his or her medical history private. For example, a 

worker under the care of a psychiatrist would likely prefer not to 

divulge use of anti-depressants or other psychiatric drugs. An 

employee being treated for heart disease might prefer not to alert a 

supervisor to the illness, because the employee might then be turned 

down for a more stressful job assignment or promotion. In addition, 

women may be forced to reveal that they are menstuating as this is a 
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known basis for false positives. Yet despite an employae's reason­

able desire for privacy, the Executive Order and the Army's program 

force employees to divulge this information to supervisors. But if 

such information is not provided, false positives will occur with 

alarming frequency. 

Another critical argument against drug testing is that the Federal 

Government should have to prove "nexus" or a connection between 

off-duty use of sUbstances and the performance of work. urinalysis 

testing can result in a positive test for controlled substances up 

to four weeks after use. However, such tests only detect the 

presence of such substances, not intoxication or any on-the-job 

impairment. There is no more connection between an employee's 

off-duty use of these substances and the on-duty danger to employees 

or Federal property than there is a connection between an Air Force 

General's drinking four martinis on a saturday night and reporting 

for duty at 7:00 Monday morning. Because there is no demonstrable 

"nexua" between off-duty substance use and an individual's employ-

ment, positive results on a test should not be the basis for dis-

ciplinary action, even with subsequent testing. 

The use of positive urinalysis as the sole reason to terminate or 

remove an employee violates one of the basic purposes of the nexus 

requirement, "to minimize unjustified government intrusion into the 

pri.rate activities of Federal employees." ~.Y..:. Hampton 566 F.2d 

265 (1977). Clearly, We believe that the testing program is an 

invasion of an employee's privacy. 

NFFE is also extremely concerned about the cost of the drug testing 

proposal. The Department of Defense spent $48 million in fiscal 

year 1985 for. three million urinalyses for active duty personnel. 

A conservative estimate for the cost of conducting drug testing for 

the civili~n Federal workforce is $40 million. This amount for 

implementing the Executive Order is prohibitive. Surely, 

Mr. Chairman, during this time of severe budget cuts, which are 

threatening to minimize public service, disable or eliminate entire 
.( 
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agencies, the Administration should be able to spend such:::a large 

amount of money in more produc~ive ways. 

Mr. Chairman, the President's Executive Order has done untold damage 

to the morale of the Federal workforce, which was already at an 

all-time low prior to the Order. Apparently, it is not enough that 

the pay and benefits of Federal workers are dramatically lower than 

their private sector counterparts, and that employees are constantly 

threatened with contracting out, safety and health hazards, and 

budget cuts. Now the Administration has decided that further 

humiliation is necessary. 

Aside from the obvious considerations of privacy and constitutional 

rights, the program is simply bad management. Entire groups of 

employees should not be humiliated simply because occasional 

instances of on-duty drug USe may occur. Such instances should be 

handled on an individual basis. 

Our final concern is that the Department of Army's program clearly 

states that the drug testing of civilian employees is not negotiable 

with recognized labor organizations because it involves the Army's 

internal security practices within the meaning of 5 U.S.C. §7l06(a) 

(1). We adamantly disagree. Such testing falls within the scope of 

working conditions of Federal employees, and thus is negotiable. 

Should the Administration also assert tt.at drug-testing government­

wide is not negotiable, I.e will pursue every legal avenue available. 

Mr. Chairman, one of the most important merit principles on which 

Federal personnel management is based requires that "Employees and 

applicants for employment should receive fair and equitable, treat·· 

ment in all aspects of personnel management • with proper regard 

for their privacy and constitutional rights" (Title 5, U.S,C. §230l 

(b)(2». The Administration's urinalysis program clearly violates 

this principle. NFFE, its members, and its bargaining unit employ­

ees do not condone the use of controlled sUbstances. We cannot, 

• 
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however, condone the testing program's gross violation of the 

privacy of our members and the intrusion on their rights to work 

freely within a free society. It is tantamount to a witch hunt, and 

we will continue to oppose it in Congress, in the courts, and at the 

bargaining table. Again, we commend you for your attention to this 

issue, and we look forward to working with you to stop this flagrant 

violation of the rights of Federal employees • 
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_. must be clear to all that continued illegal drug use by employees will ., 
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• 

• 



361 

-..... . 
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.--:: .~~" - ". .-' --~ .. ; .- ----~. - ...... - .·;';;'~-;.:.;:t':"~ .. ----·:· .... :~,::.~~ _:·~~r::..·.:~~~·_;,,;-:';~ 
'~~~,- "(3-1 Supervisory training to assist in identifying -and 'addressing:=:==~~= 

• ~~l:i~~?~fu~b~:; ~~ ~~i~cir:i~i~~j~:/~~:c~,:~~~,a~f ~i~~":~o~~~~~¥~l~~~~~~~G 
~:::'::':(4)'provlsion for ~elf.:'rcfer;ai· ;~ 

• counseling or, treatment with msximum 

-:-;~~=oT.!!,!!,!,:~er_.15,.::198G, . 
-,-\IfS._=-~~"-; -.r7'_· ... ~ 

. '.;~ ',;.;- d:-':-AgenC!es . should consult with' the -Attorney 
.~~~g·prog:..~,._~s_!,~".~~ed by, s~ction 6(b) of the Order ....... "',:. _._"' __ ._"_ 

~-'Si:~·3.-,~;AGENCY':DRUG TESTING 'PRciGRAMC::-_ -. - •• ' , __ ._. ':.-.~~.:,:~--=--=,::-",:-._ ~::..:;.:.; 
,._ __" _ _ _ ~.,., .... 4,.. ...... " ,~ .. -.._,_z~~~;O:O::.;~'C¥_ ..... _.~ .... _ OJ. ... , •• ~'.'"._;. 

.:.~:~.~ :-";'7R~ndom and comprehensi-';'~' :T;sti-i,g' in-"-Sensitive 'P';;itj:~;-;;;~:Th-;-~eadC;'f ~,-:: ~, :? 
::..::-=. each 'Executive 'agency shall establish' a program to test for, ,the'.use of:_ ,~":". ,~;: .. ;;;;: 
".;.2l.1.~~~1 dr~~~. by employe::,:?_ ~:.~."i=~~e. FO;,,~~i:,!,.s:... ,, __ ,.::0. _~ ~ .~: _;_.:.~.:..... __ .' ~,_ 

."".~~;::(l) Fqr purposes of , this progr~,;..the.term.,::employee(s).;.in:',!.:.8e",-.. ;.t~ . ..::-..Jl~ 
·-:.:=-~*P06~t~':;~~~~S to: : . ".1~';:~·.·~'+'::"-~~~!.:.: "~E:~-;:i-' "~~--:~"~E:~~';;~~ .-~~~~~-~J~ 
. ,.. ... _~-- - .. ··Is )-An' employe,,- in'a 'position:that-an :iige'ricy~head~designiites :Spe-: -'.--' , . 
,,~. "'-.,.,,-,=. ........ , .. -:'0 .. _. c:: cisl Sensi ti ve, Cri tical-Sensi ti ve, "or. Noncri tical-Sensi ti ve ,""'" c~;·,,, 
, ::;;;:''-<'~'': "';-- _c, - '·-:·"under Chspter '731' of the Federal·Personnel-Manusl'or'.'sn :em'" .;;:::.- ;;.; 

',-:.:;::~'-::-.;;';~:" ,ployee in,S ,position that an ,agency head designstes 'ss' sens1.--';;:::-": 
== ,'" ..... "tive in'accordance with Executive~Order·No::.u0450;:!ss_amendedl-'- = 

_ ... •• ~ _ ~. _ ~ f. - _,: •. -':~":"~.~~_.:.'!~:~-.'.:~~y~~.~~~~~ .... ~ 
An employee who hss been granted .. ccess to 'classified informa- c· :"-

tion or may be granted access to classified-information .. 
~;;~~~~~~~=~: to'a'determinstion of 

• 
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-.,', • I ~~~~*i~;~~~;J;Z:~$;;:,.: :-;,.v> ' ·.:':;~\";;;~~~;';:'~;;";'''::~f;.~{~tr~~i~~'::'~l"~l~~~ 
..... ' .-.. . ... :- .~.~ ... :.: .. '~~~.~:~~;~'? .... 

·-:'"r_··~"'·~_-:-.~--:- ':"I,:.~ ;="'i:: ~: ... ,;,~_: :-4'.~ •.. ~~.~:-:~. 

;:::,,;~ ~.::-.,-~".~( e L'Other ~~sitions ·that· ~he.'agenoY·,head • deteimine~:filvofi(l~ 
~~ enforcement;~nationel aecuritY.-~he;protection.of:life~e 
!""-... . o~erty;<public heal th~or ·safety'7· or 'other ; function -' .. 

tr~::d'!!'. .?iJ~~~9.r..~.':,'O~.kg~';\t~~'~:~~i~~' .'!':"!""'~ 
. '.-.' "'~ . (2) ·The ·head ,of ,ellch agency h'as';discretion"to 'determine"which ns1t.i.V;"";"~; 

~oiiition,; <fo':'''whioh "random testing"is lIuthodze'd 'shouid 'be 'elib:!~ct""to 'such'~-.. '-'7' 
;...;""'testing;. ,,'. This ;'determination' should be based .on ·the 'nature 'of the' agell~Y:" .... ;:..::;:~ 
'.' mission, 'its employees' 'dutiee, the efficient Use of."gency .. resourt:el9, _and; _..;~ 

...... ·the danger that could result from the failure of an employee to diSCharge" .c·';~ 
his or her duties adequately. ThUs, who will actually be tell ted is a func- .,._ : ... 

::'~-ti~n~f_a _t~o~:~!.~n~:!,i,: .. ~y. ~~e.:,::~n:r :~ead =.:~:~:~;';~~~~!~~':-;'~:~'.:';= 
';'~~~~(a)-First~the ;criteii .. -:setforth-=-iii-Secticri':7 (d"):::of,"Executive ", .. ':-. : . 

.. '." n '" Order 12564 must be applied to all' employeee 'in the '·ag'mcy 'to '.: ... 
', .. -. 'determine which employees fall into the "pool" of employees" ' 
- . potentially' subject to drug testing! this is the pool of 

,'.' ',,": +0:. ::~·,.:·;'''employee .. in sensitive positions" as defined in the Executive •. ~. 
=·;;;~~~~"'·~·~~Order.·~While the definition of the pool"'of "e",ployees in"-:'" .' 
. . '-.. ', :-~ ~. :" . ," .;-. sensi ti ve posi tiona ,I is the same from agency to' llgency," ~ ~he:;;~:: ~ .~.I .. _ 

'" ":::-~';'";'. .. ~.;; testing of all employees in that pool'roay be appropriate' for" '.; , .... 
• :.';o,'V .•• ; .::-... ~, some agencies and not 'for others depending upon the duties' o'f . ;: .... 

. ...;.r-t~..e:::::5:::'!:: . ~:';' .. :the post tiona -and the missions of -the ;agencies. ~If -an agency ~.:.-. 
" • head decides not to test all employees in the pool; t~:n •• a ~L.;:::"'~~~ 

·~:;;~;;:~"~t~o:.·=a·~s~· ;testingdeSi9klatedr;·~~:'f~:ti~~i~~~i~.~1~j~~ 
'may determine "not .to~·d';si 

'~;;~~~~~~;#!~~,=;;!~n!,as.testing designated pOS~~~O"~,~<IU = testing to certain posjtions. 'j 
::.,::;;O==~~:;-;;:~~positions ",here national security considerations are prellent, .. ~.:_:~ 

as well as positions where there is a clear impact on public ,_ 
~~~~~:.~ .. ~, health or safety (e.g., air traffic controllers! operators'bf~~ 

::::;~=~:;::;;;:='="="-::omotor '.vehicles! medical, nursing, ,'and related llealtll'care :.,~. ~ , .. , .• 
:,; ,'.: ;':':"~~.'.: ';':;;:.: personnel) or positions relating to illegal drug control :.:::::~" '':':';1 
:=~ ."-*.-:.~~::=7'-··~~:·(e·9 .. ";·'·law enforcement officers such' as 'c!:lstoms agents and -:.--:~;:~ 
... ~ "=·~'-7::..;~· :.~·.··drug enforcement "gental._.Other .positions should be revie",ed"~"'~: 
" .. =:'''=-' _ .. --, with 'particularcare when one or more of the following are , 

'" ... ;';-;~-,--'~.':~ present as regular, recurring duties. ""operation or mainten-.. ·•·. ::".?: 
~;,-...... ;..~,..;..::.;~ .. ance of_.any transportation. motor .;;vehiclei!aircraft. ~Qr heavy ~~ 
~ • '.- .... :_l_ .. ~T:or .other .. large mechanical or .e.lectrical.ieq~:ipment1.~work· with.~-~-;';' 
~'~~~;;;:~~;;';';explosive, toxic. radipactive, or :other dangerous materials1"'!' ... ~..!;?'· 

- ... ' ...... -~., '.' work"with~fluids or ·gases ~lnfd~elrj.~~~~~~~s~u~r!ejli"'jW~Ojr~k~b;Y~·~i· i'ii;i ~'~~,~~~employees uniquely positioned tive 
--'~~~_~~-~computer ·or' financial data 

~~:::-' .N-::-'~-i3-):wi;~~.~:;'e';;t~~~;:~~~~g de~~;;';ted 
.; that the selectJ.on process does not result 
-discriminatory selections. Agencies must be 
-of testing . designated poeit:ions as It neutral 
::criteriaset! "section 3.8.-(2 )(b) ;':. 

P<l'Ul".UO'O _for' 

• 

• 



• 
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;.:~~:~~~ ~~{~).·;ft· ~;'r~;·i;~ ~-:.~;~; :.~~'~;~~r.:~~~'.~~:,~:~.~I;;';~~-~~'~:-~~~~~~J;tf!~~{:~f~' '~~~.r '" ;;;:.;;;~:;:~~~~~~~~~I,:i1~ 

(4') ~n~ividUalSin testing designated p'6Sii~:ri~~~';~' be 8e,~e'c~,ed 
__ random. testing .in.e_variety .0f.'iI.ys. _For .. example, .their·names ,or' 80'C1&"-.,.. 

":,:",~security ,,~umbers be s.elected ,computer '~they may 
~oaccording "to ,dates the, 
~'in'~their 
'-'.';.~~-,.: .. 

• ~_withil\,',the '. group 
~ _ _ raridom:;'t;;iiting,:,the head,of .. an'agency may,;"t 
· '-discretion, designa~e, !'hat ,,,ll'ie~Pl0:fees .. in .'t~.s~.i~g :designated PCISl,U,O"'S 

ahall be tested •• :",;,:,~::,,_,_,_:,,:_,. ,,",0;:, -:::;~'''' ,_. :':_;. _,:'::.":'::':~'.,-':-'-:',,":;:';",:::':':";' ~..;,.,,;.:~~'" 
.,.:b. ~. Voluntary Te·sti~g. The head of each Executive agency sli~li ~~tablish a _' ',-;:.';::-~ 

program' for ,voluntary employee drug testing that allows employees to parti-~~'-~ 
· .:~: cipate i,n: the: drllg testing pro;rsm,:::.An_agency -,should afford an. opportllni ti ~=:-..;;:= 
::::::":"for.any,employee .t.o ,step' forward ~nd ~~ ,tested at'a ~.time determined by the~ 

e.gen:cY:~l.;.··~· ... :~.· .... ~···..t-~.1:~ . ~'i .. W.~ 0- h __ :",~:,===·~~~·,:,,~._:;!?~!.·.:.~-:--":"_·l ... ; .. ~·.:;"' .. ':'."< _ .. ; .. ·.' ... .:..,!~f:.::::r 
_. c. Reasonable sUspicion Testing •• :In addition 'to the'testing outlined in _ - 'c.,:..:: 

.•. ·,subsections a. ,ahd b. of this section, the h~ .. dof each Executive ag~"'i'Y is ::;~ 
· ·· .. ·authorized to test an employee when there is a reasonable suspicion ,that any' 

employee uses ille3al drugs. For the purposes of this program Rreasoqable __ .. :...:..~. 
· suspicion" is an articulable belief that an employee uses illegal drugs " , ... ,_w. ' 
:,drawn from' specific and particul!lrized facts and reasonable inferences from ,: 7: .; 

.~_:... .. those .. .facts •. ~~_~,"","":,"" OIP ...... " ..... ~. _~ ____ .. _ ..... _ ... _~_~ k,":,;"": ...... -_ .. ___ .. _. __ _ 

(1) pr;~;;'pt "Bupe~visory training to 'assist ,in identifying andaddr~~s .,-., .... ',." 
~::-illega:r ,dx:ug ,.use :by "~gency employees should be .provided ... 1;o ,supervisors ~""';;~S;~'fi& 
~each ,agency·develops and implements ·its~,agency program;'X,Such. training .W,U,L:':;:::' 

· : make_supeiviS'O"rs, moi';:sensitive )'0 ~ :1, )ella"i,~r.;alnd. help 

~;.:~~~c~~~~zi·~~~~~I~~;:~~~!~~i:~i:v~e:~~~;·~~i~~:~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ -~~(2)ZReasonable"su .~ 
_·_ob.ased .upon,_among .o,.no,r .... "'J.fiICS 

..... ;~-.·=~:i~~.~~~~~·~r-~bservable phenomen'l1,' such "as direct observation of drug use ~~ 
• .' . ',"'., and/or the physical symptoms of being under the influences of 

~-=:..::.~~~{~.~:.~~r-~.!' -~5.~:'" ~~; _". ~~~.~;-:-~.~!:~.~~: :~.:~ ~~:~~2;;~~';-:{~-~; :.=~-~~~- w~~~-~-:~~ 
'":.',._'': -. .cb) ~a·pattern of abnormal conduct ~r erratic behavior: . ''':-';'';---::::-'::'-:7~ 

·-·~~t;:;t-:""='·~·i.r-::~~-::.::· .. · ".. .,." 0"·,, : ... _ .............. ~. -.. - ..• :.~ . . ... _- "--~, ... - ~ 
.. u;.,.,j".:~(C::) arrest or conviction for a drug related offense: or the iden-'~ 

. . tification of an employee as the focus of a criminal inves-
· .' . tigation into illegal drug .'0881>88ion, use, or trafficking: ~: ... "::-~' 

-,.~_~. __ .-" --':"':'_'=-'7:·!i:..-~~,,t-4::..to.~~-,.:,.!-..... ·:.:~~~t,:;t::;J;·"::·.·~.":~!;.-':.:";--~~'id.';=-':o:;:-;~_~_~_~~~. 
_o·_rin .... ~(d)_information provided eitha;, .bl'·reliableand, .credible sources .~,:.:;",;; 

~ - •• ~ ~.'U.~ _.~;; or. _independently . corrobo~ated: or. ~.~--: ~~ ~-~'~'"1"'.~!,,",:,_-:-:."~~~ 

" ... ',. '::.;'::._( e i neWlY' disco~er~d evidenc ... tl)"t.:.tl>~. employee .. ha·s ,ta~peredwi th~ :~":~':;' 
~~~~~i~~~~~':~;~d: .. f!~~::._~~r:::.~:~~.:~;;_ .. ~~_~.:1W ~w~:::--=~~~:~=-~';~~'~.:~_:~;::"~_.~~.~ 

:";.:,::: ... (3') .Where ;teat!ng .i8 . conducted based .on -reasollllble Buspicio";::-ii,,ch ~~= 
agency should prqmptly detail, in writing the circutt'stances which formed the ",::","-""~ 
basis of its determination that reasonable suspicion exists to warrant the 
testi • - such docurnentatiot;. should be retained in the adverse action file "', :..,,~,-~-= 

agen.cy, . -~ .- 'S'';~~~'",;;· .:2,' ~:§~:E~ 



.~j "' I 

t~~; .;iir;.:~~rz::.:,; : 
"r.-

3.64 

,an Program •. ,~While 
, , as:,'a : part' ,counseling"or ,'rehabili tation 

.:.;::. "Ine"l"mp~oyee "Assistance, p':cogr,ain ,- O}l).:l:::the:,-resiil ts of ,-;,§encY-administered 
testing may be usedl ,if 'confirmed positive results are obtained, • .-c: , 

_ support an adverse action taken',undcr section 5(d)(2) of the Executive :_~-,~' 
_::,. Order. ,;. Such .. gency-administered,- f,~ll.owup test,ing should be" unann,oun,:~d .::=' 
~=-f ~ApPlic~·~t Testing. The'-hea~~i~~h ":~~~u~ti ,;'~'i~9~~'c-y~i~ 'aUt~:;:fze-d', ~ but~;;~ 
;:-:;:;not -required, ::to :test"any :apI;Ilicant-:-:-for-:illegal-:"drug.use.:::"Agency ,heads 'who~ 

_.choose to test applicants for illegal.drug use have," variety of options.' "", 
'., For example, depending on 'the mission 'of the "gency, an agency may wish to ,",,:,'" 
, ,_ test all applicants for e'!'ployn-.ent. _ On the Clther hand, an agenC',y may deter-· 
""~ mine th"t it will limit applic"nt testing to applicants for testing desig- ~" .~ .. , 
,"" nated positions. Where an applicant must submit to a physical examination "s ~ 

a condition of employment, an "gency may wish to require a drug test "5 part 
of the physical examination procedures. :: , 

'~ __ ~i~:':(l) ,~9;'~cies shOUld j.nclud". noti~~~~i~:~~ 'te~ting o;;-'~~c~;~/a'imo~~~~: ~ _:~ 
mente for those positions where drug testing is required. A sample notice 

ion £or vacancy announcements or other information about the tion~, 

report 
test.' Before 

, advised of the opportunity to 
__ a legitimate use for a specific drug.--Aside from the general notice of the -~~~ 
~drug testing requirement in vacancy.announcements,~applic"nts should receive:::: 
:'::,,,s "li ttle notice as possible of the'. actual date and, time of, their 'drug tes~. ''::'''-., 
'::A urine specimen should be taken.no-,more :than forty-::.eight.hours' "fter tl)e.:....=;::;.:. 
_', applicant isconta,c_t:~, ~?" s~e.!,,, uf,-4'fe"" ~:!,.g"t.,:~~.il1~ ""~~: __ :""'~ " "j.,.':;~d',,:;,_~~~,?,c-.. ;;P 

". '(3) In remote locations, "pplicants should be directed to report to 
~nearest. contractor or, agency,facility.~Agencies, shall,provide,.for reim-:_ 

~pulr'lenlerlt""to':applicants 'for:~rea'sonableT,:expenseB ~incurred' in .travel': to·. the--;~ 
facility In areas the contractor may be .... ,.,' .... 

• , ._t~.sj:in9 -:r:,-f:"'="o..:·~ 

• 

r 
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·-~i:~~:~~~~~;S .. :: >'~~'T~ 
.""'"' .::..~. ,>-_.' ".0: . 

. ':;':.:.";; •. DRUG TESTING PROCEDURES. ' •.• -~,~-~::':-::-~,:'.::. ," 'C~ 

~ail16..0.~~ay,,~~n.e~a.l !?::/i.:.1~,~~;.~!"p.~~y~.ss ·.::::~·~£!;:t~:211r~~::~~ 
S=';;·~~·~.~_: uP Ageri'cieo' which' ha';~"'not 'yet' implemented 'a' dru9:;;t"'~'ting' p;~!ir-';;;' '.~~,~:. 
~shall ensure that at least.dxty dill'S 'elapse .between a .general .one-time .. ;;'~~t;;.:; 
;.;;;;,:,-notice to all employees ·that, a drug testing program is being implt.Ullented and ~== 
~~'_1't~e beginning of actual drug ~esting.·· Such notice should 'indicate the pur- -':'~~ 
~~'":pose of the drug testing progrl1m, the avallability~ of counseling'-and reha--,~ 
, ' bilitation 113sistance through the agency's Employee Assistance Program, when " .. 
,"-C"testing will commence, the general categories of employees ·to 'be tested, and 

". "the general parameters of teoting. Agencies may decide to include ,with ' ___ _ 
_ '_ their notic." a description of their drug program or 11 copy. of the internal'" "', 

,;:=-=.·p,erBonn.el_,.u~.!'s esteblishillg·.th.eir. program..: ' ,':. c;' , ';'. "':-;;cc>:::-;-'~-;-·'c: . .-:.::;.:;::.,:;, 
--"-' ~~(';')Age~~~~s ~ith ~r~~ ~~'s~ing ;;~~;a;;s"-~l;:~'~y ;n ;la~e ~~~~~'-:~'~s~~-' ,," 

ance of Executive Order 12564 on September 15, 1986, are not required to 
stop testing and provide a 60 day notice period. ' --" 

'-~'~'-"(3) Any agehcy mayt'ake action 'IS describ,,'d in pa-rts:3'.~c':·"nd3'.ci. of 
~ this letter without reference to the 60 day notice requirem,e!'.!':,,","-<" , ',' 

b. Special Notice to Covered Employees. Agencies shOUld ensure a specific 
"notice is given, in writing, to each employee in a te.sting designated posi­

tion no later thl1ll thir'ty days before testing commences. We recommend that 
",'agencies obtain a written acknowledgement of receipt of the notice. A sample 

:;"P"''jacknowledgement''for agency consideration 'is provided as':attachmentl:,to this~;Z 
:;"±,Xletter. = The notice:_should .·c;:,?n_~ain .. _the _ f'?~t~~~!l9 _i.!1~~E:~:ion:~?~~~ 

~~~-;;;~ (1)' Ti,; :;.;~s~ris~;-i~/~h·;· -~;i~;lY-;i~";s~;--':~onsi~tent _;';,i, t~C~9~~Cy pOliciy,,:( 
w~~'-formulated .in accordance with sections). and 3 .a._ of .this l,et!:"r.~ :;:,c.~" .,:" '_'_'_' .. :::==r~"~ "~'::·~~:::.~::-:"'_7~~-::::-.. "~",:'."',,;:""::,,;:r:::-::::::!~::-~~~ .~=:::::r'~ .. e . i _ .... ...... e"':.'"if.· ~...;".; •. ~ 
~:"_._._(2) Notice of the opportunity for. an, employee .. to .. identify .himself_.~ _. _"_'_ 
•• ;-., voluntarily as a user of illegal drugs willing to undertake counseling and, ",-: 
;,,~ as necessary, rehabilitation, in which case disciplinary action is not re-

quired. ' 
_~_:....:._ .. • .., . ....-'_ .~ __ .....::. ____ ~ .•. ":i. .. _'!:--; ~_....-y-> ••• _._ 

._-::~:,,·:_'c: (3) Assurance that the quality of testing procedur~;"'is . tightly con-'-._, 
, ", trolled, that the test used to confirm use of illegal drugs is higllly reli-

, .. , able, and that test results will be handled with maximum respect for indivi- -~7 
dual confidentiality, consistent with safety and security. 

(4) Nctice of the opportunity and procedureB for submitting supplemen-
:~tal,medical,documentation ~hat,may Bupporta legitimate ,use for_a specific _____ , 
:.:~.=,. drug.' : :.... (:::~~:--' .;,,-::,": i.. ::..:;'::,::"~:,:::-:-: ,:':",; '~,~-':8-::~ 7-'c' , . ~.:..~: 
"":"::''':.'(5) The c'ircumst"-nces under' which ·te~ti~9·'~~y·,~;;~~;;~~~-;;~1st~nt.with" ., 
~'the policy set forward in section 3 of this .Letter. -.-::'--';'-'~"' .. " ..... ,~ .... ,- • 
. ;-~:-=.~--. .. :- - . +.~ '.' ".' .-: ;.-,:,:;:,:-::-,-,::..=..:-~:~~~~::.:==:.=-.:' "~."'~'. 

;':':::'--:"~.' o. (6) The consequences of a confirmed positive 'result or refusal to be _." .. ,-:. 
"=-:-':tested, ,including disciplinary action •. _'._~', - "- - "~C'-"-'--'-' ~_;:..:';-:.::~-=~ 

;" .. - . _.! ... -
(7) The availability of drug abuse counseling and referral services. 

'7" " inclllding the name and telephone number of the local Employee A~s1stance 
:-~~Prc9ram counselor.--·~~-· . -~~- .... -":....;_':'.._,_ .. - "'. .. ~-
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~~.i::~~~"_~~,~·.~.;~~L~+~~·A,.w.1<.~~r·;··: .~~<!.~ .~~~"J '~;ti :.': 
~ .~ 
-.~ ... 
~-noHce ~t~:;';;~1;'de8~info;';';;tion . c';;;tai,;"ed .in Be';ticn·:4.~b~;·:::pe.re.graph; (11. =-= 
~~:u~1£lf~(~'>·~:~~~:,~t"::~~~:=~::~~~~~·it~~~=:~~~~~-d!~~~lf~ 
,~';d. ;;.::Agency .. ,Reeponee .to)?eraons .Refusingto. Participate .. }.~~e.. ~quireC;·. Drug >":'A'~ 

~~i;.~:'~ .~.~~~1·:~~~~~~;-·:-·,~~~*~ ~ 
~~(lf . :maint~inthe ::inte·9i\tY_of~~he:..testi;ng·~ii~derifiirce,"=e.it~p~ogra"\ . ;-"c: 
~#'~agencie8 cmuat:.take disciplinary action .to deal.with .. employees.who refuse .to.L::::-:. 
::5.be .tested. :~Such ;action . may include.· but is not necessarily . limited to,.; '";,~:~.'~:.~ 
"_,.;.removal .of .such .employees. a8 .failing to meet .,! condition .of .employment •..• u.:~ .. :;.._ ... 

=-:.~-·.;~(2 I Applicants 'who 'are not 'current employ~es and who· refuse to be tested •.. 

~~·~~~~1~;L~~~~~::~~~-~f~~~~~:~~~~~·::;~;::-~~;~t::~~-~~~~~:~~~'~i~:~ 
·~-e~'l' .. chnical-Guideline's-for-Drug ·Testing.-The -Secretary 'of ·Health-and . 

Human Services. as directed by Executive Order No •. 12564, will i'Bsue scienti­
fic and technical guidelines for drug testing programs. Agencies will 
conduct their drug testing programs in accordance with those scientific and 

_~~ technical guidelines_, --;;~;:~ -:~.:' -~'=' •• /~::;'=;'?;:'"_ ::.~~~~~~~~~~=;.~.~~ --::;, ',.~"';'''. ~~~~" r: •. :,_ .: .-

f • Confidentiality of Test Results. ,'- Agency drug testing pr09ram~ u'nder 
.F.O. ·12564 shall contain procedures to protect the confidentiality of test· 

' .. results and related medical and rehabilitation records • 
.... , .... ~.~-...-....-- ... ---.... --.--.-..-..-.---.-~,--. ----.--,,-.-~--. ---'~ .-... _.-•... _ ...• 

, ~ •. ,. (1 I R~~o~ds ~f th~ -identity, . diagnosis. prognosi~; or treatment of any 
;;;;;;:patient~which are .maintained .. in connection .. with performance of a drug .. abuse 
~prevention~pr09r"m ,conducted.,bY .. 8 Federal .agency ,must.,.be .{<ep1;..,..confideri1;ial .. 
"""'" nd :-maY.be':disclosed :-only-;'-underJlinii ted :circumstances-;and ;;£or:"specific'-pur-: 

oses .-~Agenc;:ies ,:mayi,,,!~sh;j::o';:refer,,to ·<.:eg.gatiQns :iasued . by' !.h.e..cP.epart.ment 
f-H_ealth and-Human,Services -.C42S.F.R. §2,.}.';~ .!.5 • .i(~.9~6.ll;.2,!? ,!!~~n1:ainin 

~he .... c~n!.!d.~~~~~.l.ity "0.f_t'.:.<;~~"1.ez:rt:;,E.<;c~!;~,=-=,::~-,,:,-~, ,::-_. 

=:;~;~~lf;~~~?~~t~;,~~~.~:~~'~;~~~~di::~~~:~=~~l~7}1~:°y'~h~C~:~~~;: ;;',:' 
,-"':'::-:--7-'",. ·",·.-:-:.:..~:::··",··=~.~.Vo d~eai''''l perBq"~n~.:o -=1>.!-e,,::~'.'::_~~c.=~~~ry _-t:.':..~;=1::.a_~e,:u~.~_e _. 
~~ ....... ~ ..... 1':·~:~ ... "~ ... ~~e". ~ ".~.a~~~~~~~:.~.'.:-:.:.. .'.' .~.: .. ~_ ... ,_ . = __ ~'-.-.~~ '''-~~~~~~~~~f.--:-:/~i.~ 
7-E;";;':~=:;: (bl ·to qualified personnel_for conducting' scientific research, c .... , .. ;:", 
::~?·=-~'~::::·:::-ma';agement audit/!; financial audits; or program ';;"valuation, -;.-:.':' 
- .• -.-.:~" .. ·.'~·"'·with all identifying information removed.from:the datal'or .: '-.~;; 

_ •. ' .-:: :<:~:::::-:,~:.(cl if authorized by an appropriate court :order g;'anted after 

~~~~ti;:~~i~s;;:~:::·::o:a::~!~~:~;;;~~i~:~~~;; 
~the-patient~and only~under'the ~ircumstances~set-out-below.~Such consensual' 
~di8closure .lI\Ily .bemade _to the patient' s_.emploYer .for':;;erifica£ion·~of ..J::reat:::,.;;: 
:;';::".!'l~n:t~~r __ a general. evaluation of ~reatment" pro.9r,:~s df::~~~.J~': .. .:-:;.~ ~~S,.~. -

" __ ..• "_ _ ... ~~~c..:.~~~~ ... 'f-'.~::=~_7~~~ .. ~~~~~. "_ .. "~.:-:!:.~--::~ ~. :~".'=" .. 
7=~4) -AgenCY ·drug-=t.,stingprogram·s ··should·-iri"lude~confidentiali ty protec-. 
~:"!."tion8 consistent with the "bove requirements.-_'l'hese protections should ,.~ 
,-,,,:-_extend to .. drug testing records ."s _".ell_as .!,o. t,r.C!at2:".en!'.-!'.nd .reh .. ~ili tation '. ~ . 

• 

• 
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, , , 

,employee -consent. -confirm;;d, ~;'i ti~e'~te8t ·':.,sults ~ 
EAP program administrator.!and to ":the, manage~ ,","""'""C~ 

~~::~~~~~~~!~~i!":~~~~~~~~~~=:~~;~~~~~:~~~~::~~ .or - take action '-~Records :"f ~unconfirmed~ :: t-:':"7e~ul t".-wl~l"'e:-d,:stroyed -bY-:-the. ,: .. ,""""'" 
~ .• ~':.- f~;. -~:; ::~~·~1ijoi.!~t-£~:r~·~: :·~;~::~~!~-::~.;,,~'~~=,~:.,,:A~:;; •. ~~' 

,-- Agency drug testing procedures under E,O,'~-·--"'~.-.....c· 
~n,a~,V2,C",a~ privacy unl"sa the agency has 'reason to beUeve-:- ~:-CLL,"," 

'~-"-""~~~". individual may alter o~ substitute the specimen to be " .~~~:~ 
zi'-,':'prov:l:d ,''''i'Employees and applicants requirlld to be 'tested shall be made '",,",-.o.~'"",.~', 
:;,... ,:aware of .th,,;opportunity to request privacy in the collection of the sample, "".:.-,: 
~~~£:ti;1";~.-::~~-i~':-;-f:i'~·.:.:~~-:---> ~ ; - •... :.", ... -.,~ .: ..... u~ 4.:i·-~.~-~-;~~~-.~_ ~"l"-:';-~:~.~~.~~_. '~.-~:.:.:;-.~~>-
,'" :-.:.,.~. (l)-If'an or applicant to be tested requests privacy,,·the- " 

shall in a rest room stall 'or similar enclosure so that· .. ,. " 
viewed while ~the·s,unl'l •• ~~l~~.e"el~~:tl 
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.. ,- .'~ 

"'!confirmed ,to :use~illegal 'drugs ~is, authorized .U1,d.,r,d,",,, "J.X"CII~l.ve 
~removal ~from~the"<Federal,' service 'is "required .n,o .. ,o,.,m'M"M 
~thntthe employe~uses~illegal:druge~'If=occupying·~~sens1t1ve 
''''the :employee 'must ~not .be ,'allowed .to ~remain; on ,duty 'status :in' 

Removal of a'seneitive,employee determined to'use illegal' drugs be 
quired if 'there are no·non-sensitive positionB'to~which the employee'may 

, transferred in the agency, "unless the agloncy,head.determines that' maintaining~" 
-:;,the employee in the sensitive position would .not:pose~a,.danger_to public", 'c"""; .. ~,,~::,,~"· 
:~:!:!I&l th or -:sa£ety~_or;~he _ national~'ecuri ty .. !:..~.::1:~:;;--: -... -'''~ -- - -;-.--- .:; -'.:-~~~ 

c:~ .' Mandatory E;" Referral. ': Upon reaching .~. finding"that "'an -employee 'uses' :,·:,;':~'t~ 
illegal drugs, .agencies will refer the employee to an Employee Assistance ,:';~",;;".:'7.'!" 
Program 'and give the employee an opportunity to undertake rehabilitation •. ~""'=:;i~ 

, While agenGiss should provide ·reasonable 'assistance" to, employees who demon-~-- : ',. 
strate' a desire' to "become drug-free,' th'e ultimate "responsibility 'to be drug- .~-=;-
free rests with the individual employee. ~~ :::=": -c"':::'-=:.E::;;:Ci'I"~;,~,,,~.?~".':.:::,:":',:~~~l=i~ 
d. Discretions;" Disciplinary Actions. ~~Uponthe ,first 'confirmed determina-'~;;;;;fL~~: 

,·tion that' an employee uses ·illegal drugs, _there are: a· range oLdisciplinary ':"-?"'~'! 
actions available to an· agency, from a written reprimand to remova~. Except~~; 

eIT'Pl.O~'eE'G 'who' untarily .of " ........ _ .. • 

• 



• 

., 
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.... ' ........ "I~.:..;",.- . 

FP~'Let1';;;; 75H6 (10) •..• "C ... ~~."-."."q~:.£:,,r~:~~2::;'.ar.;~.t~~~~~~~ 

- : ~i:f_;r.~~~-;:---;ii· \ ~ ~::;--;~':"~--'-~:-'::+~~:;'-~~~~';::.i"""::;-"':':';'-:::'-'~"- .. :... '';1'_ .-. --.-.~- _., __ 1:. 
. e. ::Preponderance 'of 'Evidence ltequirement •. ...:AgenC!es 'are remlncfeci"'th'ii:."""any 
~ ectioni:-including removel, "teken eg~inst en .employee··under title::5,United 
~ States ,Code, 'Chepter 75, must be supported by J' preponderence of_the,. ev1-•. 
i:~.dence. :l. Cere must be teken in "the -conduct -of, tests' end the hendling 'of ;'tiili 
,..;' ing semples to' ensure thet "requirements of evidentiery -proof mey ,be -met-:· 
=-~4 .... ;~.(,·...,.a~.:...l,!;_~;:"~\.~.~.! :..:~!.:-..a~+;'!',;¥'r ll~~i,,!:a;_~'~'::~~~~-::-":i~~'~T~­
.~ 6. _,STATISTICAL 'REPORTING. ""~Agencics 8hall~keep statiriticar:rs'cotda:'oni 

(1) the number of employees tested end the'number of employees with,confirmed~'~ 
positive tests/ end (2).the number of .applicents .tested lind the number 'of' .,.~cc~_ ... · 
epplicants with confirmed positive tests. personelly identifying inforroation _- ... 
in these' stetisticel records is strictly prohibited •. __ '. .. . ~.;."::'. ~, .. ;:::",-=--.~.~"- ;~ 

::':. ~;:~OEM~~~YE~ COU~SE~~'NG :~D: ~ss~~;~~~·~::7:;~~~~--;;;.:,~ .. ~·;·- ·····:C;.':~·-
. ._,;:.".,;. ~._.' .• ~.~:a. _". . 0"-. :.- ":'?':"t' 

a. Progrem Requirement. , -Federel egencies' are required by Public Law 92-255 i ;::::,;~.:-:.~ 
es amended, end by 5 C.F.R~ 792 to establish progrems for appropriete' preven-:;;':""?,:,r" 
tion. treatment ,and reh."bilitation of Feder!,l civilian employees with drug .-'. ;.:;~~ 
abuse problems. - Agencies ere authorized :~o .establish Employee. Assistance~··- - ",., . 
Programs to meet this mandate. .. "-.' '. . - :'" ... :'. == .. ---.-~ 

b. . EAP Requirement." Executive Order. 1~5~i4 - i'dentifies' Employee 'A;'~'~~~;,;:;~~~~ 
Programs as an essential element to an agency.' s plan "to achieve a dk'ug-free .:i~~~~--~.':. 
workforce, and explicitly states that agencies shall refer ell employees .. ~~~'- . 

. . found to be using illegal drugs to their Employee Assistance for . -- '- -: . 
..,.~-asaessm~nt~ ": counseling,.: and' - for ,·treatment 

Ass 
reSOLV1nQ-employee'subatance 

::;-"':;·:commitment,:to· eliminating .illegal, drug.~use:_"Jprov1Q1ng 
.....:..: nity •. with appropriate assistan.ce."to: discontinue 

educational materials to menagers, 'supervisors 'and 
.~ issues: assisting supervisors in confronting employees who 

and/or conduct problems which may be based in substance abuse/'essessing====~~==~ 
.- employee-c'lient problems end making referrals to appropriate treatment and _ ... __ 

". .. rehebilitation facilities: and followup with individuals 'during the reha- .. ::- ~. _. 
'~bilitation period :to track: their progress -end encour .. ge successful 'complet!,;n-:::::=::::: 
·of the program.-.-.~-w ~: .. __ " .. _ .. -;~,;;,o-;.::-?:-~::-_,.-._'.. -" ,~,,,,,,:, ... , ......... .:..- :.......~~:-~ 

-d-=-~ EAP 'ElementB; . 'In keeping with Executive Order '12564, agencie,!_~h-;;-;tld':::?~~;L.'"; 
ensure that: _,. __ '" .. : __ 

;:..:! --::~~~'"'""'_";.'.r .,.~' _" _ .. .. ' . ,... ':-...-- "......:. ..... -~~ .. "~.-·~.;~r'"':.~_":"".,.._:"':":~ 
.:..c:," ...... (1) ,EAP' B 'are 'available' to "all"employees ,;'including .those .located ~out-~ 
.. _! side of the Washington metropoli~an.-erea ·.and :major regionel· cities. ':;;:'Agencies' ':~'" 
_ ,=ere encouraged to explore a .variety of means for .meeting this requirement; ~~ 

including private contrectors and cooperetive'arrangementsCwithother:Federal~ 
-. -egencies, State and local governments, end non-profit.organizations. - ~ -.; -: ___ , 

-,:.:~~·~~~~?~~)·:A~ ~s~ te;"~he~~it:~~~~t':' f~~~r£ic i~·~~~~biish..! ~"c~n~i~uin9:W; :~" =-. : .. ~.".r~~ 
-agencies ·should arrange -for emplcyee':-access on a ~nneed9" bai:IiB-~o-ecrnparaple";l''\:~;::::;: 
local'resources'or 'to services of established EAP's in other locetions._~·~.-;:':;::';;:~: 

. ~ .~- .' ~.~: ..... :; 
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-=='II .,....-."..,..,..-..=-r=: =,......., .~.", ..... ~ ..... ......... ,.. _"'~.~ _ .· .• '""'z,'?' ~ ",p-• .>t rI"f7~~ ·-l'"'~ ... h.,~' .. ~·"":.,, 

FPM I.etter 792-16 .. ' (11) .:::~: . ~ ~ 

. :' ,. --.'- ......... ".~ .. . 
~ . .... 
~~~~;·~~~2~~~J~';""::'!- ~ .. ~:::. ~~~~:.d;-lf-~~~~:~~~~t-~~~~ ·::~~tf!5y=~·j z~ ··.t/~1~~~~-,\t,~{~~r.~;f~~~::r~f?~ 
% ~ ~.;.;;;:; and ~monitor -the;;employeeslJ;:progress 7"through;treatment -and ~~r-t;~;'- i . . ,.; 

"'-:~?~~"~i~tt~~::~~i.?.:?-.::~::;_~~:~~~;:i?' .:i~~~~,-~;.~s~t; 
(b) ~Provide needed· education-and training to' all-levels· of -the"",:'~:::-:,,:·:,,·,,::,:, 

-.~" ~;"'or9anization ·on types"and effects of drugs, - symptoms of _dru9"''!~5~~'':;5~. 
·:-~use _"nd .its~impact:.on·-performancc.·andconduct, 'relationship of '';:'.''::.:.' 

":'~""'::=::-::';~::;: .. :-':'the employee'"ssistanc';'programwith7the~:drug :testing program,':':-=:::·";'-
..•. : .... -: ,..---"nd related treatment, rehabilitation,. and confidentiality.. . .. , 
- -"'~'''':-~~--:-~iBsues: '. -. . ... __ . __ ..... _~._.. . ' 
-~-.•. - .. ---~ .. - ',--"~ ~- --,----::-:o~ .. ::;;"~ .. ,;' ~-.:"".- . .:--.--. -:"" .~ .~: ·;--:·~~:'f . ...p.;-·--y\;"';· -- - • 
• c.; .. _. :-. :. --I ( c) Ensure that: t.he cionfiden~iality",f.':te8t .J(esul ta :.and_related 
::::=::"~>~_.medi"al :and:rehabilitation .'·~cordB ar'1 lt1aintained ~in' accor- ",c~'_'_ 
.::.~' " ... "'-':dance'with-the-specific-reqllirements-contained, lii-Pubiic I.,;,w,; '-----

•. :::': .. _: .. ~92-2SS and 93-282, with regulations' published ·in~2 C:F.R., 
. . Part 2, and with guidance contained in Section 4. of this 

Letter. - - .. ~ .. -- ...... - .1 •••. ~-'-:..-.;.._ ......... -.~ ... l.\""U"~~ 

~-;-- _l _. _____ : .~;.'_.;:~:;;-~ '-:-;...~.-:;':,::-;-:-';::":;- ,', .' .-. ::--.-. '. :.-'-.-

' ..... (4) Adequat.e· t.reatment~resouyc·es'have-beeri"identi£ied .~ri :·.!'h'7 . c:ommunity 
in order to facilitate refel.'.'7al of, d.rug abuse clients. --"": .,.,_,,} .'''' 

•... (5) All employees in t.he ag~ncy are informed about the: EAP and its 
services . ...--,... ....... _...... . _,~_-..... ..,r.'''_. _____ ... _ •. ~ ............... ___ ~ .. ~ ~ ....... _ ... t 

~(6). TheEJnployee .Assistance· Program.plays an apprepriate;role,i.n.the.:. ::c:;;; .. ~C: 
~,development and implementation of the agencY~B_drug .testing prograrn .. ::;::::.1~~~ 
!EAP! s ~should'liot. :be B.nvel "e'd ::lri':;the::-coll'ect!on':'Of ·u·dn"-sample'", 0"·.'-=-==""<""'= 
~initial-:reporting .;.of;.the.:.results _of .. drug ·;test.s ;:::but~,rather. be_·a:cri 
§';componeiit~in -:'the agericy"", :·efforts :to--':couru,el ·and -rehabili tate"drug:". 
;:~~u~ing ,.:.~mpl~yees ~!~t~l~~~E.~~~~c.::a~~~~~~e: ,~c:.~~~or9~_~?.!!.~d~~~9 ~!=? 

~~;~;;~:~~~:~~~zr~~~:':.=~~f~:~;: 
- .. ~,. (l) Attachment 4 pt'ovides a list of consortia throughout, the United ;-: ~_. __ _ 
~States ;::-:Agencies wishing' to join' an· existing ,consortium"should contact ·the,-_ ._._' .~ 

~~:d~:t~~~;t~~:::~~~~:~:1:~::-~:~r:;~:~~~~:~~:~~!~'J:~ft..~lJlr~{;~3,i?#. 
;;which have de\ll!ieped information on treatment facilities in the Washington, --... ,..~­
. D. e. area and thftlilghout the \J. s. _; 

• .......... "'-'."" •• .. ".'. __ """::":~"" ... t .... ' ..... •• __ ._.. •• ~ 

• 

. 

• 
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... ,... -.~;..---:=:.::.~ ........ --;.- 4 ~ •• ~-"";'-~.-~'7:'-.'"""':~'---:-::---::-.- --. 

, '" ' 1 a~knOWledge receiving notice of the estabIlshment of [agency namel 'II ~ - -,-
:~: -:::~: :;-employee drug testing program. ~:I understand that 1 may be selected' for "=_,_'_ 
--"'""::"':"=:::'lICreen!ng by urlJ)aIysls ,testing for ,the presence 'ofcontl'911ed subStances.:1 .:::::--:.:::: 
~ ' __ ." understand that, a confirmed' positive result of that testing or refusal to : 

, " , •• -. 'submit to testing may result In disciplinary 'action up to and including 
, "_"~ 'dlsmlSSfiJ. from the Federal sernce • 

. "--=--"--'.- - ... _... -- -.--:-... -.-
'- '':,"1 h,ave" read the- notice announclng'the estabIlshment "of an" employee" ~":.. 
drug testing program. , - "'-." -,-,0" - , 
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;-- ~ :._~;;7...:-:- . - - . -. -~ . 

~~~~:~71fr~~~~~:L~tter.I~~~~~ 
"":~~...-::-::-r~-

on concerning my progress in terminating il·i;g~l ·drug use.-·I.:.; .. 
authorize the _-:~-.- - .- -. ~ to disclose-thaLinformationto .--- .. ----:-

~ ~-~~~~~~~~-:~~/:-e:-~::i~:~~.~~~;~:~~~~-~lit~·:~~~i~c~{:~~ 
:--at -. __ - --. _ and to • my supervisor .• __ 
;;;:--';;:_=._=,.- (Name .0f.Agency) _~.-;:. .'..L:-~.",."". -(Name of. superv 1 sor) ..... ~-.-.-
=-~and·-to~the-agencrMedical 'Review 'Official .for drug use monltoringunder:T".-"· 
=Executive _OrderJ2564. which provides for a drug-free Federal workpl ace> 

t:~~~._;~i;;;;~~(~-r¥f~:i!::~~;~;i~~~~·;)~~~:~~ ·~~JLI~~~~~~~_~:·a·:- ,. . . ... -,:--~: 
---I··under·stand;;that';this·consent;!is-subjert to revQclltion at any time.-· __ 

ex~ to -that action has been taken n reliance thereon. and -
·~witho ation • 

" 

• 
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'BIFFALO, NY IlCB MAZZCCIII,-_ ':==264-5505 

CH~:.m, IL ".':" .. ":':"': -, - 'ms .--;..'. '·",r.IllIN:.~~~~.:7~i.,~L.~¥..:171.!!, -"===-= 
CIOClNW\TI, CH • - 'ms . . FRAN:ESllErb: ,! -~ '" ;;'53-1719 

J:ENVER,ro 

KANSAS CITl, It) 

HHS, 

FIlS .. 

HHS. 

HARY IERKINS 

"m. R. LORl'SCHER 

J.JHN MmAY 

776-0078 

758-3597 
....-..-_.;....,.. --'-, ---,---- --

_, _.lONG ISIRlD, NY,., .• HHS : . BOO ,MAZ2cx:!!I. ;,::;:!';;~64-5505 
~!;~~n:r,:,"~,:",,~--' • ........ ~~~-.. "'T~::;~._.;. t;l -""!"'!'I~1;!:~'l-~rr:=rt~~~ • _ ==.'k~,~ .. ...",..,, __ ..,:,,;,; 
~:'f::~S'lATE CF MICHIG\N :::":::r"""~Mms ~Jl"~~~i!=. ,:...,.,. -_ .. -,-. --=-~~-' -:~-:---::'·<:..~. __ ,v . .., .-.... ~.----..:...~--

:.-::7_7-TN~~,_~_~~!-~-~--:-:::~·. _~~~~-~H!l§;;;~';"~~ ~.~~I 

~;;~)~~YORK CITl, NY :3~j~~;"~~~:'~:Mt.z~~~~. 
" mlIAlELmIA, FA"'" c=" HHS ~" .:-; BEVERLY JAN[}\_. __ ,-",~~6~:2, =.-~, 

SAN .:KlAN, PR 

SmTTLE, WA 

- VIRGIN ISIANrS 

W\SHINGroN, IX: 
~:!:;~~ <~'~~'-~'~.'-'-
---.--"i-, ----- ._- --

.... .,...-::! 

'-""' ......... -"",,_ .. 
--"-~ .. ~--_' ___ • __ .... "-..1 __ " 

_______ ._ .0-

HHS B03 MAZZOCHI 264-5505 

• BCB MAZZO"JlI .. 264-5505 -,- --

HIS, . __ AllY Bt\RKIN cms) , 443-4357 , ... _ 
=:!. ::;.~~-;ft};~<O;CAmL FAFE (091) ~~.6S3-B438 ~ 
..... ~~, ......... -... .. .... , . .. .. -.... ~ .... -, - ... -. ~. .. _. . -1-".--"::'-;.- .. '. ~ . -

..J.. 

-~-;.~ ...... -.... '. ;;,. 

":~'::;;I~~· :. '.:~;~~:~-::f.:: ~·::f;;.;.:~;:· ... " ----. 
-~ - . ...... ~- ~;..-....;..:;,~.-'~ -- . .• ,~-"";-:~;:,:,.;:,,;;.;....-.;:;:""-~.;;;; .. ~~.;""-.-«. 

• 

• 
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an 
c. ogram thin (agency) lch provides 
?:::;::counseHng and referral services .to .employees.wi th .drug ':':- :"'::::-.,.,. _ .::::.:= ' 
=~problems.·," This 'is in .keeping wi tli the President's ;:policy,: set .::i;''''''':-''. C" 

~fortIL.J1IJ:.xe.clltJve_O.rder...:.!25 6 ~ ;::"'t.o':'e.1.imina te_drug.::,use"::"fromJ:he .' , ... 
=Federal-"wo.rkpl ace "and ~to"o£fer·':an·:oppor.tun i ty"for".rehallili ta tion' . .,. 
~,to:,.users of '.illegal drugs."~:.This model'is intended ·to· ·supplement.:..:'." ..... 
.. . ongoing employee assistance programs which, in 5ddition .to drug ':". ,'~.' 

;'·.~\:~~::!:~:_~~~~~&a.~~~~o::_.":b~;2';,;4~d "'~t:,~er.~m.P\ot~,':£~..;.0E}.~E'!·;=~==== 
~ ·~~2~ • ..-_1f,%i.:c...-"'·.a.·.: .• ' .· .. ~lI ' .... ~ .... ,- .• " ... -Q._ ........... ..:1_., .... _r.._~.\1.~_!.-_~-:-;. .. ~::.::...::-:. 
-:-',': 2 •• Backqround. Public Law .92-255,' as .amended, :re:Juires .Federal . .. 
~:=.~~ agencies to develop and maintain 'appropriate prevention; ~;"-::',. ".::n~: 
y:::.:::.tr,eatment and ,rehahilitation programs and services for abuse .. :.:.~:-..... 
"'~:;;;~am"ng Federal employees. -. Regulations implementinq ,thi . .~'." '""C 

~re,'uir'ement 'are contained' 'in 'Ti tle 5;'·Code 'of' Federal"Re:ciilll,itJlor;s-'--:::::(9 t 792." idance is further 'provided'Sub"h,~n'~."'" 
~",~"'.nl'n'H-:-Hanual FPH)' 

• 

• 
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:."-:.{::,~~:.~~~~;,~:::'.~:'.'-: ':'!".;.~_ ... ;.'~ ,"~ •• ·., .... :~ ... ~~ft,~~;:;.,..-:~c':=~r . ;>.~~~~·.~;,~r~ 
-s s"":';?,,,:D<:::,The ,conf~d"ntiaVnature of 'client 'records 'will, be .. ~~~:::,;::.i;>~' 

~~safeguarded "and :only 'disclosed in accordance wi th 'the '~',:"?,,~"-~ 
~i::onf identialitY-,'provisions :of,;,Ti tle ~42 CFRi "Part :2.-',·:='·:""-"'--:-~"~~-::' """" 
~';:'1~",,"~~~~3~~~~it~:~~1~~.~~~:;;.~~~¥'!·~.¥fB 
'~,;;:;;;: , ~~"~,To"the ~extent',feasipler' program services will be provid ' 
~to.,f.amilv ,members:.dealinq ,with ,the drug ,.problem of. an' employee, 
:=::':' o,r, .to ""-,employee "dealing wi th ,tlul'P.'drug problem .. of ,.a .. family ~_, _ 
":~.";" member·. _~~.~;.~~~~_ .. .;. ~.~ ~.:~ _ ~,~~: ~. ~~",::-~#~~~~~L::~. ~~~ ~ ~ .. ~~;" ~~ 

5. ': Program ResPonsibilities' • .. --...... 
'~::::::;::,'A." enc-;--'Em 1 eo Assistance pi 'ram Admiidstrlltor'.,::'Th'''' ::-:::-.=:. 
--Employee,Assistance Program Admin strator has t e lead role'in-,-,-; 

ensuring:that the (agency's)" EAP program meets 'the requirements -:;., .. ;; 
of 1::.0. 12564, and is responsible for the development, ., 

,implementation and review of the agency EAP. ":'In addition to """:, ~ 
2:.,~'"supervisinq 'the headquarters EAP Coordinator and counselor(s), "~:;~j; 

the Administrator will provide advice and assistance in " ... , 
establishing field office EAP's., The EAP Administrator will , .. , ,-,. 
advise aqency components on the suhmission of annual statistical ' 

_~ __ ,reports ,and will prepare consolidated reports Illl, the aqency's,.EAP ~ 
activity. for submission to the Office 'of Personnel Hanaqement .on 

E.?~~'-..~~~\i;:t.,rdl::~/ . . '.' ->; ,~-;.~'";,~;:;, ... ~;~~t~~: .. ~~,-?~~,;~ 
~-~~~.~Emplo eeAssistance Pr ram Coordinators. 
~~..'Z~.~';:.:::r,""':"',,;;<,"-~ ~..:., " __ -: .. ~ .. ::.:...:-;.....~~~ .. ~~~-~~..;;.~:=:"~:o .... ~~ 
";,,, ~ ... " (n,:The:Empl'oyee Assist:arice'~r'oqram·:Coordinator ,has 
;'-:'~res'pOnsibili ty 'for implem!!ntinq; and ,opera tinq 'the EAP within an 4~ 
",' .. , agency:'cdnpo'neiit,"'~'uch 'as the Headquarters ··office' or "'a'field';'~""":-'::-: 
-:.--installation.·':' Hore than one coordinator may be deemed necessary, '::. 

, '-.dependinq on the size of the assiqned canponent. Where the EAP '-' . ., 
.~~., services are contracted out, the coordinator has responsibility:";': 

, .. __ . for monitoring ,the contractor performance ,and verifyinq' se~,:,ices,._ 
,_'C', rendered ,within .(agency). ,The person(s) selected for_such _:::, __ ~::i.-' 

'--;:--:-a:ssignments' will be allotted sufficient'official ,time 'to:-.·,·,.c:.,-,-
. ...::.; .~.; .. ~ .. -..... ~. ~.:- .. ---:. ... ,..:;..~ .: .. _ .. -;::..:.;.....- .. .,.. ~ . - . -;--::.. 

, . ,'( a) implement effectively the agency employee ,': .... 
"assistance 'policy and program as well as to assist in the . 

",development and implementation of the agency drug testinq program _ 
,''; ,:;;.. a ~ ii, reI a t~sto '. t,b.e_ co.unse_l,~?q_,~n.d~;.r~~~_l:.t~ ':.i.~~"_o~;;d.ruJ!:,..r;.",,~.t;. 
~ ~ .. ~ ~ ~ us ~~,:.:~~ ~~~ees ~ :~~:~1~~7: --.-. ~:- '~~.'. _~~.~.-j.~~ ~.~:-~.~; .. ~ ~._ .~. ': -:.. ~;. ~.~ _ ~;.;;; 
, .• ~=,,,,~~':"~·;~·:";;'';;'(b) determine 'appropriate ·supervisory.,training ,.and ,,;,.,:,~­
'''-":other -'activities needed to educate and ,inform the workforce about,~ 
"·=~drugs' and symptoms of drug abuseJ ·":-C-77.=~,·"''';;::''':c--,''. -: .';'''''' .. _"" 

~t-:.-.~-=.:~f~£~~;:: t£:;";.==-_ ... :.. .• . ;. ~~: :~_~::~~: ~~·~~":~~#;i;;.-;~·!"~.: ._ .. :.-~._ .-, . ~.l.. .. 
-. 

-;" ~.;--
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~-(_~;~-~~"'-_'";:E::~~;:~~~:~~:':;':'~-'-A~:_~~;~~::;,:"~b~~~~=.,.: __ ~_c 
::-:--: .~o~ c,","" Em)?l 0lee -Asifstance ·Counselors •. ::c~( 1 >. eXn . some -instances ,:;~~~~.-~ 
~-the:':'EAP.:..Coord:nator may.have the necessary.ski1ls,.'time-~.and ='='; -j'== ..-
.' '~ motiva tion .• to . fun-ctten iii:i.-the-Empl eyee' Assistance:Counselor. -"The ' •.•. , . ~> 
~:-::": Employee' Assistance 'Counselor ·serves as the -in1 tial {point; Qf,p'!ib'i:;':t-;:~';;i: ~ 
_:.o .. contact 'for .employees who ask or are refet'redfor 'couns'll~l1q,,...,".sl .. i,..· ... ':f'-~~_~ 
.~-:;;;:,will~pe,;al1otted sufficient official time .to~implement_t_he -,::;J~G:=' ' ..... ,0 .. 

~program effectively. ':<:At ;-a;;minimum, ·.persons _c'iesiqnat;.ed ~Il''!.~~,,-:~:;::-.:~ 
":~o';-jEmployee Assistance Counselors should be,. or provisions should be .;::.:-,-=-~4.. 

;j~:-~~;:~.~j!~~~~~~~~~<~~~~.~~~t::~~.! .:':'./ r'!~.i:.~;f,·~~~~:~£:'~~~;~~~:-::·~ 
fP;.~. ~.:'If.-_'l':74~~.~_~( '~~"'·(·a) :~Familiar"~i th ~the provisio~ns~:of~Execu~i,,!e.~C?rp~t:.~·~.!it= 

12564,." Federal Workplace" and Federal Pel;sonneL.l:!ar:\u~l· . '" •... 
Drug-Free .!.Workplace" .... ..... • 

• 

• 
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,'~.' : .•• ~ ·~,,!,.~'·f,t, :~!-!~~. ~t':.!"h.:":"'''r~ . ,_." ~. - , •.. :_'<. _.-. ' ........ ~ .... -~ ...... ..t ... 
'.,' Attachment 6 to FPH Letter'792-i6 '~c'(4) ,:",;,-,.'~";'u,.; .. " 

"'".: 

. .---~.-.. 

-;~:.,~~;f~~~~~~;:J:~~k~~~~7a~~~~.f~~I~~~at:ion on' drug' "¥;:;;:""~ 
,:,:;'~.>~,-lIbuse" tq'-employees, ,supervisors, union' ,representatives, etc. -, -'~', -c.. 

_.:;:~~~",-";''; :;.;!;:::;:~m:':;"~~i_17.l~~;;lSg;.~~·"--i~nEF:-~.;;-,:r~·:;~~~·~J ..... _ ~. _ .. : ........ --: 
""C":,'q,qn ,~;(2) , .. In ,offices where counselinq :staff Js not available -, . .-::' 

' .. ',":,'::::::::::within·.the 'agencY,-1:'easonable ,efforts should be made to provide, -..;;:;:-:: 
", :-. employees with access to a quali~!ed ,counselor outside of the .• _.:.... ;,' 

". ,_ aoancy. Thia may, include autho'",:l.zinq official time for the () 
employee t? visit or l;>e visited by a counselor personally, 'or 

--'other 'steps which may" be approp~late ... ' .. 
, .• _. __ ........ _' ._._----.... ..... _.~.....:~ __ ...;:._. __ .. ~:...:..:..._:._.w..<:_ ;.';:;-:;..:'_-: 

';~@:.:"iL~~: (3) '",ForemplOy'e-es:refei,rEld' ;sa',resul t' of drug-testing, 
counsel.frs" should 'dQcument 'the trea'tml1nt plan prescribed. ,- ,--" 
Signature of this document by bo~h the counselor and client will 
ensure mutual understanding of the tre,~tment plan and the ' 
consequences of, failure to remain druri free. . 

-;.;; -;~7!c:i~:;:=..:~";";;=-.'-..i,:,~.~ -:"'t1:,--. : . .: ...... ~.-:.:.r..: ""-""t .~,_, •. ;.' .. 
,(4) In order for the c- .. unselor to be viewed as the 

source of assistance and undp~standing for employees, the 
person(s) performing these {unctions should not be involved in 

___ the actUAl druq testinq of employees • .' ""~ ,_:. _, 
. . i) 

,: .. _____ .:., _, D,._':C Employee's Role. '.All, employees arB encouraqed to enhance .. ..;.;._ 
" :;;,~:;~their ?rug !!Wareness through educational opportunities afforded "'~;.i;, 
=-~'...5;;·"""'''''''b'{_the_EA1?...:.or.::.the .. canmunity .at larqe. ::;:Employees who 'areilleqal~ 
, . '. ,' __ T drug :userS ~are;enr.ouraged ,to ,seElk ;counseling assistance -~ '-:~:,-, ,~,~: ~.:: 
:..: ··;':"-·--·'':'''voluntarily. --:"Employees found to be :users ofT~illeqal drugs -are .. .:...:..L.;.: 
'. ~~.-.' 'required ~to 'accept ,referral, to the EAP and are urged to cooperate " ' " 

.;;:;:=:;,~ .. ;;;. ;:",ith medical·treatment-.and/or .rehabilitation 'programs that are -=-:,::.,-:: 
._~ :·~_""i~~c~ted.~ .. ;:-:",;:">_~~,, ~'." .... - ----. ----' 

_. . ~. '.,. ..' . 

~:, ~',--::::7'::7-'::-::-§" ".6') -E;;;l';ya';-h~-;'l thTTu';-itspr;)Vicie' emergeilcy diaqnoses and 
-:---fir'st'tr'eatment 'of injury or illness of employees durin!,! duty,:' . - .. 

.. '~':''::'::Ti:hours;T'';Whereindicated, the employee should be further referred "," 
- "r. to a prIvate physician or canmunity health service. If such 

, " "cases ultimately are determined to have stemmed frr.l!11 abuse of 
drugs, medical personnel should discuss the facts of the 

,_.=~,sitUA~ion wi th, the supervisor and the employee and refer the ",:,,- '~'f; 
_____ -,employeo for:counselina.',A close ,working relationship with the ,~=;;;_;,;=. 

, EAP Counselor!s) .is essential, for program success. ,The Health .,. T •• ; 

-~==Unit staff is available for conSUltation 'with and assistance to·c~_,._ .. 
. " ,:':,':::'personnol ,assigned, EAP ,responsibil i ti~s. ",-,-~, ___ , ___ : .. ~_ . 

. _ • _ .. ___ ~ __ ~~ -:'-'-:=-=':"~-=-=::"_.~'.~ ____ ._ 4;: ~_ ••.• ': _ .• 

.. c:,.·;;u,.~~';i;;(2)Where such facilit'ies do not exi~'t:, these services 
,' .. are provided 'whenever ·possible· thrcugh 'existing occupational .- 'r , 

health facilities and/or community physicians or clinics • 

92-844 0 - 89 .. 13 
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Attachment _ 6 .to- ~M Letter 792-16 '''--'5) ~':-5: 
- --.- ~ ,-:- '~.--"'.'.--

~-"E-""'='-'~~": ~~~~ 

~or otherwise.provide , 
~the :hand llng::of :l>r'oblems '!'Of:8 ubs tance :abu 

~-~~ i_n:~l .. u~.e:'~>f;~~~~~<A·~":§·~~!~·:!!~~·~'r~~":¥fE~ 
,..'..,,--':~:-.( if-orug-aw,,-ren;ss and "symPtoms 'of drug use • 

'.-:-;-:~. 

.. ---'----,--------.. --.,.- ',..- "--

~~:fn~~~~~d-~~~~~~~~~ ~~;~~~::~~i~~~~,~~~t~e, ,su~~c~~~~, _p__ .. 

nce·Coorrlinator 
_on topics' dealing with drug , ;",;.:,,,,~'::' 

--::--Use are provided 'periodically.'- Manaqers and -supervisors shall ,,' '='-'"',~ 
~~encourage employee attendance at ,these seminars and provide other~ 
~appropriate supoort,-';:;Ona- cont,inuing .basis,:;'"Jucational , __ -':- "- - "r-~ 
~materl.arsand.-iriformation: on drUg -abuse' will'be' available to "~:;;:--.. ,",,j;,~ 

~= !n~i~id:U.~l ::em~~ ~O~~S~';;;:;~:::i~~:~iZ~~:2.3~tr:·_;:t:;~~:f~::~::~: 
~ ?', ?ublicity of EAP to employees. __ .~._~:_~,::.' , 

._ .. ___ ~,._ ..... '" •• ,. _ ................. ~. ___ .... ~ ... _,' ... _________ ~._ "': '" ..... r"I' ._._,, __ _ 

....:.::....."~,:A.~:r,his policY..,;;.!!nd program-wl.l1:!be,.made ,known ~to.al1 ..,;~~ 
'-',~. (aqency)._~employees.-=All 'new -employees -will~be ~informed ,of the ,,'_.~'::,,--' .', 
~services:available_:ynder-=:~his-program~a!;' the~ :e(lter .9n duty. -=:,.!;~ 

5.;:c7'-"B;"§:.'J,'h.e .. "'!.ames ,and lo:atioi\-s _of~Employee .-Assistance _."" ;'::';'::'';-''':4'':''-~;''',~ 
::,o=-Counselorl.sl :.should -l!,e 'hsted~.in :teleohone,' .. directories and~' ,,: ",:-,-,,-,~.J 

=~~:~:~:~t~::1~:::~::':~::l~1~::~~i~::iJ::Ct~:'~~ 
~publications_should_be __ used_to~keep _employees':informed of, EAP, .. , ': "'''-, .;;'" 

-services. w_w:.:. .....- - =.~':'!G.-'.:-~.,. ...: .. : .. :..._~~ 
~"lf,..,o-~d"~"-~ 

• 

• 
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- -<""- -.~~-=C·:·'-.-:.i~-::-th;--~-~-;~·~f a-:~~~m::ei~i':" ieferral ~as· a resul t of ~.~-l~ 
·:'_'-'·positive drug-screen; =the employee 'as~istancest3ff will .:~.':"";:'-~ 
. "., ·'-·l.ntervi;,:,,,..:.and/or :con~ul L'wi th::-superv!sors ':arid' management ...... ' _.'. ~': .. : 
." . . officials, as reguested, ;',and :provide . them with gu idance on how ,to o':"~';;. 
:-':':~~~""refer ·the 'drug abusing 'employee 'to' the assistance program. Once , .. ~:... 
,c:.:c..::.: .. the referral is made,.~and. the employee agrees to the appointment.':.: .. 
~_with .the counselor,,:.the .counselor will require the employee to '.'.:i:?:;':;L 

' ~sign';:-a;consent -for 'release' of,"information .·to the supervisor .' ' •• 
• -:. . .,i .. c·before .assistance will be provided •. This consent will cOl1er .the .~~ 
:'. -;:::;'-:release of information' pertaining to the employee's compliance ' ... 
~s:g:with th~' agreed Upon treatment plan and the employee.'s progress :.~. 
=during and-at-the· end 'of treatment.·-Upon obtaininq the signed . 
.. . ,' consent, ·the Cqanselor·will assess the problem(sl, review the ' 

urance' and the'indiv 
c~~~~a~'m~~~~~"ur·ce~lJl~t:ne._~c)mmlunlty.~Th 

. a work'ing' .. .'. 
ty assistance resources. Program', ,'.' ...••. '.., 

.~' .""~~ coordinators ,and-counselors.: will' determine which 'comniun·itY''''''~;.t.::-_~ 
, .. ---aiJe nc1e,,:or=lndividuals best.omeet.::.employee :and man-agement··:-::~.~~ 
.~~c.·~needs.~"iContact ·.should be established wi th spec'ialized .. resources .;=::; 

~~~c~-,:~~~~~;L~:;~~~~!";~~§';~t;;:~~~oo.s~~. :;;_~;~~.:-;~:.':;'~ :~:=-::..~ =:::.:~: 
~"':-'''--.. ~:.~ A • ..,. Si:-ate dru!i--a-;;-thor'ities'-for help' in" identifying treatment .. _., 

~~;;;~;~fi~·~:~~!f0~~~~~~~;~ 
.:...~ .... - <~ .. ,,: 
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of,job 
~~t)e"f("::l1"~ nee and behavior. -"When "supervisors "are "advised,~of 
~confirmed "employee drug use,7.they:are required "to refflr.the.~~~~~~ 
:='employee "to an Employee Assistance 'PrO<jram and to initiate 'an 
=appropriate personnel&ction. ;·In those situations involvinq .·€;::-2:~~:C:c'. 
~-=111eqal drugs,-except"asprovided "in Section SIb) of"Execut!ve':;;-';:;-':'::"--';" 
~Order .12564, di sci plinary ".action 'i s required to be ini tia ted 'i;":;;:::-':;::.:,:-':':; 
:~aqainst-eml?loyees'who are "found ·to-use ·il1egal~drugs.~~~':::-:"~··' 

sors should·work with the oyee Assistance Counselor .. to 
;empl oyee ~ •. , ~ 

• 
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~-~~~~~-~~~~~~~--.-
__ to OPH. cC;;;ii-~' 
--- sufficient statistical and programmatic data to ·pr.ovide the basis 
~::. .. ~;': for evaluating the extent of drug abuse problems and __ ~ ________ ..:.:.. 

:'~:::::~effectiV'Bness of the_assistance .program. ~The EAP ~Admiilistrator.~ 
~will~also 7s-Ubmi t 'agency-wide 'reports to the-Officet,f Personnel 
~~~.~Management:that contain data reguired by OPM to meet the . 
~~~~: ;:~ statutory reporting requirements contained in P. r. •. 99-570. _ 

'-~.:;;...::.~.:> . ......:.~.:--~-:.:.:,;...;;......::"'.~ ""-'~-~~"-""'~ .. ~ . ~ ~ ..... ~~-'''-'''' ... 
• :~~12.~-Proqram Evaluation~~cThe EAP Administrator and Coordinators 
="""~wi1J.~~-reqularly evaluate their program to determine the 
- '::C-7 'C,: effectiveness and efficiency of services. These evaluations will 

.:~':'::_":::" includet . services to -employees wi th drug abuse problems, 
~~'~#'referral ~procerluresand effectiveness, supervi.sory training, 

~employee orientation, 'reporting systems, availability and 
,,- '-' accessi-bili ty "of EAP, ,.records systems, _outreach aetivi ties, :,::"",=_, ___ >< 

:;;;;:~;;;;;;;,staffing '::and :,gualifiqations -procedures~-_j liri tten""evidence ,of ",,),i .;,:c,: 
'PI:O(lr-,am.1:evaluations~denti fied ~deficiencies:and :eorrection- plans 3:l 

::available"7'for:rreview-~by-:-thii~EAP~Administrator.~=~~,-.:;;§ 
-'f;;F~~tio·i;modifJ.catiOils::in'[thi;~pro(jr-.. rr.' s :a-ssi;ssment··a-nd '1.':-.. ' .--_:~ 
n .cas -made .:.~£..-~ 
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NATIONAL 
FEDERATION 
OF FEDERAL 
EMPLOYEES 

STATEMENT FOR THE RECORD 

BY 

1016 16th St., N.W. 
WASHINGTON, DC 
20036 
(202) 862-4400 

SANDRA THOMSON, Ph.D. RESEARCH BIOLOGIST 

LOCAL 178, NATIONAL FEDERATION OF F~DERAL EMPLOYEES 

11r. Chairman and Committee Members: 

My name is Sandra Thomson. I am a Ph.D. research biologist 

specializing in toxicology. At the present time I conduct 

studies at the Army's Chemical Research, Development and 

Engineering Center, Aberdeen Proving Ground, Maryland on 

chemical hazards that may be encountered by our soldiers. I 

am also a member of the National Federation of Federal 

Employees Local 178. Briefly I would like t~ describe my 

experience with the employee drug test program at my 

installation. 

On March 13, 1986, I was notified of my selection for the 

Civilian Urinalysis Program (CUP) at Aberdeen's Edgewo~d 

Area and given 90 days to sign a form giving my consent to 

being tested for drug use on a random basis. Imposition of 

these tests was not based upon any prior reasonable 

suspic~on of individual wrong-doing or any general problem 

at the Center. Instead the tests were applied to all those 

working in certain job categories. I was further told that 

failure to ~onsent would result in revocation of the 

clearances needed for my career advancement and reassign-

ment. possible demotion, or dismissal could follow. 

Before signing the consent form that abrogated our rights, 

my fellow employees and I were given an orientation session 

• 

• 
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by Carol Bruce, Chief of Edgewood's Alcohol and Drug Control 

Office. The session consisted of a brief explanation o~ the 

program, a short demonstration of the field test unit and 

the distribution of some material supplied by its manu­

facturer. Little infor~ation on the laboratory test methods 

was provided in spite of the fact that many members of the 

audience were professionals and technicians who work with 

chemical procedures on a daily basis. Many members of the 

audience, including myself, asked questions on technical 

matters, administrative procedure, methodology, system 

reliability, and personnel policy. All were greeted with an 

adversarial reaction and few answers. The supervisors in my 

organization attended a similar briefing with similar 

results . 

At the deadline for signing the consent form, my 

professional opinion was that the amount of technical 

information given was still insufficient to instill 

confidence in the testing procedures, especially in its 

protections against false positives. However, faced with 

the possible loss of my clearances, I did sign the consent 

form. I clearly noted my objections on the form (as did 

several of my coworkers), indicating that I was agreei,ng to 

be tested only under duress, with the threat of losing my 

job. 

A short time later, my colleagues and I drafted a list of 

questions in ~lriting on June 24, 1986, to Ms. T. Walz, 

program Administrator for the Army Armaments, Munitions ancj, 

Chemical Command, my center's parent organization. We 

followed up the list of questions with telephone requests 

for a response. Answers \'i~re promised; none ever arrived. 

On July 31, 1986, I was summoned to give a sample. Upon 

arrival I was given a cup from an open, unsealed container • 

With the witness, ~IS. L. Wheattley, observing, I filled the 
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container. The cup was then labelled with my taped on 

social security number, sealed and given to a technician. 

At no time did anyone ask if I was taking any kind of 

medicatio.l. I asked if I could watch my sample's field 

test, but was told that this was not allowed because "the 

social security numbers on other samples were visible in the 

laboratory and my seeing them would violate the Privacy 

Act." 

I was permitted to wait in the hallway for the results of my 

test. It was positive for cannabis (marijuana) on two 

repeats of the field ~est on the same sample. I asked the 

person handling the testing if I could be retested and was 

told that the existing sample would be sent to Fort Meade, 

North Carolina for confirmation. However, results from that 

test would not be available for ten to fifteen days. 

Having little information on the nature ar.d quality of the 

confirmation testing procedure and little faith in what I 

had seen of the field test, I took the advice of both the 

person in charge and my attorney, took leave and underwent a 

complete drug sc:,een test at two different hospitals. They 

employed the rigorous procedures for sterile sample taking, 

direct labelling, handling, and testing which are used in 

acquiring evidence for ~ourtroom use. Both tests were 

negative for all controlled substances, both returned 

results within twenty-four hours and both were performed at 

my expense. 

Clearly, one of my primary concerns was that despite the 

fact that I asked for informa.tion regarding the procedures 

of the test, its reliability, and tl,e consequences of 

various results several times bsfore I signed the consent 

form, I never received it. Just as importantly, however, 

Army Regulation 600-85 requires that local commanders 

establish procedures and insure compliance with that • 
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regulation. When I asked to see the local implementing 

regulations and standard operating procedures, I was given 

drafts and told that these were in a "state of change, but 

were being used uI'ltil procedures were H:(1alized." 

In my subsequent conversation with Lieutenant colonel Kolch, 

Chemical Research, Development and Engineering center Chief 

of Staff, I was told that no final procedures had been 

approved and that they were sorting out the procedures as 

they went. Clearly, the Aberdeen drug testing program was 

being carried out in an improvised, seat-of-the-pants 

fashion. As a toxicologist, I can tell you that such 

liberties are never tolerated in any clinical setting, even 

in wor.k with small laboratory animals. To put it bluntly, 

we do not test rats the way I was tested for drug use. I 

submit that procedures involving human subje~ts in which 

their careers and reputations are at stake axe as deserving 

of at least as much supervision and control as those carried 

out on guinea pigs. 

Beyond the lack of local regulatory and procedural controls 

we met other problems. Army regulations re~lire that all 

ur.ine specimens will be shipped so that they will arrive at 

the confirming laboratory no later than three days after the 

sample is taken and that the laboratory will transmit the 

results within five duty days after receipt. In my case the 

lab report showed that my sample arrived at the laboratory 

seven days after my test and that the results were reported 

to my managers eleven days later. I was not informed until 

two days beyond that. Apparently, protracted delays, during 

which samples may be subject to chemical change, 

contamination or mishandling, are the rule. 

While my sample and results languished, I existed under a 

cloud of suspicion and was subject to at least a temporary 

~uspension at any time. I suffered a near total disruption 
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to my professionaL performance, famiLy Life, and sLeep. 

Eight days of this heLl wouLd have been enough, but twenty 

was beyond alL reason and regulation. 

Perhaps the most telling moment came for me when I received 

my final test results, which Army regulations say must be 

marked "FOR OFFICIAL USE ONLY" and be transmitted with the 

utmost privacy and discretlon. Imagine my shock to find a 

ROUTINE-UNCLASSIFIED message containing not only my results, 

but also those of four other individuals identified by 

sociaL security number. If you recall the care taken to 

protect the sociaL security numbers attached to urine 

samples when I asked to see my field test, you will 

understand why I find it scandalous to permit their 

disclosure when juxtaposed to vastly more important results. 

It is worthy of comment that the others' results that I was 

handed bore the notation: CANCELLED UPON RECEIPT, ENTRY ON 

CHAIN OF CUSTODY BUT BO BOTTLE. This meant that the 

contractor had received the paperwork on the sample, but the 

accompanying urine was missing. Further investigation 

revealed that this and other recordkeeping/sample handling 

problems were not uncommon in the contr~ctor's dealings with 

the originating laboratory. 

One of the worst aspects of the experience was the manner in 

which my colleagues and I were treated when we attempted to 

question the procedures employed in the drug testing 

program. Frequently we were told that we had nothing to 

fear from 11.he test if ~/C did not use drugs, with the 

implication being that if w~ questioned the program we must 

be drug abusers. One of my co-workers was prevented from 

asking questions about the testing procedure after she 

provided her sample. The person in charge said that the 

ninety days prior to signing the consent form had provided 

plenty of time for her to ask questions. You will recall 

• 
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that when we asked many questions, we received almost no 

answers. My co-worker was admonished, "You gave up your 

rights, now you play by our rules." She was distinctly 

told, "If you don't use drugs, you don't have a problem 

(with the test). If you llse drugs, you do have a problem. 

Now do you have a problem?" My colleagues and I do not feel 

that we deserve to be treated in such an insulting manner. 

Another co-worker, Dr. Steve Christesen, had an experience 

that in many ways was more wrenching than mine. He too was 

the victim of a false positive, but his clearance was 

temporarily suspended and he was physically removed from his 

laboratory. Instantly word of his "drug involvement" 

spread. Although he was completely exonerated locally 

within a few days, the experience was painful at best, 

especially when he learned that the reason cited for his 

test's problem was that the air conditioner in the drug test 

lab was not working. 

Although my confirmatory test eventuallY showed that my 

sample was negative for all drugs, the anxiety created by 

the faulty testing procedures, inadequate infor~atioll, and 

delyed results created an enormous hardship for myself and 

my family. I will probably never know what caused my false 

positive. Experts have told me that the type of test that I 

was subjected to could be thrown off by my menstrual 

condition, over-the-counter drugs, accidental contamination 

or a variety of other factors. 

Once cleared, I next began a struggle with Aberdeen's 

command for an explanation, redress, and some improvements. 

My first step was to complain to the local Illspector 

General. The major outcome of that effort appears to have 

been a change of test site to a facility that a survey by 

our Center's own biochemical test experts branded woefully 

deficient. In addition, the test procedures were modified 
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so that now it is impossible to find out any test results 

until long after it is too late to have yourself tested. 

Throughout my dealings with command, they gave the 

impression that I, and not the progrrun, was considered to be 

the problem. This contrasted sharply with the support and 

trust given me by my colleagues and technical managers - a 

confidence which I will always cherish. 

I next filed an agency grievance. Army grievance 

regulations provide that I shall have access to all records 

relevant to my problem. Verbal and written requests for 

information from the record and followups were ignored. 

Finally I had to resort to the Freedom of Information Act 

(at considerable expense) to g~t data concerning my own 

case. 

Recently I learned that my grievance was rejected without 

any investigation by the us Army Civilian Appellate Review 

Agency in Columbia, MD. The reason given was that my 

grievance wasn't filed within 15 days of the event, meaning 

the drug test. The fact that my results took twenty days to 

reach me, that I was denied access to vital records for 

weeks following the event, and that many grieved conditionf' 

(such as the lack of Center regulations) persist make the 

Army's grievance system seem self-serving and farcical. 

have since turned to the courts to stave off a repeat of my 

test experience. 

with regard to the recent regulations promulgated by the 

Office of Personnel Management, apart from my fundamental 

objection to the nature of this search, I consider them as 

punitive and subject to most of the same shortcomings found 

in the Army's effort. I particularly object to the proposed 

consent to the release of test information that must be 

signed prior to the administration of the test. It appears 

to be a before-the-fact confession. There also appears to 

be little room for due process that would allow the employee 

• 
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to enter evidence in his own behalf like the kind of drug 

test results that I obtained at the local hospitals. 

Indeed, in this entire drug test regimen, the ~~ployee is 

not confronted with any accusation or evidence against hinl 

until it is much too late to acquire evidence in his own 

behalf. His metabolism destroys his ability to clear 

himself. 

Turning now to the Health and Human Services guidelines, it 

is my professional opinion that they are seriously flawed. 

Again, many of the Army program's problems are revisited. 

Notable is the lack of sterile containers needed to prevent 

bacter~al contamination which can induce errors, especially 

in the screening tests. The overall matter of collection 

site personnel troubles me. Who are these people to be and 

what will be their training? In the CUP program, coworkers 

were drafted into this thankless task under threat of 

insubordination charges. Their levels of attentiveness, 

competence, and objectivity at performing this vital role 

were highly variable. In the new program, their role is to 

be expanded to inQlude actual measurements of color, 

temperature, and signs of contaminants. There are other 

apparent shortcomings, such as security during 

transportation, labelling, and the retention of screening 

tests of the unreliable type that led to my difficulties • 
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In summary, I would like to reiterate my opposition both in 

principle and practice to the past and proposed programs. 

If the object of this program is to assess impairment, then 

the scientific literature clearly shows that it will not 

work. At best it will only indicate possible past exposure. 

It would be far better to look into bolstering the first 

line of abuse control - supervisor cognizance of his 

employee's actions. This might be supplemented in the most 

critical positions by non-invasive, job-tailored performance 

tests. At least then one could have reasonable cause to-

take steps and deal with the full spectrum of employee 

frailty: alcohol, mental or emotional upset, and physical 

distress as well as drugs. .' 

• 
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STATEHENT OF W. GRAHAH.CLAYTOR, JR. 
ON BEHALF OF NATIONAL RAILROAD PASSENGER CORPORATION 

BEFORE THE SENATE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE 

On behalf of Amtrak, I appreciate this opportunity to 

provide comments to the Senate Judiciary Committee on the 

subject of drug-testing legislation for the transportation 

industry. 

Amtrak strongly supports legislation that would authorize 

random testing of railroad employees holding safety-sensitive 

positions to determine whether there has been.improper use of 

alcohol and drugs. Amtrak believes that the use of alcohol and 

drugs by employees performing safety-sensitive functions is the 

single most serious safety problem confronting the railroad 

industry. While programs exist which allow for testing of 

certai~ railroad employees under certain circumstances, these 

programs have not had the deterrent effect that is required to 

reduce significantly the use of alcohol and drugs by key 

employees. Amtrak believes that the most effective and 

reasonable means of reducing this risk is the institution of a 

program of random testing of employees whose acts or omissions 

can lead to accidents resulting in death, injury, or major 

property damage. 

Amtrak and many other railroads have in place an Employee 

Assistance Program (EAP) that provides confidential professional 

counseling and treatmp.nt for drug and/or alcohol abuse. 

Amtrak's EAP has been in existence since 1975. Effective 

March 1, 1986, Amtrak revised its EAP policy to include a "Rule 

G waiver" provision. Under that provision, an employee found to 

be in violation of Rule G of Amtrak's Operating Rules 

prohibiting the use of drugs or alcohol may, if a first 

offender, waive investigation of the Rule G charge and any 

disciplinary action by choosing to enroll in the EAP. This is 

essentially the program generally described as "Operat.ion Red 

Block" in which the operating unions and 'the card. drs joint~y 

participate. Amtrak has recently signed Red B~ock agr~ements 
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with the United Transportation Union (UTU, representing 

conductors and Assistant Conductors) and the Brotherhood of 

Locomotive Engineers (BLE, representing Locomotive Engineers). 

Although Operation Red Block and Employee Assistance 

Programs contribute to alleviating the use of alcohol and drugs 

by employees, these programs alone are insufficient to address 

the ve~ serious risks that drug and alcohol use by railroad 

employees create. There must be a more stringent method for 

stopping subst,nce abuse by those who~e activities inVOlve the 

safety of the l)ublic. 

To addreas this problem, the Federal Railroad Administration 

(FRA) on ~uly 31, 1985, issued regulations applicable to 

emr;loyees covered by the Hours of Service Act requiring 

pc,st-accident testing in major accidents and author.izing 

to~icological testi~g when there is reasonable cause to suspect 

drug ~r alcohol use. Important rule violations, among other 

things, provide such reasonable cause. The regulations also 

provide for testitlg of applicants for covered positions. 

Again, tbese regulatlons are helpful but not sufficiently 

broad to solve this very serious problem. In the case of the 

January 4th accident at Chase, Maryland, an experienced and 

specially trained Conrail supervisor had talked with both 

members of the Conrail crew before they departed the terminal 

and did not detect any indication of drug use; however, in 

post-accident testoing, both crew members had positive resul'ts 

for dr!!"... "Reasonable cause" testing must be continued, but it 

is inadequate alone to detect use of drugs that have subtle 

behavioral effects. If we are to provide the safety to which 

the public is entitled, a fair system of random testing for 

alcohol and drug use among all safety-related employees is 

essential. 

• 
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Accordingly, I urge Congress to pass legislation requiring 

the Department of Transportation to promulgate regulations 

calling for random drug and alcohol testing of rail employees 

whose duties most directly affect public safety. Amtrak is 

confident that an accurate and minimally intrusive drug-testing 

program can be developed by the Secretary of Transportation, 

pursuant to careful statutory guidance concerning the limits of 

the program. Amtrak believes that the statutory provisions that 

are annexed to the prepared testimony of Erwin N. Griswold, 

submitted to this Committee at its hearing on May 12, would 

provide adequate guidance and safeguards for such regulations. 

I fully support and agree with !Ir. Griswold's opinion that such 

provisions are constitutional and would be upheld by the United 

States Supreme Court • 

92-844 0 - 89 - 14 
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* 
GRAND LODGE 

~ FRATERNAL ORDER OF POLICE 
NATIONAL HEADCUARTERS 2100 GARDINER LANE • LOUISVILLE, KENTUCKY 40205 

!S02·451·27oo 

RICHAROA.BOVD 
Klit.1'1OtW..Pn£SlO£Kf 

CHARLES R. ORMS 
1'Vo~"'1.sr.:CItCTM" 

Honorable Joseph Biden May 20, 1997 
United states Senate JudlclaY Committe. 
Washington, DC 20510 

AT7N= Scott Green 

Dear Senator Biden, 

The Grand Lodge, Fraternal Order of Police, the nation's 
largest law enforcement organization, would ll~e to Include 
as part of the permanent record of the hearings on "DRUG 
TESTING", the stand of the Fraternal Order of Pol J co. 1 
do appreciate your Interest In asking that our opinion b. 
Included In the record. 

(1) The FOP see NQ substantiated facts or experience 
which demand that ALL law enforceme~t officers be 
drug tested. This seems to be an hysteria approach 
from the Executive Branch of government. 

(2) ANY type of drug testing program should be put in 
place ONLY after an agreement on all aspects of the 
the program has been reached with the individual 
employee1 O~ employee's o~ganization. 

(3) The FOP Is opposed to RANDOM drug testing, or random 
testing by assignment for veteran officers. The FOP 
would stand behind the officer's right to protection 
from "unreasonabJ& search and seizure". 

(4) The FOP woul d support dr·ug testing as part of a _ 
yearlY phYsical examination as long as the physical 
is schedUled, and the main purpose of the physical is 
a means of preventive medicine to monitor the health 
of the off i cer. 

(5) The FOP would support a "drug testing" program for 
Initial hiring, and for promotIonal testing, but we 

wou I d not suppor t test i ng on a random bas i s for ANY 
pf'obatlonary employee, ne-i.thel' employment 001"" 

promotion probation. The FOP does NOT support 
testing for assignment appl ication. 

(6) The FOP would support "drug-testing" on a case-by­
case basiS, a.fter a supervisor's ureasonable 
suspicion ll of the actions oT an on-dub..' oTTic\!r, 
\.>Jould caUse an ordinal"'Y person to deduct that 
an officer should be tested for the Influence of 
alCOhol or drugs. 

Il 

• 
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GERALD W. McENTEE. Plesiaent KENNETH T. BLAYLOCK. Secretary·rroasurer 

STATe/LOGAl DIVISION FEDERAl/POSTAl DIVISION 

PUBLIC EMPLOYEE DEPARTMENT 
AFL·CIO 

Alber(Shanker 
Johl\J Sweeney 

Honorable Joseph R. Biden, Jr., Chainnan 
COlllllittee on the Judiciary 
United States Senate 
50-224 Of rksen Senate Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Dear Mr. Chainnan: 

Angelo Fosco 
Vmcent R. Sombrol\o 

Jc!m Lo)'don. Execuli,e Olloetor 

May 15, 1987 :: 
~,:J 

On May 13, 1987 the Judiciary COlllllittee met to debate and consider the 
issue of mandatory drug testing. The Public Employee Department (PEO), Arl­
CIO, is made up of 30 international unions representing 3.5 million federal, 
state and local public employees throughout the nation. PED policy stands in 
finn opposition to mandatory drug testing, and we request that this letter 
presenting our .views (O~ the issue be included in the COlllllittee's record. 

The U.S. Constitution protects against unreasonable searches and seizures 
and self-incrimination, guarantees freedoms of association and expression, 
and the right to due process of law. While court decisions on mandatory 
random drug testing have presented contradictory opinions, numerous challenges 
continue to move through the judicial process. We fully expect that, when 
the issue is raised before the U.S. Supreme Court, constitutional challenges 
to mandatory ranuom drug testing will be upheld. 

Beyond the constitutional issues, there are serious problems with the 
reliability of testing procedures. Many of the tests used to screen workers 
for drugs are extremely inaccurate, especially the ones that are used 'fn 
volume. False-positives are 25 percent or higher for many of these tests, and 
the results of tests can be affected by the use of COlllllon substances such as 
cough syrup, caffieneand other common chemicals. In addition, many of the 
laboratories that perfonn drug tests also often have very high false-positive 
error rates. According to the Centers for Disease Control (CDC), some labs 
have false-positive error rates as high as 66 percent. 

Mandatory random drug testing is a workers' rights issue. The rights 
of the overwhelming majority of employees who are drug-free, as well as the 
rights of a drllg-abusing worker Ileed to be considered in dealing with this 
issue. Drug abuse is an illness. Those suffering from this disease need 
treatment and not punishment. At the same time, addicted individuals can p05e 
health and safety hazards on the job. The PEO firmly believes that'the col­
lective bargaining process is the best means for reconciling these competing 
interests and developing effective and balanced programs • 
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May 15, .1987 

Such programs are developed and implemented cooperatively by employers 
together with their workers. They are founded primarily upon education and 
prevention of addict.ion, they safeguard employee privacy and reject arbitrary 
and illegal searches, and they previ de nonpunitive rehabil itation-oriented 
responses for those whose drug use has, in fact, impaired their job perfor­
mance. Many PED affiliates have, through the collective bargaining process, 
already developed such cooperative programs. Our experiences show them to be 
fair as well as effective. 

For all these reasons, we urge you to reject mandatory random drug 
testing during the Conmittee's deliberations over the issue. We thank you 
for your consideration of our views, presented on behalf of the 3.5 million 
public employees we represent. 

Q.,~ 
Executi ve 01 rector 
State/Local Divis'lon 

cc: Members, Conmlttee 
on the Judiciary 

Sincerely, 

~F.t/!t~ 
Executi ve 01 rector 
Federal/Post~l Division 

• 
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f(~ Unit..! State. 
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~: Muqemcat 
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REPORT TO CONGRESS ON TITLE VI OF PUBLIC LAW 99-570, 
THE FEDERAL EMPLOYEE SUBSTANCE ABUSE EDUCATION 

AND TREATMENT ACT OF 1986 

INTRODUCTION 

The U.S. Office of Personnel Management (OPM) is required by P.L. 99-570. 
to report to Congress on drug and alcohol abuse programs in the Federal 
Government. Under §7363 of the Act, these reports are to include information 

on: 

• the prog;ams and services provided in the Federal sector. 
" the training given to agency supervisors in recognizing and dealing 

with employee substance abuse problems, 
" the training and qualifications required of personnel providing drug 

and alcohol abuse counseling services, 

• the level of participation in programs designed to assist employees in 
overcoming substance abuse problems, and 

• other related activities which OPM considers appropriate. 

This fIrst report is submitted, as required by §7363, within six months of the 
date of enactment of P.L. 99-570 and will be submitted annually hereafter. 
The data in the report relating to levels of employee participation, program 
costs and program effectiveness are based on information submitted to OPM 
from Federal agencies covered by the Act. This data reflects agency activity 
for FY '86. 

I. BACKGROUND 

Since the. passage of the Comprehensive Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism 
Prevention, Treatment and Rehabilitation Act of 1970 (P.L.91-616) and the 
Drug Abuse and Treatment Act of 1972 (P.L. 92-255) Federal agencies have 

been authorized to provide drug and alcohol counseling and treatment 
programs to civilian employees. Last year Congress enacted P.L.99-570 
which requires Federal agencies to develop and maintain appropriate-

• 
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prevention, treatment and rehabilitation programs and services for drug 

abuse, alcohol abuse and ~lcoholism among civilian employees. The Act also 

requires OPM, in cooperation with the President, the Department of Health 

and Human Services, and other agencies, to develop drug and alcohol abuse 

programs for Federal employees. OPM's policies on drug and alcohol abuse 

progr=s and services for Federal employees are located in the Code of 

Federal Regu~ations (5 C.F.R. Part 792) and Federal Personnel Manual 

Chapter 792. These policies address agency requirements for establishing ::nd 

maintaining drug and alcohol abuse counseling and assistance programs for 

Federal employees. Executive Order 12564 establishes the President's 

program for a drug free Federal workplace. Pursuant to the Order, OPM 

issued policy guidance in Federal Personnel Manual Letter 792·16 (November 

28, 1986) which requires covered agencies to establish Employee Assistance 

Programs (EAPs) emphasizing education, counseling and rehabilitation. The 

guidance also provides agencies with a model EAP in support of a drug free 

Federal workplace. 

II. DESCRIPTION OF FEDERAL DRUG AND ALCOHOL ABUSE 

PROGRAMS 

Functions: 

The basic functions of an agency Employee Assistance Program relating to 
alcohol and drug abuse are: 

o Problem identification and short tenn counseling. 

e Referral for treatment and rehabilitation to an appropriate community 

service or professional resource. 

• Fo.Uow-up to aid the employee in achieving an effective re8.djustment to 
his or her job during and after treatment. 
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Operation: 

Each agency EAP program has an administrator, coordinator or other official 

with responsibility for its overall operation. Employee counseling specialists 

work under the direction of the program administrator and have 

responsibility for providing day-to-day employee assistance and counseling 

services. EAP programs and services generally are available to all Federal 

employees, including those located in field office installations. Depending on 

the size and location of the installation, agencies operate EAPs either through 

in-house programs or contracts with private sector providers of employee 

assistance services. 

In-House 
Agencies with in-house programs usually hire full-time program 

administrators/coordinators to operate their EAP programs. In smaller 

agencies these duties are sometimes assigned collaterally to professional staff 

members of the personnel office such as employee relations/counseling 

specialists. 

Recognized advantages of in-house programs are that the EAP program 

administrators and counselors are familiar with the agency's organizational 

structure, goals and operating systems. In this respect, in-house counselors 

are usually well informed of employee needs and attuned to management 

priorities. In addition, it is cost-effective for some small agencies to assign 

EAP responsioilities to their personnel or employee health units as collateral 

duties. 

Contract 
Agencies often find it cost-effective to contract for EAP services. In some cases 

the agency may lack in-house expertise or not employ enough e:nployees to 

justify a resident counselor. Single agency contracts for employee counseling 

and assistance services can be established with private or non-profit 

organizations. Multi-agency contracts, referred to as Cooperative Interagency 

Employee Counseling Services Programs or Consortia, are arrangements in 

which a number of agencies combine their resources to provide counseling 

services for their employees through ajoint contract. The basic services under 

• 
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these arrangements are similar to any EAP (Le., short term counseling to 

identify employee problems, supervisory training, employee orientations and 

assistance to employees and supervisors during and after treatment to return 

the employee to work). 

The advantages of contract and consortium arrangements are similar. Both 

engender increased employee perceptions of confidentiality. These arrange­

ments also provide for well qualified counselors who are specialists in their 

field. Because of their size and expertise, many contract and consortium 

providers can also offer additional services to agency employees and managers 
such as recognizing the symptoms of drug dependency, educational material 

on the dangers of drug and alcohol abuse and family counseling as 

appropriate. In addition, many contract and consortium arrangements are 
cost effective because they can be tailored specifically to the agency's needs 

and realize economies of scale (especially consortium arrangements) because 

agency employees who utilize services are usually part of a larger pool. Most 

contract/consortium arrangements allow the agency to quickly terminate the 

arrangement if performance is unsatisfactory. 

Costs: 

Total government-wide operating costs for employee assistance programs 

covering drug, alcohol, emotional and other problems are estimated to be 

$17,293,450 for FY'86, an increase of more than 40% over FY'85. As with 

other data provided· in the report, this cost estimate is derived from data 

submitted to OPM from agencies subject to P.L. 99-570. These agencies each 

reported separate estimated costs for their EAP programs (see listing in Chart 
I of agency-specific cost and employee participation data). In viewing the cost 

data, it should be pointed out that (1) all costs associated with agency in-house 

programs are not easily identified because they usually are not separate 

budget line items, whereas contract costs are specifically identified and (2) 

each agency's resources are allocated differently depending on the 

organizational structure, size, composition, etc., and the cost figures provided 

reflect these differences to some extent. Therefore, agencies with similar 

employee populations or utilization rates may have somewhat different costs 

reported for their drug and alcohol abuse programs . 
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Federal agencies pay for ,the cost of their EAP programs from regular 

appropriations, Additional resources needed for EAP enhancements are being 

absorbed by agencies. 

III. LEVEL OF EMPLOYEE PARTICIPATION IN DRUG AND 

ALCOHOL PROGRAMS 

Drug Programs: 

Agencies reported that 3,690 employees were counseled for drug abuse in 

FY'86. Employee cases in this category involve problems with all drugs 

except alcohol. This includes illegal and legal (prescription, over-the-counter, 
etc.) drugs. Of these cases, 2,111 employees (57%) successfully availed 

themselves of EAP services (Le., completed counseling, sought rehabilitation 

and treatment, and performed acceptably following completion of the EAP 
program). In 706 cases (19%) agencies reported that employees were not 

helped by referral to an EAP program (i.e., the employee did not resume 

acceptable performance following counseling and/or treatment). In 873 cases 
(24%), agencies reported that the employees who sought counseling and 

further treatment during FY'86 were still enrolled in the program and 

therefore it is too early to tell whether or not they have been helped. The 

number of employees counseled for drug abuse has risen by an average of 451 

cases for each of the last five years. This is reflected in the overall 

participation or penetration rate of employees who avail themselves of EAP 

services for drug problems. This rate was .17 of one percent in FY'86, up from 

.08 in FY '81. 

Of the 3,690 cases reported for FY '86, 2,083 of the cases (56%) resulted from 

employee self-referral to EAPs. Forty-four percent, or 1,607, of cases involved 

management referral. ·These percentages have held constant since 1984. 

Alcohol Programs: 

Agencies reported that 13,167 employees were counseled for alcoholism during 

FY'86. Of these, 8,187 (62%) who enrolled during FY'86 performed 

• 
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acceptably following completion of the EAP program and 1,975 (15%) did not. 

At the end of the year 3,005 ,employees (23%) were still enrolled and agencies 

had not determined whether or not they had been helped. Alcoholism cases 

have increased just slightly over the past five years. The penetration rate is 

now .60%, up from .59% in 1981. 

Of the 13,167 cases reported for FY '86, 50% (6,543) involved self-referral and 

50% (6,624) involved referrals by management. These percentages are the 
same as FY '84 and '85 figures where the split was also 50%-50%. 

Chart 2 contains a breakdown by agency of employee participation in EAP 

programs because of drug and alcohol problems . 

NOTE: In reporting employee participation rates in EAP programs many 

agencies pointed out that some employees choose to seek private 

counseling and rehabilitation for their problems. These cases are 

not reflected in the data in this report and are difficult to estimate. 

IV. TRAINING AND QUALIFICATIONS REQUIRED OF EAP 

PERSONNEL 

Agency EAP Personnel: 

Program administrators, coordinators and counselors who provide EAP 

services must be able to identify employee problems reh~.ting to alcohol or drug 

abuse, refer employees for treatment to appropriate community or private 

services, assist employees in their rehabilitative efforts and return to 
satisfactory performance and assist employees in maintaining abstinence 

from future substance abuse. More specifically, EAP personnel should possess 

qualifications and training in the following areas: 

EAP Program Administrators/Coordinators 

• Able to effectively implement the agency's EAP policy and program, 

including the implementation of programs for counseling and assisting 

employees with alcohol and drug abuse problems . 
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• Able to interpret and apply the laws, regulations and procedures which 
govern Federal EAP and related programs/services. 

• Able to determine appropriate supervisory training and other activities 

needed to educate and inform the workforce about drugs and alcohol 
and the symptoms of substance abuse. 

It Able to develop and maintain counseling capability (through agency 

personnel or other counseling resources, including contracting out). 

• Able to establish liaison with community education, treatment and 
rehabili tation fadli ties. 

• Able to evaluate the program and report to management, and OPM as 

appropriate, on results and effectiveness. 

Employee Assistance Counselors 

• Able to communicate effectively with employees, supervisors and 
managers concerning substance abuse and its symptoms and 

consequences. 

• Knowledgeable about community reSutlrces for treatment and 
rehabilitation of substance abusers, including infonr ation on fees and 

payment schedules. 

• Able to discuss drug treatment and rehabilitation insurance coverage 
available to employees through the Federal Employee Health Benefits 

Program. 

• Able to distinguish the occasional user from the addicted user and to 
suggest the appropriate treatment based on that information. 

• Able to provide training and education on drug and alcohol abuse to 
employees, supervisors, union representatives, etc. 

• 

• 
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II Knowledgeable about, laws, regulations and procedures governing 

Federal EAP programs and p~rsonnel actions that arise in the course of 
assisting employees who have drug and alcohol problems. 

Although most agencies reported that they did not have standardized 

qualifications or training requirements for EAP program personnel, they 

reported that approximately three quarters of their EAP officials have either 
counseling or directly related experience or advanced academic degrees in 

fields related to counseling such as mental health, psychology and social work. 

In addition, some agencies utilize nurses or medical doctors in their EAP 

functions. The remaining quarter of agency-employed EAP officials have 

received on the job training in counseling supplemented by courses, seminars 

and other training. 

Contractor and consortium providers generally have established 

qualification, training and experience requirements for their EAP personnel. 

These requirements usually include an advanced academic degree and 

directly related experience in counseling employees with drug, alcohol and 

emotional problems. 

OPM Training Programs and Initiatives: 

For several years OPM has provided a training course entitled 

"Administering the Employee Counseling Services Program." This four day 

course is given three times each year and is attended by F",deral agency 

employees who have been newly appointed or iu need of refresher training in 

EAP programs. This course is revised periodically to include the latest 

information and techniques related to dealing effectively with employees who 

have alcohol and drug abuse problems. 

OPM also holds quarterly meetings of the Interagency Advisory Group 

Committee on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse and frequently features 

presentations by national experts on drug and alcohol abuse such as officials . 

from the National Institute of Drug Abuse. These meetings are open to and 

regularly attended by agency EAP officials as well as personnelists with 
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related respo~sibi1i ties. Much of the discussion in both these sessions a.:.l the 
OPM training course for EAP ,officials focuses on recognizing the symptoms of 
drug and alcohol abuse. 

v. SuPERVISORY TRAINING 

Agency Efforts: 

All agencies report they are providing training to their supervisors and 
managers on how to deal with employees who exhibit work performance or 
conduct problems that may reflect alcohol or drug abuse. This training 
normally covers: 

• Identification of performance or conduct deficiencies and initial • 
counseling of employees on these problems. 

• Referral of employees to EAP programs, including adherence to 
confidentiality and privacy requirements, when managers suspect that 
the employee's performance or misconduct problems may be related to 
drugs or alcohol. 

• Principles of counseling and rehabilitation including techniques for 
supervisors to assist employees in returning to the workplace. 

• Explanation of supervisory responsibilities under laws, OPM policies, 
and other external requirements governing employee drug and alcohol 
abuse programs. 

o Practical advice from other supervisors on effective techniques and 
methods for dealing with employees experiencing substance abuse 
problems. 

Most agencies are incorporating anywhere from 3 to 6 hours of this type 
training into their training courses for new supervisors and managers. Some 

agencies are also offering specific workshops and short training sessions on 
various aspects of alcohol and drug abuse problems to their supervisors and 

• 
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managers. As a result of the recent issuance of Executive Order 12564 on a 

drug free Federal workplace ,and the passage of P.L.99-570, a number of 
agencies are planning to enhance their supervisory/managerial training 

programs dealing with drug and alcohol abuse, with particular emphasis on 

more timely referral to EAP programs of employees who are suspected of 

substance abuse-related problems. 

OPM Efforts: 

To assist agencies, OPM recently developed a training course for managers 

and supervisors on identifying employees with drug abuse problems. The 
course also focuses on how to refer employees for further counseling and 

assistance, as well as explaining major aspects of OPM's policy guidance 

implementing E.O.12564. This course was piloted in January 1987 and has 

been distributed for nationwide OPM training delivery. Also, OPM is 

developing modules for agencies' internal drug and alcohol training programs 

which will be made available in the near futur;). Beyond formal training and 

development, OPM is available to provide assistance to agencies in developing 

their own training programs. 

VI. EVALUATION OF DRUG AND ALCOHOL ABUSE PROGRAMS 

Agency Efforts: 

EAP administrators and coordinators are responsible for evaluating agency 

drug and alcohol programs to determine their effectiveness. These 

evaluations normally will include: services to employees with drug and 

alcohol abuse problems, referral procedures, supervisory training, employee 

orientation, agency reporting systems, availability and accessibility ofEAPs, 

agency records systems, outreach activities, and the effectiveness of agency 

peI'S(}nnel actions. Modifications in the agency's EAP are frequently made 

based upon the findings of evaluations of th8 pro\il"am's effeetiveneS2. As part­

of their program review efforts, agencies compile and submit data to OPM to 

meet statutory reporting and evaluation requirements . 
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OPM Efforts: 

Since 1981 OPM has compiled an annual report on agencies' EAP activities. 

This report has been used by OPM to monitor the nature, level of activity and 

effectiveness of agency programs. P.L.99-570 now requires OPM to report 

annually to Congress on Federal drug and alcohol abuse programs and this 

report is the first in the series. To expand its reporting efforts, OPM has 

undertaken the development of a nationwide evaluation plan for reviewing 

agency employee assistance programs. OPM intends to give special emphasis 
to these reviews in conducting its ongoing program of personnel management 

evaluation. The basic coverage of the reviews will include: 

• Assessing whether the employee assistance program is supported by 
management as evidenced by current policy statements, comprehen­

siveness of internal program instruction and training, resources 

allocated to the program and the qualifications of personnel employed 

to operate the program. 

• Assessing the accessibility of the program and acceptance of the 
program by employees as well as the number of employee referrals by 

management. 

• Determining the effectiveness ofEAP and related programs in assisting 
employees to end their substance abuse and improve job performance 

and/or conduct. 

VII. CONCLUSIONS 

A great deal of activity is taking place at this time in terms of Federal sector 
substance abuse programs. This level of activity is likely to increase as 

greater emphasis by agencies is placed on enhancing programs to assist 

employees with drug and alcohol problems. 

This first report is based, in large part, on the data and experience of agency 

EAP programs in place prior to enactment ofP.L. 99-570. Future reports will 

more fully ret:Iect the impact ofP.L. 99-570 as well as E.O. 12546. In addition, 
OPM is expanding its efforts to monitor agency employee assistance 

programs. These efforts are e.xpected to yield additional insights into tpe 

nature and effectiveness of Federal programs and services designed to assist 
employees with drug and alcohol abuse problems. 

• 
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APPENDICES 

Chart J - Usage and Costs of Agency EAP Programs· 
FY 1986 

Tol.1 Ak:ohol ONg O1h.t Tot., TOl.IOpor-
Ag.ncy Employ"" c. ... c.a .. CAu. c.. .. I1lng eo,., 

-1 EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENTS 

AGRiCULTURE •••••.•.••••••••••••••• 109,753 389 147 2,881 3,417 $643,910 
AIR FORCE •••••••••••••.•••••••••••• 242,373 1,883 310 401 2,594 $1,482,300 
ARMy •• • ............................ 457,285 2,702 583 6,021 9,306 $5,000,000 
COMMERCE ••••••••• ............... 31,532 110 39 693 842 $294,118 

"- DEFENSE f • ......................... 67,625 442 99 1,176 1,717 $590,700 
EDUCATION,; ......................... 4,672 4 3 36 43 $23,017 
ENER~'( , _.:. : ....................... 16,647 93 30 463 58. $216,000 
HEALTH g;{fUMAN SERViCES ......... 127,105 688 198 3,904 4,790 $1,899,313 
HOUSING,&"O~BAN DEVELOPMENT •••• 11,231 24 8' 236 268 $91,360 • 
INTERIOR_ ............................ 65,901 222 50 1,343 1,615 $596,750 . 
JUSTiCE ............................. 66,418 297 37 1,942 2,276 $773,082 
LABOR ............................. 17,984 70 21 323 414 $157,015 
NAvY ............................... 309.541 :2,344 . 842 4,215 7,401 $734,924 
STATE .............................. 22,565 : 345 41 1,100 1,486 N/A 
TRANSPORTATION ................... 61,281 ;:"235 133 2,037 2,405 $767,941 
TREASURy .......................... 139,153 523 141 3,997 4,661 $916,192 

• INDEPENDENT AGENCIES 

ACTION ............................. 264 4 0 8 12 $3,227 
ADMIN OFFICE OF THE U.S. COURTS •• 624 0 0 2 2 $7,600 
BD OF GOV, 'FED RESERVE SYS •••••• ' 1,520 5 0 61 66 $22,074 
COM MOO FUTURES TRADING COMM ••• 492 I I 0 2 BOO 
CONSUI,1ER PROD SAF COMM ........ 546 I 2 3 6 $8,000 
ENVIRONMTL PROTECT AGENCY •••••• 14,000 30 9 630 669 $200,000 
eOUAL EMPL OPP COMM ............. 3,005 5 2 9 16 $12,477 
EXPORT·IMPORT BANK ............... 300 5 0 4 9 $5,588 
FARM CRED ADMIN .................. 517 I 0 0 I N/A 
FED CPMMUNICATN COMMiSSiON ••••• 1,802 3 I Ie 20 $21,624 
FED DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORP •••••• B,966 72 32 545 649 $182,000 
FED ELECT COMM ................... 230 I 0 I 2 $2,000 
FED E~lERGENCY MGMT AGENCY ••••• 2,018 5 I 65 71 $20.000 
FED HOME LOAN BANK BOARD ••••••• 864 6 4 70 80 $29,700 
FED LABOR RELATION AUTH •••••••••• 260 2 0 3 5 54,155 
FED MARITIME COMMISSION •••••••••• 200 3 0 6 9 $3,344 
FED MEDIATION AND CONCIL ••••••••• 320 I 0 7 8 $1,439 
FED TRADE COMMISSION ............. 1,168 I I 5 7 54,633 
GENERAL SERVICE ADMIN •••••••••••• 23,057 125 24 160 309 $93,000 
INTER·AMERICAN FOUNDATION ••••••• 63 0 0 0 0 $1,095 
INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMM •••••••• 487 2 1 3 6 S6,612 
INTERSTATE COMMERCE COMM •••••• 742 5 I I 7 $2,718 
MERIT SYSTEMS PROTECT BOARD •••• 315 I 2 4 S3,150 

;~ 



-----------

412 

INDEPENDENT AGENCIES 

Tol., Alcohol ON. Dth .. TollIl Totl' 0plir. 
"",_ncy Employ ... c.. •• Cu •• Cue. Cu .. aUnG Co.ts 

NATL AERO SPACE ADMIN •••••••••••• 21,663 173 40 1.091 1,304 $399.661 
NATl CAPITOL PLANNING COMM •••••• 45 a a a a so 
NATL CREDIT UNION ADMIN ••••.••••• 631 I I 2 4 S2.000 
NATL ENDOWMENT FOR THE HUMAN .• 255 I a 7 6 S5.903 
NATL GALLERY OF ART .............. 763 24 4 25 53 $32.622 
NATLGUARD ........................ 49.656 171 25 133 329 5105.575 
NATL LABOR RELATIONS 90 •••••••••• 2.383 2 I 7 10 $1,920 '-NATL SCENCE FOUNDATION ••••••••• 1.160 3 a 6 II NIA 
NATL T~~ SAFErf 60 ............. 319 0 a 4 4 $6,875 
NUCLEAR REG COMMISSION •••••••••• 3,644 30 5 20 55 575,000 
OCC SAFElY & HLTH JWW COMM ••• ,. 73 a a 3 3 $1,023 
OFFICE oF'MGMT AND BUDGET ••••••• 535 I 0 5 6 NIA 
OFFICE OF' PERSONNEL MGMT •••••••• 6,142 II e 84 101 $48,306 ' 
OFFICE OF THE SPECIAL COUNSEL •••• 83 a 0 0 0 $3,900 
OVERSEAS PRIV INVEST CORP •••••••• 130 0 a 2 2 S8.000 
PANAMA CANAL COMMiSSION ••••••••• 8,438 100 32 2 134 S68,817 
PEACE CORPS ...................... 570 ·0' a 1 I NIA 
RAILROAD RETIREMENT BOARD .•••••• 1,60l ,./1 a 71 72 $17,235 
SECURITIES & EXCHANGE COMM •••••• 2,153 ,- :5 4 19 28 S2,854 
SELECT SERV SYS ................ , •• 112 1 1 1 3 51,414 
SMALL BUSINESS ADMIN ••••••••••••• 5,909 10 1 63 74 $43,559 
SMITHSONIAN INSTITUTiON ••••••• : ••• 5,500 109 26 104 239 $29,018 
SOLDIERS' & AIRMEN'S HOME •••••••• 1.056 0 0 a a NIA 
TENNESSEE VALLEY AUTH •.••••••••• 30,589 240 92 487 e19 $397,552 
U.S. INFORMATION AGENCy •••••••••• 4,511 35 5 308 346 S80,000 
VETERANS ADMIN ................... 222,055 1,506 654 4,313 5,475 S824,124 • LEGl,SLto.TIVE BRANCH 

GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE ••••••• 5,100 11 3 128 142 $144,000 
GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFC ••••••••• 5.292 40 13 262 315 $62,895 
LIBRARY OF CONGRESS .......... , ••• 4,809 36 IS 224 275 $105,171 
U.S. TAJ< COURT ..................... 311 4 0 22 26 ,$4,166 

TOTALS ........................... 2,196,754 13,161 3,690 39,765 5';,622 $17.293,450 -! 
• THE COST Esru.Ans STATED HElii AR~ STRICTLY AGENCY COSTS AND DO NOT RiiFLSCT EMPLOYii& COST5; FOIl 

COONSfUHGrTREATMEHT/A!!I!A!III.ITATlC1O. 

N/A-COST NOT AVAlLA_lE. 

• 
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Chart II - Level of Employee Participation in Agency EAP Programs 
FY 1986 

Alcohollam Orue Abu,. 
TOlal I Cun 

Plnl· Ho, SaU y,ml·1 Pane· Ho. 5011 Ugml 
Agancy Employ ... T"lIon H.I~d R.fer Rd., C .... 'f.lI~n H.lp.d R,ln R.'., 
EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENTS 

AGRiCULTURE ••••••••••••••••••••••• 109,7!i3 1 389 
0.35 233 266 121 147 0.13 73 106 41 

AIR FORCE .......................... 2421373 I.B83 0.78 1.193 594 1.289 310 0.13 181 115 195 
ARMy ............................. 457.285 2.702 0.59 1.916 1.634 1.068 583 0.13 393 374 209 
COMMERCE ......................... 31.532 110 0.35 79 41 69 39 0.12 23 19 20 
DEFENSE ........................... 67.625 442 0.65 273 206 234 99 0.15 53 52 47 
EDUCATION ......................... 4.672 4 0.09 1 3 1 3 0.06 2 1 2 
ENERGy ............................ 16.647 93 0.56 67 37 56 30 0.16 16 19 11 
HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES ••••••••• 127.105 668 0.54 463 363 325 198 0.16 111 99 99 
HOUSING & URBAN DEVELOPMENT •••• 11,2~1 24 0.21 14 13 11 8 0.07 5 3 5 
INTERIOR ........................... 65.901 222 0.34 128 137 65 50 0.08 28 37 13 
JUSTiCE ............................ 66.416 297 0.45 192 169 128 37 0.05 18 17 20 
LABOR ............................. 17.984 70 0.39 39 36 34 21 0.12 8 11 10 
NAVY ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• 309.541 2.344 0.76 1.109 1.144 1.200 842 0.27 407 461 361 
STATE .............................. 22.565 345 1.53 225 40 305 41 0.18 27 26 15 
TRANSPORTATION ................... 61.281 235 0.38 176 95 140 133 0.22 80 46 87 
TREASURy: ......................... 139.153 523 0.36 349 259 264 141 0.10 67 94 47 ~ 

INDEPENDENT AGENCIES 
..... 
CQ 

ACTION ............................. 264 4 1.52 4 3 1 0 0.00 0 0 0 
ADMIN OFFICE OF THE U.S. COURTS •• 624 0 0.00 0 0 0 0 0.00 0 0 0 
BD OF GOV. FED RESERVE SYS ••••••• 1.520 5 0.33 4 4 1 0 0.00 0 0 0 
COMMOD FUTURES TRADING COMM ••• 492 1 0.20 1 1 0 1 0.20 0 0 1 
CONSUMER PROD SAF COMM •••••••• 546 1 0.18 1 1 0 2 0.37 1 1 1 
ENVIRONMTL PROTECT AGENCY •••••• 14.000 30 0.21 22 16 14 9 0.06 5 5 4 
EaUAL EMPL OPP COMM ............. 3.005 5 0.17 5 3 2 2 0.07 2 2 0 
EXPORT·IMPORT BANK ............... 300 5 1.67 3 1 4 0 0.00 0 0 0 
FARM CRED ADMIN .................. 517 1 0.19 0 1 0 0 0.00 0 0 0 
FED COMMUNICATN COMMISSION •• , •• 1.602 3 0.17 1 0 3 1 0.06 0 1 0 
FED DEPOSIT INSURANCE CORP •••••• 8.966 72 O.BO 47 59 13 32 0.36 22 23 9 
FED ELECT COMM ................... 230 1 0.43 0 0 1 0 0.00 0 0 0 
FED EMERGENCY MGMT AGENCY •• , •• 2.018 5 0.25 4 3 2 1 0.05 1 0 1 
FED HOME LOAN BANK BOARD ....... 864 6 0.69 4 4 2. 4 0.46 3 2 2 
FED LABOR RELATION AUTH •••••••••• 260 2 o.n 2 0 2 '. 0 0.00 0 0 0 
FED MARITIME COMMISSION •••••••••• 200 3 1.50 2 1 2 "0·. 0.00 0 0 0 
FED MEDIATION AND CONCIL ••••••••• 320 1 0.31 1 0 1 0 0.00 0 0 0 
FED TRADE COMMISSION ••••••••••••• 1,168 1 0.09 1 1 0 1 0.09 1 1 0 
GENERAL SERVICE ADMIN ............ 23.057 125 0.54 53 52 73 24 0.10 12 17 7 
INTER·AMERICAN FOUNDATION ••••••• 63 0 0.00 0 0 0 0 0.00 0 0 0 
INTERNATIONAL TRADE COMM •••••••• 467 2 0.41 1 1 1 1 0.21 1 0 1 
IMTERSTATE COMMERCE COMM •••••• 742 5 0.67 2 1 4 1 0.13 0 0 
MERIT SYSTEMS PROTECT BOARD •••• 315 1 0.32 1 1 0 1 0.32 
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Total Pan .. ",. S,1f 
AOlney EmpIQW, .. eilU Tfillon Hllp.d R.,,, 
INDEPENDENT AGENCIES 

NATL AERO SPACE ADMIN •••••••••••• 21.663 173 0.79 117 126 
NATL CAPITOL PLANNING COMM ...... 45 0 0.00 0 0 
NATL CREDIT UNION ADMIN .......... 631 1 0.16 1 1 
NATL ENDOWMENT FOR THE HUMAN •• 255 1 0.39 1 1 
NATL GALLERY OF ART .............. 763 24 3.15 14 11 
NATLGUARD ........................ 49,656 171 0.34 114 76 
NATL LABOR RELATIONS BD •••••••••• 2.383 2 0.08 0 0 
NATL SCIENCE FOUNDA nON ......... 1.180 3 0.25 3 • 3 
NATL TRANS SAFETY BD ............. 319 0 0.00 0 0 
NUCLEAR REG COMMISSION ••••••••• , 3.644 30 0.82 22 26 
OCC SAFETY & HLTH RWI COMM ... ;. 73 0 0.00 0 0 
OFFICE OF MGMT AND BUDGET ••••••• 535 1 0.19 1 1 
OFFICE OF PEIlSONNEL MGMT •••••• , • 6.142 11 0.18 6 4. 
OFFICE OF THE SPECIAL COUNSEL •••• 83 0 0.00 0 0 
OVERSEAS PRIV INVEST CORP •••••••• 130· 0 0.00 0 '0 
PANAMA CANAL COMMiSSiON ......... 8.438 '. 100 1.19 4 49 • 
PEACE CORPS ...................... 570 o . 0.00 0 0 
RAILROAD RETIREMENT BOARD ••••••• 1.601 • 1 0.05 0 1 
SECURITIES 3. EXCHANGE COMM •••••• 2.153 5 0.23 4 3 
SELECT SERV SYS ................... 112 '1 0.89 1 0 
SMALL BUSINESS ADMIN ............. 3.909 10 0.25 7 5 
SMITHSONIAN INSTiTUTION ••••••••••• 5.500 109 1.96 81 52 
SOLDIERS' & AIRMEN'S HOME ........ ·!.056 O. 0.00 0 0 
TENNESSEE VALLEY AUTH •• ........ 30.589 240 0.78 187 110 
U.S. INFORMATION AGENCY .......... 4.511 35 0.76 25 9 
VETERANS AOMIN ................... 222.055 1.506 0.58 936 631 

LEGISLATIVE BRANCH 

GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFiCE ••••••• 5.100 11 0.22 5 1 
GOVERNMENT PRINTiNG OFC ••••••••• 5.292 40 0.75 19 25 
LIBRARY OF CONGRESS .............. 4.609 36 0.75 14 9 
U.S. TAX COURT ...................... 311 4 • 1.29 4 2 --
TOTALS ••••.•....•••.•. ! .... :. :I~ ... 2,196,754 13.167 0.60 8,187 8.543 

• ~ , • 

Dnli Abwa. 
Uglnl. Pin':' N,. 
A"., C .... • 1'11100 H,lped 

45 40 0.16 20 
0 0 0.00 0 
0 1 0.16 0 
0 0 0.00 0 

13 4 0.52 0 
95 25 0.05 10 

2 1 0.04 1 
0 0 0.00 0 
0 0 0.00 0 
4 5 0.14 2 
0 0 0.00 0 
0 0 0.00 0 
7 6 0.10 4 
0 0 0.00 0 
0 0 0.00 0 

51 32 • 0.38 3 
0 0 0.00 0 
0 0 0.00 0 
2 4 0.19 2 
1 1 0.89 0 
4 1 0.03 1 

57 25 0.47 5 
0 0 0.00 0 

130 92 0.30 72 
26 5 0.11 3 

577 654 0.29 420 

10 3 0.05 0 
15 13 0.25 4 
27 15 0.31 3 
2 0 0.00 0 

6.624 3.690 0.17 2.111 

;' ... 
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Senator Joseph R. Biden, Jr. 
Cbairmnu, Senate Committee on the Judiciary 
Senate Russell Office Building 489 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Senator Biden: 

415 

12101 Falls Road 
Hunt Valley, Maryland 21030 
May6,1987 

It is my understanding that you arc now holding hearings in the Judiciary Committee on the general 
issue of drug and alrohol testing. If there will be an opportunity for testimony from c:tizens, I would like 
to shIVe our views with the Committee. If not, I hope it will be possible to include the following comments 
in the formal record of your hearing:. 

I have a particular interest in the issue of I.esting, identification, and rehabilitation of drug and alcohol 
abusers in public transportation because my 16 year old daughter Ceres was killed in the January 4 Amtrak/ 
Conrail crash in Mr,;:;:land while she was returning to her freshman year final exams at Princeton University. 
Out of a decent rew'.a for the memory of Ceres and the other fifteen victims of that crash, it is important 
that you and your colleagues use the lessons learned from it to wrile new laws that will make such a 
tragedy less likely in the future. In an attachment I haw described in detail six proposals that I hope can 
be considered seriously as the Senate drafts legislation, but let me conlment specifically on the matter of 
drug and alcohol abuse. 

While we must aU be sensitive to the constitutional protections that make America the land of the free, 
there is a growing consensus that society must take steps to protect itself and its citizens from the 
predations of substance abusers. Drug-impaired employees who threaten public safety are internal terrorists 
who must be stamped out, and there seems to be no practical alternative to mandatory random and "reason­
able suspicion" testing along with pro-active voluntary treatment programs. The Conrail engineer who 
apparently caused the crash is a self-described alcoholic who tested positive for marijuana after the crash. 
He was quoted in the newspapers as saying that what he did on his own time was his own business, but of 
course that is completely outrageous when what he does on his time affects the safety of the public. No 
one has an unqualified right to be an engineer or pilot; such a position of public trust is a privilege that 
carries with it certain obligations, and we can reasonably hold such persons to a higher standard of behavior 
than the average citizen. Clearly written legislation that deals with this problem effectively is needed if we 
are to avoid the spectacle of protracted challenges in the courts to ad hoc executive attempts to deal with 
this problem based on less-than-crystal-clear statutes. 

Drug tests are only one of several ways used successfully in the nuclear power industry to identify 
potential substance abusers\ many troubled employees give evidence of their problems through poor driving 
records, arrests for criminal matters, and medical problems. The Conrail engineer had been arrested on 
December 5, 1986, only a month before the cresh, for drunken driving and running red lights, charges to 
which he pleaded guilty last Friday. Unfortunately, this kind of information, even where publicly available, 
;,; not now being used by everyone in the transportatio," industry to evaluate the fitness for service of 
safety-critical employees. There is no central data bank to receive information about these people, so even 
if one company acquires vital information about a transient employee, the next employer may rem3in ignorant 
of it. Moreover, rail industry executives testified in Senate Commerce Committee hearings chaired by 
Senator Exon on February 17 that their current labor contracts prohibit them from using this information 
even if they had it. By contrast, the Mass Transit Administration in Maryland (operators of the bus and 
subway system in the Baltimore area) has explicit provisions in its union contract for using driving-record 
information to remove from service employees whose driving license is suspended due to reckless driving or 
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drivin!! under the influence of drugs or aleohol. Uniform licensing (as a means to require data eollection) 
and a public national data bank for the interstate transportation industry (to receive these data and make 
them available) are discussed in the attachment. Proposals by Representati~ Collins and others to use the 
National Driver Registry to obtain some of these data are seriously flawed, but such proposals express a 
need for the kind of quality data that should be available in a national data bank for the transportation 
industry. I would be happy to discuss technical aspects of creating and using such a data base with you or ..... 
your staff if that w\\uld be helpful. 

There is now ample empirical evidence that direct observation of employees, even by trairled super­
visors, is not always effective in identifying substance-impaired employees. The most recent instance of 
failure of direct observation to detect employees who shortly later tested positive for drugs was, of eourse, 
the recellt Amtrak/Conrail crash itself. Shortly bef(>:'e the crash, the Conrail engineer and brukeman (both 
of whom tested positive for marijuana; the brakeman also tested positive for PCP) were observed directly by 
a Conrail supervisor who had been specifically trained to identify "tell-tale signs" of drug and a1eobol abuse, 
but be testified that he saw nothing in tbeir behavior to make him suspect that they had been u.~ing drugs 
or aleobol. Those who propose that drug testing must be triggered only by positive direct observational 
evidence are proposing a provably inadequate mcthod to identify substan~ abusers. 

There bave been at least 48 railroad accidents since 1975 in which drugs or aleohol were found to be 
"directly affecting" causes, and it seems bighly likely that impairment of judgement by marijuana will be 
found to be a prime cause of the Amtrak/Conrail crash on January 4. Thus, identifying drug and a1eohol 
abusers and removing them from safety-critical assignments in !h~ transportation industry is not some 
academic issue about which we can endlessly spin esoteric legal theories. Citi7.ens are being killed and 
maimed in public transportation because of drug and alcohol abuse and the Congress needs to take effective 
steps to do something about it now. 

It seems to me that the best opportunity we will bave this year to address the drug/alcohol abuse issue 
is with S.1041 (Transportation Employee Safety and Rehabilitation Act of 1987), which was reported out of 
the Senate Commerce Committee on April 15 with an affirmative vote of 19 to 1. It gets drug and alcohol 
abusers out of safety-critical transportation positions, and into rehabilitation programs. It provides safe­
guards for privacy, confidentiality, and confirmation of all positive tests, so it is fair and humane to 
employees. It also provides for pre-employment, post-accident, periodic, random, and reasonable suspicion 
testing, so it gives some assurance to the public that their safety is being protected. ! hope you and other 
members of the Committee on the Judiciary will request that S.1041 be brought to tbe floor of the Senate 
promptly for debate and will support it there ",ith your votes. 

If there is any way I can be of assistance to you and your eolleagues as you consider these issues, 
please feel free to call on me. 

Sincerely yours, 

Roger A. Horn, Ph.D. 
Attachment 

• 
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REMARKS ON TRANSPORTATION SAFETY, BASED ON 
TESTIMONY TO nmSENATE SUBCOMMI1TEE ON TRANSPORTATION 

COMMITTEE ON APPROPRIATIONS 
January 20, 1986 

My name is Roger Horn. I am a professor of mathematical sciences at Johns Hopkins University in 
Baltimore. I have no professional expertise in the transportation industry; my qualification to present some 
ideas on transportation safety is that my 16 year old daughter was killed in the January 4 Amtrak crash 
while returning from our home in Baltimore to Princeton University for her freshman year fall term final 
exams. 

At firs! it seemed that this temole event was a random accident, the sort of thing ,hat, despite thl; 
best-engineered controls, may occasionally happen in an industry that otherwise enjoys a laUdable passenger 
safety record. But as the days have passed and initial investigation fi'ldings have been released, the horror 
of the crash has bi:en compounded by a growing realization that it was entirely preventable and resulted 
from violations of common sense by railroad employees, managers, and regulators. 

Those of us who have suffered most directly from this tragedy hope that it may be a stimulus to the 
Congress to enact new legislation that will restore the faith of the travelling public and make a repetition 
less likely. We also hope that the Executive Branch, through the Department of Transportation and the 
regulatory agencies, will increase their vigilance on behalf of public safety and will actively seek new 
authority from Congress for this purpose where necessary. Although our thoughts are naturally focussed on 
the railroad industry, the safety issues we are discussing are common to all forms of interstat' transporta­
tion, and the following suggestions apply to all of them • 

There are six specific areas that should be considered for new legislation and/or more active regulation: 

1. Uniform Federal licensing. All operating personnel in interstate transportation (airline, train, truck, bus, 
barge, etc.) should be required to hold a current federal license. The primary purpose of the federal license 
should be to get all licensed personnel into a national data collection system. It would also record in a 
central location routine medical examination data and the type and timing of training programs undertaken, 
most under industry sponsorship, and therefore will assure the public th~t at least minimal training standards 
of skill arc being set and met. Each license holder should have to apply for license renewal periodically, at 
which time a review of his or her record would be triggered. No one should be permitted to be an operator 
of an interstate transportation system unless he or she has a currently valid federal license. 

The type of licensing being proposed is neither onerous on employees nor expensive to 
administer; it is primarily a means of registration and data collection. Unless future 
experience indicates that detailed and costly testing of licensees by federal authorities 
would be cost effective, it should not be undertaken. Primary responsibility for 
ensuring that operating personnel are properly trained would remain with the 
management of the transportation companies, but company management shOUld be made 
personally responsible for discharging this important responsibility. 

2. National Data Bank There should be a single national computer-based data bank containing specific 
information on all Federal transportation license holders and interstate transportatiol\ companies. It should 
contain: Basic identification data, summary (umulative information on training programs completed and 
routine medical examinations, and a cumulative record of reportable events. The data bank should be 
available on-line to the public, and ease of public use should be a primary criterion irl its design. Sample 
data elements are listed in Attachment I. The cost of operating the licensing system and national data bank 
could be met by license fees paid by individual license holders and fees paid by interstate transportation 
companies based on the number of their employees licensed. 
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It is absolutely essential that the data be available for press and public scrutiny and 
that it be organized in a way that makes on-line computer access and searching 
convenient. Modern computerized database technology makes the achievement of all 
these objectives easy and economical. There is no need to identify license holders by 
name in the public data bank; identification by permanent code number is adequate for 
public· data analysis purposes. The federal licensing authority would have a complete 
cross reference tile of code numbers, license numbers, and names, and each transporta­
tion company would have a similar cross reference file for its own employees. 

Page 2 

3. Reportable Events. Each federal transportation license holder and inters!::',.! transportation company 
should be required to report promptly to the national data bank, with standard forms, every instance of 
certain reportable events: arrest on any criminal charge, citation for any automobile traffic violation, 
suspension of automobile license, safety violations on the job, accidents on the job, specific medical events, 
substance abuse, completion of substance abuse rehabilitation prol'Iams, citation by regulatory agencies for 
safety or operating violations, etc. The disposition of any reportable event must also be reported. The 
requirement to make a timel)', accurate, and complete report shOUld be '?;iven teeth by a criminal penalty for 
failure to do so. Regulatory standards should be developed that requ~re a fitness hearing for any license 
holder whose record meets certain standards, together with groun:is for suspension or revocation of a 
license. 

The clear light of publicity may be more effective and less costly than reams of 
regulations in encouraging adherence to safety rules and sound operating procedures. A 
history of chronic disregard of rules or a pattern of personal or' corporate behavior 
indicating a need for further scrutiny would be apparent in the cumulative record o{ the 
data bank. With such data available, management can be made clearly responsible for 
continual scrutiny of the fitness of their employees for public trust and can require 
early programs of counseling and rehabilitation for troubled employees before they cause 
a catastrophe. See Attachment II for the traffic conviction record in only one state 
(Mary~and) of the Ccnrail engineer in the January 4 crash. It lists 12 convictions and 2 
license suspensions through December 11, 1986; an arrest on December 5, 1986 for 
drunken driving and running through a stop sign and a red traffic light (actions very 
similar to what he apparently did a month later on the railroad) is not shown on the 
record since trial is not scheduled until March 4, 1987. The public cannot understand 
why a person with a long history of automobne traffic violations, indicating chronic 
disrespect for laws and rules, should ever be entrusted with operating responsibility in 
public transportation, Which requires rigorous adherence to laws and rules. 

4. Dealing with Substance Abuse. Every interstate transportation company should be required to have in 
operation a pro-active program for voluntary and cooperative identification of, counseling for, and assistance 
to substance abusers. Identification, prevention, and rehabilitation should be the first line of defense against 
substance abusers in both labor and management. Self-identified first-time substance abusers who enroll in 
the voluntary program should be dealt with on a non-disciplinary basis. A program of required testing both 
for probable cause and on a fair random basis is also necessary for federal licence helders, not as the only 
way to deal with substance abuse, but as essential components of an overall program designed to ensure a 
workplace free of substance abuse. The primary purpose of random testing is to encourage voluntary 
participation in the pro-active voluntary program. The reportable events component of the national data 
bank can be useful in identifying patterns of behavior that may be associated with substance abuse. 

The public has a right to know that the persons operating their transportation systems 
are not substance-impaired. This right surely transcends important constitutional and 
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personal objections to compulsory testing. The privilege of being an operator of a 
transportation system carries with it special obligations, and such persons can reason­
ably be held to a high standard of performance_ Just as employees have a right to a 
safe workplace, enforced by OSHA, employers should have the right and the obligation 
to determine employees' fitness for selVice in the workPlace. 

Page 3 

5. Safety Devices and Procedures. Regulatory agencies should have the authority to require, and should 
require, interstate transportation companies to install modem safety devices and procedures as they are 
developed and il<.:ome feasible. Simple existing devices such as working radios and automatic derailing 
systems should not be ignored in favor of nashy new high-tech devices. Merely installing safety devices is 
not enough, of Cc.urse: these devices must be in working order and must be operated by alert and respon­
sible employees. Pre-dispatch working condition of all critical safety systems should be attested in writing 
by both operating and maintenance personnel, subject to criminal penalties for failure to do so or falsifica­
tion of records. Management should be required to make periodic and random checks of equipment in 
selVice. Regulatory agencies should be empowered and required to make periodic and random checks of 
employees, management supelVision, and equipment at time of dispatch. 

Regulatory agencies, often under the apparent influence of the industries they regulate, 
have not always established a historical record for requiring use of proven safety 
technologies or for fostering development of new safety technology. Because safety 
devices and procedures usually cost money and do not usually i!l)prove productivity, 
transportation companies have natural incentives to resist installation of safety devices 
and implementation of safety procedures. This makes safety regulation a natural 
government interest, but the public cannot understand why our regulators are so slow to 
study and make rules and so hesitant to seek new legislative mandates for improved 
regulation as technology and knowledge improve. As a creative way to encourage 
development of new safety devices and procedures, regulatory agencies could sponsor an 
annual inventor's competition with a cash prize. 

6. Respol1Slbilitics of Management and labor. Management responsibility to implement and enforce safety 
rules and procedures and report reportable events, and employee responsibility to observe safety rules and 
procedures and report reportable events, should be emphasized with personal criminal liability. 

Fines imposed only on companies and only after long and costly administrative hearings 
are simply not an effective deterrent to managerial nonfeasance or misfeasance, or to 
employee misconduct. They are paid by the customer or subsidy-giver in the end, not 
by the manager or the employee. Who will care, take notice, or be deterred from 
future violations if Conrail has to pay a $500 fine for allowing warning wltistles to 
remain taped over, a condition that must have been (or should have been) known to 
both maintenance employees and first-line supelVision? Will it make the managers of 
Amtrak any nlore vigilant in preventing dangerous excessive or unauthorized speeds by 
.their passenger trains if the Federal Railroad Administration (a government agency) 
eventually fines Amtrak (another government agency) for the actions of their engineer 
in the January 4 crash? The effectiveness of personal criminal liability is now well­
recognized in antitrust law. Is the safety of the travelling public any less important 
than preventing price-fixing? If managers and employees face personal criminal liability 
in the safety area, rigorous enforcement and observance of safety rules and procedures 
may be expected to become a high priority for both. The public cannot understand why 
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It Is not now a crime to disable a railroad safety devite. operate a train while using 
drugs. or negligently fail to supelVise people wh~do these things. 

Page 4 

Apparently !he only federal criminal penalties for substance abuse by Interstate transportation operators are 
in the Federal Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986. Subtitle T. Chapter 17a, which provides for a prison sentence 
of up to 5 years or a $10.000 tine or both for operating a common carrier while under the lnlIuencc of 
alcohol or drugs. It provides that a blood alcohol level of at least .10 is presumptive evidence of "under the 
lnfiuence". but lICtS no similar quantitative standard lor drugs (it refers to detection of levels ro1&ient ,0 
lntpU and thereby Dmtes III court battle of czpert oplnlons In any prosecution under this statute). Thls new 
law should be strengthened to provide that my illegal drug levels in blood or urine alxM: trace amounts 
:shall be presumptive evidence of impairment Many drugs have 10ng..Jasting effects on judgement and 
perception, and there should be no place In the public transportation cab or cockpit for anyone who uses 
lIIegai drugs at any time In any quantity. 

Nothing In these six areas Is expensive or exotic. and action could be taken to implement all of them 
In 1987. 

It is neither possible nor desirable to have a federal Inspector In the cab of every interstate vehicle. 
but In a free society it is possible to put In place &df-activating rnedlanisms and incentives, followed by 
crilllin2l penalties when necessary. that will encourage I!dberence to the best available standards of public 
safety In the tramportation industry. 

Roger A Hom 
12101 Falls Road 
Hunt Valley. Marylan121030 
301lS61-()S79 
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A'ITACHMENTI 

SAMPLE DATA ELEMENTS IN TIlE RECORD OF A LICENSE HOLDER 

Non-Public Data Elements 

Name 
Social security number 
License number 
Month and day of birth 
Address 
Home telephone number 
Work telephone number 
Name, address, and telephon~ number of ~rsonal physician 
Name, address, and telephone number of ~rsonal dentist 
Fingerprints 

PUblic Data Elements 

Permanent code number (linked to license number in separate confidential file) 
Position cl3S3ification code (engineer, pilot, brakeman, barge o~tor, etc. pj:r separate public file) 
Employer identification code (linked to company name in separate public file) 
Year of birth 

PageS 

List of minimum qualifications for the o~ting position, as estllblished by the employer or regulatolY 
body, dates the license holder met C'.ach qualification, scores if applicable 

Additional courses or tests passed beyond ~ minimum qualifications, with dates and scores 
One record for each routine or special medical exam and hospitalization, as required by the employer or 

regulatory agen.."},, containing selccted data elements appropriate to the ope;.!ting position, such as 
blood pressure, pulse rate, reaction to stress test, EKG findings, EEG findings, blood chemistlY, 
levels of specific substances, vision test, hearing test, etc., as well as a limited amount of text for 
evaluation and recommendations. 

One record for each reportable event, illcluding arr.lt on any criminal charge, citation for any automo­
bile traffic violation, suspension of automobile license, safety violations on the job, accidents on 
the job, disciplinary action on the job, substance abuse, and similar ~rtinent events, as well as a 
limited amount of text to be provided at the option of the license holder. Disposition of any 
reportable event (such as conviction or acquittal subsequent to an arrest, successful completion of 
a substance abuse treatment program, return to regular status following disciplinary action, etc.) is 
also a reportable event 
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STATE~IENT BY 
Arthur W, Johnson 

Committee on the Judiciary 
May 13, 1987 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, my llame is Arthur 

Johnson. I have become intensely interested in the subject you 

are studying today because our lovely twenty-year old daughter 

was killed in the Amtrak/CONRAIL accident on January 4, 1987 - an 

accident which should not have happened, and may have been due to 

inattention by crews possibLY impaired by substance abuse. 

There were J safety violations involved in that accident 

which deserve remedial action, such as ignoring warning signals, 

deliberate disabling of equipment, and operating at speeds in 

exoess of those authorized. However, I understand your 

deliberations today are to be limited to the issue of mandatory 

random testing for drugs and alcohol. I will concentrate on that 

question. 

First, let me state categorically that I strongly support 

mandatory random testing for drugs and alcohol of all persons 

engaged in sensitive positions, and particularly for those who 

are entrusted with safety of life, especially in the 

transportation industry: rail. air, bus, and truck;,ng. Such 

testing would act as a positive deterrent to the use of illicit 

drugs, improving safety for these employees themselves, as well 

as those they transport whose lives are in their hands. 

I have listened carefully to the hearings in the Senate 

Commerce Committee, and the hearings of the National 
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Transportation Safety Board in Baltimore on the Amtrak accident, 

and have read and listened to the media on this subject. 

Just recently there have been several pertinent items in the 

press. In the N.Y. Times on April 23rd there was a heading, 

"Drug Use in Military Drops; Pervasive Testing Credited." The 

lead paragraph says - "The use of illicit drugs in the armed 

forces has been down to the lowest point in six years, and 

officers in all four services credit the drop to the deterrent of 

pervasive testing through urinalysis." 

On April 25th, a headline in the WashingtoJ') Post read, "TVA 

Plans Drug Tests - Nuclear Workers Face Random Screening." 

Again, the N.Y. Times on April 23rd states, "A Federal appeals 

court today ruled the United States Customs Service could require 

applicants for certain jobs to submit to drug tests." 

The usual arguments against mandatory testing come from 

various transportation associations, the carriers, and organized 

lobbies. The arguments focus on invasion of privacy, 

constitutional rig~ts, and cost. To me, these arguments are 

tot~Jly unacceptable. 

I honor and respect our Constitution. Dut I submit, Mr. 

Chairman, that when our founding fathers prepared that document, 

our society was not pervaded by illicit drugs, permissiveness, 

and all the attendant consequences. When I listen to these 

defensive statements about rights, the obvious reaction is -

"What rights remain for my daughter, a victim of an unnecessary 

acqident?" 
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I believe that if these transportation workers can not 

sUbmit to an occasional random testing, for their o~n safety as 
/ 

well as that of others, management should relieve them of duties 

involving safety. As far as cost is concerned, if this is really 

a significant problem, the additional cost will be paid 

eventually by the using. public, if it wishes to continue to use 

the service, and to be safe in so doing. 

I earnestly hope that your deliberations will result in 

prompt and strong action in support of mandatory random testing 

as a positive step in the direction of improved safety for all. 

The Senate Commerce Committee has reported out the Transportation 

Safety and Rehabilitation Ac'c of 1987 (S-1041) by the very strong 

vote of 19 to 1. This bill provides for mandatory random testing 

with adequate provisions to protect individual rights. It 

deserves your prompt attention. S-1041 should be brought quickly 

to the full Senate for debate. I hope that it will receive your 

strong' sUPPort" 

', ... 
" 

Thank you Mr. Chairman. 

Submitted by; 

o 

Arthur W. Johnson 
10600 Red Barn Lane 
Potomac, MD 20854 
Tel (301) 340-3117 
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